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FEDERAL COURT .ORGANIZATION AND 'FIFTH 
CIRCUIT DIVISION 

FRIDAY, AUGUST 22,1980 

HOUSE' OF REPRESE:t.rTtTtvES, SUBCOMMITTEE O~ COURTS, 
CIVIL ·LIBERTIES, Al'it\. ADMINISTRATION OF JUSTICE OF 

. THE COMMIT1'EE ON THWJUDICIARY,' " 
"J" Washington, D.C. 

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:30 a.m., in ,room 
2337, Rayburn House OfflceBuilding, Hon. Robert W. Kastenmeier 
(chairman of the sUbcommittee) presiding. '. .,' 

Present: Representatives Kastenmeier, Danielson, Gudger, Carr, 
and SawYer. 

Also present: .Michael. J.: ,Remington, counsel; Joseph V. Wolfe, 
aSsociate' counsel; and, AudreYK.· Marcus, staff clerk. 

'Mr. KASTENMEIER. 'The subcommittee will come to order. 
Without objection, the committee will permit the meeting this 

morning to' be covered in 'whole' or i:rvpart by televisiqn broadcast, 
c, radiq"broadcast, and/or still photography, pursuant to rule V of the 

cOTht~t~~::::. the sUbcohmittee' ~ll hear testimony on a"wide 
variety ofbilIs,> all relating to the geographic organization of the 
Federal courts. l , 

. There. are five ca~goriesof billsDcurrently' pending in the com­
mittee: One, places of holding court proposals; two, bills. relating to 
divisions within districts," three, bills affecting district· boundaries; 
four, bills creating new districts and, five, bills creating . new cir~ 
cuits. 

From the. substantive legislative perspective"the bills in the first 
and second category are easiest to process, and'bills in, the remain-
ing categories increasingly difficult:·, . ., . . . 

Rather than reading the titles of the bills presently on the table, 
I would. ask unanhno,llS .consent, without objection, to insert into 
the record a list of these· bills· with the actual text of the legislatIve 

. proposals attached to the list. (See app. 1 at p.26R)' ~. 
Mr. KASTENMElER. Because of its very great importance; I Have 

scheduled testimony to begin on the proposed division of the fifth 
j~dicia1 circuit into two' autonomous circuits. . .. . .' .. " 

.. ~In this regard, I ,ampti¥i,leged to observe in t~eroorh thesenio;t 
Senator fronl Mississippi1 the Hom>.rable John'Stennis... . 

"-We are honoreP- andpl~ased to have "Senator Stennis here. 
If he. cares to make any comment or participate in anywaY,we 

would be pleased to hear from him. . 
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TESTIMONY OF RON. JAMES C. STENNIS, A U.S. SENATOR 
FROM THE STATE OF MISSISSIPPI 

Senator STENNIS. Let me say.it is af1 honor to be. here td wltn~th 
you gentlemen carrying on. It IS an Important polIcy to ea. WI 
the courts. .1 

I am a former Judge. I thank you very much. ' 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. We are honored to have the Senator present, 

and this attests to the importance of the matters before us. . 
I am also especially privileged to call forward our ~rst wItness, 

the Honorable Griffin B. Bell, of Atlanta, qa.,. who wIll be repre­
senting the views of the American Bar ASSOCIatIOn. 

Judge Bell needs no further introduction other than for those of 
us on the committee to observe that no person. has served more 
honorably than he as Attorney General of the UnIted States. 

He served 3 years in that capacity. Previousl~, he. also servtd h~s 
a judge on the fifth circuit, which is the subject In fact 0 t IS 
hearing. d' . t t' In addition, he has had a long term and en u~Ing ~n eres ~n 
improving the administration of justICe generally In thIS COU~IY. 

It is a pleasure to see you again, Judge Bell. You may procee as 
you wish. . 
TESTIMONY OF HON. GRIFFIN B. BELL, FORM~R ATTOnNEY 

GENERAL OF THE UNITED STATES, KING & SPALDING, AT­
LANTA, GA., REPRESENTING THE AMERICAN BAR ASSOCI-
ATION " 
Judge BELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the 

committee. 
As you said, I am Griffin Bill of Atlanta. , . . _ 
I appear before you today on behalf of. the A.rnerIC~n Bar ASS?CI 

ation at the request of its president, W. ~eecl~ Suuth qf. Flo!lda. 
The association strongly supports the splIt of the fifth CIrC\ut as 

proposed in H.R. 7665 an<;l similar .bi~ls, and I am~ere. to urge your 
prompt and favorable action on this Important legI~latIOn. 

The American Bar Association's. Board of Governors, on June 6, 
1980, adopted the following resolutIOn: 

Be it resolved That the American Bar Association supports the enactment of 
legislation dividing the presently existing Fifth Circui~ .into \til? c.olT!-pl~tely daT!~r; 
mous circuits, one ~o be compo

l 
sed ofLth~ ~tat~St ofbLokl~:,x:t·~ th:lSFiKh\-Ji~cuit and 

with headquarters In New Or eans, OUlSlanai 0 en. d G . ,,1 'th 
the other to be composed of the States of ~labama, FlorIda, .an . ,eorgIa, WI 
headquarters in Atlanta, Georgia, to be known as the Eleventh C}.l,·CUlt. , 

This' resolution while of verY' recent origin, r~flects a longstand­
ing ABA view th~t the fifth circuit should be splIt. In October 1~73~ 
and again in February 1977, the association adopted resohltIOns 
calling for the ,split. ". " d.c th, r t 

'Seven years have passed SInce the ABA first calle ,.lor e sP. 1 , 
and the problems which led to .the ado~tion of. that 1973 resolutIOn 
have grown enormously in the IntervenIng perIOd. 

I would like to interpolate here, I a,m a member of the board ~f 
regents of the American Col~~ge of TrIal Lawyer~, all:d that organI­
zation has also takem a pOSItIon that the fifth. CIrCUIt ought t? be 
divided into two parts. If you have not beep notI~ed, the commIttee 
will be notified of that action. It was taken out In Honolulu at the 
meeting just recently. 
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If prompt action is not taken to split the fifth circuit, the nearly 
40 million citizens" of this region will be relegated to an inadequate 
system of justice. The rapid population and caseload growth in this 
region has created a circuit of unworkable size. 

For the year ending June 30, 1979, the fifth circuit had 3,854 
filings and 3,402 terminations of cases, both figures more than 25 
percent higher than our respective figures for the second most 
active circuit in our Nation. ,I! 

In fact, only 2 of the 10 circUits had even half as many filings 
during that year as did the fifth circuit. Thus, even after a split, 
both new circuits would be larger than most of the currently 
existing circuits. , " , 

To meet this burgeoning caseload, which increased 9.9 percent in 
. the year preceding June 30, 1979, alone, the circuit has been in­
creased in size by the 1978 Omnibus Judgeship Act to 26 judge­
ships. It is now the largest appellate circuit in the history of our 
Republic. 

When I had the privilege of serving as a judge on the fifth 
circuit, we had only 15 authorized judgeships. Even at that level, 
many of the problems being wrestled with today were very much in 
evidence.' Increasing the number of judges, an action that was 
absolutely essential, has greatly exacerbated these problems of ad­
ministration of justice. 

One of the foremost problems is the preservation of consistency 
and predictability in the decisional process. Most of the work of the 
circuit courts is carried out by three-judge panels. 

The number of possible combinations of 3-judge panels formed 
from among 26 judges is enormous. Each additional panel in a 
circuit greatly increases the likelihood of intracircuit conflicts. 
Such conflicts are inevitable in even much smaller circuits, but the 
number of instances of conflict increases geometrically with the 
number of panels. 0 

The solution to intracircuit conflicts, of course, is to hold en banc 
proceedings. The fifth circuit, by virtue of both its heavy caseload 
and its number of panels, now has the largest en bane caseload 
which any Federal appellate court has had. A 26-judge en banc 
hearing is a jurist's nightmare. It was hard enough when I W,a.'3 on 
the ben,eh and we had 15 judges sitting in en banc hearings~; , " 

Affording all 26 judges the opportunity tQ participate fully in the 
hearing and, in the subsequent conference dis~tH,3sions on each and 
every one of the cases, in the largest-ever ca$elo~d, and, seeing that 
the rest of the cases in the circuit's docket are dealt with in a 
judicious and expeditious manner, are proving to be inconsistent 
and perhaps unobtainable goals. '" , \ 

A further problem 'is that the caseload of the cfrcuit has ex­
panded to the point that almost 2,000 opinions are being rendered 
by judges of the circuit each year. This is important. It is becoming 
increasingly difficult for the judges of the circuit to remain current 
with respect to the law in their own circuit. , 

The results of these, factors are obvious: Inconsistent decisions 
,within the same ct!'cuit; delays in res6lvingmatters; the use of ~~ 
far-from-ideal mechanism for resolving intra-circuit conflicts; and 
eventUally, the loss of public confidence in the ability of the justicE~ 
system to render decisions promptly and fairly. I: 
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We cannot tolerate these results, and. we do not have to. The 
proposed legislative split of the fifth circuit would produce two 
circuits of large but manageable 'proportions. Iiltracircuit conflicts 
would be greatly reduced. The en banc panels once again would be 
of workable size. Delays would be minimized. 

The administrative division of the circuit which will take effect 
10 days from now is a step in the right direction. Incidentally, that 
is done on a provision of the 1978 Omnibus Judgeship Act. But it is 
a temporary, stop-gap response which, in our view, does not deal 
adequately with the en banc hearing issue and which does not 
provide the necessary permanence. . 

The present circuit alinement amounts to a denial of equal 
access to justice for the citizens in the fifth circuit. The solution, 
thee splitting of the fifth circuit, is long overdue. 

We urge you to approve this important legislation promptly so 
that enactment may be brought about yet this year. 

That concludes my statement on behalf of the American Bar, 
and I would like to make a short statement on behalf of myself as 
a citizen and as a lawyer. ~ " 

. This is a letter that I wrote to all of the members of the Georgia 
Congressional House delegation asking them to cosponsor this-leg-
islation.·· ., 

,I pointed out what it would do to divide the cil'cuit. This divisIon 
is an absolute necessity, I said, due to the heavy ~aseload where 
the number of opinion.s rendered is so large as to make it impossi­
ble tQ have a_stable legal systQm, the variables possible from three­
judge decisions in a court of 26 judges makes it necessary to have 
en banc consideration of many cases, so as to maintain consistency 
in the decisional process. 

It is- obvious to alt that an en banc court of 26 judges is virtually 
impossible. It was hard enough with 15 judges when I served on the 
court. The result will be very few en banc courts at a time when 
more are needed. 

I do not know of a single impartial person, and I say this with 
respect, knowledgeable in the, field of appellate courts who would 
attemnt to, refute the need to divide the circuit. 

To fail to do so will simply relegate the people of our State, this 
is what I was saying to our Congressman about an inadequate 
justice system, whether they have need to be in Federal court as 
plaintiffs or defendants, whether they are from business or labor, 
as Government agencies or claimants against the Government, the 
public will suffer from an uneven administration of criminal jus­
tice. Those seeking vindication of civil rights also will suffer from a 
lack of uniformity in the administration of the law, and will espe­
cially miss the en banc courts .frhere' so m. any of t ... he landmark civil 
rights decisions have been 'ma<rle in the past. . 

I have seen the resolution (' of the NAACP, and-I want to say 
something, not so much about'!the resolution but my QWI1 efforts as 
Attorney General, to allay th(~ fears of the NAACP, that yhey were 
not receiying equal protect~o:p. under the law, and :th~t /the court 
system dId not appear, beca1lise of the lack of black 'jl1;dges, as a 
court system which would, render equal protection o~' th~ laws, 
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This is a footn?te to history maybe, but I was called to. the White 
House one day In 1977· to meet with a group of southern black 
leaders. . . . 

The President told me to come. there and, when, I got there, I 
found am?ng the leaders Dr.; Martm Luther King, Sr., Mrs. Martin 
Luther KIng, Sr., Joe Reed from Alabama, a number of others, 
m~ybe 15,2~ at the most, and they said: . ' 
. Mr .. PreSIdent, we came here to see about getting some black 
Judges In th~ South." We talked, and the President told me to Illid 
at least one Judge for every, Southern State. 

,,':~He:, wruL.charging me~ith. that-:.responsibility.As you can imag­
. Ine; It ~ook~ me a 10ng .. tIme to work that out, and I had to do a lot 
of. tradIng, had to create .vacancies in, some instances by people 
beIng promoted to the courts of appeal. . .. 

h
I want. to read .youo th~'result, .. because I think it is a very 

onorable chapter In the history of our country. 
In. Ar~ans.as, a black judge by the name of George Howard, his 

~o~J.?latIOn . I~ ~ow pending in the Sen,ate; . he Q£lS had' a hearing so 
It IS Just a.waltI~&,a vote; Texas, qabr~el1e Mdponru:d is already on 
the bench, L?~ISIana,JudgeColhns IS"on th\4)ench; Tennessee" 
Judge Horton, In Alabama Judge Clemonhas' been sworn in, and I 
assume he h~ already ass~medhis duties; ~eorgia, Judge Ward ,:s 
on th~ bench, South '~arohna, Judge Perry IS on the bench' North 
CarolIna" ~udge Erwm has had his hearing in the Senate' and/is 

, only awaltmg t?e vote. of ~he full Senate to be confirmed;Virgir.lia, 
Judge Sheffield ,s he~rmg IS scheduled for next Tuesday; Maryhind 
Judge Howard; F'lorlda, Judge Hastings is already on thebench~ 
. The only St~te.wJ.1ere we do not have a black judge is Missis~ippi. 
S~mator StennIS IS In the :room; he knows I met with him and we 
discu~s~d a. b~ack . lawyer In Jackson by the, name of Fred ,Banks 
who IS a <ili?tlnguished lawyer. There has been~no vacancy wher~ 
Mr. Banks lIves. " 
. S~Iiator Stennis is not committed to recommend ~~ ~ssist ill 

haVIng Mr. Bank~ appointed, but he has said he would take a very 
~~r~ful look at h~m. He h~ an open min4 .and he says he has. a 
nIgh regard for hIm. That IS the only State out .of all those States 
where we have not been able to get somebody on the bench or that 
we have got them pending in the Senate. ' 
. ~o. of the. three that ar!3 pending in the Senate have had their 
!Iearmgs. Incidental1y,~Uring the Carter administration 34 black 
Judges have been appOInted out of2Q;2 appointments, ~d' there 
de~:' only 19 black Judges when PreSIdent Carter became Presi-

One other thing I did~ a!-ld this was important and it addresses a 
?oncern of. the ~AACPqlrect~y. There has not been one Federal 
Judge appOInted m A~erICa SInce Presid~p.t Carter became Presi­
dent !Vh~re tha~ aI?pOinteewas .not screened bY,the National Bar 
ASSOCiatIOn, :whICh IS the assocatIOn of bla~k lawyers. 
T~e .Ame~Ican. Bar has ahyays had a rple. since the Eisenhower 

admlnlst?-"atIOn In ~he selectIO:p. o~ j1:tdges, in sDr~ening judges. I 
brought ,In the N at~onal Bar, ASSOCIatIOn., an9 asked them to screen' 
all app'c:tntees, pOSSIble appOIntee~, ~h whether or not'''they thought 
these Jud~es that we '. we~~1 appOInting we,re biased. If ~here is a 
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biased judge on the bench they have gotten through this screening 
• I) In some way. il 

I did that so that the black people {)f America would feel that 
they had a role in the system and th~t_ the justice system was a 
fairer system. We not only appointed ju:ages but gave the National 
Bar Association a role in the appointment. The NAACP seems to 
be worried because they don't know what will happen. I can under­
stand that. I have an emotional feeling but an emotional feeling is 
not really a reason. 

I have a sort of an emotional feeling about the fifth circuit, 
because. as a young lawyer I argued a case in the fifth circuit 
before I ever argued a case in the State appellate system. I hate to 
think about Georgia being in the eleventh circuit. ,-

It won't seem right but, on the other hand, I would rather have a 
good system of justice, a:Q-d I know you can't unless you can have 
en banc hearings when you need to have en banc hearings. You 
cannot have a good court system where the judges say we can't 
handle any more en banc hearings, we don't have time to have 
those long sessions where it takes all day to go around the table to 
let each person comment on the case which is en banco . 

Emotionally I would prefer that we always have the fifth circuit, 
but we can't. What I would hope is that the committee would do 
what I have done; that is, do everything we can to ,allay the fears 
of t1;le NAACP. If they take a look at the system as it operates, as 
it forms between how and the time it would actually take effect, 
they would become reassured, I believe. 

What we have done in the past is enough reassuran~e, buthl'ter 
they ~tudy it and think about it some more, I believe they will be 
reassured .. 

This is a time when we have been through 3 year~",of healing in 
our country, and I don't know of anybody on the bench in public 
life today who is not aware of the fact that we needed to heal our 
country because of this situation between sections of the country. 
, We have had a good 3 years or more now in that process, and I 

don't know of anyone who wants to turn the clock back. 
Thank you very much. 
[The statement of Griffin B. Bell follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF GRIFFIN B. BELL, ON BEHALF OF THE Al\1:ERICAN BAR 
AsSOCIATION 

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, I am Griffin B. Bell of Atlanta, 
Georgia. I appear before you today on behalf of the American Bar Association at the 
request of its President, W. Reece Smith of Florida, The Association str<>ngly sup­
ports the split of the Fifth Circuit as proposed in H,R. 7665 and similar bills, and I 
am here. to urge your prompt and favorable action on this important legislation, 

The Amer~can Bar A!,>sociation's Board of Governors, on June 6, 1980, adopted the 
following resolution: 

l'Be it resolved, That the American Bar Association supports the enactment of 
legislation dividing the presently existing Fifth Circuit into two completely autono­
mous circuits, one to be composed of the States of Louisiana, Mississippi, and Texas, 
with h~adquarters in·New Orleans, Louisiana, to be known as the Fifth Circuit, and 
the other to be composed of the States of Alabama,Florida, and Georgia, with­
headquarters iIi Atlanta, Georgia, to be known as the Eleventh Circuit." 

This resolution" whP.~ of very recent origin, ::eflects a long-standing Association 
view that the Fifth Citc'uitshould be split, III October 1973, and again in February, 
1977, the Association adopted resol~tions calling for the split. Saven years have 
passed sin~e the ABA first called for the split, and the problems which . led to the 
adoption of th~.p 1973 r~solution. have grown enormously in the intervening period. 
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. r.r prompt action is not taken to s rt th F' . 
cItIZens, of this region will be rele atelt~ ~ Ifth Clrcuitl the nearly 40 million 
populatIon and caseload growth ~ th' a~ Inadequate system of justice The rapid 
size. !J'or ,the year ending June 30, 1979

s [h:XFi}t~C.cre~ted a circuit C!f ~nworkable 
termInatIons of cases, both figures mor~ th'. IrcUlt h~~ 3,854 fIlIngs and 3,402 
figures for the secon~ most activ.a .... circuit. j~ ~51ercint hlgner ~han the, respective 

, :v:~l ~al~ tit many fi!Ing~' during that year as did' th~n :Jifih'c?f t~e {bn cIrcuits had 
circu'~ ,0 new cIrcUIts would be larger than most of ihul '. us, even, a~ter 

1, ,,0 e currently eXlstmg 
To meet this burgeoning casel d h' h ' 

ing June 30, 1979, alone the Cir~~' ' w IC In~reased 9.9 percent in the year reced 
.. Jrxdgeship Act to,26 judgeships It ~ ~~vbthn IIncraa:ed in size by the 1978 O!nibu; 

o Ollr'Republic, When I had-the privileg fe ar~es appepate circuit in the history 
we had' 'only~' fifteen authorized 'ud eo. ServIng as a Judge on the Fifth Circuit 
problems being- wrestled WI'th t d J geshlps. Even at 'that level many of th' 

b f . 0 ay were very mu h' . d ' cu e ilium er liudges-an action that was absolutely es c t'~ er ence, Increasing the 
O
ese prfo ems of administration of justice sen I - as greatly exacerbated 

. ne 0 the foremost problems is the ' . 
. In th~ decisional process. Most of the p~eskrvftlhn o~ co~sistency and predictability 
.;~hree-Jdudfrge panels, The number of pos~ibl: c~ e b ~lrct~lt Courts is carried out by 
.. orme , om among 26 judges is m Ina Ions of three-judge panels 
gre~tly increases the likelihood of ~for~ou\ Each, additional panel in a circuit 
ble In e~en much smaller circuits butthlrcul bonfhc~. Such conflicts are inevita­
geThetrICal~y with ,the n~mber of panels, e num er of Instances of conflict increases 

e. solut~on ,to Intra-clrcuit conflicts of' I 

~e Fifth CIrCUIt, by virtue of both its h~a cgurst' d to ~old en banc proceedings, 
as the largest en banc caseload which vy ase oa and Its number of panels now 

twenty-six judge en banc hearing is a jurist~y . fh~end appellate court has h~d, A 
was on the bench and we had fifteen 'd n~g, mare. It was hard enough when I 
~!:ent~six jfiudges th~ ,opp~rtunity i~ p~~i~i~~: f~\lyen, b~hc hhear~ngs, Aff<?rding 

quen con erence disCUSSIons on each dille earIng and ill the 
:i~h ~aselo~dd' ,a~d seeing that the rest of t: c:::s1noili °b~he ~t~es in the largest-

ill a JU ICIOUS and expeditious man . ,e Ircul s docket are dealt 
perhaps unobtainable goals. ner, are prOVIng to be inconsistent' 'and 

A further problem is that the c 1 d 
~hat alm?st 2,000 opinions are beinase;~a of the 9itcuit has expanded to th(~ point 
IS. becoIDlng increasingly difficult for thde~e~ by Judges of,the,Circuit each Y~ar, It .. 
WIth respect to the law in their own circuit~uges of the CIrCUIt to remain current 
. Th7 results of these factors ate b' , ' , . , . 

CIrCUIt; delays in resolving matter~.1hus, InconsIstent deCISIons within the same 
re~o.lving intra-circnit conflicts. d i . .~ use of a far-from-ideal mechanismfo 
abilIty of the justice: system to ;e~ereden, 1!-ally, the loss of public confidence in th~ 
~e cannot tolerate these results a ,eCls~ons promptly and fairly, . 

splIt o~ the Fifth pirc.uit would pr~~~: ~o not, ha,:e to. The proposed legislative 
proportl~ns. Intra-clrcult conflicts would' b wo CIrCUIts of large· but manageable 
onTh agd!r'?uld ~e of workable size,. Delay:Yo~kflr re~u~e~, Tdhe en banc panels 

. 7 a '. mstratIve division of the '. 't . e~mmmIZe. .... . 
~ow lS' ~ step in the right directioll B~titU~ which. WIll take effect ten days from 
ill ~urV1.ew, does not deal adequateiy with thea te~porhry, ~top:gap response which, 
n°niroVlde the necessary permanence en anc earIng ISsue and which does 

~ present circuit alignment am ' ts . t . . . . ., . 
fhe citIZensd in. the Fifth Circuit, Theo~~udo~.::~ma1~feqU~1 acces~ to jqstice for 
ong over ue. We urge you to ap rove th" . '. e sp . In,g of the Fifth Circuit-is 

;::~actment may be brought about :et this ;:a~~portant legIslation promptly so that 
• c_ ,r-Mr, KASTENMEIER Thank . J d . . 
statement. . . . ,. ". . ~ou, u ~e Bell, for that very helpfuL:,. 

Let me refer to a. couple of' .' t" .... ' . ' 
one by the NAACP. The NMCp}rvB;~ons,and yo~ have referred to 
t~at In 1978: "SenatorE '. . . . s \yl'ltten res?lutl.on stated in part 
FIfth JUdicial Circuit in:~an~ proposed legIslatIOn to divide 'the 
decision in civil rights litigati~~.'? less,~~ the impact of the- ~~urt's 

The reason Lraise that stateme t 'J) ..... 
b~:the purpose. or even if it' . n; IS ecause If thB;t ~ppeared to 
effect, one could well unde~st:;Je hot the pll.rl?ose~ if It had that 

.w y ~ organIzatIOn such as, the 



I, 

,--- --------------- ---------------------------------------------~---,~---------------------~ 

8 

NAACP wDuld have very strDng reservatiDns abDut the prDpDsed 
legislatiDn. ' 

Of CDurse, SenatDr Eastland is nDt here to. speak fDr himself, but 
I wDndered whether YDU were aware Df that. 

Judge BELL. I am aware that SenatDr Eastland fDr many years 
was active in the legislatiDn to. divide the fifth circuit, and the 
perceptiDn was that he was dDing that to. divDrce Mississippi frDm 
LDuisiana and Texas. That is a big difference, thDUgh. Under this 
legislatiDn,Mississippi is with LDuisiana and Texas. . 

After SenatDr Eastland retired and new judges 'came Dn the 
cDurt, Judge CDleman and Judge Clark Df Mississippi went along 
with a unanimDus vDte Df the fifth cir~uit to. put Mississippi in with 
LDuisiana and Texas rather than being with GeDrgia, Alabama, 
and FIDrida, so. that is a big difference. , 

That was nDt ever in any Df the prDpDsals 'Df SenatDr Eastland. I 
dDn't say that he was dDing that to. lessen the impact Df the cDurt's 
decisiens, as this. resDlutiDn said. I dDn't admit that. I didn't mean 
that, but I knDW that sDmebDdy cDuld have had that perceptiDn, 
and the NAACP may well have had that perceptiDn. 

That was actually, withDUt gDing into.' details, I think that back 
in thDse days it was felt there were SDme judges Dn the CDurt who. 
were essential to. the CDurt rendering sDund decisiDns in civil rights 
cases. 

SDme Df thDse judges have retired. Years have gDne by, life 
cDntinues Dn and there is anDther set Df judges Dn the CDurt nDW. 
That has sDmething to. do. with back in thqse days. I think that is a 
bygDne, thDUgh, because Df thDse two. judges from Mississippi, 
Judges CDleman and Clark. TheY' have bitten the bullet and said, 
Mississippi will have to. go. with LDuisiana and Texas., 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Let me ask YDU ,a different type Df questiDh 
relating to. a reservatiDn, perhaps ~ess emDtiDnal, that has b~en 
brought to. the subcDmmittee's attentiDn. That is, it is argued by 
SDme that we Dught nDt, split 'the fifth circuit because what we 
really need is sDmething in the Drder Df a Hruska CDmmissiDn to. 
IDDk at the entire.' Federal judicial system. ',_ II 

'After all, the ninth circuit alSo. has, an enDrmDUS prDblem when 
it sets en banco ,The prDblem jn that circuit are equal to. thDse 
which cDnfrDnt the fifth circuit alDne. AccDrdingly, CDngress shDuld 
take SDme' clearer and brDader IDDk at the 'questiDn and defer 
actiDn Dn this particular divisio.n. 

You, having been AttDrney General and having in m!=J.ny capaci­
ties been interested in this matter frDm a brDader perspective, hDW 
do YDU respDnd to. that?-

Judge BELL. As the chairman knDws,' the Hruska CDmmissiDn 
was a great failure. Like all cDmmissiDns, they made recDmmenda­
tiDns. NDthing ever came Df it. Whatthey ran into. was the natural 
bent Df American minds to. ,leave things alDneif nDthing is wrDng, 
and most Df the circuits are well satisfied and they dDn't want to. 
give upSDme States Dr mDve States and the State bars wDuld nDt 
want to. mDve. ' 

FDr example, during that time they 'were trading and trafficking 
arDund, at Dne pDint, they were gDing tDmDve GeDrgia into. the 
fDurth circuit and sDmebDdy up in WashingtDn called ;me in Atlan~ 
ta and asked me whatT thDughtabDut it. ' 
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. I s~id it was all ri~~t with me; GeDrgia used to. be in the, fDurth 
CIrcUIt be~Dre the CIVIl War. I learned thDUgh that th G ,. 
lawyers . dld~'t wa~t t~ do. it. They didn't knDW the. l:w i~rfh: 
f?Urt~~IrcuI~. NatI?n~Tlde realinement wiU nDt happen.,The ninth 
CIrcUIt IS qUIte a dIfferent matter. Th~re are Dnly twev-'circuits in 
the cDu~try that have prDblems, the ninth and the fifth 

. ~he nI,nth does ne~d. divi~ing, and tD'diyide it th~y w~uld have to 
, dIVId~ th~ State of Ca.hfDrnla. YDU wDuld·have part ofCalifDrnia 'n 
~i~~ '~~f~Ilna~~e Pf9~8Inan?~herb . lind the ~rDvision for administ:a­
£ th . I . . o.mnI us 1 was wrItten by me and written 
or e . nlnt 1"~IZ:CUlt,, because I never cDuld figure out how they 

were gOIng ,to dIVIde a State. " 
. Sthme day"maybe 50 Y~8Lrs from now~ maybe New York WDuld be 
In e same . shape, but It ·mDuld be a long time before w h ' 
~tate t"h,balt ge~s large .enDu, gh to. be divided into two circuit: sDarha~ 
IS ,a pro. ,em In the nInth. " 

. if :"~~:d~~~ io:"wnt~ i~~":: :~:~::;;rt~:~he~~:~e*fe~C:~ 
!l~C ~Durts. Mayb~ they need to. have mDre. They don't have the 

CIVIl rIghts caseload that, YDU have in the fifth, but whatever the " 
. "reaso.n, they ha~e. very few en banc decisiDns and so. the CDuIa' at 
~~ :!~an ad~mlstr~tlve unit cDurt fDr a while. It does~'t havegtD 

The fifth circuit is where the prDblem is. 
Mr. KAsTENMEIER.,Thank yo.u, Judge Bell. 

lif~ave kbDUt 10 Dr 3q Dther questiDns Dn Dther-matters I wDuld 
cDlieaDgua: frYoOmu'Calu~fiI W:ll~MPassD' up~heoppDrtunity anp yield to my 

1 Drnla, r .anlelsDn. ' ;,() 
. Mr.n.ANIE~S?N. Thank YDU, ,Judge'Bell, fDr appeari~g this. mDrn-

bIng I abnd for gIVIn~ us the benefit' Df YDur opinion. I am not going to. 
e a D.r YDur testImDny. " ' ' ' 

an~hrurdatnh Kastemneierhas ask~d all Df the impDrtant questiDns 
rna ,e. e CDmments that are SIgnificant. " 

I Dnly want. to' 'add .that you did a gr,eatjDb as Attorney General 
, an t~bD\l!-telY greatJDb, 'and I thank you f0r~the effDrt and th~,> 
, CDr :~n~Dril~ rhfnk~l~ht~;~Pdus resolvle SDme Df, Our prDblems. 
. th t· a '-JU ge pane. up there. Can you imag­
~uld eb el~kro.r Ina. heart Df an attDrney appearing before them? It 

. e 1 e arguIng to. the Tabernacle ChDir. ' ,. 
G~~r~STENMEIER. The gentleman from North CarDlina, Mr. 

Mr. GUDGER: I want to thank Judge Bell again 'fDr a ~ . 
before a cDmmlttee here 'On'this very important to' fc I ca:~e~rlng 
add I?-Dr subtract .from this Very excellent·brief. Tfe~ch ,Df thes:I~~~ 
wpOlntees" ~entIoned ,are, equally in caliber to' Richard E . 'f 
beO:;~.Carohna, we will be adding greatly to. the' quality r~D~r 

I have known him as a m b f th St t ' '. 
which I served "thh'" emd aler 

0. e, a e of ~Drth CarDhna in 
N . th G r WI . ,1m, an ,sO. as a very actIve leader in the 

o~. . arQ ma State B.ar, and I wDuld like to' get it Dn recDrd that 
hdI~s' tIS. ttruly atn Dutstandlng recommendation fDr appointment to. the rIC ·,cDur , Co 

Judge B.ELL. In the middle district, GreensbDro. ,0 
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Mr. GUDGER. I wanted to say this, that my concern right now is 
the numbering of this new division, be~au~e as a p~actition~r and 
as a permanent member of the fourth cIrCUIt, I find It very .dlf~cult 
to conceive of having to fly over or leap over an eleventh clrcu~t to 
get to a fifth circuit, and I notice that you mention thatasa lIttle 
bit disturbing to you; too. ' . ' . ' 

In any event, we "will miss having the fifth cirCUIt as a neIghbor, 
if this becomes the pattern of the futUre. , 

Judge BELL. I am glad you brought that up because I consider it 
to be a shame to take the fifth away from us but, apparently, the 
judges themselves are satisfied with it. I don't want to stir up any 
sleeping dogs. ' 

Mr. GUDGER. Thank you very much. ' .. . 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. On that point, I addressed the nInth CIrCUIt 

recently, and I confess that somewhat facetiously I suggested yore 
ought to rename the circuits, take the numbers away and gIve 
them names like the Golden Gate circuit or like some of the. roc~ 
groups and professional teams have. We could have a CIrCUIt 
known as the Liberty Bell, and so forth. 

That would be much more attractive than continuing the prac­
tice of assigning ever growing num:t>ers to the .circuits. 

Mr. DANIELSON. On the same pOInt, I can give you some co~fort, 
Judge Bell. You know congressional dist!icts are !eapportlO~ed 
every 10 years following the census, and In a ~owing Sta~e l,lke 
California, every reapportionment has brought In more dIstriCts 
and more numbers. 

People become attached to their .num~er, and it is like your 
emotional attachment to the fifth deSIgnatIon. 

A predecessor from part of my district was Chet Hollifield )Vho 
waS in the 19th District from California. As the State grew, he 
stayed there 21 years. . " f f 

Chet Hollifield held on to number 19 until he qUlt~ even though 
it was an island in the middle of other districts, and it really 
should have beehthe 32d:Since then I have talked withChet 
many'times, and he says nothingewas like the old 19th, so you' can 
be apart of the alumni association of the old fifth. . 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. The gentleman from Michigan wIll not be 
asking any questions. I am sorry to h~ve missed him, 

That really concludes our questions, and we thank you very 
much for your appearance. , . 

Judge BELL. It is good to be back before you here agaIn. 
'rhank you verY:rnuch',')1~"! , ,'. 'i, ","'.,'?o,r,- c, , 

Mr.KAsTENMEIER. Ne}'Lt the Chair wo'uld hke~o 'call Althea T.L. 
SiIru:.nons, who is direct9~ of the Washington ,Bureau of the Nationr 
al Association for the Advancement of Qolot'ed People. . ' 

Thank you for agreeing to appear, and you may proceed In any 
way you wish. 

TESTIMONY OF ALTHEA T. L.r SIMMONS, L'JRECTOR, WASHING­
, TON BUREAU, NATIONAL AS~OCIATION FOIt, THE ADV.!NCE-

MENT OF COLORED PEOPLE " '\ 

f 

Mrs. SIMMONS. Tha},lk you, Mr. Chairman and ptembers of the 
II subcommittee. ~ -

'I I 
" I' 
': 

, . -__ ,_______ __I 

---- ~~-- .. -- .. -- .. ----~-

11 

I am Althea T. L. Simmons, director of the Washington Bureau 
of the National Association for the Advancement of Colored People. 

I appear today on behalf of the more than one-half million mem­
bers in 1,800 local branches;:youthocouncils~ and college chapters in 
the 50 States and the District ofrColumbia and the 38 State and 
area conferences of the NAACP. ' . 

We, appr~c.i~te ~his oPP?rtunipy t? share 'our views regarding the 
proposed dIVISIOn !'Of the FIfth GtrCuit Court of Appeals. • 

TheNMCP, l\.fr. Ghai~ma~; h!is remained firm in its opposition 
to ~. splIt .In the fifth ~Ircu~t SInce. th~ issue was raised during 
conSIderatIOn of the omnIbus JudgeshIp bIll. ,- " 

At that time, our opposition centered around the real possibility 
that such a split would create a Deep South cirCUit of the States of 
~laba:r;n~, Flor!d~,' geor~a, and Mississippi, which might' prove 
InsenSItIve to CIVIl rIghts Issues and a new eleventh circuit consist .. 
ing of only Louisiana' and Texas. r 

Although the motivation for the split in the circuit is different in 
the instan~ p«;tition, the NAAC? reaffirms its opposition to the 
proposed dIv~sIOn for somewhat dIfferent reasons than we advanced 
In 1978. ,_ , .. 

The N~CP is,~hot unmindful of, nor insensitive to, the problems 
addressed In the current petition, many of \which were raised 
durIng the, 95th Congress, regarding the increased size of the cOUrt 
and the projebted increase in workload., . \ . 

Our continu.ed concern is occasioned because w~ believe that no 
one can t«;P"flt t.his'j.uncture, the impact of the et\Iarged judiciary 
and a perIo~ of tIme IS necessary to allow the syste\m an opportuni­
t:y to.set~le,In ItS own tr,acks af1;er the addition of n~;wjudges at the 
dIstrICt and appellate levels. ' 

If, at so~e~ reasonable time, after observing the-' impact of the 
pre~ent addItIOns to the circuit, it appe!irs that additional flexibil­
Ity I~ ~eede.d, a -first avenue of change 'might be expansion of the 
adm~:qI!'tratIxe structure, for example,. the use of administrative 
law JUdges. ',euch an apprQach would provide much needed time to 
?onslder whether a more permanent change is needed and, more 
Importantly,any ~hanges ~oul<!}hen be effected with some experi­
ence based on the Increase In workload. 
.. The court ~ight also co~sider u~ing the existing authority built 
~to the. OmnIbus ~udgeshlp Act that Judge Bell has mentioned in 
hIS testImony, _ WhICh allows the court to, under certain circum­
stances, constitute itself into administrative units to perform its en 
banc functions. ' 
. ~:r:.Chairman, the NAACP believes that any changes in the 
JudICIary should not be undertaken in piecemeal fashion or '_ for 
that matter, out of political consideration. It occurs to us that the 
Congress,,:rn~y ,wish to view the impact of changes already made 
before graftIng on new ones, and may well consider exploring 
whether or not there -should be additional kinds of adjustments in 
t~e ,l!leans by whicl,l w~, settlf- displ1tes or comprehensive changes 
WIthIn the several CIrCUIts. ' I' 

The eXI?ansion,of the judiciary may raise the public's expei~tation 
thG~.t preVIous, delays will n~ longer prevail, and a probable ;~npact 
may well, be an Increase In the number of cases fIled Because 
counsel WIll now think that settlement prior to filing is no :~onger 

6!h1750 .. 81 .. ;> 
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h that their cases will be 
necessary as there is. a greater c ance 
heard in a timely fad~hn. f us similarly concerned, need to know 

The Co~gress't ~n 'f thOes~r~nsformation that has already occurred 
what the Impac 1S 0 
before undertaking to ch;ange the change. t a ainst the proposed 

I believe an equa~y Im)?[tafttl~:~~~t w~uld substitute t~o 
division is that su,: . a s~ I 0 known erformance toward major 
complete~y new; entltIEr,s ~~ u~esent ~gh quality court with a 
constitutlOn~l lssue~ o~ k ~cord. For the past two decades, a 
known and ImpressIve rac r. .. b heard before the fifth 
majority of civil rights cases ?av~ . eeI~lisenchanted at the local 
circuit, and l,>lacks and other. mlnort~le:he futh circuit for justice. 
andl or distri~t l~:vel, have lookid d 1 in the civil rights arena. Its 

The fifth CIrCUIt has beeD; a Cl a e inedl the respect of blacks 
forthright appro~c? to t~e Iss~e~rft~ ~cisions in the civil rights 
and oth~r mlnontIes an mo U S Su reme Court. 
area have been upheldb~Y ~he ~ beco~ing increasingly sensitive to 

I need not tell you, ac s ar.. of the courts as .many blacks 
the importance! of th~ compOSl~~ng the administration of justice. 
harbor deep reservatIOnst 1egh-r: ghlighted by the recent civil disor-
This has been unfort~~a e Y I h st several months. 
ders iI1: ~ nU!llber of CItIes ~ve[ iu: ~f those black judicial .nomine~s 

AddItIOnally, the presen saId with a failure. to receIve a faIr 
now before th.e Con~ess,. coup. e b a number of bla<~ks as a 
share of judicial nomInatIOns, IS seefo~ard thrust i.~ civil rights. 
concerted effort to retreat from any d with the possibility of the 

The N~CP i~ ~ot only CO!lCe[l:: South, it also fears that a 
reality ?f mse~sltl~t c'll~: :erceived by blacks as an att~mp~ to 
change .I~ th~ ClrCUI . W1 W b lieve that any action at thIst!me 
erode clVil nghts grons. e e . 
may weUlend credence to ~1l:Ch lPef~~~!~~~d activity by its units in 

The NAACP he:s S7~n s arp. Y tions . and our local units have 
connection with JUib~c~~ln~ili~ no~ination and confirmation of 
raised strenuous 0 aec Ions 0 £ . s conservative toward 
judicial l10minees whobe past :lpein°~:~~~i~ty on the Hill in the 
civil rights. Tthat h~th ~f~r~~~~ to the nominees coming up under 
past year or wo WI . r , 
the Omnib?-s JudgeshIp Ac~ . ties of such a proposed .n:ove could 

Mr. ChaIrm~, the unce am bTt of civil rights litIgants and 
have a devastating effect. on the d 1 t~ Yestablished by the present 
their counsel to rely on prece en . 
court. - t t th NAACP's 71st Annual 

In June of thi~ yeard'ddelega ~he ~ssu: of division of the fUth 
National ConventIOn a ress~ 
circ~it in the following resolut~on: osed of persons elected from all 

That 50-person Resolutiolls COAAmrc~te;~th~~~andated us, to oppose legislation 
across the country, urged the N. '. ' . 
dividing the circuit for the folloWIllghre~ons. a court of known quality for two of 

1. It is apprehensive about exc angmg . ' 
unknown quality; . " ., that the full membership. of the court and 

2. It believes the chan~e ~ ~n~~ III h not as yet been determmed; 
the district courts under Its JUrlSdiCrttlOI\ ~o evaluate the performance of the newly 

3. It has not as yet had an oppo un~. y . . 
appointed judges on the expanded f,£our' g the fifth circuit also exist e~sew?ere, at 

4. Since the sat;ne prople.rns
l 

at' ec bnt as a part of cQmprehensive legIslatlon an , 
should not be conSIdered m ISOe, lon u .. 

------------ --------------
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of course, our convention resolved that we urge the Congress to reject at this time 
any proposal to divide the fifth circuit. 

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, in summary, 
the NAACP believes that a split in the fifth circuit is premature at 
thi,s time and that a more feasible approach would 'be to obse.rve 
the functioning of the enlarged court to ascertain whether a 
change is necessary and, if so, what kind, for the efficient and fair 
administration of justice. 

We wish to thank the committee for affording us this opportuni­
ty to be heard on this important matter. 

[The statement of Althea T. L. Simmons follows:] 
PREPARED STATEMENT OF ALTHEA T. L. SIMMONS, DIRECTOR, WASHINGTON 

BUREAU, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION FOR THE ADVANCEMENT OF CoLORED PEOPLE 

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, I am Althea T. L. Simmons, 
Director of the Washington Bureau of the National Association for the Advance­
ment of Colored People. I appear today on behalf of the more than one-half million 
members in 1800 local branches'louth councils. and college ,chaPter.s in the 50 states 
and the District of Columbia an the 38 state ,and area conferences of the NAACP. 

We appreciate this opportunity to share our views regarding the propofjl,ed division 
of the Fifth Circuit Court of Appeals. . ' 

The NAACP has remained firm in its opposition to a split in the Fifth Circuit 
since the issue was raised during consideration of the Omnibus Judgeship Bill. At 
that time, our opposition centered around the real possibility that such a split would 
create a Deep South circuit of the States of Alabama, Florida, Georgia and Missis­
sippi which might prove insensitive to civil rights issues and a new eleventh circuit 
consisting of only Louisiana and Texas. Although the motivation for the split in the 
circuit is different in the instant petition, the NAACP rl;'!affirms its opposition to the 
proposed division for somewhat different reasons than we advanced in 1978. 

The NAACP is not unmindful of, nor insensitive to, the problems addressed in the 
current petition (many of which were raised during the 95th Congress), regarding 
the increased size of the court and the projected increase in workload. Our contin­
ued concern is occasioned because we believe that no one can tell, at this juncture, 
the impact of the enlarged judiciary and a period of time is necessary to allow the 
system an opportunity to "settle in its own tracks" after the addition of new judges 
at the district and appellate levels. 

If, at .some reasonable time, after observing the .impact of the prf'lsent additions to 
the circuit, it appears that additional flexibility is needed, a first avenue of change 
might reasonably be expansion of the administrative structure e.g., the use of 
administrative law judges. Such an approach would 1)rovide much-needed time to 
consider whether a more llermanent change is needed and, more importantly, any 
changes could then be effected with some experience based on the increase in 
workload. 

The court might also consider using the existing authority built into the Omnibus 
Judgeship Act which allows the court to, under certain circumstances, constitute 
itself into administrative units to perform its en banc functions. 

Mr. Chairman, the NAACP believes that any changes in the judiciary should not 
be undertaken in piecemeal fashion or, for that matter, out of politicalconsidera­
tion; therefore it occurs to us that the Congress may wish to view the impact of 
changes already made before grafting on new ones and may well consider exploring 
whether or not there should be additional kinds of adjustments in the means by 
which we settle disputes or comprehensive changes within the several circuits. 

The expansion of the judiciary may raise the public's expectation that previous 
delays will no longer prevail and a probable impact may well be an increase in the 
number of cases filed because counsel will now think that settlement prior to filing 
is no longer necessary as there is a greater chance that their cases will be heard in 
a timely fashion. The Congress and those of us similarly concerned, need to know 
what the impact is of the transformation that has already occurred before undertak-
ing to "change the change". . 

An· equally important argument against the proposed division is that such a split 
of the circuit would substitute two completely 'new entities with unknown perform­
ance toward major constitutional .issues for the present high quality court with a 
known and impressive track record. For the past two decades, a majority. of civil 
rights cases have been heard before the Fifth Circuit, and blacks and other minor­
ities, disenchanted at the local andlor district level, have looked to the Fifth Circuit 
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for 'ustice The Fifth Circuit has been a citadel '.In the civil rights arena: Its 
fortfiright ~pproach to the issues has gained the respect of blacks ah1dothe~hllUoS­
ities and most of its decisions in the civil rights area have been up eye .. 
Supreme Court. ; . " f th 'fon 

Blacks are becoming increasingly sensItive to t~e'ImportadI?-ce °h edmc<?~p~S\~ 
of the courts as many blacks harbor deep reservatlOns regar mg t. e. a . miS ra.lOn 

, of justice. This has, been unfortunately highlighted by the recent CIVll dIsorders m a 
number of cities over the past several months. .,. .' b fi th 

Additionally the present status of those black JUdiCI~ no!UII?-e.es now. e <?re .e 
Congress coupled with a failure to receive a Ilfair share of JUdICial ~ommajlths, It 
seen b ~ number of blacks as a concerted effort to ~etreat from. a?y' lorwar r~s 
in civil'rights. The NAACP is not only concerned With the pos~Iblht:r?f t~e r~ahty 
of insensitive courts in the South, it also fear~ ~ha~ a chan~e inA the Clt~Ult w;ll;e 
perceived by blacks as an attempt to erode. CIVil rights gams.ny ac lOn, a IS 
time may well lend credence to such perceptlO~. . . .. . 'th 

The NAACP has seen sharply increased actiVIty bY' ItS umts m c?nn~ctIon WI 
judicial nominations and our local units haV('! ,raised strenuous obJectlO!1s ~o the 
nomination and confirmation of judicial nomii'1ees whose past performance IS con-
servative toward civil rights. ld h d t t M Chairman the uncertainties of such a proposed Il?-0ve cou ,ave a evas a -
ing ~ffect on th~ ability of civil rights litigants and theIr counsel to rely on prece-
dents established by the present court. , N' I C f 

I June of this year dele~ates to the NAACP s71st Annual atIona , onven .lOn 
ad&essed the issue ~f diVISion of the Fifth Circ?it ~n the~o~lowing r~solutlO~: 

Whereas in 1978, Senator Eastland proposed leglslatIoI[ to d~,:de ~he ~~h ~udi­
cial Circuit in order to lessen the impact of the court s deCISIon m CIVIl rights 
litigation' and', ,,' AI' "1 Where~s, the Fifth Circuit has been the best Fede~al Court of ,PCpab ~n CI~ rights issues in the nation, hot only from the stant:lpomt of the NAA , u on I 
record of being upheld by the Supreme Court; and,. dif£ 

Whereas, it is again proposed to divide the Circuit, albeIt along somewhat er-
ent lines' . 1 t· di 'd' th Now therefore be it resolved, that the NAACP opposes legIS a IOn. Vl mg e 
Circuit for the following reasons: (1) it is apprehensive about exchangnw a co~rt ~f 
known quality for two of unknown qualitYi (2) it believes the chang!,! I~ uJ?W!se. m 
that'the full membership ,of the court and the district courts under ~ts JurIsdIction 
has not as yet been determined' (3) it has not as yet had an opportumty ta e(4)al';late 
the erformance of the newly-appointed judges on the expanded COU!t; an smce 
the ~amelroblems affect,ing the Fifth Circuit a,lSO ~xist e.1se~here, It should not be 
cohsidere in isolation, but as a part of comprehenSIve le~slabon. . . 

Be it further resolved, that we urge the Congress to reject any proposal to diVlde 
the Fifth Circuit at this time. . '. h NAACP 

Mr Chairman and members of the SubcommIttee, 1I1 .sul!lmary, t e , 
be1ie~es that a split in the Fifth Circuit is premature at thIS tIme and that a more 
feasible approach would be to' observe the f?nctioning of the enlarged ?ourt to 
ascertain whether a change is necessary, and If so, what kind, for the effiCIent and 
fair administration of justice. ,.', • . t b h d 

We wish to thank the Committee for affordmg us this opportumty 0 e ear on 
this vital issue. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Thank you, Ms.,Simmons. part of your resolu-
tion is high praise indeed where you say~ " . . 

Whereas thf;l fifth circuit has been the best Federal, court of appeals on the CIYI1 
rights issu~sin the Nation, not only from the standpomt of the NAACP~ but on Its 
record of being upheld by the Supreme Court. " 

That is a pretty nice compliment. Does i~ follow.that by divi~in~ 
the court you would 4llute ~hat record- of protectlon and qualIty. 

Ms. SIMMONS. Weare saymg, for exan:pl~,. all the. slots are not 
filled on the circuit as yet, and the.rea,re Jud~Cla~ nominees who are 
still unconfirnled who hopefullyWlll Sit on district c,?urt .that make 
up the jurisdictio~<?f the fifth circuit;. so .we are saYIng It seems to 
us premature to diVld~ the court at thIS time. , ' 

"Mr. KASTENMEIER. Wouldn't the argument. have to~e that an 
existing judge's record is clear? The pl;'oblemls ~he apPOIntment of 
new judges there and elsewhere in the Nation" since they are all of 
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unknown quality as far as what their record may subsequently be. 
Therefore, one really ought to argue against the appointment of 
new judges, not division of a court, 'the record of which is already 
well known. 

Ms. SIMMONS. We think there is a need for new judges and also 
any time you put an unknown into a known quantity, that in itself 
has the opportunity to affect the known quantity. 

We are not saying at some other time it won't be necessary to do 
that, but we are saying right now, because you do have these 
various elements, that the circuit is not firm yet. The district 
bench is not firm yet. Maybe we ought to see how the expanded 
court works and then make a decision. 

If you will note in our resolution, we said that, we don't close the 
door because we don't know. We just don't think at this time that 
anyone has knowledge as to how the new judges will affect the 
decisions of the courts because of the other appointments to be 
made at both levels. " " 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Well, I think in terms of the compelling 
nature of the case to be made or your resolution, it is unfortunate 
they are based on an apprehension of unknown expectations and, 
fears rather than on substantive reasons. 

We confronted similar questions when we curtailed the use of' 
threejudge courts while we reduced the necessity to resort to 
three-judge courts and preserve only part of the function, it did 
seem that the NAACP's position at that time also was based. on 
ancient fears rather than current realities. 

Ms. SIMMONS. I think you have to deal with back history. 
I see, for example, a lot of parallels between reconstruction in 

the 1800's, when we had the 13th, 14th, 15th amendments passed, 
and we thought surely that black rights were going to move and 
then we saw the erosion through the courts, so {(that when we 
express our fears they are based on what has happened in the past, 
and becau.se no one knows whether or not the additional judge to 
the circuit court will have the power to persuade the other jurists 
in terms of civil rights. You won't know that until he gets on the 
bench. 

The same thing is true with the district courts, NAACP tries to 
be responsible, and for us to sit here and make a firm statement 
that we believe division of the court will not cause changes would 
be irresponsible in the highest degree. That is why NAACP goes by 
past history and articulates its fears and in a number of instances 
our fears have not been groundless. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Let me say this committee considers lnany 
things and there are those in the room who will not agree with this 
statement, but in terms of the effect of anything this suhcommittee 
might do as far as the Federal judicial branch is conceJ'ned, yester­
day we considered a proposal, S. 450, which would deny the Su­
preme Court of the United States and any and all Federal courts, 
including the gentlemen from the fifth circuit sitting behind you, 
jurisdiction to deal with a matter involving voluntary school 
prayer, a constitutional issue. If adopted, from the standpoint of 
precedent, this would mean that Congress could by sheer statute, if 
upheld, could permit the denial of almost any question to be liti­
gated, to be remedied in the Federal courts of this country. 
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That I would think, is far ,more ominous for civil l~ber~ies than 
the e~pectation of a compositi?n of a new court ,?r a cIrcuIt. NO.ne­
theless, I respect you, Mrs. SImmons, and certaInly the organIza­
tion you represent with whom over the years I have shared many 
battles. 

Ms. SIMMONS. Yes. l''c . 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. I yield to the gent~eman from Ca 110rnla. 
Mr. DANIELSON. Thank you, Mr.Chalrman.. . 
I am looking up and down the bl;mch, Mr. ChaIrman, hOplI~g I am 

not going to be depriving someone else of a chance to talk 'Wlth Ms. 
Simmons.' fit I thank you too and commend you on th~ tr~mendous bene 1 s 
which you personally as well as .your. organlZatIOn have conveyed 
upon our country in recent years In thIS a~d other I?atters. 

I sit with my good friend Bob Kastenmeler ,?n ~hIS same subcom­
mittee on other matters, an~ I w~s ~also th~nking of the school 
prayer issue, which if you thInk thIS IS emotIOnal, you should try 
that one. I h d't d I understand the tenor of your statement, ave . rea ~ ~n 
listened and fueard these responses. Do you have a specIfi~ obJ.ectlOn 
to a factuall~' existing situation in this .eleventh, fifth cIrcuIt pro­
posed divisi611:1 to w~ich you coul~ add:ess yourself? . _ 

I have this in mInd; are there',any Judges ,,:hom you are partlcu 
larly concerned about? Is therEr'any geographIcal problem .of access 
to justice that would be created? Is there anything spe~ifi.c ot:pe,r 
than your fear that the fifth circuit will be weakened In . ItS CIVlI 
rights posture and we would be goin~ of! to something that you 
know nothing of in the new eleventh cIrcuIt: . .' .. -::::0-

Ms. SIMMONS. No problem with access ~o ~ustIce, ?~ pr?blem Wltn 
that at all. We do realize that the·. majOrIty of cI1L~J rIghts cases 
come-through the fifth circuit. . . 

Our counsel has litigated in that circuIt exte~sIvelr and, ~ ~ 
matter of fact, we feel that this ~as been the bastlon for cIVll 
rights," and we just don't know, Just as any other. person would 
have fears against the unknown, but we feel that WIth the knoW? 
quality in that ~~th circuit that. blacks w~o ~ppear have no heSI­
tancy. about realIzIng they are gOIng to get Justlce. 

,1 don't know if that will still be tr~e. . 
Mr~ DANIELSON . 'Thank you; that IS a very forthrIght and respon-

siveanswer. It. reinforces . the impression t1;1at I got from your 
statement, and that is; namely, that your re81stance to the ch~nge 

.: is based upon' the contemplation of. an unknown, at least partIally 
to replace a known." .' , ". . . 

I would like to remind the gentle lady of somethIng you state ·In 
your resolution, I'The .futh circuit has been. th~ ~est Federal CO',lrt 
of Appeals on civil Tights issues in the NatIon IS exce1l7nt. I WIsh 
when I hang up my gloves, somebody could say somethIng compa-
rable about me. 

That isel{cellent. 
Ms. SIMMONS. We believe that fir~ly. 
Mr. DANIELSON. I ~am for that; WIth that ba~kgr?un~,. how do we 

know that the creation of .th~·new elevell;th CIrcuIt will not result 
in two bastions of civil rights rather than Just one? 
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. I was checking while you were talking, in the proposed division 
?f this circuit, we are not just dividing geography, but also; the 
Judges. The Texas judge will stay in Texas, for example. A Missis­
sippi judge will stay in Mississippi, I assume, and Georgia, et 
cetera. '. . 

So we have tHis magnificent nucleus of a fifth circuit wla will 
divide into two courts. Remember when your mother used t(, bake 
bread and she saved a little of the yeast and used it for tom6rrow? 
My mother did that. What is there that causes your fear, because 
that leavening isn't going to exist in two new circuits? ' 

I think the probabilities are higher that that would happen than 
the probability that it 'Would not happen; I really believe that. 

Ms. SIMMONS. We don't foreset9 that. 
Mr. DANIELSON. Well, you are really on my side. '\ 
Ms. SIMMONS. The bench is not complete as yet. '.'. 
Mr. DANIELSON. Thank you very much for bringing thB:t up. 
How can V!e comp1:=tin? In your No.3 point, we have not ye'~ had 

an opportunIty to evaluate the p1erformance of the newly apPoltnted 
judges on the expanded circuit. 

I respectfully submit, how can you ever evaluate the perform-
ance of a judge who has not yet performed as a judge? :, 

Ms. SIMMONS. That is why we are saying wait until after the: 
bench is complete until the members have had an opportunity tc. 
perform as judges. ' 

Mr. DANIELSON Even in the personal affairs of mankind, how dh 
you. know that the husband and the wife are going to work ot'Lt 
untIl after they become husband and wife? !, 

Ms. SIMMONS. You really don't. J, 
Mr. DANIELSON. N~, but w.e try to evalu~te them. This filterihg 

process for Federal Judges IS the finest SIeve on earth" Thatft is 
pretty good. 

Point 2, NAACP believes the change is unwise and that the full 
~embership of the court and the district courts under its jurisdic­

" tlOn have not yet been determined. Of course, it has not. How can 
you determin~ the membership of a court when the judges have 
not been apPOInted yet? ' 

Ms. SIMMONS. That is exactly our point. . 
Mr. DANIELSON We are getting' around to the old hen and egg 

situation. One of them has to come first. It's the hen and the egg, 
but I. respectfully sub~it that if .we are going to ever make prog­
ress, If we ~re 7~er gOIng to appOInt more judges and ever going to 
handle our Judlc1.al load, we have to move forward. To resist that is 
just like saying we are not going to have it tomorrow because 
today is good, and you can't stop that, Ma'am. ' 

What we have got to do is try to be sure that tomorrow will also 
be good. 

Ms. SIMMONS. The other comment I would like to make-' is we are 
talking in tel'rns of the judges authorized under' the Omnibus 
Judgeship Act. We think that those judges should be confirmed 
before a decision is made as to whether ot not there should be a 
split in the fifth circuit so that does limit it. ... 

Mr. DAN.IELSO~. Would you do this; as thes~ judges are named 
and assumIng thIS does go through, look at the prospective judges 
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carefully, put them under your microscppe carefully and give your 
contribution to the Senate which has to pass on.them. 

I don't think we will have any'trouble. l wish/you \Yell. 
Mr. KAS'l'ENMEIER. Thankyou, Ms. Simmons. :1. ' 

Ms. SIMMONS. Thank you so much for letting 'Us appear. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. Next is my special pleasur:eand honor'to. call 

forward a distinguished group of judges from the .fifth circuit, and I 
would like to call on our colleagues. '_,' 

I note the. fact that the chairman of the Apprqpriations Commit-
tee, Mr. Whitten, is here. - i _. _ • 

We are very honored. to have him here. Davi:ci ~owen, also our 
colleague, is here. They may either wish to mak~ a short . comlI':e~t 
or introduce the chief judge of the circuit and, unfortunately, GIllIs 
Montgomery has just left the .room, but he ._. would have liked to 
have been here for the purpose of presenting Judge Coleman.. 

May I call on Congressm~n Whitten? . 

TESTIMONY OF HON. JAMIE L.WHITTEN, A RE1PRESENTATIVE 
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF'MISSISSIPPI 

Mr. WHITTEN. I appreciate the recognition a~d welcome the' 
chance to be'nere. . , 

I have seen Judge Coleman. I want to say that the delegation, 
and r don't speak for them, we are in f~vor of thyprop?sal here. 

The objections that I have heard don t go to the merIts· of the 
situation whatsoever, in my opinion, because we have the same 
judges operating in the same way, and with the un.b,earable work­
load that makes it imppssible for us to h~ve the same attent!on to 
the problems of the a;d"ea that they have m other ,areas, so WIthout 
going into any great detail, 'fe are in favor of t;tte, pr?posal, I am. 

We appreciate your courtesy and your con~,}d~ratlOn and feel 
that we are right in asking you to approve the proposal. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. We are pleased to hear frq,m you. 
, Congressman Bowen? " II /f a, 

TESTIMONY OF HON . .DAVID 1l.,B~}V~N, A lEIJRESENTATIYE iN 
CONq~ESS FROM THE S1>,;f[IE OF 1'f.lI[3SISSIPPI .' .-

Mr. BOWEN.,>! appreciate your hospitality in~vingme an oppor­
tunity to intl~bduce one 'of my distinguished cpristituents. 

Judge Coleman is chief judge of the U.S. Court of Appeals for the, 
Fifth Circuit. He has Publicly held more important positions of 
public service in our Stat.e than anyone, go;~ng all the- way "i?,ack to 
one of hi$ most outstandil1g, being a staff lnember here in tlie U.S. 
House of Representatives .. ,';; ~:), , 

He has served as a district attorney of ,Mississippi, in the State 
legislaturf~, as a State ,circuit judge, andil1;1 the Mississippi Supreme 
Court. Hel was 'elected attor(ney general OIf Mississippi and he has 

, served as certainly 'Qne of our most distingui,shed State Governors. 
He was offered a C~binet position in the admin,istration of John F. 
Kennedy, and c;hoseto stay in Mississippi and serve the people of 
our State. '" "!.' '. 

In 1965, President Lyndon Johnsona;ppointed Judge Coleman to 
the U.S. Court of Appeal$, and he b~ec~m~ the chief judge last 

. September. Earlielo this month Chief J1Llstice Bqrg~r appointed him 
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to the ExecutiVe Committee of the Judicial Conference of the 
United States. 
. It is noticeable t~at having achieved this lofty position as chief 
Judge, that now Juuge Coleman is prepared to give up this lofty 
domain over which he is presiding with his circuit and see it is 
providing prompt and equal justice for all the citizens of the area. 

Judge Coleman. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. We are very pleased to have you introduce 

~udge Coleman and thank our colleague for making that i.ntroduc-
tIon. ->-

I would like to greet Judge Coleman, together with his distin­
guished colleagues, Judge Robert Ainsworth and Judge Frank 
Johnson. 

I will say to the colleagues here that I am sorry I did not notice 
that Trent Lott of Mississippi is alsQ here. Before the judges pro­
ceed, I should like to call on CongresSilb.an Lott. 

TESTIMONY OF HON. TRENT LOTT, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MISSISSIPPI 

!'1r. LOTT: I will be brief, but Iwant to express my support also of 
t~IS P!oposed legislation, ~~d this verifies the fact that it is a 
bIpartIsan effort, and I think it is something that desperately needs 
to be done.. ' 

As a young lawyer, I practiced in that circuit. I was on this 
subcommittee briefly. I have had a long interest in' this. 

I support this legislation and it is a great pleasure for me to be 
here with these distinguished judges and particularly Chief Judge 
Coleman. ,. 
. Mr. KASTENMEIER.We must now regretfully announce 'to our dis~ 

tInguished panel a recess for 10 minutes to make a vote and we 
will returnfort1i:With. " , , 

LAsho:rt recess' was taken.}' . 
Mr. KA;~TENMEIER. Thecorn,mittee will come to order. 
.Befor~:~w~ proceed with our, qistinguished panel of judges of the 

FIfth CIrCUIt Court of Appeals, I would like to inquire of oUr' 
colleague, Congressman Montgomery, if he would care to make any 
comments. ' " 

TESTIMONY OF HON. G. V. (SONNY,) MONTGOMERYi' A REPRE­
SENTATIVE IN, CONGRESS FROM '{'}IE STATE OF MISSISSIPPI 

Mr: MONTG?ME~Y.Thank ,yo~('for having this hearing. I am 
coauthor of thIS bIll and I certaInly hope, as Judge Coleman testi­
fies~ that action could be taken on the bin. I appreciate the oppor- . 
tunIty to be here today. ." 

Mr. KASTENM~I~R. T~lank you! Congressman Montgomery. ' 
After that' stIrrIng Introdu~tlOn of Judge, Coleman, it behooves 

me to say not only do' we welcome him but this committee is 
familiar with both of his colleagues. '. 
Jud~e Robert Ainsworth has been not only a witness before this 

CO~I~llttee, but he and I have 'attended more than one conference 
on judicial matters and have had opportunities to discuss other 
aspects of judicial administration. ' 

-

, t 



,,' 

o 

20 

J ud e FrankJ ohnson too has called on the Congress in the past 
and h~s a very distinguished record, so I am pleased to greet them 
both again. .. . £ d' t . ct 

Both Judge Ainsworth and Judge J~hnson are ormer . IS rl f 
'udges and are now serving on the circuIt court. They are aware 0 

{he needs 'of poor people,minorities a.nd" ,~en~rally, tho~e whr need 
to receive due process and equal protection In our socIety. n any 
event, all three judges are all well qualified. to speak on the needs 
of the fifth circuit. . .' ~ . d 

Chief Judge Coleman, I will let you proceed and you may PL eSI e. 

TESTIMONY OF HON. JAMES P. COLEMAN, CHIEF JUDGE OF 
. THE U.S. COURT OF APPEALS FOR THE FIFTH CIRCUIT 
Jud e .. CoLEMAN. Mr.r'Chairman, mempers of the ~ommittee, I 

have ~own for a long time that the most precIous thmg . Congress 
has is time the scarcest commodity of all, and beca~se ?f the gre8;t 
demand m~de on you we will certainly try to be as br~ef as POSSI"' 
ble On" behalf of the 24 other judges on our court In the .r~th 
'cir~uit, -who have unanimously petitioned the: C?ngress1to dIr1e 
the circuit along the lines which have been IndIcated, wan 0 

thank this cotnmittee and the Con~ress. . .. 
The Senate has already acted In ~pelr prompt response to our 

unanimous cry of need. . . M' . . . d I 
I also want to thank all of the members of the ISSlS~lPPl e e~a-

tion for their presence this morning and for the fine mtroductlOn 
b m Congressman, Congressman DaVld. Bowen. Congressman 
J'ontlomery was in the St.ate senate when I was Governor and the 

-people quickly promoted hlID to Congress. . . ... d 
Chairman Whitten is here. Congressman .. Lott .wa~, born ,~ 

raised in the old district where I .served as. S~~te trIal Judge many 
ears ago. I want to express my appreclat~on to everybody, to 

~enator Stennis and particularly to Judge Griffm Bebll. H~~ he h-0
} 

resi ed from the court, Judge Bell would have een e c Ie 
'ud ~ of this court when Judge Brown retired, I ~ould not have 
hal this responsibility, and it would have been In much better 

haH~sdecided to go in~o the law practice and it was a goodut~~n~ ,. 
because he thereby became the Attorney General of the nl e 
States which otherwise would n~ver have !tappene:d. ,,' 

I a~ pleased to have here Wlth'-me thIS mornIng J~Jdge Frahnk 
Johnson. Judge Johnson 'was appointe4 p.S. judge in ~95~. He· as 
served actively on. the Federal bel}-ch In the fifth CIrcuIt longer 
than. any other perso~His credentials need noendorsem~t trom 
me. or from any other person. They are well knpwn to the vongress 
and the citizenship at large. ... ". h . . th 

On my left, Judge Ains~ort~ has been SIttIng WIt. me 111 e 
futh circuit since 1956 .. He IS one of the'Yorkhorses of the court . .I 

ro ose, if it is agreeable' with the commIttee, and J understand ~t 
~ilr be,· that I yield now to J udgeo J Q~son for such stat~ments as 
he might like to make. He is the' deSIgnated representatl,ve of the 

jU¥~~ he.re as the chief, Judg~ Ainswor~~j Will ,s~p~~k and after 
Judge Ainsworth I will make a few very brIef remarkS. , 

o 
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Mr. KASTENMEIER. Fine; as a matter"of fact, the statements of 
each of you have already been received by the committee and will 
be made part of the record at an appropriate point. 

[Judge Coleman's statement follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CHIEF JUDGE JAMES P. COLEMAN 

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, my name is James P. Coleman. 
On June 22, 1965 I was nominated by President Lyndon B. Johnson to be a Judge of 
the United States Court of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit. Since December 10, 1979, I 
have served as the Chief Judge of the Court. 

If it were solely a matter of personal preference, our Judges would not wish to see 
the Fifth Circuit divided. While differences of opinion often occur among conscien­
tious judges about the correct resolution of a legal or factual issue, the personal 
relationships on our Court are excellent-unsurpassed, I think. We were appointed 
by fived different Presidents but we like one another. We really enjoy working 
together. There are no personal emnities, no discourtesy or backbiting or bickerings 
or recriminations. We are warm friends, so we naturally dislike the idea of being 
separated. . 

After operating together as the largest group of judges ever' known on a Qourt in 
the history of American jurispruderlce, we have unanimously come to the conclusion 
that our personal preferences must yield to the public good. We recognize that the 
resolution of the matter rests with the Congress, but we have come to the unani­
mous conviction that the effectiveness of the Court as a Judicial Institution requires 
the 'division proposed by the legislation which you now have under consideration. By 
formal resolution, again unanimously adopted, our Court has petitioned the Con­
gress to divide the Circuit, three States to be included in each of the Circuits thus to 
be created. We express our deep appreciation to the Congress for its prompt re­
sponse to our call for help, help that only the Congress for its prompt response to 
our call for help, help that only the Congress can provide. We ate here today to say, 
in utmost seriousness, that the sooner Congress grants this relief, the sooner we ' 
shall be able to accomplish the desired levels of efficiency and effectiveness. 

The situation in which the Court presently fmds itself comes as no surprise. In 
1971, nearly ten years ago, after the Court for several years had been operating 
with futeen judges, the Court by formal resolution, unanimously 'adopted, informed 
the Congress that it opposed expanding the size of the Court beyond fifteen judges 
because such an expans~on "would diminish the quality of justice in the Circuit and 
the effectiveness of thit'Court". 

Such highly experienced Judges as Chief Judge John R. Brown, who yet remains 
on active service, Judge John M. Wisdom, Judge Griffin B. Bell, and Judge Homer 
Thornberry joined in this unanimous statement to the Copgress. 

The problem is solely one of numbers and logistics. It is a matter of management , 
and efficiency; which can be accomplished by courts consisting of a more nearly 
normal complement of Judges. 

In the 'year 1948, the year that Chairman Rodino was chosen for his first term in 
Congress, the. Court of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit received 398 appeals. Indeed, in 
all·the Circuit Courts of the Nation there were only 2,758 appeals in 1948. The Fifth 
CirClJi.t then had six Judges. The Second Series of the Federal Reporter stood at " 
Volume 167. 

In the Court year just ended, with twenty-six Judges authorized and twenty-five 
on board, the Fifth Circuit received 4236 appeals, up 418 from the year before. The 
Second Series of the Federal Reporter stands at Volume·621. 

On June 30, 1980. we had 484 cases already under submission, that is, they were 
in the bosom of the Court await.ing decisions and in. which no Court opinion had 
been rendered. On that date, we had 615 cases briefed and ready. for disposition 
except that the Court had. not been able to put them on the calendar for disposition. 
Consequently, it is correct to say that as of June 30; 1980, we had 1,099 cases ready 
for decision ,but. yet undecided, These delays are to be regretted and they give us 
much concern. More than that"we had 2,929 cases docketed and on the road toward 
the calendar. This gives us 4,028 cases in the judicial pipeline as of June 30, 1980. 
During this coining year the appeals will no doubtlincrease becaUse Congress, of 
necessity, has given us 35 new District Judges who'0ill be trying cases and generat­
ing appeals. If there were no inqrease during this Court year we should· nevertheless 
be faced with ac·total 'of over ~8,000 cases in some stage of development. In the 
meantime, of course/we;shall be deciding cases,by the hundred and chopping away 
at this caseload.:9 '. " . 

All, this points inexorably to the reason for y~>l.ir being here' today. . 
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Regardless of the numbe'r of judges, a Court is a Judicial Institution and has no 
function as such. We have the judicial manpower to put eleven panels, of three 
judges each, on the Bench on any given day. These panel~, ~itting simultaneously, 
could hear 220 cases in anyone Court week. However, decIdmg.those cases, formu­
lating an opinion which d,ecides them, and obtaining a majority vote fo! ~ll aspects 
of the decision is quite a different matter. No panel can change the eXlstmg law of 
the Circuit; only an en banc Court can do that. Therefore,every Judge faces the 
duty of reacling the numerous panel opinions as ~hey are released throu~h the 
efforts of a grand tot81 of 34 Judges. At~he sa!ll~", time, he, 0t:s~e, must w~Ite the 
opinions assigned to him or her and obtam the~r approval. ThiS IS often a difficult, 
prolonged process. While doing that he must handle corre~I?ondence, te~ephone calls, 
legal memoranda, proposed opinions, and suggested reVisIOns from 1lli!. coll~agues. 
This often consumes the entire day and carries over into the next day, With the 
result that a ,Judge may get to do no judic!al work of his own for days at a. time. The 
time for serious thought, reflection, ~nd mdependent leg~ r«:search, SO Vital to the 
judicial process, is painfully reduced if not altogether extm~.lsh~d. T~e only way to 
reduce this logjam is to reduce the number, of those p.a~lClpatmg m the process. 

Mter we have navigated these shoals and a pane~ OPInIO~ h~ been r~l~ased the 
process is by no means over, for the en bane process 18 next mime. Af!Y lItIgant can 
ask for rehearing en bane and any judge can ask for a poll on rehearmg en ba.nf. A 
request from a judge automatically results ~ a poll. Last year, we had 302 petitIons 
for rehearing en bane, one for every working day. The Judges have to read. these 
petitions. We had 37 polls. By a majority vot~ C?f the Court, t~enty-four rehear~ng en 
bane were granted. We have thirty-seven petItIons for rehearmgen bane pendmg at 
this thne. . . h'l 

I recall that when our Court was composed ?f nIne Jud~es ~here w~ a w 0 ~ year 
in which we had no rehearings en bane. WIth only nme Judges ¥1volved ,m the 
process at that time, three of whom had ~lready sat on the Cas~, differences could 
frequently be resolved without the necessity of an en bane meetmg, argument, and 
opinion writing, participated in by all ~he .judges. , . 

The disposition of an en bane case mdlspensabl:r nece~sltates.a conference of ~l 
the judges In such a conference each and every Judge IS permitted to express hIS 
views without interruption and ~thout time, limit. No one can stop him, and that 
is as it should be. On occasion, I have seen a judge take two hours for. the presenta­
tion of his views. On a 26 person court, however, if each and every Ju~ge were to 
limit himself, or herself, to 10 minutes, it would ~ke 4 .hours and 20 IIfmut~s to go 
around the table in the exploratory phase of the diSCUSSIOn. Once the dlscus~IOn has 
found its way to an end, a vote, is next in order. Quite frequef!tly, a case mvo~ves 

, several serious issues and a number of votes must be taken. QUIte often, a vote In a 
certain direction necessitates more discussion before .the Cou1 can move t9 a vote 
on the other·' issues; Of course, all, votes are tentatIve, pending thedraftmg and 
submission of the proposed. majority opinion,. , Freq';l~ntl~, th,ere ·are many concur­
rences or dissents-the greater the n~~ber. of p~lclpa~mg Judges the great.er the 
potential for this to occur. Judges take their dutIes serIously. They feel tha~ they 
have a duty to make their positions a matter of record, with reasons assigned. 

I must say to the Committee th,at of the en bane cases. which "'fe hear4 !ast 
January, eight months ago, a numoer h.a~e not y~tresulted In a pubhs~ed opmIOn. 
The litigants are simply having to mark tIme until they can hear what IS to be done 
with them. With 25 judges the problem is to generate. a majority vote f?r the 
decision of each and every dispositive issue in the case. Obviously, the potentIal for 
differences of opinion increases .in direct ratio, to th~ ~umber of those who a!e 
participating in the process. It is clear that the c?mp~sltIon of the, en bane court m 
the Fifth Circuit. must be reduced to a more effectIve sIZe. T , 

Eyen if Congress approves the Proposed division, both ,the Fifth Circuit and t~e 
newly established Eleventh Circuit will each have znore judges than are now deCId­
ing cases on the Supreme Court of the Unit~d Stat~s, c~es of nl:!tionwide impact. 

When Congress increased the number of Judg~s m actIve ~el'Vlce ~n our Court 
from 15 to 26 it made an effort to ameliorate tJris en barte dilemma .1I~ two ;Ways. 
First, it waS ,provided thjit senior Ci.rcuit Judges would no longer pa~tlClpate m ,the 
en bane process. Next, It was proVided that th~ C?urt could exercise ItS en bane 
authority with less than the full number ·of actIve Judges o~ board. O~~ Court has 
devoted much thought, discussion,. and s~u~y Fowar~ the, IPlplementatIon ~f that 
particular authority: We have found that It .IS Simply lI,11posslble for us ~o .do It. If a 
panel of less than 26 were to be drawn" by chance for everyguarterly slttmg of the 

.. en bane- Court, we would run, the ha;lard of throwing t~e. predictability of the law 
into serious disarray. A randomly drawn, ,en bane Court m June, cou~d well over~urn 
that which had been thought to have been -settled at an en bane seSSIOn the prevIOus 
January. Therefore, a majority of the Court ,has declined, to adopt this approach. 
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If .the nine judges. with the longest service on the Court, or the nine with the least 
service, are to c!l~s.tItute the en, bane C~u.rt; ~hen seventeen judges, of equal authori­
ty and responslbIl~ty, are denIed partiCipatIOn in the en bane process. If such a 
procedure were faIr, it might be held unconstitutional as depriving the omitted 
judg~ of hi~ office without impeachment and removal by the Senate. 
. It IS obVIOUS that the only reasonable way to solve this dilemma is to reduce the 

size of the Court to manageable proportions, in which every judge would have an 
equal voice in the decisions to be rendered. 

Another aspe,ct of this matter is that in order to have oral arguments en bane, we 
have h~d to brIdle the Judges on the Bench. In order to assure counsel any really 
useful time for. oral argument we have had to restrict questions from the Bench to 
an amount which, averaged, would allow each Judge 45 seconds for one question 
and answer. What happens, of course, is that out of appropriate politeness for one's 
Colleagues a Judge rarely ever gets a chance to ask a question of counsel on oral 
~rgument, however important that question might have been to the correct resolu­
~IOn of t~e case. \In turn, counsel is guaranteed only twenty minutes without 
mterruptIon. '" 

Many Members of ~~mgress have seen distinguished service at the Bar. On behalf 
?f the lawyers, 1 must ~FlY that I can, uD:d~rstand ~heir discomfiture ~hen they stand 
m the presence of ~5 ,black-robed mdlVlduals sll~lUltaneously peermg down upon 
them from the two-tiered Bench. Water consumptIOn at the podium has noticeably 
increased, which I thoroughly understand. . 

.It s~ould not ~e for~otten t~at ~he proposed division of the Circuit would give 12 
Clr~ult Judges In actIve servIce m the States of Alabama, Florida. and Georgia 
whIle there would be 14 Judges in active service in the States of Te~as Louisiana' 
~nd Mississippi.. The ne"y Fifth Circuit, with these 14 Judges, will ha~e only on~ 
Judge less than 1t had prIOr to 1978. It will still be nearly twice the normal size of 
appellate c9urts. The Eleventh .will have a third more than the usual number. 

1 have trIed hard to make thiS statement as brief as possible but there is one 
!ll0re point which I bel~eve t~e Committee would wish to kno~ about. We have 
Implemente~ ~h.e author~ty 'Yh~ch Congress !5~ve us, in the Omnibus Judgeship Act 
of 1978 by dIVldll~g. the Clr~u~t ~nt~ two AdminIstrative' Units. Unit A is composed of 
th«: States of LoUISiana, MiSSISSIPPI, and Texas, headquartered in,New Orleans. Unit 
B. 18 comp~sed of Ala~ama, !florida, and Georgia, headquartered in Atlanta. This 
Will result m substantial saVings of travel time and expense for judges their staffs 
Bf1~ court staff· It will certain~y save. travel time ~nd expense of co~nsel for th~ 
htIga~ts. It Will, I hope and belIeve, brmg the Court' closer to the people it has been 
establIshed to serve. 

These Administrative Units, however, do not and cannot alter the presentnecessi­
ty for .26 persons in. the fin bfLne proce~s. They cannot alter the 26 person Judicial 
Co~ncil for the en. tIre CirCUit, governIng the great mass of administrative. detail 
whlCh Congress. qUIte prop~rly has seef! .fit to require of our Court and which I do 
not here have time to descrIbe. The UnIt approach does not and cannot relieve us of 
the annu~ Circuit Judicial Conference, which has grown to such a large attendance 
as to be difficult to manage. 

The Unit approach cannot get at the basic difficulties. Only Congress can do that 
for us. We are mos~ gra~ful [or :your co~sideration. In the meantime, as in the past, 
we Judges of the Fifth CirCUIt WIll contmue to do our utmost with what we have to 
do with. That is the American tradition. ., 

The message which I wish to leave with you for your consideration is: . 
If we 26 Judges on active duty in the Fifth Circuit could each be relieved of half 

our corre~po~~ence,palf OUr teleI?hone calls which are now unavoidably necessary, 
half t11.e JudICIal memoranda whICh we· receive every day, half the slip opinions, 
WhICh mexor~bly must be read n~arly every day, half the en bane petitions which 
we .mu~t .conslder, and half the tIme now spent in the en bane process, while still 
mamta~mf!&, a court. of more th~n normal size, the time thus saved for the exercise 
of the .1udlC1al fun,ctIOn concernmg the remainder of the judicial caseload would be 
pOUBLED. The time element in the disposition of cases would be proportionately Improved. 

With all the logistical problems necessitated by the use of such a large judictal 
army. our Court h~ been hard at :w~rk. We decided 3,884 cases in the year ending 
Jun.e 30, 1980. The mescap~ble logIstical problems are emphasized by the fact that 
durmg the Court year endmg June 30, 1979, before we received an additional ten 
Judges, the Fifth. Circuit 4ecided 3,402 ca~es. What it comes down to is that while 
yre had ~ 66%% Increase m Judge power m Court year 1980, we had only a 14,2% 
mcrease m deCIded cases. . . 

. Mr. KASTEN~EIER. Judge Johnson? 

-

• i 
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TESTIMONY OF HON. FRANK M. JOHNSON, JR., CIRCUIT JUDGFJ, 
FIFTH CIRCUIT COURT OF APPEALS 

Judge JOHNSON. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, ·as 
Chief Judge Coleman has indicated, I have been a Federal judge in 
the fifth circuit for ,a quarter of a. century. 

During this time I have had an opportunity to become thorough­
ly familiar with the functions and the operations of the Fifth 
Circuit Court of Appeals, asa district judge for most of this time 
but as a' district judge watching, necessarily watching, the action of 
the Fifth Circuit Court of Appeals; sitting by' designation with the 
fifth circuit; upon many occasions sitting as· a member of a three­
judge panel on numerous occasions involving constitutional ques­
tions, practically all of which went on to the Supreme Court of the 
United States. 

I am therefore thoroughly familiar with the functions and oper­
ations of the fifth circuit. 

I did not volunteer for- being' . here' today. I was· selected and 
designated as one spokesman for the Fifth C~rcuit Council. I do 
welcome, however, the opportunity to present what I consider to be 
.compelling, supporting reasons for the legislation that we have 
requested' of Congress,. and is now under consideration by this sub-
committee.' _ 

To put what I have to say in the proper perspective, I believe it 
is appropriate to state that I actively oppose each of the several 
previous attempts to divide the fifth : circuit,. going back 10 or 12 
years when a division was' first advanced:' When.the division was 

. originally pro.posed, the basis for mY"opposition was a firm belief 
that the proposal would have a substantial adverse effect on the 
disposition .of ~;cases in.. the' fifth circuit that involved civil and . 
constitutional rights. 

The last proposal immediately before the one now under consid­
eration in 1977,., I believe, was for a 4-2 division of our six-State 
circuit. I did not then believe, and I continue to think I was correct, 
that such a division was either philosophically or geographically in 
the best interests of the Federal judicial sys~1n or the litigants 
that litigated and were required_ to._litigate rln the fifth circuit. 

At the time I .came,.on ~ the fIfth'circu~t c()u~~ a li~tle over a .year 
~go, I had s~me res~rvatI(:ms as to t~e Imple1D/,~ntatlOn of sectI?n 6 
In the OmnIbus JudgeshIp Act whlChaut.,horlZed the Council to 
createadminiEitrative divisions within the circuit. In September of 

. 1979, the first Council meeting after I Came on as a circuit judge, I, 
. along with several other members of the court, requested the Coun­
cil to delay creating the administrative divisions until we had more 
experience in attempting to. function as a 26 or, at that time, 23-
judge court. 

The Council deferred to those requests and we took no adminis­
trative action..at.,that time in attempting to administratively divide 
the circuit. ' . '" .. ," 

By the spring of this sear, it had become evident to me, and later 
; it developed it had become evident to every member on the Fifth 
Circuit. Court of Appeals; that a complete division was necessary if 

',' we were going to achieve effectiveness and efficiency in our oper­
ations. 

----~ .'-- - -----~-----~ 
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Therefore, in May of this year the judges of the fifth c· 't 
has been stat~d? unanimously adopted a petition reque~ti~UI 't::: 
Con&,resl to dIVIde the presently existing circuit not as if had 
wevIkus t beel?- I?roposed on a 2-4 basis but as proposed by the 
. rus.ta b ommISSlOn on a 3-3 basis. We ask further that those 

CIrcUl s e .separate and autonomous . 
. Mr. ChaIrman, I request permission of this committee to enter Ato t1e re~rrd a copy of the petition of the Fifth Circuit Court of 
tt~e.a s an. ad summ~ry <;>f the. reasons as advanced by the Council 

a In our JU gment Ju~tify thIS :equested legislation. 

[¥hr. ~STENMt~IERfi' IW
I 

Ithout objection, that request is agreed to 
e Inlorma IOn 0 ows:] . 
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.; 

;) PETITION T~-..c.O~RESS ,", 

, , ~-'f'iil .' f the united The undersigned judges in regularai:tive, servJ.ce 0 

- of' Appeals for the Fifth Circuit respectfully petition. stateI'! Court _ 

of the United States to enact legislation dividing the _ the Congress , , _" 

:exis' t1'ng ~iftli Circuit into t,~o, completely autonomous presently . 

states of Louisiana, Mississippi circuits; one to be composed of the , 

. " ana to be known • ,,~ J.' nNew Orleans, LOU1S 1 ,,' , and Texas withhe~dquarters 

as the Fifth Circl).it, and the . other to be comp'osed of the :sta,tes of 

Alabama, Florid~ and Gcorgia with headquar ers t in Atlanta, Georgia, 

to be known esthe Eleventh Circuit; 

an appropriate time provide . 

that occasion this petitiOn 

By se!>c£rate1 documents ,~e will, a~ 

to the co~g~ess a summary of the problems 

and of the 'j'ustification for the proposed 

This 5th day o~ May, 1980. 

., ,.:,',c(, 

legislation. 

Respectfully submitted, 
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.If' 
PROPOSED DIVISION O~ THE, FIFTH CIRCUIT COURT OF APPEALS ,v 

/ 
As indicated 'in th(formal petition of all the judges in regular active / 

,f' 

service of the uni~ States Court of Appeals for t:he Fiftl;t Circuit, we ",/ 
i' 

/1'/ 

respectfully ~ubmit ,to the Congres,s the folloldng sum:nary of the' problems 

that occasioned the petition and that justify the requested legi~lation. 

The Court of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit is presently authorized 

twenty-six active judges. In addition, it has ten senior judges who are active 

in the work of the Court. This makes the Fifth Circuit the largest appellate 

court in the history of'the'R~public. The size of the Court itself now ,~reates 

problems which make .Jlnduly burdensome, and in the opinion of many of us seriously 

impair, the effe'ctive administration of justice '-1ithin the Circuit. 

Geographically, the Fifth CirCUit, composed of six states, is huge in size 

extendi~g from El Paso, Texas, to Niami, Florida. The total Population will 'c" 

likely reach 40,OOO,OOO'in the current 1980 census. Prior to the passage of 

the recen~ Omnibus JUdgeship:iBill, the Court had 15 judges ,,,hich number was 

increased to an authorized 26 judges, almost double the previous number, This 

" 
number of judges. as 'the Congress determined, was fully justified by the 

tremendous increase in the amount and nature oftne litigation filed annually 

Idth the Court. 

The nUmerical size of the Court tends to diminish the quality of justice. 

Citizens residing in the .,states of the Fiftn Circuit, and E'speciallY1i~~garits 

,: lal-/' of the Circuit ;is. .,:',I'he federal government not-/' finds itself involved mOJe 

and more in litigation in,the federal conrts. Thus, predictability in the 

"l.llv of the Circu.u is. most essE'ntinl. Accordingly, titer") t:tust be uniformity 
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in the application of the J.atJ by tho Court, especinlly since it' does not 

;:, 
generally sit as a, body en banc but only in panels of threltt~udges. As the 

Court nOIV' approaches 2,000 opinions pe'!: yenr, it becomes even more difficult 

to preserve uniformity in the law of the Circuit. T1,e possibility of 

intra-circuit conflicts is extremely great and, ,1,n spi te of a"l our efforts, 

occurs ldth regularity. '.rhe only sanction for s~ch conflicits ill resort to 

en banc conside'!:ation. lvith a tlV'enty-six judge court this is a most 

cUr.lbLlrsome, time con~uming and difficult means of resolving lawsuits. 

D Increasingly, the members of the bar are petitioning .th~ Cou'!:t for en bane 

consideration of panel decisions .,!/ Likeldse, the judges of the Court, who 

are charged lVith the duty of preserving I<he rule of law in the Circuit, are 

required to study and aosorb all of the production of alf of the judges, 'that 

is, their written opinions for the Court.£I; This in itself .is a tremendous 

task. "Additionally, each member of the Court must examine all of the petitions 

for rehearing en bane, a chot'e of real magnitude but a vitally necessary one. 

y AlmQst 12 pe:!:'centof the cases decided by panels in 1979 were revielved by 

the entire Court to determine if en banc consideration was ):0 be had. At ,the 

present time, our en banc case load is the largest eve'!: pending before a 

federal appellate court. 

n£1 This will apprOach approkimately 10,000 pages this year~ 

The impact of this graat volume of lV'ork~ the district judges is ,als6 

s~rious. The 125 district judges of the Fifth Circuit nrerequired toketlp 

abreast of the latV' 6f the Circu;it. It is now v;irtually impossible. for a 

c. 
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co 
district judc~,e to read and consider theQopinions of our Courl:, while, .at 

the same time, ke~ping the functions of the ,district COU.I:'I: current. 

Thus, the time and efforts of the F~fthCircuit judge are used to the 

utmost. An ordinary lwrking day is impossible since hours must also be 
\\" spent 

by the judg~s at home, on the weekends and holidays merely to keep abreast 

of what: is going on in the Court. lVhile the quality of the decisions of the 
" 

judges is very high, it is inevitable that the quality will eventually 

diminish, if no :relief is gran,ted by the Congress. HOt<1ever, it must be 

emphasized that ,the compelling necessity for dividing the "Fifth Circuit into 

two courts is found, not for ,the benefit or cpnvenience of the judges, but 

for the benefit: of the citizens, attorneys, and litigants within th", Circuit. 

For example: 

" First, there are obvious savings of unnecessary 
~~pense that will come from smaller geographical areas 
and shortened lines,of communications and transportati~n. 
Tbe federal t,J,"easury lvill·be saved the expenses of 
t:C<:jusporting judges and their staffs all over the 
C:hcuit from West Texas to South Florida. The cost of 
appeals tq litigants ~Otv includes the time;,and expens~s 
of their counsel traveling far distances for the pu'!:pose 
of presenting Oral arguments. As a matter of ~ecord, 
practically every state bar association IVithln the 
Circuit ,has adopted a resolution rec~mmendirtg a division 
of the Circuit. 

Second, there Ivill·, be a savings from elim;inuting the 
,number of copies',of ev£!rything that is done. At the 
present time 'th17"writing of one let!;er or the sending of 

'a,document by a~judge must, in many instances, necessi-
tate copies to ttV'enty-four other judges. , 

. Thi-rd, •. savings l~iil occur from e],iminating duplica .. 
,tion on, the en banc function. A court of twenty-six judges, 
each with .:three lalol clerka', involves over 100 highly paid 
people, all of whom are generally involved to some extent 
in monitoring the latv of the Circuit, and in requesting 
and voting on cases to g<l en bane. To cut t:hoa load into t~o 
halves would cut the duplication in half. 
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PROPOSED DIVISION 

,:;:.," ~~ d;i 
The Court is sensitive to the concerns expres1ied in the 'Congress on 

the prior occasion when consideration was given to a proposal to divide' the 

Circuit in a manneidifferent from that as now proposed. 
" \ 

I,) 

He represent without reservation that as nOH constituted the Court can 

o 

be divided into two three-s~,te circuits without any signific~nt philosophical 

consequences within either of th~ proposed circuits. 

The Congress, if it acts favorably on the proposal of the Court, will not 

,; 
'I' 

be creating two small circuit courts1 After division, each circuit's filings 

',-':l 
w~ll be as great as any circuit in the country other than the Ninth.l! 

2.1 The cases filed in Te'K~g'7Lciuis'iana and Nississippi (the proposed Fifth 

Circuit) for 1979 tJere 2203 ~ ''rhe number of judges t~ill be 14. 
";. 

The cases riled in Alabama, Gear'gia and Florida (the proposed Eleventh 

Circuit) for 1979 t~ere 1"910. The number of judges will 'be 12. t' 

The impact on the Ci.rcuit Court's t~orkload from 35 additional district 
II ' 

judges must be considered. The knolW and anticip~ted increase of40 net, 

appeals per each.,new distl:ict judgeship is based upon the national as well as 

the Fifth Circuit average of appeals per d:i;strict judge. During the judge's 

first yea, our e)<perience-l:iased estinate is 10 new appeals per netl jl\dgesl1ip, 

20 during the second ye~r and 40 during t::he third year. This means that by 

1982 filings of appealsVith our Court uill increase by 30.8% oyer 1979 

filings: 

: 1979 

') 1980 ,\ ' 

;1.981 

4113 

4330 

4680 

1162 - 5380 '\ . 

\' -. I\., 

\ 0~ Q' 

The Congr~sf1, anticipating h\~at size and nu.':\bers t10uld be a ~rohlem. 

attempted to provide some meam; of relief for the Fifth Circuit in the OF.lnibus ',' f) 

Judgeship Bfll of 1978. The Court has ,taken adv'.lntage of the author;i.ty conferred 
(r.) ~. 
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by the Congress (in Sec. 6) in that Bill. 
However, the administrative 

at. )~ tai<en by the Court is completely d 
ina equate and in Ollr judgment no 

remedy 'can be effected b 
y administrativerneans. 

He have 1101/ unanimously concluded that the Commission on 
Revision of 

the Federal Court Appellate S t 
, ' , "ys em tvas right when in De""mb' ".r, 197 ' 

~'" ~ '3, i.r." 
recommended "~I 

t.9 Congress that cthe Fifth Circuit be divided into 
tl~O separate 

and autonom6us circuits
4 " ' 

There 'Will, of Gcourse, be bl 
pro ems inc,ident' to the separat1"on ofa 

,"-l!"!- .' 
!thoD! into two parts, but: ' 

n~:';)~nsolva:ble difficulty is anticipat'ed. 
There 

is now ,available in. Atlanta 
a building ideally ~uit~d, tvitff'some renovation ,.if 

for 'the headquarters of the 
Eastern Cireui t "Court as proposed. 

.il Thi$' renovation will be required whether"utiiized I,', 
f 'J [0 as a Cb,urt btPl,ding" or 0);'. some other purposes. i 

~ile the Congressional conferee$" (on 
the Omnibus Judgeship Bill) 

rec~mmended that a status r t b 
epor e filed with the ,Congress tdthin 

o[Je year 

after all judges a th i d h 
u or, ze ad ente.ed on duty .•• ..we t~ould be remiss if ewe did 

not bring our plight to the atte~tion of Congress at thi's 
time. 

/ 
l-lhat we no,,, ii" sk is a 1 t" so, l.l,l.on to,the ,problems here~n 

• outlined through the 

'cpoperative. eff.orts of CQng't:'.ess and D 
C' the Court. 

are separata. but'they eltist !:ogether in 
a symbiot:;(c relationship. l"'~ are 

mindful of the CClncerns of C 
ollg,ess .and \,'e believe that our petition, adopted 
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b th Court gives full consideration to those concerns. t~e 
unanimously Y e , . . 

. mindful of the needs of the ndmini.stration of 
know thnt the Congress ~s • 

. d ill act for the best interests of all of thE' citizens and 
j ustl,CC an w 

. - f this vast and important part of the country. in:!ltitutl,ons 0 

by "'tatute the Judicial 
(Judge JOHNSON. As all of us are ~k~~it ·ud~es within a given 

Council is composed. of all ?f ttnder ;';hisJ section the Council is 
circuit ~n re~laz: acfhe se~;d~e~f the statute~ "th~ effect!ve. a~d 
respo~s~ble for, .n~ t et · w f the business of the courts WIthIn Its 
expedItIOus admlnls ra I~n 0 . 
cirNcuit." ·ly then the Council must be intimately fa~i~iar fWIt·hth 

ecessarI, . , f 1 ell as the aurors 0 e 
all of the .aff~irs . of the court?-., B:~fe!~r~: ~thin the circuit. Year 
yarious dIstrIct J~gj drtal~~~ncil performs its duty. of ove~sig?t 
In and year oUct. e't Uc c t of Appeals and the variOUS dIstrIct 
of the Fifth . IrCUI our 
courts. 1 d d th t the size of the fifth circuit-authorized 

W e hav~; conc u. e ad" t this time-the size of the court 
26 judges With 25 Ju~ges on ut:rt aundul burdensome, and then in 
create~ I?roblems which m:kes of the Co~ncil, seriously impairs the 
the opmIOn of ~any .mem ~rs. e within the circuit. 
effective admlnlstradt~pn of JusIri lly the fifth circuit is composed of 

As has been sta~e ,geograp ca T to Miami Fla. A total 
six Sta~es extehdlfift~ro;m "E/f !ilio:nos~xiikelY reach 40 million in 
ihE~~;~~~t °lt8o c~nsu~~rT~~ numerical size of the court tends to 

dim~~ish the :qud~lity ~fthJ?stlh~ States of ,the fifth circuit and espe;-
CItIZens reSI mg WI m . I d t kn with a mrun-

cially the li~iganf ts alin~ 'h~wyerh:[eth~tl~!r of th~ciir~uit is. Tl?-e 
mum degree 0 re a 1 y, W • If' l'd n""e and more In 
Federal Government now finds ltse Invo ve; DfVL . redicta­
l"r t'on in the Federal courts in the fifth Cl~Cll~t. Thus, p .,~ thO 
b\l~ay in the law of the circuit is most;l~sset!ltlal.fTthhaet mlawea~y th~' 

L' 'S:'t' Lhe app lCa IOn 0 u there mUSlJ be un~lorm.I y~:tn 1I . 11 I! ·t· a body en banc 
courts, especially smc~ It d!>~~ not genera Y SI as 
but only in p~e~~"of. three Judges. h 2:250 written opinions per 

As the fifth CIrcuIt now a~proac es , iformit in the 
year, it beco!lles. even more dIfficult to p!edervd·~n,. June lo, 1980, 

l~w orthte fil~du~·2r30rw~~~t;:-~;~~~. n~~rThe bal~~e of t~eh cases, 
our cour. 1 • d f tH summary calendar WIt many 
over 4,000, wehre dispose 0 3nnda~ involving intricate legal.q':le(3" 
of those on t e summary ca e '. . t t b itten opInIOn 
tions but not necessitating e~tenslve trea men £ :y illar with litigat: 
~'That means it becomes eVI~ent to 'bif~yo~ein~circuit conflict is 

ing in appellate cour~ th~\ t f Pns~f theYefforts we have made, the 
extremely great, and k::' SP\? q ~he conflicts occur with regula!ity. 
best efforts th~t w; oWh ow flicts is to resort to en banc conslder-
The only sanction lor suc con. , 
ation. ..' t d as Judge Coleman expressed to me 
la:i!fgh;,3;r:~21f~ob~d jud~es sitting in two ti~rs peering over 
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their glasses, as he says, "perched" on the bench,. this is a most 
cumbersome and a most time-consuming and difficult nl~ans of 
resolving lawsuits' that include . constitutional questions and most 
always involving\numerous legal questions. 

It takes all day fq:t ,the judges to express the way they feel about 
a question before W~I ever get to a vote on' it. ' 
. Increasingly~ the members .of'the bar nqt only in the fifth circuit 

but throughout the country . are petitioning the court for the en 
·'Zbanc consideration of panel opinions. For instance, almost 12 per­
. cent of the cases decided by the panels in 1979 in the fifth circuit 

were reviewed by the entire court to determine if Em bancconsider­
ation was to' be had. At the present time, our en banc caseload in 
the fifth circuit is the largest ever pending before a Federal appel-
late court.' . 

The.' size of our court is mextricably involved 'with its en ·bane 
function .. The court performs its highest duty when it sits en banc 
in c~es of exceptional importanc~ involvmg decisional. conflicts 
between its panels or significant issues of national policY. . " 
.We{ind that'-tt is.-virtually impossible to carry out our en banc 

function with 24 members. Our 25th member has been sworn in 
but he has not yet sat with us on an en bancproceeding. Inevita­
bly,ap.d Iqon't.know what theoryisapp1~able, but as the, size of 
the court grew, the need for en banc 'Co~sideration grew also. 

There have been suggestions that the. present~tatutes )illpw en 
banc consideration by a couti constituted of only part of the judges 
on the court. I submit this suggestion cannot be equitablyimple­
mented. I also submit that the NAACP would be the first organiza­
tion that you would hear from if the fifth circuit started hearing en 
banc cases with judges selected from less than the full members of 
the court. Any such arrangement will create one group of elite 
judges and another group of, I guess, second:-class judges, not' per­
mitted to sit Qnthose cases of exceptional import. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Wouldn't it also be the case with the in­
creased nmber of Federal district judges, authorized and put in 
place, probably with increased general Federal jurisdiction, with 
increased powers of newly appointed magistrates and with the new 
bankruptcy judges in place, that all of this will tend to generate 
more and more appellate caseloads for the circuit eventually? 

In fact, we face this in terms of the Supreme Court. 
Judge JOHNSON. There is no question but that with the jurisdic­

tion of the magistrates being increased and the bankruptcy judges 
being enlarged, the addition of 35 new district judges in the fifth 
circuit of whom .it is estimated-and reliably estimated-that when 
they get in full swing they generate 40 appeals frolIl each judge a 
~~ . 

By 1982, with those considerations in mind and without feeding ,1) 
any' appellate work in from the magistrates and the bankruptcy 
judges, our appellate load will be 5,380 cases a year as opposed to 
1979, when ¥le had 4,113. In 1980 we had 4,330. In the la~t 2 years, 
Mr. Chairman, since the Omnibus Judgeship Act was passed, we 
have had a 21.S-percent increase in figures in the fifth circuit. 

Oiir- increase in filings for just the last statistical year which 
ended June 30, 1980, was 11 percent. The impact on -the circuit 

-
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court's workload and the 35 additional district judges must be 
considered, as you indicated. 

The proposed division of the fifth drcuit now under' considera­
tion has extensive support throughout, the circuit. Among those 
groups that have unanimously endorsed the division of the fifth 
circuit are the American Tlrial Lawyers Association-one that I did 
not know about until Judge Bell made his presentation this morn­
ing-and the attorneys g€lnetal in the States, within the geographi­
cal boundary of the circuit. 

Every circuit judge within the fifth circuit has endorsed and 
supports this proposed division. That is historic in itself. 

The U.S. magistrates unanimously support the proposed division. 
The bankruptcy judges of the fifth circuit all support it. The e~tire 
delegation of lawyers and judges to the Judicial Conference this 
year from each of the six States support the proposed division. The 
district judges, 125 of them, support the division of the fifth circuit 
as proposed. The board of governors and the American Bar Associ­
ation and the American Trial Lawyers Association also support the 
proposal. ~~ , 

Mr. Chairman, I request' unanimous permission of this commit­
tee to enter copies of the resQlutiolls as passed by these organiza­
tions supporting this division Into the ',record. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Without objection, those statements Will be 
received. ' 

[The information follows:] 
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WHEREAS, the United States Fif:l:h Circuit Court o~ Appeals 
II 

is the largest in the history of the R(:!public with a complement of 

26 authorized active and ten senior judges; 

WHEREAS, the geographical scope of the circuit is vast, 

linking six states between El Paso, Texas, and Miami, Florida; 

li1HEREAS, the ,population in the circul t is expected to . 

reach 40 million in the 1980 de~enniait c~nsus; 
Ii , 

WHEREAS, the number of opinio~~s rendered by the court is 

appro'aching 2,000 a year, and each oft the active judges will 
.~. /! 

face 10,000 pages of reading this yeifLr to stay cur-rent \'li tl:l the 

.~ircuit' s judicial decisions; 
l 

c ~ 
WHEREAS, the Fifth Circuit' iii en banc c(;lsrHoad is the 

, • J ',", ' " 
largest ever pending before a feder:~l 'appellate'c'ourt because 

" :, 'i I 

of intracircuit legal conflicts re~)ulting from the siz~ of the 
" ' 

circuit; , 
," 1/ ,',' i 

WHEREAS th . f th I, t' t If l . , " e s~ze 0 e Clour ~ se :now const~ tutes 
n " 

• ' ;/ ' 1/ ' 
a problem, making its adrninistrat;ion unduly cl~rnbersome and,' 

. • " IJ . ij \ .... ..' 

expensive, and irnpairi~g the deHvery of jU!:Jt~ice; , 
, : '/ 

tVHEREAS" 'the conditions sp'e~ifieq he,fl~in, left 
I 

uncorrected, will make inevitable a lesser qualitY,of justice 

rendered to citizens, lawyers a,nd Ii tigant~' of the Fifth 

Circuit; 
" 

~'1HEREAS, on its ,own alithority, t;hi~ court has found it 

necessary fodivide the circuit int.o two parts effective 

July 1, 1980, to ease its a9;ministrative difficulties; 

WHEREAS, the 24 active judges of the Fifth Circuit 

, ~, 
" 

Court of Appeals also have formally petitioned the Congress of 

the United States for legislation dividing it into two autonomous 

judicial circuits of three states each, with headquarters in 

New Orleans and Atlanta which proposal is contained in s. 2830; 

-
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WHEREAS, division of the court as I,proposed by its judges 

and ,endorsed by the Judicial Council for the Fifth Circuit will 

create two districts each with as many filings as any in the 

nation except the Ninth; 

WHEREAS, attention to proper court management, fiscal 

efficiency and continued public access to th€ channels of appeal 

in the federal system compel this division. 
'c-;''' 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Attorneys General 

of the States within the geographic boundaries of the Fifth 

Circuit: 

1 •. That the Congress of the United States is urged to 

enact S. 2830 dividing the Fifth Circuit ipto two circuits, 

the Fifth with headquarters in New Orleans and composed of ,the 

states of Louisiana r Mississippi and Texas,and the Eleventh 

with headquarters in Atlanta "and composed of the states of . 

Alabama, Florida and Georgia. 

2. That a copy of this resolution ,be sent to each membef 

of the Congressional delegation of the states hereinafter 

designated and to each of the judges of the Circuit. 

Dated this --,--Ji,-_ day of 

~flrr.~. 
,CHARLES. ,A.. ,G DICK 
Attorney General of Alabama 
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. "R B S O'II U '1' r.o If , .. ;', .... . :.;'j.t~ '. 

" .'~' '. :~; ~ ~ ~.~ ~.; ~"~~ ·~:<~~i~;.<.~:::,~:S}: I~> 
.).; :izREA$ the Jud1~i~ Councli ~t the" U~~ ,s~~·,/::~:~:~) . 

"; ~ '. '....,' • ". /;.':.< ~ ." ~ ':".: ". >" I~ :~ft!; ".~::.~.:~ 
Court of Appeals for thaPifthCircuit 'on HayS, 1980 .~va4;::· 

• c", ~.'. " •..• ..' ,- . ~':. • "~i,:: .. '. :~\~ 

by ~~OulS vote Of·~ty .. ~o~ cirCuit j~a. J.n .• ~i~:; .. '.: f:~, 
,',",; • '. '~". • ". .." ."- " . ,'," "". ..," .'. .. ," , - ,. - .... '~ ~"'.~ :f~~ 

serv~~, a resolution pet:l.tioning the 'Congreila of the·.Uni~. ··e:,1;;: 
... ' ..'.. ... ' /.' " .. :.;\1.:, 

States to 'e'nad: legislation'dividing the. presentlY existing., ~./,j?~ 
• ~ }. '. , . '. '~ .... ;". ,'.. . . .,' :. \:.\~ ~ .. :.'~ .... ~:t;:!. 

Fifth Circuit into t:wo completely a~tonomous.'j~cial' C1r~t., .~~i 

. one to be c~osed ~f theState~ of·~~slana,.·Miasf.ilfjl~l,· ~ '\i;: 

" . 

Texas, with headquart~rs i.~New~i~ana,~o. ~ kn~ •• ·;~~ , ,;.:~:~:~:; 
Fifth Circuit; the athe'r to .be·composed .of the .s~ate".p,(., :";;~':~:. 
Alab~, Florida,' and' c;eOrgia,' ~t:b:' ~,~~r$ .~ ·1'.ii~t~,· :,3~!:' 

. tq"be~':'~:·::ru:t:~:1: ... ~tf .. c~i':",:~; 
consist:i~g of f6rtY"'one judges in the States of AliJb_,~. .... . t /': ;'.: 

Floricla, Georgia, LOubiana, MiS~b~:i~pi~ and iexas .~t:. ,a:t ; 'J~::;';f~' 
the Circuit Judicial 'Conference on May 2l~. 1980 at which' , '", '~;,;i::, 

thi~ty-six bankruptcy :j'udges were. pre'~ent .:~d UnaniJDousl~ ··~·'·',:;:;~:L. 
voted in favor of a resolution to strongly suppOrt anajsn,doJ::se····:~·,<>: 
the concept of di~i~irig the presenUy eXist~g Fi~th'Circ:Pit .~ :;·S'::;',. 

• '. '", ... ' : .' ' • ~.: -I'~~~ 
as proposed by our Judicid Council for'reasOns WI!lll, kn~ to .• . "-":,,: }~:'~;.' 
the bench and bar of our region .of the nati~~ 'fora nUmba~O~ , '. ..~ 
years; and "':"';;#!: 

" .. ;.: 
.' ~~. ':r." .' 

WHEREAS, we find it in the public iriterest:tour9~ the . " 

Congress to pass legislation to effect~ate the division, Ii' ',' 

' .. :-. 

. BE IT Jm.SOLVED t.hilt we hex;eby' approve the diVision 
/ : ~i~;~'.:. 

of the· presently existing Fifth Circuit as proposed by the, " 
Judicial Council of the qnited'St~tes 'CO#'O'f App~;J.s for ...~<,;!.~::~ 

the Fifth Circuit and we join with ourcircult judges t9 r~es~ 

and petition the Congress of·th~ United. States to ~~act appropr~ate 

legislation' for the accomplishment of suc:;h division as s.oon,~ ~":: 

practicable. 

Vnanimously adopted. at Darlas, ~. this' 21st"diY. 
•••••. !".-' 

of ~ay, 1980. . . / 

/?:fI2~',": 
United States Bankruptcy Co~ , ',~.: .. 
for the. Horthern . District of. G80~Ut, 
and at the Request of the Bankrup·tc;y 
Judges of the Fifth JUdicial ~ir~~ 

j 

f 

'. 

39 

'.~ RESOr..UTION~~ 

BE,IT RESOLVED by the delegates to the 1980 Fifth Circuit Judicial 
. ;'<) 

Conference assemb~ed in Dallas, Texas, that: 

WHEREAS. the JUdicial Council of the Fifth C1'rcuit h as unanimously 

petitioned the Congress of. the United States to divide the Circuit into 

ttio Circuits, ~ne to b7 . made up of the states of Nississippi, Louisiana,. and 

Texas to be known as the Fifth Circuit anc;t the other to be made up of' 

the states of F~orida, Georgia,and Alabam" a t b k 
o e nown as the Eleventh 

Circuit; 

WHEREAS. it has become necessary to the e~fective administration of 

justice in the vast ar.ea p'resently rna.king.up thO C' 
:LS ucuit that this diVision 

be accomplished, 

NO~v. THEREFORE, the delegates to this:c~nferenceboth judges and 

attorneys do· hereby endorse the petition' of the Council and urge that. the 

Congress act favorably upon it. 

THIS May 21st, 1980. 
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" t .• 

, r ~ 

• l~ the' Juclli:iru. ~cil of the United ~ta~s Court: of ~ 

,for the Fifth, Circuit on z,!ay 5; 1980, app~, by ~us vote of 

twenty-i;oor circuit judges in a~tive service, a resolutton patitioning 
> • (\ • • u-

\ I . .. 

the Con~s ,of the United States to enact legislation dividing the 

presently existing Fifth Circuit into two completely, autonomous judicial 

d,rcuits, one to be c:aupbsed of the s.tates of Lotti.siana, l-Iississippi, 

and ~s,. with headquarters in New Orleans, to pe known as the Fifth 

circuit; the ,other to be CCIllflOsed of the :States of lUabaIta, Florida, 

and Georgia, with headquarters in Atlanta, to be knOlY!l' as the E1ev~ 

C:iicuit; and 

liHEREAS, the District ;Judges Association of the Fifth Circuit 

~nsisting of one.hundred: and ten "district judges in ".he States of 

Alabaina, Florida, Georgia, iDuisiana,Z,Iississippi, and Texas S!:talgl.y 

SUpport and endorse the oon~Pt of dividing the presently ~ (0 

Fifth Circuit as proposed by, our Judicial Council f~r reasons well l 

laloIm to ~ bench and bar of our region of the nation f'7'! a ~ . 

of years; and' '. V 
lmEREAS, We find it in the public interest to urge the Congress 

. . 
to pass legislation to effectuate the di~ion; 

BE IT RESOLvED that ,~ hereby approve the division of tr.e p:esently 

/,' ", eldsting Fifth Circuit as proposed by the J~ Council of the United 

states Court of Appeals ~or the Fifth circui~ and we join l'rl.th aD:' ~ 

cuit judges to request and petition the Congress of the united States 
. , 

to enact appropriate legislation for the accanplishrnent of such 11i~ 

as soon as practicable. ,_' , 
<,:: \"\' 

BE IT EURI'flER RESOLVED that this Resolution b2 forwcu:ded to toe ~ 

President, the"l'.1:.torney General, the Chairmen of the House and Se:!ate 

Judiciaty Cotrmittees, and all members of the Hoilse and Senate fi:an 

the States of Al~, Florida, Georgia, Louisiana, z,!iss~ippi aId 

Texas. 
_ ...... c~ ..... ___ ·~ ... ______ ·~ __ ~ .... 

1\ ~Sl;-;a;;a. at hillaS, Texas, ~ 2ist day of I·lay 1980. 
. i ~ . . • ' 

Attest: /5/ William s. Sessions 
Secretary 

" 

/5/ William C. O'Kel!ey 
President 
Fifth. Ci=.lit 
District Judges As~tion 

(j~1\ , I \r 
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RESOLUTION ADOPTED BY THE BOARD OF GOVERNORS 
OF THE AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION . 

MONTEREY, CA~~FORNIA -- JUNE 6-7. 1980 

,,"BE IT 0 . RES LiVED, That the American' Bar Association 
supports the. en~~tmex:rt of ~'egi~la~ion dividing the . 
,pr:sently .ex~st'l.r:g F~f.th C~L"'cu~t ~nto" two completely 
·au ... on0l!l0':s c~ rc,:~ t:-, ~me. to be composed of the states 
~f LOUl.S~ana,Ml.ss~~S7PP;L and Texas with headquarters. 
1.Z; Ne~ .. orleans, Lou~s~ana, to be known as the Fifth 
C~rcu~ ... , and. the other .. to be composed of ·the states of 
Alabama, Flori~a and Georgia with headquarters in 
A~lan~a, .~eorgl.a, to be known as ·the Eleventh 
C~rcUl.t. 

RES.ULll.IIUll 

" The lawyers and j~dges comprising the Alabama delegation 

to the Fi'fth Circui t JUdi6~al Conference, now' in session in 

Dallas ,"';:Texas, unanimously. E;!ndorse the division of the Fifth 

JudiciaL Circuit of the United states into two autonomous 

circuits in accordance with the resolution and petition to 

Congress ~dopted by the Fifth Circuit Judicial Council on 

May.5, 1980. 

Dat.~d· at Dallas, Texas, this ?Oth day of May, 1980: 
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Be it known to all concerned tpat the attorneys and 

delegates from the State of Florida to the Fifth Circuit 

Judiciai Conference.~ now being held in Dallas, Texas, unani­

mously a~d'enthusiasticallY endorsed the proposed division 

of the Fifth Judicial Circuit of the United:states into two 

separate and autonomouS circuits in accordance with that 

resolution and petition to Congress adopted unanimously by 

the Judicial Council of the Fifth Circuit on May 5, 1980. 

May 20, 1980 

7 " . 
Secretary ~ro Tern 
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WHEREAS the Judicial Council of the United States 

Court of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit on May 5, 1980 approved, 

by unanimous vote of twenty-four circuit judges in active ser­

vice, a resolution petitioning the Congress .of the United states 

to enact legislation diViding, the presently existing Fifth 

Circuit ipto two completely autonomous judicial circuits, one 

to be composed of the States of Louisiana, Mississippi, and 

Texas, with headquarters in New Orleans, to be known·ac the 

Fifth Circuit; the other to be composed of the states of 

Alabama, Flo~ida, and Georgia, with headquarters in Atlanta, 

to be known as the Eleventh c~rcuit-: and 

l~EREAS the Delegates from the State of Georgia to the 

Fifth Circuit Judicial Conference in Dallas, Texas, May 18-21, 
" 

1980, unanimously support and endorse the concept of dividing Q 

the -presently existing Fifth Circuit as proposed by the CircUit's 

Judicial. Council for reasons well known to the bench and har of 

our xegion of the nation for a number of years; and 

_ 'WHEREAS', We find, it in the public interest to urge the 

Congress to pass legislation to effectuate
C 

the division; 

BE 'IT RESOLVED that lV'e hereby unanimously ,approve the 

division of the presently existing Fifth Circuit as proposed by 

the Judicial Council of the United States Court of Appeals for , ., ~ 

the Fifth Circuit. and we xeque,st and petition the Congress of the 

united States to enact app~opriate legis1a~ion for the accomplish­

ment of such division as soon as practicable. 

BE ~TFURTHE~ RESOLVED, that this Resolution be forwarded 

to the pr~~ident, the Attorney General, the Chairman of ~ 
/' 'ct]) 

Housel,and Senate'} ~l-1diciary Committees, and alllllembera of the 
I 

House\ and .Sena·t;e from t/:le States of .Alabama, Florida, Georgia, 

Louisiana, Mississippi, and Texas. 

Unanimously adopted at Dallas, Texas, thisz,,20th clay 

of MaY, 1980, 

69n3is 0 ~ 81 ~ 4 
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liHEREAS the Judicial council o~ the United states 

court 'of Appeals" for the Fifth Circuit.on May S~ 1980 

approved, bY' u~animou's vote of twimty.-follr circuit ',Judges .. 

in active service, a resolution petitioning the Congress 

of the United States to enact legislation dividing the 

presently existing Fifth Circuit into two completely auto­

nomous judicial circuits, one to be composed of~he states 

of Louisiana, ,Missi,ssippi, and Texas,' "'ith headquarters in 

New Orleans, to be known as the Fifth Circuit; the other to 

be. composed of the'States of ~l~bama, Florida, and Georgia, 

with headquarters in Atlanta, to be known as the-Eleventh 

Circuit, and') 

WEREAS the Delegates froIn the State .of Louisiana 

to the Fifth Circuit Judicial Conference in Dallas, Texas,' 

May is-2l, 19S0, unanimously support and endorse the concept 
: ' 

of dividing the presently existing Fifth circuit as proposed 
U . 

by the Circuit's Judicial Council for .:reasons wel.l Jcnown to 

, f - f th t~·' = umb the bench and bar 0 our reg~on 0 , e na l.O~o,e. n er 

of years; and 

WEREAS, we find it in the public interest to' urge 

the Congress ~o pass, legislation ,to effectuate the division; 

BE IT RESOLVED that we ,hereby unanimously approve the 

division of the presently existing Fifth Circuit as proposed 

by the Judicial councii'of the united States Court of' 
, , ' 

, Appeals for the Fif;th circuit and we request and petition 

the co~gress of' the united S'tates to enact appropriate 

legislation for the accomplishment of such ,division as soon 

as practicable. 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLvEb that this Resolution be for­

warded to the President, the Attorney General. the Chairman 

or the House and Senate Judiciary Commtttees,and aLl 

members of the House and Senate from the States of Alabama, 
q • 

Florida, Georgia,LQuisiana, Mississippi, and Texas. 

Unanimously adopted at ,Dallas, Texas, this 20th day 

of May, f9SO., 
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THE ATTORNEYS FROM (rlISSISSIPPI AND DELEGATES TO THE 

FIFTH CIRCUIT JUiJICIAL CONFERENCE" NOW IN SESSION IN DALLA 
' . S" 

TEXAS" UNANIMOUSLY ENDORSE THE DIVISION OF THE FIFTH JUDICIAL 

CIRC~IT OF THE UNITED STATES INTO TW() AUTONOMOUS CIRCUITS 

IN ACCOR?ANCE WI,TH THE RESOLUn?N AND PETITION TO CONGRESS 

ADOPTED BY THE FIFTH CIRCUIT JUD ICIAL COUNCI,L ON MAy 5" 1980. 

Qaul. ~ 
r~., ~. f?Hvv ~~ 

~4 ~P, [4 ~t::J 

The attorneys from Texas and delegates' to the 

Fifth Circuit Judicial Conference', now in session in 

Dallas, Texas, unanimously endorse th 
e diviSion of the 

Fifth Judicial Circuit of the United States into two 

autonomous circuits in ad. ccor ance w~,t.b, the" Re'solution 
and Pet~tion to Con.gress adopted b h' 

y t eFifth Circuit 

c::~~ 

',: -

, , 
! .J 
i 

'I' 
I 

I 
I 

, ! 
r , 

1'1 

, j , 

I 
! 
! 

'I 

11 
H Ii 
I! 
1\ 
1/ !, 

" '1 II 

Ii 
H 
Ii 

\,,1 n '" If ,t 
:1 
; 1 
If 
lj , , , , 
Ii 
If 
i [ 

1/ 
it 
II 
11 
Ii 
/! 0 

if 
-:;"-

0 u 
n Ii 

II G 

" 

t !I ' " 
'/ 
It 
)1 
Ik" 
Ir' 



46 

Judge JOHNSON. I would like to say this with r:egard to th~ 
opposition that lias been pre~ent~d by a representa~Ive of a most 
honorable and effective organIzation, the NAACP. WIth due regar.d 
to the representative of that organization, Ms. Simmons, I submIt 
that the opposition that she' presents cis .based upon unfounded 
fears. ThE: support that we !end to the propC?sed division of the fifth 
circuit is based upon experIence and actualIty and not some ~pecu-
lative fears. " . . ' . . 

I would like to deal for a few mmutes With the first p~rt of. the 
resolution that is.advanced:by the NAACP opposIng th~s legisla­
tion. It says that~the organization"-is'\;"'apprehensive ab~:>ut Its chang-
ing a court of known quality for two of unkno~ qualIty. . . 

There are two fallaci~s in th!it state,ment: FIr~t, t~e fifth ~lrCUIt, 
as it is presently con;stItl?-ted, IS not,tne fi~th CIrcuIt to WhI,ch she 
makes reference, haVIng In the 1960 s and In the early 19~0 s .such 

, a magnificanihrecord insofar as civil rights and the copstItutIOnal 
litigation is concerned. .. .. 

I don't mean by that to infer that the ~f~h CIrcuIt ~s I~ IS 
presently- constituted would not be j'~st as sensItIve to constItutIOn­

"al questions as the old one to whICh she referred, !Jut I ':Vould 
emphasize that the fifth circuit, as it is presently constituted, IS not 

... made up of unknown quantities or qualities. . 
They know, to use their word~,. the track ~ecord of the court as ~t 

was composed prior to the ad~iItIon of the J.udges under the omnI­
bus bill. Of the judgesauthorlzed by that bIll that are now ~n t~e 
'fifth circuit court of appeals, three of them are Federal dIstrICt 
. judges with long experience, and all know their track recor~. . 
. If.the NAACP knows the judicial perfor:mance of any Judge In 
the United States they must be aware of mme, and I am one of the 
judges that recently went on the fifth circ11:i~. 

Others characterized as unknown g.uahtIes. are Renalda. Garza 
from Bro'\\'llsville, Tex., a Federal judge for 15 years; Albert Hen­
derson, a Federal district judge from Geqrgia and there are four 
judges that came on within the first year that wer~ St~te supreme 
court justices Tom· Reavley, a State supreme court JustIce from the 
State of Tex~;,.J oe lIachett came on the fifth circuit from ~h~ 
Supreme Court of Florida; Albert Tate, Supreme Court of LOUISI­
ana' and Satn Johnson came from the Supreme Court of Texas, and 
so they know what the ,:per~9r~anc~ of those j':1dges has been, and 
there is no basis for beluevIng It will be any dIfferent on the fifth 
circuit than it was from the positions that they came from. 

They should also:\know the recent performance of tJ.1e jud~es that 
had no previous judicial experience, five of them, IncludIng one 
that just cam~ 0D:. . . ... 

Another objection of the NAACP ~s to the effe~t that It IS unWIse 
to divide the circuit because the full membershIp of the court and 
the district court~ under its jurisdiction has no~ as yet been .deter­
mined. To this objection I would point out thaC25 of t~e 26 Judges 
authorized on the iIfth circuit are onboard. There IS only one 
vacancy to be filled. There cis a nomination for that vacancy, a 
black judge from Texas, but he has not .yet beenconfirm.ed. . 

Of the 35 district judges that w~re added by the o~lllbus bIll all 
are onboard except 3, and that means there. is, 0.03 percen~ not 
filled of the district judges that· were authorlzed. So there IS no 
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fa~tual basis for t~e contention that no action should be taken by 
th.IS Congress untIl the full membership .of the court and the dis­
trICtcourts has been determined. 
~ou will not find a time except when some judge has taken 

se~IO:: sta.tus and so~e. new judge is coming on; so the circuit at 
thIS tIme IS as full as It IS ever going to be. 
Th~ final objectio!l o~ the NA~CP is that the same problems 

affectIng the fifth CIrcuIt also eXIst elsewhere and shoulci not be 
consid~red in isolation but as part of comprehensive legislation. 

I thInk we all agree that there is only one other circuit in the 
~ountry that. has. problem~ even ::emotely. similar to the problems 
In the fifth cIrcm.t. I submIt to thIS commIttee that the criteria for 
dividing a circuit should be, first, a critical need. I think we have 
demonstrated that that exists as far as the fifth circuit is con­
cerned:¥!e must agree that it has also been demonstrated as far as 
the nirith circuit is concerned. The second criteria should be that 
there should be a consensus as to how the circuit should be divided 
~ consensus b~tween or among the. organized bar, a consensu~ 
Insofar as the Judges on the court that are affected are concerned 
and a consensus among the political representatives from the cir~ 
cuit being affected. 

In. the fifth circuit we have a consensus insofar as the organized 
bar IS '. con~erned. We have a conse~~ms among the judges on the 
fIfth c.IrcUIt. We have a consensQs Insofar as the political repre­
sentatIves of the fifth circuit are concerned. I submit that the ninth 
circuit does not have a consensus in either of these areas . 

Therefore, I .s~y. that action should be] taken by the Congress on 
the proposed dIVISIOn of the fifth circuit. " 
. Ex-Chief Judge John R. Brown opposed the division of the fifth 

cIrcuit, ~uri!lg th~ s,ame period of time that I 'opposed it, as a judge 
of.the cIrc~llt. ChIef Judge Joh:q. R. Brown asked me to present to 
thIS commIttee a letter where he wholeheartedly endorses the divi­
sion of the fifth circuit a~ it is presently proposed. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. We will be pleased to receive that letter and 
make it part of thert~cord. > 

[The letter follows:] > 
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UNITED'STATES COURT OF APPEALS' 
FII'TH ,CIRCUIT 

JOHN R,BROWrI 
~IRCUIT .JUDD. August 13, 1geo' 

" 

HounOH, 'l'1DtA.~ '77~O. -~ 

;~.; 

b t W Kastenmeier Honorable 'Ro erH us~ of 'Representatives 
Uni ted, states a: '" 'ld' ng , ' #2'232' Rayburn Offrce Bul. l. Room, , ' 
Washington, D. C. 20510 

Split of the Fifth Circuit 

Kastenmeier: My dear Congressman , 

" tt through Judge Frank M. . I am sending you thl.s 1e er, i a1 s okesmen ,for 1;he' 
Johnson, Jr. ,who is <;,ne c;>~ t~~r p~~:c i; his p pres~:mtation(cbefore 
Judgesoftbe FifthC~r~u~ed for August'22,1980. , your Committee now sc e u , , 

, " - .th Co'u-t (now nearly 25" years, , Because of my long :.serv:;ceon e I ~, hoping that my views 
including 12 1/2 years as Chl.ef J~~g~~ the bills (one already 

. might"be helpful as, Cox;gress con~l. n:arly identical bills, in ,the 
Passed in .the Senate' wl.thstevt;ra th' e present Fifth Circul.t l.nto l' f r restruc url.ng , , ", " , House) ca~l.ng ,0 n n F 'fth and the new Eleve~th. two Circul.ts, the ,new ,l.,. ,j "" 

" 'f th O;OifthCircuit and the split 
The problt;m o~ the Sl.Z:n 

0 arO~d-since 1961. .1;rom the very 
of the Fifth Cl.rc~l.t h~s be , other 'Judges I have strongly 
beginning along Wl.th,£l.veIO~a~~Xappeared many times before 
opposed ~ny such sl?lJ.t. fboth the: Sena,te and. th,e ~ou~e, ~~" 
Congressl.ona1 CO~l. ttees, 0 , before ChaiI::lllan Rod

7
nq s '''', 

1ast,of these bel.ng the hearl.ngcstl.'Ve 'part'in the hearl.ngs of 
' " ' d I took a very a _'" " , comml.ttee, an "R" ion Of~h~ Circul.ts. 

the Commission on evl.S .... "_ , . , ", . 

'. f." ersist~nb opposi;.ti\?p." ~ have ,n<;>t Despl. te these" years 0 Ph ',:, ined enthusl.astl.cally Wl. th 
only changeq my view:;;, bU~I a:e c~~ t Judges iI:l unaIj.ip1o,us1y ,'j , 
all of the other actl.ve Fl.fth Cl.rbl'Sh two' completely autollqmo~s 
requesting ,tha~ the cong~ess t~:t:iX l. states now sei"',edby the: 
separate Cl.rcul.t Couz::ts or , " 
Fifth. 
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We have had almost a years experience now in the operation 
of a Court consisting of fr9m 20 to 25 active Judges. This has 
been a helpful and productive experience. Against the clamor of 
those who thought a Court ,of nine Judges was the maximum, I had 
long. championed the view that,., as Chief Judge, I thought I would 
be able to lead a Court of as many Judges as needed by our work­
load. But from this ~xper~ep.,ce I can now see, as have all the 
oths:!:"s, that by the nature of" our work there comes a point when 
diminishing effec'tiveI'l,ess :sets, in, both in the physical inability 
of l:.!and1ing the work,'but'more,;,irnportantly, in its quality. The 
output of published opinions' has: increased very substantially. 
This poses the s.~rious problem of monitoring this output by each 
Judge who must continue to bear the responsibility that collec­
tively, but through separate independent panels, we speak with 
a single voice to pronounce the law of the Circuit. 

The numero~ity of Judges an,d opini,ons thus leads naturally 
to a significa~t increase in, the en banc process, needed not only 
to eliminate conflicts, but more important to adopt and then 
announce the rule for the Circuit on continuously expanding importan t new -areas. " , ' 

This covers two parts. The first is thecop.sideration 
each day of the flood of pink slip requests -_ I'received 12 

,of the "pinkies"today -- and the proc~ssingand voting for or 
-agahist en banco The second is the preparation for, and partic­
ipating i.n, the hearing of cases voted for en bap.c (with or with­
out oral argument) and the adoption of opinions. This is expen,sive 
in travel/subsi,step.ce costs, extravagant in tllE! consumption of 
judicial manpower, and frequently not very workable. 

TweIl,t,Y":five Judges (with an acc,:ompanying minimum staff) meet 
three times a year. for a five day session to consid,er and decidkJ 10 to 15 en banr.: cases. Du;ring that Same period of a wee~., 8 
panels (3 x a = 24) could hear ~60 cases. Worse, the decision 
is Just the beginning as the Judge named to write the en ~anc 
opinio:n; struggles to write, and then attain, a majority. Inevitably 
this produces four, five or six partial concurrences/dissents, in 
vtholeor in part, with the final outcome depending on what comes 'in on the morning mail. , 

Nor can these problems be aVoided by a continuation of the 
Unit "A" or Unit "B" structure \Ole have adopted pending a 
Congressional split. Under § 6 (Omnibus Judgeship Act) it is 
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clear that the Circuit must speak as ohe. Every Judge in each 
dIvision remains responsible for the ou'tput,of all' the Judges 
whether in or out of his/her Uhit. And of course, the en banc 
process remains as described. 

Apart from the pride which all of uS, new and old, feel 
from being an active member of, and participating in, the work . 
of the Fifth Circui"!:: as it is known to the bench and bar, scholars 
and studentS, and ,the disappointment that this rich tradition will 
end, there are, in my judgment, no reaSons which outwe(2:gh' these 
factors which have such an immediate· impact on the quality and 
quantity of our productlon. There is,''of course, the sp~ctre . 
of what a split, 'rather than an expanded Court would do~n s0c~ally 
sensitive areas in which the Fifth Circuit has 'spoken so plainly. 
This has been raised every time the question of the split of the 
Fifth Circuit has come up. At the last hearings before Chairman 
Rodino, Judge Wisdom, a distinguished senior Judg7 .of thiS Circuit, 
answered Congressman Wiggins emphatically that th~s was a false 
issue. Subsequently, Judge 'Godbold acting for all of the Judges 
of the Fifth Circuit filed with the Committee my formal statement 
in which I once again asserted that there is. no basis for this 
charge in any way. 

Of the 26 Judges. authorized we now have 25, everyone of whom. 
comes .. from diverse backgrounds, business and professional experi-, 
enc~, learnihgand ideologies. For ~hose whO try tc;> cata~og t~e 
actions of each of these JudgeS -- e~ther alone or ~n conJunct~on 
with new or so:-ocalled older Judges, or a mixture of both; in panels 
or in. en banc qases -- indicate no single bent except-- and the 
exception is a 'very important one -- each is an independent Judge 
sworn to do thei~'udge' s duty as each Judge sees it. Unless Judges 

. are to be picked'»y the pre-announ,?enient of their.dec~sions~-:- and 
I know of no one who would respons~bly contend for th~s -- whether 
the Court ought ·or 'ought 'not to be divided into two separate ;:. 
circuits ,should not depend upon the so-called performance or act~on 
of anyone or more or all of 'them in any particular'type of case 
during a . supposed 'tried. period. " . 

To the suggestion that this is not really a regional problem 
of the Fifth Circuit but is a national one calling for national 
resolution I would only remind' t,he Committee that.this was the 
principal function of'the Circuit Revifjion Commission. After 
two years they found problems only .inthe two circuits of the 

'~ \ 

! 

1 

~ 

~1 
:J 

l!i 
11 

51 

Fifth and the Ninth. All of the Judges ,of the Fifth Circuit 
now agree that the hope expressed in § 6 cannot be attained 
and there seems to be little reason why the attainment of 
justice under law of high quality for the nearly 40,000,000 
people of the Fifth Circuit should be delayed while considering 
the diverse and wlique problems of the Ninth Circuit. 

Years later, but not too late, I support husiastically 
the proposal to legislatively divide us. r nco rage the 
Committee's full support of equ t. 

JRB:np 

Judge JOHNSON. Circuit Judge Joe Hatchett, the black judge to 
whom I made reference a few moments ago, has presented to me as 
a courier for him a letter supporting the division of the fifth 
circuit. ' 

I would like to emphasize one portion of that letter and ask 
permission to enter it in the record. He wrote: 
, "I join those who are deeply concerned about creating a new fifth' 
circuit court of appeals without any black Representatives. I SUp-' 
p10rt the plan, however, because this is a matter that can beu , and I 
Dlight add should be, "addressed outside the framework of otiiv 

p:roposal to split the present Circuit." . 
IHe continues: "While I understand the apprehension caused by 

sbme persons by two 'new courts/ I do not believe their fears are 
wl~~ll-founded. The two courts that will emerge from this division 
w;ill probably be no different from the existing fifth circuit". . 

~\And then finally, a new U.S. district judge, a black judge, U. W. 
Cl,rmon, Birmingham, Ala., writes and asks I request permission to 
e:ti1ter his letter in the record. He says in part, "I was one of the 
vi~~orous opponents of the proposed split of the fifth circuit court of 
ap:pe~ls as embodied in Senate bill 11. In my capacity as president 
of ;Ithe Alabama Black Lawyers Association, I testified before the 
subcommittee opposing that measure." He says, "I am now equBlly; 
coIi~vinced that the division of the circuit, as embodied in the pend­
ing legislation, will not adversely impact on civil rights cases in 
either of the proposed new circuits." 

I\lrequest permission to enter those letters in the record. 
~11r. KA$TEN~EIER. Without objection, tllose .two letters will be 

rec4~ived. 
[the letters follow:] 
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. U.S;; CoURT OF ApPEALS, FIFTH CIRCUIT, 
Tallahassee, Fla., August 12, 1980. 

Montgomery, Ala. . . 
DEAR JUDGE JOHNSON: I have been inform~d that hearmgs on the propose.d 

division of the Fifth Circuit Court of Appeals ~ll be conducted on August 2? It IS 
good to know that we may get approval of this matter before. qongress adjourns. 

I have reviewed the reasons which prompted the court to petItIOn. Congress for a 
division, as outlined in the court's submissions to Judiciar:y .Commlttee Men;tbe~s, 
and find those reasons as valid today as on the da.te I Jomed ~he court I~ Its 
unanimous decision to take this much needed action. If. anything, ~y .,f~rther 
experiences "vith the court over the last three months, convmce me that It IS m t~e 
best interest of the people 'of the ~ourthern regi<?n of the United States to have this 
division completed as soon as pOSSIble. . . ' .. I 

I have given attention to. some of the objections that have ar~sen to. th~ diVIsion. 
'oin those whQ are deeply concerned about creating a new Fifth CirCUit Court ?f 
~ppeals withailt any black representation. I support the plan, however, becaus~ this

h is a matter that can be addressed outside the frame,work of our proposal to splIt t e 
present circuit. While I understand the apprehensIOn caused some persons by t"Yo 
"new courts," I do n:)t. believe their fears are well founded. The two cow;ts. that yvill 
emerge from this 'diVision will probably be no d~ferent from the eXlstmg FIfth 

Circuit. h . . I .(' 1ft t te my Although I will not be able to attend the earmgs, p ease lee ree 0 s a 
position on this matter. 

Sincerely, . JOSEPH W. HATCHETT. 

. U.S. DISTRICT CoURT, 
NORTHERN DISTRICT OF A4ABAMA, 

",.. Birmingham, Ala., AugUst 18, 1980. 

Hon. FRANK M. JOHNSON, .... 
Judge, U.S. Court of Appeals for the Fzfth Czrcuzt, ? .' . ..;. .." 

Montgomery, Ala · -, . '. .' 
DEAR JUDGE JOHNSOl'l: You. will probably J;'ecl;lll th.at roughly' thre7y~ars ago~ I 

was one' of the vigorous. opponents of, the proposed splIt of th~ FIfth Clr~mt Court of 
Appeals as then embodied' in Senate .Bill.ll. In my capacity as. ~resldent of the 
Alabama Black Lawyers Association, I testified before the ~ubc~mmlttee. ,?n Monop­
olies and Commercial Law of the Rouse Judiciary Com~It~ee m oPPosltlon to tl1e 
measure. At that time, the Alabama :Black Lawyers AsSOCiatIon was deeply t~oub~e~. 
by tpe' proposed manner of dividing. the circuit-~~h ~w~. states (Texas and: LOUISI-: 
ana) comprising one circuit and four states (MISSIS~lppI,. Alabama, Georgia, and 
Florida) comprising another. We felt that t~~ propo~ed splIt w:ould adverselYSaffeht 
tha cause of civil rights and.civil rights enforcement m th~ stB;tesof the D~ep . out . 

I aID now equally convinced that the di~ionof the CIrcu~t; as embo~e~ 1:q. the 
pending Senate Bill by Senator Refl~n,' ~l not adversely Impact on CIvil rlg~t:: 
cases in either of the proposed new clrcmts. Indeed, the current I?roposal for dlVl 
sion, if'implemented, will likely have the salqtary effect of red.u~mg the,two-yea~' 
time lag between, the filing of a ~otice of apPl'lal and th~ dlSposl~IOn .of t,?e. "~pp,,:al, 
minimizing intra-circuit conflicts; arid obviating ~he; ~Ightmarl~h admmlsti'~tIve 
problems of convening an en banc co~rt of twen~-~lX ~uCiges. The Jud~entbwhlcl?-J. 
express herein is based on my experIence. as a CIvil rIghts lawyer Wlthsu ,stantl 
practice in the Fifth Circuit during the past threeyears. ..' .... .' , 

,Please feel free to communicate my viewl;J to the appropriate commIttees of the, 
Co:ngress.·· ' . 

Very truly yours, u, W. CR!~lO!'T' 

Judge JOHNSON: That concludes my presentation and I Vvelcome 
, any questions from the committee. 0 " " ,,' , 

[Judge Johnson's statement follows:] . . 
PREPARED STATEMENT OF FRANK M. JOHNSON, JR. 

I am Frank M Johnson Jr; of Montgomery, Alabama. I have been a member of 
the'United State~ Court of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit since July 1979. I served as 
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a United States District JUdge froIIl 1955 to 1979. This means that lam now 
completing a quarter of a century asa Federal Judge in the Fifth Circuit. During 
this twenty-five years sitting as a district judge, as a member of three-judge courts, 
by designation with the Court of Appeals, and as a Fifth Circuit Judge, I have had 
the opportunity to and have become th9roughly familiar with the functions and the 
operations of the .Fifth Circuit Court of Appeals. My presence here today is as one of 
the desigp.ated representatives of the Judicial Council of the Fifth Circuit. to present 
to this Committee, and through this Committee to the Congress, the CounCil's views 
on pending legislation concerning a division of the Fifth Circuit and the creation of 
two separate and autonomous circuits. 

I express to Chairman Rodino, Congressman Kastenmeier and the other members 
of this Committee the appreciation of the Judicial Council for permitting its official 
position to be put before you through its designated spokesmen. 

As all of us are aware, this is not the first time a proposal to divide the Fifth 
Circuit has been considered by the Congress. To put what I have to say at this time 
in proper perspective, I believe it is appropriate to state that I have actively opposed 
each of the several. previous attempts to divide the Circuit. When a division was 
originally proposed, several years ago, the basis for my opposit~on was a firm belief 
that the proposed.division would have a substantial adverse effect on the disposition 
of cases in the Fifth Circuit that involved civil and constitutional rights, The last 
proposal im~ediately before the one now under consid,eration (in 19'{7) was for a 4-2 
division of the six states comprising the circuit. I did not believe such a division was 
either philosophically or geographically in the best interest of the federal judicial 
system or the litigants in the Fifth Circuit. At}the time I came on the Fifth Circuit I 
had reservations as to the implementation of Section 6 of the Omnibus Judgeship 
Act which, as you know, authorized the Council to create administrative divisions 
within the Circuit. In September, 1979, I, along with several of the other members 
of the court, requested the Council to delay creating the administrative divisions 
until we had more experience at attempting to function as a twenty-six (or twenty­
four at that time) judge court. By spring of this year it had become evident to all of 
the members of the Council that, for several substantial reasons, a complete division 
of.the Circuit was necessary. " 

~rhis being clearly evident to all, in formal Council meeting on May 5, 1980, the 
judges of the Fifth Circuit-them twenty-four in number-unanimously joined in a 
petition to the Congress as follows: 

PETITION TO THE CONGRESS 

The undersigned judges in regular active service of the United States Court of 
Aplleals for the fifth Circuit respectfully petition the Congress of the United States 
to ehact legislation dividing the presently existing Fifth Circuit into two completely 
aut<>nomous circuits, one to be composed of the states of Louisjana, Mississippi and 
Tex,as with headquarters in New Orleans, Louisiana, to be 'known as the Fifth 
Circuit, ,and the other to be composed of the states of Alabama, Florida and Georgia 
with headquarters in Atlanta, Georgia, to be known as the Eleventh Circuit; 

Mr. Chairman, I request permission to enter a copy of this petition,. and a 
surnmary of the reasons, as advanced by the Council, that justify the requested 
legi!;lation. 

Ai~ you are aware, under 28 U.S.C. § 332, the Judicial Council is composed of all 
citcjlit judges of the Circuit in regular active service, and under this section it is 
resp~>nsible for }fthe effective-and expeditious administration of the business of the 
COUt!ts within its circuit." Necessarily the Council is intimately familiar with all 
affaJlrs of the Court of Appeals. Year in and year out the Council performs its duty 
of 0lyersight of the Courts of the Fifth Circuit, including the Court of Appeals. 

The Court of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit is presently authorized twenty-six 
aqtiye judges. In addition, it has ten senior judges who are active in the work of the 
Court. This makes the Fifth Circuit the largest appellate court in the history of the 
Republic. The size of the Court itself now creates problems which make unduly 
burdensome, and in the opinion of marty of us seriously impair, the effective 
admi:nistrationof justice within the Circuit. 

Geographical1y, the Fifth Circuit, composed of six states, is huge in size extending 
from EI Paso, Texas, to Miami, Florida. The total popUlation will likely reach 
40,000,000 in the current 1980 census. Prior to the passage of the recent Omnibus 
Judgl~ship Act, the, Court had 15 judges which number was increased to an author­
ized :26 judges, almost double the previous numqer. This number of judges, as the 
Conglress determined, was fully justified by the tremendous increase in the amount 
and 11lature of the litigation filed annually with the Court. 

Th~~ numerical size of the Court tends to diminish the quality of justice~ Citizens 
residing in the states of the Fifth Circuit, and especially litigants and lawyers, are 

" 
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entitled to know with a maximum de&ree of reli~bility what the law. of ~1?-e 9rc~it 
is. The federal government .nowfinds Itself Inyolved more and more m lItIgatIon. m 
the federal courts:>, Thus,; predictability in the law of the Circuit is most essentIal. 
Accordingly, there .must be uniformity !n the application of the law b:r the. Court, 

. especially since· it does not generally SIt as a body en banc but only ll.l panels of 
three judges. As the Court no~ apI!roa~hes2,250 opinions per y-ear, itbeco~~s. even 
more difficult to preserve uniformIty m the law of the CIrCUIt.! The pOSSIbilIty. of 
intra-circuit conflicts is extremely great and! in ~pite of all our efforts, oc~urs 'Ylth 
regularity. The only sanction for such conflICts 18 resort to en.banc consld.eratlOn. 
With a twenty-six judge court this is a most cumbersome, bme consummg and 
difficult means of resolving lawsuits. Increasingly, the mE!mbers of the bar are 
petitioning the Court for en banc consideration of panel decislOns.2 

The size of our Court is inextricably involved with its en banc function. The Court 
performs its highest duty when it sits en banc in cases of exceptional importance, 
involving decisional conflicts between its panels or significant issues of !latio~al 

. policy. We find that it is virtually impossible to carry out our en bane func.tlOn WIth 
twenty-four members.3 Inevitably; as the size of the Court grew the necessIty for en 
banc consideration grew too. , . 

There have been suggestionsi;hat present.statutes allow ~n en banc court cpnstl­
tuted of only part of the judges on the Court. Such suggestIOn cannot be eqUItably 
implemented. Any such arrangement will crea~ one ~oup of elite j~dges and 
another group of second class judges-not authorIZed to SIt on the most Important 
cases coming bef?re the court.4 

• • 

Likewise, the Judges of the Court, who are charged WIth the. duty of prese~g 
the rule of law in the Circut, are required to study and absorb all of the productIon 
of all of the judges, that is, their written opinions for the Court.s This. in itself is a 
tremendous task. Additionally, each member of the C~urt must eXB;mIne all of the 
petitions for rehearing en banc, a chore of real magnItude but a VItally necessary 

onThe impact 'of this.grea.t .volume of work on the district judges is also serious. The 
125 district judges of the Fifth Circuit are required to keep abreast of the la~ of the, 
Circuit. It is now virtually impossible for ~ district judge to rea~ and consldf!i' t?e 
opinions of our Court while, at the same tIme, keepmg the.'fullctlOns of the dIstrIct 
court current. t 

Thus the time and efforts of the Fifth Circuit judge are used to the utmost. An 
ordina;y working day is impossible since hours must also be spent by. the Judges ~t 
home on the weekends and holidays merely to keep abreast of what IS gomg on In 
the Court. While the quality of the decisions of the judges is very high, it is 
inevitable that the quality will eventually diminish if no . relief is &ranted ?~ ~he 
Congress. However, it must be emphasized that the compellmg necesslty.for diVIding 
the Fifth Circuit into two courts is found, not for the benefit or convenIence of the 
judges, but for the benefit of the citizens, attorneys, and litigants within the Circuit. 
For ex~mple: . 

First there .are obvious savings. of unnecessary expense that will come from 
smalle~.geographical areas, and shortened lines .of communicatipns .and transpo~­
tion. The federal treasury will be saved the expense of transportmg Judges and theIr 
staffs allover the Circuit from West-Texas of South Florida. The cost of appeals to 
litigants now includes the time and expenses 'of their counsel traveling far dist~ces 
for the purpose of presenting oral arguments. As a matter of re~ord, practIcally 
every state par association within the Circuit has ad9pted a resolutIon recommend­
ing a division of the Circuit. 

Second, there will be a savings from eliminating the number of copies of every­
thing that is dope. At the present time the writing of one letter or the sending of a 
document by a judge must, 41 many instances, necessitate copies to twenty-four 
other judges..~ . ... '.. . 

Third, savings will occur form elimmatmg duplIcatIon on the en banc f~ctIon. A 
court of twenty-six judges, each with three law clerks, involves over 100 hIghly prud 

1 For the twelva month period which ended June 30, 1980, the Court of :Appeals for the Fifth. 
Circuit flied 2,243 written opinions. The balance of the cases were disposed of on the Summ~ry 
Calendar-'-with many of these involving intricate legal questions but not necessitating extenslve 
treatment by written opinions. . . . :.;' . . 

2 Almost 12 percent of the canes decided by panels in 1979 :were recelved by the entire Court ~o 
determine if an banc consideration was to be had. At the present time, our en banc caseload 18 
the. largest ever pending before a federal appellate court. 

3 We have not have an en banc court since the twenty-fifth member of the Court was 
confirmed and sworn in last month. 

4 A parallel problem exists with respect to the Judical Council. 
5 This will approach approximately 10,000 pages this year. 
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peopl~, al! of whom ~re gen~rally involved to some extent in monitoring the law of 
the Cm:~lt; and the Judges III requesting and voting on cases to go en banco To cut 
the load m tW!J halve.s .would cut the duplication in half. 

ThE! Court IS sen~ltIve ~o the co~cerns expressed in the Congress on the prior 
occasIOn when conSIderatIOn was gIven to a proposal to divide the Circuit in a 
manner different from that as now proposed. 
. Vf e r~present without reservation that as now constituted the Court can be 

dIVIded m.to two three-state circuits without any significant philosophical conse­
quences WIthin either of the proposed circuits. 

The Congress! if it acts favora~l~ <;>n the pro~osal of the Court, will not be creating 
t~o ~m~ll CIrCUIt courts. After dIVISIOn, each CIrcuit's filings will be as great as any 
CIrCUIt m the country other than the Ninth.s 

The Congress, anticipating that size and numbers would be a problem attempted 
to provide some means of relief for the Fifth Circuit in the Omnibus Judgeship Act 
o.f 1978 .. The qourt has taken advantage of t~e. auth.ority c!Jnferred by the Congress 
(m SectIOn 6) m that Act. However, the admInIstratIve actIOn taken by the Court is 
com~l<:tely ~nadequate and in our judgment no adequate remedy can be effected by 
admInIstratIve means. 
A~ .stated earlier, we have now unanimously concluded that the COIltmission on 

~evlslOn of the Federal Court Appellate System w~ right when in December 1973 
It recommend~d t!JCongress that the Fifth Circuit be divided into two separate and 
autonomous CIrCUIts. . 

The. pro.posed division now under consideration has. extensive support throughout 
the C~rcUlt.~ A~ong those groups that have unanimously endorsed the division of 
the Flft~ CIrCUIt ar~ t~e Attorner,s General of the states within the geographic 
boundarIes of the CIrCUIt, the UnIted States Magistrates of the Fifth Circuit the 
Bankruptc~ Judg~s of the F.'i~th Circuit, the entire delegation (lawyers and judg~s) to 
the 1~80 F!fth .CIrcuit JudICIal Conference, from each of the six states comprising 
the FIfth CIrCUIt. 

Mr. Chairman, I request permission to enter copies of these resolutions in the 
record. 

There will, of course, be problems incident to the separation of a whole into two 
part~, ~ut -!l0 unsolv~ble difficulty is anticipa~ed. There is now available in Atlanta 
a .buI~ding Ideally SUIted, WIth some renovatioil,B for the headquarters of the Eastern 
CIrCUIt Court (11th) as proposed. . 

What .we now ask is a solution to the problems herein outlined through the 
cooperative efforts of Congress and the Court. These branches of government are 
separate, but they exist together in a symbiotic relationship. We are mindful of the 
concerns of Congress and we believe that our petition adopted unanimously by the 
Co.urt, gives full consideration to those concerns. W~ know that the Congress is 
!llIlldful of the needs of the administration of justice and will act for the best 
mterests of all of the citizens and institutions of this vast arid important part of the 
country. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Thank you. . 
F~rst, I think you ha,ve covered the subject quite thoroughly. I 

don t .thin~ I have any questions per~onally to ask of you other 
than If thIS does become law wouldn t you have some feeling of 

"The cas~s filed. in Texas, Louisiana and Mississippi (the proposed Fifth Circuit) for the 12 
month perIOd wh~ch ended June 3~, 1980, we:e 2,301. The number of judges will be 14. 

The case~ filed ¥1 Alabama, GeorgIa' and FlorIda (the proposed Eleventh Circuit) for the 12 
month perIOd WhICh ende~ June 30, 1980, were 1,919. The number of judges will be 12. 

It should be noted thatm the last two years and since the Omnibus Judgeship Act was 
pas~edl we have h~d a 21.3 percent increase in filings. Our increase in filings for just the last 
statIStIcal year (whIch ended June 30, 1980) was 11 percent. 
~e impact on the Circuit Court's workload from 35 additional district judges must be 

~onslde~ed: The known and anticipated increase of 40 new appeals per each new district 
~udgeshlp l!l based ,!pon ,the national as well as the Fifth Circuit average of appeals per district 
~udge. I?urmg th~ Judge s first year our experience-based estimate is 10 new appeals per new 
Juc;lgeshlp, 20 durnw the second year and 40 during the third year. This means that by 1982 
filIngs of appeals WIth our Court will increase by 30.8 percent over 1979 filings: 1979, ':4,113; 1980, 
4,330; 1981, 4,680; and 1982, 5,380. . 

7 As you. are ~war.e, the S~nate in S. 2830 has unanimously approved the three-th~ee division 
that t.he FIfth CIrcuIt CouncH requests. The Senate Bill provides that the <t. • • Act shall become 
effectIve on October I, 1980. We note that H.R. 7665 provides that the effective date be July 1-
1981. • ., rhe .Council r~spect~ully sugges~ that October I, 1980, is a preferable date. 

ThIS renovatIOn WIll be reqUIred whether utilized as a court building or for some other purposes. . 
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guilt . abandoning Judge Coleman and Judge Ainsworth to the 
tender 'mercy of the Texans, separating yourself from them? 

Judge JOHNsoN;'I don't think the guilt will be any more on my? 
part'than it ,is Judge Coleman's and the judges in Texas, because 
they favor this' division as strongly as I do, Mr. Chairman .. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Oh, I understand that. 
Judge Ainsworth? 

TESTIMONY 'OF BON. ROBERT A. AINSWORTH, JR., JUDGE OF 
THE U.S. COURT OF APPEALS FOR THE FIFTH CIRCUIT 

Judge AINSWORTH. I thank you for the opportunity of appearing 

here today. tJudge Johnson has made a magnificent statement, a compelling 
. one, and its logic is irresistible. 

I would fill in a few spaces here and there and not. try to repeat 
what he has said, because I endorse everything that he said. 

I have been a Federal judge for 19 years, 14 on the circuit court 
and 5 on the district court. 

Nine years ago in Marph 1971, the Judicial Conference of the 
United States approved for tran.smittal to Congress a recommen,da­
tion of its Committee on Court Administration, of which I was then 
Chairman, to establish a commission to study the division in the 
United States of the various circuits. 

The Commission was appointed, four members by the President, 
four from the House, four from the Senate, and four by the Chief 
Justice. Numerous hearings were held resulting in a report which I 
hold in my hand, and which recommended geographical division of 
only two circuits, the fUth and the ninth. 

It said of our circuit that the case. for realinement of the geo-
graphical boundaries is clear and compelling. Its prime recommen­
dation for division of the fourth circuit was the ~ame as is' con­
tained in the bill pending before you today. Two circuits should be 
constituted of the present States of the frfth circuit in the manner 
shown in your bill. 

It was pointed out by the Commission in its report from which I 

quote: 
Serious problems of administration and of internal operation .inevitably result 

with so large a court, particularly when the judges are as widely dispersed geo-
graphically as they are in the fifth circuit.,; . 

So we have had ·the ·recommendation of the ·Comnlission since 
1973, which began by~ a study made .by the Committee on Court 
Administration on the subject 9 years ago. . . 

The need is much more. acute today- than if was then. The 
geographic~ alinement of the fifth circuit. is obsolete and must 
yield to the realities of great. change. When the courts of appeals 
were established'/in,1891as an intermediate appellate system, there 
were only about 8 :million people. in the fifth circuit, and now you 
haveyheard ::the figure estimated at 40 million, 5' times as many 
people in the . circuit. Of course, gr:eat economic growth has gone 
along with the population increase. . . 

The fUth circuit. is the largest of . the Federal appellate courts, 
and has on~fifth of the total cases of. the 11 circuits. 
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to I~~ ~~:ious that the geograI?h~c ~linement of 1891 is not suited 

the fifth, ci~~~i t::~t!~~e~:rta~; ~r~~i\~~ public interest to divide 

wiIl b~n:: :teat fflh:at tudgeJohn.son has stated so well that we 
seems , almos[eS:lf-~c.:rden:~~h!fili~fi~ul;~f b~a~:iyision, si~ce it 
couyrt In the vast territory of the fifth circuit shou1d

nt a 26-
J
ud

g
te 

ou have hear.d the ref ere t th" e apparen . 
fifth Circuit. Yo~ would h n~e ~t' e lutraclrcuit conflicts in the 
ences on £ 1 av,e 0 SI In one of our en banc confer-
seizure i~ a o~a~~:tic~ ~as:, ~:'P~:ali!tter involving a se::rch and 

:"w"1~! fh~ d!f:::':i~~m wJr 1:1"'::!e,: si$~~~d \h~ 2;/!.'!fd
s
s! 

W~sc;:,~g~e~O~i!O~~~~, t~es~apn'tAc~t da jUdgel'doff in conference. 
The mo t . t t th' . JU ge cou· n t be told that 

!>ar, ~ th~t fu~: :'no ~~~irrt; .!~e ;::=t~~ ll;!gti,':,ts u::d ~~ 
~!¥~;~y;~~~:::":~~~~f:?ir.rt ;oL1~ti;~Ltf~ 
~Pb:ii:~' ith~t f~~!!~~~ fu~~~fri: ~~~~;:r~;St~of t~os~tcourt~~ 
Without delay. e ClrCUI occur 

. The bill pending before the committee is a d 
SIred and the strong support which it has' ~~o one, much de-
with the exception of the opposition of the NAAC;all

y 
unanimous, 

L
l1

et me briefly comment about our friends of th~ NAACP N t 
ra y, we are proud to have an orga' t' f thO . a u-

~h:N:~~:,'~d!:::~alfu.0urt ~f:P~~~ on ci~;'t=:''!~: 
especially.sensitive to individu~i ~~ght~~COgnltlOn of OUir court being 

fo; :~fu.:ati%n 0:rn case th::t I am glad to s~y that when I was up 

~~r~ cour and la:: b:~~~~de~~t J'::nlt:'~~~~~rf1' a\"w~; 
and th: i~t~VMsupxort of the LO':lisiana council for. the' NAACP, 
friend. r.. P. Tureau, Its attorney, who was my good 

We feel that the resolution of th .. . 
division of the circuit is misguided and ~rgdlZatIOt.; opposmg .the 
So we would say t th· h· ase on mIsapprehenSIOn 
should recip":,,cate by :.:'stin; ~~ard our court so highly that they 

ju=~;:l~:~fsi1t~s are ?uilt o~ trlfst .. Yi e urge ~ha~ :you tr~st our 

~~~:~t ~~ti~~~'.!;!!~~fE:~1~:~r~~~~fl~knn~~~ 
thIS ar~ the Judges of the court themselVes.. POSI Ion 0 ow 

Our Judgment should be trusted that the judicial h'l 
the two courts after the division will not d'f'I-' f P 1 °hsophy <;>f 
today and th t th on b' 1 leI' rom w at It IS 
rights We thlnk ere ~ . e n<;> loss of sensitivity to constitutional 
ness ~ith the co:~ ::3 ili.erIted the tru~t of those who do busi­
supporting the existing legisl~~o~ust can· best be exemplified by 

[Judge Ainsworth's statement f~llows:] 

-
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF JUDGE ROBERT A. AINSWORTH, JR. 

I am Robert A. Ainsworth, Jr., Judge of the United States Court of Appeals for 
the Fifth Circuit for the past 14 years. Prior to that time I was a United States 
District Judge in New Orleans for 5 years. I appear on behalf of H.R. 7665, which is 
supported by all of the active judges of my court. 

More than 9 years ago on March 16, 1971, the Judicial Conference of the United 
States approved for transmittal to Congress, a recommendation of its Committee on 
Court Administration of which I was then Chairman, to establish a commission to 
study the division in the United States of the several. judicial circuits. Congress 
passed the bill pursuant to which a di~tinguished group was appointed to the new 
Commission on Revision of the Fedetal Court Appellate System. The Commission 
was composed. of sixteen persons, four appoinred by the President, four members of 
the Senate appointed by the President pro tempore of the Senate, four members of 
the House of Representatives appointed by the Speaker, and four members appoint­
ed by the Chief Justice. Mter numerous public hearings the Commission made its 
written report to Congress on December 18, 1973. The Commission found, among 
other things, that "[TJhe case for realignment of the geographical boundaries of the 
Fifth Circuit is clear and compelling." Thus .its prime recommendation as to the 
Fifth Circuit was that it be divided into two circuits, one to be composed of the 
states of Texas, Louisiana, and Mississippi and the other of Alabama, Georgia, and 
Florida. The Commission also pointed out·that "Serious problems of administration 
and of internal operation inevitably result with so large a court, particularly when 
the judges are as widely dispersed geogra.phically as they are in the Fifth Circuit." 
The Commission's recommendation that the Fifth Circuit be divided into two sepa­
rate and autonomous circuits was eminently correct and that division is now long 
overdue. The unanimous view of all of the active judges of the Fifth Circuit is to the 
same· effect. The members of the Court, intimately acquainted with its affairs, and 
aware of the problems of a very large court, are in the best position to know what 
should be done to alleviate a deteriorating situation. 

The geographical alignment of the Fifth Circuit is obsolete and must yield to the 
realities of great change. When the United States Courts of Appeals were created in 
1891 as an intermediate appellate court system, the geographic alignment was based 
on then existing conditions. The 1890 census showed that there Were about eight 
million people residing in the six deep south states of the circuit. Now, 89 years 
later, we learn that there are five times as many people in the circuit, with: 
accompanying large economic growth. 

The Fifth Circuit is the largest of the federal appellate courts in the nation, 
having approximately one-fifth of the total f'ilings of appeals in the eleven circuits. 
It is obvious that the geographic alignment of 1891 no longer relates t6 the needs of 
the public in 1980. 

It is in the public interest to divide the futh Circuit into two separate,circuits. 
There will be a resultant gain in efficiency and ,effectiveness. The difficulty of 
managing a 26 judge court, in the vast territory of the Fifth Circuit, is apparenlt: 
Intra-circwt conflicts between decisions of panels of the court are becoming more 
numerous, requiring en banc consideration by the court as a whole. It is :diffictllt to 
obtain a consensus of views in a 26 judge court with so many voices speaking to the 
issue of Jaw involved. Doctrinal stability and predictability in the law of the circuit, 
so essential to the. interest'of the public, is threatened. .' . 

Judges realize that there is a limi~ to the number of judges which a court can 
accommodate and still function properly. Despite the division of the court" the 
characteristics of national courts are retained since there will still be two large, 
circuit courts-the Fifth and the Eleventh-under the prol?osed legislation. 

The importance of the federal courts of appeals is well known. For most litigants 
in the federal courts, the court of appeals is the court. of last resort since the 

-Supreme Court considers relativ~ly few of the decisions of the federal circuit. courts. 
Only two or three percent of the decisions of the circuit courts. are ultimately 
reviewed by the Supreme Court. That being true, we, as judges of the largest. of 
these courts, believe it is imperative that the long needed division of the Fifth 
Circuit' occur. without further delay. Our interest in this regard is primarily the 
interest of: the public. . . . ' 

The bill pending before the committee is a good one and much desired. The strong 
support which the' pending bill has from all. of the active judges of the court and 
from the unanimous views of the bar of the Fifth Circuit and many others clearly 
demonstrates the importance of passing. this legislation in the House. of Representa­
tives at the earliest possible date. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Thank you, Judge. 
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f LMet ~e .ac~nothwledge the presence of our colleague from the State 
o ISSISSIPPI~ e Honorap!e Jon Hinson. 

TESTIMONY OF HON. JON HINSON, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MISSISSIPPI 

Mr. HINSON. Thank you very much for recognizing me. 
I am

d 
on be ?f t~e sponsors of this legislation, and I want to go on 

recor . as elng In strong support of it. 
.. ~bvlOuslY,. the problem with the court is not the quality of the 
JU g7s as .wlt~essed by the people testifying here today but the 
qdual~tJ:" 0tf J~stlCe as they pe;rceive it to be, which is based l~rgely on 
a mInIS ratIve and mechanIcal problems. 

I supp.ort the legislation and strongly urge tho committee to 
approve It. v 

Mr" KASTENMEIER. We thank our colleague for his comments 
th ~~~h COLEMAN. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee i 
. In at my colleagues have by their commentary covered the 
Ill1:portant aspects of this question. In the interest of time I am 
gOIng ~o stand on t~e written statement which I have filed with the 
co~mt Idttee and WhICh the committee has very graciously ordered 
prIn e as a part of the record in this case. 

I hat vIe bro~ght along with me a list of the judges who are 
presen y serVIng on the fifth circuit. ' 

There are not going to be any changes for a long time to come 
yve have Judge John R. Brown appointed by President Eisenhowe~ 
~h 1955, 'fh700served as 9hief j?dge of.our court until last year when 

et ha~e 0 b rulhe. requIred hIm to gIve up the chief judgeship but 
no IS mem ers Ip on the court. ' 
A.We hath 3 juddges appointed by President Johnson myself Judge 
I~swor ,an . Godbold; 4 appointed by President Nixon: 3 a _ 

bOI~te1 fl P
25

eSI!ie
d
nt Ford, and 15 aP1?ointed by President Carte~. 

u.o ~ J:U ~es presently serVIng on this court, 15 were 
Sf~t~~ted Just WIthIn recent tImes by the President of the United 

NJd.' if there is a division, as proposed and which we think is 14e. d ' theT~tatt~s of Mississippi, Louisiana, and Texas would have 
. JU g7s. ; la IS nearly as many as we had before the omnibus {hdfei3Ip bIll was :passed. I would like to remind the committee . i d' yeJars ago, ~n 1971, the judges of the court at that time 
Inc u I~g udge WIsdom and many others who had served fo~ 
years, Info~~ed th~ Congress in a formal resolution-Judge Ain _ 
worth p~rtICIpated In that-that we did not wish to have an mor~ 
thiF I~J~d~es on our court from an operational standpoint y 

a IVISIon does c.ome about, and we do have 14 judge~ on the 
ol~ fi~t~h 9 1f4 thWem WIll have been appointed by President Carter 9 
ou . 0 e . ~ shall. have 12 judges in the eleventh circuit' of 
:;~~fnt~~e ~of~soi2 WIll fhe a member. :P;resi~e~t Carter will have 
th t h C 0 1..16 • on. . at court. I thInk It IS only fair to say 

a. t e ongress IS deahng here with a well-defined established 
entity. For fut~re .reference I would like to offer thi; list for the 
reMcord~ ~here It wIll be available as to the identity of the judges 

r. UJl.S'I.'ENMEIER. Without objection . 
[The information follows:] . 

69~375 0 "81 " 5 
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ELEVENTH 'CIRCtJrTo:AS' PROPOSED 

John C, Godbold 

Paul H. Roney 

Gerald 'B. Tjofla~ 

James C. Hilr 

Peter T. F;;.y 

Robert S. Vance 

Phyllis A. Kravitch 

Frank J9hnson;' J!. 

Albert J. Henderson 
" " 

Joseph W. Hatchett 

R. Lanier Anderson, 

Thomas A. Clark}" 
':=! 

7 of 12 

() 

, 

III 

-:: .' 

o 

<) 0 

Johnson 

Nixon 

Ford 

Ford 

,-' Ford 

Carter 

Cart~r 

Carter 

Carter 
(, 

Carter, 
G 

Carter 

Carter 

" 

!~ 

1'1'. 

i 
I' 

I 
! 

! 

). 

!1 
Lr 

.' 

n 
f 

',) 

T 

1 
.1 

I 
t 

'j 

";-' -:~-~--:~,:-: .. ~--: ~~' .. ~'" .. ::-~}='''I".~,,~-.. ' ",~,...,tt:t:'"~ '"" -~'--.':Z;"",-"~,, -""""':;;"'-.'"'"",,.-."='. 'I:-= ___ ."-!'} .:r.,-,.,:"""-, .... "..... 

o 

'j 

61 
() 

" '\;) , FIFTH 'CIRCUIT :AS PROPOSED 
~ -',:- - "","-' 

John R.Brbwn 

James P. Coleman 

Robert A; Ainsworth, Jr. 

Charles 'Clark 

Th.omas G.Gee 

Al '\Tin :B. Rubin 

Reynaldo G. Garza 
. , 

Thomas M." Rea,ney 

Henry A.Polit:.: 

CarblynDineen'Randall 

Albert Tate, Jr 

SamD .'Johnson 

Jerre S. Williams 

8. of 13 

1 vacancy 

o 

:J 

Eisenhower 

Johnson 

"Johnson 

Nixon 

Nixon 
.) 

Carter 

Carter 

Carter 
c 

Carter 

Carter 

Carter 

Carter 

C'arter 
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'h ' '1955 ' J:ohn R. 'Brown Appointed by President Eisen ower -' -

Appointed by ,President Johnson 

Appointed by President,J~~on 

, ~ , 

Appointed by presidf,nt Ford 
1\ 

, I: 
~ 

ApPQinted by presidk,nt;Carter 

19,~5 - ~ames P. Coleman 

:f9~~lf. - R. A. Ainsworth, "Jr. 

1966 John C. Godbold 

1969 ,Charles Clark ' 

1970 - Paul H. Roney 

1973 Thomas G. Gee 

1975 Gerald B. Tjoftat 

1976 ~ ,James C. Hill 

1976 'Peter T. Fay 

,Al1!in~. Rubin 

. Robert S. Vance 

Phyllis A. Kravitch 

o 

Fr~k Johnson, Jr. 

Reyna1doG. Garza 

Albert J. Henderson 

Thomas M. Reavley 

Henry A. Politz 

Joseph W. Hatchett 

{) 

R. Lanier Anderson, III 

CJ 

(15) 

~f' 

Carolyn Randall 

Albert Tate, Jr. 

Sam D. Jobnson 

'. Thomas A. Clark 
-::. ~. 0 

". or) ~ 

Jerre 'Williams" 
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,;Judge,COLEMAN.' I, would ,like to, say two or three 'Yords about 
something I hadn.ot intended to mention. , .. '" ,,0' 

In the past, Mississippi preferred 'to be alined with,.A,labama, 
Georgia, and Florida. That was not because we were opposed to 
being with Louisiana, and Texas;' it just So happened that, MissiSSIp­
pi is east o( the Mississippi RiVer., We.' didn't want to, go across />the 
Mississippi, and po ,other State in ~y' other circuit does. ' ;:~ 

The Mississippi. River is the boundary for the sixth, seventh and 
eighth circuits. Besides, 1\~ississippi alJ:d ~Alabama were both once 
part of the State ,()f Georgia" We are da~ghters, of Georgia. Atlanta 
is .really the headqu,arters for aU commercial activiti~s in our, State, 
and in fact headquarters for all Qur Federal' gc):vernmelltaf activi­
tiesll are in, this city, excep,t' one· ,or: two. So;; on this basis we pre-
ferred to stay east of the rIVer. , , ' 

'But'it became obvious, that "so many people were ,convinced. tha.t ' 
really it should be a3 to 3 division, and that· the only way it could j 

b~don~:, was to put Mississippiw~t~Louisan~ andTe~as. Be~ause I 
the neea. wasSQ great, and the opInIon to tb.ateffectwas so strong .. 
Judge Clark and myself agreed ,that we wouldsign,theu1).~;nimous 
petitio:q.· to this Congress to divide. it on a 3 to 3 basis .. ' , " 
, it is sigIlificant, and I am forever proud and .grat~ful for it, that I! 
although it has been Mississippi' ~. position i,n the past that we r~ 
would prefer to"bewith oqr sister States east of the river just as a; // ,I 

matt,er,;of ;pr~ference. This ':qrorning you have, seen every member of I 1\ 

the Mississippi delegation.: in Congress conie over and endorse, the 'l 
position that Judge Clark and I finally, thought we should take in \ 
the interest of the court. We are now working just as hard for the 3)' I I, 
to 3 division as we were once for the 4 to 2. ' , 

The division has been needed for all the reasons that have been 
stated this morning, The 4 to 2 division is water over the dam. y/~ 
~re ~p ,to .th~ point of ~hall we divide this circuit and dividejtf3 te) 
3: MiSSISSIPPI endorses It 100 percent. ./ I • ;' 

I say to the committee ev~ryth,ing that I have sa~d in .w.r written 
stat,eme:g:t, Judge tlohnson, In "hIS very fine, effectIve llay, has al­
ready pointedQut why we have to have;so many en "bane cases .. 
When I eam~ to the ,fifth. circt;lit we had only nine judges. I served' 
on the Supreme. Coun: of. Mis~issippi. There, we had. '~i!,}.!3 jud~es. 
When we had 0Illy a nIne"Judge Gourt, we, would go. a y,ear at a tIme 
mthout the necessity of any en bane eourt.:Why?,Because a small­
,er'number could hammer out their differences without the necessi-
tyoflgoingto~aJarger group~ ,'" . ' !}: '. '" I>' ". 'I' • 

, Youhave1ilready been.told:tb,at aSi a matter of fa~t we have ·the 
largest number of pending enj;>anc,cases of any court in the United, 
States. We hadan,en·b,an9 court in January with about, 24 judges 
sitting. lam sorry to tell th~ CQmmittee tllat the 4ecisions.in many 
of thqse cases have nQt:comedown yet.; I can't tell you' wheh they 
will come down., ..', . I~" ' • .. •. I •• 

Wehave been.W1able to formulate a majority'of 13 judges oft all 
of the issues.ip.Volvedin'·theval;'ious casesbecatise junges',have 
individual Views and they believe that they are c6rrect~ and they 
would be useless if :they .didn'tstap.d up for, their opinioJis. One of 
the most serious' ~hing~ab.out,al1. oLit is that()ne 'panel cann,ot, 
overrule a' prior pane11n;. iJ.{th' ciJ::q~ phictice,. Isupp()seit)s ,true 
in every" circuit, ()ne 'plui!~l 'banriot"overrule the, enti~~:PfineLopin~ 
• d ~ 
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ion. We may think it was mistakenly decided by another panel but 
a subsequent panel cannot touch it. The reason is to have some 
uniformity and predictability in' the law. If the law bounced back 
and forth we would be in a serious situation. 

Two different panels had the same question of law before them 6 
months ago. Both were ~considered by the judges. Neither panel 
knew what the other one had. One opinion was filed with the clerk 
and went to the West Publishing Co. Our decisions are effective on 
the day they are released from the clerk's office. 

One day the opinion was released from the panel which said the 
law went North, or whichever way you want to put it. The very 
next day the other opinion came down from the other panel and 
said the law goes South. The opinion that came down first was the 
law of the circuit, and the second opinion was of no effect. How do 
you unravel these conflicts? En banc court, 26 judges. I enjoy 
having everyone of them, but I suppose nearly every member of 
this committee is a lawyer and has had legal experience, and if you 
ever sat around a table for all Ole 1 day to decide one case, allowing 
each judge maybe 10 minutes to talk, you would see why we are up 
here today asking to cut it down. There will be the same judges but 
we will not have the paper flow. 

I appreciate very much the consideration which the committee 
has shown us. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Thank you, Judge Coleman, Judge Ainsworth, 
and Judge Johnson. 

May I commend you aU/for your presentations. 
~ersonally, I don't thirlk I have any questions, and at this point I 

would like to yield to Mr. Danielson. 
Mr. DANIELSON. I have no questions and yield back my time. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. The gentleman from Michigan, Mr. Sawyer. 
Mr. SAWYER. I just have one question, and it is probably more 

just for my own curiosity. 
Where is the seat of the fifth circuit? 
Judge COLEMAN. Presently in New Orleans, and under the newly 

proposed legislation the capital would remain in New Orleans,but 
the capital of the new eleventh circuit~ composed of Alabama, 
Georgia, and Florida would be in Atlanta. 

That wouldn't be any great jar, because Atlanta has always been 
a very important meeting point for the fifth circuit for panel 
sessions. We never had the facilities there for an en banc court. 

Mr. SAWYER. In the sixth circuit, which is the one with which I 
am familiar, all the panels sit in Cincinnati,although there may 
have beeil rare exceptions. ' ' 

Do all your panels sit in New Orleans or different places? 
Judge COLEMAN. No, sir; we have such a large number of judges~~, 

For example, this week we have had a panel sitting in Atlanta and 
New Orleans and maybe one in Jackson, Miss. As the fifth circuit 
is presently constituted, we sit in Atlanta; Jacksonville,Fla.; Mont­
gOIllery, Ala.; Jackson, Miss.; New OrIeans,La.; Houston, Dallas, 
and Forth Worth, Tex. 

It is amazing. I know about the sixth circuit, because I am a very 
good friend of some of the judges on the sixth circuit who tell me 
about their operations, and they haVf~ such an easy time adminis-
tratively compared to what we have. " , 
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Mr. SAWYER. Thank you very much. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. The gentleman from Virginia. 
Mr. HARRIS. I have just one question. The bulk of your case is 

that you would like to avoid intracircuit differences in the law, so I 
would ask you, why are intracircuit differences in the law so much 
worse than intercircuit differences in the law? ' 

Judge COLEMAN. Intracircuit cut conflict is only one small part of 
the problem. For example, in my written testimony you have the 
paper flow across your desk from 24 other judges. 

Mr. HARRIS. We are going to have to vote in just a minute. 
Why do you feel the intracircuit differences that occur in such a 

large circuit is so much worse than having differences between 
your circuits in the law? 
.,~ Judge COLEMAN. We have to keep one law in the circuit and only 
one, and that is the law in that circuit, although it may be differ­
ent in the sixth circuit. That is the way Congress set it up. 

Mr. HARRIS. I would like to think we are one Nation of laws 
rather than a nation of 10, 11 circuits myself, but this is the part 
that bothers me a little bit. 

If we have that much difference between the circuits, maybe we 
should just have one circuit. Did you want to comment? 

Judge JOHNSON. Yes; we have the Supreme Court to eliminate 
the conflicts between the several circuits. 'We have the en banc 
court in each circuit to eliminate the conflicts among the various 
panels. With the 26-judge court, I believe we have over 2,600 varia­
bles insofar as membership on the panels is concerned, but we sit 
in panels of 3 and litigants do not kn,ow and judges themselves do 
not know the judges that will constitute the panels on a given date. 
They are drawn by lot, and so that gives rise to innercircuit con­
flicts 

Mr. HARRIS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. KASTENMEIR. The gentleman from Michigan, Mr. Carr. 
Mr. CARR. No questions, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. On behalf of the committee, we desire to 

thank this distinguished panel of justices for their presentation and 
for the information they have shared with us about the fifth 
circuit. 

We will now recess for a vote, following which we will return to 
l~ok a~ ot~er matters in the Federal judiciary, including Califor­
nIa's sItuatIOn. 

The subcommittee will stand in recess for 10 minutes. 
[A short recess was taken.] 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. The committee will come to order. 

. Now that we h.ave. essenti~ny concluded testimony on the ques­
tion of the fifth cIrcUIt, we will look at other matters. To introduce 
ou! next witnesses this morning I would'<]ike to call on our distin­
gUIshed colleague from California, the HoHorable Jerry Patterson. 

TESTIMONY OF HON. JERRY M. PATTERSON, A REPRESENTA. 
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA 

, Mr. PATo/~R.SON. T~ankyou very much, Mi\ Chairman and mem-
pers of the~subcomm?/.ttee. . 
". I greatly appreciate the honor of being h.ere this morning) par­
tICularly ona matter that I have had some Interest in for tbe past . . 
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10 years, previously as the mayor of the city of Santa; A~aandnow 
as a Member of (jongress, and I aID: also plea~ed to ~:ndICate. to .the 
8ucommittee I will not offer my testImony agaIn. ' il 

It is in writing and has been offered to you. - i: ' 
[The statement of Jerry Patterson· follows:] ~. \ 
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Testimony l:!y Congressman Jerry' M. ·Patterson Before' the Jiouse 

Subcommittee on. courts, Civil 'Liberties ,and the,Administ~ation 

of Justice of the House Judiciary Committee·~n Support ~f HR 

6060, August 22,,1980. 

Mr. Chairman: 

I sincerely .appreciate your;'willingness to consider lilY' b;i.ll, 

HR 6060 as a part'Qf this hearing on federal court reorganization 

proposals. I certainly understand the limited time this Subcommittee 

has to review HR 6060' :and I will therefore keep i:l~(" arg1lIllents ,bri~f 
/\~. 

'and answer any questions you may have. 111/ '; 

HR 6060 would amend Section 84 (e) OfTit1e~8 of the United 

,I states Code to. provide tha:t the united., stat~s Dis1i~~l~t Co~rt for <) 

,:the Central District of ca~ifo~~i~ shall be held ~,~\santa.:Ana, 
California 'in addition to the place currently prov~.:~\~ ~y law- (Los ;,­

,Angeles). I would like to briefly summarize' th,e .h)ili~( i\ory of this " 
" :, I-

,legislation and the need .for a "place. of holding" ~lJ{§anta Anq. 
)';..:40::; ... 

torf1970 when .the This proposal has a long.history dating back 
I 

Ii' 
;~ocal bar association undertook an earnest effort t'?r'b~ing a fede~al 

/",,-, 
court to ?range ·County. My own involvement st.ems fJfbm my personal. ' 

~!xperiences as. a practicing. attorney and ,former' May'J~l~, of San.ta ,Ana. 
}l\ 

~IY predecessor in Congress initially introduced lega;f~~Jat:i.on on this. 
f\\. 

issue,' and I have, ei the~; sponsored or .CdspOllsol;'ed ~~~t.~slation to' that 
1,(1'1: 
',,rl~;'5 end since my election to Congress in 1974. 

I" " TWo- major stpdieshave lJeen conducted- .on this F:1/ssue., :r'he first. 

was a study by the Orange County Bar Association c~~b~lete'd in 1975. 

.,The second and most recent was a study cOIllP~eted ;i;,'t year »y the 

j\~ministrative Office ~!£ the Courts p~rsuant to l?:~~Hc Law 95-573 • 
, " Ii 

m!':! to relay 'some of the key facts brought out i~~thesestudies which ;,:.i ' 
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argue in favor 'of a secend place 'of holding within the Central District. 

The U.S. District Court for the Central Judicial District of 

California is, by population, the largest jurisdiction within the 

United states Court system. The district cevers seven ceunties 

(Los Angeles, Orange, Riverside, San Bernadino, San Luis Obisbe, 

Santa Barbara and Ventura), has a populatien'of approximately 11,000,000 

peeple and is 30% larger than the secend largest judicial'district. 

In terms of geegraphic size the Central District contains 39,921 

square miles. 

HR 6060 would establish a place of holding in Santa Ana, Orange 

County to serve a tri-county area censisting 'of Orange, San 

Bernadine and RiVerside counties;; If established this tri-ceunty 

area weuld consist of ovet thr~e million peeple an area still larg~r 
i' 

than 66 of the 90 districts irrthe United States. The service area 

weuld cever 28,lOO'square miles making it larger than 57"of the 90 

districts in the United States. To quote fro~ the Administrative 

Office 'of the Cour£s Repert: "If districts were created en the basis 

of pepul&tion alone, there would be no area in the ~euntrY mere de­

serving of additional districts than the area presently contained with­

in the Central District of California." 

There is no question that the need on the basis of population 

will 'only increase in the future. For example, pepulation prejections 

fer the cembined tri-ceutity area indicates that approximately 4,500,000 

people ~re anticipated to live in,this area by the year 2000. Further­

mel;"e, Orange County is expected to experience apprexima~ely 34% 'of the 

pepulation growth in all of Seuthern Califernia. Therefore, Santa 

Ana, the ceunty seat of Orange County, is ideally suited to responding 

to this evergrowing need for a place of helding in the Central ,Dis·t:rict. 

\\ () 

r f 

'. 
\ 

As you know, 'populat::l.on is not, the only: criteria ,for establishin~ 

a place ,of holding. A caseload large'enough to justify more than 'one 

jUdg~ is generally used ,as a test for the relati'veneed~ ,The Bat 

: Association Report projected a 'tri-cpunty 'case load of ,1,20 0, ca~es 

by HBOana'l,SOO'by 1985. The Administrative Office of the Cburts 

asa part of~ 'their 'stUdy reviewed a sampling of cases 'fHed during 

the period ofJu~y 1,' 1977 to December 31, ,1971(18 montlis}. The 

slUIlPle r~vealed. :that' dliri,ng thiS Peri6~ thetri-county area accounted 

£or13.'1%· 0 7 all criminal caSes in the:','liiStrict; 15.8% of all civil 

It:a~es, and 30% 'of all bankruptcy 4?ase~ •. From 'this data, they 

, c'oncluded that the tri-caunty' area would h ave an estimated 1,030 

ellse;:, ,per year. 'Thiscasel9-ad would make the propesed service area Ii' . , ,-
la:;rger than 41"of 'the 9,0 d~stricts and eaily justify two 'or three judges. 

L ,A, most critical proJ~,1em resul tingfrom only one place of heldi~g 
is the traveling time to Los Angeles from this,' large and pepulous 

tri-county area. The'attached chart exhibits the ,excessiveameunt of 

~time now require~ to get: to theL6s Angeles court and th'eamount of 

mHeage. that would be cut by establishing a place of holding in 

Santa 'Ana. 

1. 

2. 

3. 

Location 

Downtown Santa Alia 

Downtown ~verside 

Downtown San Bernardino 

31 

58 

60 

Roundtrip 

62 

116 

120, 
~~l~age te'proposed Place of Holding Court in Santa Ana 

1. 

2. 

Do~'ntown Santa Ana 
; 
" 

Downtown Riverside 

3 •.. Downto'ffl San ·Bernardine 
" 

o 

35 

47 
'" 

'Compar ifi.on 
\I 

1. Downtown Sapta Ana 

2. Downtown .Ri~'e~side 

Roundtrip 
Los Angeles 

62 

,1'16 

3. Downtown San Bt.,rnardino 120 

Roundtrip 
Santa Ana 

o 
70 

94 

o 

70 

94 

Differenq 
Mileage 

.62 

45 

'.~ 26 

\\ 
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In addition to distances invplved, traffic congestion, the lack 

of mass transit and difficulty in parking .in do~town Los Angeles 

cornp(;)Unt'i'; a litigants' problem. 

In the final ana~ysis, the purpose of our united states court 

system is to serve the epds of justice. This i'~ a9hieved in part by 

making court i;acilities reasOJlably accessib.le to ,litigants, jurors, 

attorneys, etc. :t,have recounted f;pe e~horbitant caseloadi the 

growing population of the-Orange, Riverside and San'Berna~d;no area; 

and the extreme'travel distances ,.ir,lvolved ,.within the celltral .district~ 

I would now like to dwell on .certain social and economic benefits 

that would inure to the p~blic and enhance the dispensation 6f justice 

by the federal courts in O1,l.t"'area ifil place of hoiding is created, 
I' ~ 

as follows: ,:. 
~ 

'. . 
A. Reduction in costs for attorney fees necessitated by travel 

to Los Angeles and return to the Orange, Riverside, and San Bernardino 

County area. (A minimum of three additional hours in attorney's 

time. is calculated for each appearance in Los Angeles. 'qoreation of a 

plaoe of holding would help alleviate this problem.) 

B. Those prospective jurors who live more than 40 miles from the 

courthouse are often excused from jury duty if they so request. The 

travel to and .from Los Ange.les is just as onerous for a prospective 

juror as for a litigant"and accordingly, excuse from jury duty is 

very ~requently sought and' obtained. According to the Central District, 

more than 70% of all prospective jurors residing over 40 miles from the, 

courthouse requEi~t not to serve jury duty for travel reasons. Thus! 

the vast majority of jurors who serve in central district court· reside 

within the Los. Angeles metropolitan area. The inconvenience and 

foregoing of jury duty, in practical effect, amounts to a disenfranchise-
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ment and ra.ises questions of fairness '1;0' criminal defendents and· civil 

litigants. Creation of a place of holdin.g would help alleviate 

thi s problem. 

C. Transportation costs for those who do serve on jury .dutY 

from the'Orange, Riverside .e:nd san Bernardino County area 
~ . 

are 
Ii 

inordinately Pigh. Creation of a place of homd~n~ wouid help alleviate 

this problem. ' 

I am delighted with the~, tremendous' supPort that now, exists for a 

place,of holding'ln, Santa Ana •. When the .Administrative Office of the 

COurts held hear~ngs ~n this issue on 'April 19, 1979 over 30 .witnesses 

testified in favor of a federal court in· Santa Ana. OVer 250 letters of 

support from attorneys, bar associations, legal aid foundations and others 
.' '/' 

were placed into the recor~. 
• 

police chiefs and mayors have 

Locar chamber~ of commerce, labor unions, 
.' 

gone on reco~d in support. We now enj~y 
the support of the judges of the Central District, which along with~ 

a conclusion'by the Administrative Office of 'the Courts tha~ .. there is in 

fact a nsed for a place of holding, should set the stage for passage 

of HR 6060. 

I respectfully ask that this Subcommittee act favorably today 

on"'by bill so that we can achieve en~ctment of :aR 6060 in this Congress. 

Thank You for your time. I will be happy to answer any questions you 

may have. 
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ADDITIONAL DATA RELATIVE TO HR 6060, A BILL TO ESTA~LISH 
A PLACE OF'HOLDING WITHIN THE CENTRAL DISTRICT IN SANTA 
ANA, CALIFORNIA SUBMITTED BY CONGRESSMAN JERRY M. PATTERSON 
TO THE HOUSE SUBCOMMITTEE ON COURTS, CIVIL LIBERTIES AND 

:::"A::::::::-::::e::e:::r~1 
As you know, I submitted testimony at the August 22 

Subcommittee hearing on HR 6060 setting forth the major 
arguments in support of this bill. As a result of some of 
the questions raised ~J: this hea,r,;trig I would l.ike to sUbmit 
the following additional data for the Subcommittee's 
consideration. 

The issue was raised as to the future population of 
the tri-county area that would b.serve~ by a place of 
holding in Santa Ana. Accor9ing to a 1978 population 
report prepared by the Southern California Area Governments 
Association (SCAG) the 1976 population of this tri-county 
area (Riverside, San Bernadino and Orange Counties) was 
estimated to be 2,949,826. 

The population of this region in the year 2000 is pro­
jected by SCAG to be 4,522,000. The area will therefore 
grow by an additional 1.6 million people in the next twenty 
years further demonstrating a need to have a federal court 
in this fast-growing region of the country. 

More specifically, the issue was raised as to where within 
this tri-county a~eais the population concentrated and where 
will the future growth occur. The chart shown below(pr~pared 
by ~CAG)exhibits the population figures for 1976 and 2000 and 
the percentage of growth exp~cted for each county. 

1976 Population 2000 Population ~ Change 

Or.ange 
Riverside 
San Bernadino 

1,722,083 
531,679 
696,064 

2,696,000 
866,000 
960,000 

64% 
61% 
72% 

As you can see Orange County has over one million more peop~e 
than the next largest county (San Bernadino). With over 50% of 

f 1 

I 
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this region's popUlation currentl 
and the fact that the perc t Yfliving in Orange Cbunty, 
will be relatively egual i:ne::: :f growth to the year 2000 
County will continue to be the the three COUnties, Orange 
this population data points to ~~st populous area. Cl~arly, 
County, Santa Ana as the most 1 : colunt y seat of Orange 
within this ~rea now and i thogf ca place to hold Court , n e uture. 

This data is backed up b th 
within the Central District y The ~!ews of attorneys who practice 
t~e pourts .in thei~ 1976 st'd e ministrative Office of 
a6 to the idea or a f d i U y surveyed attorneys and others 
and where it should'b: ~~~atC~urt2:;rVing this tri-county area 
the seven counties of the Ce:t; I D attorneys practicing in 
they WOuld prefer to have th ca istrict were asked whether 
Santa Ana, RiverSide or S . : ourt located in the cities of 
in the Central District e~:re:~:~dino. These attorneys practicing 
Orange County over RiverSide d a 3 to 1 preference for 
chart below shows actual an San Bernadino counties. The 

responses: 

City 

Santa Ana 
Riverside 
San Bernadinll 
Other 

Preference 

152 
29 
27 
77 

28"5 

% 

49 
9 
9 

33 
100% 

These arguments plus those prese ted . 
provide an overwhelming case I ~ lin in my previous testimony 
of a place of holdin to se ' < e eve,for the establishment 
location of that Pla~e of hrr:itheitri-county area and the 

i) I 

ilt their 

• . 9 ng n Santa Ana. 

thank the Chairman and b 
con. tinuing interest in mem ers of the Subcommittee fpr 

th:!.s issue •. 
" '.\ 

JMP/yd ~
incer~ 5<' r4 ... ~ ,. 

JE M. PATTERSON 
U •• Congressman 

{) 

t 

I 

I 
I 
I 
I 



; 
;; 

i! 
H 
Ii 
li 
I. 
:t 

!i 

n 
i! 
i; 
!, ,. 
,I 

I' 

" 
ff. 
; 
" :1 
); 

1; 
" I 
, 
li 
" 

74 

Mr. PATTERSON. r will merely remain here to answer any ques­
tions you might have. 

r do have the honor of introducing this morning a gentleman 
accompanying me, Mrr James E. Macklin, Executive Assistant Di­
rector, Administrative Office of the U.S. Courts, and from the 
Ninth Circuit of Appeals, the Honorable Richard H. Chambers. 

He is the circuit judge. He was the chief judge of the Ninth 
Circuit Court of Appeals from 1959 to 1976. He was first appointed 
to the U.S. circuit court of appea.ls on April 30, 1954. He was a 
member of the Judicial Conference of the United States from 1959 
to 1976. i 

As a distinguished and respected and knowledgeable member of 
the ninth circuit regarding matters of thIs sort, he has availed 
himself today to answer questions in regard to the creation of a 
new place of holding court in the second district. 

With that, r yield to Mr. Macklin. 

TESTIMONY OF JAMES E. MACKLIN, EXECUTIVE ASSISTANT DI­
RECTOR, ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE OF THE U.S. COURTS, AC­
COMPANIED BY WILLIAM WELLER 
Mr. MACKLIN. r appreciate the opportunity to appear today along 

with Congressman .Patterson and Ju.dge Chamber.s. 
r am also accompanied by Mr. William Weller of our office. 
r have filed a, w:ritten prepared statement and r would ask at this 

time, in the interest of conservation of time, that it be admitted 
into the record so I may limit my comments to only a few point~', 

IVlr. KASTENMEIER. Without objection, your statemen'} will be re-
ceived. 

[Mr. Macklin's statement fol~ows:l 
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PREPARED STATE~.1ENT 

OF 

MR. JAMES E. MACKLIN JR 
EXECUTIVE ASSISTANT DIRECTOR 

ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE OF THE U.S. COURTS 

_. ON BEHALF OF 
THE uUDICIAL CONFERENCE OF THE UNITED STATES 

BEFORE THE 
SUBCO~·1MITTEE ON CDURTS, CIVIL LIBERTIES 

AND THE ADMINISTRATION OF JUSTICE 
OF THE 

T COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY 
UN~TED STATES HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

ON .' 

H.R. 7625, H.R. 7645, H.R. 7665, AND S 2830 
(BILLS TO REALIGN THE U.S. COURT OF APPEALS 

FOR THE FIFTH JUDICIAL CIRCUIT' 
AND .. 

MUL TIPLE BILLS TO REVISE THE -
GEOGRAPHICAL OR ORGANIZATIONAL CONHGURATION 

OF INDIVIDUAL JUDICIAL DISTRICTS 
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before your subcommittee today in place Mr. Ch~jrman, I appear 0 

Elmo B.. Hunter, Chairman.' of the Comm e . itt e on Court Adm; ni s-
of Judge . U . t d States. Judge Hunter t' , of the JUdicial Conference of the nl e 

tra lon, 1 d trial in the t d due.~to a previouslyschedu e ' is Unable to be here a ay ..,' .. ,.' , 

. \,,~, a 'United Stat~s ' "t f Missouri, where he serves as ' .. Wes tern D1 strl co .. 

District Court Judge. 

. , i de the vi ews of the My statement is deslgned to prov.. , 

' .. mber of bills which would reVlse "_' J d ' 'al Conference on· a l\'rge l.W . u 1 C1 )., , C d 

c· 5 f title 28 United States 0 e, exi st i ng sect ions of Chapter a . , 

, t' nd 'general adminis-that chapter which conti~ols the orgalVlza 10n a: .' 

. All f those bills would t ration of the district courts.. 0 . 

t h ges in the " , 'ons in Chapter 5 to implemen can amend eX1stlng proVlsl 

h'cal configuratian of existing federal organizational or geograp 1 

judicial districts, The proposed revlsl0ns. w, • " ould' (1) create 

P'letely new judicial districts 0 . r substant'ially realign existin!il 
com . . . t or 
judicial dist~i'cts; (2) create new divisions within dlstrlc s, 

6 • " , d {3) authorize additional places at realign existing dlvls10ns, an '. " 

which regul..ar seSS10ns ., of court "shall be held." or ellmlnate 

presently existing t' ns" At the "statutorily designated loca 10 . 

.'equeSit of subcorrmitte.e staff, . I will try to co~ent upon all 

bil h which have similar objectives i
J 

~.\ together, after commenting upon 
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tile statutory provisions wh;ch, in general, control the implementation 

of Chapter 5 provisions and the POlicies which, in general, govern the 

Judicial Conference's formulation of comments upon bills such as those 
before yOU tod~y, 

.. BILts TO REALIGN THE U.S. COURT OF APPEALS 
------ 'FOR THE FIFTH JUDICIAL CIRCUIT 
---~------

Before doing so, however. let me briefly comment 

upon the legis'ICltion pending before yoU which would "divide" the 

eXisting Fjfth Judicial Circuit and create two circuits from the 

Juris,letions presently encomp.,g.d within it. In March of 1971 the 

Judicial ~onfe~ence approved the transmisSion to Cor.gress of a ,draft 

b I II "to es tab I j sh a cOllJlJi s s ion whose funct; on wou I d be to study the 

present division of the United States into selieral judicial circuits 

and to recommend such changes as may be appropriate for the expeditious 

and effective disposition of judicial business." In subsequent years, 

of course, the C_isslon on Revision of the Federal Court Appellate 

SYstem -- "the HrUSka CO,,"ission" -- was created by Congress, and 

its final rec-end.tions strongly influenced the development of the 

series of legislative proposals which have directly preceded the four 

bills now before you (H.R, 7625, H.R. 7645, H.R. 7665, and S. 2830). 

Of signifIcance to this statement is the fact that not since that action 

in March Of 1971 has the Conference formally commented "ponany of 
,. , the legislative proposals recommending realignment of eXisting 

judicial circuits which have .. resulted from the Hruska Conmission 

.\ 
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, ...... til .' h . s' dofer-red " to the recorm'l~ndations. In all instances tfle Conference· a ~ . . 

OPini'~ns of the members of the'ICourt;s' of Appeals which would. be impacted 

'h):' d" b'lls It continues to follow that policy today. A by t e propose ,1 '. . " 

panel of judges~rOm the Court of J\ppeals for the Fifth Circuitwl11 

d"" 1 Conference wiT; defer to testify at these hearings, and the Ju lc.la 
, i 

the views which they present., " 

CHAPTER 5 OF TITLE 28 
.::::..::~~..,.-. , 

Designed to~overn the bas'ic organii:'atipnang Qeneral adminis-

. t" "non-territorial" tration of the ninety-one presently eX1S lng . 

Article III United StCl,tes distdct cou~ts, Chapter 5 of title 28 

consists of sixty-four' individ~al sections (81 - 14~), fifty-one of 

which ~stablish the organizational structure of the ninety-one 

, t' whi ch concern the judicial districts (81 - 131). Other sec 10ns, ".,. '. : 

, .. b f judgess'erving each creati on of the courts pel!. .6e, the num_er 0, , 

~ . d t" 1 order, the one, their tenure, residence, salaries, and prece en la 

general" di,stri~ution of bu~jne~;s among them. vacant judi cia 1 

seats, and recusals for bicl\ or preju~ice{sectio~s 132 - 137, 143, 

.' ' ''. h" h "n9 today Five and 144), are not of dired concernln t, lS" ear~ . 

,. ~ . (138 -1;~2)' are I believe, of direct relevancy to sectl0ns, However 1 .' ,. . , 

this hearing. Four of thei~ deal directly with the .6c.h~ng of co~r~ 
sessions. and one substant:~a11y .and significantly controls the provlSlon 

d ~0n.611 -- courtrooms, chambers, and court of II quaJL.te/l..6 a,n ac.c.ommo. , , . . • 

" matter which has historicii1ly influenced the 1ntro-offl ce space -- a .. .,' ; " . 

ducti on of bi 11 s s il)Ji 1 ar toj)severa 1 of those before you today. 
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§§738 - 141 

Read in conjunction with each other, sections 13~ througfi 141 

confer uponeac~ district court extensive .6c.heduU.ng flexibility. 

Formal '::t.~{)f.; court are not only not required, they are. prohibited 

under section 138. When Congress ~nacted se.ction 138, as well as 

sections 139 through 141, in 1963, it,s objective was: 

/ ••• to provide that the district courts shall be 

alWqYs open .. ~, to abolish terms of court and to 

regulate the sessions of the courts ..•. 

Formal te1t.1t16 were abol isMd because, II [ujnder common law tile phrase 
. , ' ,j 

'formal terms of court" had very~.definite significanc~ with rei?pect to 
'I 

pleading, practice, and procedure" which restricted a court's s\bility 

to mold its schedules to its workloads. See ,H. Rep, No. 96, 8gl~h 
Cong., 1st Sess., 1 - 2 (1963). 

Asa result of Congress' ~ction in 1963, federal district :,courts 
:1 .. 

today sit in either "regular" or "special" ~e6.6'£On.6~ Under sectilon 139 

"regular" sesstons of court are fixed by the local rules of each !:t:ourt 
,~ 'I 

in locations "statutorily designated" in,the organizational secti~ns 
" of Chapter 5 (81 - l3l), and such "regular" sessions may be set as\ 

"continuous" sessions, Which run year-long. Almost all district CI?Urts 

are today setting "continuous~' sessions in several communities: Urider 

s~2tion 140 each individual court may, upor' its own order. adjourn \:a 

"regular" session at a given l'bcation "fo/:1nsufficient business or 

other good cause." With approval of the judicial council which oversees 

-
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the adminis,tration of its busin~iss (See 28 U.S.C. §332) a district 
, /i 

court can also, under section ~{41, IIpretermit" any regular sessipn 
" 

foy' the same reasons" Inthi s context. the court 's aC'~i on con:s'titutes 
" ' 

a literal suspension of' actiVltyafa given1ocatjon. either"indef"" . 
~~. 

initely or for a time certain. Fina11y, section 141 ful1~lauthotizes 

,a district court to schedule ''''special'' sessions at any 19l~t'ion, if 
!l 

the business before 'the court requires such a session~land expressly 
;: 

-provides that lIany business" may be transacted at a',:l~pecialli session 
, I 

whic,h might- be transacted at a IIregular" session./ 

In summary, a dhtrid court, subject onl~/to the"O'Versight of 
/ii, 

- its circuit council and Congress, is autliof!izecfr to sit when and where 

it b&lievespest in order to properly manage its, workload. In reality 

the .&ched.uUng"'of .&u.&lon6of court in a gi yen cOlliTluni ty is no:t: con... ' 

tingent upon that community being "statutoriiy designated" iri sections 

81 through 131 of Chapter 5 at all.-Why, theil, are significant numbers 

of bilJs introd,!Aced i9 almost every Congress to "statutorily designate'! 

specific communities ,as -'''places'' at which ilcourt shall be held!!? ,I 

;'/ 

Section 142 provideshhe'~ anSWer to that' question. 

§142 

Section 142 provides, in pertinent part, that: 

Court shall be held only at places where Federal 

q!,Aarters ,and accommodations are available, olt. .6uA.:t:a.ble 

qlJ.lL1r.-teJt-6 and ac.c.orrrnoc:Ja.t,i.on6 aJte 6wmi.llhe.d wUhout c.o.&t 

:to :the Un.i:t:edSta:t:u. The foregoing 'restrictions shall 
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not, however, preclude the Administrator of General 

Services, at the request of the Director of the 

Administrative Office. of the United States Courts, 
" 

from pro""i di ng such court quarters and accommoda­

tio~s as the Administrator determines can 
" 
" appropriately be made available a-t plac.u wheJte 

lLegui.M :t:eJUn6 06 c.oWt:t: aILe a.u.thoJUzed by .taw :to 

be held, but only if such court quarters and 

accommodations have been approved as necessary by 

the judicial council of the appropriate circuit. 

(emphasis addep) 
II. _ 

In es~'ence then,.&:ta:tu:t:oit:J.i.y dcp..lgna.:tLng a community in sections 81 ... 131 

of Chapter 5 is no:t a necessary prerequisite to a court .&,{;t;Ung in a 

community; it is ~owever, a very definite prerequisite to building a 

courthouse there or 1 eas ing commerci a 1 space:<for courtrooms. chambers, 

and offices. 

When Judge Hunter testified befo\"e this subcommittee during the 

Ninety-fifthrcCongress, on legislation similar to many of the bills 

before you today. he stated the ca~e in language I would not try to 

rephrase: 

Frankly, the statutory designation of a location 

very often yields only, one benefit while generating 

two pragmatic problems. A Nember of Congress, 

-



petitioned by his'constituents to obtain'a 

statutory designation for a cOlllJlunity, can easilY 

"get himself off the hook" by having the statute 

amen~~d. At that poi ilt he has served hi s cOll111uni ty. '. 

and the decision to sit in that cOll111unityor not 

falls squarely upon the Shoulders of the court. 

Frequently,thefirst problem arises immedi­

ately: Thelocalbiu' begins petitioning 'the court 

to vi 5i t 'the community for a regul ar sessi on. When 

the court failS to dO so because enough business 

does not exist to justify the sessio~, the next 

problem arises: Suggestions emerge that if only 

a newcourt'house were constructed, a'regular 

judicial presence would be achieved. 
(J 

While there is no absolute evidence that a' 

large expensive courthouse, in and of itself, 

attracts judicia'1 business, if that is true;'I 

would suggest that, given'today's caseload 

burdens, the last thing our courts need are 
I:::) additional courthouses generating additional 

busin'ess. ' 
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Regrettably, courthouses once built dOoccasionally "draw 

bus i ness. II More regrettable, however, maybe. the fact that ma'ny of 
I:. 

them do not draw enough to justify their exist~nce; and busy courts 
'.' . , \ 

cannot afford to spend judges' time there when t.he work exists 

elsewhere. Then the Administrative Office is caolled before the 
II 

Appropriations or Public Works Committees of Cong\"ess to explain 
a . 

why a courthouse the judiciary never wanted is not, being "properly 
~\ 

util ized." The Administrative Office is now engag~d in the second 
\ . 

"space util ization survey" in a decade, deSigned to 'provide Congress 

with a full list of all facilities we know are "underutilized" and 

can be "surveyed" by G~S.A. When the first such stpdy was completed 

in 1972, we identified eight facilities as "underutilized," and the 

district courts and circuit counCils acted to "pretermit" indefi~itely 
regular sessions of court there. Our present study, although far 

from complete now, indicates that more than eight facilities are 

today "underutilized." Judge Hunter's testimony during the Ninety­

fifth Congress heal"ing discussed this problem in greater detail. 

For purposes of this statement today, I would only reiterate the 

obvious fac: that not bUilding an unnecessary courthouse, and not 

leaSing unneeded commercial space is ,an ever-more essential saving 
4) ~ . 

of taxpaye~' dollars, and frequently the~;cost can be most easily () 

avoided by Simply not ilstatuto"lly dasignating" 'the C01llTlunity __ 

unless there is strong evidence of a great deal of Court work to 
, . 

be done there", The purpose of section 142 should not be frustrated by " 

prolifically amending sections 81 - 131. 
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THE JUDICIAL CONFERENCE POLICY, WHICH, 
GOVERNS EVALUATION OF THESE BILLS 

1978, 

When JUd9~ Hunter appeared before this subcormnittee in June of 

he'explained the full history of'the policy which the Judicial 
" 

1959 -- when former House Judiciary Conference has developed since 

Conmitt~e Chairman EnmanlJel Celler urged the Conference to act -- to 

such as ' those' before you today.! will not repeat evaluate proposals 

'i:hat history in this statement. The Conference has, 'over the yea~s, 
been gu,;ded'by its full,.l·ecognit;on of one basic goal -- the duty to 

carefully balance the needs and convenience of litigants; the,bar, 

and the public in a given geographical a,rea against the impact upon 

lithe ord~'rly administration of justice'; in that and contiguous, 

geographical are~s, Asa direct result of this subconmittee1s hear­

ing in June of 1978, the Conference revised its policy, to expressly 

require consideration ofv,iews from United States Attorneys in 

impacted districts, and1n October of'197S'the Director of the 

Administrative Office transmittEd the revised policy to all judges 

, ~ tr~-~smittal is attached to and "courts, A copy of the Director s 

d ' IIA II this statement as Appen lX , 

The Conferencels methoa for formulating views ()~ p~oposals 
such as those pending here today 'obvioUSly ~elies heavily" 

upon the opi ni ons expressed by the. di stri ct courtso~hemse 1 ves and by 

the judicial councils of the circuits, The j\J_~ge-s of the 

. know ""he; r di stri ct best~ 'The members individual district courts ~ 
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of the judicial COUncils of the circuits are statutorily responsible 

for lithe effecfive and expeditious administration of the business of 

th'e courts II within their circuits. You will note t!latothe Court 

Administration Conmittee will not ,even review a proposa1 unless the 

district court and, the judicial coun'cil have bo:th approveFt it. That 

consensus of approval does not always gUarantee final approval, how­

ever; although the Court Administration Conmittee and the Conference 

usually defer extensively to the IIlocal expertise ll of the district 

courts and judicial ~ouncils, on at least one occasion in the past 

twenty years, the Conference refused to support a proposal approved 

by the district court and its judicial Council because the facts 

would not justify approval. 

In addition, as Judge Hunter noted in his testimony b/o years 

ago, over time certain patterns of reaction have clearly emerged and 

"presumptions" have developed which support what Judge Hunter called 

"rule~ Qf thumb" generally applicable to proposals such as those 

now before you. GeneJtaU.y. additional "statutorily authorized '1 

places of ,holding court are no:t approved. They are all examined6n 

their own merits, but an overwhelming number of them over the yeah 

have simply not been jUstifiable in terms of workload at the !J 

des i gnated locations. "'~s a result of thi s5ubconmittee I s interest 
,:..::;..-'-¢:'; . .~ 

in recent years, as' well as increased requ~~t~c=f~r--""aata-from the 

Pub 
1 
ic Works and Appropr:jaU~fls-"'Coimlitte~;, we have developed a 
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computerized capabiJpity for "annuallytabulating" the coun1:ies of origin of 
II ,,II ,/= . 

all ca~es 'fHed .il1"-'~Hstrict"courts. :rhe program cOlJll1enced on July 1 

of this year. ~hor~ly after the end of our ,!'statist;cal·management 

year" next June 30, we will have ~.tabulation of the, number of cases 
" \\ 

arising from every county during that'year. It will certainly help 

us -- and you -- in evaluatingproposa]s to authorize additional 

"places at which court shall be ~eld." 

,In general., ... proposals for the ~reatiol1,of newdiv-iA.i.oM within 

districts:'hav,f:!r,not been approved over the years, During your 1978 

hearings the Justice Department provided alJ excellent explanation 

of the history of Congressional creation of divisions and their 

historical purposes. It is adequate therefore todaYt I believe, to 

merely state that they are usually not of significant admiY).i..6tJt.a.;t(.ve 

,y,,,-val ue today. ,All proposals are evaluated on their own merits by 

the COU}~ts, and certainly in districts where divisions are an adminis­

trative asset -- or merely not a liability -- minor adjustments are 

often justifi~ble and worthwhile. Over the years, however,the 

, Conference has gen.e.Jr.ali.y disapproved proposals creating n.ew divisions 

and approved proposals to consolidate, or eliminate entirely, exist­
-~ 

", ing divisions. 

t.,1 

That general resbrd of disapproval of proliferation and . 

approval of consolidation has also been associated with proposals 

regarding the creation of new districts and the merger of existing Q 

districts. In areas where population growth and 
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community development have JUsti~ied creation of new districts, the 

con~erence has "approved such pro,posals. In relatively recent rears 

Florida and California have both needed new districts and the Confer­

ence has supported their creation. Nevertheless, there is a real 

need to limit proliferation to the most compelling situations. We 

nOWlhave ninety-one Article III district courts rendering decisions 

which generate appeals for terribly overworked courts of appeals __ 

in part because re'al or p:rceived "conflicts" arise between opinions 

rendered in different districts. As with any other institutional 

structure, proliferation of core units generates more work and at 

least a 1 ittle !,=onfusion.' Congress itself h~s had direct experience 

with growth problems in the last decade. This subcommittee knows 

only too well the problems the courts have confronted. If an 

error is to be made in regard to creating a new district, better to 

err by not creating it; if the justification is not overwhelming, 

if the case is "a judgment call," better to delay the decision. 

Abo1ition is always far more difficult than creation. 
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BILLS TO CREATE NEW DISTRICTS 
OR TO REALIGN EXISmG DISTRICTS 

.!;/ , : I~ ~:\ 

Ca.UnolLn-ta. -':' H.R. 2505 and II.R. 2806 

\\ 
\', 

Both bills. would amend 28 U.S.C. §84, the organizational section 

in Chapter 5 for Calif~rnia~ to create a new "Southwest District" 

consisting of Orange, San Bernardino, and Riverside counties, which 

are now included within the existing Ce~tral Dist(~ict of California. 

Both the District Court for the Central District and the Judicial 

Council for the Ninth Circuit have recommended that neither bill be 

enacted. Both ,have recommended that alternative approaches be taken 

to providing a "judicial prs5ence" in'tl;s,named counties, which 

they believ~ constitute a more d~sirabl~ bala~c:e between ;he' 

interests of litigants, the bar, and the public and theadministra­

tive responsibilities of the courts. See discussion of H.R. 5924 

and H.R. 6060, .i.n6lLa.. 

II 

Under the mandate of Section 5 of Pub1ic Law 95-573~ drafted by 

this subcommittee two years ag~, the'Administrative Office conducted 

"a comprehensive study of the juq~cial business of the Central District 

of California," during which public hearings were held in the dist~,}ct, 

and filed with Congress a full report concerning the need for the 

creation of a .new district from counties in that district. In that 

report, filed on October 22,1979, we recollJ11ended that a new divisional 

, of.fice be authorized in a locati.on which"wDuld :conveniently serve the 

':populationand geographical centers of Orange, Riverside, and 
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San Bernardino 'counties. We concluded that the creation of a new judicial 

district would not be justifiable at present. Copies of the re'port have 

been filed with this sUbcommittee. 

N~ YOlLk - N.R. 3714 

This bill would amend 28 U.S.C. §112, the organizational se'ction 

in Chapter 5 for New York, to c~eate a new "Southeastern District" con-
-,-

sisting of Nassa~ and Suffolk counties, which are now included within 

the existing Eastern District of New York. Both the District Court 

for the Eastern District and the Judicial Council for the Second 

Circuit have recof/JTlended that the bill not be enacted. 

Section 5 of Public Law 95-573, which mandated the study in 

Central California, also mandated a study of Eastern New York. Just 

as in the California study, public hearings were conducted in the 

Eastern District of Ney-t York, and a full report was filed with 

Congress on October 22, 1979. Copies have been file~ with this sub­

committee. Our report recommended against creation of a new district. 

We concluded that relocation of the eXisting "statutorily designated" 

place of holding cou;t on Long Island, which is now Westbury/Hempstead. 
-

to a more centrally located community on the island would be an appro-

priate response to the need for a more convenient court location for 

litigants. the bar, and the public in Nassau and Suffolk counties. 
o o 
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NoJt.thC4:~Urr.a. -- H.R.6108 ·ttndH ."R; '7615 

H.R. 6708 would amend 28 U.~.C. §1l3, the organizational·s~ctipn. 

in Chapter 5 for North Carolina, to incorporate the Federal Correctional 

Institution located at Butner, North Carolina completely j.nto the Eastern 

District. Today that institution "stradcN'es ll the dividin~ line between 
. " " 

the Eastern and Middle Judicial Dist'ricts of 'North Carolina. The bill is 

deliberately d~signed to J~viate problems concerning jurisdictional 

issues whi~h may arise in relation to",,,.criminalprosecutions and 

prisoner petitions, and to i~sllre that ail such actions shall be 

handled by one court. Both of the district courts and the Circuit 

Council for the Fourth Circuit have recommended that H.R. 6708 be 

enacted." 

H.R. 7615 'would also amend 28 U.S.C. §113 to 0) transfer Al1eghan.y, 

Ashe, Watauga, and Wilkes counties from the Middle District into the 
o 

Western District of North Carolina, and (2) both eliminate Rockingham and 

Salisbury as statutorily design~ted places "bfholdiFl9 court in the 

Middle Distri~t and authorize WilkeSbOr?aS a statutorily authorized 

phce of hol ding court' in 'the Western Di~.tri ct~ Bothdi strict courts. ' 

have reviewed H.R. 7615 and recommend~d that it be enacted as intr07 

duced. The Judicial Council for the Fourth Circuit has reviewed the 

bill and recommended that it be enact~d onty"'if amended to also 

eliminate Wil'kesbo~~ as' if ~tatutorilY designated place of holding 

court. That amendment would consist of merely striking lines 7 and 8 
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at page 2 of the bill. The ",circuitcQunCil has 'recol/1l1E!nded against 

establishing Wilkesboro as a statutorily designated place because 

there is t'oday ~imply not enough workload to justify having permanent 
' , . 

staff located th'e·re. In cale d 1979 1 . ' n ar year on y 4l,cases origipated 

from the counties which would be served by that location, a workload . , ,' . .' \',,\ 

which could easily be handled by a "specia'l session," which Judge 

McMillan of the District Court for the Western District estimates 

would require apprOXimately a two-week judicial presence at 

Wilkesboro. For many years the cases arising in the subject 

counties were largely criminal cases involving the illegal distil1a-
" t',' "" ' '-;!F ,,~. J ." • , '., 

tion and sa.le of WhiskeY.~' tn 1969 a federal courthouse was constructed . , , 

in Wilkesboro. Shortly thereafter~ changes in prosecutol';al Pol'icies 

and, perhaps, th,e increasing cost of sugar -- resulteci' in a sharp 

decline in "moonshine" cases. In 1977 the court released the court­

house facilities to G.S.A •. because there was literally not enough 

work to warrant the cost of maintaining fac,ilities at the location.<' 
"1:". , 

Certainly, if in future years caseloads~~6w, the Wilkesboro facility 

could be reactivated. A~ pre~ent, however, maintaining standing 

facilities there cannot be j~stified. 
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BILLS ITO CREATE NEW DIVISIONS 
OR TO REALIGN' EXIS'fTNG DIVISIONS 

CaLUoJtnia. -- H.R. 5697 and H.R. 57B9 
j 

O~th bills would amend'28 U.S.C. §84 to create two divisions in 

the eXisting Central District, of Cal ifornia, a "Tri-County Division" 

consisting of Orange, Riverside. ~nd San Bernardino counties~ and a 

"Los Angeles Division." consisting of Los Angeles. San Luis Obispo. 

Santa Barbara, and Ventura counties. Both the District Court for 

the Central District and the Judicial Council for the Ninth Circuit 

have recommended that nei ther bi l;V::'be enacted. As noted .6UpJta. in 

comments on H.R. 2505 and H.R. 2806. both the district court and the. 

circuit council believe that .H.R. 6060, a bill to statutorily 

authorize Santa Ana as a place at which court shall be held, is a 
" 

more desirable bill. While the report filed by the Administrative, 
',;.' 

Office in October of last year recommends the same objective which 

H.R. 5697 and H.R. 5789 would achieve, the Judicial Conference, upon 
"'''= 

recommendation of the Court Administration Committee, specifically 
£1 

approved H.R. 6060 and specifically disapproved H.R. 5697 and 
,~ 

?. 

H.R. 5789 in March of this Year.~ 

~.6oU4l -- H.R. 6971 

This bill would amend 28 U.S.C. §105 to transfer two counties. 

Audrain and Montgomery, from the eastern division into the northern 

division of the Eastern District of MissoUri. It is identical to 

S. 2432,~'hich passed the Senate on May 14, 1980. Both the district 

court and the Judicial Council for the Eighth Circuit agree with the 

i, 
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Senate's belief that this transfer of countieS" win achieve "added 

convenience to~parHes; prospective jurors. and attorneys"-and:wil1 

not impair the efficient<,a~ministration .of the 'bW;'1n-ess of the district 
-'; . " 

court. Both'~thed~strict. court and the judicial touncil recommend 

enactment of t.~e propos a 1. 
~- ···c 

/j 

New YOJr.k -- H.R.3690 
I?;~ 

, This b'i11w6uld amend 28 U.S.C. §112 to create two new divisions 
~,:!:., - , 

'within the Eastern District of New York. a "City Division," consisting 
I, 

of Kings. Queens, and Richmond counties, and a "Long Island Division," 

consistingof.Nassau and Suffolk counties. Both the district court 

and the Judicial Council for the Second Circuit have studied the 

bill; neither has yet formulated an opinion of approval or disapproval. 

OfUo -- H.R. 1883 andH.R. 4435 

H.R. 1883 would amend 28 U.S.C. §115 to rearrange counties in the 

Northern District of Ohio into three divisions instead of two. The bill 
, ," '~. . 

would also £'eg-t.6R.a::tivUy require the nfulfZ/time assignment" .:of' "at least 
" 

one active judge" in each divis';bn wilu.6 such assignments had to ,be 

altered to IIbring about. an equitable allocation of caseloa,dsamong the 

judges .•• to the end,thatcases may be tried in t.he division in which 

such casesbr.iginate. nBoth the distrjct court and the CircuitCounC.il 

for the Sixth Circuit :have recommended that H .•. R. 1883 hot be enacted. 

-
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Both believe that transforming the two divisions into three will, in 

itself, serve no useful purpose; the same places of holding court 

will exist in either case. Both alSo believe that the proposed 

language concerning judicial assignments may well contravene 

Congress' deliberate conferral of assignment authority upon dis­

trict judges under 28 U.S.C. §137 and upon the judicial council 
, 

for the circuit under 28 U.S.C. §§134, 137, and 332. Situati.ons do 

arise in which cases are not most conveniently triable in the 

division in which they originate (i.e., are filed). The residences 

of parties and witnesses may be just as important considerations as 

the situs of the clerk's office. In any situation where the assign­

ment of cases is believed to be a problem, parties may -- and 

should -- notify ;he circuit council of the problem and request 

that it ~xercise its authority under 28 U.S.C. §332., ;i' 

H.R. 4435 would also amepd.28 U.S.C. §115 to arrange counties 

in the Northern District of Ohio into three divisions instead of two. 

The configuration of the proposed new divisions is slightly different 

, from that embodied in H.R. 1883. H.R.4435 would also require"full­

time assiJ~mentsli of judges similar to those required by language in 

H.R. 1883 for the same purposes. For the same reasons they have 

recommended that H.R. 1883 not be enacted. the distri.ct court and 

the Judicial Council for the Sixth Circuit have rec()fTlJ1ended that 

H.R. 4435 not be enacted. 

II 

1 
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Texa.& -- H.R. 2079 and H.R. 5966 

Both bills would amend 28 U.S.C. §124 to transfer Polk arid Trinity 

counties from the Southern District of Texas into the Eastern District 

of Texas and rearrange the six existing divisions in the Eastern District 

into seven divisions, creating a new "Lufkin division." In effect, 

because diVisions within the Eastern District are basically the 

framework for·establishing statutorily designated places at which 

court shall be held, the creation of a '~LufkiJj division" is equiva-
~, 1/ 

lent to simply authorizing Lufkin as a place of holding court. Both 

district courts have approved both bills; both would recolll11end enact­

ment of either. The Judicial Council for the Fifth Circuit, however, 

while recommending that Polk and Trinity counties be transferred from 

the Southern to the Eastern DistriGt, has reconvnended that those two 

cOunties simply be added to the eXisting Tyler division. Because 

the circuit council and district courts hav~ long been unable to reach 

a concensus of opinion concerning. the !'division issue, II the views .)f . 

the Fifth Circuit Council Were only adopted and conveyed to the 

Administrative Office in late. June.. The Court Administration 

Conrnitte~ has not evaluated either bill. Regrettably we can be of 

little help to this subconrnitPtee in its evaluation of these two 
proposals. 
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BILLS TO STATUTORILY AUTHORIZE 
ADiITffONAL PLACES AT WHICH COURT 

SHAL~ BE HELo---

CaU.6oJtnUt -- H .. R. 5924 and H.R. 6060 . '\ 
Both bills would merelY aliitmd 28 U.S.C. §84 to add Santa Ana 

as a statutorily authorized place of holding court. As previously 
- '>' .. 

noted the District Court for the Central District of California, the 

Judicial Council of the Ninth Circuit, the Court Administration 
If 

Committee, and the Judicial Conference have all expressed full 

approval for either bill as the most desirable alternative to 

better serve the~litigants, bar, and public in the Central District. 
'J, 

ULcJUgM -- H.R. 6703 
~~( 

This bill would add Mount Pleasant as an additional place for 

holding court in the Eastern District of Michigan. The district 

court recommends that the bill not be enacted because present case­

loads will not justify pef~~nent facilities at the location. Since 

January of 1978 only nine cases have been filed in which either the 

plaintiff dr defendant resideS in Isabella County, in which Mount 

Pleasant is located. The U.S. Attor~ey in the Eastern District of 

Mi ch i gan ha's a 1 so advi sed the court that' he does not be 'Ii eve the 

bill can be justified by workload. Although the Judicial Council 

for the Sixth Circuit has not met since the district court filed 

its opinion, the presiding officer of that council, Chief Judge 

Edwards of the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Sixth Circuit has 
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advised us that he w(luld personallyhconrnend against enactment of 

the bill given current caseload figures. Bay City, a presently 

authorized place of holding court. is less than sixty miles from 

Mount Pleasant. 

New YOJtk -- H.R. 5691 

This bill would amend 28 U.S.C. §112 to authorize an addi­

tional statutory location at which court shall be held in the Eastern 

District of New York which would be IInot more than five miles from 

the boundary of Nassau and Suffolk counties." It would also legis­

latively preserve sessions of court at the presently existing 

facilities in l~estbury until facilities become available at a newly 

authorized site. Although both the district court and the Judicial 

Council for the Second Circuit have studied the bill, neither has 

yet formulated an opinion of approval or disapproval. 
,::C;' 0 

New JeMey-- H.R. 1513, H.R. 2062, H.R. 3673, and H.R. 5890 \, 
Each of theseQbill~ would authorize additional places of holding 

court in the District of New Jersey by amending 28 U.S.C. §J10. Today 

Camden, Newark, and Trenton are statutorily authorized plac'es at which 

court sha 11 be held in New Jersey. These bi 11 s woul d add I-fackensack 

(H.R. 1513), Paterson (H.R. 2062), Morristown (H.R. 3673) and 

Jersey City (H.R. 5890) to those three presently authorized locations. 
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Both the district court and the Judicial Council for the Third Circuit 

have reviewed and disapproved all four ,bills. They do not believe, 

that permanent court facilities at any of the locations are adminis­

tratively or financially justifiable. The following views, which 

Chief Judge Fisher of the, United States District Court for New Jersey 

fi 1 ed with the Court Adm; n,i strati on Commi ttee have been fully endorsed 
\ 

by the judicial council: '\ /i 

Tbe Di stri'i~t of New Jersey i s di'~ided into three 
, . 

vicinages, each af which embraces roughly seven of the 
t ' 

twenty-one counti~s. The court at Newa/,:k serves the 
" 

highly industrializeij counties of Essex, Hudson, 
\1 

Passaic, Bergen' and Union, and two rural counties; 

the court at Camden serves the highly industrialized 

, counties of Camden and Burlington and five rural and , , 

residential counties; the court at Trenton serves the 

highly industrialized counties of Merc~r and Middlesex and 

five rural and residential counties. Each of the cour~:s is 

located in the largest city in the area which it serves,. 
o II 

Recent 'population figures reveal that the norther,n­

most seven counties, including the counties in which 

the proposed cities are situated, have suffered a 

decrease in population~ while substantial gains were 

m~de in southern New Jersey, especially Ocean and 

Burlington Counties. 

In terms of mileage, Hackensack is only 14 miles 

from Newark; Morristown and Paterson aroe approximately '0 

20 and 15 miles from Newark. The majority of lawyers 
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in Bergen, Passaic and Morris Counties practice in 

the cities just mentioned. An public transportati~11 
(ra ilos, bus) cOQnect wi th Newark. 

.J . . . . 
The cost factor is another reason~ble deterrent 

to establishing new court facilities within ,20 miles of 

eXisting facilities. In addition to making provision 

for a judge and his staff, provision must be made for 

the supporting personnel of the court - Clerk's Office. 

Bankruptcy Offi ce, Pt'obation Off; ce, Magistrate's 

Office, Court Reporters - and from the Justice Depart­

men~.~ ~he United States Attorney's Office and t~\\~ ,Marshal's 
Offl Cl!t "" ~ 

, ~ 

It is the firm be1ief Of the Court that iti~ still 
" not administratively feasible nor desirable to establish 

another place of holding ~ourt anywhere in New Jerse~r. 
, We have made contact with the Offtce of theJ:c~. 

Uni ted,\States'Attorney in the Di stri ct and are advi ;rd ' 

th~t th~r deem the proposals to add additional p,lacr 

of holdi'ng court to be expensive', and they feel th""( r " ~Ir~ 

it \'10,t~1 ~ unne~essari ly fragment their off; ceo &' , 
t ' 
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PenI1.6Y.e.va.nUt -- H.R. 4961 

100 
d 

This bill would amend 28 U.S.C. §118 to add Lancaster as a 

statutorily autborized place of holding court in the Eastern District 
b 

of PennsylVania.' Today §118 provides "that court shall be held in that 

district at Allentm'ln, Easton, Reading, and Philadelphia. Bot,h the 

di.strict court and the Judicial Council for the Third Ci.rcuit have 

recommended that H.R. 4961 not be enactea because, at present, 

they do not find a "clear and compelling' need" for permanent 

facilities at that location~ In recent years caseloads have not 
. , 0 

required the co~rt to schedule "s~ecial sessions" a\ that location, 

and there is presently no reason to bel ieve that~uch sess'lons will 

be needed in the near future. If they are, theY,)can easily be 

arranged. At the present time. howev~r, there"is not enough of a 

work16ad''''";to justify a "regular session ll and permanent staff at 
., :t~f 

o Lancaster. 
~ 1 

,) 

CONCLUSION 

In concluding, I would like to submit severalbbservations for 

"this subcommittee's consideration~ Conditions change with the passage 

of time in most judicial districts -- just as they change in most 

Congressional districts. There is no doubt that shifting populations 

and conmunity d~velopments' create 'a need fbrnew districts and new 
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Itstatutorily authorizedlocatioils. II Twenty years of Judicial Confer­

enceexperience, however,have indicated that the need for new districts 

developes very gradually. That same period of experience indicates. 

that too many ,IIJ:1lace" bills" are JiJOre the>consequenceof'a desire ·for' 

a ,permanent federal -6ac-Ui;ty :than the manifestation of real, 'need. 

The ·Judicial Conference. is hot criticitingcolllilunity pri'd~~;" 

Nor is it unresponsive to 'situations in which the needs ofjjustice 

are clearly 'evidenced; if thecaseloadis there. the court:belongs there. 

Yet the courts -- and the nation's taxpayers -- can no longer afford 

,1 to provide ''a permanent facility in alocaHty which does not have a 
"' 

significant caseload -- simply to prov~de a"'convenient place at which 

'attorneys can file their papers. If cOllJlJunity involvement .i6 the 

issue, "special sessions" of court, fully authorized by Chapter 5 

are the answer. Judge Hunter discussed. "showing the flag" here two 

years ago; judges know it is necessary. The Eighty-eighth Congress 

had just that objective in mind when it provided for special sessions. 

... )~~th our ability to provide more accurate 'l~;!' case filings by 

. county of origin, we may be able to assess legislative proposals 

~ore by ~~' fact" and 1 ess by It fee 1"; and we may be able to make your 

subcommittee's task .a little easier. 

"In the final analysis we do need to redl,lce the number of 

,locadons at which we spend money for "underutilized" space, we 
.-. ~,," .... , 

need to do so while nevertheless "taking the court to the people", 
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and we n~ed to rely upon the "c_on "S~"lie" of our judges and the 

Congress in doing so. Existing st~tut6ry authorization for "special 

,sessions,lIimpr~ved information concerning the origin of case 

filings, and pragmatic assessments by,Congress are the ~ssential 

elements in providing truly adequate IIjudicial services
ll 

without 

incurring unjustifiable federal expenditures. This subcommit~.ee 

has, for almost a full decade, been both supportive of the courts 

and instrumental,n e~courag.ing'their better performance. We all 

knqw more now about the issues involved in this hearing than we 

, and the JUdl' C.l· al Conference wi 11 work wi th knew ten years ago, . 

you to learn more in the future. 
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WILLIAM E F'Ol.EV 
O'~EC"OR 

JOSEPH F. SPANIOL. JR. 
OEP~TY DIRECTOR' 
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ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE OF THE 
UNITED STATES COURTS 

WASHINGT.ON, D.C. 20544 

October 12, 1978 

MEMORANDUM TO ALL CIRCUIT COURT JUDGES 
DISTRICT COURT JUDGES 
CIRCUIT EXECUTIVES 

. . 

APPENDIX "A" 

, The Judicial Conference of the United States. after a review of its 
policy governing the evaluation of legislative proposals to authorize 
locations as statutorily designated places of holding court or to implement 
changes in the organizational or geographical configuration of individual 
judicial districts, approved at its September 1978 meeting the following 
clarified statement of policy: 

c 

The Judicial Conference reaffirms its previously stated belief 
that changes in the geographical .configuration Clnd organization 
;ofexistingfederal judicial distric~sshould be enacted only i)­

after a showing of strong and compelling need. Therefore. when-
ever COngress requests the Conference's Views anbi1ls to: ~ 

1. create new judicial districts; 
2. consol idate existing judicial districts within 

a state; 
3~ .. create new dlvi.sions within an existing judicial 

distt4j,ct; , 
4;~) abolish divisions with;'n an existing judicial 

district; . ' 
5. transfer counties from ali existing division or 

district to anotherdfvisiorior district; 
6. authorize a location or conmunityasa statutorily 

designated place at which "court shall beheld" 
under Chapter 5 of title 28 of the United States 
Codej or . 

7. waive the provisions of Section 14.2 of title 28. 
. United StatesCQde respecting the furnishing of 
.~ acconmodations at placesc,0f '~~lding coourt •• ':~,' 

the Director of the Admin.lstrative /Qf;tice shall transmit each such 
bill to both the chief judge of each affected district and the chief 
judge of the circuit in which each such. district is 'located, re­
questing that. the district'courtand'th.!?judiCial council for· the 
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circuit eval uate the merits of'the proposal and fOM11ulate a'n 
opinion of approval or disapproval to pe reviewed by the 
Conference's. Court Administration Committee in recommending 
action by the Conference. jn each district court and circuit 
council evaluation, the views of affected U. S. Attorneys 
offices, as representative of the views of the Department of 
Justice, shall be considered in addition to caseload, judicial 
administration, geographical, and community-convenience factors. 
Only when a proposal haG been approved both by the district 
cou~ts affected and by the appropriate circuit council, and 
only after both have flied a brief,report surrmarizing their 
reasons for their approval, with the Court Administration , 
Committee, shall that Committee review the proposal and recommend 
action to the Judicial Conference. 

tf.--t~ 
Wi 11 iam. E. Fol ey 

Di:rector 

Mr. MACKLIN. As I have noted in the statement, the Judicial 
Conference has consistently followed the policy. of deferring to, iii~­
vidual circuit court's views on all proposaJ,$' WIth regard to reahn- p' Co 

ing circuits. ' ~: .. 
I, therefore, don't have any commen~s from the ~ud~Clal Confer-

ence with regard to the proposals tospht the fIfth CIrcuIt. 
I might 'add that from my point of view, within the Administra­

tive Office of the U.S. Courts, a split such as that as now proposed 
before you would certainly"increase and inlprove the efficiency of 
administration of case$ within the circuit. 

'-"'-~\ 

In regard to those bills which would revise existing geographic or 
organizational configurations of individual judicial districts, my 
prepared remarks·.do not address four· pills whicp. are 1?resently 
pending before yOU. Unfortunately, we dId n<?t notIce the Introd~c­
tion in late May of H.R. 7436, a bill to authorIZe Long Beach, Calif., 
as a statutorily· designa~ed place of holding court. . . 

As a consequence, we have not as yet requested tp.e VIews of 
either the district or the circuit court involved. We Will, hqwever, 
do so very shortly ... ' ';, ' . . .', ' 

We are also unable to comment on . .threeother bills which have 
been introduced this week, H.R. 7947, which would create an addi­
tional judicial district in the State of Michigan, H.R. 7951, a bill to 
transfer two counties from one division to another in the Southern 
District of Iowa, and H.R. 7967, a bill which would designate the 
Modesto metropolitan area as a statutorily authorized' pla.~e of 
holding court in the Eastern District of C~ifornia. I! 

We will request the views of both the districts' and circuits in­
volved ·regarding each of thQse three bills, and Will, be prepared 
shortly, I hope, to address tp.ose bills. .,/;j'. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Now, Just to be clear, you mentIOned. four bIlls 
relating to districts, and you mentioned H.R. 7456, !lndthreeother 
bills introduced more recently. Those are the four bills? 

If 

:r, . 
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. Mr.MAcKLI~. Yes, sir; we are not prepared to address ourselves 
toth<;>se four .bllls, at the present moment,_because we do not know 
the VIews of the courts concerned. =l.L.}~ 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Thanl~ you. . . ' 
Mr. MACKLIN. In my ~repared remarks, I have in response to. 

your staffs req.uest explaIned how relev~nt:statutory provisionE:! in 
chapter 5 of "iltle28 of the United States Code govern matters 
which are the subject of this hearing, and how the Judicial Confer-
ence eval1.'!-~tesproposals such as those before you tod~y. . 

\ ~ppendlX A to my prepared statement fully states the policy 
w~ch ~overns the ,Judicial Confe,rence in evaluating this kind of 
legIslB;tIve ,proposal. ·,Among;~he observations filed with your sub­
c9mmltteeby Judge Hunterln June 1978 and those submitted in 
t:g~ prepared statement which I have filed, I' would like to empha~ 
s1;Ze only one. -,' 

; The. st~tutorydesignation of a community as a place of holding 
court IS hter~lly not necessary as a prerequisite to :a district court's 
act~ally. sitting or hol~i~g a session in· th~t community.. As_., ex­
plained In greater detail In the, statement, while regular sessions of 
c~>urta are set only in statutorily designated locations,special ses., 
SIOns ~an be. set at ,the court's discretid:n in any community. .' 

Durmg the past '20 years in reviewing proposals to add statutori­
ly designated locationS, ,the Judici~l Confer.ence has noted with 
concern the large number of proposals whiGn~are not justifiable in 
terms o~. the volume of courtbusinessarJsing in the proposed 
communIty. , '. ", ' 

rr:oo frequently a proposal to e~tablish apla,ce statutorily is really , 
deSIgned as a response to sectIOn 142 of title 28 of the United 
St~tes Code,. which. p.as a requirement''thatJacilities shall be ,main~ 
talned Qnly In locat~ons at which regular sessions of court are held. 

In other ~ords, the statutory designation, which is a prerequisite 
. to constr!lctIOn of' a courthouse" or the leas~gof governmental or 
c?m~erClal space, is . motivated by a- desire to have Federal facili­
ties .In the community. Giyen' t~e yode's authorization otspecia1: 
~es~l(?ns, the statutory deSIgnatIOn IS not necessary to guarantee 
JudICIal process. It is necessary· to assure' a, permanent facility. 
Now, my prepared statement specifically addtesses 17 individu·al 
proposals '. " . .. /,! 

I win n?t readdress them now. "However, I will atte:mpt to an~~~~r 
any questIo~s you may have concerning the views expressed in'\my 
statement.' " .,' . " . 
'~Mr, .KASTE~MEIER. riid you wish to add anYthing, Mr., Weller? 

Mr. WELLER. No. . ", . .... . ' 
Mf:() KASTENMEIER. I. think for the pUrpose ':6f reference, ·.'1 would 

,ask you to very briefly note the various bills, what they would do 
and what. your recommendation is, just so that we have a working 
laundryhst. . . " ... '.' . '. . 

Mr. MA.CKLI~'. y~s, sir. With regard to those bills whichcteate 
new or realine existing diStricts, we first treat theCBlifornia cen­
tral'district. There are two bins~there,. R.n. 2505 andH;R. 2806. 

These would crea~ea. new ~o':lt~western ?i~trict,·consisting of 
i.) Orange, San BernadIno, and RIverSIde CountIes. Both the District 

Court of lithe" Central :Qistrict of California' ,and i the .. circuit 'court 
have recommended disapproval.of those bIIls. Under th~ policy set 
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down 'by the Judicial Conference of the United States for those bills 
which they will consider, therefore, the Judicial Conference itself 
has taken no position with regard to either of those bills since they 
will treat only those bills where both the district and the circuit 
have approved. 
. Mr. KASTE:N"MEIER. In other words, the Judicial Conference does 

not take a position with respect to the bills unless they are ap­
proved at a lower level? 

Mr. MACKLIN. By both the district and the circuit council. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. Accordingly, your nontreatment is sort of a 

denial, an affirmation of the disapproval of the--
Mr. MACKLIN. Yes, sir; that is correct in effect. Next we have the 

Eastern District of New York, H.R. 3714, which would create a new 
southeastern district carving out two c~ounties, Nassau and Suffolk 
from the present Eastern District of New York. 

Again, both the district and the circuit court have .recommended 
disapproval of this bill and, consequently, the Judicial Conference 
has not taken a position. \ 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Both of these proposals, the Calif~nia and the 
N ew York proposal, I seem to recall that the study concerning 
those proposals was mandated by action of the last Congress? 

Mr. MACKLIN. Correct, sir. 
Mr. KASTE:N"MEIER. Accordingly, th@re presumably has been an 

adequate survey oithe question? 
Mr. MACKLIN. Yes, sir; the Administrative Office did conduct a 

study in both of these districtE) and in each instance recommended 
against the creation of a new district as not being justifiable 1:>ased 
on the workload that was there. ' 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Thank 'you.; 
Mr.:; MACKLIN. Next, there are two bills concerning NorthCaroli­

na. H.R. 6708 would 'move the FedeI'~ correctional institution at 
Butner, which is now situated on the border between two districts, 
the Eastern and Middle Districts of North Carolina, entirely into 
the Eastern District of North Carolin.a. 

Both of the districts"concerned here, as well as the circuit coun­
cil, recommend approval of that particular moye. However, as of 
the moment, the Judicial Cpnfere:nce has not been able to express 
an opinion. ThELcommentsior the ,district and the circuit have come 
in since the last meeting of' the J:uq1icial Conference. ' 

The second' bill is H.R. 7615, which first w~)Uld transfer four 
counties frql1J. the Middle District of North Carolffna to the \Vestern 
District of North CaTolina. Second, it would elillHnate Rockingham 
and Salisbury as being places of holg.jng court I~n the Middle Dis­
t,-rict of North C, arolina, Qut would designate Wf/lkesboro as a place 
Qf holding court.; II. 
, The IJ1iddle district does approve of this paJrticular,bill a~ does 
th~ ~irc;LIit couD;cil with 0!le exc~pti~:m. The cir:qhit cOll:nc~l holds the 
opInIOn,' that WIlkesh0l'P IS not JustIfied; that 11," tbe~-:huSlness ,of the 
court that.would be held in Wilkesb?ro does,lpot justify establish­
ment of WIlkesboro as a place of holdIng court' I. 

There are a. number of bills which would create new divisions 
within a district or' :realine existing divisions Two of those appear 
in 'the Central' District of California" H.R. 5697, and H.R.5789. 
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j These bills would create t· t d' . . 
and San Be~nadino Counties~ICoun y IVlSIOn of Orange, Riverside, 

Once agaIn, the district and' . t t 

j 

l 
J 
I 

mended disapproval of those biifcUI Jour concerned have recom­
Conference would also recommend a,n , consequently, the JUdicial 
not even reviewed the bills. ,dIsapproval, (although they have 
.!- beg yeur pardon; I am reminded th t th J d' . 

dId address those two bills I'n the I t a . e. u IClal Conference 
d'l . as seSSIOn In March d th ' I~ reco~mend dIsapproval of those t b'll . ,an ey 

Next IS H.R. 6971 dr' wo 1 S. . . 
That bill would tr~ns~:/~;,:I~~;~t- Eaitern R:strICt of Missouri. 
Norther!1 D.ivision of ' the Eastern Di~t~i~t rfM. e E!lstern to the 

The dIstrIct and circuit co t 0 ISSSOUrI. 
pro~alof this bill. The Co:::t s Adn~e~n:d t~ave recon:mended ap­
JudIcial Conference has alread r,nlnls ra .IOn. CommIttee of the 
approval and WI'11 b Y reVIewed thIS bIll and recommends 

e so recommending t th J d' . I' when next it meets in September.' 0 e u ICla, Conference 

Yo~,r~rtilFp~~jg~~, f~~~g .tvis~ the lth'teErn Districfof.New 
New York into two divisions '0!l 0 ~ as.t~r:r;t DIstrIct of 
other being a Long Island divi~i~:e beIng a CIty dIVISIOn and the 
Unfor~unately, I have no response t th "'~, . ,'c 

~hedlstrICt or the circuit concerning th ~ b 'ne{f0ment ffom eIther 
Istrative Office in its re art ' IS 1. myever, the Admin-
par,ticu.lar di~trict into twE divi!~~~mended agaInst dividing this 

an1'hHRx~~~£, ~':!,~~~~~~dther~.Dist[~ct of Oh!o, H.R. 1883, 
located within that district and cr::fe I~h e d ~o.u!1tIes . presently 
two divisions, and statutoril d ree IVlsIOns Instead of 
located in ea~h of those' t'hreeYdr,n~ ate that at least onejudO"e be 

C IVISIOns ' ,', I? 
ourt would be held ho . , . h 

district Court and the ci~cuit~~,:r, .th t e same places. Both" the 
al of these two bills, contending th~t sU6h red~or,n~ended di~approv-
useful purpose.' a IVlSIOn would Serve no 

Next, dealing with th E' t ' 
H.R. ,2079 and H.R. 596

e6 ~~o:~nb lId Sou;Sern Districts of Texas, 
from the Southern District of TIS :vou transfer two . co~nties 
Texas, and realine the' divisions o~xfu IEto t the DE~st~rn DIStrICt of 
cr:eate seven divisions, the new di . ~ b ~rn Istrlct <?f T~x~~ to 
WIth the ~a~e places of holding co;~tI~: be~~~~ the LufkIn dIVISIOn 

Both dIstrICt courts have ree d d . 
The circuit council on the otherOhmdn h approval of those bills. 
of the two bills with one ' t. an, ' as ~ecor,nmendedapproval 
that a new diVision a Lufki!P iO~ .. It s phe CIrcUIt council!s opinion 
not be created, but ~u ests th IVISlOn, IS not n~cessary and should 
the p~esent existing T;fer divisi~;~f ~I:°t Cd<?Utn~IetS be placed within 

I wIll next turn t th b' ' a, IS rIC . 
for holding court. ° ose In~,;,which designate additional places 

. First, California Central H R 5924 
bIlI~ wot,Ild designate Sant~ A'n~ ,and H·f· 60~0. Both of ~he~e 
CahfornI~ Central. The district thS a. pla~e 0 'ho~dlng court wl~hln 
Conference have recommended 'ap;r~~:lul ffhunclbl'lalnd the JudIcial 

Mr. KASTENMEIER In . ,0. ose 1 S. 

er the Administrati~e ofE~:ocv~~~J:osde tbhIlls, do you reca!l wheth-
, re e recommendatIOn man-
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dated by Public Law 95-573, that Congress study in detail the ideal 
location for a court" facility? 

Mr. MACKLIN. The Administrative Office's study did not address 
the question of an ideal location other than to suggest that such a 
study might be conducted by the Congress. In our study, however, 
of this particular district, we recommended rather than a place of 
holding court, a separate division. That study that we were direct­
ed to conduct was completed prior to the time that we had heard 
from either the district or the circuit and prior to the time that the 
Court Administration Committee of the Judicial Conference had 
considered the matter. 

Our report thus was available to the·district, to the circuit coun­
cil, and to the Court Administration Committee before they made 
their recommendation which, as you know, is to designate an addi­
tional place of hQlding court. 

I might point out that we have received assurances-that is we' 
in the Administrative Office-have received assurances as I guess 
the Court Administration Committee did also that a judge would be 
assigned to that place of holding court. .' 

Turning now to Michigan Eastern and H.R. 6703, which is a bill 
that would designate Mount Pleasant as a place of holding court in 
Michigan Eastern, the district court recommended disapproval 
based on the fact that Bay City, which is (( a statutory place of 
holding court, is located only 60 miles away, and since January of 
1978, only nine cases had arisen within that particular area. The 
U.S. attorney, as well as the circuit council, have recommended 
disapproval also. . -

With regard to New York Eastern, H.R. 5691 would designate a 
place of holding court not more than 5 miles from th~ b~rder of the 
two counties of Nassau and Suffolk. NeIther the dIstrIct nor the 
c:ircuit court have made a recommendation with regard to this bill. 
. The Administrative Office study, however, recommends approval 
of a place of h()lding court in virtually the same location. 

Next for New Jersey, there are four separate bills, H.R. 1513, 
H.R. 2062, H.R. 3673, and H.R. 5890. 

These bills would add four more places of holding court within 
the district of New Jersey, added to the present three places of 
holding court. Both the district and the circuit courts have recom­
mended disapproval a~. not being justified sinc~ each of these four 
places is already close enough to a place that is designated as a 
place of hold,ing court.. . . 

Lastly, the ,Eastern DistrIct of PennsylvanIa1 H.R. 4961 whIch 
would add the city of Lancaster to the present four pl~ces ·of 
holding court within that district. Both the district. and the circuit 
have recommended disapproval as not being justified in view of the 
small caseload involved. 

So far as I know, with the exception of the four bills that I 
indicated .earlier that I could not address, those are all of the bills 
before you right now. .. 

Mr. KASTENMEIElt. Thank you very, very much, Mr. Macklin. 
I am afraid the committee is going to have to recess again 

because of a final vote on the housing bill, and the second bells 
have already rung. D 
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I hope the witnesses can be patient and bear with us' but we will 
recess for 10 minutes. ' 

Accordingly, the committee stands in recess. 
[A brief recess was taken.] 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. The committee will come to order. 
Thank you, Mr. Macklin, for your summary for us in terms of 

discussing the proposals. 
On the four bills you commented on that are newly introduced 

when might we expect some sort of decision? ' 
Mr. 1\;1ACKLI~. O?e of th.e problems we have is to get the recom­

!flendB;tlOns. CIrcuIt c(;>uncIls rarely hold sI?ecial sessions. The way 
In WhIch those meetings are scheduled, It may be some while. 
~r. ~STENMEIER. The. reason I ask, to place everybody on 

notwe, IS that we would lIke to prepare a single bill embodying 
those recommendations that the subcommittee cares to make to 
t~~ full committee and ultimately to the Congress. Very likely, we 
Will propose a separate bill for the fifth circuit split, but for all 
other changes we would like to incorporate into a single bill. 
Theref,?re, we would need to .know . whether a proposal is noncon­
troverSIal or not. To accomplIsh thIS we would like to have some 
recommendations if possible. If not possible, we can always under­
stand that. There always will be another time another year for 
many of the proposals. It is possible that the s~bcommittee could 
act without advice on these matters, but nonetheless,we would 
have heavy preference for recommendations as a basis for our own 

1\;1r. MACKLIN. We will act as fast as we can. However as indicat~ 
ed In the New York ~as~ern situati~n, ~e d<? not always' get a rapid 
response from the dIstrIct or the CIrcuIt. Under the ground rules 
normally we do not see new districts created unless the busines~ 
justifies it, nor do we like to see an increase in the number of 
~ivi~ions or places of holding court unless the business seems to 
Justify such. 

I can only .say we will do our utmost to get an answer for you as 
soon as possible. I am sure Mr. Weller will get on the phone and 
contact the courts concerned as soon as he can. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. A number of the recommendations relate to . 
California. In connection with that, I would like to yield to my 
colleague, Mr. Daniel~on, to pursue any other matters he may care 
to pursue. We are gOIng to have to rely on Mr. Danielson and Mr. 
Moorhead as far as legislation for California is concerned. Our 
colleague, Glenn Anderson, of California may have a piece of legis­
lation, too, that he would like to discuss. 

TESTIMONY OF HON. GLENN ANDERSON, A REPRESENTATIVE 
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STArrE OF CALIFORNIA 

. Mr. ANDERSON. May I have a couple of minutes before you ad­
Journ? 

Mr. KAsTENMEIER. Yes. 
Mr. ANDERSON. First, Mr. Chairman, I have remarks that I 

would like to have made a part of the record but I would like to 
extemporize if I could. ' 

Judge, good to see you again . 
lVIr. Macklin a moment ago mentioned that he did not notice or 

they did not notice our bill, H.R. 7456, which would provide court 
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be held in Long Beach. We introduced that in May. I introduced it 
back in 1977, also. We have been working on it for a long time. 

I do represent Long Beach. It is the biggest city in the Nation, 
. and does not have a Federal court sitting. It is an area of tremen­
dous growth. You may not be aware of it, but I represent the Port 
of Long Beach and the Port of Los Angeles, that are actually sister 
ports right together. They are second only to New York in total 
capacity, and in some capacities are. bigger, and they tell us in the 
next 20 years, growth will be 350 percent, and will be the biggest 
port complex in the Nation involving Federal legislation. 

The Navy is big; we have the names of 29 ships and 34 are 
coming to us, that will be almosJi\all Federal litigation. The city has 
told me they will provide space for it. in the new city hall complex 
or the convention complex. 

The coast of California reaches as far as from Maine to South 
Carolina. Seven of our courts are in the north and only two in the 
south. Long Beach needs one. It is a great inconvenience to take 
this 25-plus miles every time they want to go down there and back. 
We are not opposed to any of the other sittings, but we think Long 
Beach is an unusual situation. 

Just recently, we got approval for a new world trade center 
which will contain a million square feet of office. I have the mer­
chant marine activity there; much of that is Federal. As I see, we 
are second only to New York, and probably will soon pass it. There 
are just so many reasons why Long Beach should be considered. I 
want you to take a good look at it. Next year I want to make sure 
it gets to you. The people down there, the president of the bar, Jim 
Ackerman, is working with us to get it, and the big law firms are 
working on this with us, the city attorney, not just this time, but 
when I introduced the bill 2 years ago, Mr. Parkland, the city 
prosecutor, was working on it. Now he is city attorney. The people 
change, but we do have their support. i,' 

Mr. DANIELSON. Can Mr. Anderson's written statement be insert­
ed into the record and made a part of the record. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Without objection, as well as the statement of 
our colleague, George Brown. 

[The statements of Hon. Glenn M. Anderson and Hon. George 
Brown follow:] 

., 

j 
j 

.1 

1'1 

II 
J I 
11 
t! 

I 
I 

1 
! 
I 

111 

TESTIMONY OF CONGRESSMAN GLENN M. ANDERSON 
bef?r~ th~ Jud!ciary Subcommittee on Courts, 

C1Vll Llbertles, and the Administration of Justice 

August 22, 1980 

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, I appreciate having 

this opportunity to let yOU know of the need for my legislation; H.R. 7456. 

H.R. 7456 amends title 28 of the United States Code to provide 

that the U.S. District Court for the Central District of California may be 

held in Long Beach. With a population of about 350,000, Long Beach is the 

largest city in the nation which does not currently have this authority. 

One might easily surmise that this has not been the result of some 

past oversight. Rather, it is the result of the City's proximity to Los 

Angeles, its neighbor 25 miles to the north. Los Angeles is the exclusive 

home of California's Central District. As befits such a large city, Los 

Angeles has been the home of many government services utilized by nearby 

cities. And this may have, at one time, been appropriate with respect 

to the federal eourts. It is so no longer •. 

As yOU may know, the City of Long Beach is growing tremendously. Its 

growth as a c~mmercial and trade center can only be 1haracterized as explosive. 

New constructlon has drastically increased the size of its bUSiness community. 

Today. Long Beach has become a center of international commerce in its own 

right. And growth of this type will continue. 

Sometime in the next few months, the Port of Long Beach (which, unlike 

15 or 20 years ago is now a major port) is expected to approve the 

construction of a new World Trade Center which will contain about 1 mill ion 

square feet of office space. 

I need not tell yOU that this type of commercial growth, domestic and 

international, increases the potential for federal litigation. 
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Additionally. the United States Navy ha's decided to homeportbetween ' 

27 and 30 ship~ in Long Beacn over the next five'year~""D" They estimate that 
_~ .. 7'- -

this will mean the assignment of 9.000 Naval per~'~nnel in the City, indicating' 

a local need for expanded federal judicial resources. 
" 

And, of cou'rse, the .area's sizeable and significant merchant marine 

industry is centered in an area mU,ch oloser to downtown Long Beach than to 

the courthouse in Los Angeles. The parties involved in federal litigation 

'dealing with this industry work here, live here. and could be much more 

conveniently served by a Federal court here. 
o 

It was based on these needs that I introduced H.R. 7456 earlier this 

year, and H.R. 12698 in the 95th Congress!::' And I did so with the support of 

the Long Beach legal community. Mr. Robert W. Parkin, forme~Jy the City 
f) '\'~l.'f.' .. ~, 

Prosecutor and now the City Attorney of long Beach; has expressed his support 
, 

for mY legislation. His replacement as City Prosecutor, Mr. John Vander Lans 

aJ,so enthusiastically supports this effort. 

Other supporters of my legislation include Mr. James H. Ackerman, President 

of the Long Beach Bar Association; Mr. Richard Wilson. of Allen, Wilson and 
"==­

Geor.ge; and.Mr. Joseph Ball, senior partner of Ball, Hunt, Hart and Brown. 
00 ' 

These individuals, senior and respected members' of our local and ~ational 

legal communities, have all attested to the heavy caseload of federal 

litigation which is generated in Long Beach, and to the great need for the 

enactment of H.R. 7456~ 

The City of Long Beach 'has expressed its support by indicat4ng that it 

is prepared to work'to have the Court located in its beautiful new City Hall. 

or in the spacious Convention Center, both conveniently located downtown. 

'" Once located in excess space in either of these facilities, the cost to the 
, ·S\-" 

federal tax-payer. of .course, 'would ,not be '~penny. 
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City;ifathersand those engaged in the ~ractice of law in Long Beach 

kno\'/ ther,e is not another city in California's Central District, outside .of 

Los Angeles, which, generates so much federal litigation. Certainly, by 

any measure, Long Beach is :the largest city in the District not presently 

authorized to hold Federal Court. 

One possible mark against Long Beach stems' from the understanding that 

there is not a county or pardsh in the nation in which two cities are so 

authorized. I would point oLlt., though. that there cases of Cities _ in 

different counties'.;. which are located as c"/osely together as Los Angeles 

and Long Beach that do have statutory authorizations. In California's 

Northern District. forexampll~, court is held in Oakland, 20 minutes from 

San Francisco, and in San Jose. which is less than an hour from both. These 

three cities, despite their pt'oxir,~ity to one another,' are each located in 

different counties. During OLlr gold rush days. counties in the San Francisco 

Bay area needed to be very small so that every fellow who struck gold would 

be close to a county courthouse where he could stake his claim. So, we have 

the situation in Which these three c'ities are in different counties, and 

based on some need, are all homes to Federal judges. In'Southern California. 

we have densely populated counties that are as large and larger as entire 

states: And the need is there for more than one city in a county to hold 

court. P.n historic anomoly peculiar to California must not be allowed to 

preclude Long Beach as a site for holding Federal Court. 

Finally, subsequent to staff discussions between mY "office and the 

Administrative Office of the Courts, it has become mY understanding that that 

office is not prepared to make any recommendations with respect to H.R. 7456. 

Apparently. there \'/as some confusion between the Judiciary Committee Clnd the 

Administrative Office of the Co t' h' h ur ,s, w 1C resulted in their being unaware 
of the existence of my bill. 
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I "think itwclUld be mostunfortui1ate if any decisions made by the 

Committee on the. new authorization of any city as a place where Fede,ral 

court might be held- based jn'parton recommendations of the. Administrative 

Office of the Courts- were interpreted as negatively impac,t,ing upon the 
Ii _ - -

desirability of Long Beach's also being so designated. ,,-

So, should the Committee recommend that some othe~ city '\~ auth1r.ized, 

I bel i eve it must~ bef,~Phas ized that such ~ a' ded sion has" nOr~i ng l~n ~ . ~ 
. the City of Long Beach '~also being designated, either during the 9~!JI Congress·. 

or in the future.~: '.. . '-',,0: -, -11'\" -' ,," jJ 
.~ - I ~ 

r bel ieve that this Subcollillitteeshould favorably report to t~1e ftlJ 
1,1 "~0 

Committee,. the content ,of H.R. 7456. Long Beach snoul~., be statutoirily 

a~thorized as ~ setting for the Central District Court in califor~/ia. The 

need is there. Inde~li, I would posit that the need is greater there 

than any other city ·in the, country. And, had the Administd~?ve Office 

of the United States Courts .studied the matter, I believe they would have 

arrived at ttil1S same determination. 
1/ 

, ,-

o 

,";. 

-,) 

I 
I 
II 
II 
II 

I' 

1, (~ 
~: -. 

:.-:l I , 

0-11 
I 
1 
i. 

'I 

I 
, 
1 

l 
I 
I 
I 

(> 

- Ii 

ii , 
II 
'( 

1/ 

,. 
" II 

., 

115 

TESTIMONY OF 

CdNGRESSMAt!) GEORGEE. BROWN, JR. 

BEFORE 

T~E SUBCOMMITTEE ON COURTS CIVIL LIBERTIES 
'\' I , 

AND THE ADMINISTRATION OF JUSTT~E 

Octob~r 22, 1980 
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Thank you for the. oppor'tunity ·to speak qn behalf 'of 

H.,R. 5789, to establish 'a new division in 'the Central District 

of California for the United States District Cqurt. I hav~ . 

been asked to specifically address four ,questions rela'ting" 

to °my proposal; (1) the need for such legislation; (2) 

anticipated costs of my proposal; (3) availability of alternatives; 

and (4) 'Support' and/or oPposi~ion for my legislation amI any: 

controversy that may surround 'it. 
" 

The idea of a federal court facility~to serve 
. r;~ 

o the inland counties of.; the Central District. of California .,( 

has been inexistence for many years. 
In the 95th Congress, '" 

j? Cong~essman 'Charles Wiggins sponsored H.R. 3972 to establish 

theO counties of Orange". Riverside, and San Bernardino as a 
" 

separate judicial district,. ",1 was a sponsor and a SUpporter 

of this hill. 
o 

Considered as. part of a comprehe:nsive federal distr.ict 
o 

court reorganization (P.L. 9:5-573) this proPQsal was the 
i) 

", basis for the mandating of a study by' the AdminiSi:rative Office 
/] . 

of the United States Courts on the need for the creation of a 

new federal judicial distr~ct. 

This study, issued in August; of 1979, revealed evidence 
\J 

of a need to create a separate judicial district,for Orange" (j 

'GRiverside, ,and San Bernardino counties. There wasstibstantial: 
<~ <:) 

evidence ttlat the current provision for a single location 

for holdin:g court in the Cnetral District is "inconvenient ':Y,. 

" 

for a subs:tantial portion 6f the population" and "inaccessiole 
il'i,.!; 

to many ri'.'sidents." 0 
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This study pr~sented a sound case :for the establishment 

of a new federal court facility. to serve the inland counties." 

A review ofthe.po~ulation statistics then available revealed 

that, were a new federal distr,ictGto be created .in this 
~ 

area, it would be a district larger in population than all 

but 24 cUFrent judicial' distric;ts. •. The study.also revealed 

that this population.,~,estimated at approximately 2.9 million. 
(, ~" 

people had incr7asedby 14.3 percent between 1970 and'1975, 

a rate of increase far above national and state averages. 

While this population currently'comprises about 27 percent 
v 

of the total in the Central Judicial District, at these rates 

. of growth it is plain to see that this percentage in increasing 

dramatically. 

In terms of geography, the study reported that this 

Tri-c~unty area presently comprises over 70p~rcent of the' 

present judicial district and, if it were to be separated 

into a single entity, the area would still be greater than 

all but 33 federal judicialdistrict"s in the nation. 
~~:;> - (~ 

This study presents compelling evidence, based upon the 

travel time' for lit'igants~ and·;.attorneys,.: convenience ,etc. i" 

that some facility should. be established to serve the. inland 

co~ti~s of the Central Judicial District of California.' I 
" 

ask that this' s~1f,dywhich I have included in the indexo of my 
,:."y 

testimony be inserted and made part qf today'srecord. 

(See insert 1) 

The more opvious' question posed.by H.R. 5789' is the:,need 

for a new facility in the'city of Riverside as opposed to some 

other city or location in the tri-county area. On th~s question 
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no specif~c study has ,bee,nmade, despite ~he recommendat:i.ons 

that "Congress conduct a.de~ailed study to determine the ideal 

location" for a neW facility contained in'the report I have 

cited. 

A glance at a map of the cent~al judicial district and 

the tri-count~ area (see front insert) reveals that the propased 

Santd~lma site is. located at the western tip of this vast 

/' 
~eographical ar'ea. In discussions with many attorneys from 

,,:? the local, bars in San Bernardino. and Riverside cOlh"lties, 

they inform me that a drive to Santa Ana would be no less 

inconvenient than the present drive to Los Angeles . 

The case load distribution throughout the trt-county a 

area seems to justifY:;;i,,,more careful consideration. of ··iocation. 
:~~y 1-;:'~'~-

The study made by the Admitiistrative Offices of the Courts, 

reveals that even nowa:lmos't. half of the civil and criminal 

cases arise out of the Riverside and San Bernardino counties. 

(See taples I and 3 of insert 1) With the present growth" 
'I 

trends iIi these two .. countie~, I can only see an increase 0 

i,~~\this perce?tage. 
I.' 

The growtli"oFrends,i~.the Riverside-and San Bernardino 

counties .are dramat-i..c. The Administl:"ative Office, study, .. 
(~ I 

"~ \ { 

which was. basied on 197.~ Census data, indicated that "srguificant 

future population g:!:,owth.i'll, the eastern counties of Riverside 

and San Be1nardino will tend t9 .shiftthe popUlation center 

east, away from Santa Ana." 

A study by· the Southern Ca.lifo';Ilia Association of 

Governments (SC1\G) which was based ol;l, more recent dat.::. brings 

home this point. * II 

'\ * SCAG - 1978 Growth Forecast !olicy, 1979'~ 
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This study. which forecasts the poptllation growth and overall 

development of the Southern -California area, ,estimated that·~ 
,;. 

Riverside County would experience an 80 percent increase in 

population, and San Bernardino County a 72 perc~nt increase 

by. the year 2000. Orange County. oli the other hand, is projected 

to experience a 60 percent increase over the same period. -

Another importailt element tnat 'should becons!dered is the 

number of federal facilities and federalirtterests in the, 
k-; 

Riverside and San Ber~~~dino co~ties. The federal government 

is the majur employer, with military installations comprising 

more than 50 percrint of total ~mployment. the.major military 
" 

installations in: these two counties are : 

--March A'Ir Force\\Base 
I' 

Norton Air Ford:e Base 

li'ortlrwin ~aining'Center 

Twen:tynine PalmS Marine Depot 

Ge01cge Air Force Base 
/ ~ 

Nor:co Naval Ordinance Station 

Barstow Marine Depot 

Federal land and Indian-reservation.land compriSe a large 

majority of the total alnd area in these" two counties • The 
v 

Soboba and Morongo 'Indian reservations also provide a basis 

for jurisdiction under the federal court system. 

Tbe s'tatisticsI have 'described 'above are subject 

to change with the 1980 Census. 1 believe the trends that I 

have 'discussedwill'confinn that'(i) San Bet'rtardino and 

Riverside counties arethe'fastest growing counties in 

population, and (2) that these counties are growing.as ~eparate 
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and independent economic entities. 

These conclusions and the ,evidence I have presented 

does not present an,ov~rwhelming c~se that a new facility 

for the federal district court should be locate'd in Riverside, 

but it does raise questi,ons as to the logic of locating 

such a court facility without giving to these and other 

considerations that would naturally be raised by a study. 

ANTICIPATED COSTS: The C!t;!1t 0'£ establishing a new'district 

as proposed in H. R. 5.7.89, is unknown. at this time. The 

study of the AdIi\inistrative office estimated. that the creation: 

of a new district court would be an initial $2 million 

for relocation costs-,;rwtth annual operating expenses 

estimated at $575,000. I assume the establishment of a 

division would be less than that. 

The establishment of~ new federal court facility is a 

major expense no matter where the court is located. These 

expens'esmust be weighed against the benefits that will 

re'sult and to whom they will accrue. 

It is my understanding that the purpose of this new 

facility is, to serve the entire inland county area of the 

Central Jtldicial District of. California,' which includes 
, 

Orange, Riverside and San Bernardino countJ.· es" Thus, in my 

mind, the benefits will outweigh the costs, no matter what 

the costs, if all the residents of the entire area are 

better served by such a facility. Let me remind this panel 

that their decis.ion where to locate·this new court facility 

will be final fbr .,.the next decade and quite possibly through 

the year 2000. Thus, the costs, should be weighed against 

the future needs as well as present expediencies. 

-

'.F"" 



if 

122 . 

I would like to point out that Riverside is in the proc~S{l 

of building a 'federal ,building which, I am sure, could qe 

modified to" ,include court facilities. Again, my concern is 

for the convenience and accessability; of the court to the 

residents of the area served more than the existance of an 

available courtroom or appointed judge. 

AVAILABLE ALTERNATIVES: As I have previously stated, I 

~ ~illing.to accept the most efficient means ofestablishillg 

a federal court facility to· serve the entire inland county 

area of the Central District of California~ 

.1 am willing to accept a "place of hold~ng court" as 

opposed to a new division to serve this abeci.. As a matter' 

of fact, I am willing wiling to accept Santa Ana as the 

specific place of holding court over Riverside provided a 

study is made byCongressto"determine whether, in fact, 

that is the ideal location considering costs and convenience 

to the population served~ both now 'and in the ,future,. 

SUPPORT: There is widespread .support in San .Be~arQino 

and Riverside counties for the location of a £ederal court 

facility within the Tri-Countyarea.. I tmderst:and that spme 

of the attorneys in these counties support or would support . 

the location of such a facility in Santa Ana, especially if,. 

,the court could not be lqcated closer to their place of 

business. 

After discussing this matter with the loca1,bars in t$,ase 

two cound:es and with other organizations, I have encountered 

much supportfo,r a study to 4;atei-mine the ideal location for 

: a new .federal court to 'serve tpi;s area. t have included 
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.' Q 

some of the 'corresponDence I h'ave rec;;'eved ... supporting 
this approach (See insert 2) 

I understand that the State Bar as well a's 9th Circuit 

Judicial COUrtcilhave expressed thei' f , r support or'the Santa: 
Ana location. While they have not contacted me' , nor I them, 
I believe 'that these bodies would not 6bJ; ec't' to a study of 
the ideal location~for a new federal district court. 

SUMMARY,:, H.R •. 5789 is a. bill.}-ntenped to raise' 

before this subc,cimmittee the quest~ori of the ideal location 

of a new federal district court facility in the Central 

Distric of CalifornfaUto serve the inland c~tkties of 

Orange, Rive~side, and San Bernardino. 

A study by the Administrative Offices of the U.S. 
Courts recommended ].' th . , n e context of a new federal district, 

that"Congress conduct a deta,iled fjltudy to determine the 

ideal location'· for a f d e ,eral court. \lliile the context of 

the stu~y h~s since been superceded} the question raised 

therein, where in fact is the ideal I ,ocation for a court, 
has yet to be answered. 

~ have presented evidence in SUpport of my bill to 
locate that facility in Riverside'. My evidence is not 
conclusive that Ri~erside is the ideal location. However, 
I believe it is suff. icient" to support the notion that a 
further study is nece~s.ary. 

If such a study is made,' I 1;' . will gladly accept the • 

findings and reCommendations embodied therein. And, if 

Santa Ana is determined to be that ideal location I will 

support the establishment of that facility in Santa Ana. 

feeling is that a stu~ ld ' ~y ll~U" not so conclude. 
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RECOMMENDATIONS: I recommend to this subcommitt~e that 

a decision on the location qfa new federal district court 

facility in the Central. District of California' be deferr.ed. 

until such time as Congress can study in detail the i,deal '" 

locat:f.ori. I believe that the 1980 Census will provide 

data important to this determination and. therefore. the 

decision should he defe:;red. until the,relevant Census data 

is made avail~Thae. 

Thank you for your time and consideration~ 
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REPORT OF THE DmECToR,OF.THE ADMlNlSTRATIVE OFFIC;E 
o • • .. . . 

OF THE UNITED Sl'ATFS COURTS 

ON THE. NEED FOR CREATION OF A NEW" 

,;,.~"FEDEltAt·-.rODJClAL DISTruCT m, C.Al.IFORNIA. 
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REPORT OF THE DIRECTOR OF THE ADMINlSTRATIVE OFFICE 
OF THE UNiTED STATES COURTS' 

ON 'FJ{-~EED FOR CREATION OF A NEW ,­
FEDEVfAL J~DJCIAYJ DISTRICT rn CALIFOR:mA 

)URSUANT TQ PUBlJC LAW 9:513) ... 

I. Report Reguirelf.ents •. This report is submitted in accordance with provisio~ of 
Section 5, Public La \\,1 95-573, November 2, 1978. The law requires that the Director of 
the Administrative O~fjce of the United ~tates Courts conduct a comprehensive st.udy of 
the judicial business of the Central District of California and make a recommel1llation to 
Congress with respect to the need for creation of anew judicial district from portions of 
the existing district or immediately surrounding judjc~al districts. 

II. Components of the Administrative Office Study. To satisfy the req~irements of 
Public~Law 95 573 the Administrative Office conducted a six part study: 

A. A review of the mirrent district's characteristics including county make-up, 
population, area, and popUlation density. 

B. A review of the.curreiit ~ourt organ"ization" and consideration of the impact 
of creating a rl(!)w district on the judicial administr.e.tion of the current 
district. 

C. Estimation of the current district's civil, criminal, and bankruptcy caseload 
generated from each of its counties. 

D. Consideration of the views of the local community including litigants, 
witnesses, jurors, and attorneys and geographical factors influencing fhe 
court's service to the community and the community's access to the court. 

F. 

Development of the probable costs of creating a new district. 0 

A review of the policy of the Judicial Conference of the United States with 
regard to creation of additional judicial districts. 

The Administrative Office study focused on tM' proposed district realignment 
contained in H.R. 3972, 95th Congress. This bill, referenced in House Report No. 9-5-
1763. accompanying P.L. 95-573, would create a new judicial district consisting of 
Orange, Riverside, a.Dd San Bernardino counties with the remaining counties continuing as 
the Central District of California." 

III. Factors Relating to the Need for Creating A New Judicial District. 

A. District Characteris'tics. The Central District of California comprises the 
counties of Los Angeles, Orange, Riverside, San Bernardino, San Luis Obispo, 
Santa Barbara, and Ventura. This district is the most populous of the '90 
judicial districts (excluding the territorial districts) with nearly 10.8 million 0 

residents, 3 million more than the next most populous district (based on data 
for 1975 from the 1977 edition of the County and City Data Book, Bureau of 
Census). The Central District ranks 22nd among all districts in area with 
39,921 square miles and 14th in population density with nearly 270 residents 
per square mile. 
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'. I~a new ,district we:e created ftom Orttnge;.Rivefside and Sen 
Be~df!"lOcoun.tles, (th; 'TrI:C?I.mt~ area), the population of. the district 
wo, e approXlmately 2.9 millJonpeople. This population' , • 

. ~~ ~~;4 o~.thet curreCnfjudicial districts. The '2.9 million po~~~~~e(b!~:~ 
. es Ima. es 0 the Bureau of Census) is 14.3% above the 1970 

populatIon. Thl~ compares with a 4.8% increase nationwide and a 6 0% 
"HlCrease statewi~, in California during the same pe!'ic;>d. • 

The PQpulati6ngr~wthr~te, while still on lheris~ in the ~i-c~ ". 
area, h~s slo~ed. substantIally SInce the 1960's. Between 1960 and 1970 u~_. 
~~~atIon of thJS .ar~grew ,by 93% ~hi1e that of the entire 'State gre~ b; 

The following table depicts the population, growth of all' '. 
t~e Central District of California during the period 1970 -1975: co.u:t~:son 

"- ~ ~~~- - -";;"~ 

Count! 
1970 1975 Percent Population ',' Population Change 

" Los Angeles 7,04i,980 6~9B6,898 Orange 1~421,233 1,699,666 
-0.8 

Riverside ~_1 19.6 . 
" San Bernardino 

456,916 529,074 15.8 
i\ S~ Luis Obispo 

682,:233 695,8?1 2.1 105,690 129,154 22.2 "1)anta Barbara 2'64,324 279,693 Ventura ' 378,497 5.8 
437,853 15.1 

Td-County Area 2,560,382 2,925,611 14.3 

W If the,population ,of the Tri-C t . - ",. 
- 1975 rate the 1980 ul t' "oun y area contInues to grow at the 1970 

i" "', pop a Ion will reach 3.3 million • 

. '~While the Tri-C'ounty ar~a containS 2796 f t " ' / 
Central District of California its 0 he totaI POPU(9tion of the' 
28,100 square miles ot the Tri~Gou area acc?unts for more'·than 70%. The 

.current federal judicial districts anr:!Yit~ell.~gr:ater th~n all but 33 of the 
per square mile would exceed all but 36 ~op f atlOn qenslty, at 104 persons 
land mass in the Tri-County ar ••. y ar, the greatest portion of the 
accounts for more than' 20 000 squ:ra JSn In San. Bernardino County, which 

, I, ' em es or 71% of that area. _ 

If the j'newTri-County district ,. -- " " " , 
counties of the Central District of C l~ere _ created, the remaining four 
11,900 square miles and contain a a,l orma would, c,?verapproximately 
area would rank 70th amona t e pproxlmately 7.~ m"~on residents. This 
pop~ati.on, eVl:m after re~o\~ngCU~~:~t ~~deral JUdlCl~dlst!,icts and the 
Bernardll10 cOUrltieswOUld still 1'a k f' t, Orange! ,,;Rv,verslde and San 
popuJ,ationdensity' of, th'e four 'c n 't}rs 'among 'all ~uaici8,Vdistricts. , T,he 
" ' ',,'," oun les would be neail"'fi60" " 
square mile, -9th among'the p/'esent 'federal J'udicial ... t ' y: ' :persons per 

I ", ,ulS rlcts •. 
If districts Were created on th b' f . . . 

be no~rea in the,;coUJ1try more deserv~ as~s 0 pc:'pulatJ?n alone, there would 
presently contained within the Centra~gD~·t a?~ltJ~nal ~Istrl:ts than the area 
of the nationwide population ' d",.. IS ~IC ,0 Callf~rnJa. On the basis 
the area would justify more tlfa~ f~~rs)Cetp'a~ah, tlchd}stapproXlmatelY 2.4 million, 

, • e IS rlcts. " . 
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On the basis of area there is a1s6 a strong ¥gument in favor of 
creating additional districts from the current Central District of 
California. eThe area covered by the three counties under consideration for a 
new district exceeds the area of 57 of the cl,lrrent distr,icts, and the area of 
the remaining four coUnties exceeds 20 of the current districts •. 

• c 

The. combined population and area oL the . current Central District of 
California make a strong case for splitting the district. However, the.unique 
nature of the area .and distribution of the..population make a .logical diviSion 
difficult. One of the seven counties; Los Angf.les, accounts for 65% oLthe 
total populati,on and one county, San Bernardino, accounts for 50% of the 
area. The only way to evenly distribute popUlation between two districts 
would be to split Los Angeles County and the only way to evenly distribute 
the area would bef.osplit S~ Bernardino County •. " 

Court Organization and Judicial Administration 

1. Court Organization; TIle United States District Court for the Central 
District of Californianas no statutory divisions. Title. 28 United 
States Code, Section B4c eStablishes the city of Los Angeles as its 
only place of holding, court. The court's 17 authorized judgeships and 
three senid,', judges are aJ) headquartered' in Los Angeles as is the 
entire staff of thec1erk's office. Los Angeles is the only court 

, location where civilanc) criminal cases can be filed. 

The court has six authorized full time mf.lgistrates,allloc,~ted 
in Los Angeles and eigh"t;part-time magistrates located as follows: 

San Bernardinq 
San Luis Obispo 
Santa Ana 
Long Beach 

Santa Barbar.a ' 
Oxnard 
Barstow 

. Twenty-nine Palms 

One addition81 part time magistrate is located in Lancaster, 
but most of his, work is generated from Edwards Air Force Base .' 
Joca ted in the East ern .District .of california. .' , 

, . . "" .s" . , . '" . ' 
The Bankruptcy Court con~ists of 12" bankruptcy judges; eight 

in Los Angeles, two in San Bernardino, and two in Santa Ana. The 
judges is San Bernardino handle allca~~ arisirig)n Riverside and Sail 
Bernardino counties and the judges in" Sl:lnta Ana handle, all cases 
arising in Orange County. The eight judges located in Los~ngeles 
handle" cases arisipg in the remaining counties with one judge 
frequently traveling to Santa Barbara, San Luis Obispo; and Ventura 
cou,nties to hold court. 

" 

The' U.S. Probation Office for the i~,Ce~tral, District of 
California c~nsists of 108 officers incluc;ling the(,!hi~f probation 
officer plus supportin~ staff. These oQffiGers~,e '. ~Qi~triblltec;l 
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,throughout the C.ent~al District ,on the basis of workload as foUoWSt' . . 

Office 

Los . .Ange~~~) 
Long Beac~~ " ' 
Panorama,City 
San Bernardino 
San.t~~4nai~~"'- ' 
Santa Barbara 

, Santa Fe Springs 
South Bay 
Ventura 

q West Covina 

Number of OW'cers 

,42 (including the Chief) 
10 
9 
6 

10 
3 
9 

10 
2 
7 

.Xh«: Pretrial Services· Agency, established under Title IT, 
,Speed~,'I'rlal ~ct 0[1974, operates under the supervision of the chief 
probatJ?n officer. All 18 pretrial:, services officers and their 
supporting staffs are headquartered in Los AngeJes. ,.," ' 

J~dj~ial Administration •. : ~o. gaug~ .t,~}~mpact :J cre~ting a new 
dlstnct on the c~rrer~ J~dlc~al admlnJstration, personal interviews 
were conducted WIth dlStrJct Judges, magistrates bankruptcy jud es 
pers,onnel of the ,proba~ion office, the U.S. A ttor.~ey's Office, and ~h~ 
pU~li7 d;fen~e~ s offICe., .... The~ejntervjews centered on each 
IndIVIdual s OPInion of the .need for a new district and the effect such 

,a move: WJ},Hld have on thelr.op:r?tions. The interview portion of this 
S!,~gy .c0nc~ntrated on the OPinIOns of the district judges with all 
otnermtervlews conducted as time permitted • 

a. 
,?istrict Judges. Interviews were conducted with 17 district 
.~udges (14, of. the, 113 aC,tive judges and the three senior 
J~dg:s). Onl;.': ~ ~wo o.! ~he j';ldges favor the creation of a new 
dlStrl?tconslshng of 'Orange, JUverside and San Bernardino 
~ountJes. The r~s,ons fan thejr support of a new district Include: ;,," . , . '. . 

: .. " 

{l) Population o(·therri-Countyar~~ is more than enough 
.!psuppprt a separate distr.ict. . 

(2) . Bec~'use .• Of the lack of PUDlictransportation it is 
.:xtrell!ely inconvenient for attorneys, litigants and 
. 'Jurors,to travel to t.hT cc;>urthouse in ,.",9s Angeles. 

(3) ~reat~on:'or'a:.n~wdi~tij.ct 'requiring less travel time and 
dIStance would be consIstent with the national energy 

program •. ' 

(4) . 't~ere,~eem~to be sUfj'icienibus!nesS gene,'ated from 
. e Tn County. ar,~~,to SUpport a. dlstJ:ict court. 
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(5) The present court of -17 aut~or!zed judgeships has' 
become too large for collegiality; therefore, two 
smaller courts would be more cohesive. 

Of the remaining 15 judges, three h~ld no stro'ng opinion 
for or agaip.st creating anew district. Twelve v.:ere opposed to 
thecr'eation of a separate district for the Trl-~ounty area. 
Reasons for their opposition :wereas follows: 

(2) 

(3) 

(4) 

(6) 

More work would begenera:ted for the federal c;ourts 'by 
the presence of a separate dist~ict in the ~I-County 
area - cases which are now ana"should conb.~.l!e to be 

c,filed in state courts. 

Attorneys and Ii tigants do not travel to federal court 
often enough to make travel inconvenient. 

Distance to the federal court from the Tri-County area 
is not great nor is the time, required to travel that 
distance. 

Splitting the existing district into two new districts 
would result in less efficient courts~ than the existing 
one. 

The "costs of establishing a new district could not be 
justified by either caseload or convenience. , 

Creation of a: new district so close to the existing one 
could restilt in "judge s,hopping" between districts. 

The majority of the judges in th~, Ce~tral Dis~r!ct of 
California have formally ,adopted a positIOn 10 opposition to 
creation of a new district or any place 9f holding court other 
than Los Angeles. Th!s position is contained in Exhibit 1, a 
letter of January, 22, '1979, from Chief ~udge Albert L. 
Stephens to Mr~' WilliamE. Foley" Director of the 
Administrative Office. 

Magistrates, Bankruptcy Judges,' Pro~ation and Pretrial 
,Services. Interviews were conducted With three ~f the rull­
time magistrates in Los A;,ngeles, fo?r bank;uptcy ~udges, and 
the chief of the probationan.;l pretrl.al services. office. These 
interviews' were conducted ,as time pe,rmltted betw~en 
interyiews with district judges to obtain a betterunderstand10g 
of the organizational comI>0n~nts of the court and to assess the 
impact on them should a newdistri'ct be created. . " , ' " 

Generally the magistrates saw no direct .impact o~ their, 
operations if 8, new district .. ,were created~, ?1Oce mag~tr~te 
positior'ls are authorized, in part, on t.he ~aslS of t~e district 
judges' workload, creation of a pew dIStrict WOUld Imp~ct .on 
the magistrates in much the same manner as on the district 
judges: 

I 
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Int~rvie,Ws with the" bankruptcy judges resulted in 
response,s similar ,to those ,obtained from magistrates. The 
b.ahkruptcy iLJdges sa\\, :little, if any, impact on their op'erations 
Since the bankruptcy cqurt is presently organized on a division 

" . or county ba~t~., Creation oC a nfi!w district would, therefore, 
. . have little effect on the bankruptcy court. 

" ,The chief of the probation' and pretrial services office 
also saw little,. if any, impact on the operation of that office if 
a new district were created. The probation office is oruanized 

. on ,a divisional basis witll ofCjgersancl clerical ,staff dj5t~ibuted 
'according .to caseloBd." Because of this organization" there 
would be no significant change, in" the':operation of, the 
probation or pretrial s~J:'vjces".office, if a-separate 'Trh-.county 
district were created. ' 

c. U.S. Attorne~. 'nIe,view~ oC the U~S. Attorney's Office in Los 
c~ngeleswere obtained througQ B personal interview with the 
U.S. Attorney and the assist8hts in charge of the civil and 
criminal di.vi~~ons. The U.S. Attorney's 9ffice opposes creation 
of a new dlStr~ct for the following reasons: 

D:,:. 

(1) The cost of establishing 'a distri1!t would be enormous 
and Could not be justified by the caseload generated 

- from the TrhCounty area. , 

" (~) Creation of a, separate, diStrict with a separate U.S. , 
Attorney's OffiCe, may generate the type of criminal 

; 'caselo,ad which the Department of Justice wishes to 
,pivert to state court. 

(3) ,There is more and moreneeq for specialization in the 
U.S. A tt?rney's Office. This can be accomplished in a 

.: ", large om.ce. suchBfl the current district's but not in a 
small, OUlce ,such ~s the one which would result from 

, creatjonof a Tri-County district. 

(4)' The mere presence of a' separate ,Cedera1 court would-
,;., Co' ge,Qera~e workload, which can just as easily be handled in 

(~) 
.' !ita te ~,i;>urt. , 

Downtown Los Angeles is 
public transportatiol} than 
~xistjng «listrict. , ' .' , 

mor.e easily accessible by 
any, other city within the 

q. :!'Ublic DefencJer's' Office~' , ,The ,interview, with the PUblic 
1?dellder resulted in com,TfJentssimiJar to those obtained from 

" tile, magis.tra,~es and, bankruPlc,y . .judties. Cl.1reatiol) ot II new Tri­
..., C()u'Pty dlstrJct. 'WoulQ probablY,pave no \ffecton the Public 

Defenderls prf!ce. "I:tlo,?ever, there.may ~some effect on 
_repres~tBhon"m.1heTrH:::ounty area iC the new.district does 

.l".Jl,ot- ha".!e sufficientcaseload~ to' justify a separate public 
"de f ender'$() ffi ceo ' 
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Sum mary. !fa new district wert! cre~ ted. in the Tr!-C~unty 
area there would be some effect on the various orgamzatlOnal 
com~onents of the court. Since there are no judges or clerk's, 
office staff located anywhere other than Los Angeles, there' 
would be a!equirement to transfer an appropriate number to 
the new district. This w@uld also apply to the U.S. A Horney's 
Office. This transfer of personnel along with all necessary 
records would result in sollie initial inconvenience for those 
involved. However after the court was operational there 
Would be little, if' any, effect on the judicial per~on~el 
remaining in Los Angeles. Creation of a .s,:para.t: dl~trlct 
would have no substantial effect on the rema10lng components 
of the court since' most of these are already established on a 
divisional basis. 

A I\new district would also require a new chief judge 
positioTiclerk'of court, chief probation officer, U.S. Attorney, 
and pos~ibly a public defender. However, the creation .of .n:w 

. top level positions should not substantially affect the JudiCial 
administr.ation within the area now covered by the Central 
District of California. 

. If a divisional office or place of holding court were 
established for the Tri-County area, the district judges, clerk's 
o'ffice and the U.S. Atto~ney's Office, again, would be the on:s 
most affected. Judges would either have to transfer and SIt 
full til1J~, at the location or Jravel J:e~we:n L?s Angeles and the 
Tri-Cdlmt:,r area to hear c\~se~orlgln.at1Og 10 ~he are~. The 
clerk's office would be 'requ~r~d to assign staff 10 the area and, 
thus, maintain a branch office; the' same is t.rue of th: ~:S. 
Attorney., This requirement would r~sul.t 10 so~e. InItial 
inconvenience to the present clerk's office In establlshlng and 
maintaining space facilities, and records management in two 
locations. There ~ould also be some possible loss of efficiency 

',in having to split the current operation. However, the ~se.of 
this divisional concept is not unusual among federal dIstrICt 
courts as a means to ,provi'de more convenience to ~~.e 
residents. In fact,.,among districts with comparable .gec:grap~lc 
area, the Central District of California is the only dIStrIct With 
a single place of holding court. 

Caseload. A major factor in determining the neE'iiffor a new judici.al ~istric~ 
is tJJe potentitil wor~load of the area bein~ considered as a new d.lstrIct •. In 
ord'e?,-,to compile an estimate of this potential workload a sample tIme per~od 
was selected for review of Cases filed during that period. The excesslye 
time required ,to B.milyze ~~e files dictated. t~a~ the sample period be as 
brief as possible 'but of suffiCIent length to mll:lmlze the effects of seasonal 
chanaes or uncharacteristic occurrences. A time frame of ] 8 months ~as 
selected es sufficient to minimize the detrimental effects without creatmg 
collection problems. The lS':'month period selected for the study was from 
July 1,1977 through December 31, 1978. ' 
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. F?r the. p~rpQsE! of this apalysis, the proposed new district in 
Callfo~ma, conSJ,~tlflg of. Orange, Riversid~ and San Bernardino counties, will 
b~ d:Slgn~ted<.~~;the Trl-COunty area. The potential,workload for the new 
dlStrlC~ ~l}] th~liv~Jore, be comprised of Tri':'County. cases which include: (1)' 
an~ crimIna] de~~n9ant who. ~eged1y committed one or more crimes in the 
Trl-County area; (2) any CIvil case Where, one or more of the plaintiffs or 
defendants resides,!n .t~e Tri-County area; an~t (3) any bankruptcy case 
where the bankrupt mdlVJdual or company r,esides'in the 'I'ri-County area. 

. .It should be note~ th.at the num.ber of cases identlfied as Tri-County 
cases mcludes sO.me. whIch mvolve reSIdents of the remaining four ~unties 
of the Central D~trlc:t Of. California. If a hew district were created''lhese 
c~s~ could be fded m. eIther the Central District or -the new Tri-County 
dIStrIct. The dat.a pl'?vlded l:n this study represent the maximum number of 
ca~.es curren~y~iled m the Central District which could be filed in the new 
Trl"-COunty DlStrlct. . 

1. 
Criminal Cases. Case files for all criminal cases commenced during 
the IS-month sample period were reviewed to identify the following 
data for each defendant: 

, County of residence of t.he defemfant 

Name and:addressof the defendant's attorney (this information 
, ~as ,.rec?rded for every fifth case for possible use in the 
, dIstrIbutIOn of questionnaires to Ii random sample of attorneys) 

-4The ."~ffe~se co~t~" (the ,county where the cri~e occurred as 
' speclfH:~d ~n the mdlctment) , 

, The: addre~s of the defendant and the defendant's attorne 
" \~ere readily obtamed,fr~m the documents in the case files. Howeve! 

t~e . occur~ence .of ~ultlple 'counts in ,the indictment often created 
dIffICulty m deslgn~tmg ~lle county as the offense county for a given 
defe?d~nt. In, the Sltutatlon where multiple-counts wer~ identified in 
the Indlc~ment as occurring in different counties the following rules 
were used to identify the "offfmse county": ' 

I( any cri~~ Charged 'in .the indictment was committed' in 
eIther Orange, Riverside or San Bernardino county the first 
~uc!t county inc:Ucated inorger ,of specificatio~ in the 

, mdlctment was designated as the "offense county". 

If no .crim,es occurred in Or!lnge, Riverside 'or San Bernardino 
CountIes, 'the first Of either Los Ange)es~ San Luis Obispo 
Sant~ . Ba:bar~, o~; yel}tura counties indicated in order of 

.' . ~~~~I&;.atlOn m the mdlctment was designated as the "offenSe 
.,~ 

. 
I~ ?C:rie of t~e crimes occ\lrred in the seven counties of the 
dISll"JCt, the' offensec.ounty",was dcsignated as "other". ' 

There Wf:re 2,542 defendant$1gentjfjed.ii12~~3~ criminal cases 
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in the Centra! District of California, durin'g the IS-month ~riod 
under study. Of the total defendants, 349'orI3.7%were classified as 
Tri-County defendants. Table I provides a distribution of all 
defendants by county of residence and offense county. Table 2 
provides a breakdown of the Tri-County defendants by major offense 
category. On the basis of the IS-month period, the estimate of the 
potential annual criminal caseload for a district consisting of Orange, 
Riverside, and San Bernardino counties ic; approximately 230 
defendants. 

Civil Cases. Case files for all civil cases commenced during the lS­
month sample period of the study ~~ere reviewed to identify the 
following data: T:' '~ : ... ' 

The county of resi dence of the plaintiff 

The name and address of the plaintiff's attorney (this 
inform~tion was recorded for every fiftl1 case for possible use 
in distrIbuting questionnaires to a random sample of attorneys) 

The county of residence of the defendant 

The name and address of the' defendant's attorney (this 
information was recorded for every fifth case for possible use 
in distributing questionnaires to a random sample of attorneys) 

In cases where multiple plaintiffs and/or defendants"resided in 
different counties, the following procedures were used in determining 
the county of residence for the plaintiff and the defendant: ' 

If any plaintiff/deferrdant resided in either Orange, Riverside, 
or San Be~nardinocounties, the first such county indicated in 
order of the specification in the civil complaint was designated 
as'the county of residence for tlle plaintiff/defendant. 

If no plaintiff/defendant resided in Orange, Riverside, or San 
Bernardino counties, the first of either Los Angeles, San Luis 
Obispo, S~Jlta Barbara, or Ventura counties indicated in the 

.~ order of specification in the complaint was designated the -
county of residence for the plaintiff/defendant. 

If none of the p~rsons resided in any of the seven counties of 
the district, the county of residence was designated as "other". 

During the· IS-month period from,July I, 1977 through 
December 31, 1975 a total of 7,571 civil cases were filed in the 
Central District of ,California. Of this number 1,197 or 15.S% were 1 

designated, ,as Tri-County cases. A breakdown of the total civil 
caseload by county of residence of the plaintiff and defendant is 
provided in Table 3. Table 4 provides a distribution of the Tri-County 
cases by basis of jurisdiction and nature of suit. On the basis of the, 
lS-mcmth period in this study, the estimate of the potential yearly 
civil caseload for a district consisting of Orange, .Riverside, and San 
Bernardino counties is approximately SOD civil ca~es. 
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Defendant County 
or Residence 

Los Angeles -

Orange 

Riverside 

San Bernardino 

Santa Barbara 

Ventura 

,San Luis Obispo 

Other 

Total . 

Q \; 

{;. 

Los 
Angeles 

1,499 " 

50 

' 13 

. 
5 

8 

12 

2 

211 

1,8QO 

" 

f> 

I;\:) 

Table 1 
Tri~County Criminal Derendants 

, 
County Wht;lreCrime: Occurred 

San Santa 
Orange Riverside Bernardino Barbara Ventura 

" 

33, 8 13 8 8 

" 
123 .' - - - 1 

, r;? 
1 30 5 1 l' -
3 4 73 1 -

I 

- 2 - 88 I -
, . 

1 1 - ;. 22 

co - - - -,~ :;;-~ .. 

25 .·~3 14 9 1 
/ . . .... 

'i'ISG) i . 
il ) : 58 (lOS) 107 ~3=3 

'--/ ',,~ \./ ' ),,:.11,_ 
::- ~-:c,'-"" 

o 

o 
II 

p' 

! ,''':;' fI l 
fr 
II 

#' 

f 
co{ 

0' 

I 
J 
II 
II 

" 

i. 

0 

,. 

San Luis 
Obispo Other 

- 173' 
Ii 

- 26 
" 

Ii - 6 
I' 
" - 10 
" - 3 

I)', - 3 

11 -
- 21 

11 242 

J'" 
': '. " '\ 

Total 

1,742 

200 

57 

96 . 
101 

39 

13 

294 

2,542 

o 

() 

, 

o 

'" 

~I 

'" 

~! 

o 
o 

o 

-

o 

Q 



" 

f," 

Table:l • 
Criminal Defendants Commenced, By Major Offense. 

1n Orange, Riverside and Sar) Bernardino Counties" of the 
Central District of C.uromia For the 18 Month Period From 

, July 1, 1977 - December 31. 1978 

I __ ~_:_:_:_r:_._o~_._~_f._r~_~_._e._._._,._._ •• _._._._._._.~._._._._._._._._ • ..:.,_._._._._._T_:4_~_·--l 
Nature or OffenSe TOlal 

General oreenses 
} Homicide Total ................................... ~ ..... 

Murder 1st Degree it ......... ' •• ; ....... . 

Murder ;Ind Degree ................. . 
Manslaughter .................... .. 

Robb~n', Total. .. • .. • • • • • • • • • .. • • • • • .. • • • 65 

Bank ............................ 65 
Postal .......................... . 
Oiher ......... :., .............. .. 

Assault .............................. . 

Burglary-Breaking ,and Entering, Total •••• ; ••• 

Bank ............................ :' 
Postal ........... ••• .. • .. ••••••• • 
Interstate Shipments ••• , ••••••••• , ••• ' 
Other .......................... . 

Larceny and Theft, Total •••••••• ;......... 63 

Bank ............................ 1 
Poolal ............................. 7 
Inlerstste Shipments... .... ••• •• •••• • • 12 
Other U.S. Property • • • .. • • • • • • • • • • • • 41 
TransporlsU'lfI, Etc., of Slolen Property. • • 2 
Other ••••••••••••••••••••••••••• 

Embezzlemc:nt, Total... .. ...... .. .. .. .... 28 

Bank ••••• ' ...... "................ 15 
Postal ........................ '." 
Other... ............ ...... ••••••• 13 

Fraud, Total ............... .o .............. .. ,.o ..... .o. 

Income Tax ..... , .. t ..... .o ........ • , ..... .o .... 

rt~il:nding Institution • ~ ................ •• 0 ••• 

Postal ............... ;' .......... . 
Velerens and 'Allotments •••••••••• ," •• 
Securities and Exchange •••••••••••••• 
Social Securlly .... ' ................ . 
False Person8t1on, ......... ' •••• , ... . 

~~~m~;u':!~,:: : ::: :: : : :: : : :: :: : 
Palse Claims end Statements •••• ' ••• " ., 
Other .......................... . 

49 

11 
6 
9 

1 
14 

8 

Auto Theft •• : ••••••••• " ••••• " • • • • • • • • • • 11 

F~rgery and Counterfeltl~, Total... •• • • • • • • • 3c( 
TransportatiOn ';f Forged Securities •••••• 
Pootal Forgery ••••••••••••••••••••• 
Other Forgery •••••••••••••••••••• '. 
Counterfeiting ' •••••••••• .'~ ••••••••• 

Sex Oreenses, Total ••••••••••• ~.:: '.' • : •••• 

Rape •••••••••• ,"'''; ••••••••••••••• 
Oth ........... ;'; ••••••••••••••••• 

Drug Abuse Prevention and Control Act, Tolal ••• 

Mnrlhuanli .~ •••••••••••••••••••••• 
Drugs ........................... . 
Controlled Subst!"'ces •••••••••••••••• 

Miscellaneous General Offenses, Total ••••••••• 

Bribery ••••••••••• •••••••••••••• • 
Drunk Driving and Tramc ••••••••••••• 
E.<cape ••••••••••••••••••••••••••• 
Extortion. Racketeering, an,d Threat ...... 
Gambling and Lottery •••••••••••••••• 
Kidnapping ........ , ................ . 
Perjury ............... ' .......... . 
"'''''pons and Firearms ............... . 
Olher .......................... . 

Special Oreenses 
Immigration Laws .......... • ., ........... . 

Liquor. Internal Revenue ........................... . 

Federal Slatutes,7otal ••• , •••••• , ••••••••• 

AgricultUral Acts .................. . 
Antitrust Violations .............. .o ..... .o •••• 

Food and Drug Ach ................ . 
Migratory Bird Laws ................ . 
Motor Carrier,Act •• ; ............. .. 
National Defense Laws •••••• " ••••• ::. 
Civil Rights ...................... .. 
Contempt ............... ••• .. •• .. 
Customs Law ............. ,. ....... . 
,Pootal Laws ...................... .. 
Other •• : ........................ . 

1 
1 

11 
21 

27 

6 
11 
10 

53 

5 
8 
3 

:I 

32 
3 

14 

5 

2 

1 
1 
1 

-1ncludes any crimi",,) ~!.nd8nt charged with one CJ(' more counts where the 
crime occurred In Orange. 'Riverside or San ,Bernardino Counties. 
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Tri-County Civi Cases 

" 

I ,', 

{;.-- 0 , ! ::;~.\ Defendant County of Residence ~! \. -I ", ", 
.:, 

r:.\ 
'~J 

JP 
;t 

fi":;: ..... 

, 
Plaintiff Coun~y Los - c San Santa' ,San Luis " 

of Residence Angeles Orange Riverside Bernardino B!l.,rbara Ventura Obispo U.S. other Total c 

" ';:i=-' .. _J 

" , 

'\ 
" " 0 

Los Angeles 1,496 93 43 
til 

13, 15 12 2 1,189 883 3, 74'S , 
.;: . 

~ 

,.jJ 

Orange! 68 121 2 3 1 2 - 101 9a, " 396 
0 

i r. 

(:: 

,1 

""" Riverside 7 ,2 41' 5 1 I - - 40 32 ' 128 
" q ~ 

CI:) 
" (0. 
\ 

" '3 
, , 

San Bernardino ::'/, 33 1 37 - ,:;, - - 45 45 164 
'\ " ~. 

D ,', 

Santa Barbara 8' 1 - - 15 1 - 149 34 208 
" " 

G·~-:;J 
" 

Ventura 5 - - - 1 20 - 24 26 76, , ',. 

0 
< .. 'C~ (;, 

" SM Luis Obispo 2 1 '- - .. . - -F-' 10 7 59 79, 
,- " 

, 

" 
,U.S. . 1,056 153 38 58 37 45 10 ' - 41 1,438' , 

Ii! Other '6 IS 
. • 569 84 :19 3 '7; 105 538* 1,336 

i 

Total 3,244 456 ,'146 ~122 \rv,'-" " 7~ " -=::~ 83 2,1 
I, 

1,660 1,756 7,571 -" Ir' 

*lncludes 316 air crash relatedcaseidn, Mul,ti-District Litigation' ' 
, , • <:'~ f 
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Nature of Sult 

Total Cases, ......... '. __ ........................... .. 

Contract Actions, Total ••••••••••••• 

Jf1Surance .......... _," ...... ,e ........................ ~ ... . 

Marine ................. ~ ............. . 
MWerAet ........................... . 
Nerotlable InstrumentS .......... , •••••••• 
Recovery or Overpaymenls and 

Enforcement of JudgementS ••••••• , •••• , • 
• Other Contract Actions ................. . 

Real Property Acllons, 
Total .................... • .. •• .. 

Condemnation of Land •••••••••• '~ .•••••••• 
Foreclosure ...... ~ ........................................... . 
Rent, Lease, and EJ.ctm~t ••••••••••••••• 
TortS to Land ........ , , .............. .. 
Other real property a~~ns •••••••••••••••• c 

Tort Actions, Total •.•••••• , ••••••••• 

Personal Injury: 
Airplane ....................... . 
Assault, Llb.I, and 

Slander ..................... - ... 
Employ.rs' .Liabnlty ~ 

M~i~~:: :.:::::::: :: : ::::: : : : :: :: 
Motor Vehicle ......... ; •••••••••• 
Medical Malpracllce •••••••••••••••• 
Other Personallnjur;)' .............. . 

Personal Property Damage: 
Fraud Including Truth ~ 

In L.ndl~g ." ........... :.. • • • .. •• . 
Oth.r Persol1e] Property . '.' 
D.~age ........ \>t,,: .............. " ~:::: ............. .. 

Actions-lrJ"d.r St.tUtes, 
Totd.;'.,.': ••• , .................. . 

Anlltrust ........................... .. 
Bankru;>tcy Suits: 

Trustee .......... ' .................................... .. 
Transfer (915 B) ••••••••••••••••••• 
APi>.aI (B01) .................... .. 
Banks and B&1lkinr ................ . 

ClvU Rirhts: ., 
Vollnr .. •••• ...... ·•• .... ••••• .. • • 
Jollc· ........ • .... ••• ........... . 
Aceommodatlons ................... . 
Welfare ........... •••• .......... . 
Other ClvU RlrhtS '" .... '.' ....... . 

Commerce OCC Rales, Ete.) ••••••••••••••• 
Narcotic Addict RehabUIt.llon 

Act .......................... ••••••• 
Economic Stabl1lutionAct ................ . 

, '-'11'vfronmentDl M!(tters ,_/_. ~ ............. " ......... .. 

1.40 

U,s. C .. "!~ 

Total Plalnurt ,. Derendant 
Federal 

Question 

1,187' 

290 

50 
10 

" 17 
25 

62 
126 

40 

12 
20 

4 

" 
133 

5 

8 

31 
6 

22 
. 1 
33 

8 

19 

'128 

20 

3 

24 
2 

1 
47 

1 
1 

110 
11 

2 

241 

125 

~~""-

17 

61 
47 

8 

5 
1 

:; 

2 

1 

1 

114 

1 

1 
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10 

3 
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43 41 

4 

2 

31 
3 • 3 
8 2·. 
1 

21 

4 5 

,20 

·3 

'24 
2 

,1 

" ,43 
1 
1 

10 100 
]0 

, 
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'Divetllty of, 

I CItizenship., 

194 

131 

49 

• 
74 

15 

12 
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47 
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12 

12 
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TABLE 4 .. 
CIVIL CASES COMMENCED, BY BASIS OF JURISDICTJON'AND NATURE OF SUIT 

IN ORANGE, RIVERSIDE' AND'SAN BERNARDINO COUNTIES_OF THE CENTRAL DISTRICT OF CALIFORNIA 
FOR THE 18 MONTH PERIOD PRoM JULY I, 1977 - DECEMBER 31, 1978 

Nature of Sult 

Deportation ...................................... . 
Prison.r Petitions: . 

Motions to Vaoat~ 

P:~~~~:m'~;'';I~; ••••••••• h ••••• 1;. 

Revie w ••••••. ~ .............. ' ... , •••• 
·Prison Officials ... 

Habeas Corpus ...... _ ..... ~ ... _ ...... . 
Prison Offiolals - '.. 

Mandamus, Ete. •••••••••••••••.•• 
CivU Righ~ .................... . 

Forfeiture and Penalty: 
. Arrieultufal A·ctS •• ' ••••• , .' •.••••••• 

Food and Drur Act •••• ',' , ........ . 
Liquor Laws ....... .- • ;; .......... . 
'RaUroad and 'I)-uclcing, ' c 

Regul. lions •••••. , ••••••• '.~ ••••• 
Air Traffic Regulations •••••••••••••• 

~ Oooupational. Safety and 
Health Act. : ........ , •••••••••• 

Other Forfeiture and 
Periilty Suits. , .................. . 

L~bor Laws: 
c,. Fair Labor Standards 

Act .................................. . 
:\.8bor Management Rel.ations 

" ·Act ................... ; .... .. 
L.bor Management Reporting 

Md Disolosure Act •• , •• '.'~ • i .' ••. .- • 
·RaUwoy Labor Act· ................ '.; •. , 

2 

1 

38 

22 

1 
3 

3 

-
olD 

16 

46 

4 

i! ~-

1 
3 

3 

" • 40 

13 

12 

2 

5 

Oth.r Labor Lltlgotion ••••••••••••• 
Protected Property Rights: 

14 3 

Copyright ..................... . 
Patent ......................... . 
Tr.d.marll ........ · ............. . 

S.curlties, Commodities, and . 
Exchanges .. ~ ........... ,oo • ~ ............. . 

Sooie! Security Laws: 

59 
33 
43 

20 

Blaele Lung Cases ................. . 
Other •••• "! .............. -:it ............. .. 

Siate Reapportlonm.nt Suits .... '" • : ••••••• 
TaxSultS ............................. . 
Customu Challenge ................... . 
Freedom of lnformatlon Act 

~~ 
51 

57 

35 16 

Of 1974 •• , .................... . 
Oth.r Statutory Aotions ••• '.' •••• ~ •• : •••• 

.other A~tions, Total •••••••• '" ••• ; 

1 
52 

6 

1 
3 1:' 30 

Domestie Relations ~ ... ,~ ........... oo ....... ;' •• 

1"' ... lty .......... : ................. . 
.Prob.te .................. '" ••••••••• 
llu/Is Involving Local ,. 

Otricle1s .................. , ....... . 
Othu ............................. . 

6 

• Any civil cas"" where at leas.t. one of the pblnUrts Dr Doe Dr the defend.nls resided in the 
~untles of Orang., Rh'ersl,de or San Bern4ra.'fj'" 
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Private Cases 

~CFed.ra1 I 
Question 

33 

22 

2 

34 

4 

1D 

59 
33 
43 

19 

0 
19 

6 

6 

Diversity of 
Citizenship 
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- 3. Bankruptcv Ceses~': . The . potential bankruptcy workload for the 
proposed district" was ba.sed on .the number of bankruptcy cases filed 
during the 18-month period where the' county of residence of the 

"" bankruphindividual or company was 'identified as Orange, Riverside or 
San Bernardino ,county; The'county of :residence of the bankruptwas 
obtained frb'm the routine data coUec1ed on each bankruptcy ca~e by 
the Administrii'tive Office of the U~S. Courts. ' . 

During the 18-month sample period there ". ~ere 18,565 
bankruptcy cases filed in the Central District of California, of which 
5,581 or 30.1%, involved residents of the Trj-County area. On the 
basis of the IS-month period, the estimate of potential. annual 
bankruptcy case filings for a district consisting of Orarige,Riverside 
and'San Bernardino counties is 3,720 cases. '. 

4. Summary. - The estimate of combined civil and criminal yearly case 
filings generated from Orange, Riverside aM San Bernardino cOlmties 

/~is appr.oximately 1',.030 cases (800 civil, 230 criminal). This is equal to 
.. -.",., grea1er than 41 of the current federal districts. Since there B.re no 
-standards for the number of C cases which would justify B separate 
district court, such justification must be on the basis of the minimum 
number of judges required for, efficient court operation. _There is 
general agreement th]it a multi-'judge court has the potential to be 
more efficient than a single judge court.' Because of this, .it is 
undesirable to create additional districts unless the new district's 
workload can support at least two judges. There is no doubt that the 
Tri-County workload would support at least two and probably tnree 
judgeships. ' ' 

The estimate'of 1,030 case filings per year does not necessarily 
represent the actual number of cases which would be filed if a new 
court were created. This Tri-County 'figure include~E;number. of 
cases involving residents of the remaining counties(ol~ I,he Central 
District which could be filed in the coJ.lrt at Los Ange,Ies. On -the 
other hand, some cases currently filed in state court would in all 
likelihood be ..flle'Cl in a new federal court' in the Tri-Countyarea. 
Because of the uncertain volume of these cases, this study identifies 
only the maximum nui'nber of cases currently filed in the Central 
District which could be filed in the new Tri-County court and makes 
no attempt to predict an exact caseload for the.new court. 

Consideration of Views of the Lli\!al Commlini'ty 

1. . Questionnaires. To assess the impact ofcrea'ting a new judiCial 
district on segments of the local popUlation regularly involved in the 
f~deral courts, !rformation was solicited from available attorneys, 

jurors" witnesses and litigants. Because these groups involve a 
significantly large number of personsJ the most effective means of 
obtaining their views was . to distribute questionnaires. The. 
questionnaire d~veJoped for distributi6n to attorneys attempted to 
draw on their experience in the operation of the court, while the 
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questionnaire' cleveloped for distribution to jurors, witnesses and 
litigants focused more on convenience and public access to the 
federa.l court. Copies of the questionnair,es developed for each group 
are provided at Appendix 1. 

.. a. Attorneys •. ,Based on the listing of attorneys obtained in the 
civil and criminal case identification process described above', 
a random sample of 1,000 attorneys was selected. A 
questionpairerequesting in(ormatiori on their experienJ!e in the 
federal courts and seeking their views on the creation of a new 
district was mailed to each I'lttorney. Return envelopes were 
provided to facilitate. submitting. completed questionnaires. Of 
the random sample of 1,000 attorneys, 339 (33.9%) submitted 
completed questionnaires. A summary of their responses is 
provided in Appendix 1 to t'his report. 

The questionnaire. distributed to attorneys in the 
Central Distfict of California was designed' to obtain 
information 'in four areas: (1) whether or not the attorney 
favors the creation of a new district;: (2) what cou.nties should 
be included;if a new district were created; (3) what 
advantages/disadvantages the attorney sees in creating a new 
district/divisional office; and . (4) what location the attorney 
favors for any new district/diyisional office/place of holding 
court. 

,', .: ie, 
. Of the 339 attorneys responding to the questionnaire, 

50.1 %. indicateq that they favor creating a new district. It 
should be noted that of the 1,000 attorneys asked to submit 
questionnaires more than 700 have offices outside the Tri­
County area. 

Approximately one-rourth of the attorneys responding 
indicated frOJII 1 t05 years e>"'Perience in the Central 
District. This group .expressed a slightly higher degree of 
preference (61 %) for.a new district than the more e>"'Perienc~d 
groups. All the remaiT!ing groupings based on experience were 
evenly divided. . 

On the basis of workload in the last 12 months, 62% of 
the attorneys responding handled 5 cases or less in the district 
and an additional 20.% handled from 6 to 10 cases. Of the 
.attorneys handlingl to 5 cases, 53% were in sUI>?ort of a new 
district; of the group of attorneys with caseloads of 6-10 cases 
PI=!' year only 46% fflvor the creation of a new district. The 
remaining groups were evenly divided. 

.. .. ~:: 

On the question of which counties should be included in 
any new district, 47% of the attorneys responding indicated 
that a new district should include Orange, Riverside and San 
Bernar~no. Approximately 11% of the respondents indicated 
that Santa Barbara, $an. Luis Obispo, and Ventura counties 
should be made into a new district. Finally, approximately 8% 
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felt that Orange County alone should be established as a 
separa te district. 

Attorneys ~e~eiving questionnliires were also !lS~ed to 
list advantages and disadvantages of" creating a new district. 
The majority of the responses relate to increased convenience 
and access to the court, speedier disposition of cases and a 
reduction' in backlog; These advantages are more directly 
related to. the number of court locations and the number of 
judges end other court peJ:sonnel than to whether the area 
should be a separf.\te district or not; Unless otherwise dictated, 

. a new district created from the current Central DistricLwould 
be composed mainly of personnel transferred from the current 
district and only minimal increases in personnel would be 

. experienced. 

A fimil area addressed by the questionnaire to attorneys 
was their preference on the location of a new district, 
divisional office, or' place of holding court. While the 
attorneys specified recommended locations for each of these 
places, the responses were" remarkably similar. The most 

, popular locations in the Tri-County area in order of preference 
were Santa Ana, RiVerside, and San Bernardino. Santa Ana is 
located in Orange County, Riverside in Riverside County, and 
San Bernardino in San Bernardino County. Santa Ana 
represents more or less the current popUlation center of the 
Tri-County area, while the other two locations are closer to 
the geographical center of the area. At such time as a new 
district, division or place of holding court is approved, a more 
extensive analysis should be undertaken to determine the most 
desirable location. 

JurOl'S. As .o.!1~ of the major gr.oups required to travel to the 
federal courts, 'lhe.·views of potential jurors called for jury 
service in the Central Dis~rict of California were also 
solicited. ,,A random.,sample of 1,000' jurors called .for service 
was obtained from the court flies~; !Questionnaires were mailed 
to eErCh juror in the sample and ret-lim envelopes were provided 
to facilitate submitting responses. Of the 1,000 jurars asked to " 
complete questiannaires, .604 (60.4%) submitted response!;. A 
summary of the responses is pravided in Appendix 1. 

The questionnaire distributed to. jurors in the Central 
District solicited infarmatian related to convenience in" three 
areas: (1) travel distance to the caurt; (2) travel time to the 
cour.!; and ~(3) availability and Use af public transportatian in 
traveling ,;,to, tile caurt." ""'Of the 604 .. jurars submitting 
questionnaires, 146 were~' submitted ·".by . Tri-County area 

" residents. 

'The respanses of the 146 Tri-Caunty.:jurars .indicated 
:1'ha,t 78;8% live betweml'J21l:.and 50 miles' from the. Los Anget~s 
caurthou~eJ vihiJ e an additianal 15';lb % (rnost1y~Riverside and_ 
~San.B~rnardinocaunty residents) live.mare than 50tmiJes away. 
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" Perhaps a more effective measure af canvenienc\~ is the' 
travel time fram hame to. the coUrt. Appraximately 64 percent 
of the Tri-Caunty jurars indicated a travel time af I to. 2 
haursj anly 7.5 perce'nt reported travel times af mare than 2 
hours. ' 

, Another f~ctar aff\~ctin~ canven!ence is the avapability 
~nd. use of public transportatIon. WIth the exception af a 
limIted bus system, the Las Angeles metrapolitan area has 
little available public transpartatian. The responses received 
fraf!! Tri:-Cau~ty area jur'!rs indicate that only 54.8% have 
avai1abl~ public transportation to the caurthouse. This lack of 
public transportation is samewhat compensated far'bl the fact 
that Los. Angeles has ane a~ t~e most extensive· freeway 
systems In the world. The maJarlty of travel in the Sauthern 
California are~ is by autamabile, as evidenced by the fact that 
84.9% of the Jurars traveled to. court by autamobile. Despite 
the excellent freeway system, travel in this area is still 
extremely difficult due to the excessive traffic cangestion 
thraughout Sauthern California, especially during rush hours. 

. F.ro'[! this data it. appears. that many af the Tri-Caunty 
Jurors are samewhat mconvemenced by having to travel 
between 20 and 50 miles ~n a highly congested freeway system 
to get to the courthouse In Las Angeles.. However, it is not 
n~ces~ary to create a separate district to. imprave the 
SItuatIOn. Amang the alternative solutians is the creatian af a 
divisianal offi<:e. i~ the '1!i-Coun~y area, with a jl,lry plan 
developed to minimize the Inconvemence.!;t> jurars. 

c. Witnesse~ and Liti,;ants. Two additional graups whose views 
are conslde:red to. be extremely impart ant in determinincr the 
need far a ,new district are witnesses and litigants. Unlike 
~ttorneys, Whose addre.sses were ,generally on recard, and 
Jurors, whose names ana addresses are computerized at the 

, court, witnesses and litigants were considerably mare difficult 
'I', to. poll. Therefare, with the aid af the persannel in the clerk's 

affice eac~ w!tness and litig'ant participating in a trial in the 
:! Central DlStrICt of Califarnia during the period Aprir 16 
,Ii thraugh May 11, 1979 was given a questiannaire to. be' 

,. I, cap1plet:dand farwar~ed t~" the Admin~tra.tive Office. During 
:'. thlS ?,:rlOd 450 questIannalres were dIstrIbuted to witnesses 
, and llbgants. 

~See the Public Hearing:s Sectian of this report (page 21) far a detailed discussian af the 
Jury pl.an far the q~ntrlU District of Califarnia and its effects on praspective jurars fram 
the TrI-CountyArea~, 

- 18-

-



2. 

~-- -- ---------------~- - -

..... "'" 

146 

. Dt,Je to the the fact that only 14 of the approximately 
450. witness and litigant questionnaires distributed by the court 
were returned to the Administative. Office, the responses are 
insufficient to, draw conclusions on the convenience in travel 
time and distance to'the court. The extent to which witnesses 
and litigants are inconvenienced by the current structure of 
the Central District is probably consistent with the analysis of 
jurors' inconvenience noted above. 

Public Hearings. Two days of public hearings were schedu1~d. in the 
Central District of California to: 1) obtain the views of the .. local 
community on the. need for creating a newJederal judicial district and 
2) develop background on the geographical factors influencing the 
court's services to the community and the community's access to the 

, court. 

~otification of hearings scheduled in Los Angeles on April 17, 
1979 and Santa Ana on .Apr.il 19, 1979, was published on March 30., 
April land 2, 1979 in tne LOS ANGELES TIMES and in the LOS 
P".NGE£;ES JOURNAL (See Appendix 2). 

, Within the time limits specified in the hearing notification, 
there were no requests to appear at the Los Angeles hearings. 
However,after the deadline of April 6, .1979, . two Los Angeles 
attorneys filed written requests to 'appear. When no additi,onal 
requests for appearance in Los Angeles were received by Friday, April 
13, the hearing was cancelled (See cancellation notice, Appendix 2). 
The two Los Angeles attorneys who 'requested to appear were 

, ,interviewed by staff, or the Administrative Office and their position 
with regard to creation of a new district is discussed below. 

The April 19, 1979 hearing in Santa Ana generated substantial 
interest as nearly 30. individuals requested to make an appearance. 
The hearing was,. conducted as scheduled with Judge Howard B. 
'I'urrentine, U.S. District Judge, Southern District of California, 
presiding. All who requested t6 appeBl' were given<PJl opportunity to 
present their views •. The transcript of the hearings and all written­
material submitted for conside.l"l;tion are atta.ched at Appendix 2.,' 

Ther.e was substantial support at the public hearings for the 
creation of a separate federal judicial district. Each speaker was in 
flivor o( splitting the current Central District of California into a Tri­
County district consisting of Orange, Riverside, and San Bernardino 

: counties' witt!' the remaining Central. District consisting of Los 
Angeles, Santa Barbara, San Luis Obispo, and Ventura counties, 
Reasons most commonly stated as justifying a separate district for 
the Tri-County area were: "'~ 

~. The counti~ ~f Ora:ng~, Riyersidej ~dSari Bernardino !'Ire 
among the fastest growing counties in the O'nited States a:nd~ 
the .need for a separate district court will continue to exist. 

b. nThe roUrid t~lP -dist~~=;;Oto the federal court in Los Angeles 
from the 'I'ri-County area averages between 62 and 120. miles. 
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This distance through the very congested freeway system in 
and around Los Angeles is much too far and inconvenient to 
travel. , 

There are 'certain social and economic benefits to be gained by 
creating a new district for the Tri-County area: 

(1) Ther'e would be reduced attorney fees due to a reduction 
in travel time. , 

(2) Many of those who are now excused from jury duty 
because of,-; the 40. mile limit would have an opportunity 
to serve jf a separa te district were created for the Tti':' 
~ounty. area. Presently, there is a concentration of 
Ju:ors In the federal court from Los Angeles County 
v:'lth '!ery ~ew from the surrounding counties. This 
s!t.uatlOn raISes questions of fairness to defendants and 
lJtlgants generally. 

(3) The trans~orta~ion. cpsis for those who are required to 
s~v«: as Jurors WIll be greatly reduced if a separate 
dIStrIct were cr2ated in the Tri-County area. 

The~e is a need to provide better and more centrally located 
servIces to the nearly 3 million people residing in the Tri­
County area. 

For cdminal cases prosecuted in the federal court Which 
county law enforc~ment o~ficials jOintly investigate with the 
FBI, f!1any of the state wItnesses are required to travel to 
court In ~os Angeles to testify. Since the federal court in Los 
An~eles IS so fru: away, these witnesses cannot remain on call 
unt~ the ~ast minute but remai~ in Los, Angeles even though 
thel~ testImony may be very brIef. This situation results in 
consl~era?leinco.nvenience to ~he local iew enforcement 
agencIes 10 ~ch of the counties and also to the personnel in 
the prosecutmg attorney's offices. 

. Population .growth in the Tri-County area will exceed by a 
large margm the population of the state of California as a 
whore. 

Major . employers with all their. attendant problems and 
pote~tJal. federal. cases have demonstrated a fondness for 
locatIng 10 the Trl-County area. .. 
Issues arising in the Trio.County area involve the jurisdiction of 
t~e . fede.ral courts at least to the extent of other areas of 
'SImilar sIze now served by separate court facilities. 

~e.lac~ of public. transportation within the Central District of 
Oalifornla, makes It virtually impossible for the poor people of 
the area to go to the federal court in Los Angeles. 

- 20-
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j. -Virtually, all the pOp'ulation growth expected in Orange Count~ 
in the coming years will be in the southern part of the county, 
that part furthest from the court in Los Angeles. 

k. The distance to the federal court in Los Angeles deprives a 
large segment of the population of the opportunity to ser·va as 
jurors. . 

1. There are s!Jbst,antial benefits in. energy savings to be derived 
from loc,ating a federal court in the· Tri-County area. 

m. The Tri-County area generates sufficient caseload to warrant 
the creation of III separate federal court. 

The two:, Los .. Angeles attorneys interviewed by 'Hie 
Administrative Office. stafl oppose the creation of a separate federal 
judicia.}o'district in. the Tri-Gounty area for the following reasons: 

a. It is undesirable to divide into two~ districts an area which is 
now a geographically unified metropolitan area. 

b. There is-an apparent lack of statistical jUstification for 
creating a seP8:!a!e judicial district in the Tri-County area. 

c. If such a district is created, there will be unnecessary expense 
accompanying such a change. 

d. Having a small '.district in clo.~e Proximity io the Centrai 
District within the single metl'\:>pplitan area could result in 
forum shopping. f )) 

The predominant theme of tho.se speaking in favor of creation 
Of a separate Tri-Countydistrict was the accessibility of the court 
for the· nearly 3 million residents. of Orange, Riverside, and San 
Bernardino counties :and the tremendous inc.onvenience to attorneys, 
litigants, jurors and witnesses whomiJst travel through a very 
congested freeway sys~em in and around· Los Angeles to get to the 
federal court. 

Most of the problems. raised with regard .to the inconvenience 
of those who must travel to the federal ,c.ou.rt in Los Angeles and to 
the inaccessibility of the court relate to court location rather than 
organization. Most, if not all, of the pr,'Oblems raised during the 
public hearings and j~' written matf#rials submitted to the 

'. Administrative Office c. be solved without .creating a separate 
feder ... l judicia! district) There is little doubt that having only one 
court location withinanafea .as large as, the current Central\District 
of California creates\\problems of convenience and accessibility for 
the largenuinber of resid.ents of thec~mJ)ties surrounding Los 
Angeles. '., 

Because .ofthe provisions in the jury plan, most of the jurors 
who serve in the Central pislric.t of Califomia are from Los Angeles 
County. The jury plan for the Central District of CaliJornia provides 
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that jurors cPc.:t'""b: excused from service if they live more than 40 
miles from the courthouse in Los Angeles. Most parts of the 
surrounding counties are beyond the 40 mile radius and many,of the 
prospective jurors exercise their option to be excused. In the past, it 
has not been particularly incpnvenient for most jurors serving in'the 
Central District of California because of this factor. However, with 
enactment of the Jury Reform Act of 1978, a fixed distance can no 
~on~e:r be used as an exc~e from jury duty. Therefor~,. many of those 
mdlvlduals who have prevlOusly been excused on the basis of distance 
will now be required to travel to Los Angeles to serve as jurors. 
Because of the distance involved, this will create an additional 
hardship on those prospective jurors who will no longer hav'e' an 
automatic excuse from service on a federal jury. 

All of the problems raised with the current organization of the 
Central District of California and with the convenience to the 
r.esidents of the Tri-County area can be solved without creating a 
separate federal judicial district. Establishment of a divisional office 
in the Tri-County area with adequate facilities for at least two judges 
and aij support .services, would solve all the problems of 
inconveni ence, a~d . accessibility to the courts. A separate jury plan 
could be established for a Tri-County division to insure that the 
res!dents woul? only be required to serve in the Tri-County divisional 
offIce. CreatlOn of a separate and distinct judicial district would do 
not.hing more than add some unnecessary expense to the operation and 
mamtenance of the United States District Court for that area. 

. Another subject addressed frequently in the hearings was the 
]ocatJo~ of anY n:w court created for the Tri-County area. The 
predomlO~t location suggested for the court is the City of Santa 
Ana. \\ hile Santa Ana may currently be considered near the 
population center of the Tri-County area, the establishment of the 
court at this ,lo.cat.i,?n" may create some future problems for the new 
court. Any slgmflCant future population growth in the eastern 
counties of Riverside and San Bernardino will tend to shift the 
population center east, away from Santa Ana. Therefore 
considerab]e~hought should be given to iocating any court in the Tri~' 
County area lOa place as close as possible to the. geographical and " 
future population center of the area. ' 

"~"i\\ .,' , 
Probable Costs of Creating a New District. Followina- is an estimate of the 
a?~it!onal costs to th: judiciary of e~tablishing and operating a new federal 
~ISLr)ct. court cove:lOg the countIes of Orange, Riverside, and San 
vernardmo. T~e eshmates are based on the assumption that much of the 
::osts of operatmg a ~ew district would be offset by corresponding reductions 
10 the costs of operahng the court in Los Angeles. ' 
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Ta:.l. 5 " Rlill. 
COST OF CREATlliG A NE'" DIstRICT IX (:E"TRAL CAUFo 

I/o. 
~. 

SlJarle:5 1lfl4 i:.r,..e'i.5e1 
':o"re.~ur~ "t'c:urrm£. 

It.. compensatiCll .nd Benej'~ 

I I • e5Um.led thai lhe .... lood 
I. DistrlCl Co<Irt J"",e. and slar. I,IS 030 ..... tlUniS per year. Gi.en 

or the propcocd di.lflel ",Ill ~ aboUl I, 'J dg ship II ,Is atlilcipaled thatthre. 
Chan IpproxlmlU:Jy 3~D ease fili~r~ r:Om "he present 
Ju<%;.s and their staUs would be tr. .._ •••••••••• 
distri.:t to the: propc&ed distrlet •••••••••••••••••••• 

cd dlstrlcl would be. elizrlble tor a 
2. Clerk 01 Court .,., Stall. The prop"" clerk JSP-J4. This wW re,ult 

.l ... k ot COUf1., JSP-!5, and • kdll~ :'::-radln,' ot an exlrUIlI: position 
In a ""w position tor the 01 ... • ••••••••••••••••• 
lor a dllef deputy •••••••• •••••••••••••••••• 

D CiU-- per deputy, the proposed 
Baud on lhe Slandard rollo 01 10 .... OtIS An additional lour 
dislriclwould be eUgible lor ~I:;ent)fll~loa;' '~cludi", naluralization, 
posJUoru are provided IOC' t'q~ Y te~i:c~Jy rel~ted to filircs. There woL6d 
check wrlllrl\:, and olher wborl :,.,Uoo!n poslUons In the Conlral 
be an oflset by • c:ompara e r. • ............... . 
Colilornla Districi Co\lrt clerk's orr,ce ••••••••••• 

robaUen. The new ;;Istrlc~ will ... qul ... a new chlel probaUcn ••••••••• 
3. rmcer al JSP-J4 ,and a secrelary al JSP-S •••••••••••••••• 

t ollieers and five derb presently loc.ted I~ the same 
The 16 pro~.t PI e<lo' Irl I will remain •••••••••••••••••• 
Ceographic area" as the pro~ .) ~ IS, C 

\I glstratesln S"" Bernardino, 
4. ",,,,Islntcs. The ... are two pr~· ~~ It ls onllclpaled thai the 

.,.d one porl-U;:t ~~~~:.:~ 1 .. W~uld be made lull Ume .,., . 

~i~~e~':f,"?r :ner the prop06ed distrlcl will •• , •••••••••••• 
established •••••••••• ·········,··········· ., 

• ClUniS Cor C.ntn! CaliCo,..!. tot"1.~ 
.... B..,kru;>'CY Cour\ .Bankruptcy"'" 'ocS Ills onlmaled' a"prox,mately' 

".,3;$ during. '"!eent ~~ 'mr~h rer~ the proposed dis~leL Present1~ 
3,700 or th_ IWop w cr.,no Centrol t::olIlornla' are located In 
1011' 01 \he II bankruP!?d{.~~~ i~an Bcr.;~;;;lno and Santo, An.). GI.e. 
Ih! ar .. 01 the p,,!,poo d 1m It Is Ii':.ly that the lour bankrupt~y 

6. 

jh4:num~tr!i~!~~f~~eOf 29 '::f~kS rUK"'s¢eretU'l~ would remain 
5~T:~;fes would remain ....... ~ ....................... .o .o .... .o .. .o.o .o • .o .. .o.o 

• II>< rop05ed district lhe bankruptcy 
With fair b.,,1q~t~l~u~"! '.:l.rk Ef court al JSP-15 and • chi.! deputy 
~~'SJp':f~d~1se w~uld result in A new posit!on for the clerk and an ..... 
u;>!;,adi", 01 an .xisU", pQ5ltlon lor the ch,el de;>uly •• , ••••••• , •• , 

• . ,~uh an e:strm.\~ crIminal ctseJOlid 
,Federall'ul>U.1><rcn~'f;., 'I~t the orne. or ,ederal PubUc Derender 
ot .310 c:::aSI'!5, it Is be eV ed district with the nt"" pc.s;iUons of . 
~~u~:;;:;:r i:"~~!e~X::y ........ ~ .. '.o ........................................ .. 

he office wiD aho re~ire two essistant 
Glv .... this estimated ceselra<l,j don addllfonahet:,etary. 'i)lese 
pu~lic defende:s, an Inves~~.tor, en reble reducUon In the posillon 01 , 
positions would N oflset .. ;. eompa ............... .. 
lhe 6dende:'s am"" In 1M An,eles. , •••••••••••••••• 

c. Relor:ation Expenses 
1« tilled ler the neW district, 21 prol>aUon 

1. orthe 94 pcolllcns which are n I ate ol ... 1ly located In the are .. 
p.:s<>MOI and 33 ban'oau;>lCY p .... onnj Is contempl.led lhal ""me of 
Relative to tM rem,!lJni:C positions, ~ om on tt~Jr stafts, and some 
the pe""nne!, partlCulerly I~ JU~i!eJ.en the owortunlty 10 be 
the del"'ty cleks In 1M Ance es .. It'ls stlm.ted lhal 
telouted In the best bd~I'!rtl~ t~ !~~~~~~;le eos~ of $lo.nOD each ..... 
twelve pe::-sons ",ill be re oea • 

D. 'Fum'. ure atJd S;.ee .. 

d I "I menu lor t. ... n.'" ",,""'Mel and the 1. ~":~;I Z:: ~:':.r';~~h<" "ro ..... ed d!strlct •••••••••••••••••••••• 

1 " sdmates that the r~:'I'trt.aetIOC'l of & neW 
2. G.ne:aJ s.,..I"", Admln!>I,".tl"" e xim.tely $450,000 e.ch. An .dditlonal 

laeUities lot Jt.d~eshi;>s..cost.S ·Wt'C -al1c •• lions tor the. ma,istule's: and 
$150,000 b provJded f~ msjor,.lj)!IH f'6 d~lrlct wW'~~eve JOmewhat the 
clt:'k's omeos.' AJlhou;:h the PI''!: likely that exlstl~'lu<l;; .. • ch!m~e", 
19'~ sllca~tln 1" Lw. Ani cles'd t, bUll\!." J~"e.s end other ruture use ..... 
and ~urtrc)om' ... -nl!)e re'alnt or y .~ - .. 

10T .... L ADDmOJ;AL COSTS.············· •••••••• ,' .......... . 
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F. . . Review of Judicial Confererlce Policy With Re?srd tD Creating New 
Districts. DUring the last 3D ye'srs the Judicial Conference of the United 
States has periodically reviewed its policy with regard to creation of' 
additional federal jUdicial districts. Generally the. Judicial Conference has 
opposed creation of additional jUdicial districts except where circumstances 
demonstrate il compelling need. 

In September 1948 tM Conference adopted th~ following resoi"ution: 

Be it resolved, That, hencefortH, the Judicial 
Conference of the United States wUl definitely 
oppose the creation of sriY additional judicial 
district; ·and, "where it is found that additional 
judicial service is necessary, it will recommend 
that such service be provided by the creation of 
additional judgeships within the then existing' 
judicilt.Ldistricts. . . 

This position was reaffirmed in September 1955 and again at the Judicial 
Conference of March1'961. 

. In September 1961 the Conference' re'viewed its procedure for the 
considerJ<11ioh of additional district legislation referred to it by Congress. 
The Conference directed that any such bill " ..• be submitted by the Director 
of the Administrative Office first to the Judicial Council of the Circuit 
involved for its consideration and recommendation~ which shall then be 
transmitted Py the Director to the <?<?mmittee on Court Administration for 
its consideration and report to the. JUdicial Conference". 

In September 1967, when voting its disapproval of legislation to 
create an additional district in the State of Louisiana at Baton Rouge, the 
Conference took noteofjts policy on creating new judicial districts. At that 
time the Conference stated that no new districts should be created " ... unless 
r~quired by-emergent circumstances such as l.arge increases in population". 

, ; ,;,l . . 

Five yeal's later in O~tober 1972 the Judicial Conference approved G 

recommendation of its Commitfee on Court Administration and reaffirmed 
its position that:" 

" •. '.no·'new place' of holding court shall be 
approved in, the absence of a showing of a strong 
and compelling' neeq; further, when a 
Congressi-bnal or other reque·!rt is received and 
before referral to a committee of the 
Conference, the Administrative Office shall first 
seek the views of the chief judge of the district 
involved and of the juc!icial council of the circuit 
as to the merits ()f the proposal.//\Only if 'the 
proposal meets with the epprovai~'hf both and 
supporting de \a are provided shall the proposal be' 
referred to the committee of the Conference." 

This policy was expanded in September 1975 to include proposals for the 
establishment of new,.districts or new divisions within existing districts. 

. ( " 
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:At the.last regularsessi&i~ of th¢,Conference ~n.September 1978 the 
following resolutiori WaS app'roved:' 

. . The Judicial Confer.ence reaffir~s its 
, previously' stated bepe.f that chang~~ 1.n ihe 
geographical configuratJol1 and organlz,!'tlon of. 
existing federal judicial districts should be 
ena.ctedonly after ~howing of str()ng and, 
compelling need. .There,ror~, whene~er C~ngress 
r.equests~he Conferences vIews on bills to. 

1. 
'2 •. 

3. 

4. 

5. 

6. 

7. 

create a new judicial district; 
. consolidate e~isUng judicil:}1. districts 
withine state;, . • 

'create new divisions within an eXlStmg 
judicial djstri~t; " ". '. . " 
abolish divisions within M eXlShng JUdiCial . . "'\\ 
dlstrJct; . .. .• . , 
transfer ccun~ies from an. eXlStmE;9J~lSJOn .;;r 
or district to anotl'!er 9ivision or d~str)~~; , 
authorize a location or commuruty, 
including·. fScilitie:?, as .a statutorily ~ 
designated place at wh!co "court shal! be 
held" under Chapter 5 'oC title 28, UOlted f. 
Sta.tes Code; or . ' v 

waive the ,provisions 9fSection 142. of 
title 28 United States Code, 'respectmg 
tne fl,l~ishing, ofaccornmodations at 
places of holding court -

the Director .of. the Adrtlinistrativ~?ffi~e snall 
:'transmit each such bill to both the chief Judge of 
each affected d~trjct and the,. chief jUdge of the 
circuit in which each such distrjctis l?CB;t~d, 
requesting that the district court and th~ JUdicial 
council for tbe circuit evaluate the ments of the 
proposal lUld formulate an opinion of app!"oval ~r 
disapproval to. be reviewed by the C:~nfp-rence. s 
Court Administration Committee In 

re~ommending action by th!S:So~ference •• In each 
district court anti circuit council evall,lah.on, the 
views of affected U.S. Attorney's office, as 
representative of the views of th~Depar~':lentpf 

,Justice, shall be considered.1O addition. to 
caseload judicial administration, .geographlcal, 

,c(md co,minllllit:r-convenience f!3ctoMi~ On~;y'. w~en 
a.proposalhas been approved :both by. tn~OJ~trl~t 
~ouI't effected and by ·t,t)e"approprl!lte c~rcult 
judicial 'councU, an,donlyalter both h~v~ fIle~ a 
brief ':report w,it~h>.tJle Court Ad{Tlmlstratl~n 
Commjttee summarizing ,the . reasons, tOI' their 
approval shall thaJ Gommltteerevlew, t}le 
proposal and recommend action to the JUd!Cl!ll 
Conr~rence. 

;. 
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While this study of the need \for a new federal Juqicia] district in 
California is the result of. a Congressional' mandate, it waS"designed to, be 
consistent with the factors specified in the September-1978 res6JuJion of the 
.Judicial conference. ' 

IV. Summary of Relevant Factors. ·A new federal judicia] district, consisting of Orange, 
Riverside, and San Bernardino counties would have approximately 2.9 million residents 
and 28,000 square miles. This area generates apprOXimately 1,030 civil and criminal 
cases per year or 17% of the total case]oad of the existing Centrel Distrj~t4 of 
California. The only place of holding court :in the current district is Los Angeles. There 
are no other districts with comparable population, case]oad, and area which have only one place of holding court. ' 

All district judges, clerk's office personnel, and U.S. Attorney's Office personnel 
are located in Los AngeleS ~hile the other components of the court are organized on a 
divisionlll basis. Creation of a separate'district would have little effect on the current 
judicial administration other than the initial inconvenience of transferring personnel and 
records. Establishment of a divisional offiS!e or place of holding court would create the 
saine initial inconvenience and may also result in some' loss of effi'Cienci;y and continuing 
inconVenience. This is especially true in the clerk's office,' which wot11d be required' to 
maintain two separate locations within on~ district~ ..: 

-- , i >, 

The area in and aroilnd Los Angeles is sufficiently congested to make travel by 
automo~ile very time consuming. Travel by public transportation, especially for those 
residents W)lO live outside the city of Los Angeles, is nearly impossible because of the 
almost total lack of public transportation facilities. 

" 

There is substantial support among the residents of the Tri-County area for" 
creation of a separate federal judicill'I district. The distance and inconvenience %6 
!rav.e~ng, to the federal cou:t ~n. Los ~nge.les is t.h:, reason !D0st often cited Jb.s 
JustIficatIOn for a separate dlstnct. WhIle maccesslblllty and mconvenience to /the 
federal court are ,;reasons for location of a court facility in the &rea, they are/not 
compelling reasons for separating the area from the eXisting district. / 

Since convenience and accessibility are a function of court location r:af~er than 
organization, a thorough"stud)~)shoule be conducted to determine the ideeYlocBtion for 
any new court in the Tri-ColiI1.ty area. At a minimum the study shO"ald examine (1) 
p~'pu]ation trends, (2) geographic factors, and (3) availability of pUbli':!!ansportation. 

/" Assuming that creation of a district for Orange, Riverside~ and San Bernardino 
counties would not require substantial additional pel'sonnel, the cost of yearly operation 
~\'~r and above the present cost woWd rlin "ap!?roximately $575,000. There would be a 
one-time cost of apprOXimately $2,Oq~~000" "'fbl""'J'e!()~ation' expenses, fUrnitures 
l'<'!~lIjrements, and construction cost for U(I:! facility which\voilld be'lQcllted in the Tri­
C.::.unty area. These cost figures are fc'rthe judiciary only. 
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. ed no compelling evidence of a need to creat~ 
V Recommendations. ThIs study reveal. 'd and Sall Bernardino cou.nties. There 
a· separate judicial district for Orange, ~lyer:1 l~cation for holding court in the Central 
was substantial evidence that the curren. sJn~~ion of the population of that area !lnd. 
District is inconvenient f?r. a sUbstan~~al fhrOughout the area, the court is in~c.c~sslble 
because of the lack of public transpo~a 10~l ms of inconvenience and inaccessIbIlIty can 
to many of its residents. However't! e ~r~ep:rate federal judicial district. ~ ~ 
be solved by means other than crea mg .: .. , 

The Administratiwe Office, 'therefore, l,'ecommends: . 
!I, . . • ff' b ~stabUshed in the Central Distrlctof. 

A. 

.E. 

C. 

D. 

That a Tri'--County dIVISIonal 0 Ice e, . t to the population and . ." d' an area \,!onvem en. , . 
Callforma and locate 10 R'verside' and San Bernardino countleli· ;) 
geographic centers of Orange, I'. (, . 

. to rovide adequate facilities for thIs 
That Congre~ approPrJateariun~s t d !rvices including a detention facility 
divisional ,offIce as well as,. re a(er a brlltnch U.S. Attorney's office. 
for criminal defendants an.,. space 0 , 

',' , te s to insure that sufficient ;juc;liGial manpower is 
That Congre~ ta.k~.s ,s fr'ce so that c£lses origina~ing ip the, Trl-County 
assigned to thIs dIvISIon ;,,0 I, • C t <r . ional office. , 
area will in fact be tried 10 the,Trl- oun Y ,IVIS , ' ' '~ , 

c, \1 if • al,] t' f r a 
.' duct a dptailed study to determine the Ide oca, Jon 0 

That Congress con . - , 
Tri-Coul!lty divisional ()ffJce. , ' 

',' 

., < 

" ' 
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February 15, 1980 

liESOLUTION 

lY'rlEREAS, the administration offif!esof the United States 
courts has recommended. a Tri-County Divisional Office within . 
the Central. District of California, within which a federal 

• district court would sit to hear a matter of a ,federal tlature . 
arising in Or~nge, Riverside ~nd San Bern&rditlo Counties; and 

WHEREAS, there has been no location established for that 
division of the federal d"t.stric;::t COU,rti and 

" lmEREAS, the'Rive~side COunty Bar Association believes 
thatthe,adtninist;rativeoffices of the United States courts 
should undertake's detailed study. of the best-location'for such' 
a, division based upDn the gMgraphy and populatl'ion'in, th,e Tt-i-
County Divi,sion now, and it;s projected. future growth. ' 

NOW, THEREFORE, the Riverside County Bar Association 
hereby resohresi.as follows: . . , . 

I ~. That a Tri.-County Division of theCfimtral Dis trict 
of Catifornia be astablished in an area convenient to the 
population centers of Orange, Riverside and San Bernardino 
Counties} , ' 

2. That congress appropriate sufficient funds for, the 
administrative office to study the demographics of the protlosed 
Tri-CountyDivision 8S' they now exist and as they are Projected 
in the future and on the basis of,such study, locate tb~c~u,rt 
in the area most centrally located £or the geography and present 
and future-population within the area. ~' 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the officers of the Riverside . 
County Bar AssQciation b~ ,directed to send this resolution to the' 
representatives for the Riverside area and the senators from the 
State of California as well"'a~ t~ other individuals and entities . 
they may deem appropri~~e. 

RIVERSIDE COUNTY BAR ASSOCIATION 

INSERT 2. 
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" COD ~dlE-W.RR SID E 

August 19, 1980 

Hon. George B. BrOlin 
Representative, 36th District 

. Post Office lox 71 
Riverside, Ca.lifornia 92502 

Dear }oil'. Brown: 

, ' 

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS 

WAl.T,.. Ab"AHA"" 
'17'2010 • 

bONALI) L. IICHROEDER 
In· .... 

CLAYTON I'IECORD 
'.'P~ •• to 

A. A. Mc C:ANDLt:8S 
'''·nu 

ORTON YOu/llaLOVs.' 
'.'.~,~'D 

The Riverside Count)' Board of Supervisors ,strongly supports your 
efforts to locate a nel,' Federal Court in Rlversid~ as is proposed 
jn your bill n.R. 5789 •. We believe that all of tlle demograph~c 
un ta eonfi !fms the fact tlla t a ne\\' court should be located in ,;this 
communi ty. Riverside is rapidly becoming the regional eente~; of 
many important ,Federal services and programs, and ] o.eating a;,new 
Federal Court here \,'ould be highly consistent \dth the develop-
ment tha t has already occurred. . 

ShoUld you in any "'BY require our assistance on H.R. 5'789 pie'ase 
<]jo not hes i tn t.e to call on us. 

Sincerely. 

(.,(.. 4'. /J~:ftb;-;:lh~~ 
A. A, NcCANDLESS 
Chairman, Board of Supervisors 

o 

o 

;:J 

15'l 

"""7G~~ C::ITYOF . • 
. CAUFORNIA 92522 • 714/787-7551 • 

.tA 
AB BROWN iI.,.. 

SISTER CITIES 
'I' ", 

August 7, 1980 

Congressman George E B 
2342" • rown . Rayburn Building 
Washingtoll, D.C. 20515 

3tu.;t"a no;t~~ Geoltge, 

to let you ~ow.that·the i . 
of July 29 went onrec C ty Counc~l at their meetin 
HR 578~ which would eS~~l~shstrO~glY s~pporting Bill~. 
Central Judicial District ci~ a ~ew divuion of the 
federal court facilities i cal~~ornf? and.locate 
would indeed irlcrease th n the R~vers~de area. This 
western portion of Riv e.~evel of services to the 

. ers~ e and San Bernardino Counties 
The City Council' and I sinc . • 
help to insure the success ~~e~~ hope our SUpport will 
We can be of any'xurtherhelp Ie HR. 5789 Bill. If 

" , p ease let us know. 

Sincerely, 

~ 
,,' Mayor 

(J) 
<:.""'~-

.. .:,J .) 

SEND"". JAPAN ~ CiJAIITLA, M!:XICO 
ENSENADA, MEXICO 

SA>('BERNARDIND, CAUFORNIA 
L ~, ~ 
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." .... 'fE~ '~·~,\~~U . 
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This board requests that congress conduct a det~I ted ~tudy to determine 

the, Ideal lo~~tion for this Tri cou~ty divisional office. At the present 

rate bus 1 ries~~s aii;ci I ndustr I as are IllOV I ng I nto'San Bernard I no and 

: Rlv~rslda ~~~'+i~s,~"we fe'elthl~'area should be,;Iooked at seriously as 
• ~ site fo~ a·d·l~trict·court." ,~ 
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SAN BERNARDINO A.ReA CHAMBER OF COMMERCE 
P.O. BOX 658 • 5~6 W. 6TH STREET. SAN BERNA~DINO, CALIF. 92402 • (714) '885.7515 

• 'i , 

, RESOLUTION 
OF THE 

. SAN. BERI'lARDINO AREA CE\AMBER OF COMMERCE' 
, ~OARD OF DIRECTORS 

\i' AT A REGULAR MEETING ON 'FEBRUARY 21, 1980, THE BOA:,W OF DIRECTORS 
OFl'HE SAN BERNARDINO AREA CHA,,~ER OF COMMER.CEADOI\TED THE 
FOLLOWING RESOLUTION PERTA:mINq TO' 'l'HECONSTRU9TION\,.QF A NEW , 
FEDERAL COURT, HR 6060.., 

WHEREAS,' 'a',Fed~ra1 Court in th~\\ ar~a would be very lldvantageous " 
to thea J;nland Empire al~d 

WHEREAS, the population is sh:l.ft\ing'into the Riverside, San 
Bernardino area and . 1\ . \ 

\ WHEREAS" a new Census will be t:akei~ this year and ',\ 

WHE~S, Congressman Jerry M. Pat te\t's on' -of Orange count~\,has ' 
authored HR 6060 to have t11ie n~w Federal Court-·~.ocated 
in S!lnta,Ana and \0, "~'~ ,\\~ :, r,'-

WHEREAS ,', . the" reaso!1ing for' this bill 'i:.~s based on thi i970\(¢erisus' 
" data, .,~. ~~ 

THEREFORE LET'IT BE RESOLVED'that the Skn Bernardino Area ~EI;mber 
of Commerce opposes HR 6060 an~ would Support the \:1" 
initiation of an pbjective stui;fy to look at futurE(, \', . 
siting of Federal' Courts taking into consideration:' the 
growth and trends of the' San Bt;\rnardino-Riv,erside t\rieas. 

. - '.\ ' . 

BE ITFURTH~RRESOLVED that copies of th:r;k resolution 'be sent to, 
the San Bernardino County Bar A'l'1sociation; Co~gresliiren 
Geor~e E. Br0t:m, Jr. and,Jerry ~ewiE!. 

DATED: ~At/Lt7JA ~ qM ' . 
l SIGNED: f'J.A ... /u./J. ~~ 

Al"l'ES~ fJ~ t£rrt1. Cb~01ier.~aw;r.'-ent 
DaveOCk, Secretary , " 

<;.:, 

() 

e , 

-

" 

() 
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RESOLUTION NO. 80-35 

A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF 
GRAND TERRACE, CALIFORNIA,; SUPPORTING HR 5789 
(BROHN), LEGISLATION TO ESTABLISH A NEH DIVISION 
OF THE CENTRAL JUDICIAL DISTRICT OF CALIFORNIA 
IN RIVERSIDE. 

HHEREAS, the only Place\~i f~olding Federal Court in the Central 
Judicial ~jstrict of California 15 in Los Angeles; and 

HHEREAS, the area in and around .los Angeles is sufficiently 
congested to make travel by automobile very time consuming and travel by 
public transportation. especially for those residents who live outside 
the City of Los Angeles, is nearly impossible because of the almost total 
lack of public transportation facilities; and 

WHEREAS, the Administration bf'fice 'of the'United States Courts 
has recommended a Tri -County Divisi onal Office "wi thin the "Centra 1 Di stri ct' 
of California, within which a'Federal District Court would sit to hear a 
matter of a federal nature ari~ing in Orange, Riverside, and San Bernar­
dino counties; and 

WHEREAS, population studies show that Riverside and San Bernar­
dino counties are the two fastest growing counties in the State, accord-
ing to the State Department of Finance; and -

HHEREAS, while Orange County also"shows increases in their 
population, consideration should beiJiven to thea.ctessability and con­
venience of residents of outlying areas, such as Palm Springs, 29 Palms, 
Coachella, and others: 

NOW, THEREFORE, the City Cquncil of the City of Grand Terrpce 
DOES RESOLVE THE FOLLOWING: 

1. That a Tri-County Division of the Central District of 
California b~ established in an area convenient to the population centers 
of Orange, Iliverside, and San Bern.ardino counties; 

2!~ That Congress appropriate sufficient funds for the Adminis­
t~ative Office to study the demographics of the proposed Tri-County ; 
Division a's they now exist and as they are projected in the future; ,anc!. 
on the basis of such study, locate the court in the area most centrally 
10cated'for the geography and present and future population within the 
area. 

• I BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the City Clerk be directed to send 
this Resolution to Representatives George Brown, Jr., and Jerry Lewis, 
Senator Alj,n Cranston, and Senator S. I. Hayakawa. \ 

j\DOPTED this Hh day of August, 1980. \~, 
'II 

.------~ -----------

'r' 

" 

ATTEST: 

~ m ~ ~J1../ 
Cl ty ~l"kOftherr.YOf Grai1CI 
Terrace and of the City Council 
thereof •. 

r---~ 
,r~-. 

'~ 

-2-

---- - ------
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Approved as to form: 

/s/ Ivan Hopklns 
City Attorney 
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STATE OF CALIfORNIA ) 
COUNTY OF SAN BERNARDINO} 55. 
CITY OF GRAND TERRACE ) 

C7 

I '~lYRNA LINDAHL.~ City C1 erk of th~ City 'of G;and Te~~ace, 
DO HEP.EB~ cERTIFY. iha,~ th~ d f~~~~O! ~g aR~!~~~!~ o~e:~~ n~u~~ ~~~P~i ty" • 
by th~ Clty counc

h
, °7t~al day of August • 1980 , and 

Councll held on t e . t • .' 
that it was so adopted by the followlng vo e. ~, 

(SEAL) 

AYES: Councilmen Grant, Petta, Nix, RigleV; 
Mayor Tillinghast. 

NOES: None 

ABSENT: None 

STATE OF CALIFORNIA }, 
COUNTY OF SAN BERNARDINO ) 55. 
CITY OF GRAND TERRACj: } 

I) 

• I. t1YRNA LINDAHL. City Clerk of t~e C~ty of Grar,~r~:r~~~e. 
DO HEREBY CERTIFY that !he aNbove 8aOn~5fore~~1 ~~i~S C~ t~U~~~nci1. and 
correct copy of Resol utlon o. - . " 
the same has not been amended or repealed. , 

(SEAL) 

;l' 

DATED: August 7. 1980 ~ 

o 

". 
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Ii 
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Mr. KASTENMEIER. I would trust if for any l'easo'n j.t is not in­
cluded, the Santa oAna inclusion would not.' prejudice the Long 
.Beach case. "' 

. Mr. ANDERSON. I might tell you .one thing:.' 130 years ago, when 
the States had the gold rush, and George ·can. tell you all about 
this, we had to form a lot of counties that were in 1. day's walking 
time. from where the guy found the gold claim to the county seat, 
so we had 40 counties in the north and none in the south. In the 
north we have 42 counties. So you may say, since they are in the 
same parish, Long Beach should not have one, but it is. unusual 
that we have these big parishes in some parts of the State. But it is 
still farther afrom Long Beach to Los .Angeles than it is ,from San 

J!,c"~lJ.cisco toOakland;'where you already have seatings. ' 
"i Mr. DAN"IELSON. Mr. Anderson said I could tell you about the 
gold rush. I want to make one correctiqn. Frankly, I got there just 
after the gold rush. ; ." . ."". 0 

Mr.,KAsTENMEIEtt~ I Wlll asli'-'Mr. Danielson to take the chair. 
Mr.DANIELSOl'-t (presidihg). Mr. Patterson, do you have a presen;' 

tation? , " 
Mr. PATTEIiSON. I have submitted a statement, which Ipteviously 

asked" to be inserted in the ~record, and I will yi~ld to questions. 
Mr; DANIELSON. I am pleased my .chairman had to leave the 

room for a moment, because that passes the baton to me, and I will 
call upon, the Hon. Richard' Chambers, :a senior circuit judge of the 
Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals. He is a senior judge carrying a full 
wo;rkload ana enjoys the confidence of the chief judge,to the point 
wh~r~:theY(1Jave himdo~ll the ;h~rd w?rk of the. ~ircuit by taking~ 
care of matters such as thlsadmlnlStratlVematter. " ,j 

Judge Chambers) I appreciate your having come back t() partici­
pate in this hearing, because I know you have. spent 'a great deal of 
time on "this. " , .' '., ,.,'. . .' 

We Plave two bills," one which I :i:ntroduced and. another which 
CObgre§1Sman Patterson introduced, both of which provide that 

·9 "Santa~ashould be designated as 'an additional place for holding 
court. ~ap' you speak briefly to the' need, touching, on suc;h points 
as does· the· p<>pulatiop distribution of Orange County justify the .' 
selection, will ~t serve a g~nuitle need, will it relieve pressures on 
judges.., litigants in. "terms of travel?; And can "you tell us What the 
probably effect may be on caseload, dispositioDt of cases? , 

Judge CHAM~ERS. Well, thank you for in'viting me to come, Mr. 
Danielson. I think in discussing this thing, I,' have' found, • maybe it 
adds confusiQn, I do not think so, to refer to Hplace of ];wlding 
court" as a :rule division. That means the court presc:r;-ibes' within 
its district the bOl;mdaries of cases that will normall~if;)e 'heard at 
tbe place of"'lholdi11g: court. Then, of coui-E·e, there::is the I~tatut()ry 
division }>rescribed by the CQngress, and 'Y;ithin theflst\tuq>ry clivi-" 
sion Congress will prescribe places of holding court. You can have 
rule divi.sions within a statutory division. Then there is the district. 

Now:I want to inake"one~tlli.ng clear. There is a little confusion 
here. The administrative ·officemandated by' Congress turned in:"a 
report recommending a statutory division. The district court re,eom­
mended a place of holding, court, in my language,;a'rule division. 
We followed that recommendation. We were aware, at all times-I 
do not mean' the firf~t day, "but as they were' finishing th~ir work-
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we were aware what they were going to recommend, and, you 
notice the report d,eduction where the statutory place of holding 
court should be located. 

Let me say that, had they made a recommendation, they 'were in 
a no-win situation: I know the question may be aSked; were we 
,~ware of what they were d,oing, did we consider i~? S1;lre we consid­
,ered the factors, and we b:1.t the bullet,afte:r bUYIng It, and recom­
mended Santa Ana.fI 

. lam very Ciistinctly under the" impression that 'one factor in 
recommending a statutory dIvision£" by the administrative office 
may have been that sometimes the rille division does not work out 
very well. For instance, Oakland has been a place of holding court 
for 14 years, according to the statute. During that time, we have 
"notnild a single judge from Oakland on that co~rt, and they h~ve 
~ust now gotten one. In my vernacular, that dId not accomphsh 
!much because we had no one that loved Oakland. ~xcuse my 
iinpe~tinence. I think Oaklan.d got into the statute because e.very­
body wanted to tip their hat on that 1966 bill to the Chief Justice 
whose whole career started in Oakland. But they n,ow have one 
from Oakland appointed, and youwillsee~ that begin \'00 work. 

Santa Aria is unique in that Orange County has two active and 
one retired in it now, Mr. Weller, is that right? 
, Mr. WELLER. Yes. ~ ", " .;; 

Judge CHAMBERS. And there are two or three that have beach 
houses jp. Orange County who would like to sell their house in 
town arld'move down there. 

'. Mr. DANIELSON. I gather, sir, you do not think it will be 1ifficult 
to fmd a district judge from the1central district who will be 'Uing 
tocanvasa'that area. . 

Judge CHAMBERS. The problem it will present is w.ho does not get 
tp go. That is unique in the history of the ninth circu~t.· . 
, But another thing, they have. formally r~solved, m fanCIer lan- ;, 

guage, by opening<it up as a place of , holding court, that it w,ill not 
be a dead letter, that they will faithfully try to make i~ work a~~ 
will make it work. Some reference has been made to cost of facih­
ties. Well,~,of COurse, some day it me8Jls . a new,,;Federal courthouse 
there. Bur I foresee that it will start off about like our ,move to 
Pasadena. First, the county giv~s facilities in Pasadena for nothing 
for a year and. a half. ~hen they !~grow and,~hey do no~ have"roQm 
for us at the coqrlhouse there, So, ~e go over to the CIty and th~y 
rent us their "cou~\tcil chaw.bers to hold court in. Eventually we will 
have . our building there. ., ,. , .. 

One very ,s~rjou~ problem at Los :t\ngeles is r what on eart~ th~y 
are going to do for more. coqrtrooms at;Los Angeles. They obVIously 
are going to inherit one from 11S, Dqt'where do they get any more? 
So, ~nything we can get in an outlying district is g09d trapsferred 
out there." . , . ..,.. ,c:;11 '" 

Now,,,I will not go fully into it, but one of thef':9ars I have, not 
my person?J"fear, but one we colJectivel;y: have, is, we do not. want 
to ~et 30 branches'bf our court ,,~n the CIty, of Los f:\ngeles, In the' 
county of Los Angeles. But that IS not before you, ~xGept the Lon,g 
Beach matter. When a· place gets as,1>ig ,~, OrangeCpunty has, 1t 
reaches a point where you have to give them FedergJ service. I dd>, 

, not thjnk with a place .of holdihgcourt, which l ca.:u rule division, 
o 
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initially Will mean employment of more .than one single deputy 
clerk, blit you would fmd it would grow percentagewise· much 
faster than Los Angeles:would; So, as business builds up 'out there, 
it would be very easy to say look how much Santa Ana costs. But 
the answer to that is, so what? If it had not gone to Santa Ana, it 
would have gone to the city of Los Angeles. 
~ I~rou will e~~use 'me for this impUdence. of always opposing 
JudICIary waste of Government money, I have alwaysgone . .to cere­
monia! occasions ,.atmy own expense,. and things like that, but we 
get the judiciary., . this is 'a" three';legged Government, and we get 
less than 1 percent of the national budget. So, 'something the 
judiciary needs is not going to ,get all out .of hand. ' 

Let me say this,. we have not preclU.ded taking any stand that 
Sap. Bernardino and Riverside never shoJlld have a~ court, but, we 
think the county seat of the biggest county ought to be the initial 
one. o,~. ' 

I do not know whether I have answered your question" 
Mr. DANIELSON. If I may, sir, I believe you have. Tor~ca1,)itulate, 

you do favor the bill which would provide for ,gantaNi.v;i as an 
additional place for holding court. , '.. ,;;~t~ ,," '!~ ~,:, 

Judge' CHAMBERS. The council does.} , ',.:" 
Mr. DANIELSON: 'rhis has been approved by the' administrative 

office of tile U.S. court, the Judicial Conference of the United 
State~, .~(?~ U.S. Di~trict C~urt .for th~ .~fitral District 'of Ca1iforn~~, 
the CIrCUIt Councll for the NInth CUO,lIlt, the Orange County Ba;r 
Association, the Los' Angeles Bar Ast3oci'ation. Can you think of any 
otheten'tity I may have omitted? .~ ',i . . . 

Judge CHAMBERS. No. Can I COIIllment! on the Los Angeles Bar 
Association, that isa 'pretty unusu~ll thirtg. The reason for that is 
that theysee..it as we do, that thati!courthouse there is going to be 
overrun pretty soon. , . . 

Mr. : DANIELSON. Yes;' I ;;cerlainly: agree with you, Judge Cham­
bers{ to have. the Los Angeles Bat: Association endorse a place of 
holding coprt in a different court: is probably the most el~quent 
evidence ora place for holding court _ 
'J can see Mr. Patterson has something he wants to add . 

:' !i'~'7 

Mr. PATTERSON. In somewhat additional response to your ques­
tiop., the centrat}judicial district of the ninth circuit court covers 
'sev~n countie,s,. some 11 ~illion popul~ce:, The judge has ~dicated 
the rul~ prQVlSlOnS estabhshed~by the C~Pll~t upon approval by Con­
gress'of the place of holding' in S~ta. Aria, the three counties 
would ,be Orange County, Riverside, ~arld San Bernardino, which 
would comprise apopul~tion of over 3 million people and an area' 
still larger than 66 of the9~ Cdistricts in th(5\"UrtitedStates. It would , 
serve some 28,100 square miles. \ " . 

The admiQ.istrative office report, they noted' jJ districts were 
,created on the basif!l~\ of population, there WO\,11d be no area more 
deserving of additional districts' than in the area presently con-
tainedili the central district of California.' '. . . 
, In the caseloat1 situation, the administrative office indicates over 

lal~.~~O cases a year would be filed iii the, Santa Ana place of 
!i0lding wlJ,ich would support three judges. OfcoUrs~ we know the 
Inter.est from Judge'Chambetsof judges serving iIi'that area. 'The 
administrative office also had ,a survey of attorneys wl?o practice in 
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. e to that survey, overwhelm-
the CDurt in Los. Angelet· Js r~&o~i':la as the place of holdj,';'!t. lIn 
ingly they atto:QlfSys sh

elec h If ~4 percent preferred th,,:t par IJ~~ 
other words, more t ant' a 'f Riverside.' San BernardIno, an h they had op Ions 0 , 

area, IW ~n addition to Orange County:" mments. I will state 
An:,: "lJ~EUlON. I do thank you f~~ ~~~::":nts the district lying 
that Congressman 0 Georgde. Bro~;e':side et cetera, did leave sO'!J 
t the east San Bernar Ino, dd d but they have been cover ~estions o~ thispoint t<? be a resse efore us. So ra~he" than go fu the testimony that IS. allea~h !mPly without OhJ";"ctlon ,,:lIude 
through them all over agaln'h WI already been covered" such Items to them in the record. They ave 

teed et cetera. P tt n 
asih~~Yo';, Judge Chamhe~ ~tat'!m":~~ i~ in the r8"?rd, y~~ 

Glenn Anderson, your wrt !poraneous. I think that 'covers e -'tt as well as your con e . wri en . 
California sitluatIOn. . 

Judge Chambers. If uld indulge me this. Judge CHAMBERS. y<?u wo 

Mr. DANIELSON. CertaInly. ·hus ju(!geship hill o~ 3 years I ago, 
J ud e CHAMBERS. The omni this last year In every arge 

whlchghas really just hili fil~tri~ts that fall off the h':"'3w,,!;,.m. 
i~r~,::!' C~~r~:fuetw~dis{r~ tr.';:~ ~~1"~e e~e':,~~l:ts1;Jctl~~ 
were the wsst~hn td:iiit:'e °com:::~ated of course in tht~ ':t~"}u'::h~~ 
~~d~!;hi~ hili, and irrespective Of ;,h:~":-a'!~ ~~eto get into the plac~s of holh

ding ~~'r..~; ~tfu;,..s.:';"ew ju~ges, hec~uTh,:ye, ~~n' !~~ 
box that we aved ther place for holdIng court. 
Congress, create ,,!,O . k the 
have any relationshIp. t th' k that is a problem here. I thldn Mr. DANIELSON. I do no In wn. When I fir~t starte prac-
proble~ is t~at. t~e Crl~~:!:h~ft~o jud~cial distrhlcts. ~~i nI~~~ 
tieing In CalifOI nla, a S FrancIsco tQ C owc _ 4 a. district portion went from an utting up another court. ern d' t . ts and we are

c 
p 

there are three d IS Cha~bers and Mr. -Patt~rson. 
Thank y01.~, Ju ge t the great State of OhIO. 
Now we win move 0 EIBERLING, A REPRESEN. 

TESTIMONY OF HO~R~~~:O~ THE STATE OF OHIO 
... TATIVE IN CO~. ____ co-ies of my writ!en statement, 

Mr. SEIBERLING. I will gIve yu~ I a.o not know whether you ar~ 
and I have a cOI?Y for. t~e r~COtrdthe record, but I :qave some addI-. t dmlt addItions In a . fil. . ~lapnlng 0 a.. 'th the record or your 1 es. . .. 
tIOnal data for el er '. ] .,' ... 

... [The information follows:,. .... . . G 

' llEPREsI\NTATIVE J~HN S,mERLIN ". , 
PREPARED STATEMENT OF. ,). • . behalf of HR 4435, a 

Mr Chairman, thank y~~ for ~ ~~:!'li~i!:'o~?flit U;ni¥ St:=tpis=~ 
bill I· introduce~0!·'1J::::b8:rict~f Ohio. The )'Ih1i::te~:t¥h! ~d 6mtraI 
Co~ ~f o~l; .,two divisi,!"", the Easte~n :':Je: which are c~ntl,Y. part of ti>e 

., Il'ivisiob "!o!,,.d beTh.'W~~ ofnf~~:: would nObbe t.m;ec8i~~n~~ t'ild in AIn:on 
Eastern:,D351,Yl!>lon: es that· the !;ourt for the. n~w ·fierd·~e in Akron and one active . HR 4<J, .. requlr 'tli two active judges slttmg u ~; I . and Youngstown, WI ., 
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judge'S~tin~ fUU-time in Yo~town. The bpI is, ~oWever, fle~il;"e 0') this PO!n
t

.
in that th, Chlef Judge may make"an alternatIve asslgmnellt of Judges 10 the dlstnct 

in order' to equitably allocate the caseload ~d' still try cases in the division in which 
such""""" originate, ., .' . '. " 'i 

Mr. ChairmW), there is a critical need in the Northern District of Ohio for the 
creation 'of.a new Central, Division.. A brief history of the court situation in A~ron may help explain why. 

Akron was designated as a sit\~ for holding Federal court in the early 1950's. 
However, becalJse no facilities exist~d in Akron for actually operating a court, it did 
not become an active court site for ,many years. A Federal bUilding and courthouse 
were ftilally constructed, PU1'Sl,1ant to an Act of Congress, and the Akron. court 
began operation <m June 1, 1975/. From-that time until June 1,1978, all ca~5 filed 
in Akron were automatically asSigned to Judge LeroyJ. Contie, Jr., the only U.S. 
District Judge presiding in Akron. He .alone handled cases from ten of the nineteen 
counties which make up the Eastern·· Divisi9n. The C~es filed in Cl~veland were divided among the five judges sitting there. .. . 

From the outset of the functioning olf the Akron Court, Judge Contie~s caseload 
was overwhelming. HE! quickly had a caseload larger than any other District judge 
in northern Ohio. For example, in the first five months of 1978, Judge Con tie had 
twice as many cases assigned to him as some of the full-time Cleveland judges. 

Judge Contie was very successful in malting the Akr()n court work effectively. He 
cartainlyhelped bring about a clearer understanding of the Federal system in the 
Akron legal community. However, he was truly oyerworked.Despite his diligence 
and "overtime." he could not keep up with his ev:~r-growing caseload. Recognizing 
that justice delayed is justice dE;!nied, Judge Contie urged a solution to the unmana­
geable caseload problem. Unfortullately, the answer"arriv~d at created many prob­lems of its own. 

In an effort to E!qualize the c.a~eload asSignments, a system was set up whereby 
the Cases :fIled in Cleveland anq Akron would go into a common pool and be 
assigned to judges by lottery. Judge Contie wQuld draw and hear cases filed in 
either Akron or Cleveland, and the Cleveland judges would do likewise. Under this 
system, an Akron Case had only one chance in six of being heard in Akron. This 
system proved to be extremely inconvenient, costly, and time-:consuming to the 
Akron bar and to the Akron pUblic. Therefore, to minimize these problems and 
bring more cases back to Akron, cTudge Contie arranged with the other Federal 
judges in Cleveland to trade cases in certain categories. Without going into detail." 
this arrangement allows Judge Contie and a Cleveland judge,tp trade a Cleveland­
filed case for an Akron-filed case on a sort of "pay-back" system. While this has 
alleviated the problem in part, a significant number (20 percent to 25 percent) of 
Akron-:fIled cases are still being transferred to Cleveland. In 1979, 548 cases were 
filed in Akron. Of these, 108 were sent to Clevola~d .. <>r Toledo. Fourhund?ed forty. 
fiye of those cases were retained for trial in the Akron one-jUdge court, which was 
101 cases more than the average number of cases received by each U.S. District 
Judge, aCCOrding to the Akron Court Clerk's office. Although ti>e agreement aI!long 
the judges to trade cases does seem to be working, it can be caI!.celled at any time. 
Also, the two new judges Who joined the court pursuant tOf'the enactment of the 
omnibus judgeship bill in 1978 and Who preside in Clevela:nd\}h~ve not become part 
of these agreements. Moreover, the reallo~ation of the Districi·mt$eload to aCCommo­
date the new judges has resulted ill the tr~nsfer of more cases from ~\the Akron 
doCket back to Cleveland. Patent and antitrust cases are not considered "swappa­
bIe" categories, ;lnd therefore most ·of those casese.nd up in Cleveland. Fjnally, and Per~aps most important; the Chief Judge <:"of the Nqrthern District, Judge frank 
Batti§ti, has indicated th~t whell Judge Contie retir~s he dpes not. intend to assign a 
judge to the Akron cOurt. Therefore; without lIR 4435, the. disappearance of the 
Faderal Court in Akron is an unhappy but very real possibility. . 

The Akron· area ~eedsand deservE;!s theadciiti9nal jgdges.that would be assigned 
as a result of HR 4435. Akron serves as the headquarters forfourlarge mllltinat.ion­
al rubber compa.'li.es-Xhe Goodyear Tire & Rubber/Company; The Firestone Tire & 
aubberCompany, B>1':. Goodrich Company an4 The Gener", Tire&aubbet Compa. 
ny. fn tlIe rubberhusilless, a great deal .of piltent litigationjsgen~1'ated. But as 
nientionedal>ove, l~wst p~tentcaSes uow must betri~d, in Cl¢velalld.' !', 

The propos·~d '~ntral Division area. 21so !>ervesas home for ,a wide variety of .. 
other corporate headquarters or large industrial plant." inc!u<ling aoadway Express, 
Inc.; GoOdyear A. er9. spac .. e .. Corp .. ; the. T. imk~n C. 0 .• ; ~he H ... oover COlll. pl:l,ny; Diebold. ,Ill.C.; 
GMC-LordstQWil; the MCNeil Corp.; l>PG; and Ohio Edison; the second largest elec-

.. tric utility in tho State. It is .also the headquarters of two. mllior labor unions, ti>. 
United States ~ubber, Cork. Linoleum & Plastic Workers of America, and,.the 
International Chemical ,:Workers.,A.lsl) locat~d in the region are two federal en-
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c1aves, the Cuyahoga Valley~National Recreation Area, one of the largest urban 
parks in the counttY';and the Berlin Reservoir. This Federal presence, plus the 
concentration of major businesses and industries in the proposed new division, 
guarantees that there will continue to be. produced a great deal of Federal litigation 
in the areas of labor law, equal employment, patent and copyright law, product 
liability, and contract law, in addition to Federal criminal cases or constitutional 
issues that may arise., '. 

The proposed Centr..al Division is a highly populated area. According to the 1970 
Census, Summit CQ~ty, where Akron is located, has a population of 553,371. The 
population density ikl1,350 per square mile. Mahoning County, :where Youngstown is 
located, has a population of 304,545 and a population density of 734 per square mile. 
The fourteen counties which make up the proposed Cen.tral Division have a popula­
tion of 2,212,201 and a population density of 328 per square mile. The five counties 
comprising the new Eastern Division proposed ,J>y H.R. 4435 have a population of 
2,336,092 and' a population density of 2,289 per square mile. Mr; Chairman, I have a 
tabulation showing the population, square miles and population density of the 
counties making up the proposed new Central and Eastern Divisions, as well as the 
Western Divisipn, which I would like to include in the record at the end of this 
testimony.' . 

In 1979, a total of 936 cases were fIled in the coun.ties that woul,d comprise the 
proposed Central Division. With three full-time judges, this would Indicate a case­
load of 312 cases per jl'.dge. The national average was 344 cases per Federal District 
judge for the year 1979. If, in fact, the caseload per judge in the Division should 
turn out to be less than the average for the other judges in the District, the bill 
provides that the Chief Judge may make an alternative assignment of judges to 
bring about an equitable caseload, subject to the guiding principle that cases be 
tried in the division in which they originate. 

Mr. Chairman, downtown Cleveland is almost forty miles from Akron, seventy 
miles from Youngstown and sixty miles from Canton. The driving time from down­
tOWll Akron to the. Cleveland courthouse is about an hour, and apout two hours 
from downtown Youngstown to the. Cleveland courthouse. In iriclementwinter 
weather, which northeast Ohio suffers from frequently, the driving time is often 
much greater. Consider how inconvenient this is to lawyers and their clients, who 
must spend four hours driving just to spend three to five minutes in the courtroom 
for status calls. 

The time, distance and extra cost involved are more than a burden to lawyers, 
litigants, witnesses and jurors. Indeed; the situation imposes a real barrier to the 
delivery of justice in the Akron-Canton-Youngstown area. Courts exist to serve the 
public, but the public in Akron and Youngstown and many other cities in northern 
Ohio are surely being disserved by the current arrangement. That H.R. 4435 would 
rectify this imbalance of justice is apparent by the number of supporters this bill 
has garnered. Two major advocates of the bill are Judge Paul C. Weick of the 
United States Court of Appeals for the Sixth Circuit and Judge Leroy J. Contie of 
the United States District Court for the Northern District of Ohio. Both of these 
distinguished jurists have provided invaluable assistance in the drafting of the bill 
and in laying out a case for it. They have both recently written me on behalf of H.R. 
4435 and I ask that their letters be printed in the record. (See appendix.) . 

Another major supporter of the bill has been the Akron Beacon Journal, and I 
ask that several of the articles and editorials advocating passage of H.R. 4435 algo 
be printed in the record. 

Other important supporters include the Akron Bar Association; the Mahoning 
Bar Association; the Trumbull County Bar Association; Peter BomII)arito, Interna~ 
tional President of the United Rubber Workers; Alexander Teodosio, Chairman of 
the Summit COUIity Democratic Party; and many prominent members of the Akro~ 
business community. I have copies of letters that some of these supporters hav'e~' 
written to me or to Chairman Kastenmeier in support of H.R. 4435, and I asl~ that 
they too be printed in the record. ,~ 

There are also a number of supporters of this bill to Congress. The cosponsors 
include Rep. Ralph· Regula, who represents the Canton· area, Rep. Lyle Williams, 
who represents Youngstown, and Representatives Jack Brooks, Don Edwards,,-,Johh 
Conyers, George Danielson, Robert Drinan, Elizabeth Holtzman; Rornano Mazzoli, 
William Hughes, .. Lamar Gudger, Harold Volkmer, Herb Harris, MJke Synar,Mi­
chael Barns, and Hamilton Fish.' 

The bill is opposed by Judge Battisti, basically on the ground of administrative 
(i.e., judicial) inconveniE!nce. On the;:9ther hand, I am advised th~t it is s~pported by 
the Department of JustIce., c:', . -

The additional cost of t4is billshouJd be negligible, if any. This bill adds no 
judges, it would simply relocate them. Therefore, little. or no additional staff would 
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~k need~d~ in~act,~n Akron it might be possible for Judge Contie.and the reassigned 
ron JU ge 0 s are staff and therefore provide a greater cost benefit t th 

~~:::t~s~:~h~:~l?lte Federai Cturtroom and the Clerk's office already exist i~ 
fr~~teile. cPOOs1ts·n. tso'foAukt in h.i:l~~~~~ ~bhi~\~ir;~~ldo~:u~~i;~;~U~~eb~~~y.~~;~~~~d~~ 

. ron Jury mem ers. 
Mr. C~alrma?, I strongly beli7ve. that passage of H.R. 4435 will be a 0" 

~~asgi; lmpr'!vttmg the systE;m of JustIce in the Northern District of Ohio ana l~:gV~ 
e u comml ee to act qUIckly and favorably on this legislation. ' 

'-.:, 

POPULATION OF 90UNTIES IN THE PROPOSED REAUNEMENT OF DIVISIONS FOR THE NORTHERN 
DISTRICT OF OHIO AS TO THE 1970 CENSUS 

location Population Square miles Density 

Eastern division: 
Ashtabula 

............................................. ~ •••••••• , •• • H ....................................... . 

Cuyahoga ......................................................................................................... 

., . ~~~:=.:::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::;::::::::::::::::::::::::::: 
98,237 700 140 

1,720,835 456 3,774 
62,977 407 155 

197,200 231 854 
256,843 495 519 

TotaLeastern diVision 
...................................... j ................................ ~, ••••• 2,336,092 2,289 . 1,021 

Central division: 
Ashland 

........... ~ .............. <t ................................................ ...................... , ... .. 

~~;~:~~d .... · ........ · .... · .. ·· ...... · ...... : .. · .... · .. · .............. ·i ...... · .. · .......................... .. 
................ , ............................................ ~' ...................................... . 

~~~;::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::;. 
~fc~f::ci:"""""'"''''''''''''''''''''''''''''''''''''''''':''''''''''''''''''''' ........................ : 

~;~;~::~:::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::E::::::::::::::::::::::=.:::: 
,·~·········· .. ••••• .. ··.··.t"''''1'''''''''''''''''' .. I"" ...................................... . 

~~~~ebi~··~ .... · .............. ·· .... · .......... · ...... · ...... · .. · .... i:)' ................................... . 

~~~~~~t:::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::~:::::::::~:::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::: 
Total central division .............................................................................. 

We~irfn division: 

:\\AD~{~;~i~~·:::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::: 
ellanc· ~-", .... 

43,303 424 102 
21,579 390 55 
50,364 404 125 
23,024 424 54 
82,717 425 195 

125,868 495 254 
129,997 496 262 
372,210 576 646 
553,371 410 1,350 
77,211 569 136 
87,123 561 155 

108,310 534 203 
304,545 415 734 
232,579 615· 378 

2,212,201 6,738 328 

lIl,144 410 .271 
38,602 400 97 
36,949 412 \1 .90. 
75,909 264 288 
33,071 407 81 

Total western d(- ~- . ;). - vision .............................................................. : ......... : .... . 

~otall populat!on of all divisions ...................................... "., .................... ===========~~==~~ 
Iota populallon of eastern and .. central diVisions , · ........ H,,······,.·····.l ...... ., 

61,217 532 115 
30,813 467 66 
27,058 416 65 
49,587 497 100 

483,551 343 .. 141 
64,724' 405 160 
35,558 454 78 
37,099 258 1M 
19,329 417 46 
31,134 486 64 
60,983 409 149 
60,696 551 110 
29,194 ·409. 71 

.. 33,669 421 80 
89,722 619 145. 
21,826 406 54 

1,431,835 8,983 159 

5,980,128 ····,····· .. ······_·.··· .. · ... t·····.· .... · .... ' .. H ••• 

4,548,293 
••••••••••••••• •••••••• i ...................... , ••••••• 
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Mr. SEIBERLING. I"will not attempt to read)1 my statement. Some 
o~ th.e distin~uish~d ~embers of the Federalhudiciary in the fifth 
dIstrIct supPbrt thIS bIll. They have told me jt~ey would bel?"la~ to 
come down here, as would members of the ~arIOUS bar assocIatIOns 
and corporate officers and others, supportiI}g it, but I told them the 
committee did not desire to haveafull-pfess type of hearing, and 
that is why they are' not here. ,. , 

But let me just try to summarize tl1e situation. The northern 
district of Ohio is presently cOID:pr~sed of two divisions, one in 
Toledo, which is on the western side 6f the district, about 120 miles 
from Cleveland and Akron, and the other comprising <Dleveland, 
Akron, Canton. This bill would take the eastern area and divide it 
into two divisions. The central would be comprised of 14 counties 
currently part of the eastern division. The western division would 
not be affected. 

The central district would include Akron, Youngstown, ande• the 
city of Canton. All in all, 14 countiies. Those three cities are coihpa­
rable in size to the city of Clevelrand, which would be th~ core, of I: • 

the new eastern division. !I 
Now, the bill would also" r~quire that the court for the new 

central division be held in AJtron and Youngstown. But it would 
also provide t1¥tt the chief Jlidge may make an alternative assign­
ment of jupges in the district in order to equitably distribute the 
workload. ' 

I would like to emphasize, this bill is a last resort, after all other 
efforts to ~plve theproble:qp on a permanent basis have failed. I 
have spent untold holirs rrieeting with Chief Justice Battisti, the 
chief judge in nort,~ern O~llo, in an attempt to find a solution to 
the problem by reason of 'the fact that a large number of Cases 
originate in the Akron couJrt, where there is only one judg(~. '., 

The procedure. was simply to assign the surplus cases to Cleve­
lartu or as far west as Tol€~do, 120 miles away. This was unsatisfac­
tory to the litigants and 'the communities involved, and a tempo­
rary solution was arrived: at by having Judge Contie, who is the 
sitting jucige in Akron and the judges in Cleveland. So if a case was 
filed in Akron and assigned in Cleveland, the j,p.dge could trade it 
with a judge to whom it would normally be aSsigned. But this is 
not a satisfactory arrangement, either. It produces uncertainty in 
such cases as patent cases; whichal'fe automatically tried in Cllbve-
land. .1 

Judge Battisti has made it clear, upon the retirement of Judge ., 
Con£~e, he will insist all the judges in the eastern division sit in 
Cleve'land. 

Thi\, is a case which I think is all too common in the courts, 
being \administered for their convenience rather than that of the 
public. \ ,\,', ,I' , ' " , 

From"the outset. of. the AkrgncQurt, Jtidg~ Contie's caselmid was 
ovel\;whelming. He presently has a: caseload greater than 1978. He 
hadftwich as many cases assig:ned to him as the full-time Cleveland 
ju<tges. It\ was on this basis"g that this committee approved~two 
a7:ditiona~udgeS in'the omnibus Qill·of 1978, instead of the ,'one 
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sought by the JUdicial Conference, because Judge Contie had jUst 
~atd °tpen-heart surgery and we thought it unfair to continue the 
SI ua IOn. 

·The chi~f judge, Battisti,' coul~ not have been more grateful for 
t~e extra Judge Congress gave hl~over and above what the Judi­
cIal . Co~ference ap~ro~ed. But. hIS subsequent position has reall 
no~ IndIcated t~e I?rIncIp~1 motIvation for giving him that additiozi­
al J.udge, for reh~~Ing the load on the one judge in the Akron court 
WhICh was recognIzed as being necessary. ' 

"" b S~ both o{, the two new judges who will be joining the staff will 
. e In ClevelaJ?-d. Canton and Youngstown need the additional 
Ju~ges. Akro~ IS the headquarters of four multibillion dollar indus­
trIal corporatIO~s, the four major rubber companies. There are also 
~~a~~ other. maJo~ corpor~te he8:dquarters in' the proposed central 
GIVlSIOn. It IS the.lnternatI~nal headquarters of the United Rubber 

I ~orkers and UnIted ChemICal Workers. Also located in the region 
.. aFe two Federal enclaves, the Cuyahoga Valley National Recrea­

tIOn . Area, one. of th~ largest urban parks in the country, and the 
~e~hnRe~erv01r. ThI~Fede~~ll?resence, plus the concentration of 
maJgr busInesses and . IndustrIes In the proposed new division, guar-" 
anteas th!l~ t~er~, .. wIlI continue to "be produced a great deal of 
~ederal lItIgatIOn. In tI:~ area6, of labor law, equal employment 
Pd~~f.t and copyrIght.lB;'w, product 'liability, and contract law, i~ 
a . 1 IOn to Federal crlffilnal cases or'constitutional issues that may 
arIse. ~' , 

'In short, it ~s a very busy area. It also is a highly popuiated area. 
It has .approxImat~ly2,212,000 .. people in it~ whereas the 5 counties 
COmprISIng ,the proposed new eastern district have 2 336 000-
roughly both equal in population. . , .0' 
th I have ~ ~~opulat~qn tabu!a~ion. showing the actual population of 

e count. leIS, and ~II~ s~bmlt It WIth my statement. 
There IS one <?tller llnportant statist.ic. In 1979, a total of 936 

cases wer~ !i~ed In ~he counties that wquld comprise the proposed 
central dIVISIOn. WIth 3. full-time judges, this would indicate a 
caseload of 31~ c~se~ per Judge. The natipnal average was 344 cases 
per lfederal. dIStriCt J.u~&,e for the year 1979. If, in fact, the caseload 
per Judge In the dIvI~Ion should turn out to be less than' the 

\ :her~~ fo.r Jhe other Judges in the. district,' the bill provides that 
'\ ~ c Ie JU ge ma~ make an alternative assignment of judges to 
Phing about an ~qu~table cB;s~l<?ad, subject to the guiding principle 
~\ at cases be trIed. In the dIvISIOn in ,.which they originate. That is 
npt. for the convenIence of the public rather for that of the judge 

d~i~ICh w~ th~ crite.rion. It is obvious 'where you have to travellonSg' 
u~tances It WIll be Inconvenient. 
(.Tudge ~ eic~' and J ~dge Ler6y Con tie, who sits in Akron, both' 

support. thIS bIll, and Indeed .helped. me in drafting it. They have 
bot~,wrItten me, andl supplytheitletters for your record. 

\ ' ill' '. 
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The. Akron Beacon-Journal has. been ,strongly sUI?po~tive of this 
bill, and I submit several of theIr artIcles and editOrIals for the 

reAfIdihe 14 bar associations in.. the counties. that would be in the 
central district support retaining the c~ur~ In the Akrh~iY ~un~ii 
town orbit. I have letter~ from t!te prl~clpal on.es, w IC h WI 
submit; as well as resolutIOns, whICh I wIll subnut. I do not . ave 
them all with me at the moment. ' . d" t 

The onl ' opposition to this bill as far as I know, ~n ad ItIO~. 0 
Chief JudIe Battisti and his colleagues in Cleveland, 18 the ~Udl~ 
Conference. It is in the sixth circuit,. and I <;mly fo~nd t at ou 
today. Naturally; they .oppose i~; if theIr cons~Itue:r;tt Judges oppose 
it in the northern distrIct, a maJo~Ity of. the~, sho wIll the{. th b'll 

Jud e Weick is a judge in the sIXth CIrCUIt w 0 suppor s e. 1 . 

As ofgyesterday I was advised the Justice Departmhent wzulddstii~ 
t ·t But an end run has been done because they ave oun A'V 

S~ili~i.;r Conference now proposes, ~ study ,!f the problem, hnd t~e 
Justice Department suggests waItmg unt~ ne::rt y~:rth-:- be~is o~ 

~~~d~e~~:d~~o::: ~h!e th~t~~~~y ;~ii fi;.lita!ill~ find, toward the 
Judicial Confer&nce, who want to c~msohdlj~.te. I ,thIn: ilie 0Jg~t.~ 
do as we did wIth the ext:a two Jud.g~s In spIte o. e ~ Cl 
C fi ce !t'wil, 1 result In no addItIOnal cost that I can -see, 

on eren . I ' h' Y . town there are because there are\. already court ouses In ..I;.oungs '. '. d 
1 d S'taff' In f:a~'t it will save the cost of transportlng Jurors an a rea y . \1' " 

litigants. \\ .. rt ! 't d I hope you I appreciate very\~much ~aV1n~ this oppo unl y'. an . 
will give. this your fJU .conSIderatIOn. ~ know you WII~. 5 b . f 

Let me just say ii\ addition to qUIte a number, 1 !lle~ ,ers 0 
this committee WhQ \,;1re sponsors or cosponsors of ~his bIll, Coln-

W'll' ms '0" fl' Youngstown and Regula of Canton are a so gressmen 1 .Ia \)' _, , 
cosponsors of It. II ' , h' . t'" ddt 0 bills 

Mr. KASTEN~EIE~ [pi~rsidingJ I see you ave In ro uce w 
which are not Iaentl~aL,\ . . I' ld h 

Mr. SEIBERLING. Tl~e t?ore re.cent b~llis the one ~ou dOPj ~ou 
would consider. In.,,·~on'rersatIOn WIth Judge WeIck an ,u g: 
Contie and in an effort \~o !uake sure that we do !tot create .p~ob 
lems for the district cour\~ administratively, we re~sed the orIgInal 
bill to provid~ suff,icient \Pe~ibility. WealS? tHo~ I41~5 a.cc~h:tiift 
Youngstown sIt~atIOn to ~i ~e~:~.ter de~ee. 0" •• IS . 
am now requestIng be cOllludered., " . d b th 

Mr' KASTENMEIER. Thel
', comment was orIgInally rna eye 

Adm~istrative Office of the U.S. Courts that the. firs~ recommen­
dations derived from the fact refer!in~ to. the CIrcuIt. court and 
Council, that transforming the tW/O;tPstrlCts Into three will serve no 

useful purpose. , ' 'II' b' th 'but there will 'be no Mr. SEIBERLING. The space WI ~ e~~", , ", _ 
'ud e because Judge .Battisti, both m Wrltmg t<? Senator Metzen 1 g, d in a letter to me indicated he and hIS colleagues have 
d:~ided~heYwill have all the judges,sitting iI?- ~leveland; and t~e 
onl reason they are allowing a judge to SIt. In A;kron now IS 
bec~us~ it is at Judge Contie's request. Upon hIS retIrement, that 
will be the end of it as far as they are concerned.; 
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Mr. KASTENMEIER. I do not know whether this: is precedented or 
unprecedented, inasmuch as the Justice Department says there 
should be a judge assigned to each division, notwithstanding. 

Mr. -SEIBERLING. Actually, if the division has no business, the bill 
makes it clear no judge would have to sit there. If the business fell 
off considerably, the judge could sit elsewhere. But it establishes 
the principle that cases should be tried in the division in which 
they originate as a matter of general policy, rather than have them 
assigned in accordance with the place the judges happen to find it 
most convenient to sit. 

It should not really be necessary to have this bill at all if the 
court would exercise its flexibility to assign judges to carry it to that end. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. It is" recommended that the assignment of 
cases is believed to be the problem and that the parties may and in 
fact should notify the Circuit Council of the problem and request it 
to ,exercise its authority under the existing statute .. Have parties 
petitioned the Council? 

Mr. SEIBERLING. It has been brought to the attention of the court; 
I do not know if it has gone to the Council. But the majority of the 
members of the circuit voted to go along with the distrkt judges in 
Cleveland. And that is the nature of the problem. I am not sure 
they ever did actually vote on t~e matter. I think they, in some 
way, handled it in the Judicial Conference or in the Administrative 
Office, expressing tHeir opinion on the proposed legislation. I would 
have to check that out. But I know Circuit Judge Paul White was 
very concerned, and even threatened at one point to have the 
circuit court order the district court judges to assign an adequate 
n.umber of judges to Akron. But I get the impression judges are 
reluctant to dictate to other judges as to how to run their cou,rt. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. In any event, as you pointed out, of aU those 
other USers of the northern district court, consisting of over 2 
minion, which constitutes the new central division, leaving over, 2 
million int.he eastern division, there is some concern. 

I ~\~ wondering whether other'l:'edresses are possible, since they 
ought to have very considerable influence with the Judicial Coun-

'i 

cilMr. SEmERLING, I wille ascertain the precise actions that have 
been taken with regard to the Judicial Council's concern, and write 
a letter ':to the committee and inform you of what we have learned. 

Mr. K:AsTENMEIER. We appreciate that. We, too, will take polls to 
see if ena.:ctment of legislation is the only recourse. . 

Mr. SEHIERLING. I ought to make another comment. People look 
a.t a ma.p and see because Akron and Cleveland are less than 40 1 miles apart, that therefore, they are just one big urban area. How-

I ever, that is not the case. Some years ago HUD made that mistake 
and ordered a seven-county areawide coordination agency to be set 

i up, which included Akron, two adjoining counties, as well as two 
counties in the Cleveland area. I told t.hem at the time i,t would not 

11 work. It did not work, and Ultimately it was scrapped. Now the 

II ._~~~on-Canton:~rea .and Clevelan~ area are separate .metropo!itan 
. /,,',li!'~\ja: The real~on 1.S they are dlffer~nt. Cleveland IS a regIo~~l 
!',r-shiPPIng and finanCIal center; Akron IS the center of a worldWIde 

industry. They .have different history, economic outlooks:: and view 
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themselves, as, different communities. Therefore, there is a logical 
reason why the type of Federal jurisdiction that might be called 
into play would be different . 
.. The fact is, the lawyers in the communities :nvolved are very 
concerned{'obviously because if the Federal court is going to meet 
in Cleveland, people will be more inclined to use counsel in Cleve­
land. But that is not what concerns us. What does copcern us is, 
there is a tremendous amount of Federal litigation originated in 
this area' because of the presence of these large corporations, labor 
unions, and it only makes sense from the standpoint of overall 
savings of cost and convenience to the public that they have ready 
access to the Federal court. I know the chief counsel of the large 
rubber companies have told me it is extremely important to them 
and it is of importance to the communities themselves in continu­
ance of their viability as an industrial urban center. 

So; there are a lot of intangibles here which are very, hard to put 
down in terms of numbers, yet they are very, very important. I 
think the Federal-I think the Congress ought to take that into 
account. If that conflicts with some policy which, the Congress has 
laid down in the past, I can only say the Congress giveth and the 
Congress taketh away. We should try to adjust the judicial struc­
ture to the realities of the present and not just reflect the past. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. I have no further questions. 
Mr. SEmERLING. I appreciate it. If you are as hungry as I am, 

maybe you want to adjourn. 
Mr. MACKLIN. With regard to a study in the area, to my knowl­

edge there is no study planned. As a matter of fact, the Justice 
Department refers to the collection of statistical data in the next 
year. I believe they have reference to a system we have instituted 
throughout the system, requiring the courts to report counties of 
origins so we will have a better idea of seeing wh€lre cases 'arise. 
We have not been planning to do a specific study. 

Mr. SEmERLING. You have ,all the statistical data you need right 
now. In fact, I have already mentioned the 1979 data. It seems to 
me that is just a dodge to try to postpone this thing. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. I am preempting the following two witnesses' 
testimony, but I would like to refer to their prepared statement, It 
goes as follows: 

We stronglY-support legislative action which would be responsive to the needs of 
this district . .M the needs are presently constituted, one judge has substantially 
heavier caseloads than other judges in the district. Attempts to rectify this situation 
have not proven satisfactory. We would hope an effective resolution of this problem 
could be found to provide guidartce, ahd we would be willing to await results of the 
study. 

That is the testimony. I might ask you to comment on that. 
Mr. MACKLIN., As I just mentioned, we are not conducting any 

specific study with regard to this particular district. Weare collect­
fug data as to origin of cases. This will ,\ be made available to the 
district and the ,circuit. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Do you take any exception to the observation 
of the Justice Department, as represented by the prepared state­
ment, that a substantially heavier caseload and attempts to rectify 
the situation have not proved satisfactory? 

, 
I 
f 

t 

\\ 
(~ 

j 

! 
.j 

i 
j 
~ 

11 ,1 

1/ 
'I 
,~ 

! 

1 

Ii 
11 

at! 

f 

I 
1 

i 
I 

I 

~~---------.--.-----.--. ---

175 

Mr. MACKLIN. I have not read the statement until this mo . 
~~~:!~ti~~ fur: y~~~ [S~~e a~p~7.Jwer the question. We will ge~n:h~ 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. At least the Justice D t t· . 
J pendent objective Source. Normally we thinke1h~ ~en IS an Inde-
~~~r:s~i~i~iJ~~~:~e extent they reflect the attitud:~:n(~f ~f:se~·~f 
ju:~~ ~~~~~~Ndi!~rl~~. care to, we will get the workloads of the 

Mr. KASTENMEIER See what· fi t· 
lect while you look ~t the othe/fo~~bili~~YO~. cand Pbrefisently col-
can make an assessment. en lone e ore, so we 

=1\~~~:!;~~d~:~:r%~~B~{~U~/~ hW~~: e~~ }~~ 
~~~~~ Contie to have a heart attack or :~::s~th:r ~afa~~r~;h! 

Mr. KASTENMEIER Maybe in m tt f th· 
to be a test of ~ill~ where the chief.rjudge d:c}~~:' ~he;y tu~n o~t 
c~>nduct the busIness of his court, and not a C' e IS gOIng 0 

:~;Sb~~~:t~~~!~t~~ t~:r~~tla~ion is not resolv~d~bj:~ti~cly.S~h:t 
look at that situation. ' 0 not know. But we WIll certaInly 

M
Have you any other comments in conclusion? 

r. MACKLIN. No. I thank you ve h fi .. 
~~~~~~~~~ty. We have nothing further:, :l~ss ~~u gh~~~ furth~~ 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Our last witnesses ill b J C 

DspeCiatl aAssi~tant, Assistant Attorney Gene':al a~d P~~er ·FBRa~tont' 
epu y sSIstant Attor e G I Offt' . len, 

Administration of Justi~; U.S~D~~rtn:~~tof 1mpt~ovements in the 
I understand y h 0 us ICe. 

~~c::~~·c~rd.nder~~and';oua~r:X:ll~~: t~t~~h:ftt y~~r t~t~~:~~ 

T5~~~·PN;!~{F8.~~~;;!f=~~~::1I~~1[ 
LESLIE J~~O~E:~;gO~N:~~~~S~~ECIAL ASSISTANT, AND 

Mr. RIENT. Yes. I am Peter R· tD . 
·General. With me is Joan Bart len It ePl!ty Ass~stant Attorney 
Rowe, Executive Office of the U SOAtt xecutIve AssIstant, and Les 

We a . t th .. ,orney. 
ing Fed~~~ic~~u~t j~ri~~1~ti~~niiJ to ~omment on these .bill!3 affect­
ten statement. We would si~plyur a~kWtSh· atr~tsebt fO.rth. Indthe writ­
record. ale I eeelve for the 

[The information follows:] 
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Mr. Chairmap~ thank you for this opportunity to present the - " ,; , :::.. 

views of the Department of Justice on a number of proposals now 
u 

before the .subcommitteewith regard to federal court organization~ 

The legislative proposals "concern; (1) changes in the boundaries 

or places of holding court in federal judicial districts; and 

splitting the Fifth Circuit Court of Appeals. The first of these 

categories changes in district court organization -- presents a 

variety of complex considerations, and the bulk of this testimony 

will be devoted to bills related to this subject. 

Changes in the organizational structure of the federal courts 

would affect a broad range of the ope:t:ations and programs of the 

Department o'f Justice. For example, the United States Code requires 

the Executive Branch to appoint a United States Attorney and a 

United States Marshal, with their deputies and assistants, for~ach 

judicial district. 28 u.s.C. §§' 541-43,,561-62. The Bureau of 

Prisons must provide abcapabili,ty for detaining federal prisoners 

both ,before and during trial either through its O\ffi facilities or 

by co~rac~ or local law enforcement agencies. In addition, federal 

investigators and eXp7rt witnesses must be available wherever court 

is held. " (, 

But the Department must have a pe~spective on legislation 

affecting the courts that is broader than just our, direct interests. 

As the nation's largest liti~ator,we are in a~pecial position to 

see the problems of bur justice system. As a result, we share with 
" 

t~e other two. branches of government the responsibility of insuring 

that the courts are effective. This is a responsibili.ty we owe not 

just to the government as a client but to all consumers of justice. 
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\. 1 .. t t ltht h 'th ce:tt':'~n Y ;I. t ;:1.::> easy 0 unders anl~ . a c anges .~n e 

.-". Jr f h l' f substcmtive':·law.or procedural rules W il a fect t equa ~.ty 0 

justice re'1l'i ved by our citizens. '''''tges in the orgaci za\;jon~' 
structure·of the 'federal courts 'also wl\ll, • have . aIi,impact on tHe 

'\ 
overall effectiveness of OUJ;' j ustice l;ly~\.em.· COlls5i9~ently, we ' 

-:'" "":Cc:"'-_.::" .,~. ~;-:-::-;-~;:--<'-::-'-'-. "'-

would urge the Subcommittee to scrutinize these proposals 
j{, 

carefully to assure that any changes are, consistent with the 
(,) 

long-term needs and goals of the fede~al judicial system as a 

whole. 

I. DISTRICT COURT ORGANIZATION 

During the last Congress, Paul Nejelski, whow.as.then Deputy 

Assistant Attorney General for the Offiee~or Improvements in the 

Administrat~on of Justice, testifie.¢l befol:'8 this Subcommittee on 
(C ,J( 

behalf of the Department with regard to setting the boundaries and 

locations of federal trial courts. Ashe poij:ted'out, the organization 

of the federal district courts has eVOlved over time in an .ad hoc 

manner rather than· as a ~esponse to·a reasoned pattern or an overall 

design. 

Feder.al tri,al courts are organized i.n terms 0;E dist:ricts, . 

divisions of districts, and places of holding court. There are ft5 

district courts, includingtnree in fecaeral.ter:dtories (Guam, the 

Vil;gin Islands and the Nort~ern ~aiiana Islands)., 1 Within the 

United States, individual .. states are composed o;E between .one and four 

districts. Although the: majority of dist;x:i;;sts have not been 
" 

partitioned into Cliy;i.sions, ·34 of the 95 .. diStr;4ct Courts have two or 

more divis,ions., for a total.of 148 statutorily autho.rized divis.ions 

in 17.'lstate.s aI:ld~~op.etlar;t:'ito:ry ..In addit'ion td these. organizational 

units, there are also 435 authorizeCi,places ·of holding court. 
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To some extent, this organizat~onal' . 
...pattern has resulted from 

the pressures of an expanding populatiOh. ParticUlarly in recent 

years, however, loc ... al requirements ,.:.,s they 
. Q were perceived at a 

given time have generally been a more . 
~nfluential factor. 'The 

impetus fo;t:' additional organizational units of the federal courts 

often has come from bar asso,-=iations desiring a convenient federal 

clerk r s office or preferring a court located in the Suburbs to Ii 

one in a central city., an.d from Ch rob 
a ers of Commerce or other local 

groups pressing ,f. or the pre f 
- sence o. continuing federal activity as 

a means of guaranteeing the vitality of their community. Authorities 

on the federal court system recognize that "[t] he' f;';rmation within a 

state of distri~ts, and of divisions !.7~th~n d' t ' . 
lT~. ~s r~ct~; has not been 

an entirely rational process." 

p. 7 (~976). 

Wright, Law of Federal Courts, § 2, 

A number of the proposals before this subcomnu.· ttee 
would change 

district cour,.,.t organization by', (1) , 
creat~ng new districts; (2) 

altering disJ"trict boun .. daries,· (3) chang~ng , 
. ... certa~n divisions or 

districts; or (4) adding pla .. ces of ho.l~~ng . 
.~... court. We will summarize 

the variations among proposals in each of these categories, and 

will provide the subcommittee with some historical information 

concerning how these:, categories developed. 

In his testimony before the 95th Congress, Mr. Nejelski stressed 

the idea that the existing crazY-quilt pattern of district court 

organization should be reassessed, and he suggested several criteria 

to guide this reconsiderat~on. Th ",< 
... ese general '~il~delines warrant 

-\. 

resta.ting so they can. be used to evaluate . 
the extent to which they are 

met by several of the pending bills. 
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A. Historical Background 

(I) Creation of New Districts 

The general court. of original jurisdiction in the federal 

system is the United States District Court. Chapter 5 of title 28, 

United States Code, creates the federal judicial districts. The 

district co~ts. wer.e first established by the Judiciary Act of 1789, 

which created a singl~ court with one judge in each state. The 

specific statutes establishing these courts provided for their 

se.ssions in no more than two cities within the state. Surrency, 

Federal District Court Judges and the Historx of Their Courts, 40 

( 967) As new states were admitted to the Union, F.R.D. 139, 140 1 • 

they were organized into single districts with.a sing}-e judge, 

regardless of size, population, or former political~,tatus of the 

district. Only Oklahoma was organized into two judicial districts 

when it was admitted. Act of June 16, 19.06,§ 13, 34 Stat. 275. 

Previously, however, the Congress ~ad divided North Carolina into 

three districts and Tennessee into tw9, districts for purposes of holdin~ 
" 

court. Act of April 29, 1802, §§ 7, 16, 2 Stat. 162, 165. The new 

districts had no additional judges, and it appears that they we~e 

created solely to provide additional cities in which.the existing court 

might sit so that litigants would not have to. travel long distances to 

attend sessions of the federal courts. Surrency, supra at 148. 

The ~irst partition of a state into two districts with a 

separate judge for each was\\made in New York in 1814. Id., citing Act 

S t 120 Gradually" additional states were of April 9, 1814, 3 ta. " • 

qivided into districts, and, in many districts, additional.. judges were 

appointec't. Id. at 147-52. Witrf a- single exceptiop, districts do not 
!~ ::;.~ 
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extend across state lines. 2 
For the most l~art, district judges 

are appointed to a single district, although a few have been 

appointed as "floa,ters" to two or more districts within a single 
state. 3 

Retaining single-district states has the advantage of 

promoting the prospects of homogeniety in the interpretation of 

federal law throughout a state. On the other hand, there sometimes 

are administrative reasons to partition states with large populations, 

diverse conditions, or extensive area into more managelable units. It 

is noteworthy, however, that once the geographical expansion of our 

nation stabilized, Congress has beeI\.,~el!uctant to divide the states 

into" further ~stricts'(J;~ferr~~:9'::~o authorize additionall'Budgeships . 
,. , . Ii '.:'.:, ,._ 

for an existing districe and to specify added places ofholdihg court, 

where needed. Restricting the number of district courts has advantages 

of economy and ease of administration and budgeting. As a result, 

during the past 50 years, only four states have been further divided. 4 

The decision to create a new district court is portentous. It 

requires that a full range of personnel and facilities be provided the 

new district, including judges, a United Stat~s Attorney and United 

States Marshal, clerks, reporters, baliffs, probation personnel, and 

supporting staff, as well as chambers arid offices. Despi.te the 

importance of this decision, the historical materials do not reveal 

that any clear criteria have been developed for use in creating a new 

'district or in determining the nature of the ideal, district. ~, 

~ Surrency, supra; F. Frankfurter I< J. LandiS,\\ The Business of the 
Supreme Court (1928). 
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In Mr. Nejelski' s tes,i::imony before the last Congress, the 

Departmentreconunended that "new distric,!:s be created only in the 

most compellingocases, where required to equali~ethe weighted 

caseloads of existing courts, lessen delays for litigants, and 
, . 

provide for ne;' States and Territories." The Department continues 

to support this basic principle. 

We are aligned in this position with ':lilie Judicial Conf~ren,~e 

of the United Sti;ltes, the policy-making body of the fedei'al ju~icia:t:Y, 

which traditionally has oppos~4'r' the creation of new districts. TWo 
'~';." ':: 

years ago the Conference "reaffirmed [ed] its previously stated belief' 

that changes in the geographical configuration and organization of 

existing .federal judicial districts should be enacted only after a l1!i0 

showing of strong and compelling need." Report of the Proceetling of 

the Judicial Conference of the United States, September 21, 22, 1978,1 

at 45. 

(2) Alte:r;ation of District Boundaries 

At least two of the bills pending before this Subc9mmittee, 

H.R. 7615 and H~'R. 6708, would change the boundaries of existing 

districts withi11 a state., Legislation of this nature is certainly 

justified in the presence of a compelling rationale. Altering 

district boundaries generally involves considerably less expense than 

creating a new federal court. Changing boundaries does,' however, 

present technical questions concerning the handling~ transferring, and 

coordinating of cases that had been previously filed, in one or more of 

the affected districts, and these changes should not be made unless 

there are sound reasons for doing so. 
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C.3)Oivisions of Districts 

" 
J 

The practice' f ' o subdividing d' 
to have '" ~stricts into divisions 

originated in 1838 5 appears 
, When the Northern 

Oi9t~~ict of New York was broken into three ' c;! visions. Act of July. 
This actio.n was 7,,"C1S38, 5 stat. 295 • . evidently , t 

c' ~n ended to provide f 
;selection of' , or more ,convenient 

Jur~es, permitting th 
em to be drawn f 

than the entire district. rom smaller areas 
d' ~ Surrency, supra, at 149. 
~visions in New York were 1 ' Although the 

, , I ater abolished, the ·in 1858 When I ' , system waS used again 
owa ~t~s' separated,J.nto d' , , 

Today, 34 of the 95, districts 
~ V~s~ons • 1£:.. 

have two or more 
established divisions. statutorily_ 

Congress, however, has 
partitioning districts 

on a diVisional 
ten divisions in,the Oistr4ct 

.. of South 
distridts have no d~v4' 6 

I .... s~ons. 

not been consistent in 
basis. F or example, there are 

Carolina,S but the ma' , ,; Jor~ tjr of 

Establishment of internal 
nei ther evn d ...... an s nor contracts 

divisions within a district court 
the geographic 

court as a whole; indeed, 

diVisions generally has 

reach of the district 
the primary reason.f 

or the creatio11 of 
bee~;,simply to prescribe 

regula' '~' ,'the place Where . r, sess~ons of the I 

.~~urt mUst be held. 
however, are related to 

districts. For 

Some venue provisions ,. , 
eXist, rather than to When they 

purposes of transfe~r~n .. g a caSe 

divisions, 

eXample, ven~10r 

under 28 U.s.C. §§ 1404 through 

uthan districts. But title 28 
1406 is related to divis~on's 

.. rather 
references to venue do not 

relate to divisions. 

§ 1393, is so drafted 

parties. The statute 

consistently 
For eXample, the basic venue 

statute I 28 U. S. C" 
that inconsistent.~~esul ts 

occur for different 
says: 

.. "~, 
,,-.... \.: 

'-...,-: 

--,--,.---------------
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ta) Except as otherwise provided, any civil action, not 
of a local nature, against a single defendant in a 
district containing more than one division must be 
brought in the division ~here he resides. 

(b) Any such action against defendants residing in, 
different divisions of the same district or 
different districts in the same $tate, maybe 
brought in any of such divisions. 

Thus, an action against a single defendant in a district 

with divisions must be brought, in the division where the defendant 

resides. But this limitation does not apply if there arEi mUltiple 

defendants, even if all but one of them reside in the same' division. 

'MoreoveJ:'" the divisional limitations on venue do not, apply where 

venue is defined by plaintiffs' resid~nce or to situations in which 

venue is determined by where the claim arose .If an action is brought 

in the wrongdivision",under 28 U.S.C. § 1393, the court may dismiss 

the case pursuant to 28 U.S.C. § 1406, but more often it will transfer 
~:r 

the c~se to a division with proper venue. See 15 Wright, Mi!:'l:er ft 

Cooper, Federal Practice and Procedure: Jurisdiction ,and Related 

Matters § 3809 (1976). 

c\. The tra$ii tional justification fordi visions of ~istricts, 

Le., easing problems of jury selection, has been adequately 
{" ~ -

addressed for all districts by the .'jury-plan authority conferred by 
~, ~ 

28 U.S.C. §§'1863-66, which allows each district court to draw up a 

plan f6r jury selection without regard to internal divisions. 

Furthermore, designating a new situs for holding court is a more 

straightforward way to establish a place where court must be held than 
, 

~ough the creation of divisions. Moreover, the district courts have' o 

,,.-; , ~ 
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authority, through their rulemakihg power, to estabtish administrative 

uni ts if this appears desirable for managerial PUrposes. 7 There 
would thus appear to be litt'le need ' 

~n modern times to create new 
divisions by statute. 

On the other hand, establishing divisions by statute encourages 

unnecessarily fragmented judicial administration and necessitates the 

increased expense of securing or establishing additional places of 

holding court; it also fosters venue limitations that treat parties 

inconsistently and do not reilectthe realities of modern conditions. 

In Mr. Nejelski's testimony during the last Congress, he concluded 

that" (nJ ew divisions shoUld not 'ordinarily be conSidered, and 

existing ones shoUld be re-examined in light of today's faster 

communication and travel time." Th 't' e e~s ~ng system cannot be revised 

without further study and the development of means of accommodating 

the venue provisions of existing statutes. However, we would urge the 

Congress to refrain from subdividing districts for minor local reasons 

and to add divisions only if this appears to be the most desirable· step 
from the perspective of the nationwide syst~m. 

<'4) Places of Holding Court 

Aside from implications concerning proper venue, there is 

little statutory' or practical d~fference b • etween an internal division 
of a district court and. a prov~s~on that ' • • s~mply authorizes court to be 

held in one or more places within a district. As presently drafted, 
Title 28 of the United States Code g~ves h . • t e judic~ary considerab~e 
flexibility with regard ,to the locat~ons h f • were eejeral" coUrt may be 
held. 
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During the last Congress, 28 U.S.C. § 142 was amended. 

As the' statute was revised, i,t authorizes a federal court to si"t 

"only at places whe;J:'e Federal quarters and accommodations are 

available ... or suitable quarters and accommodatio,ns are furnished 

• "t' th U 'ted Sta' tes" (As amended N.ov. 19, 1977, 
w~ thout cost 0, e n~ • 
Pub. L. No. 95-196, 91 Stat. 1420.) This restriction does not 

~ 

"preclude the Administrator of General services, at the request of 

the Director of the Administrative Offic~ of the United States 

Courts, from providing such courtqua:r;ters and aocommodations as the 

Administrator determines can appropriately be made available ,at 

places where regular terms of court are, authorised to be held, 

if such court quarte;;C\:md accommodations have been approved • l:;ly 

the judicial, council of the appropriate circuit." lli This clause 

"th 1962 amendment to the statute which ,allowed the is ,consistent w~, a .. 
~ f" upon the ap"proval. of a circ~it 

Direotor of the Administrat~.ve"O f~ce, 

council, to reques~_,the General Services Administration to provide 

accommodations. Pub. L. No.iP-764, 76 Stat. 762. 
Q; 

In addition, unde~ 28 U.S,.C. S l4l. the federal courts are 
\:.J . 

empowered to hold special sessions in l~cat~ons other than those that 

have been e~licitly authorized., Althou~h special sessions are held 

pnly in extraordinary circumstances, pase, laW indicates that a hearing 

may occur away from the. place where cpurt normally sits if the 
" intel;'estl3 Qf justice will ,be served. '~A'~ United States ,v. ¥c-

Addonizio, 451 F.2d 49, 67 (3d Cir.1971) (special session in hospital 

when w.i.tness was, close to dea,thl; ~ v.Quinlan, 406 ,F. Supp. 265, 

267 (S.D.N.Y. 1976) (hearing on jail conditions 80 miles from court 

because most witnesses worked or resided where jail was located). 
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These two statutes, in combination, thus provide the 
".:";,' . 

federal, courtswlth~he power to hold court in convenient locations 

whel) :i,~diate local conditions require it. In general, there,fore, 

the Departme.nt recommends against the establishment by statute of 

additional. place~" .of holding dourt. During his testimony in the 

laflt CQngress, Mr. Nejelski ooncluded that "Cnlew place~ of holdil)9 

court Should be evaluated in terms of balancing ,their expected 

benefits in convenience and expanded access to litigants against, 

expected qosts of new fa.cilities, salaries, and the t;-aveJ. time of 

federal jUdges." ,;,,:¥he Department continues to support vigorously this 

cost/bene£lt approach. 

"B. Criterla to Guide District Court Reorganization 

Inlhis testimony in the last Congress, ~r. Nejelski 

sugg~sted certain criteria to oonsider in determining wl:lethe;o to 

change the boundarles or places of holding court in federal jUdicial 

districts. He ,began b¥ raising four questions: 

(1) Does the prOposed cnange provide a genuinely 

needed service to tne publ~~ or significantly improve 

p~lic access tODthe federal courts? 

t21 What i~ the' expected impact ox the p;roPl?sed change 

on the .operations and .. administration of the court system 

itself? Is it possible to take advantage of economies of 

scal.e? 

(3). Are the expec'l:ed benefits of organizational change 

worth the expected costs? 

(4) Would the changes raise any special considerations 

of federalism and constitutional law? 

69-375 0 - 81 - 13 
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In addition to thes~'questions, the testimony suggested that 

the Congress should consiaer certain specific criteria in evaluating 

changes in boundaries and locations of federal courts. The first of 

these were area characteristics, particularly population and 

transportation patterns; patterns of industry and commerce, especially 

those which might cause federally actionable claims; and the presence 

of a major federal enclave or military base or a border area, any'of 
\ 

which could contribute a comparatively greater number of cases to the 

federal court system. The second criterion was the functioning of the 

court system: Wnat would be the probable effect of the change on 

caseload and the means and speed of disposition of cases? Would it 

be possible to have a mu1ti:judge district rather than a sin~le-judge 

district so as to take advantage of ,economies of scale in facilities? 

In order to simplify organrzation, would it be possible to authorize 

a new place of holding coUrt rather than to create a division within a 

district? In what ways coUld technology be used to increase the 

efficiency of the court?' The third criterion was government costSt 

that is, costs to the judiciary and the Department of ,Justice in 

furnishing additional personnel and £acilities for the court. It 

must be re~inbered that, in general, federal quarters and 'accommodations 

must be available, or suitable accommodations that have been furnished 

without cost to the u~ted States. Also, in larger dist~icts, both 

the judiciary and the Department of Justice may be able to take advantage. 
, 

of economies of scale in personnel. 
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C. Application of Criteria 

(~lCreation of New Districts 

At ~east three of t~ebiils before this ~~committee would 

create an . additional district within»a state. H.R. ·3714 woul'd 

establish a separate judicial district for Nassau and ~uffolk Counties 

in New York. H.R. 2505 wpuld establif!h an additional federal 

jUdicial district in Cal;i£ornia~and recommends that court be he;Ld 

at Santa Ana, Riverside, .. and San Bernardinc:>. H.R •. 2e06.is similar 

to the preceding bill, but it recommend~ that court be held only 

in Santa Ana. The Department opposes each pf these pills. 

H.R. 3714. At the direction of the Congress, the 

Administrative Office of United States Courts recently conduct~d a 

thorougp, study of the Eastern District of New York which includled an 

evaluation qf the need for new divisiOnS or a new district. The 

United States Attorney, along with man:(, others ;in the community, 

submitted comments· to t~e study panel. ,The .conclusion of the study 

group was that no new division or district was. needed. We concur with 

that report. 

The Eastern District is relatively small, comprising o.nly 

Long Island,about 60 miles total
o 

length. The two oUter counties 

• (Ni;U;;S!'lU! and SUffolk)a:,ereSiCi.ential communities ;Lacking any commercial 

. cel;'lter.· They account fpr less than 15 percent· of the, pr~sent District's 

(.!riminal docket (an amount not equal to one full-oti~ judge) and 

virtually none of its civil docket. 

Federal jurisdiction ianot a, functic;m .of population. It is 

commercial activity, port of entry, and federal facilities (military, 
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customs, v,',.A.,etc.l" which generate federal' cases. Those. types 

of ca_ses are generated in Brooklyn, .not the·{slartd counties. 

Under theoostliberal interpretation there is not now the 

existence; or potential for, enough federal case work to" justify 

the proposed new district. 

H.R. 2505. The Department also opposes the creation of 

'a fifth judicial district in California. No present federal 

facilities exist for U.s. Attorney operations in any of the three 

cities where the new district court would sit. The expense of 

acquiring space, 'furnishing, equipping and providing a law, library 

and other essemti'al services in Santa Ana, San Bernardino') and 

Riverside would be approximately'$350;O'OO~/ In genera\l, the United 

states Attorney's office accounts for q% to 10% of <the total cost 

of a federal court;. Thus, the init.ial cost ot setting up a new 

jUdicial district in Cali.fornia could be 'from $3') 500,000 to 

$7,000,000. The 'foreseeable possible benefits do not jtstifY such 

expenditures at this' time. 

In addition to the direct fiscal costs, a price would be 

paid in the quality of litigation. Large U.S. Attorney's offices 

have a greater proven'abillty to master complex areas of litigation 

and deal with long term investigations and trials. irn a small office 

(based on the 'caseload originating in the area, the new office would 

be smalJ:")~ach As~istant U.s. Attorney must be jack-of .... all-law, eXpert 
jJ 

in none. In an office of tep attorneys the ability to take three 

(30%L AssiS"t:ant'U.S. Attorneys and as_sign them to a long-term investi­

gation and trial is much more limitef.l than in the present district 
("I 

where. that is only 3% of the staff. The public is better served where 
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the. U. s. A;~torneys' office is, l:arg;e enough to, develop skill in .. 

depth, and the,Il, "able to apply that skill to the ,arduous Cases 

that the federal government is most able,' and most 
appropriate, to 

handle,., '0 

SantaApa and Riversidecare ea. ch,' w~.t4.~n· f f' ... ... orty~ ~ve minutes, 
via modern f. · ... eewa. y., of th ".. epresent.courthouse. The~case+oad corning 

from thOSe co~n:!:ries doe$notpresently 'justify, the cost of moving 

the cOl,lrt and its supporting agencies. 
Present access to the ,court, 

is convenient ~nd no hardship to litigants. 
" 

H.R. 2806. Alt"hough the is b, ill would ,be 1 .ess c0l:ltly than 

the preceding proposal since it, wotiJ:d~ desi,gmtte pnly Santa. Ana. as a 

place' where court"would be held, the I)epartment 
opposes it on the 

ground that the;re isC)'.insufficient federal 
~ .CClse work in this area to 

{,\ 

justify the expense of establ~sh~ng a new d' ... ... ~strict court. 

(2l Alteration of District Bounaaries 

Two of the bi.lls be:f;ore the Subco".""" 't. tee ld ......... wou. al ter existing 
boundaries of a. district court. Th 

eDepartment tak~~ no position on 

H.R. 7615:, which would reorganize. the middle alld we$tern districts of 

North Carolina. 

H.R. 6708. Tll€! Department of Justice strongly supports this 

bill ,,\\~lliCh WQUldp.la:Q;-thl F~deral CO~~:ctional !nstitute at 
~ . .f;­

B}l'""ner, North CClrolina; entirely ~ithin,the Eastern District of 
4' 

#Carolin~. tInder ~ 8 U. S .,C. .~' 113, Durham County 

" 

. ~ . c ' 

falls within the 

Nor~ 

f,. Miqafle Di$t;rict o:E.N_o. rtb, Carol.~n" " , .... ... and Granville County falls within 

\\\1 the .E!astern Distr"ic:t. . Th.e,.·, .. l~ 'ne d~ 'd' D h 
iI' ...... v~ ~n~ .ur am Clnd Gr~nville 

't:oP:nt~~~, -- and, . theref6;r~, t.,'I]:e M:i,ddle and Eastern D~stricts __ also 

\~i vides the Federal correctional It' , 
\\ ns ~tut~on at Butner, North CarolinCl, 
~htQ two segments. 

As a result, approximately one-half of the 

o 
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institution is located within the jurisdiction of the Middle 

District~ the remaining one half ),ies~'l1ithin, the Eastern 

District. 

This jUrisdic{i;onal division raises potentially serious 

problems, particularly with respect to criminal prosecutions and 

o habeas cOrpus actions. For example, the site of a criminal 

violation may be hard to determine and challenges to the court's 

jurisdiction may depend on the reliability of a surveyor's line 

or a few feet disagreement as 1;p where events occurred. 'Prisoner 

suits concerning conditions may shift from district to district, 

as an inmate moves about within the institution. Finally, 

conflicting rulings about running the ~~~itution may ~lssue from the 
J ' ("~ 

two courts. We urge the Congress to take swift action on H.R. 670S 
o 

to rectify this situation. 

(3) Divisions of Districts 

A nwnberof the bills ,before the Subcommittee would either 

create a new division or change division~ines within a district. 

The Department takes no position with regard to H.R. 6971, which 

would provide for the inclusion 

In the Northern Division of the 

of Audrain and Montiomery Counties 
''l~ . 

Eastern District of Missouri. 

H.R. 5966.' This .bill,which is the same as H •. R. 2079, 

would establish a Lufkin Division in the Eastern District of 

Texas. It would move two counties, Polk and Trinity, ,," from the 

Southern District of Texas to the new LU±Kin Division in the Eastern 

District. It woUld also place several counties from the Tyler and 

Beaumont Divisions in the new Lufkin Division. Although in general 
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the Depai;',tment is '~ot,in favor of new diviSions, we have no 

opposit~on to this bill. We, firmly believe there is no 

justification, fOr partitioning, ,a di.strict where divisions do. not 

exist, however", where, a district has already been divided, the 

divisions should "reflect contemporary conditions • 

Since the ti~ the present alignmentof1;he affected 

countieS was established,.I;ufkin has develope~,as the major 

-. conunercial and legal center of the-area ,;\:hat: would form the .new 
! i 

division. According to the Executive Off~;ce of United. States 

Attorneys, a significant portion o,f .the present business, of the 

Eastern Distr;i.ct of Texas -- ,on the order.of 30% to 40% of the 

cases -- aTe generated in those counties. that would COl'lfititute the 

new LUfkin division. eespite this condition, many residents 
, ~ 

presently must drive over 100 miles·. in order to gain access to a 

federal court •. Lufkin,would be mucnmQreconvenient for litigants 

and jurors in most of the counties to be inc1.uded in the proposed, 
o ~ 

Lufkin Division and would permit the federal cC)urtsystem to meet 

\, the needs of the residents of this area mare effectively. 

H.R.'443S.. This Rill, which is similar to H'oR. lSS3'J 

would makechanges.ilP',divisions within the Northern District of 
n 

Ohio. We!'ltrQngly support legislative .action that would be responsive 

to the ne.eds of this district. As the divisions are presen;tly 

constituted, one judge has a,subst!'lntiailY.heavier case load than ,other 
~.,p . 

judges" in' the dif:itrict, and Cittempts to rectify this _ dondition have 

not)?roven entirely .flatis.factory. Wewou;Lst·hope that that an 
2'" ;:.-., 

effective resolution to this problem could be adopted quickly. We 
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understand, however, that thE! Administrative\Office of United States 

Courts is planning to collect stati~ti.?:al data during the next year 
.:o'~, 

that'could provide guidance with regaid to the most useful way;>to 

restructure the district, and we would be willing to await the 'results 

of this study. 

H.R. 5690. The Departnient opposes this--bill, which would 

divide the Eastern District of New York into two divisions. As we 

noted above with respect to H.R: '3714, the Administrative Office of 

United States Courtsd'conducted a study of that District and concluded 

that no new division was needed. 

H.R. '5697 . The Department also opposes this bill which would 

establish two divisions for the Central District of Caiifornia. None 

of the districts of Califomiahas been partitioried into divisions. 

As '<tIe have noted, the creation of divisions complicates court 

management. 'We see no justification: for it here. 

(4) Places of Holding Court 

Several bills before this Subcommittee would create new 

places of holding court within a district. 

H .R. 4961. This bill' would establish Lancast~:r~ Pa., as 

a place of holding court. The" Department isop~osed to ~his legislation. 

No courthouse or other federal facility 'presently exists there and;no 

case load exists, or is contemplated, that wo'uld justify the creation of 

a new place of holding court in Lancaster.' 

HeR. 6703. 'This bill would establish Mt.Pleasant, Mich., 

as a place of holding court. 
\} 

We strongly recommend that Cohgress 

I 
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not pass 'this bill. The Eastern District of Michigan:,alE~adYhas 
f " 1 ---..JL ___ ),/ 
,love p aces, of holding' court .. " ~--Detrol.t, Flint, Bay,City, Port'Huron 

and Ann ,Arbor. 
The last, Ann Arbor, ,was' Opposed by the Department 

because there II was no PElrcei ved workload there at alL Nonetheless, 
a substan:tialfederal c~urthouse is now, under construction: in that 

ci ty , even though no future need for it has ye't been f01;1nd. The 
addition of Mount Pleasant to an 1 d ' a rea y long list of places of, 

holding court is unnecessary.. The very limi tedcaselo.ad originating 

from Mount Pleasant is ,adeq' uately handle'd' . l.n the nearby communities 
of Flint and Bay City,. ',,. 

H.R. 5691., ,This bill would perrni:t the Eastern District 

of New Yprkto.' hold cour't "t . 't a ' a ,Sl. e no. more thanfi ve miles 'from' 

the boundary ofN''a.ssa:u'and, Suffolk Countl.' es . " Th b' 'II el., also would 

permit the" Eastern District :o£~'l-lew York to bold special 'session of 

the court ~t Westbury WhilElth~ federal 'COU:thouseat; Hempstead is 

, undergoing renovations • 'The temporary relocat~on .. of the court at a 

suitable location just 7 miles' ,from the courthouse has the 

Department's full support,. 'From our perspective ,however, _there is 

not sufficient federal businesS'in ~assau and sUj;foik Counties ,to 

jU$tify an additional place ,of 'hOlding ", 
co,urt l.n: that area o,f. the '. 

Eastern District. 

H.R. 2062; H.R. 363.7; 'H..R. 5890; andli.R.1513. These 

bills would establish Ba:l:,!3rson,'MoX'ristown, \:':Tersey, City, 9-nd 

Hackensack, New' Jersey, as:, places ,Ofhol:dl~g ,court. The Department 

opposes" ,each of· 'these bills. 
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Morristown (Pop. 17,000.1 and Hackensack (Pop. 40,000), 

are not large enough either in",~opulation or ,amount o£ federal 

litigation to justify the expense of constructing and staffing 

federal court facilities. Paterson, (Pop. 136,,000) and Jersey 

City (242,000); are larger but, lilce the other two cities, are 

within a thirty minute drive of the 'federal coUrt in downtown 

Newark. 

The state of New Jersey is already served by three !" 

permanent, fully staffed, federal court centers, Le., a federal 

court with judges and supporting personnel, Un:i:ted States Attorney, 

United States Marshal, probation office, c,lerk, etc., located in 

Newark, Trenton, and Camden. Those three loca'l:.ionsadequately 

cover the majorpopulatioIicenters of this compact state, well, 

provided with modern expressways and oth~r convenient transportation. 

The creation of four new places of holding court (all within a 30 

minute radius of Newark). would be redundant of facil;i.ties and skillS 

already available. Any convenience those bills might provide to 

members of the local suburban legal community must be carefully 

weighed against the signi£icant and unnecessary additional expei;se 

to the","courts and all federal agencies ,an expense which is bo,rne, by 
'I 

the tax~~ayers of all jurIsdictions. Creation of Suburban federal 

" courts i\ an area already served adequately by Newark is an 

unnecesS~~ilY costly and inefficient, use of scarce resources. 

Fol.R. 6060.' This biIl"'OWould establish Santa Ana, California, 
I;;] 

as a place of holding court c)' Since the beginning of this Congress, 
\\ 

the Department has opposed efforts to create a new judicial district 

in California or to divide the existing districts. In commenting on 

H.R. 2505 last year", the Department, noted the high co~t that would be 

;1, 
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'involved and sugg~s, te, d that' "i:( the" ' , " , , ., p:sessure for a new district', or 

a greater federal pre~ence in the area ' is heavy," a possible: 

compromise would be ,to have Salltif Ana designated as a place of 
( Ll' . ,-

'·hOldi~g'court.We adli'ere ,to this position. 

II. SPLITTING THE FIFTH CIRCUIT 

other Would be composed of Alabama, FI 'd ()r~ a, ,Georgia, 

'and the',Canal Zone, with headquarters in Atlanta, and wOl,lld be known 

~as 'the EIJv~nth Circuit. As you ~now, a similar bill, S. 2830 

(which is identical to H.R. 7645), passed the ,Senate in, May. 
',:;::-

If the existing Fifth Circuit is divided~ it will be the, 

£irst time ~new circuit h~s been created since 1929 when the Tenth 
" " 8 I', 

Cir~uit was organized. 'Th b .e oundaries of the other circuits ,have 

rema,ined unchanged since the nineteenth century. Ob:viously, court 

reorganization of this nature should not be undertaken except for the . , 
most compelling x:easons. 

. ~ ~.,-

Compelling reasons now do exist. The fact is that the Fifth 

Circui t',wi th 26 active judges, has be corne too large to function 

effecti vely as a cbur0' 
,,",,I 

Observers of, the courts,~nd judges themselves have recognized, 

that there is a limit to the number Of judgeships 'a court can 

accommodate and still function ff t' 1 e ,,;ec ~ve y and efficiently. In 1971 
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the Judicial confe~ence of , the united States concluded that a 

court of 1tlOre than 15 judges would be "unworkable". 

There are a number of soun$!- reasons for this conclusion. 

We would like to emphasize two significant negative consequences 

that occur when appellate courts grow beyond the optimun size. 

First, large appellate courts increase intra-circuit confl~cts. 
larg'£r the number of judgeships, the larger the number of panels 

The 
1 the opportunl.'ty· for inconsistent decisions. 

and therefore the arger 
This is s~\ not only because more judges mean a higher probability 

." also becau· se a court operating with several 
of divergent views but 

0' ., d the ablo'll.' ty of its J'udges to review all of 
panels gravely hlon ers 
the decisions handed down by each of the panels in their court. 

collegiality is nearly impossible to maintain in circuits with 

numerous judges. Because of these intra-circui~1 conflicts, the 
J! 'd d 'I . ' 1 1 Wl.' 11 not"be achloeve an evlo s 

desired uniJormity of the natloona aw I a 
such as forum-shopping, unequal treatment of litigants who are 

similarly situated, 'and legal uncertainty are fos.tered. 
\ 

Second, a large court makes ~he en bane procedure, as 

traditionally conceived for ari~ appe.ilate court, unworkable. We 

, the unfortunate attorneyJ who I\must persuade the court through 
Pl.ty I ' ""1/ ' II - ' ' 
oral argument by maintaining eye ccmtact ,.,loth, and answerl.ng 

, d' d ' More seriously, convening this 

:-;-;.; 

questions of, some two ozen J~ ges. 
many judges presents 10gistica{ pr!~blems ~j.th regard to scheduling and 

requires large expenditures for trirvel arrangments. An even more 

important consideration, however ,is that the decision-making process 
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'of a lar.ge .appellate., court sitting en bane is bound to be impai~ed. 

The en bariC hearing traditionally has been used for exceptiona1' 

cases, where the unified voice of the circuit is particularly 

important. The necessity of C3." r' cu· latl.'·nN .., ~ an opl.nl.on among numerous 

,~udges -- and of achieving a majority who can agree on a rationale 

by whidhto decide act· , 1 ' on roverSl.a l.ssue -- will inevitably delay 

the ."final .decision of a case. F th ur ermore, because of the greater 

chance of disagreement among judges of a large appellate court, 

re more ,concurrl.ng or dissenting opinions on cases are likel,y to acqul.' , 

views and be rendered therefore less persuasive. Because of these 

factors, a large circuit may be reluctant to convene the en bane court 

~ er s ou e decided by this even when it is conceded tha,t, ~ matt h ld b 

procedure. 

Thus, the large size of an appellate court threatens its 

effectiveness as an institution and may ultimate2y diminish the 

quality of justice that the court administers. 

. The judges of the present Fifth Circul.'t s-at en b ' anc l.n January. 

Following that experience, they have unanimously supported splitting 

the Circuit. The D t t f epar men 0' Justice also strongly endorses these 

proposals to split the Fifth Circuit. There have been a number of 

suggestions in recent years with regard to how, specifically, the 

"circuitshpuld be' divided. All proposals appear to have some 

advantages and."some drawbacks. ", The oills before this Subcommittee all 

present a viable plan. 9 Th' t ' e 3.mpor ant pOl.nt is that the proposal 

e urge e Congress, in the interests sho~ld be speedily implemented. W th 

of justice, to take immediate action on this important legislation. 

r r 
I 
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CONCLUSION 

The effectiveness of our federal courts in ,dispensing justice 

will not be fully realized unless the administrative organization 

of those courts, r~lects the actual need~ and conditions of our 

time. We urge the Subcommittee to,~eigh t.he long-term goals and 
-. '\ 

needs of the justice system at least 'as heavily as "you do currently 

perceive~ local requirements. Changes in the existing system 

should be made only i~ the preseng~ of compelling reasons. But when , 

those reasons do exist, the Congress should act immediately and 

posi ti vely • , 
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,FOOTNOTES 

1. Aside from the Supreme Court, which is mandated by Article 

III, sec'cion 2, of the United States Constitu,tion,all federa,l. 

courts are created by Congress. The territQrial"f':9ourts are simiJ,ax: 

to other federal courts, except that they derive their jurisdictional, 

authority solely from statutes promulgated by Congress under Article I 

of the Constitution instead of from the independent judicial power of 

Article III. Territorial courts are thus "legislative" rather than 
~, 

"consti tutional" courts. II See American Insurance Co. v" Canter, 1 

Peters 511, 546, (1828). 

Although the jurisdiction of Article III courts is limited 

to "cases a,p,d c;ont'roversl.es" as defined by Article III, section 2, 

of the Constitutiont the territorial cour~s exex:cise all of the 

jurisdiction authorized by Article III courts and may exercise some 

local jurisdiction as "well.. See Glidden v. Zdanok, 370 U.,S. 530, 544 

(1962). The principle for this authority i!3 that, in the absence of 

an independent state, goveJ:"nmen:t in the territories, the federal courts 

assume responsibility as the final interpreteJ:" of ~ocal law. Id. 

An additional difference between territ01al and Article III 

courts is that territorial ~judges serve for a ter!nof years and are 

not covered by the Article III guarantees of life tenure in office 

and undiminished Salary during good behavior. 

2. The, District Court for the Disj:;rict of Wyoming inpludes 

all of that state plus t,b.e portions of Yellowstone National Park 

that are in Montana al1d Idaho. 
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3. "Floating" judges now serve in Arkansas, Iowa, Kent~cky, 

Missouri, Oklaho~a and west Virginia. 29 U.S.C. § 133. The 
., in s""ci1:e~::;\; 

mul ti-district judgeships provide added flex~bl.li t~c7~'::-::" ~ . 

where th: volume of federal business ~ay be too great, for the 

d"d'tional J'udgeship for eacn 
existing court system, but where an a 1. 

district may not be justified. 
"/ , 

Florl.' da (19,Ii.)2); California (1966); and 4. Indiana (1928); 

Louisiana (1971). 

!. 28 U.S.C. § 121. 

::...o. . 't(y) of the districts have not been partitioned 
A lnaJor~ 

into districts. 28 U.S.C. §§ 81-131. 

7. See Note, The Ioocal Rules of Civil Procedure inthe·~"", :fji, 

- ·66 Duk L J 1011 1021 n.27 
"Federal District Courts - A sury~, 19 e. " , 

t R 2' E D N C (Gen.) R. 2 (B) ; 
(1966) (Citing N.D. Fla. R.l; D. Mon ." •••• .~-. '" 

R 3) The authority of these local 
M.D.N .C. R. 3 (b); F.D. Va. • • 

rule divisions for purposes of resolving questions of proper 

, .o. S 15· Wright Miller, '& 
jurisdiction and venue ~s unclear. ~ , :'~ 

Jurisdiction and Related 
coop~~, Federal Practice ahd Procedure: 

Matters § 3809 (1976); Note, supra. 

8. Under the Judiciary Act of 1789, the united s~ates was 

1 J'udicial circuits: southern, Middle, 
divided into three federa 

T·e·· rr~tor_ ial expansion of the nation caused the and Eas tern. .... 
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number of circuits to gro\i7 to six in 1802 and to nine in 1866, 

where it remained until 1893 when Congress created the Distr~ct 

of Columbia Circuit. _ Fish, The Politics of Federa,,l Judicial 

Administration 4 (1973). 

9. We ncli;:e that sC1l1e adjustments need to be made in the 

bill with regard to the. Canal: Zone. 

Mr. RIEl'{T. Generally speaking, we favor only those proposals for 
which there.ois a clear justification in terms of the longr,-range needs 
of the justice system. Rather than take up any more of'the subcom­
mittee's time, I will defer to my colleagues. 

TESTIMONY OF JOAN C. BARTON 
Ms. BARTON~ I would like to summarize very briefly the 'princi- ' 

pIes which we believe th(~ subcommittee should consider in evaluat­
ing these bills. First, new district courts should be created only in 
the most compelling circmnstances. Second, districts that have not 
been subdivided into dhdsions should not be so partitioned, and 
existing divisions should reflect contemporary needs. Third, new 
places of holding coU:rt should be established· only where caseload 
anQ. other conditions give eVidence of the need, where the benefits 
in convenience and exp~ded access to litigants outweigh the costs 
that are involved. And certainly a matter as crucial to our Federal 
system as splitting the f~fth circuit should be evaluated from all 
perspectives. ' . . ' . 

Changes should come islowly and should be made only in the 
presence of compelling reasons. But when those reasons do exist, 
Congr~ss should· act; . . 

I would like to mention. two proposals on which the Department 
would especially like to see action by the subcommittee. The first, 
of course, is the splitting of the fifth circuit. With 26 active judges, 
that circuit "has become too large to function effectively as ,a judi­
cial institution. We hope that the proposed split of the circuit will 
be speedily enacted~' ,) . . 

The second is H.R. 6708, the proposal that would place the Feder­
al Co~rectional Institute Blt Butner, N.C. entirely within the East­
ern District of North Carolina. The line between the Eastern and 
Middle Districts of the State also divides the prison into two seg­
ments. Which court has jurisdiction in a criminal prosecution may 
depend on the reliability of a surveyor's line or on the resolution of 
a few. feet disagreement~mong witnesses as to where events oc­
curred. And jurisdiction over priso:ner suits concerning conditions 
may shift fro:m district to district, as ali inmate moves about within 
the institution. Conflictirig; rulings about the' institution may issue 
from the two courts. The administration of the courts and the. 
prison. would be. imprQved by placing the Butner Institution en­
tirely in a single district. We urge the Congress to take swift action 
HRM~ . ~ on .. ." '-I _ :O~-=-~--:~-, 

We will be happy to answer any .qpestions. But before doing sp, I 
would like to mention br,iefly on,a' matter that has -been under .' 

- ".",~ c-
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discussioncthis afternoon,. the matter of the Northern District of 
Ohio. 

The Department of Justice,. on behalf of the Federal Govern­
ment, appears in;courts throughout the Nation andJs' the country's 
largest litigator. We appear in the courts in the;Northern District 
of Ohio, and we are certainly aware that those courts have prob-
lems as theyare:currently operating. " 

That is the reason we say in our ·statement that we strongly 
support a legislative approach to this problem. Other approaches 
have not been successful. Let me emphasize that in pointing to the 
Administrative Office statistics that are available, we do not mean 
that we oppose in any sense the bill that Mr. Seiberling has intro-: 
duced. We simply want to be sure that any decision is based, on all 
available information. ., :--i' . 

We certainly believe that something,must be done to clear up the 
problems.in the northern district of Ohio.c :, 

Mr. KASTENl\fEIER. Is it just a sheer objective analysis? Why is 
the problem so"'difficult to rectify? '.. . 

Mr. ROWE. The Department has a basic objeq'tion to t~e creation 
of divisions.because th~y tend to complicate and purden the.admin­
istrative process. Unless there are some overriding needs for a new 
division, we would normally oppose it. . 

It is this basic objection that causes .the hesitancy with. regard to 
this bill on the northern district of Ohio. It is different, for exanl­
pIe, from the situation in Texas Eastern where we favor the cre­
ation of a n~w division because that would resolve long term per­
manent protilems. 

The problem of Ohio tends to be a temporary.one in the sense 
that it dwells in the courthouse among the judges. It is difficult for' 
us to take a side in that we hate to recommend a specific legisla­
tive solution when there may in fact be a judicial solution, and 
when it goes against our basic tenet of no new divisions. '3e}. we 
also recognize there is a very serious problem in 'that the\~;Akron 
court is hea'\tily overburdened and the "people in the. eastern side of 
northern Ohio are receiv{f,1g a .lesser standard of Federal justice 
than the people on the western side. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. As you obviously looked at the q1J,estion, why 
do YOll conclude there is an inability on the part of the Court of the 
Northern District of Ohio to remedy thatsitllation? 

Mr. ROWE. The chief judge there has strongly stated his own 
personal desire with regard to the manner in which the court 
should be operated, and unless he is directed either by the circuit 
or by the Congress to change, that .. would be the system that 
remains in place, the assignment of the judges, the hearing sched­
ules .and da.tes" ana the manner in which the cases are treated. 

Mr.' KAsTENMEIER. Is it possible tll~t some applicatipn to the 
judicial council of the circuit could findd'spme redress? " 

Mr. ROWE. Yes; there is that possibiiity;,~ ,. . , 
Mr. KAsTENMEIER. As I say, I am surpris~d that. that. particular 

court or the chtef judge cannot respond to the situation, that he is 
so inflexible that he is not able to respond in'.any otherway,than 
just to resist any change. 'lf~ .. ,_,-.. <",. 1:,,;,; (I' 

We are also told, however, by. theA:aff:ll!-llstra~we QffIce of the 
U .S. Co~,~ts, that merely creation of a new third'dhriei1n in and of 
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205 

itself, rather than a second d' . '. . 
assignments. . IVlSIOn, wIll not constItute a change in 

You wvuld have to include in th b'll ".'. 
am not sure of the extent that th t ~ \h a speCIal dIrectIon, and I 
edented with res ect to . a IS e! er precedented or unprec­
not include thatP then lli!Ignment of J~dges to divisions. If you do 
itself would be m~aningless, mere creatIOn of a division in and of 

Mr. ROWE. Well there ar t th . 
into play. The fir~t is thate Cwo 0 er pre~sures that could come 
p~oblem, and, that should have o~z:ess wo~ld have s~oken t? the 
wIll be chosen by division d' lna:act. rhe other ,IS that Juries 
juries from physically diff~r:~t pIlace e tPhrqc~sds of C~oo~ing those 
there. s, e JU ges wIll be drawn 

, M~' KAROWS'lE'ENLMEtIER, At least that would be a difference 
. . e me cont~t th Oh·'·t· . 

the eastern distric-t of Texas wher 10 s~ uatIOnhto tp,e problem in 
new division and to move two e yve avor t e bIll to create a 

U,

' southern district of Texas up I'nCOtuntthles, Tyler and Polk, from the 
hane 1 ' . " 0 e eastern district Th 

y a arge natIOnal preserve 84 000 fl' ere, we 
percent is presently in the east~rn dist .a~rTh 0 hnd, of which 85 
I~ t~ose two counties, Tyler and Polk rICh'. h e ot .er 15 percent is 
dIstrICt of Texas.. ' w IC are In the southern 

It would be a great relief to II f th I 
litigants and the Government 0 e andowners and the private 
have cases involvin the ' as well ~s the expert witnesses to 

, It presents a long te~m pr~bi::.ve consolIdated in a single district. 

I
" You may have noticed that 1 . 
, for the . special law enforce severa exceptIOns have been made 

parks, such as Yellowstone funt problen;s th~t exist in national 
rate all of the Federal la~ en£ any area In which we can incorpo-
parks or preserves within one j~%~:r~ p~o~\ems of the national 
courts and the litigants a great fav 1 IS rIC we have done the 

Furthermore, the people that li~~" th . 
and Polk are much closer to Lufki tl~n th two countIes of Tyler 
area contains agricultural and . n h' an ey ~re to Houston. The 
and other centers are ranc. Ing cou,niles, and commercial 
they are with Houston more approprIately alIned with Lufkin than 

For these reasons, there is a It,', 
Texas case which is a little onf efm need for change-in the 

Ms. BARTON. If you like w:core c.:ar y C''Seen than the Ohio one. 
questions, or if youprefe; I winnb e~ ~er prohed by answ~ring any 
and state the Department's Positio~Ie ~hgO t rough all of the bills 

Mr. KASTENMEIER, Wh t I ldon . em. , 
indicate where 'our' r a wou. h~e to ask you to do is .to 
ministrative OfKce of ~h:UsnactIO~ dIffers fz:om that of the Ad-
Mr. Macklin. . .' ou.s as preVIOusly expressed by 

To that ex:tent that' diffi · . 
Ms. BARTOH. I' ho' e . erence. IS Of.lnterest to the committee. 

Administrative Offic~ do~v a~~at I WIll have the position of the 
sent their position. . urately enough so I don't misrepre-

Let m~ state initially that we, similar! t:' ". 
Office, dId not receive prior to th' h .y ~ the ~dmmlstratlve 
concerning a place of holding c I~. eanng Our bIlls~ H.R. 7456 J 

three that were introduced this ~:ekln7t407ng ~tehach, and also the 
~ . ,WI regard to Michi-

., 
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7907 which concerns Modesto, an 7951 concerning Iowa! and t ~ow that as soon as we have 
6fr. We :"'ould like the c!mrnn!'" ~ a day or so after we have the 
obtained copies of those ~ills, Wit some specific responses to each of b . lIs we will be able to gIve you . 

thos~ proposals. t new districts H.R. 3714, WhICh 
There are three bills that se 1- t 'ct in New York is opposed 

establishes a new southeastern A~inistrativ~ "Office. Then there 
both by the Departme~t and rl~h district for California, aD:dd~:Ri 
is H.R. 2505, concernln~ a also' establishes a new JU ICI~ 
2806, w~ich is. sligJ:1tly diffAd~t!~;railv~ Office has taken no POSI-
district In Cahf~rnla. The b th of them. 
tion on those bIlls. W eAoltP~ose h ~he Administrative Office talkes 1 nr 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. oug rentl opposed to the lower eve 0 
position because th~~ are a)~a ot b~ different tha;n yours? . so their posItion wou n h t ' 

re~~BARTON.l'mjUst n~t bill: J!.b~h~:e 'h;f!.t al~c:\j¢ictdi?~u.n~ 
The second category 0 • th iddle aD..!! western s rIC 

aries. H.R. 761~ would rAdg~n1:Z~rativ: OffiCe1ipparently ~ayors a 
of North CarolIna. ~e fthu: proposed. We have no posltIon on slightly different verSIOn 0 'I a . . . 

that bill. .~ h F deral correctional mstItutIOn 
H.R. 6708, the bill concernln9rtee Administrative Office also sup-at Butner, we strongly favor. . . 

't . eli" ns of dIstrICts. ports 1 . • al concernIng VlSIO . . 
There are five basIc pr010s district of Missouri. The AdmlnI~­

H.R. 6971 concerns the. em;; ern De artment simply has no POSI­
t ative Office favors thIS ~Ill .. Th~ '1 p to 5789, would creat~ two 
tron on it. H.R. 5697, wI ¥,cth. ~~ ~fC~JJornia. Both the Adminlstra-d· . . ns Dor the centra alS rI 

IV1SIO D t nt oppose. L fki 
tive Office and t~e . ep~r ~l' e -t HR. 2079, concerns, a. ~ew u th~' 

H R 596~ whICh 18 SImI ar o. . Offi has no posItion on IS 
Tex:, divisk:n. The A~t~atlve iffer~':ce of ~inion bet~een the 
proposal because the!e I~ a slIgh~t~on that bill. We favor It as Mr. district courts an~ CI:CUIt counCI '/ , 
Rowe has already mdicated. ~ in the divisions of the north" H R 4435 and 1883 concern cuanges e kind of change. The . . Ohi W would favor som ern district of o. e l' lation . . . 
Administrative Office oPP°H'R''1lS90 whlch would create dIVlSI0ij' 

The Department opposes .. k' which includes Long Islan . 
in the eastern district °iJ:~Y ·1~~tive· Office conducted a stbU~y of 
We-, would note that t~e d d IniSnew division was' needed" u no 
the district and conc u e no J d' . al Confereri~e: 

osition has .been taken by the u I~I would create new places of 
p Several bills beforehthAdub!"'W:-~Office ~d the Depalthet'd~ 
holding court. Both t e mm . h would establIsh a place 0 0 
of Justice oppose H.R. 6703, .W~IC d H R 4961 which would do the 
ing court at Mt. Pleasant, MIC "'l an .. . ' 
same in Lancaster, Pa. ' H R 5691 which would estflblI§h a 

The Department also opposer: . the bbundaries of Nassau an.d 
site of holding court 5 miles rOh De artment is opposed to thIS 
Suffolk Counties in ~ew york:IT r:sid!tial. We simply. do nOdt sei 
bill because th~ ~e~ IS prr

an 
Ythat creates a substantIal Fe rra 

the kind of actI'V:J.ty c.
In 

th; t~h~t there is no need for a new pace caseload. We, thereJ.ore, ee 
~ C-) 
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of holding Court. I believe, a!though I 'nay be wrong, that the 
Administrative Office opposes'this also, although they have re-
ceived no comment from the Courts involved. . 

The four bills which would establish new places of holding a 
Court in New Jersey, H.R. 2062, H.R. 3673, H.R., 5890 and H.R. 
1513, are opposed by both the Administrative Office and Depart-ment of Justice. _ 

H.R. 6060, and H.R. 5924, which is similar, would establish a 
place of holding· court at Santa Ana in California. This bill is 
favored by the Administrative Office. The Department of Justice 
has some reservations about the need for a new place c,of holding 
Court there. At least for the time being, it would have a negative 
impact to some degree on the effectiveness with which the office of 
the U.S. attorney would operate in the area. There would have to 
be a branch office in Santa Ana, and that office probably would not 
function as well or get as large a degree of really significant 
Federal cases as a larger office would. At the same time, though, it 
would draw some resources from a larger office where they could be used more effiCiently. 

Mr. Rowe, you may have more to say to this. 
We are certainly not completely opposed to this. We just think 

that the SUbcommittee shOuld be aware that there is going to be 
some lessening of prosecutorial effectiveness and some expense to 
the Department that may be involved that I don't think has been 
mentioned before. In all of the talk about there being a real need, 
we recognize a lot of population there but we have some reserva­
tions about the real operational effectiveness of a new place of holding Court. 

Mr. RoWE. There is an array of bills dealing with CalifOrnia. This 
is the least undesirable of the lot, and if in fact the bill is passed, 
we can quickly through the Executive Office of U.S. Attorneys set 
up a branch office in Santa Ana. We would put two lawyers and three support staff in there. 

As a practical matter, 2 years from now if I were to go and look 
at the docket in that office, I would find that While the people 

,there worked very hard and diligently and did a great many small 
things, they would not have made the types of cases that we want 
the Federal U.S. attorneys' office in Californta Central to make, 
al1d Our experience has been that this causes a dispersion of valua­
ble resources When we have to set up branch offices of this nature. We like to avoid that. 

Ms. BARTON. That concludes our testimony unless you have any questions. 

Mr. KAsTENMEIER. I appreciate that summary. That is very useful. 

It perhaps would be easier for the Administrative Office of the 
U.s. Courts to indicate the net cost of any of these changes. Maybe 
you are able to do that. You could go to the office of the U.S. 
attorney and POint out ditferentr£.Ilpects of it, it may be well. 'ILet us d th O " \ )' o IS. J 

I am not sure which way to proceed in terms of requesting this of 
you, but I would have counsel get tOgether with your panel, and 
with Mr. Weller and Mr. Macklin. Then we could see which of yoU 
Can give us some estimates on costs because, as you pointed out, 
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some of these changes' entail far more costs than othets~and some 
entail virtually no (lost. ' , , . . .. ...," 'd

c
, ' .'. 

It is for us to understand that· as we.deal wIth t~eman", as we 
. ',mark them, up for inclusion· or exsl';1sIon or· specificallyexcltlde 

them. Thatfwould be a factor~but I thInk other t.han that you have 
satisfied my superficial curiosity· about those varIOUS prop,?sals~ an~ 
I think you took. care of it very nicely, and I apprecIate your 
patience. ..... th' . tt d I 

Ybu' have. listened to' more . than I have one m!i er~ an . so 
express my appreciation to all witnesses and, accordIngly; the com-
mittee is now adjourned. . . . '1 L'b 

[Whereupon, at 2:20 p.m. the Subco~mIttee on Court~, CIVl 1-
erties, and the Administration of Justice, of the CommIttee ?n the 
Judiciary., adjourned.] . 
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APPENDIXES 

ApPENDIX 1.-ADDITIONAL STATEMENTS AND LETTERS 

Hon. Jerom~\A. Ambro, A Representative from the State of New York. 
Hon. Tony Coelho, A Representative from the State of California. 
Hon. Frank J. <%uarini, iX Representative from the State of New Jersey. 
Hon. Sam Hal~, .,\\ Representative from the State of Texas. 
Hon. Tom Harki~, A Representative from the State of Iowa. . 
Hon. Harold C.' Hollenbeck, A Representative from the State of New Jersey. 
Hon. Daniel A. Mica, a Representative in from the State of Florida. 
Hon. Stephen L. Neal, A Representative from the State of North Carolina. 
Hon. Harold L. Volkmer, A Representative from the State of Missouri. 
Hon. Robert S. Walker,.A Representative from the State of Pennsylvania. 
Hon. Charles Wilson, A 'Representative from the State of Te~as. 

Hon. ROB;~RT W.KABTENMEIER; 

CONGRESS OF THE UNITED STATES, 
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 

Washington, D.C., August 20; 1980. 

Chairman, Subcommittee on Courts, Civil Liberties, and the Administration of Jus­
tice, House Committee on the Judiciary, Rayburn House Office Building, Wash-
ington, D. C. . . 

DEAR CoNGRESSMAN KASTENMEIER: I appreciate this opportunity to submit testi­
mony to the Subcommittee on Courts, Civil Liberties and the Administration of 
Justice of the House Committee on the JudiciallY on my bills, H.R. 5691, H.R. 5690, 
and H.R. 3714. These pieces of legislation call for the creation of a new place of 
holding court, the creation of a Nassau-Suffolk Division o~>the present Eastern 
Federal Judicial District, and the separation of Nassau and'Suffolk Cotmties"·into 
their own Judicial District apart from the Eastern District, respectively~ 

While the division concept and the additional place of holding court have long 
been suggested altern.atives to the present difficult situation with respect to Long 
Island vis-a-vis the Brooklyn-based Eastern District, I consider them to be insuffi­
cient solutions and prefer the creation of an independent District. At this time, I 
would like to submit, for inclusion in your official record, a copy of a lengthy, and 
thorough statement that I delivered at a public hearing on May 4, 1979 conducted 
by the Administrative Office of the United States Courts on the subject of creatiilg a 
separate Judicial District for Long Island. I believe that it details all of the argu­
ments for such an action. 

In addition, you have requested that I supply the Subcommittee with information 
dealing with the anticipated costs of such a proposal. In the October, 1979 report 
that the Administrative Office of the United States Courts submitted to the Con­
gress pursuant to Public Law 95-573, several tables were included which detail 
those anticipated costs. As I have no reason to quarrel with the Administrative 
Office on this aspect of their report,' I am including these tables as part of this 
testimony. . . . ' . 

On April 27, 1979, .the Administrative Office conducted a public hearing in Brook­
lyn on the Que.stion of separating Nassau and Suffolk Counties from the existing 
Easterno District .. Five people..;.....all attorneys,-asked to testify, and all, save one-the 
present United States Attorney-strongly supporte~ separation. On May 4, a similar 
hearing was conducted in Hauppauge, .Long Island. Twenty~five peopIe:-attorneys, 
planners, educators, business and community leaders-appeared before Chief Judge 
Howard T .. Markey, .and all strongly supported an independent Long Island Judicial 
District. In addition, nine written statements were submitted. for the record" and 
seven favored separation, one. (from a. group of, New York City-based attorneys)· 
opposed it, and one took no position pending further study. Many of.these written 
statements, I might add, came from local associations of attorneys. 1 am attaching a 
'list of all of those' who appeared at the two· hearings or who submitted testimony)or 
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the information of the Subcommittee. Unfortunately, I cannot provide you with a 
list of the literally hundreds of people-mostly attorneys who practice in Federal 
Court-who have contacted my office in support of my bills creating a new Judicial 
District for Nassau and Suffolk Counties. 

Along similar lines, it should be noted that the Administrative Office, in its study 
polled attorneys and jurors. Of the 155 attorneys responding to the questionnaires, 
63 percent indicated they favor creating a new district. The questionnaire distribut­
ed to potential jurors solicited information related to convenience and travel time. 
Responses from 139 Long Island jurors in~Hcated that approximately 72 percent had 
to travel from one to two hours to serve in the Brooklyn courthouse. 

Finally, I would like to take this opportunity to present some direct quotations 
from the studY' prepared by the Administrative Qffice, because ,I believe that they 
support my quest for a separate district rather that that agency's recommendation 
against it: . . ~. , . . .' . . 

"If a new distrIct were created from Nassau and Suffolk:CountIes the populatIOn 
of the district would be approximately 2.7 million peopl~.This is greater than the 
population of all but 27 percent of the present federal j'Qdicial districts . . . If the 
basis for creation of new federal judicial. districts we~;e population alone, there 
would be no doubt that Nassau and Suffolk counties would justify a separate 
district. 

"A major factor in determining the need for a new judiCial' district is the potential 
workload of the area beingcQnsidered. as ,a ,new district ... The estimate of 
combined civil and criminal yearly case filing generated from Nassau and Suffolk 
counties is approximately 700 cases (640 civil, 55 criminal), This is equal td, or 
greater than 24 of the current federal district courts and would, using the current 
national average of flling per judgeship,justify two authorized judgeships if a Long 
Island District were created. There are no standard for the number of cases which 
would justify a separate district court. However, there is general consensus that 
districts should not be created, if at all possible, when the workload does not 
support a multi-judge court. If, in fact, that were the only criteriaJ~r establishing a 
district, the two Long Island counties woud certainly justify a separate district since 
the volume of work would justify more than one judgeship [emphasis added). 

!'The estimate of 700 case fllings per year does not necessarily represent the 
number of cases which would be filed if a new court were created. As popUlation 
and the business community grow on Long Island, there will no doubt .be a corre­
spondingincrease in the potential federal court caseload. ~addition, t~e existeI?-ce 
of a separate court, conveniently located on LongJsland WIll attract busmess whIch 
is now taken to state courts. .." . , . 

Mr,. Chairman,. as. I have indicated to you in· the ,past, it seems to me that the 
objective facts contained in the Administrative Office's study clearly. indicate the 
need for the creation of a new Judicial District for Nassau and Suffolk Counties, 
and it .is only their built-in bias against such, a development, going back thirty 
years, that leads to a negative conclusion from that agency. 

I appreciate the opportunity to :present the foregoing testiJ:nony to you and the 
Members of the Subcommittee .on C'Ourts, Civil Liberties and the Administration of 
Justice. Ii'S;·} 

With kindest wishes, I am 
Very truly yours, 

'--....... 

Enclosures. 
" 

JEROME A., AMBRO, 
,U,S~ Congressman. 

CongressmanAMBRo. Your honQr,as you have said,rl am Congressman JeromeA. 
Ambro from New York's Third CongressionaL District here on Long Island, and the 
sponsor in the United States Congress of ~gislation to create a new federal judicial 
district in Nassau and Suffolk Counties, the ,authority for which flows from the 
Judicial. Act of1789,QneStatute 73, and from Congress': decision in 1814 to divide 
New York into two judicial districts, the Northern and Southern Distl'icts, the latter 

;,' 

district court to be held ID.NewYork City. . '_, 
;First, I'd like' to thank you for taking time away from . other judicial responsibil­

ities to conduct thiS proceeding and for considering this matter of such importance 
to. all Long Islan<;lersand, indeed, all residents of the EasternoDistrict. I'd liketQ 
thank, as well, :your learned ,colleaguc$ on the federal bench and the staff . of the 
Administrative Office-of the United States Courts in Washington,who haveren­
dered such invaluable assistance in arr~vingat a fair and speedy determination of ' 
the merits of the proposal under consideration. . _ -'. .' 

In the'nextseveral hours, your !lonor, I will be followed by more than 'two: dozen 
witnesses from legal, judicial, governmental,. business, academic and public interest 
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s!'l9tors, whose time, energy and interest is most appreciated. Most of those knowl­
edgeable people will be presenting a body of information and a series of arguments 
in support of a separate Nassau-Suffolk federal judicial district. I will attempt to 
avoid duplicating specific points which I believe they will be. developing in depth, 
based on their background and experience, and will instead move immediately to 
what I consider to be the fundamental question before us today; and that is the need 
for the separation of Nassau and Suffolk Counties from the Eastern District and the 
creation of an independent district for these three million residents of Nassau and 
Suffolk. 

Initially, I'd like to read into the record excerpts from an editioral in support of 
creating a new Long Island Judicial District which appeared in The New York 
Times, that most respected of newspapers: 

"It is essential that justice follow the crowd. The activities in Washington, new 
programs, new legislative mandates, new laws, require greater responsibility from 
the federal courts. Travel time can hope to be shortened." 

Now, these are salient points and many of the witnesses today will be expanding 
upon them. In my opinion, the New York Times' editorial position was well taken, 
but it was a position, your Honor, taken on February 27, 1865, two days after the 
Congress, by joint resolution, created the present Eastern District of. New York. 

I wonder if I could break off for a second, Judge Markey. Do you have a copy of 
this? I have many copies if you'd like to follow it. 

Chief Judge MARKEY. I'd be glad to have a copy to follow it. 
(Handed to Chief Judge Markey) 
Chief Judge MARKEY. Thank you. 
Congressman AMBRO. I asked 'You that, your Honor, because I'm going to skip over 

a number of statistics in the center of this presentation, and maybe ask you to 
insert those for the record later on. 

Chief Judge MARKEY. All right. 
Congressman AMBRO. Now, as I said, that editorial was written on February 27, 

1865, two days after the Congress, by joint resolution, created the present Eastern 
District of New York. The resolution declared in part: 

"The Counties of Kings, Queens, Suffolk and Richmond, in the State of New York, 
are· hereby constituted a separate judicial district of the United States, to be styled 
The Eastern District of New York. District and circuit courts for the trial of cases 
shall be held in the City of Brooklyn on the first Wednesday of every month." 

A great many things have changed, Judge Markey, since Congress passed that 
resolution. 

Suffolk;:",'as divided into two counties in 1899 and now includes Nassau County, 
and has, for the entirety of the 20th century. Brooklyn has not been a city unto 
itself in this century, but part of a larger megalopis; and it has been an awfully long 
time since trials were restricted to the first Wednesday of every month. The com­
bined populations of Nassau and Suffolk Counties then were less than 70,000, 
mostly farmers. These counties. are now rapidly approaching three million people. 
Abraham Lincoln was president and he signed the Joint Resolution, and he'd be 
assassinated in a few days. Thirty five years later, in 1900, the Eastern District tried 
14 civil cases from Nassau-Suffolk, and only six criminal cases the entire year. 

A great deal has. changed but a great deal has remained the same, as evidenced 
by the New York Times editorial. At the close of the Civil War, the New York 
Metropolitan area was experiencing population growth of monumental proportions. 
Burgeoning immigration had swollen Manhattan and the population was spjIling 
over to Brooklyn and, to a lesser degree, into Queens. In terms of the administration 
of justice, the Southern Judicial District was overwhelmed. Judges from that district 
expressed deep concern about their inability to administer justice following the 
passage of a spate of new laws which they could no longer manage. A Brooklyn 
based federal court made sense and a new district was created.-

The Congress ahd the federal judiciary were sensitive to a need which existed in 
the real world and that need was met for decades by the Eastern District. It was a 
fair and equitable solution to a problem; but those ingredients and those forces 
which gave l"ise to the problem did not' end with the creation of the new judicial 
district. Population continued to increase. Business and commerce, schools and 
housing, transportation and roads and a host of attendant requirements of popula­
tion growth continued to march eastward across the Long Island land mass for the 
next 115 years up to today. It continues to spread to Long Island's eastern most 
forks.· Yet the judicial di~rict created 43 days before General Lee surrendered to 
General Grant at AppamaUox Court House remains the administrative UI1f~-;;:of 
federal justice for "Klngs,Queeps, Suffolk and Richmond," an,d for a population 
that has grown 3,750 percent. 
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The Eastern District .of New York is now the third most populous in the entire 
nation. Of the 94 other districts, o:!!.v: two serve .a greater constituency than the 7.4 
million people .of the Eastern Distri~-".~astem Dist!i~t alsocl~s the second 
fastest growing caseload of the Second CIrbtiIt.The JudIcIal CouncIl of the Second 
Circuit Report dated September 1977 tells, us, tha~ and some oth~r things. The 
district services a majo~ port of entry and naturahze~ more .Ame~IC~ns than any 
other court in the na~tIon;' The volume and complexIty .of Its crImmal caseload 
requires its judges to devote mor~ tim~ to criminal ca~es. than ot~er districts. 
During the past ten' years, ~ota~ filmgs. I~ t~e Eastern DIstr~c~ haye m~reased an 
incredible 96 percent. The DIstrICt:s ~CtIVIty IS tremendous. CIV~ ~hngs m the past 
ten years increased 102 percent, crImmal 78 percent, the report mdICated. 

According to Chief Judge ~au.fm~n'.s Second qir~uit record, "An ~utstanding 
characteristic of the Eastern DIstrIct IS Its heavY crImmal caseload. Durmg the past 
ten years, the attention required by the criminal caseload, coupled with the rise in 
civil filings, has caused the civil pending. caseload nearly to ?<?uble." . . . 

Even mOTe revealing is the fact that m calendar 1978, CIvIl cases pendmg at the 
conclusion of business on' December 31st increased from 3,501 in 1977 to 3,844, an 
increase of 11.45 percent over the previous year. . . 

In the just-completed judicial term ending December 31, 1978, the crImmal case­
load pending which had remained static for years increased 4.3 percent, the first 
time in this decade that there has been a significant criminal case backlog on the 
docket at the close of a calendar year. The 731 cases pending at that time surpassed 
the 705 cases pending in the more active Southern District and represents one of 
the highest criminal backlogs in the nation. .,. . 

On January 3 1975 the Speedy Trial Act became law, defimng precISely.crImmal 
defendants' rights to ~ speed:y trial and setting forth specific ti~e !imits permitted 
between arraignment and trIal. Under the act, .the ~a~tern DIStrICt, as ~ll other 
U.S. courts;~must 'IJ.OW pring a defendant to a trIal WIthi~ 80 days of .arrrugnment. 
Your HOI],or, na_;:~!~rua.ty of this. :year, 96 ca,sc~, werependmg on .th~ crImm~ 40cket 
of the Eai;tenrUistrict.,An ~larmIng 44 of th.sin had not been. adJudIcated WIthin the 
80-day tin~ p';l:t(1od presb:ib~d by law. In other w:ords, J~dge Markey, 45 p~rcent C?f 
the Eastern~-DistrictIc5. <lrlmmal·backlog-and thIS, I mIght add parenthetIcally, IS 
exclusive of exc1udeable delay-ill February were pending in violatio~ ?f federal 
law. From January 1st to the end of last month, the percentage C?f crImmal cases 
pending in excess of the 80-day period has averaged 40 percent. 'l]l1S means two out 
.of every five defendantl?fawaiting justice in. the Eastern Distr~ct. this year were 
denied their constitutional right to a speedy trIal as dermed by eXIStmg law. 

On July 1st of this year, the permitted titl?-e period between indictm~nt and 
arraignment will be reduced to 60 days as .specified bythe.1975 Speedy TrIa! A~t. 
One can only conjure up the horrors that will occur when thIS overburdened dIStrICt 
is forced to meet this tougher, tighter time constraint. . . 

I'd like to ask your Honor if I can include the re:rnainder of page 5, all of page 6 
and a portion of page 7 in the record. '. 

Chief Judge MARKEY. Absolutely. '. " . • 
Congressman AMBRO. Thank you. And I'd like to drop to the second.paragraph on 

page 7. , . 
Long Island, as a social and economic entity, has ·lon~ been beyond the mt~rest 

and firm control of the United States Attorney's office m Brooklyn. The conSIder­
able ex~nt to which federal grants, projects and contracting authority totali?g 
billions of dollars annually have been awarded to both Na;;sau and Suffolk CountIes 
creates a fertile but woefully unexplored field for .corruptlon for those awar.e of t~e 
inability of the federal authorities meaningfully and aggressively to pu,rsue theIr 
misdeeds. . . . " . ' . 

Although difficult to p~rceive at first! perhaps It WOUld. p.o.t .be ll?-approprIate to 
apply cost-benefit analysIs to the creatIon·, of a. :separ~te JudICIal ~trICt o~Long 
Island,considering the amount of federal Ip.pp.ei;aryinvolveme.nt. WIth the bICounty 
region. o. 

I realize that there are . some who see no distinction. between Nassau and Suffolk 
and the rest of the Eastern District, some who WQuid lead us to believe that this is 
simply. one contiguous, homogeneous land mass; yet, that vie'f .flies in th,.e .f~~e of a 
series of official designations dating back to 1972, recognlZmg the umque~n.c;l 
distinct identity 'of Nassau .and Suffolk. For example, in 1972, the United States 
Department of Commerce granted Nassau and Suffolk Counties separ~te status as a 
standard metropolitan statistical area. In 1977, the United States Offic~ of Manage­
mentand Budget granted Nassau and SuJfolk Q.>unties sep/ir/ite federal aid ckaring 
house status for purposes of A-95 review, splitting those two ~ounties away from-the 
New York City-based Tri-State Regional Planning Commission. 
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In 1977, the United States Environmental Protection Agency granted Nassau and 
Suffolk Counties status as a sole source aquifer region qualifying for special environ­
mental protection, and that is split from Brooklyn and Queens even though Brook­
lyn and Queens share the same land mass. What I mean by that, your Honor, and I 
might add to the text, is that, from Coney Island in Brooklyn' to the eastern forks of 
Long Island, we sit on the same geological substructure. There was a time when 
Brooklyn and Queens retrieved its potable drinking water from its underground 
aquifers. By virtue of development, paving over, those aquifers collapsed and now 
Brooklyn and Queens import their water from the upper reaches of the United 
States and Canada. But Nassau and Suffolk continue to provide drin.king water to 
their populations from their underground aquifer wells and so this designation is 
most significant. . '. 

And last March, y.our Honor, the Commerce Department announced that Nassau 
and Suffolk Counties would be designated an economic development district, the 
first exclusively suburban region of this kind in the nation. The New York State 
Department of Transportation cut Nassau and Suffolk away from New York City 
and created a separate transportation region for the two suburban counties. New 
York City and Long Island are not a single entity separated by an invisible and 
artificial line, and both the State and Federal Governments recognize that fact. 

Your Honor, the time has come to sift out the unimportant and self-serving 
criteria that have been offered time and again in opposition to the creation of this 
district. The situation on Long Island represents the most compelling arguments 
one could imagine in favor of the creation of a Southeastern Judicial District in the 
State of New York. A new district would clearly equalize the caseloads of the 
existing district, lessen delays for litigants, eliminate the ever increasing case back­
logs and provide greater strides (sic) to that coveted belief in equal justice for all. 
Acc~ss to justice, if it is to have a true meaning, must include timely and affordable 
adjudication by fair and efficient courts. Our Long Island is entitled to no less. 

In the opinion of the present United States Attorney for the Eastern District, a 
new district would not be capable of attracting personnel sufficiently sophisticated 
to handle the large cases that a United Statees Attorney is responsible for. This sort 
of attitude, infested by that tainted belief in suburban and rural professional inferi­
ority, is an unfortunate misconception that is often offered as bait to the unknowing 
and unsuspecting. In fact, no less than five of the honorable judges serving on the 
bench of the Eastern District currently reside in either Nassau of Suffolk Counties . 

Surely, this is not the example of the lack of professional sophistication the 
United States Attorney fears. 

Courts are not to be created nor denied existence to suit the pleasures of lawyers 
or judges. We recognize that. The essential element in the creation of any govern­
ment facility is to serve the needs of the people, and this proposal is no exception. 
The ever changing demographic characteristics of the area have created a transpor­
tation system altogether incapable of insuring accessibility to the U.S. Court System 
for many, if not most of the Nassau-Suffolk residents. For example, average round­
trip commuting time to the Br.ooklyn Court loc/ition from random points on Long 
Island during off-off-peak hours reveal unacceptable travel time, and there follows a 
little chart of that data. The Brooklyn~Queens-Nassau Corridor is now the most 
congested, maddening and infuriating traffic morass in the nation. Western Suffolk, 
at least, if not the whole county, is rapidly joining the transportation logjam which 
characterizE~s the thre other counties. Traveling from even close~in Nassau County 
to the Brooklyn Federal Court Complex is at best an all-day affair. 

Recognizing the Long Island area as a transportatioIi entity fraught with prob­
lems, the State of New York has, as I indicated earlier, designated Nassau and 
Suffolk Countieg,as a separate transportation district. Considering the'ttansporta­
tion complexities above, it is quite evident that nearly three million re.sidents of 
Nassau and Suffolk do not enjoy reasonable accessibility to the Unifed States 
Courts. 

The issue before you is one which will only become even more pressing with time. 
The fact that the average popUlation served per court location nationally is 503,700, 
and that the Eastern District serves an incredible 3.7 million persons' per location, is 
only one indicator in a list of many which mandates immediate remedial acti.on. 
Recognition of Long Island's autonomy from the dense metropolitan New York City 
region has been recognized by industry, commerce, and academicians for years by a 
variety of federal agencies, but not yet by the United States Federal Court System. 

The pressure of population and growth has been inexorable. It now rests with you 
to assure these people that the doors of justice have followed them eastward. 

In conclusion, I want to sum up with the observation that all of the foregoing is 
just lengthy exposition of tM inescapable fact that, for many Long Islanders, the 
lack of a separate federal judicial district with suitable court and attendant func-
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tions most notable a U.S. Attorney's, office, magistrates and ancillary agencies, have 
mea~tand will continue to mean the denial of equal justice under the Constitution 
and laws of the United States. 

I have no doubt that the overwhelming weight of evidence, the facts, the~-fjgures, 
the arguments,;are·.all· on. the side of "separation, and I have no doubt that you and 
your colleagues will see the justice and the wisdom in.' separating Nassau and 
Suffolk Counties from the Eastern. District in line with aR. 2714. Thank you, your 
Honor. .. . 

Chief Judge MARKEY. Thank you, Congressman Ambro. The AdmmIStratIve 
Office-and I have the honor of speaking for them-is deeply indebted to you, not 
only ifor the thoroughly researched but scholarly paper and presentation made here 
this tilorning. While you were, I think, overly modest i~ saymg th~t your statement 
forms merely a background for other statements we 11 be hearmg ~ere ~oday, I 
think it clearly spells out the nature of the problem. All of the consIderatIons, as 
you indicated, leaving out some of the statistics, the portions you recommended to 
be inserted in the record will certainly be inserted. 

There is no question that I would put to you at this time, pongressman Ambro, 
because. iUs not a type of situation in which we're going to try to reach.a decision 
here today, as you know so well. The ~tnesses were heard on AJlr~ 27th in 
Brooklyn and, will be heard :here ~oda~. WrItten statements h~ve been recfJIved from 
people who will not be appearmg In person. All those Will be put together, a 
recommendation will be m~de back to the Congress, of course. 

I cannot say more to thank you for taking the time from your busy schedule. Lord 
knows the pressures on anybody in Washington, and pa~icularly on a Congressman 
these days, are heavier than they have ever be~n. I th~hk you immensely for your 
coming. I thank you for your statement. It will be given. thorou~h and complete 
consideration as the representative of the people here who are facmg the problem. 
Thank you. 

TABLE S.-COST OF CREATING A NEW DISTRICT WITH COURTHOUSE LOCATED AT HEMPSTEAD, N.Y. 

A. Compensation and benefits: 
District court judges and. staff. It is estimated that the caseload of the 

proposed district will be about 695 case filings per year, 640 civil 
and 55 criminal. Given approximately 350 case filings per judgeship, 
it is anticipated that 2 judges and their staffs would be required, 1 
judge and staff transferring from Brooklyn, New York and the other 
judge and staff transferring from Westbury, N.Y .................................. . 

Clerk of court and staft. The proposed district would be eligible for a 
clerk of court, JSP-14, and a chief deputy clerk, JSP-13. This will 

, result in a new. position for the clerk and an upgrading of an 
existing position for a chief deputy ...................................................... .. 

Based on the standard ratio of 100 filings per deputy, the proposed 
district would be eligible for 7 positions. An additional 3 positions 
are provided for equivalent workload, including naturalization, check 
writing, and other work not directly related to filings. Of the 10 
positions} 2 are to be transferred from Westbury and 8 are to be 
transferred from Brooklyn ........................................................... , ........ : .. 

Probation. The new district will require anew chief probatiD/i offi~r at 
JSP-14 and a secretary at JSP-5 .......................... : ............................ .. 

The 6 probation officers and .3. clerks presently located in the same . 
geographic area as the proposed distdct will remain .: ......................... .. 

Magistrates. There are 3 full.time magistrates in Brooklyn and 1 part­
time magistrate in Patchogue. It is anticip~ted thaN new full-time 
magistrate and his. supportil)~ staff would be required for the 
. proposed district .................................................................................... . 

B~!1kruptcy court Bankruptcy-case filings for e~stern New York with 6 
bankruptcy judges totaled 3,300 during a recent 12-month period. It • 
is estimated approximately 1,400 of those filings will originate in 
the proposed district The 3 bankruptcy judges and supporting staff 
presently located in thesarne geographic area as the proposed 
district would remain .... : .................................... , ......... , ........................ . 

Number of 
positions 

Salaries and expenses 

Nonrecurring Recurring 

110 .................................................... .. 

1 ............................ $45,000 

1}0 .. ,., .... , ....... ., ... h ........... ~~.,., ............. . 

2 ............................ 47,000 

1.9 •. i ............................................... , ... . 

3 ...... ;..................... 84,000 

Ci 19 .......... ; .... '; ........... , ......................... . 
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TABLE S.-COST OF CREATING A NEW DISTRICT WITH COURTHOUSE LOCATED AT HEMPSTEAD 
N.Y:-Continued . ' 

Number of 
positions 

Salaries and expenses 

Nonrecurring Recurring 

With 3 bankruptcy judges in the proposed district, the bankruptcy court 
would be eligible for a clerk of court at JSP-15 and a chief deputy 
at JSP-14. This would result in a new position for the clerk and an 

. upgrading of an 'existing position for the chief deputy........................... 1 ............................ 52,000 
B. Miscellaneous expenses: The miscellaneous expenditures are for the 7 

addi!ional personnel required by the district court, the probation office, the 
maglst~ate s. office, and the bankruptcy court of the proposed district. The 
~xpen~ltu~e mclud~s travel, communications and utilities, supplies, security 
IOvesligatlOns, eqUipment, and libraries ................................................................ :.;.................... $29,000 21,000 

C. RelQcation expenses: Of the 55 positions which are identified for the new 
district, 1 judge and his staff, 2 deputy clerks, 9 probation personnel and 
19 bankruptcy personnel are already located in the area. Relative to the 
rem~ining positi~ns, it is . contemplated that some. of the personnel, 
particularly the Judges, their staff, and some of the deputy clerks in 
Brooklyn will be given the opportunity to be relocated in the best interest 
of the Government. It is estimated that 5 persons will be relocated at an 
apprOXimate cost of $10,000 each.............................................................................................. 50 000 

D. Space and facilities: The construction presently underway in Hempstead ' ......................... . 
for a large divisional office of the Eastern District would adequately house 
the personnel of the proposed district. Funds for this purpose as well as 
for furniture and furnishings have already been budgeted ............................................................................................................. .. 

Total additional costs ........................................................................... .. 7 79,000 249,000 
1 Non-add. 

J' 

TABLE 6.-COST OF CREATING A NEW DISTRICT WITH COURTHOUSE LOCATED OTHER THAN 
HEMPSTEAD, N.Y. 

A. Compensation and benefits: 
District court judges and staff. It is estimated that the caseload of the 

proposed ~is~rict ~iII be abou.t 650 case filings per year, 595 civil 
and 55 crlmmal. Given approximately 350 case filings per judgeship 
it is anticipated that 2 judges and their staffs would be required i 
judge and staff transferring from Brooklyn, New York and the other 
judge and staff transferring from Westbury, N.Y ................ : ................. . 

Clerk of court and staff. The proposed district would be eligible for a 
clerk of court, JSP~14, and a chief deputy clerk, JSP-13. This will 
result in a new position for the clerk and an upgrading of an 
existing position fora chief deputy ..... ; ................................................. . 

Based on the standard ratio of 100 filings per deputy the proposed 
district ~ould be eli~ib'e for 7 positions. An additio~al 3 positions 
are proVided for eqUivalent workload, including naturalization check 
writing, and other work not directly related to filings. Of 'the 10 
positions, 2 are to be transferred from Westbury and 8 are to be 
transferred from Brooklyn ................................... , ................................ .. 

Probation. The new district will require a new chief probation .officer at 
JSP-14 and a secretary lit JSP~5 ....................................................... .. 

The 6 probation officers and 3 clerks presently located in the same 
geographic area as tJle,prnposed district will remain ............................ . 

Magistrates. There are 3 full·time magistrates in Brooklyn and 1 part­
/:!Irye magistrate in Patchogue. It is anticipated that 1 new full.time 
\lI1agistrate and his supporting staff would be required for the 
proposed distric~ ................................................................................... .. 

Number of 
positions 

Salaries and expenses 

NonrecUrring Recurring 

.110 .................................................... .. 

1 ............................ $45,000 

11 
if 

/' 

110 .................................................... .. 

2 ........................... " 47,000 

19 .................................................... .. 

3 ............................ 84,000 

.ei 

.j 
\ 



II 

216 

TABLE 6 .. -COST OF CREATING A NEW DISTRICT WITH ~OURTHOUSE LOCATED OTHER THAN 
HEMPSTEAD, N.Y.-Continued 

Salaries and expenses Number of 
positions Nonreturring Recurring 

A Compensation and ·l5enefits-Continued . . 
. Bankruptcy court. Bankruptcy case filings for eastern New YClrk Yflth 6 

bankruptcy judges totaled 3,300 during a rec~~t 12-~onth .~rlod .. It 
is estimated approximately 1,400 of th~se filings will orl~lnate In 
the proposed district. The 3 bankruptcy Ju~ges and supporting staff 
presently located in the same geographic area as the proposed 
district would remain .... ,;;~ ............ "" ..... : .. ": ..... " ................. " .... ".,, ... .. 

With 3 bankruptcy judges in the proposed district, the bankruptcy court 
would be eligible for a clerk of court at JSP-15 and a chief deputy 
at JSP-14. This would result in a new pos!tion for the clerk and an 
upgrading of an existing position for the chief ~eputy" ........................ . 

B. Miscellaneous eXIJenses: The miscel~an:ous expenditures a!e for the 7 
additional personnel required by the district court, the probation. off!ce, the 
magistrate's office, and the bankruptcy. court of th~. proposed ~IStrlct 'f!1e 
expenditure includes travel, communications and utilities, supplies, secUrity 

119 ......... \ .......................................... .. 

1 .... ; ..................... .. 52,000 

investigations, equipment, and librar!~ .......... : ............ : ...... : ....................................................... . 
C Relocation expenS('~; Of the 55 posItions which are Iden!lfied for the new 

$29,000 21,000 

. district, 1 judge and his staff, 2 deputy clerks, 9 probation per~nnetl ~hd 
19 bankruptcy personnel are already located in the area. Relative 0 e 
remaining positions, it is contemplated that some of the. personnel, 
particularly the judge, his staff, and some of th~ deputy cle~ks In Brooklyn 
will be given the opportunity to be relocated In ~he best Interest of the 
Government. It is estimated that 8 persons will be relocated at an 
approximate cost of $10,000 each ................................................................. " ......................... .. 80,000 ......................... .. 

D. FU~W~~t:d ~~~~~re requirements for. t~e new personnel and the 60,000 ......................... . 
personnel who tramlfer to the new district .......................... " ........................................... .. 

General Service' Administration estimates that the construction of new 000 
facilities for judgesn!ps cost approximately $450,OOO.each ................... ,::.: ... :::; .... ::.: ... :::.: ... ::.:: ... .'::.: ... :::.: ... :::; .... ::... _-=.90:.:0.!.:, ::.:....: • .:.::. .... ~ ... _ ... __ .... _ ... :-... ~ .... . 

7 1,069,000 249,000 Total additional costs _ ......................................................................... .. 

1 Non.add. 

N FEDERAL JUDICIAL DISTRICT, BROOKLYN, . ,WITNESS LIST.-PUBUC HEARING ON
H 

EW T MARKEY PRESIDING 
N.Y., CHIEF JUDGE OWARD. c.:' ' , 

k S d., alist Mineola N Y 
10:30 Jerome B!luer, PC!hn~ and 'l}:~:~aircou~lCom~ttee, N~~u' County Bar 
10:45 George OHaire, . amnan,. US Atto . 

• Association, FordmR.er'KS.t\pervISt7.s~b,t;:;, ~~tem dis~ict of New York. 
.~ 11'00 Edwar '; orman, '" t l' M lville N Y 

'. 11;15 BSemhard neS, Fh~ldmAssanlS" t::::,rs:1te
a S~al Prosec~to~, Suffolk County. . 11:30 tep en ar, 

WITNESS LIST.-PVBLIO~·HE.mHING·:O~ N.rrl:n~ ~:=, ~ir'1979 
. HAUPPAUGE, N.Y., CHIEF JUDGE ,9WARD . , . 

MORNING SESSION 

. U·S Co an third district of New 9:30 Congressman Jerome A. Ambro, ... ngressm, . 

Yi~oo Eugene Wishod, p:resident, Suffo~ ~unr B~~l:~~on. 
Edwin Freedman,preslden~, N~sau ~n y S ffOlk County Bar Association. '" 

10:10 Richard O. CahnC 'pt~~d USe Jl!tri~~ej~dgeU e~tem district of New York. 
10:20 Judge Goorge . .ra., .. Co rt f New York State. 

' lOt40 .. Just!-ceWilllii.amhR: GeileriJ'upy:.t S:te Assembly Subcommittee, on the :: ;. 10:50 LeWIS Yevo , c m~an, ,\ ew 
. ":'Improvement of Long IsdlandpEcdonomt'l'g president State University· of New York at 11:00 Dr. T. Alexan er on, ac m, " 

Stony Brook. O'S ill ch"';rman, Federal Courts Committee, Suffolk 11:10 Desmond u v~, ..... 
County, Bar Association. 
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III 

j' 11:20 James P. Catterson, Board of Directors, Oriminal Bar Association of Suf-folk County. 

il
l,1 11:30 George C. Pezold, General Counsel, Shippers National Freight Claim Coun-cil. 

11:40 Joseph Giacalone, Chairman, Long Island Mid-Suffolk Businessmen's Action Committee. 

,11:50 Lee Koppelman, director, Suffolk County Department of Planning . 
.I 12:00 Joseph Ryan, liason director with Federal Courts Committee, Nassau 

County Bar Association. 
12:10 William Goldman, bankruptcy law specialist. 

AFrERNOON SESSION 
1:30 John Regan, dean, Hofstra: Law School. 
1:40 Harry Rains, chairman, NI3.Ssau County Bar Labor Law Committee. 
1:50 Vincent J. Hand, president, Nassau-Suffolk Trial Lawyers Association. 
2:00 Kenneth Anderson, president, Long Island Chapter, NAACP. 
2:10 Ms. Margie Johnson-Speights, president, South Shore Chapter, National 

Organization for Women. . 
2:20 .Richard Bornstein, Hungington Township Chamber of Commerce. 
2:30 Thomas McElligott, Suffolk County trial attorney. 
2:40 Ken,neth Rohl, criminal law specialist. 
2:50 Paul S. Beeber, attorney at law. 
8:00 Gregory W. Carman, city councilman, Oyster Bay, N.Y. 
3:10 Jerome Wallin, Assistant town attorney, Huntington, N.Y . 

WRITTEN SUBMISSIONS IN RESPONSE TO THE HEARING NOTIFICATIONS 
John L. Juliano. 
John F. Bogut, office of the town attorney, Town of Oyster Bay. 
Raymond A. Flec~, Jr., executive vice president, The Catholic Lawyer's Guild of 

4 the Diocese of Rockville Centre. 
I Jerome S. Ventra, corresponding secretary, CrimirJ.al Courts Bar Association of Nassau County, Inc. 

Owen B. Walsh. 

Martin R. Morris, U.S. probation officer, U.S. District Court, Eastern District of New York. 
Hon. William Carney, Member of Congress. 
John J. Regan, dean, Hofstra University, School of Law. 
Douglas S. MacKay, chairman, QBA Federal Courts Committee. 
Daniel R. Murdock, Federal Bar Council, Committee on Se~ond Circuit Courts. 

CoNGRESS OF TfIE UNITED STATES, 
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
Washington, D.C., JUly 25, 198.0. 

CHAIRMAN ROBERT KASTENMEt~;R, 
I Subcommittee on Courts, Civil Liberties and the Administration of Justice, 'I Rayburn House .office Building, Washington, D.C . 

DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN: I am attaching a copy of a detter fro~ Edwar.d Dean Price, 
. U.S. Distri(:t Judge of the Easte.rn .. District of California concer11ing the de.signation 

of an additional place of holding Court for the Eastern District . 
. '/ In order to allow an additional place to be designated, it would require 'amending 

sUb-section (b) of Section 84, 28 U.S.C.A. By amending Title 28, I feel there would be 
j a definite improvement to the administration of justice in the Eastern District of 
I California. 1 would appreciate your reviewing Judge Price's letter and provide your 
' comments and suggestions as to how such a change could be effected. . 

I ,I appreciate your attention to this matter, and I look forward to hearing from I you. 

1 ,', Sincerely, 

'::', To:rnr CoELHO, 
Member of Congress. 

II 
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U.S. DISTRICT COURT, 
EASTERN DISTRICT OF CALIFORNIA, 

Fresno, Calif., February·25, 1980. 
Hon. TONY COELHO, 
House of Representatives, 
Federal Building, Fresno, Calif. 

DEAR TONY:. This will confirm our previous conversations concerning the above-
entitled matter; c, .. 

Section 84 of Title 28, United States Code Annotated, divides the State of Califor­
nia into four judicial districts. The concluding seI)te,Ilce of each sub-division desig­
nates the places where court shall be held in each district. The concluding sentence 
of sub-section (b) pertaining to the Eastern District of California presently reads as 
follows: '. 

"Court for the Eastern District shall be held in Fresno, Redding and Sacramento." 
I would respec;tfully suggest that it would be of benefit to the District and a 

definite improvement to the administration of justice if sub-§ection (b) of Section .84, 
28 U.S.C.A. were amended to read as follows: "" 

"The Eastern District comprises the counties of Alpine, Amador, ;Butte3 Calaveras, 
Colusa,EI Dorado, Fresno, Glenn, Inyo, Kern, Kings, Lassen, Madera, Mariposa, 
Merced, Modoc, Mono, Nevada, Placer, Plumas, Sacramento, San Joaquin, Shasta, 
Sierra, Siskiyou, Solano, StanIslaus, Sutter, Tehama,Trinity,Tulare, Tuolumne, 
Yolo and Yuba.' " 

"Court for the Eastern District shall be held at Fresno, the Modesto-Ceres metro-
politan area, Redding and Sacramento." . . " ' 

Argun1eHts in favor of such an, amendment are as follows:, .' . 
1. The .. Eastern District Of California geographically constitutes one oft,he largest 

single geographic federal court districts within the continental UnitedS~ates. It 
extends from the Oregon border on the North, to the southern bou;n,(lry of Kern 
County on the South. Its westerly boundries coincide with the westerlyboundries of 
the counties that constitute the great Central Valley of California/';and its easterly 
b?undary is the CalifQrnia-N.evada state line. App::u-ently liti~ants must ~ravel ~eat 
distances to attend 'Che seSSIOns of court, and thIS travel will become mcreasmgly 
burdensome as fuel costs and public transportation costs increase. There is present­
ly a federal court facility in the designated region,namely, the Bankruptcy Couit 
that is located in Ceres. Arrangements could be made for one of the judges in the 
Eastern District to call periodic law and motion calendars and short. cause. calen­
dars, etc. at the Ceres facility, and. thus Save many miles and hours of travel by 
litigants and their counsel., . 

2. The Eastern District of California sits as a single court, .and has not divided 
itself into territorial divisions. When the additional. judgeshlp was created for 
Fresno, the appropriate congressional committees considering the matter indicated 
a strong desire for a commitment. f~riin the sponsors of the bill t,hat the Fresno judge 
would, if fact, help the Sacramento judges deal with the problems of the Sacramento 
calendar. As I understand the matter, a firm commitment in that regard was made. 

The physical situation at the Sacramento courthouse requires soma explanation. 
Presently, t.here are three full time judges an9 two senior judges stationed in 
Sacramento. Judge Raul Ramirez has been nomirlated by President Carter to be the 
fourth judge in Sacramento. His confirmation hearing is pending presently, aJ}d is 
expected .momentarily. r' 

At present there are four courtrooms in Sacramento, three of which are assigned 
to full time judges, the extra courtroom. being used by the senior judges, both ·of 
whom .carry on an active calendar and have a nearly full docket. Hence, the 
scheduling of cases in the Sacramento courthouse before a District Judge sitting in 
Fresno at" present would be most difficult, and when Judge Ramirez comes aboard1 
practically impossible. ," ." " ' .. 

The. undersigned ?!ilS,. due to th~ lightness of his calend,ar, already tinder~ken to 
try, some cases prevlouslyvenued In Sacramento. In each mstaI)ce, he felt compelled 
to move=the .caseto :Fresno for trial. If.a facility located m approximately the 
central portion of the District, such.as Modesto-Ceres, were available, the mterested 
parties, i.e., 'Witnesses, counsel and litigants, would have been saved approximately, 
200 miles oftravel iIi reaching the Courthouse. . " ", r: ....;," 

Although the Eastern District is not divided into divisionlil, for the convenience of 
" counsel and obtaining uniformity in filing, it is devided mto service districts. Cur;. 
rently, the service district for the Fresno courthouse includes Fresno, Inyo, Kern, 
Kmgs, Madera, Mariposa, Merced, Stanislaus and T1,llare counties. Formerly, StaniEJ­
laus was included in the Sacramento service district. It is hoped by the inclusion (If 
the additional county into the Fresno service area, that this will aid in the equaliza­
tion of the caseload between the two courthouses. However, if litigants in' Stanislalls 
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County, as well as Mariposa, ¥erced and sOllthern San Joaquin had available to 
tI:em an alter~ate ~ourthou~~ m the Modesto~Ceres metropolitan area, the travel 
dIst~ce and tIme m reachmgtJ;1e. F~deral Court facility would be cut in half. 

It ~s not .contemplated that any c~lmmal matters involving defendants in custody 
pendmg trIal or who m~y be. commItted to the custody of the United. States Attor­
ne~ for the purposes. of ImprIsonment would be handled in the proposed' additional 
f~Clhty. However, mIsdemeanor matters and matters in which no imprisonment-is 
contemplated could well be handled in the newly-designated facility. ',' 

When you have a J?1?ment, would you kindly go over the foregoing and please 
pass on to me any addItIonal suggestions for inclusions or deletions that might occur 
to you. I have no par~icular pride of authorship. 
~urther, I would hke to. have yourhonest opinion as to. whether or not copies of 

thIS should be forwarded to the Senators. from California as well as to any of the 
oth~r Congressmen who are representing portions of the Eastern District. . 

Kindest personal regards, 
Very truly yours, 

.. EDWARD DEAN PRICE, 
U.S. District Judge. 

CONGRESS OF THE UNITED STATES, 
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 

Washington, D.C., August 20, .1980. 
Hon. ROBERT KAsTENMEIER, 
Chair.man, Sub(:ommittee on. Cour~, ~ivil Liberties, and the Administration of Jus-

tlCe, Rayburn House Offzce Buzldmg, Washington, D.C . .. , . '-
DEAR MR. C~IRMAN: l very ,much appreciate thisopportu~ity to comment in 

support of I?Y bIll! H:R. 5890, and I than~ you and the members of the Subcommit­
tee for takIng thIS tune t<? hold a 1?-ear1ng 0!l H.~. 5.890 and similar legis!atipn. 
Th~ State of New Jersey ~.10cated In the ThIrd CIrCUIt. :presently, federal court is 

held In three New i/ersey cltIes:.Camden, Trenton and Newark. It is mycontetition 
that a fourth locatIOn, Jersey CIty, should be added to this list and I will endeavor 
to prOVIde the Subcommittee with information to support this view; " 

.. , POPULATION TO BE; SERVED 

Jers~y City is loc~ted in Hudson County in the northern part of the .State. 
Accordm& to ~970Umted States Bureau of the Census statistics, Hudson County has 
a populat'-lon In e~cess ~f 600,000. By virtue of its popUlation, Hudson Co.unty is one 
of the thr~~r n.orthern.New Jersey counties classified as a first class cciunty. . , 

JerseyCJty, according to 1970 Bureau of the. Censu.s figures has a population of 
260,350. DUe to ~ts ~ize, Jersey City is~~sigI)~t~d bY~h~ st!lte'.as a first'chiss city. 
The only oth~rclty ~New JeJ;"sey to epJoy a :slll1,llar distmct.1On IS Newark. ' 
, '+he Nort~ernl?ortlon of,.~TewJe!'sey is. ;the most ,poPu1ousl;lreaof the State. The 
thr~~ countIes ,W1~h.the grea~st ~opula~ion-BergeIj" Essex and Hudson-are all 
coma~ous. In,additIOn,countl~s WIth sucn sizable pop1,llations as to be classified by 
the st~te as secon~ class cou~tles surround these first three counties con~entrically. 
TheY.ll~clude U!llon, PassaIC and Middlesex counties. Further to the west, the 
COl!ntIes ~(~orrls, Sussex and Warren add to the tot~l.populatio~ of northern New 
Jersey ;fy nl:~~,rl~ 600,000 persons. All told, these countIes comprIse . a population of 
3,9.22,2!l whwh IS more than 50% of the .tot~ New Jerseypopulation of 7,348,943. 

. A If W of ~h~ map of New J.ersey whIch IS enclose~ shows that more than half 
of the populatIOn"-of ·the State IS served by only one court house the facility at 
Newftrk. . .... ,,'. 
. The n~rthern . part' of New Jersey is highly dev.d1~ped with significant concentra~ 

tlons of :ndustrlal and ed,ucatiQ~al facil,ities .. It is the location of numerous major 
corporatlon~,bQth domestlq, and mternatlonallu scope. 
. The locatIOn of a. ~or:po~a.tiS>!1 is .imp~ratant in determining federal court jurisdic­

tlon an<1: venue. JurlSdlCtIOn l~, diverSIty cases !s det~r~in~d. by residency ,with a 
corporatI~ndeeme~ to~e a. res.Ia~pt ()f tJ1e .state III WhICh It 18. Incorporated, lIcensed 
to d9 b~~mes!> o~ 18 domg" busmess. On the ot'.\ler hand, v.enue pro.perly Hes within 
t4~ JudICIal dIstrIct wh~re aU theplaintufsor all the. defendants reside. or where the 
clrum arose. ',' '. . . '" 4 

Given that. subs~a!1tiB;l numbers of "cq!'porations are located, in northern New 
Jersey, there IS the likehb.ood that at some,.~point they mEiY require access to federal 
court, only one court hQuse being easily ac~essible, the cQurthollse at. Newark. 
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CASELOAD 

Perhaps the most compelling reason for permittin,g court to be held at Jersey City 
is the significant chauge in caseload activity in the State. ',', ,:/ 

An analysis of the Newark court's caseload by Deputy Clerk Mil1nie Del Polttp is 
forthcoming. However, I would like to comment on the increased caseload generally 
in New Jersey. 

Although the federal court caseload has risen nationwide, I believe that the 
increase in New Jersey is unique. Over the last nine years, 1971-1979, there has 
been a 60 percent increase in the number of cases filed in the federal courts in New 
Jersey. In 1971, a total of 2,617 civil and criminal cases were filed. By 1979, that 
number had risen to 4,427 cases filed. Although the number of criminal cases filed 
declined from 746 in 1971 to 642 in J979, the number of civil cases actually doubled 
with 3,785 filed in 1979 compared with 1,871 'filed only nine years before. (See 
Appendix A) " 

A review of the criminal cases pending indicates that while fewer in number than 
in 1971, a substantial portion comprised offenses in which lengthy trials could be 
anticipated. More than 60 percent of the cases involved serious felonies. (See Appen-
dix B) , ' 

In recognition of the increased caseload, I would note that New Jersey is slated to 
receive two additional judgeships pursuant to the provisions of the Omnibus Judge­
ship Act of 1978, now Public Law 95-486, 

"l 

NATURALIZATION PETITIONS 

'Llhere has been a constant filing of petitions for naturalization in the Third 
Circuit. This is counter to a national trend which saw naturalization petitions 
decrease 2 percent in 1978 while the numbers of aliens naturalized increased by 
only 1.4 percent. For the year ending June 30, 1979, the federal courts in New 
Jersey received 3,264;petitions for naturalization and naturalized 5,667 aliens, more 
than 60 percent ofthe total'of the Third Circuit. 

In view of the recent admission of Cuban refugees, more than 10,000 of whom are 
expected to arrive in Hudson County, as well as the significant numbers of resident 
aliens\.. who are presently living in northern New Jersey, I would expect that this 
trend 'WiH:::90ntinue over time., (See Appendpc C) _,,'; 

MAGISTRATE ACTIVITIES 

In the year ending ,June 30, 1979, New Jersey magistrates handled a dispropor­
tionate share of the cases, disposed of by all magistrates in the Third Circuit. 
Specifically, the magistrates in New Jersey handled 81 percent of the minor offenses 
other than petty offenses alld 72 percent of the petty offenses in the Third Circuit. 

The federal magistrates in l\Iew Je;rsey had three times the immigration caseload 
of any other district. They also disposed of more than 80 percent of the traffic 
offenses, 83 percent of the' food and drug cases, 60 percent of the thefts, 90 percent 
of the trespass offenses and 74 'percent of the drunk and disorderly cases. 

Among minor offenses other than petty offenses, New Jersey magistrates handled 
98 percent of the fraud cases, 64 percent of the thefts, 100 percent of the food and 
drug cases,55 percent of the mail cases and 50 percent of the traffic, cases. (Appen-
dix D) , 

PROBATliON ACTIVITIES 
"' 1) , 

In the year ending June 30, 1979. )~,735 persons were received for supervision 

' the Third Circuit. (Appendix E) l 

~ 

i 
I 
I 

o 

under the Federalpro?B:tion sys~em ini~evy Jersey. Althougfi1,092 individuals we!e 
removed 'from supervISIOn durmg thfrt tlIIle, there remamed 1,603 persons stIll 
requiring supervision at year's erid, ai/fairly constant 80 percent of the workload of. I 

ACCESSIBIiLITY OF JERSEV CITY ) " 

Having discussed in some detaillp,e increased caselo,ad in New Jersey courts, I I 0 

would like to outline the reasons fpr selecting Jersey City as a fourth site at which l 

\.1 

federal court may be helfil· 1 p !, 

AS I have indicated earlier in Ii,iy statement, Jersey City is one of the two largest ~ 
cities in the state. It is located IDf one of the most populous counties in the state and 
iS,adjacent to other major popuIkition centers which together account for more than 
50 percent of the entire population of the State of New Jersey. 

Jersey City is ideally locatl'ja in the midst of a transportation network Which 
includes access to New York Gityjust across the Hudson River via the PATH train. 
The PATH station is just a fef.v bfoclt..s from the court house. 

f " 
!/ 

tI 
/ 

/; 

/' 

I 

221 

ENDORSEMENTS 

~/~~1~~~~~::.f~:~/~~~l98.aTh:A:!~~!t~~~':~tt~~e~i~~I~~!~eafIth~s~~n~I~~i!~ 
As~~ci~~~~()~~~ ¥~~ ~~~ti~~i~;d pl~!~e{t~~~~~th~~ f~ t~ NeL' Jersey Swtaht~ Bar 
Semor Judge of the Federal District Co t· N k e. o~. awrence Ipple, 

, letter of sup:p~rt will also be forthcomin;~htrliy ~war , has IndICated to me that his 

COURT HOUSE FACILITIES (i 

m~~~dA~~~P~~r:~;u~~s~o~fcI holding federal ?ourt at Jersey City would bu 
house provides suitable facilities. ,not be needed smce the Hudson County court 

Attachments. 
FRANK J. GUARINI, 

Member of Congress. 
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.HbOOUA""q 
AND Lt."A"Yi 

.01 .... 04DWAY 
.",YOMH .. H. J. 0700. 

,101·4Sa·I"". 

HUDSON C~OUNTY BAR ASSOCIATION 

1," 'N'''~?''~'''Lg\ . ~ r '\' ••• ' 
\

. l • ' .... 

\ ~.,: ," 

aoo MAQNOLIA. AVlHU& 
JUIIY Caty. N. J. 07300 

.aOI • 332."0"· 

.J4Y LIEBMAN.' ..... U •• ELICT 
J(:HN ~. DOIIAH. , ... y ... ,Pw ... 

. aUAUt _AleER. aND Vtca-PIIU. 

August 11, 1980 

~ .125 , 

WASH., D.C. Of;'l~i 
FMNK J. GU.WI, Me 

Honorable Prank J. Guarini, M.C. 
United St.te HOUB. of Representatives 
~53.0 Longworth BouBe Office 'Building 
Wasnington, D.C. 20515 . 

h: B.R. 5890 

Dear Congre.sman Guarini: 

1.£0 I. McGOUGH. Itrc:o"DINO arc:. 
MAUltlCIt J. GALLI~LI. Nr ... cltl.u" Src. 
JOSEPH So L YUOA, TIIC4e • 

·IIEPLY TO, 

160.1 Broadway 
Bayonne, Hew Jersey 

I con"ulted' with ·our·Officers and'Trustees in response to 
yoUr:letter of August 6, 1980 concerning our Association'. 
position ~n yourBill,B.R. 5890. l!:1ml ~f!Pg~t; to yeu tha~ 
_=tronglY'Ziivor the. conCl'~ptof 'havinqthe United Stat •• 
Di8trict CgUrt dt at Jersey City, Hew Jerset. 

If '"' can provide any further,be~p to you in regards to the 
above., pl •• se advi.se us. 

\ 
co 
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NEW' .£RSEY 
STAtE BAR .ASSOOATION ,....."." 172 WEST STATE STREET. TRENTON. N. J. oeeoe 

, 6Qi.3Q4.1101 _I 
WALTlII N. IlEAD 

_~fJeol 

OCTAVlIJI A. 0/111£ 

F".'_' 
MAlliE L w....."LD\ _V._' 

VINCENT J. AI"IIUZZESE 

_to" 
WIWAM J. IIIENNAN. III 

T"'IlJ""~~ 
JOHN L WHITE, ,...,_, 

GEORGE A. BAIII&cILLO. J/I. 

EMfClJIM DI,.."" 
DALTON W. MENHALL 

r 

August 18, 1980 

The Honorable FranK J: Guarini 
U.S. House of Xepresentatives 
1123 Longworth Building 
Washington, D. C. 20515 

Dear Congreaaman Guarini: 

The Executive Committee of the New Jersey 
State Bar Aasocia~ion at a meeting,held Dn August 14, 
1980 paased a resolution supporting your Bill ~.R. 
5890 to permit the United States District Court for 
the Judicial Distric,t, of ).'few Jersey to be held at 
Jersey City, New JersEl,:V' 

At the present time" the United States 
District Court for the Judicial District of New . 
Jeraey sits in three N~ Jersey cities, Camden, 
Trenton and Newark. Because of the United States 
District Court's jurisdiction of diversity of 
citizenahip Cales, the United Statea Diat,rict Court 
for the Judicial District of New Jersey hear • .any 
caees involving litigants who live in Hew York. 
Jeraey City ia in the northern part of Wew Jarse7 
and is geoaraphicallY~r7 close toR .. York City. 
Aside fro1ll Newark, CII1IIien and Trenton are -r7 in­
convenient location. fer litigant. froa·Horthern 

I New Jeney .i £rOIl JIaw York. 

I We think that if your Bill H.R. 5890 . 
'-is adoptecr,--nwciulcfprovide a genuine nee,dedservice to' 

the public and will significally increase and improve 
public access to the federal courts. For these reasons, 
the Executive Committee of the New Jersey State Bar Associa­
tion supports your Bill'H.R. 5890 which would permit a United 
States District Court for the Judicial District of New Jersey 
to be held at Jersey City. 

Very truly yours,~ ~,' A ~ 

//l£tl/vL~ ~~ 
Marie L. Garibaldi 
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PREPARED S'fATEMENT OF HON. SAM B. HALL, JR. 

Mr. Chairman, I want to thank you and the Members of this Subcommittee for 
scheduling a hearing on the propo"gal to divide the Fifth Circuit into two autono­
mous circuits. This is a long overdue proposition in view of the size of the Fifth 
Circuit and the need to expedite the administration of justice and I am pleased to 
give it my wholehearted support. 

A quick glance at the map will indicate the nature of our problem. The Fifth 
Circuit is our largest appellate court. It extends from the westernmost portion of 
Texas to the southern tip of Florida, a distance of nearly 1850 land miles, with a 
population approaching 40 million people. Not only is the Fifth Circuit the largest 
federal appellate court, but last year it handled over 20 percent more case~ than the 
second most active appellate court, the Ninth. 

The Fifth Circuit now has 125 district judges and 26 authorized appellate judges 
as a result of passage of the Omnibus Judgeship bill, Public Law 95-486. With the 
court handing down some 2,000 opinions each year, obviously it is difficult, if not 
impossible, for an individual district judge to keep current with every opinion of the 
court. 

I realize that opposition to a split in the Fifth Circuit in previous years was based 
on concerns of civil rights groups regarding litigation in the courts embraced by the 
Fifth Circuit. Hq~1seyer, civil rights legislation and court decisions are well in place 
and the law of the land is clear. A division of the Fifth Circuit will not imperil the 
rights of our citizens, regardless of race. . 

What we are seeking to do is streamline justice and allow litigants an opportunity 
to have their day in court without unnecessary delay. This is exactly what the 
highly respected Commission on Revision of the Federal Court Appellate System 
recommended in 1973 when it called for a division of the Fifth Circuit. 

Furthermore, I feel that we can save the taxpayers m01;ley by dividing the circuit. 
Right now, the cost of sending judges and their adminii;trative personnel over six 
large States is tremendous. Litigants are subjected to huge expenses when their 
attorneys must traveL to present oral arguments. With a crowded court docket, 
saving time for judges and attorneys is absolutely necessary. 

There is unanimous agreement on the part of the judges of the. Fifth Circuit to 
facilitate this division and this in itself is a most convincing argUment. In addition, 
the President of the State Bar of Texas, the Honorable Franklin ~C:a~3, Jr., has 
contacted me strongly supporting this legislation and advising me tM.t_~·::e Board of 
Directors of the State Bar is unanimously supporting the position of the Judicial 
Council of the. Fifth Ch·cuit Court of Appeals. 

Asa Member of the House Judiciary Committee and a resident of a State within 
the current Fifth Circuit, I urge support of legislation to divide the Fifth Circuit. 
There is much talk these days about streamlining our courts and cutting down on 
the time when cases can be assigned and adjudicated. We now have an opportunity 
to do just that, and I think the overwhelming majority of the legal community will 
applaud such affirmative action. 

-~'~-, -

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CONGRESSMAN TOM HARKIN 

Mr. Chairman, I strongly urge the Subcommittee to approve H.R. 7951 which 
moves the Iowa counties of Page and Fremont to the Western Division of the 
Southern Judicial District in Iowa. 

I introduced the bill to remedy a long standing inconvenience to Iowa attorneys 
!,and litigants in these counties. Currently the appropriate court for cases from Page 
and Fremont Counties is held in Des Moines. Court for the Western Division is held 
in Council Bluffs which is several hours closer to these counties than is Des Moines. 
The resulting waste of time and money incurred in travel to and from Des Moines 
needlessly discourages Iowans from pursuing legitimate claims in federal district 
court or levies an unwarranted extra "tax" on citizens who choose to litigate federal 
disputes. 

This. bill makes only a minor modification of existing law. It does not alter the 
jurisdiction of either the United States District Courts for the Northern or Southern 
District of Iowa. It merely transfers two counties currently in the Southern Division 
of the Southern Judicial District to the Western Divisi6rl·of that same District. This 
has the effect of moving cases arising out of Page and Fremont Counties from Des 
Moines to Council Bluffs. 

This measure has the full support of United States District Judge Donald E. 
O'Brien who would be responsible for.. trying the affected cases. Judge O'Brien 
expressed hi~ views in. a letter to Senator .. Culver which I understand has been 
submitted to the Subcommittee. I can also report Jpat Richard W. Peterson, the 
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of business, an opportunity that is presently unavailable, Currently, litigants from 
the northern tier have to travel several hours to Trenton or even further to Camden 
to attend their cases. This unfortunate situation has arisen' in response to the 
overcrowded facilities at the nearest Federal Courthouse in Newark, and because of 
the underutilization.of the facilities in Camden and Trenton. 

I have included a map of New Jersey to indicate the location of the northern tier 
and the 'ease of transportation access to it, and as the location of the other Courts. 
Bergen County is an acknowledged leader in the State for civic achievement. It is 
the home to many of the nation's largest corporations. Within its boundaries are the 
burgeoning Hackensack Meadowlands Development Area and the New Jersey 
Sports Complex, the Hartz Mountain Industrial and Living Complex and the huge 
Mall areas-the Garden Stater Plaza, the Bergen Mall, Riverside Square and Pa­
ramus Park Mall, all with adjacent commercial developments. And the Federal -
government already has a substantial commitment and presence in Bergen County 
and the northern tier. This presence includes major postal facilities, Internal Reve­
nue Service regional offices and Social Security regional offices . 
. The'outsta.nding record of the State Courts sitting in Bergen County demonstrates 

the areas commitment to creating an atmosphere {or·,the prompt and efficient . 
administration of justice. While statistics show the average time for disposition for ! 
federal litigation, civil or criminal, in the District of New-Jersey is somewhat longer r 
than other districts throughout the country, the disposition time of cases in the I 
state system in Bergen,£ounty has consistently been among the best in the State. I t I 
believe Bergen's historic commitment to the prompt and, efficient disposition of ~l' .. [ 
cases, partly through its facilities arick'environment, would spill over to the federal, 

system. '1 Of extreme, importance is the fact that residents from the five-county area have I,f,,' 

easy and quick access to the Courthouse in Hackensack, New Jersey. The Palisades I 

Interstate Parkway, Route 9Wj::Route,17, Route 4, Ro,ute .. 46, Interstate Route 80, the 
Garden State Parkway and the New Jersey Turnpike are ~all at least four lane '1:1 
roads, and .can be used to reach Hackensack from anywhere in the region. In 
addition, unlike other Court locations, and this includes Trenton, Camden, Newark I 
and northern county seats such as Paterson, Morristown and Jersey City, there is I 

ample parking and easy access thereto in Hackensack. 
The citizens of the northern tier through formal resolutions; editorial support in 

Jocal newspapers and letters to their elected officials have voiced near unanimous 
EtUpport for this proposal. In the New Jersey State Senate a Resolution has been 
introduced to memorialize Congress~to allow the Federal District Court to regularly 
sit at the Bergen Cou:o.ty seat in Hackensack. In addition to the New Jersey State 
Bar Association, and the Bergen County Bar AssOciation, the idea to hold a U.S. 
District Court in Bergen County has the support of the Bergen County Board of 
Chosen Freeholders, the Central Trades and Labor Council and numerous banks 
and local businesses. 

The commitment to bring at long last the Federal Court system to the northern 
tier led to the establishment of a Committee representing nearly every facet of the 
citizenry of this region. Called the "Leadership Group for a Federal Court/' this 
organization has over the last three years volunteered their services and worked 
towards this end. . 

I urge the Committee to take into account the tremendously important factor that 
there is ample space in the present county court building in Hackensack for a 
federal judical system. The!Freeholders of Bergen County have indicated a strong 
willingness tO"make available adequate space in county buildings together with 
ample and convenient parking facilities for court personnel, litigants and jurors. As 
a result, new construction is not necessary, thus requiring only very mmimal 
expenditures. Clearly, holding Federal Court in Bergen County will .avoid exp~nsive 
overhead costs and at the same time provide fewer delays for litigants by decreasing 
their travel time and increasing access to justice. . 

In sum, Mr. Chairman, the citizens of the populous northern tier are entitled to 
serve as jurors without the inconvenience attend~t upon serving hi other ,parts of 
the state. They are entitled to litigate their cases in reasonable proximity to their 
homes and places of work. 'Finally, they.are entitled to an expeditious disposition of 
their cases. A fair distribution of Federal judicial power hi the District of New 
Jersey reguires that a U.S" District judge sit in the Federal courtroom located in 
Bergen County.' . ., 

I' feel strongly on this matter. This is not a parochial matter-it is a proposal 
based on sound evidence. Population figures, density, demographics, transportation 
facilities, commercial growth,. physical facilities available when compared to existing 
Court locations or' any other proposal dictate the need for passage of this bill. 
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I urge my colleagues on the committee and in the House of Representatives to 
consider favorably legislation which will make this expectation on my part a reality. 
I will be happy to supply additional information on any of the matters raised in this 
testimony. 
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96Tll CON,IJ:aESS H R IS' 13 
1ST S,ESSION ' ' • • 

To providethat the United States District Oourt for the Judicial District of New 
Jersey shall be held at Hackensack, New Jersey, in addition to those places 
currently provided by law. 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

JANUARY 25/ 1979 

Mr. HOLLENBECK (for himself and Mr. MAGUIRE) introduced :the following bill; 
which was referred to the Oommittee on the Judiciary 

A'BILL 
. 

To provide that the United States;District Court for the Judicial 

District of New Jersey shall be h~ld at Hackensack, New 

Jersey, in addition to those places currently provided by 
')..;;;:-, 

law. I 
1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of ~epresenti 
2 tives of the United State$ of America in Oongress assembled, . , 

G I 

3 That the last sentence of section 110 of title 28, Un~te~~? t 

4 States Code, is amended to read as follows: "9ourt shall be 
ti 

5 held at Camden, Hackensack, Newark, and Trenton",'. 
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Amtrak 

Carden Stale Farkw.JY 

Air SelVice 
Newark International Airport. 
exit I4-NcwJersey1llmplk .. Newark 07114 

AIrline 'terminal Phone Number 
American 8 (201) 643.0340 
Braniff A (201) 621.6411 
Commuter A (800) 847.1780 

Continental " (800) 525-0280 
Delta E (201) 622·2111 
to.tem B (201) 621·2121 
~mplre 8 (3l!1) 768-7811 
I10n A (518) 889-2218 
!laUonol 8 (2011 624-1300 
North ..... t A (201) 643011555 
PIedmont A (201) 624-8311 
PrIncelon A (609) 921·3100 
Trans \\brld Airway> A (201) 643·7~ 
U.S. Air D (2011 622..5201 
United A (201) 624-1500 

Bader field. 
Route 40. Mlantle CIty 06401 
u.s. Air Commuter-(609) 34JI. 7104 

Cape May County Airport. 
trma 08242 
U.S. AIr Commuter-(609) 886-1SOO 

Mercer County AIrPOrt. 
txIt 2. North 1·95. Scolch Road. Wesl Trenton 06628 
U,S. AIr Commutcr-(800) 42842M 

Monmouth County Airport, 
RoUte 34. \11111 Township 07119 
Ocean AI""'Y5-(600) 243-4400 

Princeton Airport. 
Airpark Drive. Route 206. PrInceton 08540 
PrInceton AJrllno-(609) 921-2600 
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Resort Bus Service 
1hInsport or New Jersey. 160 Boyden Avenue. 

Maplewood 07040 (800) 772.2222 
Asbury Park·New York Transit CorpnraUon" 

401 Lake /llenu .. hobu!)' Park 01712 
(201) 774-2727 

Atlantic City Trrlnsportatlon Company. Maine Bnd 
Caspian /llenu .. Atlantic City 06323 
(609) 345·3201 

BayvIew 8us Lines. Inc.. 107 Stevens Stree~ 
Soutl,Nnboy 08879 (201) 721·0407 

8oro tuxs Company, r.o Drawer n.,c.. Red Bank 
07701 (201) 741'()567 

eoo.t CIties Coach ... Third /llenu .. Route 3~ 
neptune CIty 07753 1201) 775-1441 

Domenico Bus Compar.y. New Hook Access Road. 
Bayonne 07002 (201) 339-6000 

rive Hlle Bench tlcctrlc Railway Company, 
P.o. BoX 4. WIldwood 06260 (600) 522·7721 

Lincoln Transit, MDt Street and Ledngton 
Avenu .. Lakewood 08701 (201) 363·1616 

Hereer Metro, 1132 fast State Street. Trenton 
08609 (609) 396-9171 

Greyhound. Penn station and Market Street. 
newark C7102 (201) 642·8205 

new York.!teall5burg·Long Brandl Company, 
50 Slate Highway 36. Leonordo 07737 
(201) 291·l3OO 

TraIl""Y" 8UB System. 1171 Raymond Blvd .. 
Newark 07102 (201) 642'()505 

Starr TransIt Co .. 2531 tast State Street 
txtenslon. 1l'enton 08619 (609) 587·0626 

feny SelVice 
Cape MIO)'-Lcwes 1'cr1J< 1'.0. BoX 827. north Cape 

May 08204 (609) 88/lo2718 
Lewes TennlnaL Lewes. Delaware 19958 

(502) 64506346 

Rail SelVice 
Amtrak.. Penn station. Raymond Plaza West. 
newark 07102 

newark 
Trenlon 
new York City 
Philadelphia 

newJersey } New York Slate 
Delaware 
Mo!),land 

(201) 643·1770 
(609) 394·2604 
(212) 736-4545 
(215) 824·1600 

(800) 523·5700 

Conrail. 1100 Raymond Doulewrd. Newark 07102 
New Jersey (800) 242'()212 
New York CIty (212) 736·6000 
Philadelphia (215) 367·6600 
!Sergen County Line. 8oonton. MOmslown. 
North Jersey COa5L Paskaek Valley. Raritan 
Valley. Trenton-New Brunswh:k. West nenlon 

PATCO. 8eI1lamin I'ranklln 8ridge I'Ioza Building. 
Camden 06102 (609) 963-Il500 
AUantic CIty. Cape May. Lindenwold High 
Speed. Ocean CIty 

PATH. One 1'l\Tl\ Ptaza. Jersey City 07506 
(201) 622-6600 
Jersey CIty. CIrove Street exchange Place. 
Pavonta-Chrlstophcr StreeL 9th SL. 14th SL, 
23rd SL. 33rd SL 
Newark. Harrlso .... Journat Squar .. Qrove 
Street. exchange Place-World Trade Center 

Roadways 
new Jersey Thmplke Authorl!y. BoX 112L 

new 8runswiek 08903 (201) 247.()900 
Qarden state PBrl<wDy. new Jersey Highway 

Authority. Woodbridge 07095 (201) 442-8600 

Aua~~~~~. ":.&~g:,iui'JtI=B404 
(609) 348-3174 

New Jeracy Department of nansportaUon, 
103~ Parkway Avenue. Trenton 08625 
(609) 292·7212 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE DANIEL A. MICA 

I am pleased to have the opportunity to present to the members of this Subcom­
mittee my comments regarding H.R. '''(625, a bill I introduced to divide the Fifth 
Judicial Circuit into two completely autonomous circuits. 

The United States has had Circuit Courts ever since it became a country. Back 
then, though, there were only three circuits and their size was determined by how 
far a judge could be expected to ride on horseback. Congress adopted the present 
system of ten judicial circuits with the Evert Act of 1891. Needless to say, much has 
changed since 1891. 

The Circuit Courts primarily hear appeals from District COUtts. The Fifth Circuit 
has 19 Districts and 125 District Judges-more than B.ny other circuit. The Circuit 
Courts heap appeals on interstate actions and deal with cases where federal regula­
tions are involved, such as oil price rates, civil rights, taxes and the National Labor 
Relations Board. 

The Fifth Circuit Court has established a fine record on the issue of civil rights. 
Its rulings have brought about the desegregation of the Universities of Alabama and 
Mississippi and the Jefferson County School System. A case currently pending 
before the Fifth Circuit Court deals with the Haitian influx in South Florida. Judge 
King of the Southern Florida District CQurt has ruled that the United States cannot 
deport Haitian refugees. The Federal Government is appealing this ruling to the 
Fifth CirCUit Court. 

By any measure the size of the Fifth Circuit is huge. Geographically, it spans 
from El Paso to K~y West, covering 533,175 square miles. In 1978 over 36 million 
people lived within these boundaries, comprising 17 percent of the nation's popula­
tion. No other circuit contains as many people (See Table 1). Experts predict that by 
1985 the popUlation of the Fifth Circuit will surpass 41 million. 

With all those people, the fifth circuit is bound to generate a large amount of 
legal activity-and it does. In fiscal year 1979, a total of 3,854 cases commenced in 
the Fifth Circuit Court, more than in any other circuit. In fact, this is nearly one 
fifth of all the 20,219 cases commenced in all ten circuits (see Table 2). More cases 
were brought before the Fifth Circuit than the Seventh, Eighth and Tenth com­
bined. The amount of cases filed with the Fifth Judicial Circuit in fiscal vear 1979 is 
more than six times greater than those filed with the First Jircuit. Preliminary 
reports indicate that the number of cases that commenced in the Fifth Circuit in 
fiscal year 1980 will rise to 4,236. 

In 1978, the Congress moved to lessen the tremendous case load on the Fifth 
Circuit judges by authorizing eleven additional judges for the circuit, raising the 
total from 15 to 26 (see Table 3). This move, while bringing the case load of each 
judge down to just below the national average, did not remove some of the other 
problems faced by the circuit. A court the size of the Fifth Circuit Court is unprec­
edented in U.S. history. The United States Supreme Court has only nine members. 
In 1973, the judges of the Fifth Circuit stated that to increase the number of judges 
beyond the 15 would "diminish the quality of justice." 

The reason for this is simple. With 26 judges the likelihood of a varying and 
inconsistent judicial philosophy coming from the court greatly increases. To prevent 
this the judges must convene en blanc on numerous occasions. In fiscal year 1979, 
the Fifth Circuit Court met in this forum for 13 cases, which is 25 percent of all the 
en blanc conferences held in all ten circuits last year. The en blanc case load 
presently pending before the Fifth Court is the largest ever before a federal appel­
late court. 

In January, 1980, the judges of the Fifth Judicial Circuit held yet another en banc 
conference. The Federal Government paid for 24 judges and 60 law clerks to travel 
to New Orleans and then paid for their food and lodging. The judges spent two full 
days in hearings and another three days in conferences. The en banc also required 
that the judges spend the week before the conference in preparation and the week 
after the conference debriefing. In short, in the time it took the judges to hear 14 
cases en banc, they could have been hearing 160 appeals in three member panels. 
This constitutes a terrible waste of time and money. 

In addition, the individual judges face a tremendous burden in trying to keep 
current in the law of the court. The more than 2,000 written opinions of the Fifth 
Circuit Court in 1980 take up nearly 10,000 pages. This does not include the 
petitions for rehearing en banc and the circuit correspondence that the judges must 
also examine. 

In the final analysis, the extensive time taken up by the judges in reading 
opini'Jns and confering en banc, the variance of opinion that is inevitable with a 26 
member court, and the lost time in travel of the judges and the attorneys practicing 
before the court create a situation that the judges of the Fifth Judicial Circuit feel 
'Iseriously impairs the effective administration of justice". 
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. C· ·t· d . unanimously resolved that the 
To com~~t the.se ~rtobhlemfd t§~ ~pI1~r i;[;~~~Us!;:rate circuits. :rheFif~h Cdircuit 

Fifth JudIcIal CIrcul s o.u. . ',;:' . . d the canal zone wlth the nea qu~r­
will consist of Texas, LOUISIana, ~hlS~lPPlEfQven:th Circuit will contain GeorgIa, 
ters. remaining bin New'tOhr!fb~adq:a:rl~;S in'?Atlanta. The Fifth Circuit will have Florlda and Ala ama WI 1 ~ " 

14 judges and the Eleventh will have 12i of the lawYers' and judges working in the 
This proP!lsal has ~he s~ron'ksuppor. man I ask unanimous consent that ~h,e 

Fifth CircuIt. At t1}IS pomk r. Chbl~S of the legal community of South FlorIda 
attached letters of support ~t- mem end be made a part. of the hearing rec?rd. 
be includ~d as P~rtd'o~ ~y f th:~iic.rits would greatly reduce the amount of tIme 

To contmu~, thIS .Ii
lon 11' . e'"ding opinions and correspondence, and confez:-spent by the Judges m raye m~, r a. . to hearing cases. 

ring en banco Thus, mor2e .bdme will b\j1i~tlY both the Fifth Circuit Court and the 
Even with 14 and 1 JU gesrespe I' than an other circuit courtJ,~xcept 

proposed Eleventh 9i!,,:uit Court Will bci. ar~~r al year [979, the Fifth Couxt'would 
the Ninth. If the diVISIOn had oc;cux:re In ISC. d . the Eleventh would ha,ve heard 
have heard 1712 ~ppealsldfrhom DI~trlCt t~~u~irthn Circuit Court the ~econd ~ghest 
1607 appeals. ThIS wou . . avp gIvell d the Eleventh Court the .fifth highest 
number of appeals from DlStrlctdCourts, the ~eed "for separating the'drcuit (see number. This only serves to un erscore £'" 

Table 4)d" t th OMB the only cost involved in the division of the Fifth; Judit'hcial 
Accor mg 0 e.. '. d' t t sUmated at no more an 

Circuit will be administ~ative salary a JUS ffien b ~lding in Atlanta that could 
$250,000. The Fifth Circwt already has e~h Ci~~~t Court. . . . 
become the. h7adq~arters ts°f ~he l e1 Eli} ea1;lily be made uP. in redu~e4 tra:r:sp<?rta-

The admmlstrabve cos m~o v~ WI nses not to mention the .saVIngs m bme. 
tion communication, and dqpllcatlOn ex~e l't'g~ts of each circuit will find their 
In ~ddition, the citiz~ns; ~ttorneys, an 'bl~' and J'ustice more effectively admi,nis-
expenses reduced, theIr courts more acceSSl , ' . / .~. c, . • 

teredo . . , Ch' I t e emphasize that the proposed division of the Flftp. Ag~m, l\fr. . aIrman, em. h rwheiining support from state bar assOC!-
JudiCial CIrCUIt has. been"t m et Wid tth oV25 Members of Congress from those states t' s the legal commUnI y an e .. I t' di~~~tiy affected by it wh9 have co-sponsored this legIS a Ion. 

TABLE 1 - POPllLtTION OF '!BE U.S. ,JUDI CIAL CIRCUITS IN 1978 

CIRCUl'J; ,1st 2nd I :kd 4th 5th' 6th 17th 8th 9th 10th 

POP. (in thousands) 11.421 21.334rt9 660 19,637 36.804 27,793!21,296 19,112 34,45~ 10,,841 

Source: Statistical Abstract 1980 
.' 

TARlE 2 - CASES <XM1ENCED IN '!BE U S moo OF APPEAIS FY 1975-1979 

YEAR wrAL D.C. 1st 2nd 3rd 4th 5th 6th 7th 8th 9.th 10tll 

1.392 J.,319 3,292., 1,436 1,170 1,009 2,731 980 1975 16.658 1.113 , 477 1;739 
1,628 1,247 1,080 11•907 1,110 .564 1,893 1:621 1.464 3,629 1976 18,408 1,260 

1,656 3,563 1;827 1,386 1,123 ,a,915 1,128 1977 19,118 1,.175 563 2.063 1,729 
1,795 1,480 986 :~.099 1,183 1978 18,918 1,193 563 1,801 1,667 1,644 3,507 

1,603 ·970 l~,OlO 1,194 L979 2Q,219 1,;415 599 2,058 1,702. 1,925 3,854 1,889 
~ ~ .. , " <~" , 

~ OF JUDGFS AUIHORIZED FOR EACHCIRClllT IN 1980' TABLE 3 -
£~ 

r::IRCUIT 1st 2nd 3rd 4th 5th 6th 7th ,llth 9th 10tl1 I, 

JUDGES 4 11 10 10 .' 26 11 9 9 23 .8 

. ~ DISTRIct 0JllRTS ilEARD IN.ClRClllT"mlJim; IN FY 79 ..... 
TABLE 4 - APPF.Al.'ludes ed 11th Circuit Court) , (mel proPOSD 

.,-
4th 5th 6th 7th Bth 9th 10th 11th CIRCUIT 1st 2nd 3rd 

1,4P2 1,672 1,712 1,600 1.353 8111 ~;331 979 1,607 ;t\PPfALS 490 1.664 
" - ,.-

.. S. ,('qL!rts 1979 " "', "'-"1" 2 4· Annual Report Of., the Director of the lL- ===t. _, _ \Source ",or ~= es -. __ _ _ ___ _ . , 
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PREPARED STA'l'EMENT OF HON. STEPHEN L. NEAL 

Mr. Chai.rman and members of the SUbcommittee. It is an honor for me to appear 
today to discuss a bill affecting a number of areas within the Fifth Congressional 
District of North. Carolina which I represent. 

Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to comment on H.R .. 7615, a bill to reorganize the 
Middle and Western Judicial Districts of North Carolina. The counties affected by 
the proposed reorganization are Alleghany, Ashe, Watauga and Wilkes. These four 
counties currently fall under the jurisdiction of the Middle JUdicial District. My 
proposal would move them to the Western District. Alsb' affected by the legislation 
are several locations of court. Wilkesboro, which is in Wilkes County, would be a 
newly designated Court of the Western District while Rockingham and Salisbury 
would be dropped as locations of court ill the Middle District. The Judicial Council 
for the Fourth Judicial Circuit recently approved the release of these three Court 
facilities because of the lack of utilization. I have attached a map which would help 
in visualizing the proposed reorganization. 

In terms of population, the realignment would correct an obvious imbalance. 
According to the 1970 population data, there were 1,433,181 people in the Western 
District and 1,707,400 in the Middle District. The transfer of these four counties 
would add 100,633 people (the popUlation of the four counties) to the Western 
Distriet thus bringing the popUlation of each district more into balance. 

The Clerk of the Western District has done a preliminary study of the caseload 
for the four counties. During a twelve-month period, the four counties generated 
fourty-one cases. The counties of Avery, Alexander, Caldwell, arid Mitchell, which 
would probably be joined under the realignment to form a new division, had forth­
five cases from the area. The Clerk estimates thathndel' the new realignment, they 
could reasonably expect approximately one hundred case ,filings per year if such a division was formed. , 

The Wilkesboro courthouse, which is one of the finest facilities in the state and 
which has been grossly underutiIized, would, then be available to take on an addi­
tional caseload, should the judges in the area and the JUdicial Council see the need. 
It is difficult at this time to gauge exactly how much the Wilkesboro courthouse 
would be used; that would depend on the court filings for the area. It would make 
far better sense, both economically and logistically, to have the option of using the 
Wilkesboro courtroom. The highways within many of these counties are two-lane, 
rural roads that make travel difficult. For example, a person living in Boone, which 
is in Watagua County, now must travel apprOximately 85 miles one way to reach 
the closest place of court, Winston-Salem. This trip can take two hours or more. 

The designation of Wilkesboro as a statutory location of court would not require 
the General Services Administration to spend any money. The court facility is 
already located in the federal building there. Federal dollars would not have to be 
used to build, lease or renovate any property. What the designation would do is 
leave open the option of utilizing this tine facility which was built for the purpose of 
holding federal court. The final decision to reopen the Court facility should be made 
by the Judicial-Council of the Fourth District after itd~veloped the necessary data. 
. Regarding the deletion of Salisbury and Rockingham as statutory locations of 
court, my proposal would put into law what has already taken place. Federal court 
has not been held in Salisbury or Rockingham in more than a year. In fact, the 
Judicial C-ouncil for the Fourth Circuit approved the release of th~ courtrooms [Qf 
other purposes. It is important to note that this action would not prevent Court from 
ever being held in these towns. Court can be held in any place the ,Judges of th~ district deem appropriate., 

Mr. Chairman, I am unaware of any opposition to this proposal. With the Chair­
man's permission, I would like to include for the Record copies of resolutions 
adopted by the bar associations within the affected counties in support of the 
realignment. I have worked closely~with the Member~ of the North Carolina Con­
gressional Delegation, local bar associations, and with the Chief Justices of the 
Middle and Western Districts, Eugene GorGon and Woodrow A. Jones. The reaction 
to this pr9posal has been very positive. The Judicial Council of the Fourth District, 
although expressing reservatiQClsabout designating Wilkesboro as a place of court, 
was also supportive of the proposal. I believe this realignment is consistent with the 
goals of the subcommittee. These changes clearly are needed to lessen the inconve­
nience on those who live in these areas. A quick glance at the map will show that 
these four counties should be a part of the other u10untain counties surrounding 
Wilkesboro. Finally, the .addition of these counties to the Western District could 
generate enough Casl~3 to justify the l'eopening of the Wilkesboro courthouse, in 
which the government hru:: a SUbstantial investment. . 

Thank you again fol' allowing me to speak on behalf of this proposal. I would be 
more than happy to answer any questions. 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. HAROLD L. VOLKMER, NINTH"DISTRICT, MISSOURI 'J 

Mr. Chairman and honorable members of the subcommittee, I am pleased to hav~ IJ 
this opportunity, today, to provide testimony on behalf. of H.R. 6971, which will' ,( 
place two counties within the 9th Congressional District of Missouri, into,the II 
Northern Division of the Eastern District Federal Court. U 

'1 Last March, Mr. Chairman, it was brought to my attention by a former colleague, 1\ 
of yours, William L. Hungate, that the citizens and members of the bar in two i{ 
counties of Missouri, Audrain and Montgomery, were facing ,continual inconven- 1,:11 

ience and hardship with their relations with the Eastern Division of the Eastern 
District. [j 

Most residents of these two counties live approximately 100 miles' from the it 
Eastern Division court in St. Louis. Ironically, these residents live only 50 miles l! 
from the Northern Division, sitting in Hannibal. The transfer of these counties to 11 
the Northern Division, as provided for in H.R. 6971, would appear to be in the W 
public interest. -,' II 

Judge Hungate has provided me with an. ex.ample ,of the difficulties currently Ij 
faced. During one seven-day trial in St. Louis, a woman serving on_the jury, was ji 
required to drive 97, miles each way for each day of the trial. During another five 11 
day trial, one gentleman from Montgome~y county drove 80 miles each way each !\ 
day. Another juror from Wellsville, Missqhri, drove about 90 miles a day each way. 11 
These har<Jshipscould easily be remedied by the simple transfer of Audrain and II 
Montgomery Counties into the Northern Division Court. ',.', n 

I have supplied the Committee witlf written documents from the local bar associ- !, ;1' 

ations from both counties,expressing§their total support for such a transfer: ' 
I have also supplied to the comm5ttee a letter from the Honorable Donald P. Lay,:, ~. ~= 

Chief Judge of the Eighth Circuj~ Court of Appeals, advising us that the circuit // ~ -' 11, 
council has unanimously approve~the request of Chief Judge H. KennethWange- .:;I>9'F~ \ I 
IAin'd of., the dUMnitedt States cFedert!:l, l~t iStthr,ic,tNCotuhrt of

D
, E,' ,~~ern Missouri, to trans~/~_ ,,',,'" ~,:_:""",~~--

u raman on gomery oun I~S 0 e or, ern IVlSlon. , ' ~"-'--- H 
Finally, !it th~request of Judge I il!iams L. ~ungate, I am pleas~~u6mit .a 

statement m support ofH.R. 6971, HroVlded by hIm, and correspqndC'rtce between hIS rl 
office and mine, which provides det'hi1~Qf.J;lLe_de~Qgrapnr<ffthe judicial lines and f 1 
the counties affected by this legislation. ~-- I i 

I urge the Subcommittee's approval of this legislation, which has total support l.1( 
from the bench and bar of my State, as well as the citizens having affairs before the I I 
Federal Court system.' 1(" 

Thank you very much for this opportunity. J I 
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UNITED STATES COlJRTOF ApP.EALS 
EIGHTII CIRCUIT 

April 3, 1980 

APR 71980 IE&'D 

II 

The Honorable H. Kenneth Wangelin 
Chief Judge 
United States District Court 
St. Louis, Missouri 

Dear Judge.Wangelin: 

I am pleased to inform you that the circuit· , 
council has unanimously approved your request concerning the 
transfers of the two designated counties .now in the Eastern 
Division of the ';Eastern Dis.trict of IHssouri to the Hanniba1 
Division.' -

Th~ council haS also unanimously recommended t~at 
the judges of the Eastern District of Missouri explore the 
advisability of abolishing the divisions in the district. 
Of course once the divisions are abolished then you would be 
able to contr01 by court order the definitions 0.£ your 
geographical .area for selection of juries as well as the 
places of court.. " 

If you desire any .further action .from me indicat­
ing our counc~l approval to represelltatives in Congresfi, I 
would be happy to supply it. Please let me know if we can 
be of any service to you in t~is regard. 

sineffl your:. 
DOnaW~Y. 

o 
Cc: Judge William ~. Hungate. 
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MCQUIE AND DEITER 

....... 't, '0 n ... CUlL,.,,,, 
1#11 •• , .... LIII"', 

I/<'n. \-'ill j. L II . am • ungate, Jud~~ 
~njted States District Court 
taslern District of Missouri 
1114 Market Str~et 
St Louis, Missouri 

Vl'ar Jurir,t' f!unr,.1tC'! 

'r I I.'" • .. r -,,... I.,. 

Will you h~ .~o "j d "n :IS tC' pn"H'nt Ju I .. ('nc1osl'" pHiti-oll Hignifvln II - . I;!I' '-.:'n;;(·)in "'ith till" 
Cn"u.. ...1. • ' R II' IIIl:JIl""OllH ,dllia elf Ih' 'I t 
~ .. 1 ~ 'Uo}'.U·5 t~1 b", 1" thl! NnTlhf.'rn IIi '. , I "on ,~"m('r\' 

l)lstrict? VHl1t'1I nf till' ElIstt'rn . 

\.~(, ~ppt' :I 
I 

. I'C .'.1(' \lcr)' milch mw l'rfuTt" tl"t 
in t ltl~; )"'l,~) r I . ' .I ":In Ill.' ('>;"('\1",.,1 .. -'Y yf'1I and ,1\1,)1\1' \0.':11')\., I f n. U 

\\"'ry t ru] y yOl1r~, 

~ \ .,. \ ) 
'- ~:(.,.~ ,-~.", -'",-

11, 

., .. -"", ..... 
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lIonorable Kenneth 11. l'JiJlHJelj I!' . 
Chief ~u~ge, ~nited s~atcs ~lstrlct Court 
Eastern Distrlct of ~11SSOUrl. 

Dear Judge Wangelin: 

The underslgne , u . d bel' ng ~ll the. members 0, f the Montgomery 

County Bar Associatio~, do hereby respectfully petition for 

.Missouri, within the boundaries inclusion of Montgomery County, 

O f the Eastern District of Missouri. of the Northern Division 

,. 
'I-
l... 

,1" I 'U'" (\. .~, Wellsville, Missouri 

, Montgomery City, Mo. 

Montgomeli:Y City, Hissouri 

o 

I 

., 

249 

I"" ,.If r iC."~ 

EDWARDS, SEIGF'REI.D, RUNGE," LEO"(,&,TTI 

A-; ... ' , I," -,.; ... ni. '.',tj I I 

,. t't '" j, ~ t ., , r.-. .... , ... E.DoNAADS. 

-,CPOMC. W S:.llC.'C.tID 

co """-C' "'''''''~t[ 

NEXICO, MISSOURI 6S2.6S 

I OL.h'r. J '&'''0''.'" 
".C-ALIL .I ~", • .,.,. " 

Ma rch 3, 1980 

The 'Honorable Harold l. Volkmer 
United States Representative 
House Office Building 
Washington, DC 20515 

Dear Congressman Volkmer: 

MAP 4 1980 m'D 
'r"c~"ONC "M, "lob."Z'!f 

, J have been speaking ~ith members of your staff ~ith regard to 
the removal of AUdrainCounty, ~issouri from the Eastern Division 
of the United States District Court for the Eastern District of 
~lissouri at St. louis to the Northern Division at Hannibal, Hissouri. 
This proposal has been endorsed unanimously by the Audrain County 
Bar Association. We have also Spoken with The Honorable William 
Hungate, Judge of the United States Di~trict Court for the Eastern 
District of Missouri with regard to this. Copies of my correspond­
ence with him are enclosed. 

As President of the Audrain County Uar As~ociation, r can state to. 
you emphatically that the members of the Audrain County B~r . 
Association would appreciat~ rvery effort you could make to have 
Audrain County placed in the Northern Division of the.United States 
District Court. for tll1,e [astern Uistrict or-Missouri. 

With best regards, I am 

lJl/1c 

Enc 1 osurJv 

Very truly yours, 
Cr-:!~iN.'\' .. f.'!G:'Jr:1;> BY 

I.~:"'.':~~ J. LEON("\'i"fTI 
,t\iTOIlNEY ATlA.W. 
lOUIS J. tEONATTI 

cc: The lI.ono .. ~bl e Wi] 11 am IIulIga te 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF JUDGE WILLIAM L. HUNGATE, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, 
EASTERN DISTRICT OF MISSOURI, ST. LOUIS, Mo. 

Mr Chairman and other distinguished members of the committee't H.RD· 6C971, 
.' C V lkmer and S. 2432, introduced by Sena ors e on-
~i!IOWaC;l~t~~, :;!rD~~~rlh, ~re id~ntical bhillS

E
· Thteir p~~·p.o~e is~ to t~~aN~~~h~~~ 

counties (Audrain and Montgomery) from ~ e ~ ern IVlSlon .. o 
Division of the Eastern Judicial District of MIssourI. h B A . 

The request for this transfer has been un~nimously approved by tear SSOCI-
. of each of the two counties involved wIth the proposed transfer. 

atTh! Eighth Circuit Judicial Council has unanimously. apPhr0'Ed ttrang~r.~f thf two desi ated counties (Audrain and Montgomery) n~w m t. ~ . as ern lVlSlon 0 
tgn D' t . t of Missouri to the Northern (Hanmbal)pl~IsIon:. . 

thT~:E~~er: Dt~ision sits in St. Louis; th~ N~rthem DIYlsIOn SIts m ~anmbal, 
Missouri Most residents of these two counties lIve approxI?lately 100 miles from 

i5i~i~~~~:o~~ii!Sra;~~:I.iT~!· t~~~!f~~~o~JY b:b~~~~~ide~~bl!r~:;~~i~~~tt~~ 
to the public in these two coun~ies, especialtlY

I 
those

l 
~~oosenf f~hi~~o s~~~~~ie:is 

counsel residing in those counties. Tl,le to ap?pu a ~ n. 0 d . 
. tely 36 000 so there is no major populatIOn shift mvolve . approxIma " .., . t d 

Your consideration of this legISlatIon 1S apprecla e . 

U.S. DISTRICT CoURT, 
EASTERN DISTRICT OF MISSOURI, 

St. Louis, Mo., August 1, 1980. 

Mr. SCOTT CLARKSON, 
c/o Congressman HarC?ld L .. Vo?kmer,.. " . ~~. 
Longworth House Offzce Bu~ldmg, Washmgton, D.v .. '·'1 • 

EAR SCOTT: Enclosed is a copy of a brief statertient.1 prepared earlIer on the 

q!stion of ~r~~sferring Audra\ri::d a~on~ohd~l~~u!t~~ f~~~;':i~~~::;~o~i 
Northe~n DdlVIS

f 
10nt'hlehEoPl'gehmthYC\rcul Juafcill Council is the further information you 

we receIve rom " 

wi~~~'also enclosing a copy of the letter from Judge Lay as
A
• well.a~.the lett~rs f~his 

the officers of the Audrain and Montgomery County Bar SSOCla Ions urgmg 

trA:~~'your .questions concerning costds'M1 bel~v1:~~ cos~ e:~d~d si~teth:n~:~~~~ 
the CongressIOnal Budget office .date . ay, , an t h ld 

~:Pi~:u~~e~' ;!3~ rr~r:~t~fc::::~:!:~t :t th~~i~ilL~Th:: ;~;~:t g~~~i~cli~d:es o~~~ 
committee fou.nd no increase in the cost of regulatIon or paperwor wou resu 
from enactment of this bUI. d M . h 13 1980 ( py 

I think paragraph 2·.iof my lette~ to Jud.ge Lay date arc, co 
losed) will provide some relevant mformatIon. 

enTbe t~tal population involved would be approximately 36,000. <¥ontgom~ry. 
t 11 000 d Audrain County-25 000). As you can see, this. 18 no major 

~~;~l:tion ~hift. The general effect would be to place the respective lou£ies s~b-
stantially nearer the 'pla~e Min ~hich( cOUrt~OUi~ g~Ofc;ti:hise~20~iies f~f):a~[ 
city in the two countIes 18 exlCO popu a Ion "d' It' 
Louis, but only 55 miles from Hannibal. Similar savings in Istance are pree en m 

M~~i~~~::~t~~~ti~· are that in the year 1977, 46 c~seshwere filf~7~n l~~,No~th~~ 
Division in the year 1978

1 
37 cases were filed, and m t e year . , . c!'lse,: w 

filed while statistics are not separately maintained for these tWa cou~tIet m the 
Eas~rn Division, investigation and conference WII 'th thbe lefd~n£ anI ~:s file~re 0:::-
fi in the two counties indicates the annua num er 0 e era c , 
thms . d of 1977 1978 and 1~79 would range from 15-30 cases pe~ ~~ar 

e same fie~IO 0 countie~ i e had these two counties been in the Northern DIVlSlon 
!~ti~r9r ~: n~mber of c~~s 'docketed there would have been some 6

d
5,instead, of i3. 

I Thus' the substantial savings in decreased mile~ge ~nd rela~e expenses or 
counsei, jurors and litigants coul~ fU.lly justif.y the slIght mcrease m the number of 
cases docketed in the Northern DIVISIOn. .... h 

Thanks again for your constant attention to this situation. Best WIS es. 
,~ours sincerely, WILLIAM L. HUNGATE. 

Enclosures. 
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U.S. DISTIUCT COURT1 
EASTERN .DISTRICT OF MISSOURI, 

.. ' St. Louis, Mo., March 13, 1980. 
~~~~~ I' . ~ 
Chie[Judge, U.S. COllrt of Appeals for the Eighth Circuit,· 
Omaha, Nebr. . . 

DEAR CHIEF JUDGE LAY:, I am writing concerning the proposed transfer of Audrain 
and Montgomery Counties, Missouri; from the Eastern mvision of the Eastern 
District at St. Louis to the Northern Division of said, District at Hannibal. 

The total population involved would be aproxjmately 36,000 (Montgomery 
Count y--ll,OOO, and Audrain County-,,-25,000). As you CfiIl see, this is no major 
population shift. The general effect would be to place the respective counties sub­
stantially nearer the place in which court would be held. For example, the major 
city in the two' .counties is Mexico (popUlation 11,600), which is 120 miles from St. 

/1 Louis, but only 55 miles from Hannibal. Similar savings in distance a~e pres(.mt in 
il Montgomery County. ' . ;', ~'. . 

Both the Audrain and Montomery .county Bar Associations have voted unani­
mously in favor of the transfer to the Northern Division. (See A and.B attached.) 
While the transfer would considerably facilitate the public's access to the. place of 
holding court, there is no ihcreaf!ed requirement of court personnel. . . 

Relevant statistics are that in tbe year 1977, 46 cases were flled in the Northern 
Division, in the year 1978, 37 cases were med, and in the year 1979, 43 cases were 
filed. While ... statistics are not separately maintain;:;;d, for. these two counties in the 
Eastern Division, investigation and conference with the lefiding and most active law 
firms in the two counties indicates the annual number of Federal ca~es filed, over 
the same period of 1977, 1978, and 1979; WQuid ral).g~ froIl'). 15-30 cases per year 
total for the two counties, i.e: had these tWQcQunties,.bE;len in the Northern Division 
in. 1979, the number of cases docketed there. would have been some 65 instead of 43. 

Thus, the substantial ,savings in decreased mileage and related expenses for 
c01lnsel, jurors and litigants could fully justify the slight increase in thEf'number of 
cases docketed in the Northern Divisipn. ~'. . 

Should further information be required; please advise. 
Very truly yours, 

WILLIAM L. HUNGATE. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. ROBERT S. WALKER 

Mr. Chairm@, l apprecia~e the 'op~i1;unity to sub~it this statement to y,ou and 
the Members of YQur Subcommittee for your consideration, in connection With H.R. 
4961. As you are aware, this legislation which I introduced in tile 95th Congress and' 
agllin on July 25, 1979, would designate Lanc~ter ~ a place of holdipg court in the 
Eastern District Qf Pennsylvania. . ." , 
Und~rexisting'legislation, Federal Court Stations have previously been estah­

lished in Reading staffed by two judges and in Allentown staffed with one judge. 
The local Rules adopted by the District Court provide that in any case wIlere the 
Plaintiff or Defendant resides in~ or the accident, incident or transaction occurred in 
Lancaster. County shall be assigned or reassigned for trial and pre-trial procedures 
to a judge stationed in Reading or Allentown, who shall unless otherwise directed 
by the Court, conduct all trialfl and pre-trial procedures with respect to same in 
either Reading or Allentown. 'There are no interstate highways which connect 
Lancaster directly to either Reading or Allentown. There is sporadic bus transpora­
tion to both places, but no rail connections other than through Philadelphia .. Lan­
caster is connected directly to Philadelphia by interstate highways, bus, and rail 
transportation. On the other hand, both Berks county (Reading) and Lehigh County 
(Allentown) are smaller than Lancaster County in both popUlation and area. They 
are both closer to Philadelphia by a considerable distance on interstate highways. 
As a result, citizens of Lmlcaster County who might otherwise resort to the Federal 
Court system for resolution. of their disputes m~ny times forego this right because of 
the difficulties in transportation, fees and other costs. In the past, these difficulties 
were in connection wi,th transportation, fees,and other costs to Philadelphia. The 
same has now been exacerbated by even greater difficulties in cases assigned espe­
cially' to the station at Allentown. Lancaster County residents are prejudiced in 
criminal cases since they are only arraigned iJ;l Philadelphia. 
, Since the new Bankruptcy Code becameeIfective October 1, 1979, the fllings in 
the Eastern District are up over 150 percent when compared to the fllings in the 
same period last year. All Lancaster County cases in bankrupt-ey are assigned to the 
Honorable Thomas M. Twardowski, BankrUptcy Judge, who is station~d in Reading. 
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I previously submitted for the record a detailed letter from Charles M. Golin, 
Esquire, dated July 17, 1980, concerning events at the First Meetings of Creditors on 
July 10, 1980. I am including herewith a copy of hearings scheduled to be conducted 
by Barry A. Solodky, Esquire, Trustee. Mr. Solodky, a Lancaster attorney, Will have 
to travel to Reading, approximately 70 miles roundtrip, and preside at 18 hearings 
in which 17 persons are represented by Lancaster attorneys, and most if not all the 
cases, involve Debtors who reside in Lancaster County. Since the Bankruptcy Court 
now has jurisdiction under the new Bankruptcy Code to hear all matters which 
touch upon the bankruptcy, many cases which formerly were tried either in the 
State Court or the District Court will now be tried before the Bankruptcy Judge. 
This will include trial. There is no reason, in my opinion, why these ~ases shoUld 
not be tried in Lancaster as most of them will be arising out of Causes of Action in 
which the venue is, in fact, Lancaster County. 

Nationwide, an ever increasing number of cases are being filed in the Federal 
Court-Civil and Administrative. Since Lancaster County is fast growing area, and 
its population is becoming more litigious, it is reasonable to believe that as the 
population grows, need for a Station in Lancaster will increase. 

At the present time, the costs should be minimal as there is no intent to set up 
detailed office facilities as are now available in Reading. It is int.ended that the 
facilities in Lancaster be similar to the facilities previously available in Allentown 
and Easton as space would be provided in the existing Lancaster Couinty Courthouse 
complex. ' 

At some future date as the work load increases and as expanded access to the 
Federal Courts is provided to citizens (rather than the limited opportunity as at 
present ()f traveling to Philadelphia, Reading or Allentown), Lancaster may become 
a full-flfldged Station. Trials may be transferred to Lancaster in the same way as 
they are presently transferred from Philadelphia for trials conducted at the Federal 
Court Stations in Allentown and Reading. 

Undflr Section 341 of the new Bankruptcy Code, concerning Meetings of Creditora, 
since the Court may not preside at and may not attend any meetings conducted 
under this Section, there is no reason, under most circumstances, to compel Lancas­
ter County residents to travel to either Philadelphia or Reading to attend these 
meetings. If Lancaster were designated as a Federal Court Station so that the 
Bankruptcy Court could hold Meetings of Creditors in Lancaster, it is my under­
standing that there would be no cost to the government and would, in fact, result in 
substantial savings to the attorneys and the parties and creditors involved in the 
Bankruptcy proceeding. 

Under the state of the present law, there are no alternatives except to travel to 
either Philadelphia, Reading, or Allentown, depending on the circumstances. The 
L~ncaster Bar Association has endorsed this measure and discussion of the legisla­
tion in the cOn:j.munity has disclosed no opposition to its passage. 

Mr. Chairman, I would like to express my appreciation to you, the Members of 
the Subcommittee, and your staff for this opportunity and to reiterate my sincere 
hope that H.R. 4961 will receive favorable consideration during the session of the 
Congress. 

------~ ---- -
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UU": ::.NJ'l' .:>nuN:. un'J.t.:.!; nUll,U;!;(J, 'il~ /;:lou:ru l:"l{ON'r S'l'. 
-. R£AOIN~, PA 19602 

'niURS. Al}GUG'l' 21, 19 eo 
,. 

9z30 A.H. 1 80-00~021' (7) ,- Evcr~tt W. SUdef:, Evelyn Sii"er, 1ml. 
. .' as unants by the entireties 

J. Leonard, Jr. 

2 eO-012'7~ (7) • Samuel A. Sh~kley, Poborah A. ShoQkley 
Ww - J'. Leonl1rd,. J'r:. 

3 aO-01472X (') - Peter Marone - J. teonard, Jr. 

10 :00 A.H. .. eO-007~~'1' (7) - Miguel A. ':Rom.M, O"J:ylal'lll Roman 
D. R2:'lln): 

.11:00 A.H. 

1.:00 A.H •. 

2:00 A.M. 

. 
5 aO p 00491T (7) - JOhn Dickey. Jr •• banna Kathleen Dickey 

t/a/b/a Robe~5 & Dickey Ble~tron1~. 
Jolut Dickey. i1~., Donna Kathles uit;lcey 
Jtly. ~ Individually - R. Ulllhefi~uer .. 

6 81,1·01513'1' (7)'. 'l'heresA .It_y St,fift. a/t./a. Theresa Xay 
Butt (former mar.rie~name)-R. umbenaue~ 

7 BOwOoS21'1' ,(7) - ThBOd~e Su1~, Suz~e L. SUIt, husband 
.an4 wif., beth ind1vi~UB11y a~d 'oil'ltlt 
1(. HOWard 

e SO-OoU1'1' (7) ·.Samara A. ~ fOZ1llll!rly lle.rbara A. 
'l'onaager - p. ~Pc~lan~ 

9 80·00663'1' Ci) - Xenneth C. 1.aukhuff a/k/a l\enn.th J. 
tJ«Wtbuft - 'If. Boy4 

10 8Q-00891'1' (1) ... Ca~l~ ~laine klinu - J'. xOtlm~y 

U. 80-1,113781' (7) - Maris Victor ztedonie- R. Millet 

U 81,1"'1,11283'1' (7) - Je~ How~rd NW1~er, C!.!.rol Ann 
.HUtlemtiker - B. Killer 
• 13 80-01449'1' (7) - Geo~. It. NUnemaJce2:'. Ja~l1n. A. 
Nunemakex". p .I!. Hiller . 

14 80-012Sn- C,) - aiOhard w. sar~e - P. GlaNier 
~ .'-

lS 80-0128S'1' (i) ... ~~t'laa 'P. VanPelt -J. Craber 

16 80-01400'1' ('1) ':' bol".ll1d &. Wae1cy, Anna Mae W~~ley 
J'. Glazier 

17 80,-01370'1' (7) - 'Dennie ,'v,. Ji:lIAono,..DaWtl.Louiae Ean~~e 
also Jc;nown oaf! t>~wn touhe Reichard 
;,indiVi~ually and jOintly as l1usc.and 
and wifo _.' J. Mon9iOvi 

28 ~,So-.0131"'l' (7) • Lynn-Hai'a. tno •.. ~ A. Dubroff 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. CHARLES WrLSON, U.S. CONGRESSMAN FROM THE 
S,TATE OF TEXAS 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to testify in support of H.R. 5966 
to establish a Lufkin Division of the United States District Court in the Eastern 
District of Texas. 

Within the Eastern District of Texas there presently exists a large geographic 
area ,vith a heavy and increasing concentration of population, which is not easily 
accessible to the Judicial Divisions assigned to that area. This geographic area is 
centered around Lufkin, Angelina County" Texas. The area which is not being 
adequately served by the existing divisions is located within the Tyler Division and 
the Beaumont Division. I wish to briefly set forth facts demonstrating conclusively 
that the citizens of the area in question are being deprived of reasonable access to 
the Federal Courts. 

The last division created in the Eastern District of Texas was seventy-seven years 
ago, that being the Texarlq:tna Division which was created March 2, 1903. With the 
creation of the Texarkana Division, six divisions were established and they have 
remained without change. The first division was created in Tyler, Texas on Febru­
ary 21, 1857, the Jefferson Division on February 24, 1879, the Paris Division on 
March 6, 1889 and March 1, 1895 (by treaty with the Indians which was ratified on 
the latter date), the Sherman Division on February 19, 1901 and Texarkana on 
March 2, 1903. Since frontier days the locations of the Courts have not changed 
though increases in population and litigation have soared. 

The Eastern District of Texas contaiml forty-one counties covering' 30,956 square 
miles. The Tyler and Beaumont Divisions, out of which the Lufkin Division would 
be created, contains a total area of 18,610 square miles. This means sixty percent of 
the area of the entire district is located within two of the six divisions. The counties 
within the Proposed Lufkin Division cover 5,434 square miles or 17.7 percent of the 
area of the Eastel~:h District. This new division would cover approximately one-fifth 
of the area of the Eastern District, leaving six divisions to serve the other approxi~ 
mate 80 p(·-;yent. In addition, two counties, Polk and Trinity, would be added to the 
Lufkin DiVIsion. 

Since the Tyler Division and Beaumont Division were created in 1857 nnd 1897, 
respectively, the 1900 census is the closest relevant beginning population sL 1v. For 
growth purposes, the 1970 census is the last official count. 

The Eastel'n District had a population in 1900 of 843,278 anu .'1 1970 had grO{/n to 
1,476,321 or an increase of 633,043 people. Where did tl.iS increase occur? 

By comparison, the combined population of the Beaumont and Tyler Divisions in 
1900 was 381,411. This had increased in 1970 to 919,782 or an increase of 538,371. 
Percentage-wise, 85 percent, or approximately five out of six people representing the 
increase, reside in the Tyler and Beaumont Divisions. 

Stated another wf4y,~n 1970 the Tyler and Beaumont Divisions being 33 percent 
of the divisions, had responsibility for 60 percent of the' geographic area anG 62 
percent of the population. 

Populatior..::oestimates for December 31, 1978 as reported in Sales and Marketing 
Management Magazine show that the Tyler and ~Beaumont Divisions have increased 
their populations from 919,782 in 1970 to 1,034,600 at the end of 1978. This means 
that between 1900 and 1978, the Tyler and Beaumont Divisions experienced a 
growth (653,789) in excess of what the entire division grew between 1900 and 1970 
(633,043). 

The population. studies of the counties to be included in the Lufkin Division show 
that after its creation, that of the seven divisions it would be the second greatest in 
area size and the fourth greatest in population. 

The availability of the Federal Courts to the citizens they purport to serve is 
directly related to the distance that such citizens must travt~l in using the Court. To 
demonstrate the comparative inaccessibility of the Courthouse to the citizens of the 
Beaumont and Tyler Divisions, a study was made as to the distance from the 
County Courthouse of the counties in the Lufkin Division to the Federal Qourthouse 
where those citizens are now presently required to atten<LBucn, average distance for 
the residents of the Lufkiti'Division is now 89.8 miles. If thoa,e same citizens were 
allowed to attend Federal Court in a Lufkin Division, the average distance they 
would travel would be,38 miles. This would result in a net savings of more than one­
half'in time, distance and travel expense. 
. Statistics on case loads are unavailable. However, I believe you will agree that 
there is a definite relationsh.ip between population and litigation. The concentration 
of population has 'been demonstrated above. Further, the total volume of litigation 
in the Tyler and Beaumont Divi!,ions has been astronomical. Tremendous backlogs 
ha.ve occurred. A large volume of civil dght..c; type litigation exists in the Eastern 
District of Texa.s and nearly every po::::tical subdivision has been a party defendant, 
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~the~ lJ,ow ~r in the pa...,t. Within the .immediat~ past, for instance, the National 
, ores bervlCe was a party defendant In an enVIronmental type case It re uired 
%~~n 100e~tf t~talTyyial ~n Tyt!eallr. None of the National Forests in Tex~ are ~loser i . fki mI es 0 er... rac Ie y. all of the witnesses for those cases resided in 
. u n ~r f,-!r.ther ~outhand the ~Ime and .travel for the various witnesses the 
Inf~femn1·Iddustr.les, and other Interested personnel was 'astronomical. Without 
breec1oem' gran e b' tO

d 
the Tyler and Beaumont Divisions, their' case loads can only 

e more ur ensome. . 
oiT~e:: ar~ow fO~dr J~dges to preside over the six divisions in the Eastern District 

e.ll.~. ~ 0 reSI e In Beaumont. These Judges hold court in other divisions 
located In la:t: north Texas. The closest Federal Courthouse to Beaumont Texas is 
lyler, .192 mIlt:s. ·Wheth;er. the Jud~e lives in Tyler or Beaumont, the ~inimum 
ravel IS 192. miles .. Lufkin IS approxImately midway between Tyler and Beaumont 

,:!-,h~ co~t of locatIng a .Federal Court in Lufkin is minimized by the fact that ~ 
gfMdI~g ,~lresentlY aV!iilable for conversion to that purpose. This is the old Post 

. ".gLa~~: !tgs no~ bewill1?-gl ubsed by ~he United St!'ltes Forest Service. The Unit~d 
.ltFt. - or~_. ervIce e vacatIng the premlses upon complation of a new' 

hd;{E.11 ~uNddmg. The old Po.st'i:>ffice b~ilding was originaJ-ly designed, with elevator 
s a IllS E.1 e , f~r th~,.erectIon .of a.,thlrd story floor. Plans are available and have 

bbeen PdreVI?tuhsly !l~bm'itted shqmag that the completion of a courtroom facility could 
e ma e ~ mInImUm expen§e. 
If es~bl~hed, of the seven divisions, the Lufkin Division would be the second 

largest In SIZe, .f<?urth ~argest in population, would reduce average milea e fr.om 89 
to 38 for the CItIZens Involve.d,. ~ould remove litigation from the alreal 0'Qed3Ur-

Ndeneknd Tyler and .~eaum~>nt DIVISIons and could be established at a minim~m :-oi'cost 
o own oppOSItion exISts to tl;te c:r:eation of this Court. ".,. . 
tlhht Joncludes ~y presentation m support of the Lufkin District Court I ha~e 

a ac e \0 ~ fi~Itten stateme~t various tables and computations sho\~ng the 

~~~~{:ddik:~ari~fu:~~ti~~PIu!,iiiob: ;i~:edbf:;r~~tkeeI:' are any questions or you 

EASTERN DISTRICT OF TEXAS 

County 1900 1970 1975 estimate 

Anderson 
••••••••••••••••••• .. •••••••••• •••••••••••••• 10 ••••••••••••••••••••••• ,. ............................. ,,, ••••••• 

Angelina ............................................................................................... , ............ .,. 

g~;~::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::: 
~~~~k;;···""""·"""·"·"""""""""··""·"···"·"···"·"""·"·' .................................... .. .............................................................................................................. 

E.::::='::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::=.:::::::::::::::::::::::::::=.:::::::: 
. .. ••••• ~H· ................. I ................................................................................... . 

Fannin ........................... . Franklin ..................................................................................... . 
Grayso ..... :' ....................................... ~ : .......................... , ................................... . 

W:~~:::::::::=:::::::=.:=.:::::::=.:::::::::::::::=.=.::::::::::::::::::=.::::::::::=.:=.:::: 
H:~~~~~·n .. · .. ·· ........... ~·· ...... ·· ...... · .... · .. · .... ··· .. : ............ · .. · .. · ................................. .. 
H ............................................................... ·~ ...... u .................................. . 

f~~~;~~:::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::.::::::: 
J:;fe~~o~·""""·"""""·""""'·"·""·"·"·""·""·"·"···"···"·· ............. , ........................ . .............................................................. , ............................... ., ............. . 

tlli~~:::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::: 
~~~rl;·""···"""·""·""'''''·''·''''''··''·''·''''··''''''''··''''''''·''·'' ................................... .. 
Nacogci~·~h~~ .. ···" ...... • .. • .. · ...... ••· .......... ••• ........ ·• .. ·' ...... · ......................................... . 

••• ............... t .. ••••• ....................... n ••• ~ ............ u .................. u ............... . 

~~:~ ....................... ' ....................... , ............................................................... .. 
••• •••••••••• t .............................................. H ............... u .................................... , 

~~f:r0::il:i:~~I:iii:ljii:·:fi~~~2:~:iijl···::~~i:.;I:t"I:::::':: 

28,015 27,789 31,244 
13,481 49,349 54,019 
26,676 67,813 69,918 
9,146 8,005 7,908 

22,841 24,133 26,170 
25,154 32,008 33,597 
50,087 66,920 94,613 
27,494 23,471 ~&;106 
15,249 4,927 4,717 
28,318 75,633 97,410 
51,793 22,705 23,246 
8,674 5,291 6,180 

63,661 83,225 78,831 
12,343 75,929 81,798 
5,049 29,996 34,085 

31,876 44,841 44,359 
19,970 26,466 30,675 
27,950 20,710 21,662 
25,452 17,855 17,932 
7,138 24,692 26,587 

14,239 244,773 241,246 
48,627 36,062 38,221 
8,102 33,014 38,441 

10,754 8,517 7,633 
8,nO 12,310 13,130 

24,663 36,362 42,519 
7,282 11,657 11,892 
5,905 71,170 .. 75,190 

21,404 15,894 15,628 
6,127 3,752 4.412 

29,893 14,298 14,742 
26,009 34,102 36,403 
6,394 7,187 7,461 

-
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c~EASTERN DISTRICT, OF TEXAS-co~tinlled 
1900 1970 1975 estimate 

7,858 8,179 
19,672 20,704 
97,096 107,597 
16,702 18,594 
12,417 13,758 
20,976 23,757 
22,155 ' 27,25i,~ 

8,414 
San Augustine ....................... · .. ··· .. ··; .. · .......... · .... ·•· ................ ·.............................. 20,452 

........... , ..... : ....... ; ............................... ;.................... 37,370 
Shelby.................................... 'J' ........................... .. 

Smith .............. ::::::::::::::::::::::::::::~~:::::::::::::::::::::::::::::;: .. :::::::.: ............. .':............. 12,292 
Titus................ I' " . .............. 11,899 

18,589 21,196 

1,599,01L 

~~~~~~.::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::'::'::::'::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::: ~~:~~~ 
Van Zandt .................... · ... · .. ·....... , __ ~21~,04~8 __ ~::::::.._-:-::-::::: 
Wood ..................... · ............ · .. · .... · ...... • .......... · .... · .... ·• .. · .... ···.................................. 843,278 

Total. .............. : ... · .. · .. · ............ · ................ · .. · .. · .. · ........ · ...... ,·, ................... .. 

BEAUMONT AND TYLER DIVISIONS 

County 
1900 

, . .' . 28,015 
., . ., ..................................................................... ;........... 13,481' Anderson ............................. . 

=~.:::::::::::;::=::::=::::::::::~:::::;:=::~::::::::::=:=::~:.~:~.~~.~. tH:: 
Henderson .......................................................................................... . 5,049 

., ............................................................................ 25,452 
Hardm ............... ··· .... · .... ·•·· .. ·.... . ....................... . 

~::::~,~.:::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::~:::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::: 1 ~:~~~ 
Jefferson ........................... 8,102 

24,663 
7,282 
5,905 

21,404 
6,127 

26,009 
6,394 
8,434 

San Augustine ...................................................................................................... 20,452 

1,476,321 

-I~ 
L,.lJ 

1970 

27,789 
49,349 
32,008 
75,929 
26,466 
29,996 
17,855 
24,692 

244,773 
33,014 
36,362 
11,657 
71,170 
15,894 

3,752 
34,102 

7,187 
7,858 

19,672 
97,096 
12,417 
22,155 

1975 estimate 

31,244 
54,019 
33,597 
81,798 
30,675 
34,085 
17,932 
26,587 

241,246 
38,441 
42,519 
11,892 
75,190 
16,628 

4,412 
36,403. 
7,46L 
8,179 

20,704 
107,597 

13,758 
27,252 

18,589 21,196 

982,815 

~!.:::::::=::::::::~:::::::~:.:.~ .. :~~:.~~~~:.:.::~~~.-:.~~:.~:~_~~:.~::~.~:.~::::. tmi 
Van Zandt ............................ _~~21tJ:,04~8-:-_~=-_--;-::~:: 
Wood .......................................... · ........ · ........ · .......... · .......... ·................................. \381,411 

919,782 
Total.. .............. : ..... ·· .... ·· ...... · ............ · .. · .......... · .......... · .......................... .. 

Population estima~fs{ 1 Federal court divisi~ns; eastern disir!ct of Texas 
:.: ~ ." 

County PopulatIon 

Sherman division: ...................................... 1~~:~~~ . 
$::::::::::::::::;:;:;:::::::::::::::::::::::::::: :::: :::::;:: ::::: ;::~::::: ::::::: :::::::::::::: ::::: :::::: 1 g~~gg . 
·Grayson .............. , ... ···· .. · .. · .. ···c .. · .. • .. ··· .. ·•• .. ····.............. . . - 322,9G:~ 

.... ' """!'" . 

Division poputli, tion .............. ·· .. ····························· .. ····.................... "====." = 
Paris division: "" " ........................ , ........... , ... 

'\ ~:~~i~::::::: ~::::::::::::::::::::::::::::: :::::::::::::::: ::: :::::::: ::::::::::::::::::::::::: :::::::::::::::::::: 
- Hopkins .... : .. ···•········ .. ·· .. ························· 

o 

~~~: 

.4,400 
23,200 
22,,200 

I (\ 

I 
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o Population 

,Laxna.t; ............... : ................ ~ ....................... ~, ......................... :i............................ 39,200 
RetL,Rlver ................................................. : ... ii •• : ................... · •• , ••••• ; .... ~ •••••••••••• ~ .... ___ 1_3_,9_0_0 

"Dii\'ision population ........................................... ' ............ ,'........................... ,102,900 
,I '=========== 

Texarkana division: 
B .\1 . t \ 729 oWU\................ • ......................... ;~................................................................ . , OQ 
Fran1\Uin ................... ~ ................................... ''' ........................•....... : ....... ~........ 6,600 
T' \\ . '", 19 000 Itus 11' .............................................................. ~ ............................................... ____ ' _ 

Di~~ion popUlation ................................ : .............................. :................... 98,500 
II' ===== 

"~'Marshall division:, ,,' 

'!.CJ g::~.:l[:::::::;::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::: :::::::::;i,::::::::::::::::::::::::'::~·~:::::::::::: ::::::::: 2~:~gg 
HarrIson ..................................................... :,................................................... 45,900 

'M . . I 8300 ' arI<;>n':': .............................. :.: ............... , .......• ~ .................... ;.............................. , 
Morrls.~f ............................ .' ........................................................................... :.. 14,100 
·Upshur\ ................................ , ........................................................... ,.';............... 25,700 

-~---

Division population ................................................................ : .. :.;.; ........... ,. 129,200 
==== Tyler·division: ._ 'f 

" .,Anderson ...................................................................................................... .. 
Angelina .. J; ..................................................................................... iL •••••••••••••• 
Cherokee.: ................... :: ................................................................................. . 
Gregg ............................................... :: ............................................................. . 

. Hendernon ............................................... :: ...................• : ................................. . 
'\,Houston.~ ................... ; .................. :; ................................ :;;;1 .............. :,.: ........... . 

.\Nacotdoches .................................................................................................. . 
p~o a .j .......................... , .......................................... : ..................................... . 
Ibllns .............................................................................. ,. ............................... ~ 

Ii"Rusk .............................. ;~ ......................... ., ..................................................... . 
,." Shelby ........................................................ : .................................................... . 

Smith ............................................................................................................. .. 
Van Zandt ...................................................................................................... . 
Wood ...... ; ........................... ' .............................. ; .............................................. . 

Division population ................................................................................. .. 

94,100 
57,100 
33,800 
88,200 
32,000 
18,000 
43,900 
18,700 
4,600 

39,000 
20,800 

113,300 
28,8\}~ 
23,400 

555,700 
==== . Beaumont division: 

Jasper ......... &~ ••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••• •••••••••••••••••••••••• ~ ••••••••• , •••••••• 1 •••• 4'1' •••••• 

Jefferson .............................................. 0< ........................................................ . 

Hardin ..................................................................... "., ................ ~ .................... . 
Liberty ........................................................................................................... . 
Newton., .......................................................................................................... . 
Orange ................................................................................................... ~ ........ . 

, Sabine .. !" •••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••• ••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••• , ••••••••••••••• II ••••• ~ " •••••• 
San Augustine ............................................................................................. .. 
Tyler !~!!!!!!!~!!".,., .................... ~ •••• , ••••••••••• ............................................................. 

26,900 
248,400 
38,100 
41,900 
12,800 
80,200 
7,400 
8,500 

14,700 

Division population ........................................ :.......................................... 478,900 
;:;::==== 

Population of eastern district of Texas ............................................................ . 1,688,100 
1 Population Estimates Dec. 31, 1978, Sales and Marketing Management magazip.~. 

Population estimates 1 Federal court divisions Tyler, Beaumont aru:l proposed 
Lufkin . .. 

County 
t;" 

'., :: 

'l'yler division:. 0 . 

II Anderson .................................................................... ;" .......................... , ....... . 
Cherokee .............................................................. ;.~ ........................ , ...........•... 
Gregg ..... , .. , ... ~ ..................... , ...... ,~ ........ !! •• , ••• , ••••••• ,., •••.••••• ~ •••••••••••••••••••••••••••••........ " 
Henderson .............. ,.,. ................ ;' ..................... ,,'~ ................... ~ ...................... ' .... ' 

, P~ola .. , ....... , ........ ,.~ .................... ,~.')~ .......................................................•.... .... 
Raina ........ '1 •••• '., ••• , •••• ~ •••••••••••••••••. ~~«. .. , ........................................................... I 
Rusk .......................... ~ ...... ,. .... ~ ............................... t ••••••••••.•••• t •••••••• ~ ••••••••• •••••••••• !; 

Population 
34,100' 
33,800 
88,200 
32,000 

" 18,700 
4,600 

39,000 

.•.• : r. 

IL , .• 
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, /I 
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Population estimates l Federal court divisions Tyler, Beaumont and proposed Lufkin-
" Continued' , . , 

County 
Tyler division:: !: 

Smith ...... ~: ...... ~ ....... ;, ....................................................................................... 1\' 
Van Zandt ..................... ~i~ ......... :i\ ..........•...•...........•.... ~ .. ,~;; ..........•.... ;;.; ..•..•.... 

"Wood ............................... ~; ................................. :: .......... ;' ............................... . 

Population 
113,30'0' 

28,80'0' 
,23,40'0' 

-~..:..-.--

D· . . I t'o ' IVlSlon popu a 1 n ......................... , .......... ., ........ ~ ................................... . 415,90'0' 

Beaumont division: ~\ 
Jasper ................................................................ :! ••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••• 
Jefferson .................... :~ .................................... J: ••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••• 
Hardin ...................... ~ ............... ;; ... : .................. J~; .......................................••••• 

'Liberty ........................... ; ................... ; .............. ;l .................................... ;; ....... . 
Newton ........................................................................................................... . 
Orange ................ ? ............................................... : ......................................... . 

Division population ............................................................................. ~ .... . 

==== 
26,90'0' 

248~4PO' 
. 38,1,.00 
, 41,9,PO' 
, 12,80'0' 
8a;,~;OO' 

----'-''---

448,30'0' , '".'. ==== 
Proposed Lufkin division: 

Angelina ......................................................................................................... 57,,100' 
Houston ....................•..•. ; ................ , ...................... ".~: ........ ;;............................ 18,0'0'0 
Nacogdoches .......... ~ .................................................. ;; ....... ~!............................ :43,90'0 
Polk ................................................................................................................. 19,30'0' . 
Sabine ..................................... : ......... : ............................. : ... :............................ ' 7,40'0' 
San Augustine ............. : ....... ~:........................................................................ 8,50'0' 
Shelby ....... , .............. :....................................................................................... 20',80'0' 
Triliity ............... ~.............................................................................................. . 7,900' 
Tyler .......... : ................................................................................................... :. 14,70'0' 

----'--
Division population ................................................................................. :. 197,60'0' ~ 

Popqlati9,n of Tyler, Beaum{)ri~ and pr()pos~d Lufkin ................................... 1,06~J8O'O' 
.1 Population Estimates Dec. 31, ~,978, Sales and Marketing Management ' magazine. 
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Mi.:J,eageshown is distance fxan 
LUfkin, Texa.."1 to other cities. 
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STATEMENT OF SENATOR JOHN C. CULVER 

IN SUPPORT OF H.R. 7951 

<,~ ~\ J 

Mr. Chairman" I want to express my strong support for 

H.R. 7951 which makes certain modifications in the jurisdiction 

() of the western Division of the' united States District Court 
o 

for the Southern District of Iowa,. I appreciate the Sub­

committee's prompt consideration of the bill and I urge that 

it give its approval for this overdue measure which is supported 

by Iowa ju~gesand lawyers. 

I also wish to tharik'my friend Congressman Harkin for 

agreeing to introduce this bill,d.n the House of Representatives. 

Congressman Harkin has always been ready and,.able to assist 

citizens of Iow~and his district, with their problems and the 

lawyers of Page and Fremont Counti~:3 should be very grateful .. 
for his assistance in this matter. 

This isa very simple bill but one that would perform a 

genuine service to the people of southwest Iowa." The Southern 

JudicX~l District in Iowa is subdivided into several divisions. 
l> 

<j.. 

At th~ present /I::ime, Page and Fremont Counties which lie in 

the extreme southwest corner of Iowa, are included in the 

division of the U.S. District Court which is held in Des Moines. 

Geographically this assignment just does not make sense. The 

Western Division of the court .sits in Council Bluffs which is 

two to three times c.loser to Page and Fremont" Counties than is 

Des Moines. The practical result is that citizens of these' 

counties face significant burdens of time alid expense to litigate 

in federal court. This bill remedies this unfortunate situation. 
Ii 

,,0 

\:. 

,) 
" 

_~ _____ ,._ ........ ____ ...... ....-_,....,~~ __________ """~.,..,,,,, ... ~ .. ,-.. ,. -- :':;z. 

-------~-----------------;---------------------,.--~., 

---'--,' 

" ("-:.-.~~"~:,":::::;".~:::::.':'.~::,~:::;:.,:;.~ .-:'·~J:"'-:-'·::c:::."':..-:t:-_;:·::-.!;,~=-~7:-:.';f~.t .. ,!7;7-,:~_~-7'~~"""---:::-:::"';~-:-;:'·.~t-=:;::-:::-;:::.::--:.;::,:"~::::~.:,;:t·~':::·"· :-:::'~;:':7-:7~·;:-::! __ ,~;"'::'''·':':~:;-::::-.'''''.;o:'''::::::,:;,,~ '"--: -":~;::,'~:-.:;-:-::-:'-;::-:~-':'_:::"'::.:':"::-.',-:.=~ '.,:.: .~.:- .. -. 

o 

2~1 

~ ~H. R. ,7951. is sUPl'orted. byH0!l,;,/Dpnal<; ~ o. 0 ! B~i,en ~ the " 

Judge.£or tpe.uni.ted~Stc;ttes DistE,ict Court ~n .Iowa who serves 

both the Nortl}ern, and Southern Distr,icts. ~ . ~uqge 0' Brien is. 
.. '., . ," r!~', 

the only judge who now' goes .to Council,. Bluf;,Es.. In a'le:tter to 

me dated A'iigust 15, 1980, Judge Q'Br-ien expressed l1is support 

for the transfer: Qr Page. and. Fremont ,Counties to the Western 

Division:~ .. :r have attached Judge O'Brien's letter to my state­

ment and request i:hat it be entered. in:!=-ot:he';,S.ubcoriunittee hearing 
['i ,'~ , 

record. 

Supp~rt was ,also e}Cpressed' .byRichard W ~ Pei'terson, 

United States .. .Magistrate. for the Southern JUdicial District of 

Iowa .~) In his letter of~ugus.t .. 15" 1980, submitted for the 

l:'e'corci 'by ,Congressm~n Harkin,.,,!-'x. 'Peterson s:tates~that, "{ploth 

'for, the .d~stricta'ttorney ~,~d defendants,. mlltters .that .originate 

in Page' and Fremont Counties that m1,lst be h~pdled in De.s Moines 

are inconvenient and burde?some i. for those . involved. " He 

- concludes that the. removal of 'Pag~ and Fremont County cases to 

. the Council Bluffs' court would be na~distincb improvement in 

.the administration .of. justice in the Southern District of Iowa." 

This measure also'has the strong support of Iowa lawyers. 

On August 19th, the Southwest Iowa Bar Association unanimously 

ad6pted .a resolution of support for this bill. In addition, a 

statement of support was signed by every law'firrn·5.n Page and 

Fremont COUJlt:!'e~ on August 18, 1980. Copies of·this material 

have been mailed to. my office and'as soon as it is received~ I 

will forward' it to the Subcommittee, for in.clusion .in the record. 

:;; 



Q 

ii!! 

Mr. Chal.rman, the Administrative Office. of the United 

States Courts was notified about this bill but did not have 
o , IC 

'sufficient time to'for~,aliy solicit and receive the comments of 

Iowa Judges. I understand, however,thatt:his measure is 

entirely consistent with the policy of the Administrative 

Office regarding similar bills. With'the strong 'statements ,. 

of support I 'have received from Judge O'Brien, Mr. Peterson, 

the U~S. Magistrate, the Southwest Iowa 'Bar Association, and 

all the law firms in the two affected counties, .I firmly believe 

there is an adequate record' on which the subcoromlttee may base 

its decision. 

Again, Mr. ch~irriian, I want to thank the 'Subcomm~~tee for 

considering H.R,. 7951'in such a prompt fashion and am 'Confi,dent 

that the Subcommittee ~ill favorably report the'bill to the 
'. -

full' Judiciary Commit:tee. 
.. 
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UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT 
NORTHERN AND SOllTHERN DISTRICT!; OF IOWA 

SIOUX CITY, }OWA 15110& 

Senator John Culver 
Senate Office, .Building 
Washington, D. C. 

Dear Senator: 

August 15, 1980 

Re~. Fremont and Page Counties 

As you know, I am a swing juclge covering both the Northern 
and Southern Districts of Iowa. By agreement with Chief 
Judge Stuart of the Southern District, I am tne"oI}ly.judge 
that hOW.go~s to Council Bluffs. In visiting.wit.Q. the 

• members 0:1: theba7; in Council Bl,uffs, they pointe~ (;sut to 
me the fact that Fremont County and J?age County<~ ~hich 
as you )mow are on the Missouri border close to CouncLl,. 
Bluffs, are' by,~'law required to file .. all federal lawsuits 

"in the Central Division of the 'Southern District at Des 
l-Ioin,e!3., . The .histor.ical . reasonl:.for this is not really clea.r, 
but the effect ha,s' been that all lawsuits from Page and· 
Fremon.t·Gounties have been for,many years lfist past .f;led 
in Des Moines. As you know, Shenandoah, for example., is 
about 55 milesfrQm Council Bluffs and two or'three times 
that fa]; from Des 'Moines. The practical resu'lt is that 
lawyers in Page'and Fremont counties use the federal court 
o.nly when they absolutely have to. 

I have visited with a committee of the·Southwest Iowa Bar, 
Association 'who have informed me that theseCouhties wbuld 
like overy much to be made a part of the Western Division 
of the $outhern District anq be permitted ,to use the court 
,at Council, Bluff!:'!.' . .. 

i/~ $ ~2 

It ·i~ my f\!,rther unc'lerstandin'1 that the. Senate Jud'iciary 
Comml.ttee may'W!=:potake up -t:hl.s matter l.n~ .. the next £,ew 
days. Please consider supporting the ,transfer of these 
two'.:counties from ,the Central Pivision to the western. .:f-'. 

Division. 

o Best regards, 

~~ 
Donald E. OIBrien 

c."--
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~nttt f4&nttt nf tltt~b iWt. 
'.JIJaef{i!tghtu. J. Q):., 2Dbi'l-.;J 

S,~ptember 19, 1980 

Re: S. 2830,:'and H.R. 7665 

Dear Chairman Rodino: 

" More than tep years ago I first advocated the division of 
the Fifth Circuit and the ~~-inth Circuit. I based this on a 
number of factors, one of(~hem being that long experience had 
established in the minds ormost.experienced judges tJle 
proposition that an appellate court of more than nine members 
produced unnecessary internal administrative difficulties. At 
the time I first made this proposal, the Fifth Circuit had 15 
Circuit Judges" and the Ninth Circuit had 13 Circui~Judges. 

I write you now to make it clear that I strongly support 
the enactment of the pending legislation to divide the Fifth 
Circuit. into two separate C,ircuits. I do so notwithstanding 
the fact that sirice I originally made the proposal, division 
into two circuits has in reality become vi1:'tually obsolete. 
The Fifth Circuj.t at full ~tliength will have 26 judges in 
acti ve service. The Ninth" will have 23. Neither in ter-ms of 
general administration of such a circuit',involving as rt does a 
vast geographical area· and the internal management, 
particularly in connection with en banc hearings, is this 
feasible. This was illustrated in the Fifth Circuit on the 
first case which was heard en banco At that time thereowere 
only 24 judges qu~lifying and 'participating. I am informed 
that it took four and o,ne~half hours for all of these judges to 
expres.s their views on a single case. This harsh reality was 
not unanticipated, but I am informed'that its actual 
realization brought about the support in the 'Fifth Circuit for 
the division. Inevitably, the whole matter will have to be 
considered within a rel.atively few years, but the division of 
the Fifth Circuit should not wait on that factor. It should be 
made at once. Ultimately, however., these Circuits mUst be 
divided into three units but we should not wait., 
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Later we can address th'e prob1 f h 
the Court has -already .taken some s~m 0 t e Ninth Circuit where' 
problems of ad i i t i eps to anticipate the 
three division~ ~o~ ~~~eo~~rp~;e~as ~~?idedfthecircuit into 
meet the problem of an b •. 1S, 0 course, does not 

.,' ":.with ,~3 judges is nothi~~ s~~~th~~r~~g~b And7~ banc hearing, 
<~spec!VaUy so when we remember ':that.wh su~ 1 y • This is 

the UrHt'ed "States met, and for' . e~ t e f;rst Congress eY£" 
were only 26; members of the uni:e~o~~ ~1me afterward, there (' 
legislative-deliberative bod a es Senate" For a 
judicial tribunal it is unwo~k:~~~ nU~b~rs are .f~asib1e7 for a 
the divIsion of the Fifth C· • ave no doubt that on 
of the Ninth Circuit, all ot~~!t. a~d the antiCipated divis~"on 
Circuits will honor th~ .' , JU ges of each of those . 
The fears expressed on et~i:c:~nts b Of, the predecessor court. 
fotindation. " re rysome are without; real 

Judge "Frank Johnson Of 
experience ... both as, ,a trial 
me a co~y of his September 
accord with his. letter. 

~he Fifth CirCUit, a judge of great 
J.udge and an appellate judge, sent 
5 letter addressed to you. I am in 

co,tz" iallY, yours, 
,'., ,i' ( 

.~ 

Honorable Pe·ter W. Rodi'no, Jr. 
Chairman i 
conunittee on: the Jqdiciary 
U.S •. House Cli:f .Representatives 
Wash1ngton,p .• c.· ~0515 

.';' i.1 
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~ .,$tafts ~il!trid Cltnud 
~u!em ~wtrid of 1!aui.ilrlln 

saa . Gl'mnp .$trti2l 
~eftt @rIeoms 7al~la 

Honorable Peter W. Rodino, Jr., Chairman 
House of Representatives Committee on 

the Judiciary " 
House of Representatives 
~ashingtonv D.C. 20515 

Dear Congressman Rodino: 

In the abs.nce of a permanent judge for the 
District of, the Canal Zone, I have been designated judge 
in. charge')~'e thi:district by Honorable James P. Coleman, 
Chief Judge of the United States Court of Appeals for the 
Fifth Clrcuit. 

H.R;7565, which ·would divide the Fifth Ju~ 
dicial Circuit into a Fifth Circuit, composed of the 
states of MissisSippi, Louisiana, and Texas and .an 
Eleventh Circuit composed of the states ~f Alabama, 
Georgia, Florida, and the Canal, Zone, 'is pending before 
the House Committee on the Judicl.ary. 

Article XI of the Panama Canal Treaty pro­
vides a transition p2riod of thirty calendar months which 
began on entry in force of the treaty 9c~oher-'1, i979,' 
and will end March 31, 1982, dUJ:ing t9'hi"c:pc-"the United 
States must conclude all casas of ,.a priv<;lt& divil na;tut"e 
instltlJ,ted and pending prioI'to the entry in forCi; of, 
the treaty. Cases tried dUring the remainder' of th.i,cs " 
'transition period would be appealable to the, new, Jj:lev~nth 
Circuit under the pending legislation.' ,'-' '~-

. On the other hand, Section 1416 of Public, l.i'!;;'$i , 
96-70, the' ~ariama Canal Act of 1979, r'equiret3 actions on 
claims against the, Panam.~. ~analComm!ssion subseqgent, to 
October 1, 1979 b~ brought' in the UnHed Stai;esUl.s;r,l.ct 
Court for the i!:as)tern DIstrict of Louisia~fii':s\14:f;:1~~ 'will 
remain in the Fifti~, Circuit! " " .J', • 
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I) Chief Judge Coleman has instructed me to bring 
the foregoing inconSistency to your attention and to 
discuss the matter with Judge Fra,nk M. Johnson, Chairman 

'of the Legislative Committee of the Circuit Council. . 
Judge Johnson haSl asked that I inform you that hiS1' 
committee recommends that the District of the Canal 
Zone be maintained in the Fifth Circuit and he, Chief 
Judge Coleman and I offer our assistance in any manner 
you deem approp~iate. 

~~2J,/ 
Morey L. Sear 

MLS:lag 

cc: Honorable James P. Coleman, 
Chief Judge . 

I' 

• 1),0,: 

Honorable Frank M. Johnson 
Mr. Michael Remington 

Honorable .lohn C. Godbold 
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Federal Bar :Ass()ciatiot;J :~. 
~ mf~::-:;. 

, £llill~1 
National He~dquart~rs: ,1815 HStreet, N.W.,Washington, D.C. 20006 • (202) 638~0252 ~. 

Honorable Peter W. Rodino, Jr. " 
Chairman, Committee on'the Judiciary 
U.S. House of Representatives 
Washington, ,D.C.' 20515 

Dear Mr. Chairman: 

c ... 

September 5, 1980 

, On behalf of the membership of' th:~ Fegetal ,Bar AssochHoIi I 
am privileged to express its support of the legislaUon .. (Ii.R. 7625, 
S. 2830) to amend Title 28, U.S. Code, to divide the U.S. Court of 
Appeals for the Fifth Circuit into 'two separate eircuits,~and'to'urge 
approval by the CO)lllllittee on' the' JUdiciary. 

" 

" The'association'has noted'with concern the growing case load of 
the Fi,fth Circu:l;t,~ to the' extent that it handled'more than 3,800 'cases 
last year,' a far-greater case load than that of'any other'c~rcu:tt. We 
are pleased to join all 24 of ,the judges of the'circuit in recommending 
that th~~ imbalance be' corrected by'enactment of'the pending legislation • . ) 

Kindest regards. 
.. "," 

~~.-tdr I .. 
Thomas G. Lilly 
President 

o 

60th .Anniversary Year of Serving the Federal Legal. Profession 
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ApPENDIX 2-PENDING BILLS 

There are six categories of bills currently pending in the Subcommittee: (1) bills 
relating to administrative adjustments necel!lsitated by prior district reorganization; 
(2) places of holding court proposals; (3) bills'relating to divisions within districts; (4) 
bills affecting district boundaries; (5) bills creating new districts; and (6) bills to split 
the fifth district. 

From a substantive viewpoint, bills in the first and second category are the 
easiest to process, and bills in the remaining categories increasingly difficult. 

A. Bills relating to administrative adjustments necessitated by prior district reorgani-
~oo ,a 

1. H.R. 2301 (Kastenmeier, Railsback, O'Brien)-to amend the Federal District 
Court Organization Act of 1978 with respecu--"to certain administrative matters 
arising from the redrawing of the Federal judicial d~/3tricts o(Illinois. Signed by the 
President, .:March 30, 1979-P.L. 96-4. 

B. Bills to create new places of holding court within a diSiri,ct 
1. H.R. 4961 (Walker)-Lancaster, Pa. 
2. H.R. 6703 (Albosta)-Mt. Pleasant, Mich. 
3. H.R. 5691 (Ambro)-Brooklyn, N.Y.; Hempstead, N.Y. 
4. H.R. 2062 (Roe)-Paterson, N.J. 
5. H.R. 3673 (Fenwick, Courter)-Morristown, N.J. ' 
6. H.R. 5890 (Guarini)-Jersey City, N.J. 
7. H.R. 1513 (Hollenbeck, Maguire)-Hackensack, N.J. 
8. H.R. 6060 (Patterson, Danielson, Edwards of California, Moorhead of Calif or­

nia)-Santa Ana, Calif. [same as H.R. 5924 (Danielson, Moorhead of California)] 
9. H.R. 7456 (Anderson of California)-Long Beach, Calif. 
10. H.R. 7967 (Coelho)-to provide that the United States District Court for the 

Eastern District of California shall be held in the Modesto-Ceres Metropolitan area. 

C. Bills to either create a division, eliminate a division, or change division lines 
within a district 

1. H.R. 5966 (Charles Wilson of Texas)-to establish a Lufkin Division in the 
Eastern District of Texas. [same as H.R. 2079] II 

2. H.R. 4435 (Seiberling, Williams)-to make changes in divisions within the 
Northern District of Ohio. [same as H.R. 1883 (Seiberling)] 

3. H.R. 5690 (Ambro)-to divide the Eastern District of New York into two 
divisions., " 

4. H.R. 6971 (Volkmer)-to provide for inclusion of Audrain and Montgomery 
Counties in the Northern Division of the Eastern District of Missouri. (Cf. S. 2432, 
passed May 14, 1980) . 

5. H.R. 5697 (Patterson)-to establish two divisions for the central judicial district 
of California. [same as H.R. 5789 (Brown)] ", 

6. H.R. 7951 (Harkin)-to provide that the counties of Fremonta,nd Page shall be 
in the Western Division ofthe Southern Judicial District of Iowa. 

D. Bills to change judicial districts within the state 
1. H.R. 6708 (Kastenmeier, Gudger)-to place the Federal Correctional Institution 

at Butner, N.C., entirely within the Eastern District of N.C. 
2. H.R. 7615 (Neal)-to reorganiz~ the middle and western judicial districts of 

North Carolina. .J 

E. Bills to establish an additional district within a state or territory 
1. H.R. 3714 (Ambro)-to establish a separate judicial <m;trict for Nassau and 

Suffolk Countie~1jin New York. " 
2. H.R. 2505,1 (Patterson)-to establish an additional federal judicial district in 

California. (siniilar to H.R. 2806, but recommends that court be held at Santa Ana, 
Riverside and San Bernardino) 

3. H.R. 28.<16 (Dannemeyer, Brown of California, Badha,m, Lloyd)-to establish an 
aMifional I.J.S. court in California. (similar to H.R. 2505, but recommends that court 
be held in, Santa Ana only) 

4. H.Rl7947 (Carr)-to establish an additional Federal Judicial district in the 
State of/v.Iichigan 

F. Splitting of Fifth District c'" 
1. :a!.R. 7665 (Rodino, Brooks, Kastenmeier, Edwards of California, Boggs, Bowen, 

Long/of Louisiana,' Mica, Moore)-to divide the, fifth judicial circuit into two circuits. 
(s~tAar to H.R. 7625, H.R. 7645 and S. 2830, passed May 14, 1980) . 

: .! 
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2. H.R. 7625 (Mica)-to'remove Alabama, Florida and Georgia from the futh 
judicial circuit, and thericreate an additional circu.it comprising Alabama, Florida 
and Georgia. (simUar~to' H.R. 7665, RR. 7645 and S. 2830,passe~ May. 14,.1989> 

3. H:R. '7645 (Edwards of Alabairlli)-to remove Alabama, Flondaand Georgla 
from the' fifth judicial circuit, and then create an additional circuit cO!11l?rising 
Alabama, Florida and Georgia. (same as S. 2830, passed May 14, 1\)80; Slmilln" to. 
H.R. 7665, H.R. 7625) ~.' 
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96TH CONGRESS "H R 
1ST SESSION:, 

• • • 4961 
. 19 amend se.ction 118(a) of title 28, United St.ates Oode, to provide for the 

,.molding of court <for the Eastern District of Pennsylvania at Lancaster, 
Pennsylvania. 1 

IN THE . HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

JULY 25, 1979 

Mr. WALKER introduced the following bill; which was referred to the Oommittee 
on the .Judiciary . 

A BILL ,;- -. 

,.To amend $ection 118(a) of title 28, United States Code" to 

provid~ for the holding of court for the Eastern District of . - . 

Pennsylvania at Lancaster, Pennsylva~a. 

1 Be it enacted by the Se,,!ateand House of Representa-

2 tives of the United Stat~s of A.merica"in'Oo~gress assembled, 

:1 That the secol1.d par~graJ.lh of section ,l18(a)of title 28, 

4 United States Code, i~ ~ended by inserting after "E~ston," 
5 the following: "Lancaster/,. _ 
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To provide that the United States District Court for the Eastern Districf>of 
Michig;mshall be held at.Mount.,Pleasant, Michigan, in addition to the places 
currently provided by law. (i 

. ,. IN~THE· .HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

MARCH; 5, 1980 

Mr. MiBOSTA introdu&~a 'the foll~wing bill;, ",hich was referred, to the Committee 
" . ' on the Judiciary 

A BILL 
To;provide that the~UnitedStates District' Court for the Eastern 

'District 'of Michigan shall be 'held 'at Mount Pleasant, Michi­

gan,in addition to the places currently 'provided' by law. 
, . 

1 ' Be it enacteil by'the Senate ani' House 0/ Representa-

. 2 tioos·,'orthe United State$ of Ame;icain Oongress assembled, 

,.3 . That the second .sentenceof -section 102(a)(2) of title 28, 

~.4 JUnited States·' Code, ·'is: amended by inserting "and'Yount 

, 5 Pleasant~' immediately after "Bay City". 
" 

~.:f ,~, 
." tJP-' 

I 

I 

96THOONGRESS H R 5'6" 91' 1ST SESSION 
,0. 

To amend. titl.e 28, United States Code, to move the place for holdin~ court for 
the distnct court of the Eastern District of New York to Brooklyn and 
Hempstead,and for other p~rposes. 

IN TILE HOUSE O~ REPRESENTATIVES 

OCTOBER 24, 1979 

Mr. AMBRO introduced the following bill; which was referred to the Committee on 
the Judiciary 

A BILL 
To amend title 28, United States Oode, to move .theplacefor 

holding court for the district court of the Eastern District of 

New York to Brooklyn and Hempstead, and Jor oth~r pur­
poses. 

1 Be it enacted by the Senate\ind House of Representa- ' 
, " 

2 tives of the United States of America in Cong1'ess assembied, 

3 That the second paragraph of section ~li2(c) of title 28, 

4 United States Oode, is amended. to read as follows: 
I', 

5 uOourt for the El1stern District shall be held at Brook-

6 lyn and Hempstead (including the village of Uniondale) and 
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2 

1 at a site not' more than five miles from the boundary of 

2 Nassau and Suffolk Counties.". 

3 SEC. 2. The United States District Oourt for the East-

4 ern District of New York, by order made anywhere within its 

5 district, may pretermit th~ regular session of court at l{emp-
, , ,c ~ 

6 stead until Federal quarters and, ,accommodations are availa-

7 ble and ready for occupancy, except tjlat for the entire period 

8 and such pretermission, a special session of the court shall be 

9 held at Westbury. Prete~ssion may be ordered without 

10 regard to the provisions of section 140(a) of title 28, United 

11 States Code. 

12 

13 

14 
7" 

15 

{,16 

17 

18 

SEC. 3. Notwithstanding the provisions of ~ection 142 

of title 28, United States Code, the Administrator of General 

Services, at the request, of the Director of the Administrative 

Office of the United States Oourts, shall continue'to provide 

existing quarte~s' and accoinmddations at Westburi f?: the 

duration of the special session held pursuant to section 2 of 

this Act Appropriations to the judicial branch of Government 
- " . , 

19 shall be available to the Director to make necessary disburse-

20 ments for such quarters and accommodations, and to pay' user 
, ' ' , '. ~ , ' ,. , 

',I 

21 charges a~ required ~y secti~n 210 of the Federal Property 

22 ,and Administrative Servicea Act <?f '1949, as~ended(40 

23 U.S.C. 490), at rates otherwise authorized by law:. 
~ " , • .' ~ ,T 

24 SEC. 4. Notwithstanding the provisions of section 456 
\. 

25 of title 28, United States Code, and judge, and any officer or, 
,) .. 
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3 

1 employee of the judicial branch, whose official station is, on 

2 the day before the date of enactment of this Act,'Westbury, 

3 may maintain that official station for the duration of the spe-

4 cial session held pursuant to section 2 of this Act. 

5 SEC. 5. The nltector of the 'Administrative Office of the 

6 United States Courts may pay travel and transportation ex" 

7 penses in accordance with subchapter II, chapter 57 ,of title 

8 5, United States S!>de, to any officer or employee of the judi-

9 cial branch whose official station changes as a consequence of 

10 this Act and who relocates his residence incident to such 

11 change of official station. 
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96TH CONGRESS H R 2062 1ST SESSION . 

• • 
\S 

To provide that the United States Distript Oourt. for the Judicial District of New 
Jersey shall be held af1?aterson, New Jersey, in addition to those places 

. currently provided by l!low. '" 

IN ~EE HOUSE OF ,REPRESENTATIVES 

FEBRPABY 8, 1979 
Mr. ROE introduced' the following bilI; which was referred to the Oommittee on 

the Judiciary 

A BILL 
To provide that the United States District Oourt for the Judicial 

District of (i'Wew Jersey shall be held at Paterson,New 

Jersey, in addition to those places currently provided by 
law. 

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 tives of the United States of America in Oongress a8semhled
l 

3 That the last sentence of section 110 of title 28, United (, 
, ~) 

4 States Oode, is amended to read as fo~ows: "Oourt sh~ be 
.\ ,. 

5 held at.Oamden, Paterson, Newark, and Trenton.", 
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96THCONGRESS H R' 3673 1ST SESSION . •• ' 

To provide that the United States District OOUrt for the Judicial District of New 
' Jerse!f shall be held at Morristown, New Jersey, in addition to those places 

cun'ently provided by law. 

IN TEE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

AI>RIL 24, 1979 

Mrs. FENWICK (for herself and Mr. OOURTER) introduced the following bilI; 
which was referred to the Oommittee on the JUdiciary o 

(\ 
\) 

A BILL 
To provide that the United States District Oourt for the Judicial 

District of New Jersey shall be held at Morristown, New 

Jersey, in addition to those places currently provid~d by 
law. 

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 tives of the United States of America in Oongress assembled, 

3 That the last sentence of section 110 of title 28, United 

4 States Oode, is amended to read as follows: "Oourtshall be 

5 ,held at Oamden, lIorristown, Newark, and Trenton,", 
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96TH CONGRESS H R 5890 
1ST SESSION '.. ' 

To provide that the United States Distriot-:Court for the~Judicial District of New 
Jersey shall beheld at Jersey 0ity, New Jersey, in addition to' those places 
currently provided by .la.w. 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
o NOVEMBER 14, 1979 

Mr. GUARINI introduced the following bill; whioh was referred to the Committee 
on the Judioiary 

A BILL 
i::~;' 

To provide that the United States District Court for the Judicial 

District of New Jersey shall be held at Jersey City, New 
Jersey, in addition ,to: those places currently provided by 
law. 

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Re.pr6senta-

2 tives of the United States of America in Oongress assembled, 

'8 That the last sentence of section 110 of title 28, United 

4' States Code, is amended to read as follows: uCourt shall be 
. a , 

5 held at JerseY' Oity, Trenton,. Oamden, and Newark.". 
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96TH CONGRESS H R' 1513 1ST SESSION • 

• • 
To provide that the UJiited States District Oourt for the Judicial District of New 

Jersey shall be held at Hackensack, New Jersey, in addition to those places 
currentI;v provided by law. ' 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

JANUARY 25, 1979 
Mr. HOLLENBE.CK (for ~himself and Mr. MAGUIRE) introduced the following bill; 

WhICh was referred to the Oommittee on tIle Judiciary 

A BILI~ 
To provide that the United States District Court for the Judicial 

District of New Jersey shall be held at Hackensack, New 

Jersey, in addition to those places currently provided by 
law. 

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Repre~enta. 

2 tives of the United States ol,ilmerica in Oongress assembled, 

3 That the last sentence' of section 110 of title 28, United 

4 States Code, is amended to read as follows~ "Court shall be 

5 held at Camden, Ha~kensack, Newark; and Trenton.". 

-
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. 96TH. CONGRESS H . R 606· O· 
l'ST SES~I07~. :~ .•. ' .. ~ ..• , .. , ....' 

\ '1," ; :. ~ ; ,1"\ ::.) 

To provide ;.that, tbe United States District ,.Court for tneCentra.l Di3tIict,\:of 
Califorr!ia sbl\,llb~. held. at:. Santa. Ana, California, in addition to. thaJ)l~~ 
currentlypri5'vided'by law. "I f' 

",' . 

. ,) ·DECEM:JlER B, i9~P... .... .". 
.Mr. J>ATTERSON (for ~8elf, Mr.D.A.NIELSON, Mr" EDWARDS of CalUOl'llia, a.n.~ . 

Mr. ':MOORHEAD of Qalifornia> introa.t1ced the'. following bill; whicll~ <!i'lid ~ 
,. .referred to the Committee on the Judiciary -' . ',' 

.. ".' ~ ,. . ~-~ ,~.:~; : .. 

l' 

, ~: 

" ' •• :': .- • > ","",' •• ".' , '-. '\: • " 

To lrrovide that the United St&tes l)ist:cict- Court-'for the Celltrru 
District ofOaliforma auaU b~.held ',at . Stmt~ An~~ C!tlifol'l)ia, 

'f', j~adclitJon to. the pJ~feourr~:n~lipr~yi~e.d by: !aw.·' ,,' .. 'i', . 
'"'- I~. ,. ". ._ - ;:.' • • (\:. ,.' • '.' .' "_.: 1'" ~ 

.. 1', cJ?cBe'it' enac~fa/,t;y,t';<Jsfmat(J! 11{~]!,~~,M:eof'Item;e8eil,ta£: .\ 
, /.":~' .' ;.;." - '.-: ",. : <:~".,'. , .) - ;~ >o~. '._, ",' ,_ • -:7'~"'.'·':~'" i 

2 .'; tive80f .the-United: Bta~ll$ .oj 4~rr~~'in?~';~1i' 001l91e.88a$8e?J{I;:~r1;? 
, -y' f ;' ',,", .. :. '. /-:,:-' : , . " ':, ~~ ... ~;> 

3 That section 84(0) .of "title,~; 28 6~:'the United State!! Code ':is ._, 
l 

\~ amended by ~pserting "and San,t~,.#.l.na" iplw.ediatf'br at~r 

"t-

.0. ) 

c. 

c. '1' 
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96THOONGRESS '8" R····. 5'9·2-4';·--1ST SESSION . 

• • 
" To pro~de ~t the UnitedS~te8 District C~urt lor the Centra1jDistd~t of 

~ Califorma shall be held at Santa Ana, California; in aildi~on to' the ] 
currently provided by law. '. . pace 

(.\ . 
IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

NOVEMBER 16, 1979 

Mr. D~LSO~ (for J?mself and Mr. MOORHEAD of California) introduced the 
followmg lJill; which was refmndto the Committee on the Judiciary 

'" o 

Q 

() 

. j" 

-
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96TH CONGR.ESS .H· .. ·R· 74". se.. ' 
2n SESSION '.. ..; . U 

(g1 

'" 

To amend title 28 of the United States Code to provide that the United S~tes 
Distdct do~t for the Central District of, Californi~ may b~ neld at Long 'BeMh. .... .... .) 

\\\ -:;r'.,.-"'·.,.-"--------· -.. ":':"" -::-::.,. '''.'~ 

o 

IN T:iIE,,·~()USE QFREPRES;ENTATIVES: 

.;:r!I:AY~91 ~980, . 
Mr . .ANDERSON:of California introducedthe.fqllowing bjll; 'Which was referrec1to 

. .' . the Oommittee on,th.eJbaician',: .,," 
. . ' "',,) .. 

n .. ".. 
~~ 

,A,·BILI. 
T.o amf3ndtitle ,28 Qft4eUni~4 Stat-e~ Code :to provide .thatthe 

United States Djstrict Oourt for the Oentral District of 

CaliforIlj.a ,maybeA~ld.at LongBeac~:, ' ,'~) 

J ' 1!,(j i! e1J,acted'by the,Se'Tl,ateaniJ, House ofllepresentf!t-
•. 

2 ti'l)e~of theVnited :States .of Ame?:ica in Oongress as$e,mbled, 
. ~ 

3. 

4 

5 

That sectit>Ii 84,: of title 28 of, the. United" States ,Code is 
, - ,_ - - I"") •• ,,1'<1-' 1-" _, c.' '".., - . ~ . ,. • " .' 

'am~ndedbyh1se~g "Long Beach an~l"~er "Court for t~e 

Central District::~hall be held at". 
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96TH OONGRESS ·H····:' R· ": 7'9' 67····· 2n SESSION . . , , . 
. . . ..; .... , '.' 

To : provide that the United States., District .court for' the .Eastem Distric.t of 
California shall be"held at the j~odesto-Cer.f3s metropolitan ~ea" in addition 
to those places c.urrently providtld by law. 

" , ,i
l 

~ • ~ 1; . -

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
," 

• " .I 

AUGti~'l'20; 1980 

Mr. COELHO introduced the followingbilliWhichwas .. .teferred to the Committee 
on the Judiciary I ) 

------,------~ 
,.; .' 

:A BILL 
To:'prQyid~ '~hak'tpe IT,nite~.StatesDistrict Court i~r' the. Easte~ 

" • •• • 0 ,\\, •• ;:."..... • ?!',,'" .... ,1 :': '0 " " " 

District of California sh~ll be held at the Modesto-Ceres 
~ , . . . 

m.etropolitan area, in addition to those places c~ently 
provid~d by law;' .. 

'l'11e it' ~'n&'cled by lhe.~Se~atea~d II()u~~ o"Repr~senta-
t . , ~ • ,. " _ ~ 0 

2 tive; o(the' Unit~i States 6, Americo;'in O(m9i~s;~assembled, 
, . ,". " "\. , ,~.', ~ ~ ',' 9, .' ". ..' 

3 . That th~~;second sentelwe ofsectiQll 8.f(b) of title 28: :Uriited 
I,' ~. 

5 metropolitan area," immedil,!tely after uFresno," ." .' 
• II . 

!) " 

o 

69-3i~ 0 - 81 - 19 
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96THOONGRESS H R 5966 1ST SESSION ' 
.' ' • c; 

To amend title 28 of the United States Oode to establish a LuflUn Division in the 
Eastern District of Texas, aitd for other purposes. 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES " 
\1 ' 

NOVEm,lER 27, 1979 

Mr. OHABLES WILSON of Texas intI:pduced the follo,ving bill; which was referred 
to the Oommitteeon the Judiciary 

'I 
1\ 

A ~ILL 
To amend~itle 28 of th~ Unit~d" States" Oode to establisH a 

Lufkin Division in the East~m 'District of 'Texas and, for 
" 0 II ' 

"other pqrposes. ii\ 
, ' 1 ' 

Be it en'acted by the Sen~~te and House of Repres~nta-1 

2 tives of the Uni;ed States of .A4J'ert~a in Congir~ss assembled, 

3 That (a) section 124(b)(~) of title ,28, United States Oode l's 
, \, ,<,' , ',', ' , 

4 amended by striking o~t "Polk,"a~d ':TIjnity,". 
:' '}, . ' 

5 (b)~ection J2~~9), ~~ such title~ is ~mended to read as 

'6 follows: 

"EASTE:RN DISTRICT 7 

8 "(c) The Eastern District comprises seven divisi~ns. 
" '\( 

" \) 
l' 
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- ------ ---------
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2" 

;:, ;,- "'(l):The Tyler'Divisiori.'c~;rises:the counties of 

Anderson, Oherokee, Gregg, Henderson, Panola, 
~I ' 

Rains, Rusk; Smith, ,Van,Zandt,.,and Wood. 

", ' , ,~~06urt :for the Tyler. ,Division ,shall he held ~t 

Tyler. t,", 

, ~,:~'(2)\ The Beaumont Divisidh :comprises the 99un­

. ties of Hardin, Jasper,.' Jefferson, Liberty, Newton, and 

.' ," Orange .. ' ,.' ,L.' ': • ,;', ~.,. 

:: -'lCourt .for: the, Beaumont Division . shall be held at 

Beaumont. ... " . .' ~ 

"(3) The Sherman Division comprises the counties 

of Oollin, Oooke, Denton, and 'Grayson. 

"Oourt .for the Sherman Division shall be held at 

Sherman. 

"(4) The Paris Division comprises the counties of 

Delta, Fannin"Hopkins, Lamar, and Red River. 
(, 

"Oourts for the Paris Division shall be held. at 

Paris. 
o.--::;~,. 

~\' ~ 

U(I) Th~ Marshall Division comprises the comities 

',ohOaml?' Oass,..:;~~son,..Marion,Morris, and Upshur. 

"Oourt for, the Marshall Division shall be held at 
t7'" 

Marshall. 

23, H(6) ,!,~l~:: Tex~r~a~a. D~vision comprises. the COtyl-i 
, ' ,,,r ;:1 

~4 " ,.,. ties~ of B,owie, Franklin, ,and-Titus. 
.- ...... " , . , ,',' .:;) _. ~ . ~ . ." " , . ~ . 
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"Court for the Texarkana Division shall be held-

at Texarkana. 

"(7) :The Lufkin Division comprises' the counties 

of Angelina; Houston,. Nacogdoches, Polk, Sabine, San 

Augustine, Shelby, Trinity, and Tyler. 

"Court for the Lufkin Division, shall be held' at 

, LttfJ..Jn. " • 

SE'C. 2. The amendments made by the first section of 
" 

9 this act shall becom.e effective one hundred and eighty days 

10 after the date of enactment ,of this Act. 

, ' 
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96TH, CONGRESS H 
1ST SESSION ' 

;" ' " , ~"r,,'· R,~'.,2079, 
To am~ndtttie 28 of the United StatesUMe to establish a L~ Diyision in the 

Eastern District of Texas, and for other purposes. 
'i ~ , , ' _; 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
", 

. , ~, ' 

FEBRUARY 8, 1979. 

. Mr. OHABLES' 'WILSON of Texas introduc,e,d: the; iollo"1pg billj which was referred 
to the Oommittee on the Judiciary 

A BILL 
To amend title 28 of the United States Code to establish a 

, 
Lufkin Division .in the Eastern District of Texas, and'for' 
Qtberpurposes. " ; ":,' 

1 

2 

Be it enactedhy the Senate and House of Represent a­

, tives'of the United States of America in' Oongress assembled, 

3 That (ar sectioIf 124(b)(2) of title 28~Unjtea :States Code. it: 
c:? ' , '" 

4 . ,amended byst~g out "Polk,"and '~Tri~ty," 

5 (b) Section '124(c) of such title is' amended' to n, 

6 follows: 

. , '~'EasternDistrict : ',' ' f ,: 

.' .. ~. .. 
" .~' 

8 ' "(c) The Easternl>istrictcomprlses ~~ven divisions. 

)) 
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,2 

1 "(1) The Tyler Division comprises the counties of 

2 Anderson, Gregg, Henderson, Panola, Rains, Rusk, 

3 Smith, Van Zandt, and Wood. 

4, "Court for the Tyler Division shall be held at Tyler. 

5 "(2) The Beaumont Division comprises the coun-

6 ties of Hardin, Jefferson, Liberty, and Orange. 

7" ,"Court for the Beaumont Division shall be held at 

8 Beaumont. 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20~: 

21 

22 

man. 

"(3) The Sherman Division comprises the counties 

of Collin, Cooke,Denton, and Grayson. 

"Court fOr the Sherman Di7;1sion shall be held at Sher-

,..,:: 

"(4) The !fparis DiVision comprises the.coun.ties of 
'~ , 

Delta, Fannin, Ho~frins,'Lamar,_ apd Red Ri~er. 
"Court for the Paris Division shall be held at Paris. 

"(5) The Marshall Division compri~es the coqntie~ 

of Camp, Cass, Harrison, Marion, Morris, and Upshur. 

"Court for ,the' Marshall Division shall' be held at Mar-

shall. 

,"(6) The Texarkana '''Division comprises the coun­

ties of Bowie, Frallklin, and Titus. 

"Oourt for the Texailkana Division' shall be held at Tex-

23 arkana. 

24 ("(7) The Lufkin Division comprises the counties 
q , 

of Angelina, Cherokee, Houston, Jasper, Nacogdoches, 

.,~ 

,~-------.---------"'---'~'----

(] 
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3 

1 Newton, P.olk, Sabine, San Augustine, Shelby, Trinity, 

2 and Tyler~ 

3 "Court for the Lufkin Division shall be held, at Lufkin.". 
• ~:"': . "'''l ' " 

4 SEO .. 2. The amendments made by the first section of 

5 this Act shall he come effective one hundred and eighty days 

6 after the date~fenactment of this Act. " 
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96THCONGRESS H· R 4· ·435."·' 
1ST SESSION . • • 

To amend 'title 28 of the Uicited States Oode to make certain changes in the II " 

divisions within the Northern District of Ohio. 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

JUNE 12, 1979 

Mr. SEmERLING (for himself and Mr. WILLIAMS of Ohio) introduced the following 
bill; which was referred .to the Oommittee on the Judiciary 

o 

A BILL· 
To amend title 28 of the United States Oode to make certain 

changes in the divisions within the Northern District of Ohio. 

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
{ . 

2 ti:Ves.~of the United Stateiof America in Oongress assembled, 
~l~-fI 

~." - : 

8 That section 115(a) of title 28, United States Oode, is 

-1 amended to read as follows: 

5 H(a) The Northern District comprises three divisions: 

6 H(1) The Easte,rn Division comprises the counties o 

7 

8 

9 

of Ashtabula, Ouyahoga, Geauga, Lake, and Lorain. 

"Oourt for the Eastern Division shall be held at 

Oleveland. 

!) " 

o· 
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"(2) The Oentral Division comprises the counties 

of Ashland, Oarroll, Oolumbiana, Orawford, Holmes, 

Mahoning, Medina,Portagef Richla;nd, Stark, Summit, 
U . I: 

Truinbull, Tuscarawas, and Wayne. " 
" " 

"Court for the. Oentral Division shall" be held at 

AkrOlJ, an:d Youngstown. ' 

"(3) The Western Division comprises the counties 
~) (] 

of ~llen, Auglaize, Defiance, Erie, Ful,ton, Hancock, 

:Harciht, Henry, Irliron, Lucas, Marion Mercer 
. , ,~ . " 

, Ottawa,,~aulding, 'o~1~tlla11l" Sandusky, 'Seneca, 'Vah 
' " ~' \ r," : 

Wert, Williams, Wood, and Wyandot. 

"Oourt for the Western' Division shall be held at 

Lim~ and Toledo.". 

". SEC. 2. The judges Jf the district court for the Northern 
• , _,0 .'" ,\ . 

Dist~ct_ of, Ohio;' aS"comprised by, the amendm~\nt ~~d~, by 

this Act, shall be assigned so that tIle Oentral D:tvisioifshall 

15 

16 
i( 

17 '. have two active·' judges J'Iitting full time in Akr;~n and one 

18 ,active, judge ,sitting",fuU.'tiIne in Youngstown, tJ/nless' upon 

19 ,action by the chief judge"QfsI)ch diBtPQ~coJli;t, an) alternative 

20 assignment of Judges of such district ' court, . is it 8uthorized 
- . Ii 

21 which ,will hring abo:utan, eq\Jitable allocation o~~ caseloads. 

22 among. tp~ judg~~ o( such district . CQurt,'to ,the mid, that ca~ieS 
_c,li 

28 ,may be ,tried ,in., the division j.n: which s,lch.
o 
c~ses 

,I 24' originate. 
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96TH CONGRESS H R -5690 
1ST SESSION • • 

To amend section 112 of title 28 of the United States Oode to divide the eastern 
judicJal district of N~w York into two divisions. 

o 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

OCTOBER 24, 1979 

Mr. AMERO introduced the following bill; which' was referred to_ the Oommittee on 
the Judiciary 

A BILL ,-
ltD 

To amend section 112 of title 28 of the United States Oode to 

divide the eastern judicial district of New York into two 
divisions. 

1 Be-it enacted by the Senate and House of Rep' resent a-

2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled~ 

3 That section 112(c) of title 28 of the United States Oode is -

4; amended to read as follows: D 

5 - "Eastern District 

6 '~(c) The Eastern District comprises two divisions: -

7 "(1) Th~ Oity Division c()mpriseS;:J~hc countie& of Kings, 

8 Queens, Richmond, and concurrently with the Southern Dis-

,) . 

r" 

® ; 
"\! 

= 

'. --
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1 trict, the waters within the co~ties of B~onx and New York. 

2 "Oourt for<1he Oity Division shall be held at Brooklyn. 

3 ~'(2) The Long Isla~d Division comprises, the counties of 
, , , ~, ~,t f " , i,. 

4 N ass,au and Suffolk. 

p f'Oourt for the Long Island Division: ~haJI pe held at an J! 
~ . h • t' \' ~ , >' J,-.~ 

6 apprd~rlate 'location within such division, not -~~re than five 
' , . 'I . . . 

7 . miles from the boundary of Nassau and Suffolk OOuhties.". 
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To amend''''title '28 of the United States Code to provide that the 1:lpunties of 
Audrain and Montgomery shall be in the 111:!#hem ,Division of th~ Eastern 
Judicial Distiict of Missouri. . 

'(I 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

MARCH 28, 1980. 

Mr. VOLKMER introduced the following bqI; which was referred to the Committee 
'. on the Judiciary 

A BILl .. 
To amend tItle 28 of the United States Oode to provide that tile 

counties of Audr~,i.n and Montgomery shall be in the N orth-
.', ;; '''\ ,-) 

1 

2 

3 

.4 

5 

6 

em Division of ~,htl\ Eastern J udic~! District of Missouri. 

Be it entreted by the Senate and House of Representa­

tives of the United States of America in Oongress ~serftbled, 

That section 105(a) of title 28, United S~tes Oode, is 

amended-

0:(1) in paragraph (1), by striking out "Audrain," 

and by striking out '4Montgomery/'; and 

,0 

-

::.; 

CI 8 in such court on such date ~f enaCtment. 
\" "-":,':: '. 
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IN ;:THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

1\ MAy 15, 1980 

Referred to theCoIDmittee on the Judiciary 

AN ACT 
To amend title 28 of the United States Code to provide that the 

counties of Audrain and Montgomery shall be in the N orth­

em Division of the Eastern Judicial District or'Missouri. 

1 Be it enactei!by the Senate and House of Representa:: 

2 tives of the United States of America in Oongress assembled, 

3 That section 105(a) of 21itle 28, United States Code, is 

4 amended-

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

(1) in paragraph (1), by striking out "Audrain," 
(;) 

and by striking out "Montgomery,"; and 
.. ~~ . 

(2) in paragraph (2), by inserting "Audrain/' im-
o 

mediately after "Adair," and by inse#i.n,g "Montgom-
" 

ery," immediately after "Monroe,". 

o 

o 

-------------~----------------,-------,-.-----

I 
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o 

o 

u 

o 
(\ 

1 SEC. 2 •. ~h~ amendments made ·by this Act shall apply 

2 to any action commenced in. the United States Dis.trict Oourt 

8 'for the Eastern Distrie~'of"Mis~oU1i oo/~ lifter the date of 

4 enactment of this .A.ct, and shall not afflc~ ~ny actionpe~ding 
5 in such court on such date of ~nactm~nt. ' 

Passed, the ~lep.atei,May 14 Oegislative day, Jan~ary '8), 
1980. 

Attest: 

, ~"''''','~", ", "', , ·JI'· 
Ii 

.J. R K1MMTTT, 
Secretary. 
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96THCONGRESS H' 
1ST SESSION 

. .. R.5697 
To amend title 28 of the United States Oode to establish two divisions for the 

central judicial district of, Oalifornia. ' 
, "'. 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

OCTOBER 2,4. 1979 

Mr. PATTERSON introduced the following bill; which was referred to the 
Oommittee on the 'J u<ljciary 

A BILL 
To amend title 28 of the United States Code to estaQIish two 

divisions for the central judicial district of California. 

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 tives of the United States of America; in Congress assembled, 

3 That section 84(c) of title 28 of the United States Code is 

4 amended to read as follows: 

5 "Central District 

6 "(c) The Central District comprises two diyisions. 

7 
o 

"(1) The Tri..;County Division comprises the coun-

8 ties.of Orange, Rivelsi~e, and San Bernardino. 

o 0 
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2 

Court for the Tri-County Division shall be held at 

Santa Ana, and may be held' at Riverside and San 

Bernardino. 

"(2), The L ' 
. os Angeles Division 'comprises the 

counties, ~f :J:.os Angeles, San Luis Obispo, Santa Bar- . 

btlra, and Ventura. 

Court for the Los Angeles Division shall be held 

at Los Angeles.". 
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96TH CONGRESS 
.~D SESSION H.R.7951 
" 

I 

,~o .amend titl~ 28 of ~he United States~Ooae to provide' that the counties of 
Frefuont and Page shall be in the Western Division of ,t~e Southern Judicif!,l 

. District of Iowa:: .. . . . . 
~!J 

m THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

AUGUST 19, 1980 

Mr. HAnKIN iritroduced the following bill; wlllch was referred to the Oommittee 
l~ :' on the Judiciary 

IA BILL 

0 

To amend title 28 of t~e United States Code to provide that· the 

counties of Frem9nt and Page,~shall be in the WeEitern ," 

Division of the Southern Judicial District of Iowa, 
- ',-::.: 

. 1 Be it enacted by the Senate and Bouse offlepresenta-
-

2 tives of the United· States of America in Congress assembled, 

3 That section 95(b) of title 28, United, States Oode, is 

4 amended-

05 . (1) in paragraph (3), by inserting "Fremont," j:m-. . 

6mediatelyafteI "Gass," and by .insertiJig "Page/' im .. 

7 mediately after "Montgomery,l'; and . , 

;) 
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2 

(2) in paragraph (4), by striking out "!remont," 

and by striking out "Page,". 

SEC. 2 .. The amendments. made by this Act Elhall.apply 

4 to any action' commenced in the United States District Court 

5 for the Southern District of Iowa on or after the date of the 

6 enactment of this· Act, and shall not affect any action pending 

7 in such court on such date. 

o 

:) 
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96TH OONGRESS . 'H' . R 6'708 2n SESSION,. _ _. • . _ _ _. ' ... 

To place the Federal Correctional Institution at Butner, North Carolina, entirely 
within the Eastern District of North Carolina. 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

, - MARCH 5, 1980 

Mr-. KASTENMEIER .(for hunsilf 'and Mr. GUDGER) introduced the following bill; 
- which was referted to the Committee on the Judiciary 'I . 

~" 

A BIJ .... L 
C' 

II 
If 

To place the Federal ,Correctional Institution at Butner, North 

Carolina, entirely within the Eastern District of North 
Carolina. 

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 tives of the United Stales of America in Congress assembled, 

3 That section 113(a) of title 28, United States Code, is 

4 amended by adding after the word "Wilson." the following 

5 new sentence: "The ,~ast~rn :dIstrict alsoComprises that 

6 portion of Durham County enc~mpas~ing the Federal 

7 property· ... of the Federal Correctional Institution, Butner, 

8 North Carolina.". () . 
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2 
1 

SEC. 2. Section 113(b) of title 28, United States Code, 

2 is amended by adding, after the word ItDurham" ,the follow-

3 ing: "(excluding that portion of Durham County encompalls-
!,"" 

4 ing the Federal Correctional Institution, Butner, Nor;h 

5 Oarolina)'''. 
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96TH CONGRESS' 'H 'R, '7:, '6', "I' 5,~ . ' ' 
2n SESSIO.N , ".. ' " ~ , ' 

Amending section 113 of title 28, United States, Code, to'reorganize the middle 
and western United States district court judicial districts of North Carolina. 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
" 

JuNE 18, 1980 

Mr. NEAL introduced the following bill; which was referred to the Committee on 
the JUdiciary 

A BILL 

I 

Amending section 113 of title 28, United State~de, to reor-
, (, ~ 

ganize the-middle and western United States district court 

judicial districts of N orth Caro~a, 

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 tives of the· United States of America in Congress assembled, 

3 That (a)secti()n 113(b) 'of title 28, Uriited States Code, is 
~ 

4 amended~ 

5 

6 

7 

8 

r/ 

,";) 

(1) by striking out ".Alleghany, Ashe,", 

(2) by striking out "Watauga, Wilkes,", and 

(3) ~striking out "Rockingham, Salisbury, 
u 

Wilkesboro," , 

~------~ -~-- ~~----

" 
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1 (b) Section 113(c) of title 28, United States Code, is 

2 amended-

3 

4 

:/ 5 

I 6 

7 

,~ " 8 

t 
1 

\ 

(1) by inserting "AIlegha.ny," after tIAlexander,", 

(2) by inserting "Ashe," after "Anson,", 

(3) by inserting "'Vatauga, 
I'll, ,I 

Wilkes " , after 
Itu' " d mont , an -li' , I 

,; (4) by striking out "and ~)tatesville" and inserting 

'1' h f "s II ill leU t ereo tatesviIIe, a.nqi Wilkesboro". 
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96TH OONGRESS 
1ST SESSION H. R.3.714 < 

1,; 

To amend title 28 of the United State~ Oode to establish a separate judicial 
district for the counties of Nassau and Suffo,lk, ~ew York. 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

APRIL 25, 1979 

Mr. AMBRO introduced the following bill; which was referred to the Oomnuttee on 
the Judiciary 

" 

A BILL o 

To amend title 28 of the United States Oode to establish a 

.; separate judicial district for the "counties of Nassau and 
Suffolk, New York. 

1 Be .it enacted .by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 tivee., of the United States of America in Oongress assembled, 

3 That section 112 ~f title' 28 of the United States Code is 

4 amended-

5 (1) in subsection (c), by striking out suhsection (r) 

6 and the he~ding of .such subsection, and inserting In 

7.' " . lieu thereof the· following:·. 
__ ' .:.... .. ~ .... _ ... '..t' ......... ....... " .,. -, • .,., .. _.... ... _.. ,... ... 

r 
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2 
1 

"Southeastern District 

2 "(c) The Southeastern District comprises the counties of 

3 Nassau and Stiffolk~ 

4 "Oourt for the Southeastern Distnct slls;}l ,be held at a 

5· suitable site . within such district not more than five miles 

6 from the boundary "of Nassau and Suffolk Oouilties. 

7 

8 

",'Eastel'lfl District 

"(d) The Eastern '])istrict, comprises" the counties of 

'9 Kings, Queens, and Richmc)l1d. 

10 ! "Oourt for the Eastern District shall be held at Brook-

11 lY]1."; and 

12 

13 

14 i. 

(2) by redesigrtating the subsection ,relating to the 

Western District as subsection (e). . 
.!i " SEC. 2. (a) Section 133 of title 28 of the United States 

15 (t)ode is amended by inserting in lieu thereof th~'''1QlIowing: 
,1'Southeastern " 
"Eastern ••••••••••••••••••••••••••• , ••••••••• ~ ••••••••••• ! •••• •••••••••••••••••••••••••••• , •••••••••• ' 5 

..................................................................................................... \) 6". 

16/ (b) The district judges of the Eastern District of N6\~ ! , 
l'if York holding office on the day immediately before the effec-

l8 tive date of this Act whose official duty stations are in 
I 

119 Nas$au or Suffolk Oounties on""such date shall on and after 

20 suc!ldate be district judges oLthe Southeastern District. All , 

21 othl9r district judges of such Eastern District holding office on 

22, the day immediately before the effective date of this Act shall 

23 remain district judges for the Eastern District of.New York. 

24 The President shall appoint, by and with the advice and con. 
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sent of the Senate, such additioIlal ju.dges as are necessary to 
'i" 

fill the remaining ·additional jud.g~ships created for the South-' 
-,! -:;. ,~, 

eastern and Eastern Districts by the ~endmentmade by 

subsection (a) of this· s«;lctioI].. 

(c)(l)., Nothing jp this Act shall in any manner affect the 

tenure of office of the United States attorney and the Uriited 

States marshal for the EasteI1l District of New York who are 

in office on the effective date pf this section. .' 

(2) The President shall .apPQ~t, by and with the advi~e 

and consent of the Senat.e;a United States attorney and mar .. 
",\ 

shal fo~ the Southeastern District>6f New York. 
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96TH OONGRESS H R 2505 
1ST SESS~?N •. • . 

To establish an additional Federal judicial district in the State of California. 

IN THE HOUSE' OF REPRESENTATIVES 

FEBRUARY 28, 1979 

Mr. PATTERSON introduced the following Cill; which was referred to the 
Committee on the Judiciary ;-_'" 

A BILL 
To establish an additional Federal judicial district in the State of 

California. 

1 Be ·it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-, 

2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled, 

R That section 84 of title 28 of the United States Oode is 

4 amended","::""! 

5 (1) '" in the first sentence, by striking out '-'four" 

6 and inserting "five" ih lieu .thereof; 

7 . (2) in the first sentence, by striking out "and 

8 Southern" and inserting "Southern, and Southwest-

9 ern" in lieu thereof; 
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.. 

(3) in subsection (c), by' striking out "Orange, 

Riverside, San Bernardino,";· .and 

(4) by' adding at the end of such section the fol­

lowing: 

.f'Southwestern ])istrict 
, \~ 

"(e) The Southwestern District . .comprises the counties 

7 of Orange, Riverside, and San Bernardino. 

80~'Court for the Southw~~tern Dismct shall be held at 

9 

10 

11 

the city of Santa Ana, the city of Riversi~e, and 

the city of San Berillirdino." . 

. SEC. ·2. 'The- table in section 133 of title 28' of the 

12 United States Code is am.ended by adding iIpmedfately after 

13 the line relatfu.g to the Southerri Distri~t of Cali£;;rua the 

14 follow1-5lg: 
A"'c --:,- -,. . . .., . -'::"0:;:."",," ~~~ •• '--';:';",' 

Southwestern ............. ! ................................................. ;............................. 2··~~ _. 

15 , SEC. 3. (a) Nothing in section 134(b) of title 28 of the 

16 United States Code shall be construed' to -require any person 

17 who is a judge of the United· States Di~trict Court for the 
Q 

18 Centrai District of Calnonna to change, because of the estab-

19 lisliment. of ' the Southwesten: Distri9t of Oalifornia, the 'dis-

20 trict in which 'such judge resides. 

" 21 ' (b) Subsection (a) shall apply omy to such individuals 
o 

22 'whose r~spective appohItments to the office of United States 
() '.. '\ 

23»istrict Court jud~e for the Central ~,istrict of California are 

Q 

,9 . 

1 

. . 

~~ 1 

~ 
1 

1 

IJ 
R tl 
fJ 

r 
.~ 

I 
.1 
1 
i 
I 
! 
1 
N r 1.1 

11 
> 1 
If 

~ 

= 

",-:'-

c 

311 

3 

1 confirmed by the Senate on or before the effective date of this 

2 Act. 
. 0 

3 SEC. 4. The provisions of ,this Act shall take effect on 
4 July 1, 1980. ' 
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To establish an additional United States District Court in the State ofC8lliornia. 

~ 

IN T:ijEHOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

MARCH,13, 197-9 

Mr. DANNEMEYER (for himself, Mr. BROWN o(California, Mr. BADHAM, and Mr. 
LLoYD of California) introlluced the following bill; which was referred to iliA 
Committee on the 'Judiciary 

I:: 

l, 

To estaplish an additional United States District Court in the 

State of Oalifornia.' 
I;' :) 0 " 

1 II Be it enactedt:by the Senate and House of Representa- ,. 

2 lives of the 'United States of America in Oongress assembled, • 

3 That section 84 of title 28 of the United States Code is 
f 

4 amended-

5 (1) by striking out "four" in the'fir~t sentence and 
I 

6 inserting dfive" in lieu thereof; 

7 (2) by striking out '~and Southern" ,in the ~~t 

8 sentence, and inserting ,in lieu thereof the following: 

9 "Southern, and Southwestern"; 
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((~) 2, 

(3) in c~~,;,i)"bsection (c), by ',-:: striking out "Orange, 

Riyersi9.e, San Bermirdino,"; and 
o 

(4) by adding at the end of such section the fol-

lowing: 0, 

"Southwest District 

"(e) The Southwest District comprises the counties of 

7 Orange, San Bernardino" and Riverside. 

8 "~ourt for 0 the Southwest District shall' be held at the 
9 city ,of Santa Ana.n • ' (;'~ 

10 '0' SE~; '2. The table in sectio~ 133 of title 28 of the 

11 United Sta's Oode is amended by adding immediately afterO 

12 the item :('el~ting to the Southern District of Oalifornia the 

13 follOwing new item: 

'''Southwestem .. , .............................................................................. , ... . 
~" , . 2." 

14 "SEO. 3. T.heoestablishment of the ~outhwe8t District 

15 shall not be construed to "require the relocation of the r~si-
16 d f U .. ence 0 any .. nited States district judge presently. $itting in 
17 theOentral District of Oalifornia. 
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96TH CONGRES~ 7"L·'I.· 
2D SESSION 1"1 • R.7947 

~/ \\ 
\ . 

To amend section 102 of titll\ 28, United States Code, to establish an additional 
. . Federal juaicl~l district. in t?e State of Michigan. '. . ~ .. 

•• • > ,I ., 
\\ 

'" 7-'-

IN' THE HOUS~ OF REPRESENTATIVE,S 

AUGUST 19, 1980 

Mr .• CARR .introduced the following; bill; which wlisreferred to the Committee Oli 
.' .' - the J udiciarJ 

", " " '., ,~ 

.1 

Ail\BILL d.< 
1\ . ..•. .' 

To amend' section 102 of tltl~' 28, Ucited. St'ate's Oode, to 

';'establish ,anadditio~al' F~deral:(judicial dis'trict in the State 

of Michigan. . ' .. 1 :. : 11 .. ,' ", .... . 

1 . . Be it enacted by~ the S eiiate ahd Hoi~8e of Represe"n·ta-· 
\ '. " . • V'" ..,.. '. • 

2 tives of the United States of 4merica in Cr;/n'gress assembled, . 

3 That this Act maybe cite~'\3's the "Michig~n 'District Oourt " 

4, Organization Act of 1980". \ I 0 

5 ~·8EO. 2. S"ection 102 ofl1title 28, United States Ooae,is 

6 amended to read as follows: 
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1: '·'§102.~Michigan· :. ;:,i " 

. 2:: t~).fichigan is~yided into three judicial districts to be 

3 known as: the Eastern,N~rthern, ahdWestern;"Districts .of 

4 .. MiChig8.i1. 

5 .. "Eastern Distiict 

.. 6 (~(a) The Eastern District comprises the'- counties of 

7 Genesee, Lapeer, Lena'Y.ee, Livingston, Macomb, M'Onroe,c, 

8 Oakland, Saint Olair, Sanilac" ~rashtenaw, and Wayne. 

';9 '~OOJ.ri:t for· -the· Eastern District shall .beheld at Ann 

10 ,Arbor, Detroit, ,Flint;aI).d Port Huron. . : 'i" ,,;' 

11 ; ~.INorthern.District·, 

12 "(b) T.he Northern District 'comprises,three divisions'. 
<) 

13·; 'i ' '.',:f(H (rhe Southern Division. comprises. the coun.: 

14 ties of Allegan, Antrini,J Barry" Benzie, ~OhaHevoix; 

1.5 

16 

17 

. , Emwet;; G~and. Traversei,Ionia,' Kalkaska,"Kent, Lake; 

Leelilnair, Manistee" Masrin,'Meoosta;, .¥issaukee; 

Montcalm, Muskegon, ~ ewaygo" OceaIia:;Osc~ola; 
:'.~. 

18 " Ottawa,:'andWexfbrd. :; '. 'r 

19. ;',' ItOoqrt· 'fnr the ;Souther;n Pistl:ict shall be held at Grand 

20: Rapids,and Traverse Oity:~',:,; - , ~ 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

"(2) The Northern Division comprises, 'the coun-
, 

ties 'Of. Alger, Baraga, Ohippewa, Delta, Dickins'On, 

. Gogebic, H'Oughton, Iron,. Keweenaw, Luce, Mackinac, 
, . 

Marquette, Menominee, Ontonagon, and Sch'Oolcraft. 

"O'Ourt f'Or the N'Orthern Divisi'On shall pe held at Mar­

quette and Sault Sainte Marie. 

69-375 0 - 81 - 21 
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1 "(3) The Eastern Division comprises thecount~es 
J,' \} 

2 of Alcona, Alpena, rJuenac, Bay ,Cheboygan, Clare, 

3 Crawford, Gladwin, Gratiot, Huron, 10sco, Isabella, 

4 Midl~nd, Montmorency, Ogemaw, Oscoda, Otsego, 

5 'Presque Isle, Roscommon, Saginaw, and Tuscola. 

6 "Court for the Eastern Division shall be held at Bay 

7 City. 
8 "Western District 

9 "(c) The Western District comptises the counties of 

10 Berrien, Branch, Calhoun, Cass, Clinton, Eaton, Hillsdale, 

11 Ingham, Jackson, Kalam~zoo, Saint Joseph, Shiawassee; 

12 wd V w :Buren. \../' . . 

13 "Court for the Western District shall be held at Lansing 

14 and Kalamazoo.". 

15 SEC. 3. (a) The amendment made by this Act shall take 

16 effect one hundred and eighty days after the date of enact-

17 ment of: this Act. 

18 (b) Nothing in this Act shall affect the composition or ,p 
\' 

19 preclude the service of any grand or petit juror ~u.mmoned, 
20 empaneled, or actually serving in any judicial district on the 

21 effective date of this Act;' 

o 

o 

\ 

.~ 

'-j -- --

____ ______________________ T~ ______ -- -.-- --- -------- • - --

I 
, " 

A. "' , ...... 

..;:' 

('" 

To amend title 28, U~~ted States Code t di 'd' ,- '., ", '~',' " 
. ,,IT.ni~.d. ~tates into two circ~it~ 'nVlnd ~ thefif hth Judicial ciicuit of the 

. 'J;' " , :, ... '.":.. lor ot er purposes. 
~ • 1 • 

, " l ! ;, ~ . 

IN THE HOUSE 'OF REPRESENTATIVES 

; '; " 

MnRoD-' .' ,JUNE 25, 1980 
'. INO (for himseH, Mr~ BaooKs Mr KA 
California, Mrs,' BOGGS .M.. BOWEN' Mr' Lo' STENMEIER;,Mr.EDWABDS of, 
Mr M ' ' .' ' NG of L " 

, . , ..: OOR~) (by. reque~t) introd!lced the foIl ' '. ~UlSJ~na, Mr, MICA, and 
, "the' Comnuttee orithe Judiciary . -: ' o~g bill, whICh ~{lS referred to 

',. , . 

.. . . , ' . ' 
-, 1- ",,=" 
-'-;',' 

To ,amend title 28 U' d S . '" ,mte tates Code, to diVide the fifth 
, JudiClatcrrcuit of th U' t d S" . "":c' ' em e ,tates mto two circuits and £ 

other purposes. ' , or 

1 . Be it enacted by th S ' > . ,'~' " " " , " . e. ,,~n~~~ and Hq'Wlf{ f!l Representa· 

~: l£ves of the. United States of A . . ;., , 3 .~ . .. merwa 'n vl¥1I{JTeS8 'f$semhled.. 

, '~~ ~hat.thiB'Act may be c~t~d as ~he "~pp~llat~ ComiReorga-

4, ;DIzatlon Act,of 1980". 

5 SEO~ 2: ~~.tion 41 of tit/e28, Ypi~.·Sta~s 09<10 is 
,6 • mnended-·. , '< , 

~ , .. ' . 
~ ,. ... 

(] 

; c 



~ 
f " , , 
Ij 

'.~~ tf 
[,} 

\) h 
j; 
(t 
\.\ 
H 
i' 
j, 
li 1 
Ii 

2 
j' 

i' 
\' 

i 
f; 

3 

H 

if 
4 

5 I 
'1 
il 

! 
it 
" ;} 
i,. 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

IJ 

14 

15 

16 
',) 

17 

~. 
=.,d/ 18 

19 

20 

21 

" 
a 

a 

318 

2 

(1) in the text· before the table, by striking out 

. h f "t Ie'" "eleven" and inserting in lieu t ereo we v , 

(2) in the table, by striking . out the item relating 

to the fifth circuit and inserting in lieu thereof the fol­

lowing new item: 
, 

··Fifth ...................................•............... Louisiana, Mississippi, Texas."; 

and' 

(3) at the end of the table, by ad~g the follow-
) 

. ing new item: 

··Eleventh •... ~ •....• ; ................................ . Alabamlj., Oanal Zone, Florida, Geor­
gia.". 

~SEC. i The table in section 44(a) of t~t1e 28'il UIP-ted 
I, 

States" Code, is amended-

(1) by 'striking out the item relating to the fifth 

circuit ~nd inserting in lieu thereof the following new 

item: 

" "Fifth ...............•...•...........•..•..•..•..........•. ; ..•........•.•.......•............•..•• 

item: 

'.~ . i" ~ ••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••• .. Eleventh .................................................. .. 

, 14"; 

12". 

SEC. 4;. The table in section '. 48 of title 28, United 

States Cod~, 'is amended-' 

0> by striking out the i,tem relating to the fifth 

circuit and inserting in lieu thereof the followipg new 

item: 

f 

r 
I 
1 

\\ 

'1 
IL 

J 

It 

, '1 

" Ii 
r II 

\ 
3Jl~ 

, II 

" 3\ 
U· ,.., '. . < 

.W.th ..... ~,.; ...... , ............. ~.;, ...... ~;: ......... \ New Orleans, Forth Worth Jackson ". 
. '~ , , . . , 

and '\ 

\ 
(2) by adding~ at the eri~ thereof the' (ollowing' new 

• G \ 
Item: '\' , , 

.-, , \~ , . 

. /' 
.. Eleventh............................................. Atlanta, Jp,oli:;onville. Montgomery" . 

) /1,' //' . , '.. " •• 

4 SEo."5. Each"circuit:'judge ill regular;'activ~senvice of 

5 the!ormer fifth '9ircuit· whose offlciar s'tation 011 the ,day 

f) before the effective date of this Act~ , 
' ii' , ,'. ,. " 

7 

8 

9 

\\ 

(1) is in Louisiana, Mississippi, or Texas is as-

10 

11 . 

signed as' a circuit judge of the. new fifth; circuit; and 

: (2) .is in .Alabama,. Florida, or Georgia is assigned 

as a circuit j1.ldge of the· eJeventh circuit. 

SEq. 6. Each judge who is .asenior judge of the fo~er 
12 fifth circuit ,on the day, before the ,effective date of this Act 

13 may elect to bE{, assigned to ihenew fifth circuit or to the 
f.?J II '. 

14 ,elev:enth...cir,c4it:{tnd~h~lln()ti£y :the~Director of the Adminis-
" 

15 trative ()ffice oithe United States OO:urts of such. election. 
16 

17 

18 

1~ 

SEO. 7. ·The seniority ,of each jqdge- , 

" (1) who is assigned und~r section fj of this Act; ()r 

(2) :who elects to ,be assigned under se,ction 6 of 

this Ac~; 

20 shallnm ~o~, the date ofconunission of such judge as' a 
21" judge of the former fifth , circujt .. 

, 22, .~ SEp. 8. The, eleyenth circuit is authorized to hold terms 'J I) 

28 . Or sessions ,of'court at N:ew Orleans, LOuisiana, until such 

l I I 
q 
o 

-

I) 

.::;: ~-,.; 
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4 

1 time as' adequate facilities for such court are provided, in At-

2 lanta, Georgia. 

3 "SEC. 9. The following provisions apply to any case in 

4 which, on the day before the effective date of this Act, an 

5 appeal or other proceeding has ,been filed with the former 

6 fifth circuit: 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

J.5 

16. 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 
(; 

25 
L~) 

(1) If the matter has been submitted for decision, 

then further proceedings in respect of the matter' shall 

be had in the same manner and with the same effect as 

" if this Act had not been enacted. 

, (2) If the matter has not been submitted for deci­

sion, then the appeal or proceeding, together with the 

original papers, printed records, and record entries duly 

certified, shall, by appropriate orders, be transferred to 

the court to which it would have gone had this Act 

been ill full force and effect at the time such appeal 
c 

was taken or other proceeding commenced, and further 

proceedings in respect of the case shall be had in the 

same manner and with the same effect as if the appeal 

. 'or other proce€di.Ilg had been filed in said court. 

(3) A petition for rehearing or a petition' for re­

hearing en banc in a matter decii:1ed~:before. the effec-
Er , 

tive date of this Act, or submitted before the effective 

date of . this . Act and decided on or after the effective 
\) 

date as provided in paragraph (1), shall' be treated in 

o 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

" 
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5 

the same manner and with the same effect as though 

this Act !utd not been enacted. If a petition for rehear­

ing en banc is granted the matter shall be. reheard by a 

court comprised as thollght.his Act. had not been en-

acted. 

6 SEC. 10. As used in sections 5, 6, 7, 8, and 9 'of this 

7 Act, the term- () 

8 (1) "ion;ner fifth circuit" means the fifth judicial 

9 circuit of the United States as ill existence on the day 

10 beiore the' effective date of this Act; 
11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

,J (~) tpe term "~ew fift!l' circuit~' means th!3 fifth jll:-

dicial circuit ,of the United States established by the 

amendment made by section 2(2) of this Act; and 

(3) the term "eleventh circuit" means the elev-
, ' 

enth judicial eircffit'ofthe TJ."nited States established by" 
0' 

,.. j ... 

the amendment made by section 2(3) ·of this Act. 

SEC. 11. 0 The ~ourt of appeals for the fifth circuit as 
' - - , ": 

" 18: constituted Oll .the daybeft'~e the effective date' of this Act 

o 

r: ~ 

19 may take such administrative' .. action as may be' reqUired to 

20 carrYI-'out this Act. Such court shall cease to ,exist for admin-

21 istrative purposes on July 1, 1984~' 

22' SEC. 12. This'Act' ·and the amendments made by' this 

23 Act shall take effect on July 1, 1981. 
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f)(j'I'1I CONGRgSS H R 762'5 21) SBSSION . . " 
To nmcnd title 28, United States Code, to remo\'e the States of Alabama, 

,}'Ioridu, und Georgin from the fifth juijicial circuit; to create an additional 
judiciul circuit to be composed of the States of Alabama, Florida" and 
Georgia, and for other purposes. 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIV:JjJS 
" ",,' 

JUNE 19, wsg 
Mr. MIOA il1troduc~d the follo\~ing bill; \vhich was referred' to the CO)11mittee on 

. the Judiciary 

To amend title 28, United States, Oode, to remove the States of 

Alabama, Florida, and Georgia from the fifth judIcial circuit, 

to 'create an additional judicial circuit to be composed of the 

, ': .,St3ttes'of 0 Alaba,m3t, Florida, 'and, Georgia" and for ,other' 
(I 

l'urposes. 

2 lives olthe United States of Ameti,ca;i'1!lJongress aSS'ijm,];jleiJ", 

3 That this A.ct may be 'bitedas the "~,App~late· Court Reorgani-. 

'"'4 ' zatioll Act'1)f 19,80". 

5 SEC. 2. Section 41. of title 28, United States Oode, IS 

'.' 

11 

o 

j 
f 
L 

II 
j 

I 

., 

3~ f 
(1): hy striking' out 'Ielevcn" in the first sentence 

'.':' 

2' o 

itlndillstirtiI'ig 'iiY'ti~ii~theiebf I'twe]vw';" '::.. 
~~",/ , 'Q '. 

'3 ~'L !"(2) by striking out ,the item relating. to the fifth 

4: < •. "circuitand' insertiIl~r in lieU thereofthefoll0.wing: . 

H J~'" .- J , •• ; ':.'\1 :. :. ':: .' .'~, .• ; ~ "..' ,.' . ;'~' i' ,; , ,', 

Ifth .... •••••• .. • .... ··,·· .. ···~· ................ o..... ·IJ()l1!flIUIlU;·· MISSISSiPPI, Tmwlf, .Culml 
Z()ne."; 

."J".¥ .. 

5 and 
" ,~. ,,,"; ~. 'j. >'~"~" "" 

. ":' "" ,:f . ::':':.' ·.1 _, ".: ,(', I, :' 
. J3) by adding at the end thereof the £~l1o"ring: 

, " "'~if~t "~.'~". , 'f!:r~,,"~.,,·, ~ ";~.!~f\\,J.J'~ 
I' • "mC\~cllth ... :......................................... Alubama, Florida, Gcorgia.';." 

, .'.' ." \\ ,,1', :~? "}. (" .~.,j"\\:.,~ ~ 'i1~' 
SEC. 3. Section 44(a) of title 28, United States (lode is 

" ': ' . , " ' ,:~. ,;,.,. ..' ii i :. '. !,\\,.; ',;; 
8 amended-

6 

7 

9 

10 

14"; , 
11 and , 4 

", '1' " , ':"',H; .. -'. ,',1. :,'. ; ,,'.;;' , lr,' 

12 . ,·(2}~by~rddi]jg_~t, the ,endthereof~lle·'foll.owing: 
• ,.: ~:< " J '~:>~~~,y~~;;;-~~J "';.,, l..~'~~' • .-:.;. '" •. ~ •• '" '~'"'~ 

"." "Elevcnth .. ;................................................................................... 12'.'" 
ji-. .; .i:i I): .<;~. '.; .. ,;: , .. ,:, . ,;) ;;" .... ';', ' I; .• ,,:;' , 

SEC. 4. Section 48 of title 28, United States Oode is . , . o ~.. 'l~' f':U '.,. "ll J ," 1;0\ l .. 't ."~ ~1( :.~'; 
14 'amended-

13 ,. 

0. > I "'~.::' ''!.:y "''I ~' " '< 

< ~ , ~ f • 1, I ~ ~"j ;.. ,'~~!-' ~;..'1 JI '. ;". 

(1) by striking out th~ item, relating to'. th~ fifth 
'. ,: ' ' e,\, , ,:~i': '; I , , '0:f"" ~ •. ,., :1,¥ ~. t . \,,' 

ci~cu~t ~nd in~~;t,ing i~ lie.u 'the~eqf th~ foll~wi~~:' . '. 
~ .:<-1 "'~;~-\) 11 ~ ",~ .. ~/ .... \ ."~:. ~~ ... >~;.,J;~.j.,',~ ><:,~~.}l~q~~";l;., ,~,.,;. " ':' ,.:,_ 

15 

..Fifth ................................ ~................... Ncw Orleal!S, Fort.Worth, Jackson,"; 
J,~ , ' c' 

17 and 
.~>l'.",J .. ,;;~..,~ "',.. ~,~",,'!f 'j ? 
. .. ;.f' .-''' ". );~ '" ~ ')' 1- f'~ 

'9; 1'8 (2) by a~ding at the end thereo( the following,:, o '\':~~'~;i: ,:l' ,;' ~...' .', q .:'; ,"'I';' 

. Elcycnth ....................................... "'... Atlanta, JacksOlwilJc, Miami, Mont-
" .-::y gomcr,\'.". .. .;.; ... :O' 
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1 SEC. 5. (a) Each circuit judge in regular active service 

2 of the fifth circuit whose official station is . located in the, 

3 States of Alabama, Florida, or Georgia is assigned as a cir,.. 

4 cuit judge of the eleventh circuit with headquarters in At-

5 la:nta,' Georgia. "Each circuit judge in regular active service 

6 whq~e official station is located in the State. of Louisiana, 

7 Mississippi, or Texas is assigned as a circuit judge of the fifth 

8 circuit with headquarters in New Orleans, Louisiana. The se-
.. . 

9 niority in servjce of each of the judge~ so assigned shall run 
. ,. 

10 from the date of his 'Original app()intment to be a judge of the 

11 fifth circuit as it was constituted prior to the effective date of 

12 this Act. 

13 (b) The United States Oourt of Appeals for the Eleventh 
(j . 

14 Oircuit is authorized to hold term~ or sessions of court at 

15 New Orleans, Louisiana, until such time as adequate facilities 

16 for such court are provided in Atlanta, Georgia. 0 

17 SEC. 6. A circuit judge in senior status on the fifth cir-

18 cuit as such circuit existed on the day prior to the effective 

19 date of this Act is assigned fDr administrative purpDses tD the 

20 circuit in which he resides on the effective date 'Of this, Act 
, _ > ,1 

21 and, notwithstandin~ se~tiDn294(d) of title 28 'Of tl~~ United 

22 States Oode, any such judge may be assigncd, b~' thc chicf 

23 judge of the judicial cDuncil 'Of eithcr thc fifth Dr clm'cntll 

24 circuit, such judicial dutics as such judgc is willing to 

25 undcl'takc. 

o 

f 

I 
r 1 

i 

o 

o , 
\ 
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4. 

1:· . SECt 7.> The ;fDllowing: provisiDns "apply to'~an:y "casein 

,2which.onthe day-before the' effective date IDf this' Act, an 

,3 . app.eal or other>:prDceeding has been filed :with :the United 

. 4 States; Oourt~:9f Appeals fDr .the. Fifth Oircuit, as constituted 

5 :beiDre' such date:' • I.""; 

" (1) ff:any'"heanng befDre such CDurt has. been held 'in the 

further proceedings in ,respect ,of the 'case shall be h{l!din the 
,'. 

9 same manner and With the same effect as if this Act had n()t . 

10. . been enacted. 
o· 

11 .(2) If.no hearing :beforeisuch ·court:hasbeen held in tlie. 

1·2.' caset·3,nd the),case has.not:bee~.submitted {Qr' decision, then 

13 the appeal or ot~!~r prD~eec!!ng; together :with theioti~naJ 

14 papers, printe.drecords" ~'and .r~cQrd' entries duly' certified,' ., 

.15 ~'shall, by.appropriate 'Orders' duly entered of recDrd
1
.btf tians-

16 Jerred to the CDurt t~( which it wDuld have transferred"'had 

1"'''. this. Act been in ·effect- at the time such appeal wa~ taken ~r) 

18. 'Other pr?ceeding c'Ommenced, and further· proceeding;/in re-

19 specLof the case shall be held in the same manner ah~ with' 
Go 

.,) &2$~ 0 the same effe.ct as if· this' appeal Dr otherpr9ce~dD~g hadb:;~l 
'~21 . originally filed ~n such CDurt. . /,.;. 

c 22 
(8) A petitiDn· fQr reHeU'~jng or a petitiDn for rehearing en 

23 b~J1c.in a matter decided be'fD~c the cff(,ctil;pdateof this Act, 

24 'Orin '3 matter submitted bcJ'orc th().cffu~{:yC clute of this. Act 

2;; nlld' decided·on or~lftor'fho cffectiyo datc of this Act, sbaJlhc 
q,~, 

Jj 

-
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1 treated. in :the same rna,nner and with the' same effect as if tHis 

,2 Act h~d not been enacted. If a petiti~l!for ~ehearing en banc 

'3 isgranted; the matter shall be reheard:by a court.comprised 

4 in the same manner. as if this Act had not been enacted. 

5 (4) A matter that has been decided before the effective 

. 6 date of this Act that is remanded .by the S!;lpf~me Oourt after 

,,7· the effective ,date of this Act .shall be.·treated in the same 

8 maI).ner and with the same effect as if this Act had not been 

9 enactpd •. , 

10 SEC. 8~ The United States Oourt .of Appeals for the 

11 Fifth Oircuit as"it is constituted before the effective' date of 

12 this Act may takea:uy ,administrative action to advance the' 

13 purposes of this, Act. " 
~ , 

14 . SEC. 9. This Act shall\become effective on Octqber 1, 

15 1980. 

!;t.., 

, 
\ 

I),.' 

o 

= 

9BTHOONGRESS 'H R 7' '6'4' '5 
2D SESS~qN ., '. • ". ", ". , ' 

. To amend title 28 of'the United States Code to Ciivide the eXisting United States 
Court of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit into two autonomous circuits, one to 
be composed of the States of Louisiana, Mississippi, and Texas with h~ad­
quarters in New Orleans, Louisiana,to be known as the fi#li cii'cuit,and the 
other to be~.composed .. of the States of Alabama, Florida, ima Georgia with 
headquarters' in Atla.il.t;a, Georgia, to, be known, as the el~venth circuit, .and 
for other purposes. . 

IN'THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

JUNE 24, 1980 

Mr. EDWARDS of .Alabl!JIla introduced the following bill; which was referred to the 
. , . 'Committeeon the Judiciary 

, . ' 

To amend title ,28 of th~ United ~t~tes 004e. to divide the 

existing United States Court of Appeals forthe Fifth Oircuit 

into two ' autonomous circuits, 'one' to be composed of the 

States of, Louisi8J1a, ,Missisaippi, fI:,.'nd Tex~~. with headquar­

ters in New Orleans~ Louisiana, to be ~9wn as the fif~h 

circuit, . and the other to be composed ~f th~ States ~f 
:A.Iabanut~F1orid8;iand 'GeorgIa ~th:headquarters in 
~tl8Jlta" Georgia) to, be fnown as the eleventh circuit, and 

for other I!urpose$. .. . 
':·~.:·&.l" .• : " r: . ., ·:.;;:il " 

l) 

--

.i 
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2 

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 

3 

tives of the United States. of America in Oongress assembled, 

That this Act may be cited as the "Appellate Oourt Reorga-

4 nization Act 6f 1980". 

5 ':; SEC. 2. Section 41 of title 28, United States Oode, is 

6 amended-

7 

'8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

(1) by striking out "eleven" in the firs~ sentence 

and inserting"in lieu thereof "twelve"; 

(2) by striking out the item' relatint?: to the fifth 

circuit and inserting in lieu thereof the following: 

Lo" Mi"'T'" ''Fi.fth ................. ,' ................. ~............... UlSlana, BSlSS1PP1,' exas. ; 

and 

(3) by adding at the' end theaQ3the follo~g: 
"Eleventh............................................. Alabama, Oanal Zone, Florida, 

Georgia." • 

. SEC. 3. Section 44(a) of title 28, United States Code, is 
~ .' -- ., 

amended-
(~:) 

(1) by striking out the' item relating to the fifth 

circuit and inserting .in lieu thereof the following: 

"Fifth .............. ; .. ·• .. ·~····· .. · .. · .. · ...... ·· ...... ·· .... ······· ......................................... ;: 

and ~~ 
""-",-

. .- -~ 

14"; 

(2) by, adding at the en~ thereotthe>zfollp$:. 
_!! •••• ---"'~.':::!:~~~J 

"EI' n-th . '. fi ......... ~ ........... ~.... •. 12 • eve ·.I0~ •••••••• ~~.··········~····t:·· .. ··········!'·,···'··· .. ~ .... , ............. - ." , ' 
"SEC. 4. Section 48 of title 28,j. UnitedStates'Oode, is 

":~.:;, 

20 amended-

c' 

I 

\ ",. 

'~ 

8 

't 

'h 

it 
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1, ,(1) by striking out theitenl relating to; th~,·fifth 
\' 

2 _circuit.:and inserting in! lieu 'thereof the following: , " 

":. .IIFiftb~~ •....• ~ •.......• _.~ ........................... ,... N~:w OrleSll's,:Fort WQ_rlh,·Jaclt80n.'~: 

3 and 

4" , .(2) by~dding. at, the end thereof the following: 

/'Eleventh............................................. Atlanta, JAcksonville.. MiaIIJ3. Mont-
gomery." • Ii 

5 ~EC.; 5.~ (a).Each circuit judge in regular active service 
: r.' . 

6 of the fifth circuJ~ whos~ official" stati~n' is loc~ted "in the 
~ ~ ~ '. ", ~ 

7ie~tates' of 'Alabama, Florida, or 'G~orgia is ·a~sigD.ed as ~ cir~ 
jr. c;Ut judge of the eleventh' circuit with headquarte~~ in At-

" . 
9 lanta, G~orgia. Er-jch cir.cuit judge)in regular Iwtive; service 

, ';, r'"":I :'1; .,~.;, ',' ',' :;, ,~ , , '; 1/, .' ~ .' t," '. 

10 wh.pse official station. is lobated -~ tlie 'States o('Louisiana 
,'" ',: ," ,;. ,~ _ 'i . G 1~ .' ' 

11 Mississippi,' or Texas is assigned as '8, circ.;ut judge of the firth 

'4·12 circuit with headquaxters.in New Or1eans,;L~Uisi~a. The ~~­
lS' ~orityiIll3erVice'~{ eiwh;j of the judges s~r. assigned shall : 

14 from the date of his original appohitme~t to be a j~~ge of th! 
15' fifth circuit a~' it was c.~~stitutea prior t~ 'the effective date of 

16 this Act'. . r" . 

17 (b) TlieUmtea States CoUrt o~ Appeals'for the Eleventh 

18 Circuitisauthori~ed' to hold terms or sessi~ns ~f court at 

19 '. 'N~w ()r1e~ns~ Lo~siana,' until su~h t~e a~ adequate facilities 

'2(rfoi~tich ~otiriare provided ill Ath{~ta:·Geo;gi~. 
:2:1 :~'. ~:. . s~c: ~.~. A "~~~uli j~d~e' hi' se~or statu~ ~f 'the fifth cir~ 

;t '~t2: riliir as:' ~u~h:~if~lrit:' i~st~ci o~ 'fhe "d~y"priorio th~e effecti~~ 
. 0 ~23 . date of this Act is' ass;giled~ f<>,r ~dmillistrative purpo~es to th~ c" i, 

-
! 1 

\~I 

I u 
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circuit in :which he resides on the effective date of this Act 

and, notwithstanding section' 294(d) of title' 28 of the United 

States Code, any such judge may be"assigned, by the chief 

judg'e or the judicial "council of either the fifth or eleventh 

~ircuit, such judicial duties as such judge is willing to under-

6 'take~' 

7 SEO. 7. The following provisions apply to any case~. 

8 which on the day before the effective date of ,this, ,Act, an 
. . '. . 

9 appeal or other proceeding has been filed w.itp. th~ Uni~,ed 
10 States Court of Appeals for the Fifth Oircuit as con~titu~ed 

11 before such date: 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

.... 

(1) H any hearing b~fore suc~ .c<?U!t,tIas 'be~~ h~,l~ 
in the case, or' if the case has beensubIpitied for deci~ 

'. 

sion, then further proceedings in respect of. 't~e . case 
, '.. 

shall be had in the same manner and with the sa:rp.,~ 
" .. . 

effect as if this Act had not been enacted. ' , 
, .' 

(2) H no hearing ,before such cour~ ~as bQ,en, h~,l~ 

in the case, and the case has not been s~b1:1litt~d t~r 

decision, then the appeal or other proceeding, togeth~r 

~th the original papers, printed records, and record 

entries duly certified, shall, by appropriate orders duly 

entered of record, be transferred to the court to which 

it would have been transferred had this Act been in 

effect at the time such appeal was ~aken or other pro:­

ceeding commenced, and further proceedings in r~spect 

----------------~---------'":7----------------_:~:~"':J"")I----,---
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,5 

of the case shall be had in the' same maliIier and With 

the same effect as if the appe~l or otheil proceeding 

had been originally filed in such court. -(3) A petition for rehearing or a petition forre-

hearing en bane in a matter: decided before theeffec- " 

tive date of this Act, or in a matter submItted before 

the effective date of this Act and. decided on or after 

8 the effective date of this Act, .shall be treated in the 

9 same manner and with the same effect as if this Act 

1I) had not been enacted. H. a ,petition for rehearing en 

11_ bane is grante~, the IIlatter shall be reheard by a court 

12 comprised 'in the same manner as if this Act had not ,') 

13 been enacted. 

14 (4) A matter"that has been decided before the 

15 effective date ,0£ this.Act that is remanded by the Su-

16 preme Oourt after the effect.ive date of this Act shall 

17 be treated in the same manner and with the same 

18 -effect as if this Act had not been enacted. 

19 SEO. 8. The United States Oourt of Appe;s for the 

o 20 Fifth Circuit as it is constituted before the effecive date of Yi 

21 this, Act may take any administrative action to advance the 

22 purposes of(~his Act. 

23 SEO. 9. This Act shall become effective on October 1, 
'~. . 

24 1980. 

69-375 0 - 81 - 22 
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APPENDIX 3-MAPS OF STATES INVOLVED BY PROPOSED LEGISLATION 

• oooc 
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NINTH' CIRCUIT " 

CALIFORNIA 
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CALIFORNIA' 

1850 - New state wa~ organized into, two judicial distr{cts# 
Nortnern and Southern, with one judgeship each -
Act of September 28, 1850, 9 STAT. 521 . 

1866'- State reorganized into one judicial district with 
one judgeship - Act of July 27, '~866, 14 STAT. 300. 

1886 - State again divided into two judicial districts, 
Northern and Southern, with one judgeship each -
Act of August ~, 1886, 24 STAT. 308. 

1907 - One additional judgeship created for the North~rn 
District - Act of March 2, 1907, 34 STAT. 1253. 

1914 -'One additional judgeship created for the Southern 
District - Act of July 30, 1914, 38 STAT. 580. 

1922 - One temporary judgeship created for the Northrrn 
District a'nd one permanent judgeship created ior 
the Southern District - Act of September 14, 1922, 
42 STAL 837. ' 

1927 - Temporary ju~geship in the Northern District made 
permanent - Act of March 3;< 1927, 44 STAT. 1372. 

1930 One additional judgeship created for the Southern 
District - Act, of July 27, 1930, 46 STAT. 819. 

1935 Two additiona1,judgeships created fot the Southern 
District - Act of August 2, 1935, 49 STAT. 508. 

1938 - One additional judgeship created for each district -
Act of May 31, 1933, 52 STAT. 585. 

1940 - One additional judgeship created for the Southern 
District - Act of May 24, 1940, 54 .STAT. 220. 

. 1946 - One additional jU~,g;S~Jil created for the Northern 
District - Act of June 15, 1946, 60 STAT. 260. 

1949 - Two additional judgeships created for the 'Northern 
District and two additional judge~hips created for 
the Southern District - Act of August 3, 1949" 
63 STAT 49~\ • 
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IOWA 

1845 - Iowa was organized as one judicial district with 
one jU'dgeship - Act of March 3, 1845., 5 STAT. 789. , 

1882 
-'. " 

State divided into two judicial di~tricts With 
one judgeship 'each - Act of Ju1y 20, 1882, 22 STAT,,] 172. 

1928 - Temporary judgeship created- for t~he Southern Distiict _ 
Act of January 1.9, 1928, 45 STAT. 52. This Position never made permanent. 

1961 

1978 

One additional judgeship created 'to serve bO?h 
disttict~ - Att of. May 19 ~ 1961, 75 SrAT. 80. 

o , t.:; 

One additi~nal judgeship created for the Southern 
District Act. of Qctober 20',,1978, 92 ST-AT. 1629. 

Total Judgeships 
Northern District 
Southern District 
NOTthernand,;Sou'thern 

~ Di'stricts ·F"· ; 
.~::o 

'() 

o 

o 

- 4 
- 1 

2 

r 

~. Q 

t I 

I 

';1 
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'IMICHIGA~N 
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, , 

• 1 

18 
\'1 

·F 

837 

MICHIGAN 

1836 - State organized a~ one dudicial district with on~\ 
judgeship- Act of July ~, 18'36, 5 STAT. 62. \ 

1863 - State divided into two judicial districts -Eastern 
and Western, with one judgeship for each district ,.. 
Act of February 24, 1863, 12 STAT. 660 . 

~,\ 

1922 Temporary judgeship created for the Eastern District 
Act of September.,14, 1922, 42 STAT .437. 

1925 - Temporary judgeship crea'ted for the Western Di-strict -
Act of February 17, 1925, 43 STAT. 949. This position" 
was never made permanent;. 

1927 -'One additional judgeship created for the Eastern 
District ... Act of Narch 3, 1927, 44 STAT. 1380. 

1931- One addi tiortal judgeship cTJ~atec;l for the Eastern 
District - Act of·Febru;lry 20, 1931, 46 STAT. 1197. 

1935 Temporary judgeship for. Eastern District made permanent -
Act of August 14 ~ 1935, 49 STAT. 659.. .' / 

1938 - One additional judgeship created for the Eas'tern 
Di~;tr~c~i ~ A~t,' ~f May ~1, 1938, 52 STAT. 58,5/ 

1954 -' One,flad1'tlorral Judgeshlp 'created for the Ea,tern 
! Dist'ri,c t i'!ind one for the Western Distri,ct I,/' Act of 
Febru:~y 10, 1954, 68 STAT. 9. . I _ 1_ . 

1961 Two addi tiona1 judgeships created for tlre Eastern 
District - Act of May 19, 1961, 75 s!fo:1. 80. 

-"Y 
1970 - Two additional judgeships J creat~f-6'r the Eastern 

Di~trict - Act of June 2,1979,,104 STAT~ 294. 

1978 - Three additional judgeships c)~'rted for the Eastern 
District and two for the Western District - Act of 
October 20; 1978, 92 STAT. 1629. 

Total Judgeships 17 
Eastern District - 13 
Western District - 4 

'1, 

---,~ 
-- --~ 

-
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MISSOURI 

1822 State was organized as one judicia.! district with 
one judgeship :. Act' of March 16. 1822, 3 STAT. 653. 

1857 - State was divided into two judicial districts, .Eastern, 
and-W.estern, with one judgeship for each district -
Act of March 3, 1857, 11 STAT. 197. 

1922 Temporary judgeship created for each district - Act 
of September 14, 1922, 42 STAT. 838. 

i 

1935 - Both tempQrar~ judgeships created in 1922 were made 
permanent - AIr~-t of August 19. 1935. 49 STAT. 659. 

I' 

1936 -,One judgeship created to serve both districts - Act 
of June 22, 1!~36. 49 STAT. 1804. 

1942 - One temporary judgeship created to serve both disfricts 
Act of Decembe:r 24, 1942, 56 ~TAT. 1083 . 

1954 - Temporary position created in 1942 made perma.nent 
Act of February 10, 1954, 68 STAT. 9. 

1961 - One additional judgeship created for the Western 
District -Act of May 19, 1961, 75 STAT. 80. 

1970 - One additional judgeship created for the Eastern 
District - Act of June 2, 1970, 84 STAT. 294. 

1978 - One additional judgeship created for the Eastern 
District and two for the Western District - Act of 
October 20, 1978, 92 STAT. 1629. ,~ 

Total Judgeships 
Eastern District 
WesJ:ern District 
Eastern and Western 

Districts 

- 11 
4 
5 

2 

" I 

::.;, 

-- -------~---

-

I 
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NElq JERSEY 

1789 State organized as one judicial district with one 
judgeship - Act of September 24, 1789, 1 STAT. 73. 

1905 - One adclitiona1 judgeship created - Act of Marth 3, 1905, 33 STAT. 987. 

1916 '" One auditiona.1 judgeship cre~:ted - Act of April 11, 1916, 39 STAT. 48'. 

1922 One temporary judgeship cre~ted Act .of September ,14, 1922, 42 STAT. 837. 

1932 - Temporary judgeship made, permanent· - Act of l,~ay 20, 
1932,- 47 STAT. 161,. 

1940 

1944 

, 

One temp.orary judgeship created - Act of March 24, 
1940, 54 STAT. 219. 

Temporary judgeship made permane,nt - Act of De,cember 
22, 19'44, 58 STAT. 887: 

1949 ~ One additional judgeship created - Act of August '3, 
1949~ 63 STAT. 493. 

1954 - One additional judgeship treated - Act 6f Feb~uary 
10, 1954, 68 STAT. 9. 

1961 - One additional judgeship created - Act of May 19, 
1961, 75 STAT. 80. 

1970 - One additional permanent ~nd one temporary judgeship 
created." Temporary w~s n~ver made permanent - Act 
of June 2$' 1970, 84 STAT. 294. 

,~ 

1978 - Twoaddi tiona1 judge.ships created - Act of October 2~ ~ 
1~7B, 92 STAT. 1629. '. 

, Total 'Judgeships,~ 11 
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SECOND GIRCUn: 

NEW YORK 
Rl!vlsed: April 1, '1979 
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.... NEW YORK 

~189 ~ Stat~ orgartized as- one judicial ai~ttict with' 
one J,u'dgeship ~ Act ofSeptemb~r 24. 1789 i 11 STAT. 
73. \.-/ . c' t, , 

1801 ':'.State divided into tw.o jUAiCia~i. districts - Act of 
February -13, 1801" 2 STAT. 89 .. Ii: '. . 

1802- Act "of February 13, :1801.r~pea:ted and sta'tereverte,d 
to one judicial d,ist,(ict .. Act l)f l·Iarch. 8. 1802, 2 
STAT. 132. 1\ 

.,.. Ii .. 
1812 - Oileaaditional judgeship create~\ - Act of April 29 .... 

1:1 'I' 

1814 

1865 

1900 

1812., 2 . STAT • 719 •.. . ' '(~ .~,\ ' 
I', '" 

St'ate divided ,into~ t.'<'lO ~udi~ia~ i,districts ,Northerl} 
and Southern,with one Judgesh~p,. each ~ Act of Apr~l 

"'~'9) '1814" '3 ~STAT.'·/120.' } ,,)' ' , () 
-1 " .• ,:' ',' '\ 

- Eastern District created from coUnties of the Southern 
. District wi'th'''s~pa'l"ate Judgeship .. authorized for new 
district .-.;'.6ctof February 25, :lll65. 13 STATo. 438. 

f::~> ,:~. 1 • 

,.. Western Dis'tri.ct created front cotl!nties of the Northern 
District with a separate' judgeship authori.zed ·for the 
new district- Act of May 12, 190,0 ,SI'STAT. 175. 

19031 ,- Oneaddi tional 
District - Act 

judgeship created \~o:r:: the Southern 
of' February 9, 190:? ,32 STAT. 805. 

190~c- One additional 
District ... Act 

judgeship created for~he Southern 
of May. ,26, 190~, 34:, STAT. 202. 

1909 - One additional judgeshi.p created ior the Southern':' 
DiStrict - Act of March 2, 1909, 3:5 STAT. 685. 

I 

~1910 - One additional judgeship created f6r the Eastern 
District .. Act of June 25 ,}910, 3.6'1 STAT. 838. 

. , . 
1922 .. Two t~mporary judgeships created fO'l'1:theSouthern 

D~strict and one temporary for the Eastern District 
Act o.f September 14, 1922, 42 STAT. \83,7. "tJ 

Or) 

, 0 

( ,.il .. 
iJ' 

I'" 
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NEW YORK (Continued) 

1927 - 01le .ad9Hi~na1. judg~.$hip t;reatedfor thl3 Np::rthern 
District and.onefor the Western I;listTit;t - Ar.:t of 
March 3, 1927, 44 STAT. 1370, 1374. ., 

1·929- THree additional judgeships created forth'e' Southern', 
District - Act of ·Februar.y .26,'1929, : 45 . STAT .1317. 

I . 

" Two addi tiona1' judg~ships create'd for the Ea!'!tern , 
.. District·-AC~· of'.Fe'br.uaty 28.; 1929, 45 STAT. ·140~. 

1935 - One adeli tiona1 judgeship cr'eated in the E'astern 
District and the temporary cr.eiltedin. 1.922 was· 
made pe'fmanent. The two temporary judgeships .creat~d 
'in 192~ for the Southern District were made per­
manent - Act of August 19, 1935, 49 STAT. 659. 

1936 - Two additional judgeships created for' the"Souther~ 
Dis triot • Act· of June 15, 1.936, 49 STAT. 1491. 

1938 - One' 'tempo~~ry judge~hip cr~~1:ed for the':'South~rn 
Disttict - ACTt of'May 31,1938, 5Z:,STAL 585 .• 

'194'0 -' One'" t. emporar, Judgeship crea'ted:Jor .. the SO'!lthern 
District (po -i tion was nevermadeper.manent). - Act 

, of March' 24, 1940, 54 STAT. 219. '0' , 

" Temporary jidgeShiP created in 193.8 for .. t'he' Southern· 
,District wa' made permanent - Act 'of June 8, 194::, 

, 54 STAT. 25. . 

1949 - F?ur .~'ddi ti~nal judgesh'ips:l;cre.at-ed ,;for '!:pe Southern 
D~strJ.ct • 'Act of August '3, 1949, 63 STAT. 493. , . . 

1954 • TI~o addi tiQna1 judgeshi.·ps created for the Southern 
District- \Act Qf February 10, 1954, 68 STAT. 9. 

~ • •• I I. 

District an two additional for the Eastern D1str1ct 
. 1961 - .Six addi tioia1 judgesh"i1ls created'for the SOll~herx: 

ft:c t of May 9 ,1961, . 75 STAT •.. 80. . I) 

1966' - One additional judgeship created for~the ·W~tern 
District ~ ~ct of March 18, 1966, 80·~TAT. 75. 
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NEW YORK (Continued) 

1970 - Three additional judgeships created for the Southern 
District and one acditional fox the Eastern District _ 
Act of June 2, 19;0'; 84 STAT.Z94. 

1978 - One additional judgeship created for the Northern 
District and one. additional for the Eastern 
District - Act of October 20, 1978, 92 STAT. 1629. 

, 

Total Judgeships - 43 
Northern District - 3 
Eastern District 10 
Southern District - 27 
Western District 3 
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NORTH CAROLINA 

" . 
1790 "- State6rganized as one judicial district :with 

01)e j udteship - Ac:t of .)'~ne 4, 1790,1 , STAT. 126. 

1794 - State divid.ed into three jUdicia1distr icts,l'lilinington, 
'New "Bern and Edenton - Act of June, 9, 1794, 1 STAT~," 

. 396((, '. i ." Q > 

"2; 

1791 -Act of JUne 9, :P94,was"r~peaied C!-nd state reverted 
toone j~,dicia1 distri'i::t - Act of March 3, 1797, 1 STAT. 518. 

1801 - State again divided into three judicial districts • 
.Albermarle, Pampti'co anc;l Cape 'Pear - Act of March 
3, :;1801, .2 STAT 123 •. 

1802 - Act qf Narch 3; 18'01, was r,epealed _ Act pf March ,8, 
1802, 2 STAT. 132. '\ 

' " 

~872 

1927 

Organization es'tablished by ~ct of March,.3, 1801, 
was recbnsti tuted ;.? Act of 'April' 29. 1802, 2 STAT • 
167,. . ". 

' , 

Sta-ee orl~mized int9 two jud[c:ia1 districts. Easte:t:ll 
and l\'~stern, with one 'judgeship authorized foreaen", 
diHrict - Act of June 4, 1872, 17. STAT. 215. ',. 'r 

State organized into three judicial districts, East,ern, 
Middle, and l\'estern, with one judgeship authorized for (') 
each district -Act of Narch 2, 1927, 44 STAT. 13.39.~ 

1961 - One additional judgeship created for each district • 
Act 6f May'19, 1961, 7S STAT. 80. 

1970 - One temporary jUdgeship created for the Eastern 
District - Act of June ~. 197.0, 84 $TAT. 294. This 
POsition was never made permanen~. 

1978 - One additional judgeship created for each afst,rict "_ 
Act of October 20. 1978, 92 STAT. 1629. 

Total Judgeships 
'Eastern District _ 
Middle District 
Western District _ 

.69-375 0 - a~ - 23 
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OIiI9 

1803 -~tat~ organized as one judicial district with one '. 
judgesbip ~ Act 9f February 19, 1,\803,.2 STAT. 201 

1855 - State divided into fwo districts,Nor~hern and Southern, 
,with a Judgeship authorized .for each district - Act. 
of February 10, 1855', 10 STAT. 604. ' 

1900 -Temporary judgeship created for the' Northern District 
Act of December'19, 1900, 31 STAT. 726. 

1907 

1910 

Temporary judgeship creat~d for'the Southern District -
Act of February 25, '1907, 34 STAT. 928 •. 

Temporary judgeships created in 1900 and 1907 were made 
permanent - Act of February ~.4, 1910, 36 STAT. 202. 

1922 - Temporary judgeship created for the Northern District 
Act of September 14 s-. 1922, 42 STAT. 837. . '(; 

1935 Temporary judgeship sreated in 1922 was made per­
manent - Act of August 19, 1935, 49 STAT. 659. 

1937 - One additional judgeship created for the Southern 
District - Act of August 25, 1937, 50 STAT. 805. 

1941 - Temporary judgeship created for the Northern District -
Act of May 1, 1941, 55 STAT. 148. 

1949 - .Temporary judgeship created in 1941 was made permanent -
Act of August 3, 1949, 63 STAT. 493. 

'1954 - One additional judgeship created for the Northern 
District - Act of February 1Q, 1954, 68 STAT. 9. 

,1961 - One additional permanent and one temporary judgeship 
created for the Northern District and one temporary 
created for the SoutherI?- District ,- Act of May 19, 
1961, 75 STAT. 80. (Neither temporary judgeship was 
ever made·permanent.) 

1966- One additional judgeship created, for the Northern. 
District and one for the Southern District - Act lof 
March 18(L,1966, 80 STAT~ 75. 
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PENNSYLVANIA 

1789 State orianizedinto one judicial disirict with one 
judgeship ~ Act of SeptePlber 24, 1789, 1 STAT. 73. 

1815 - State divided i~tb two judi~ia1 districts, Eastern 
and Western, with one jugge$hip each - Act of April 
20, 1815, 3 STAT .462 .. 

1901 - Middle district created with tine judgeship - Act of 
March 2, 1901, 31 STAT. 880. 

1904 - One addition'a1 judgeship created for the Eastern 
District - Act of April 1, 1904, 33 STAT. 155. 

1909 - One additional judgeship created for the Western 
District - Act of February 26, 1909, 35 STAT. 656. 

1914 - One temporary judgeship created, for the Eastern 
District - Act of February 16; 1914, ,38 STAT. 283. 
This position was never made permanent. 

1922 - One temporary judgeship created for the Eastern 
District and One temporary for the Western District 
Ac'~ of September 14, 1922, 42 STAT. 837. The position' 

, for the Eastern District was never made permanent, 

1927 - One additional permanent judgeship creat~d ;for the 
Eastern District - Act of March 3, 1927, 44 STAT. 1347. 

G ij' , 

1929 - One additional judgeship created for the Middle 
District - Act of February 28, 1929, 45, STAT. 1344. 

1935 - Temporary judgeship created in 1922 fOT the Western 
District wa's made permanent - Act of August 19," . 
1935, 49 STAT. 659~ -, ~ ~ 

1936 One temporary judgeship created for the Eastern 
Di-?trict - Act 0'£ June 16 , 1936, 49 STAT. 1S23. 

If 

1938 - Temporary judge$hip created, in 1936 made permanent 
Act of June 2,' 1938, 52 STAT. 780~ 

1940 - fu-~porary judgeship created for the Eastern District 
A~tQf May 24, 1940, 54 STAT. 219. 

1944 - Temporaryc. judgeship created in 1940 made permanent: -
Act of December 7 t. 1944, ,58 STAT. 796. 

I 
r 
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PE.NNSYLVANIA (Coritinu~d) 

'i'J )' 

1946 - Temporary judgeship 'created to, serve all three 
districts - Act of July. 24, 1946" 60 STAT. 654. 
This pos i tion was never' made permanent. ' 

. 1949 .... ,. Two additional judgeships created for . the Easte.rn 
. District and one temporarY judgeship created for 

the Western District - Act of August 3~ 1949, 63 
STAT. 493. ' 

1950 - TemporalY judgeship created in 1949 made permanent 
.Act:ofA~gust 29,1950,64 STAT. 56:2.' 

- One a~di tion.al judgeship created for the Eastern 
. Distr·ict Cindone additional permanent plus one 

_~temporary.created for the Western District ~ Act 
'of February 10, 1954, .68 STAT .9~ , .. 

19151 - Three.pd·d,itiona1' judgeships cr~ated for the Eastern 
_~_.llistric.t, one additional for the Middle Districf, 

c~~ii~ two additional for the Western DiStrict, and the 
temporary judgeship created in -1954 ,for thel'leste.rn 
l;>istrict was made permanent - Act of May 19, 1961'; 
75- STAT. 80. ' ',. 

j ~ . 

. 1966 - Three temporary judgeships created for the Ea'stern 
District. - Act of March.~8, 1966, 80 STAT. 75. 
One of these positions was neVer' madeperinarien't. 

:1970 -' Six 'additional juC1geships~ c,reated plus two temporaries 
. . made p.ermarient in the Eastern District, one temporary 

'created'for the Middle DistriF7t, and two additional 
judgeship~ created for the Weitern District - Act 
of June 2, 1970, 84 STAT. 294. The temporary position 
created .for the Middle' District' was never made permanent. '. 

J 

1978 - Two additional judgeships created for the Middle 
District - Act of October 20~ 1978, 92 STAT. 1629. 

Total Judgeships 
Eastern District 
Micdle, District 
Western Distr2ct 

- 34 
- 19'" 
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TEXAS 

1845,,", ;st~teo~ganize,~ as one, ;judicial distdct )1i thO one,.", 
" ,'j'Udges,}lJ.p, - Act ,of ,December 29,: 18A~j.9, STAT .• :). ~ 

'1857 - State was 4ivided into two jUdftial districts, 
;'.£~~ter~:nFnd We~tern~ with orie .~ud8i~ship for each 
dl.rt-ript -: Act oi. Pebruanr, 2l, IB~?~. 11. $~AT. 164. 

1879 ""Northern District was created. With ,onejudgeship_ 
Act o.f Februf\ry 24',,1879, 2Q,STf.TY.318.' I, 

1898 - Tel!lporarC~'~udgeship 'cr~ated£qr 'the~oi\~hern District. 
" ThJ.s POSl tJ.011 was never made permanel1t "' Act of . 

Feb'ruary 9. 1898, 30 STAT. 240. 0 

1902 ~ Sotithern District created with one judgeship _ A~t 
of March 11,+,902, 32 STAT. 65. "0'\". 

1917 
(,~' 

One additional judgeship cre~:t'ed, fo'r 3thge,S' 'IT'lAeTst. er9n3' 8,. District '- Act of February 26, 1917, " 

1919 One additional judgeship created for ~he Northern 
bistrict - Act of February 26, 1919, 40 STAT. 1'183., 

1922 One temporary judgeship created for theNo~thern 
District - Act of September 14, 1922, 42 STAT. 837. 

1935 Temporary judgeship created in 1nZ for the Northern,~ 
District was made permanent - Act of August 19~ 1935;. 
49 ST~T. 659. ~ 

\:, 
1938' One additional judgeship created fCx.,the Southern 

District - Act of May 31, 1938, 52 STAq;) .• c5~~~.! 
• • : -.-;-,-::-;--'- .• ..l..:~_'. _____ _ 

1949 - ,.;Tempora:ry jJ:.~,dgeship created for the Southern District _ 
Act of August 3, 1949, 63 STAT. 4~3. 0 

~:,~;l.,>- ': \f 

1954 - One addi tion'a:! judgeship crec:ited f,or the Eastern 
District and one ;(P1" the. Southern ;District,. Tem­
po'rary jlldgeship created for' the, SI:lUthern DistrJct 
in 1949 was made permanelJ,t - ~ct"of February 10~i, 1954, 68 STAT. 9. . 

) 

1961 - Two. addi,tional judgeships created j;or the'; Northern 
District, one for the Southern District and one for ,j 

the l\'estern District- Act of May 19, 1961" 75 
STAT. 80: 
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\\ 
TEXAS (Continued) 

1966 '-' Twa ~dcfl/tio~a1 jud~eships cre_~ted ~or ~he Southern 
D;istrict and.\one£or tg.,e West';ln D~s,tnct '-Act of 
MaTch itS', 19613" ~O(q,TAt. ,75. 

, ' , 

1970 - One additional j'udgeship:.created for each of the 
four di'~:tricts _II Actpf Jhpe 2,' 1970, 84 STAT. 294. 

1978',.. Five additionahjudgeshiJ)s'Yci~atediJor.the Southern 
District three for tIre' Northern D~.5'tr~ct, one for 
the Eatl,t~rn Dis~d:ct aiJ1cf 'o'ne for the Wes1:ern 
District..; Act df October 20, 1978, 92 STAT. 1629. 

, \' ' ,," i\ 

. Total Judgeshi'ps.. ' 32 
Northern Dilstrict' q '9 
Eastern District '4 
Southern District - :t3 
Westetn District 6 
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140 40 FEDERAL RULES DECISIONS 

. 
" pointment Books of the Department of Justice now found in the 

National AI"chives.· Where lists are available, th:ey have been 
checked and an attempt has been made to eliminate all dis­
crepancies. However, it"is inevitable;that in massing such detail, 
some errors shall result, and for this reason, the author asks the 
indulgence of the l'eader and ).'equests that such information be 
called to .his. attelltion.2 IJ. 

The history of the organizatfon of the courts in the different 
states is based primarily upollthe ~fatutes, and such articles as 
were available. No attempt was hel'e made to study the Con­
gressional politics behind each change made in"che Federal courts, 
fo1' this awaits another who is interested in one jurisdiction, and 
fo1' whom such a .study would have more relevance. 

tJ ., " ' . '" . 
,{N othing rev.eals the growth of the Federal courts as does the 

gi'adual increase in the number of cities in which the courts were 
held. The statutes 'establishing the Federal courts'in.the differ­
ent states, provided for'their sessions in no more than two cities 
within the state. ,.By special acts at a later time, Congress grad­
ually increased this number ,l~ntil by 1870, the District Courts 
were held in a total of 98 cities in the then existing 37 states, and 
the Circuit Courts were held in 79 cities. Strange as it may seem, 
the Circuit Courts ,vere held in different citiesfl'om the Dish-ict 
Courts for at least two states. Whether this distinction between 

• l!/ " . ,. . 

the two courts was followed in practice is doubtful, for ,the Cir-
cuit Courts could exercise a· great portion of the jurisdiction of 
the District Courts. The bm: ortenexpl'essed the need to have 
the Federal courts meet in additional cities within the states and 
Congress responded to these requests. 31 By 1965, the Federal 
courts wel~e held hi 393 cities in this country and with each ses­
sion of Congress, additional cities are added to this growing list. 

.. 

.HISTQRY OF FEDERAL COURTS 
By the Judiciary Act of 1789,4 Congress established three 

courts..,; namJlly, the Supreme Court, the Circuit COUl·t, and,the 
. '. ';'/ . < . ii 

2, 'I'he author woulrJ 1We to CXIll'CI;S 3. ,Sec sJ)c::'ch of the President of 
llis apprecintion to:\Ir. Hni'l'Y Hit- 'the Geol:gin nnt' Association COOl-

" ncr, WJIO ns Libl)\l'ian ofthc D~~ mCllting OIlCOll\'CllICnce afforded by 
pal'tmcnt of Justice; aIded in 10- tlICSC')ICW locations for the sessions 
enting the. appolntll)ent boo);:s and of the PI.'dcrnl Courtsllcnrer more 
to hir;;. successor, Mr. l\Iul'vin Ho- .' members of the Bnr.1S!)! Gn. 
gUll who nns supplicd illll~uncrnl>le Bar L\SSOc.Pl·oe. 38. 
d~tnUs COllCCl'llhig ill~lh:idunl Judg-
es. '. 4. Act of Scptcmber 24, '1780, 1 

S'£AT.73. 
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TEXAS (Continued) 

1966'- Two additional judgeships. created ~or!he Southern 
District and one for the Western D~strl.ct - Act of 
March 18. 1966. ~O STAT. 75. 

1970 

1978 -

One additional judgeship created for each of the 
four districts - Act of June 2,' 1970, 84 STAT. 294. 

Five additional judgeships created for the SoutherQ7 
District three for the Northern Dis1:rict. one for ~, 
the East~rn District and one for the Western 
District - Act of October 20, 1978, 92 STAT. 1629. 

'Total Judgeships, - 32 
Northern District - 9 
Eastern District 4 
Southern District - 13 
Western District 6 
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ApPENDIX 4.-HISTORY OF COURTSAF'FECTED BY LEGISLATIVE 
PROPOSALS ' .. 

'FEDERAL-DISTRICT COURT JUDGES' 

·and the 

mStoR.Y OF THEIR COUR.TS 
, by' 

<" ERWIN C. SURRE~CY *, 'r:;, 

Thehistol'Y of the, Federal Courtschas been the sl.1bj~ct of sev­
eral al:ticles and Dne book 1 but the organization of these courts ,bl 
each individual state has been generally neglected, -excep~ for a 
limited number of articles appearing in' bar publications. As 
each state"was adm:itted to the union, federal courts wereestab­
Hshed in the Admitting Statute; but from this point on, changes 

'in organization were made by individual acts and the cpurts came 
to vary from state to state. ' 

.'.. . l • ' .. 

It is l.mfortu~atethat many pfthe judges 'on the DistrictCourt~ 
who ll1.oulded~the'"Feclerallaw al;enow virtm~1!y unkno1.Vn., The 
authbl' became, interested iu cotnpiling a list of Fedel'aljudgesby 

, . courts, seve"ral years ago for hIs own' use in; hjsstudy of Ameri­
can legall1isto).'y.Believing that such a list,with a shprt history 

'of the organizatiou' of th~ ,Federal Courts in the different sta~es 
would be of some value to othel's, this study ispnblished to fulfill 

, that lUll'Pose, and,to make pOssible an expanded history of these 
, + • • ,. •• 

courts. 
The information for these lists was taken from many soUrces. 

For the Nineteenth Celltury, the primal'y sources were the Ap-
{f • 

• Pl'of(>;:sor'and Lri,w r.ihrnrian; Tcm- Theses in American Law (Schools" 
pIc 1:'ni\'crsltY'S~hool of ·I.aw; l)hil- ~~(105-!) •. 
adelphia, Pennsylvania. I'.:ditor, 
AUierjcan . Journal of' r;cg' al His~ "'. ' ".Ill . 

• John J:~Pal"l{cr, "T1IC Federal Ju-. 
tory; Exccutive Board, ",Amcrjc~n 
AssQciation of-Law Ul>rnric~; pnst 
P~'!:!sident).Amcrlcnll Socicty of JJc-

,{?(ll ~listQry (im:;~-.lO:J8), ~ Author of 
varioUS article!! in Je{;nl PCI;lodicals 
a!l~lnutl19r of:" '"I{e~cat:~h, ,in Ecnn­
s~:lnUlIIl. r.aw"2ncl(\~1ition, 1900; 
")InrsllnllItcadm'" (lO:m); "A ciuide 
to J.('gil.l Rcscarc.ll". (lo-:ro). Com­
llih:r oC "r"ist of, UnpuJ)lisMd: r!e~nl 

dicIal ,System", '14 . F.R.D. 361 
(1054); ~ ,Fclix l!'rankfurter, THE 
BUSINESS O;F 'l'llE SUPREME 

, COURT (102;): Surrency, "Histo-
1'Y of ~'cacrnl Courts", 28 l\IO.L.. 

• <\ ItEV~ 214 (lOG3).The ,author ,would 
. like ~ to cl:prcssbisnppreciatlon to 

thce~litol'SofUIC :\IlSSbURILAW 
UEV'IE'Vforpcl'!'lllssion to usc cer­
min Ilorti?l1s of t1lat article llerc .. 
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140 40 .FEDERAL RULES DEOISIONS. 

. . ' en~ ~f Justice now found in the 
pointment Books of the Depa~t:m . available they have been 
National Archives. Where hS~ ale~ade to ~liminate aU dis­
checked and an atten~p~ ~as 'te~~ethat in massing such detail, 
crepancies. However, It IS 1l1~Vl. ~h'·· reason the author asks the 
some errors shall result, and ~r 1S

t 
that 'suchinfol'mation be 

'ndulgence of the reader and leques s 
1 t' 2 . 
called to his atten Ion. t . the different 

. t· of the cour s 111 
The history of ~he o.rgamza ,~~~ statutes, and such articles as 

states is based prImarIly up~n here made to study the Con­
were available. No ~ttemp hWhas made in the Fedeml coUl1:s, 

. 1 l't' s behmd eac c ange . . . t' d gresslOna po 1 lC , h . . teres ted in one J urlsdlc lOn, an 
for this awaits anothder w °111s1~~ve more relevance. 
f h m such a stu y wou c , th 
or w 0 , f the Federal courts as does e 

Nothing reveals the growth 0 f ·t· l'n which the courts were 
. . the number 0 Cl les , .' d'ff gradual lllcrease Ill, '. h' the Federal courts' in the 1 er-

held The statutes esta~lIs lUg. . no more than two cities 
ent ~tates, provided for th;ir se:sl~;: ~~ter time, Congress grad­
within the state. By speCla . ac ~'l b 1870 the District Courts 
ually increased this numb~;~ u~ I th;then :xisting 37 states, and 
were held in a total of 98 Cl l~S 111 "f Strange as it may seem, 
the Circuit Courts were hel~l~ 7;'~~e~~:1~t cities from the District 
the Circuit Courts were he. 111 ~hether this distiI,:ction betwe~n 
Courts for at least twoQstates: . t' 'is doubtful, for .the Clr­
the two courts was foll?wed 111. ~\ac :~~on of the jurisdiction of 

, __ c.!lit Courts could exerCIse a ~l ~fte~ expressed the need to have 
. the District Courts. Th.e b~l\-t'onal citi~s within the states and 

the Federa1 courts meet 111 ac C I I 't 3 By 1965 the Federal 
' ddt these reques s. , 

Congress respon .e .' 0 ., in this country and with e~ch s.es-
courts were held m 3~~ ciblesT 'are added to this growmg lIst. . of Congress, adchtlOna Cl les mon ,_ 

HISTORY OF FEDE~AL COURTS . 
. ; 1789 -I Congress established three 

By the JudICIary Act of C ' . .1. the 'Circuit Court,and,the ·t . namely, the Supreme om 1" " , , 

!!OUl S, ' 'd t of 
.- 3. Sec Sl)Ct'cll ~f thc P~'es: en 
'2 Thc author would lil~c . to expl'e~s tl Gc'orgln TIar ASSOCIatIOn com-

• ')1 Harry Hlt- Ie,. . .. "'~ rdcd by I 's appt'cciatlon to •.. 1'., ,. . ' mCJlthlg on com'cnience m:~o . ~~r, who as Ijbrn~rim ofth~ DC-these llc\~ locations for thc sessIons 
p:lrtmcnt of Justjce, aidcd In 10- f 'tl c }'etlcral Courts 11earer morc 

t ' (J' thc appoi~'Itment bool;:s and °m
n

l11
1
bCl'S of the Bar. 1801 Ga. ca In", II I"n Ro- " 

to his successor, 1\11'. 1\ arn . . ' Bal' .Assoc.Pl'oc. 38 •. 
': '1 has suppl1etl innumerable 
gall \\ 10 , • 'd 1 J'U(\"- 24, 1780, 1 '. dctails concerning ilHhY~ ua... '" 4. Act of September 

. , S'£AT. 73. 
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District Court. The jurisdiction of the Supreme Court-is well 
kno"~n and m~ed not bereviewedhe?:e., .A\District Coprt presided 
over by a District Court Judge, was'esta~rlshed in each state, but 
the jurisdiction of this court was exti"e1p.e~y limited .. l;t had ex­
clusive jurisdiction in AdlniraJty, of seizu~es under the import, 
iia"igation and trades statutes, and seizures""on!and for the vio­
lation of federal statutes. It had concuri~ent jurisdie 'on with the 
Cil'cuit Court where an'alien' sued for a 'to17~baseduPoll viola­
tion or law Qf nations or ~/treaty; where the Fedel'alGovernme 

,itself sued and the amount was' equal to $100 or less ;.' and suits 
.. against consuls~ The jurisdiction of the Pistrict Court was grad .. 
llanJ-~ increased by :different' statutes and after 1815, it ~xercised 
criminal jurisdiction in ali cases except capital offenses. 

The jUl'isdiction or the Circuit COUl·t"extended to all matters 
triable under the federal statutes and'not reserved exclusively to 
the District Court. In addition, t4e Circuit Court had exclusive 
original JUlisdictionin diversity of citizenship cases where the 
amount exc~eded $500. It acted' as .anAppellate Court from the 
decisions of the District COUl't. ' Howev.er, writers have continued 
to confusa~the Circuit Courts esta.blished in 1789 and the Circuit 
Gourts of Appeals established at a later date. 

, In the beginning, the Circuit Court was helctby two justices of " 
the SupJ:eme Court and. the District Court judg~, creating a court 
of three judges. In 1798, Congress provided that these courts be 
held by a single justice of the Supreme Court and the. Di~trict 
Court judge.6 Because ,of this requirement to go on c~rcuit and 

.- hear cases in the Circuit Courts; the justices of the Supreme 
. Cotil't tl·aveled extensively throughout the United St~tes. The 
exerciSe of this power by the justices of the Supreme"Court was 
considered oymanyan important function b-utgradual1Y"it be­
came impOSsible for them to exercise this jurisdiction as well as 
their duties as· members of the Supreme Court; c Thisl'equirement' 
of riding the circuit was felt to 'be a chief defect of. the Federal 
System. After the defeat'- of the. Judiciary Act of 1801,6 which 
relieved the justices of this bUrden, traveling the circuits came to 
be an accepted parto! tlf) Federal Courts, althotlgh the practice 
gradually feU into disuse. 

Not every District Court was -ilieluded in. a. circuit. From the 
First Judici~ry A./et of 1789 until 1866,'1 in a.fewstatesonly one 

_ ,'.t,1 <. ,. " • 

5. Act of l\Inrcb'2, 1;03, 1 $TAT. ,7. Act of July 23,' 1866, 14 STAT. 
334; 200 •. ~ , 

6. Surrency, ~'Thc Judiciary Act of 
lSOI", "2. Amer.J.Lcg.Hist. 03 
(IOns) • 
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Federal Court, known as the District ~ourt, exe:'c~sed ~omplete 
federal jurisdiction. Often where a state ",as dlvl~ed mto two 
or more districts, one of these cou;ts. would exerCIse co~plete 
federal jurisdiction with an appeal dIrectly to the Supreme ~.Jourt. 
Such courts were establish.ed in 1789 in Maine, which was then a 
district of Massachusetts, and in Kentucky. In aU subseq,uent 

statutes, the District Court in Kentucky was used as a. r~fer,~nce 
to describe the organization of one Federal Court exerCISIng com­
plete federal jurisdiction. In 1911,8 th~ Ci~cuit Cour~ . w~,re 
abolished and the District Courts modelled"after the one C:>r1gma11y 

established in Kentucky, came to be the trial c,9u,rt of ~he Feder~:~. 
System.:.';' 

A step was taken in 1869 9 to relieve the justices of cir~uI~ dut! 
somewhat by creating the office of C~rcuit !u~ge .. fii..ClrcUlt 
Judge was appointed for each of the. nm~ ex!stm.g ~lrcUlts p~s­
sessing the same powers as the aSSOcIate Justice sIttmg as a CIr­
cuit Court Judge. Many of these judges traveled wiqely. When 
the Circuit Courts of Appeals were established ,in 1891,10 these 
judges came to constitute those court~ but this w~s a different 
type of jurisdiction than that prevIOusly exercIsed by these 

judges. 

CIRcmT COURT DUTY 

One of the intriguing questions of the history of the Fede.l'al 
Courts is, when the justices of the Supreme Court stopped holdmg 
terms of the Circuit Court. This question cannot be answered 
with any degree of certainty, for to establish such a ~ate,.it would 
be Jl.ecessary to examine the minutes of each of the CIrcUlt c~~rts ' 
to determine when the Justice last attended. In all probabIlIty, 
the justices did not cease performing. this ~unction at any ~ne 
time but the function gtadually fell mtodlsuse. Theopenmg 
wedge for the justices to abolish this function is found .in the 
Judiciary Act of 1802 where it is provided that "when only one:of 
the judges herebY' directed to hold the Cir~uit Court~~ sh~ll ~!; 
tend, such Circuit Court may be held by the Judge so atte?dmg .. 
Gradually, the District Court judges began to act as JUd~es.m 
both courts. It is ~nQwn that prior to 1860, at least one ~ustice 
did not bother to go on circuit. Justice Daniels made. hI~ l?n~ 
tiring trip from Virginia, his home, to Arkansas and MISSISSIPPI 

S. Judicial Codc of 1011, 30 STAT. 
1087. 

9. Act of April 10, 1800, 10 STAT. 
4-1 • 

10. Act of r.Iar(.'h 2, 1801, 20 STAT, 
821., 

If. Act of April 20, 1802. ser.."4. 2 
STAT. 158. 
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five times d~ring his tenure asa Justice.u ',l'() hold these Circuit 
Courts requIred the Justices to travel many miles during the 
course of a year. In 1838, John ~orsythe, the Secretary of State, 
made a report to the Senate in which 11e indicated the number of 
cases pending in the Circuit Courts and.,the number of miles 
trav~led by the Justices during the course of the year. According 
to th~s repol't, Roger B. Taney, the Chief Justice traveled a total 
of 458 miles in holding the terms of the court; in his circuit.13 
:Most of the just,i~es avel'aged a total of 2,000 miles during the 
y'e~r. Before one IS ~empted to compare this with the perambula­
tIOns of the modet:n Judge, one should remember that':trave] was· 
neither so rapid nor pleasant as at the present. 

The l'ec(>l~d, however, must have been held by Justice John Mc­
Kildey, who traveled a total of 10,000~iles during the course of a 
year.u Justice McKinley was assigned to the Ninth Circuit 
which included Alabama, Mississippi, Louisiana and Arkansas: 
This ch'cui~ was established in 1837,15 and the court was to be 
held in the following ord~r: Little Rock, Arkansas, on the fourth 
Monday in March; Mobile, Alabama, on the second Monday of 
April; Jackson, Mississippi, on the first Monday in May; New 
Orleans on the third Monday in 1\Iay; and Huntsville Alabama 
on the first Monday in .Tune. In the fall, the terms of the Ch'cuit' 
Court were held in New Orleans, Jackson and Mobile.10 Justice 
McKinley wrote that he must travel by boat from Little Rock 
through New Ol'leans to Mobile, Ala.bama, a distance of approxi­
mately 850 miles, for the purpose of fiolding the Circuit Court. 
To get.to Jackson, Mississipp$, he had to travel fl'om Mobile back 
thI'ol1gh New Orleans up toVicksbu~g, Mississippi .bywater and 
finally by stage to Jackson, a distance of 800 mil'='s. The 'next 
term of the Circuk Court w:~.s in· N ew Or1ean~, ~fcity through 
which he hail alre~cly passed three times. It should be noted 
that ~he terms of the Circl1~t Courts were scheduled by Congress, 
generally at two-week intervals. . . , - ' ,. , 

12 •. Jolm P., Frank. JUSTICE DAN­
mL DISSENTING; A BIOGRA­
PHY OF PETER V. ,DANIEL 
1784-lS6Q(10G4), 275, WiG; , • 

13. Scnate Doc. No. 50, 25th Cong., 
3d Sess., Vol. II, nt 32. The mllc­
age reported by each of 'the Jus­
tices is fig follows: nogel' D. Taney, 
41)8: Hcnry BaldWin, 2,000; ,Jumes 
1\1. Waync, 2,370: Pllilip P. Dar­
bour, 1,408; Joseph Story, 1,8DO: 
Smith TholUpson, 2,:;00; Jolin lIe-, 

Lean, 2,500: J01111 Catron, ~;404 j 
Jo1m McKinley, 10,000. 

14. Scnate DQ<:. No. 50, 25th Cong .• 
, ~dScss .• Vol,II, nt .39. . 

15. Act of March. 3, 1837. 5 STAT. 
170. 

16. A ycar1ater, tlle term of ,tIlC 
Cil'cuit Court nt HUlltsville ,was 
nbolisllCd. Act of February 22. 
1838, l) S'.l.'AT.. 210. 
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Justice McKinley's situation may have been extreme when 
compared with the other jtlstices, but their difficulties were great 
although the distances which they had to travel were shorter. 
Justice McLean, traveling 2,500 miles by public conveyance, com­
plained that in May, 1837,17 the mud was so deep in Indiana that 
it was impossible for a carria~ of any description to pass and 
that the mail and passengers had to be conveyed in common 
wagons. Justice Barbour,18 traveling 1,498 miles to hold the Cir­
cuit Courts in North Carolina and' Virginia, held the Cil'cuit 
Court in Richmon'd as he returned to Washington, for the term of 
the Supreme Court, which sUbstantially reduced his amount of 
traveling. 

In 1838, in an act establishing the terms of the newly reOl'gan­
ized Seventh Circuit,19 Congress said it was the duty of the justice 
to attend at least one term annually in this circuit and in the ab­
sence of the' circuit judge, the District judge could, at his discre­
tion, adjourn the cause to a succeeding term of the Cil'cuit Court. 

'This provisioh~as generalized when, in 1844,20 it was provided 
that a Justice of the Supreme Court would have to attend only 
one term annually in each of the Circuit Courts in his circuit. 
He was to designate the term"he would attend, taking into consid- . 
eration the nature and importance of the business pending there­
in, as well as pU~:~~ljc convenience. \Vhen the Justice attended the 
Circuit Court, the, following types of cases were to be given 
priority on' the docket: appeals and writs of en'or from the 
Disti'iet Court, and those cases specially reservedJ;w the Dish-jct " 
Court judge '\vhich he felt were difficult or of peculiar interest. 
The final provision of the act \Vasa declaration that the act did 
not prohibit the JiIstices from attending other terms whenever, 
in their opinion, public interest demanded their presence. 

When in 1869,21 Congress authorized the appointment of Cir­
cuit Court judges, the Justices of the Supreme COUl't were re­
quired to go on circuit at least once in every two years. In vie'\Y 
of the crowded dockets of the Supreme Court it is doubtful if any 
Justice held Circuit Co~u·t in more than one of the courts in his 
circuit every other year. Justice Field is known to have held Cir­
cuit Court in California after this period but it is dOUbtful if he 
went to the other states in his circuit. 

17. Scnate Doc. No. 50, 25th Cong., nal organization of the circuit, see 
3tl Sess., Vol. II, at 30-37. text accompanying llote 44, infra. 

18. Senatc Doc. No. 50, 25th Cong., 20. Act of -JUlIc 17, 1844, u STAT. 
3tl Scss., Vol. II, at3!). 676. 

19. Act of )fnl'ch 10, 1838, u STAT. 21. Act-of April 10, 1809, 10 STAT. 
215. Fol' n tliscussion of the ol'igi- 44. 
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'Vhen the Circuit Courts of A 1 
of Appeals) were established i~ple~~ ~~10W In~~':~ fis t~e Courts 
pecte~ the justices to take an t' ' C~l1g1 e.:.:, ObVIOusly ex­
then existing Circuit Court. ac lve part I~ these courts. The 
Supreme Court for the circ~~dges: along wl~h the Justice of the 
courts, whose jurisdiction ext' ,~ele to constitute these appellate 
and Circuit Courts Th . en ed to appeals from the Distric:t 
District Court jUdg~ fro~s: Ju~!es. could associate with them a 
of the Circlfit Court from ~~ CI~~U~t .. the appel1ate jurisdiction 
this act. Congress authorize e IS. ~IC C~urt wa~ abolished by 
to bring the personnel on thedc~ddl~~o~al Judges m each circuit 
01' four. The fun'ction and th lrcUl ourt of Appeals to three 
preme Court on the Circuit e ~ower of .the justices of the Su­
is known that rarely doesanCo~rtts. today IS not clear, although it 
courts. ' y JUS Ice seek to participate in those 

ORGANIZATION OF THE CIRCIDTS 
, For the pU' f h' ' 
Courts of App:~:~t~e c~!~~~g .the. ~ircu~t Co~rts,.and later the 
Judicial'y' Act of 1789 th y IS dl~ Ided mto CIrcuIts. Under the 

, e country was d' 'd d . 
cuits, designatedJhe Southern M' d~l d;;1 e mt? three cir-
specific provision/ was made'f ,1,/ e, an. astern Cll'cuits. No 
the circllits, it beil1g~vident tha~\J~~~::slgnme~t dOf Justices to 
of t~\1 Supreme Court to~ettl ,t/h' ss expec' e the members 

- , ' '-I -e IS among themselves 23 . 

" By 1800; some realignmel t f the' . " . 
1802,21: six circuits th 1 (') ,.c'" CIrcuIts was necessary. In 
of 1801, were create e same I?Ulpoer fOl'med by the ill-fated Act 

'tl th . d, embracmg all the states then in th U . 
WIle exceptIon of Kentuck T ' , . e 1110n 
(w!llchat this time was still a p~~t o~~essee, h OhIO, and Maine 
these circuits was designated b . bassac usetts). Each of 
allotted the Supreme, COUl .y num er. The 'act specially 
provided that aft~r tl ' ~t JustI~es to the various ch'cuits, but 
ticeswere to determ;~en~~ app?~ntment to the Bench, the Jus­
themselves and enter such :lfs:Ignment to the circuits, among 
However, in 1803 25 C _ , 0, m?nt as an order of the' court. 
the Sixth Circuitsho~~~I:~~~~~~vl~e~i th~t t~e Circuit Court for 
Third Circuit and the local dist .. 0 t . ~ ustIce residing in the 
held. The Third Circuit t llC J~ ge where t~e court was 
Justice residing within' th~v~~ftf cCo.n,sls.tt of the semOl' associate 

- ' 1 neul, who was at that time 
22. Act of :\Infcih 2 1$01 1)0 S'l'AT 

82;. I, - • 24., Act of .April 29 1802 § 4 2 
STAT. 151. ' , , , 

23. Act of SCl>tclilbcr' 24 1180 § 4 
1 S':l'AT. 74. ' I , 

40 F.R.D.-10 

25. Act of i\Ial'cll 3 1803 ,I) STAT 
24-1.' '-. • 
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BushrQd WashingtQn. Again, in 1808,2.6 CQngress passed anQther 
act assigning the Justice living in the Second Circuit to' ~Qld the 
Circuit CQurt in that circuit. This was the last act.in which CQn­
gress assigned a Justice to' a particular circuit. 

In 1801' 2'1 CQngress created the Seventh Circuit, to' cQnsist of 
the states of Tennessee, Kentucky and OhiO'. A seventh. Justice 
was added to' the Supreme CQurt in Qrder to preside in this cir .. 
cuit.28 After the passage Qf this act, all the states in the. UniQn 
at that time were included in a circuit, althQugh in thQse states 
which were divided into two districts Qnly Qne Qf\the districts was 
included in the circuit QrganizatiQn. The circui·t cQurt jurisdjc­
tiQn was remQved frQm SQme Qf the district ctlurts as circuit 
CQurts werecl'eated. 

Between 1807 and 1820, five neW' states were aldlllitted to the 
UniQn' in each such state a district cQurt was established and 
given ~ircuit cQurt jurisdictiQn. In 1820 29 Maine was admitted 
to the Union, but was added to the First Circuit. T.~is state had 
always been a part Qf Massachusetts, and therefQre1was never a 
federal territQry, which accQunts fQr the fact that a d,istdct CQurt 
with full federal jurisdictiQn had been established· })y\'the Judici­
.ary.Act of 1789, rather tlum ten-itQl'ial cQurts, as was ~lllstomari1y 
dQne in the fedel'al ten-itories. \ 
. NO' Qther changes were made in the Qrganizatipn {)f the cir­

cuits until 1837. By that date, nine new states had been"admitted, 
arid the district CQurts in eight Qf these states exercis~\d circuit 
CQurt jurisdiction. In 1837 30 aft~):;'~,~ decade of debate, I?ongress 
finally\passed an act creating two-'llew circuits, the Eig;hth and 
Ninth Circuits, and all twenty-six states then. member~l of the 
Union were assigned to' a circuit. HQwever, in LQuisi~na and 
Alabama., which were organized intO' two districts each, \;Qne Qf 
the district cQurts in edch state cQntinued to' exercise full ~ederal 
jurisdiction as bQth a district and circuit ·court. In Qther \states 
where two 0'1' mQre districts"existed, the circuit CQurt jurisdlfctiQn 
formerly exercised b3T Qne of the districts was abQlished, anI'} the 
district assligned/to the same circuit as the Qther· district iii the 

26. Act of March 9, 1808, 2 STAT. 
411. 

27. Act ()f FI':!bruary 24, 1801, .2 
STAT. 420. 

28. The sessIons of this circuit court 
wcre to be hc!(l on the fIrst Mon­
day 'in 1\Iay .!Uld November in 
Frankfort, Kent'lcky jin NashvllIe • 

. \ 
I .1 

Tcnnessee, on the first Monday .in 
Jun~ j in l(noxvillc, Tennes~ on ~, 

. . ~ ~ 

the third l\{oilday In October j ~\Dd 
In Ohillicothe, Ohio, on tbe:timt 
l\londay in. Jnnun,ryand Septem~~r. 

~9. Act of l\Iarch13Q. 1820, 3 STAl!~ 
~~ . 

30. Act of March 3, 1837, 5' STA~. 
176. 

r 
I 
i 
I 

i 
) 1 

365 

Hl:STORY OF l'EDE~Il.AL OO'URTS 
Cite as 40 F.R.D.139 ' 147 

state. At nO' time ',ras a state which. was Ql'ganized intO' two Qr 
mQre districts divided between different circvlits. 

In 1842,31 Alabam~~ and Louisiana' were detached frQm i the 
Ninth Circuit and we~'e designated as,. the Fifth Circuit. The 
states cQmprising the i:pl'mer Fifth Circuit were assigned either 
to the Fourth or the Sixth Circuits. ,I '" 

In 1861 came the Civil War, ~~d the J\'lstices suspend~,d hold­
ingthe circui~ CQurts in tl~e SQ~lthern.state,~, HQwever, in 1862,32 
the states whIch had been'fl.dm1tted SInce th.e last arrangem,~nt Qf 
the cir<;uits were assigned\ to' circuits, and c.~ircuit court jurisdic­
tion ofJhe district cQurts '1n Texas, F'loridt\, WiscQnsin, Minne­
SQta, IQwa !lnd Kansas was, abolished. The number of Supr~me 
CQurt JustIces was nQt inc,reased; the' circuits were enlarged. 
Act~alIy, there were ten circuits, and thl~ circ\dt embracing Ct\li­
fQrma, Nevada and OregQn W.\lS designated as the Tenth Circuit.3~ 
The next year, Indiana was tietached from tHe Seventh Circuit 
and assigned to' the Eighth Circ.luit.3' " 
'Bythe'Act'oiJrl~y 23;1866 3~ the Tenth Cjrcu'it'~~~ -~bQIished, 

and. alI the states~,jlere aIIQtted ,~mong nine',circ~\its. FrQm 1866 
untI,l 1929, ne,,: states wh~n adm:jtted to the UniOJl were assigned 
to' e1ther the EIghth Q~' Nmth Ctrcuits. Fimllly, l~ Tenth Circuit 
was created frQm the Eighth Ch~cuit in 192~Vo ·i:>.rQPQsals have 
been made to create an Eleventh pircuit, but. nO' JctiQn has been 
taken by CQngress.3'1 \. 

DIVISION OF A STAT1~ INTO SEVIURAL 
\ . 

DISTRICTS . 
, 

One of the innovations Qf the Jildiciary Act Qf 180138 had 
been the divi~ion Qf New Jersey, Vir.ginia Maryland and'NQrth 
CarQlinainto districts, but withQut \additiQnal district judges. 
Although, that act was]ater repealed,a new actprQvided fQr the 
divisiQn of North CarQlina 39 intO' three) districts for the purpQses 

3/. Act of August 16, 1842, 5 STAT. 
501. 

32. Act ot July 15, ;1.862,12 STAT. 
5i6. 

33. Act of l\rarch 3, 1863, 12 STAT. 
794. 

34. Acto! Januury 28, 1863, 12 
STAT. 631. 

35. Act of July 23, 1866, 14 STAT. 
209. 

i/6. Ac,!t ot lj'cbruary 28, 1929, 45 
STA'1~. 1346~ at 134. 

87. ltep·ort ot tIle JudicIal Confer­
ence. .House Doc. ~o. 475, 83d 
Oong., M Sess. ,3. 

38. Act of February 13, 1801. § 21, 
2 STAT~\ {l6. 

39., Act o( April 21), 1802, f 7, '2 
STAT. Im~. 
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of holding the district court, and of :e~ness.ee -10 into two di~tricts 
for the same purpose. The liew dIstrIcts In these cases, dId not 
mean additional judges, for the new districts Wel"e created only 
to provide additional cities in 'which the COUl:t woul~meet. ~~uth 
Carolina 41 was unique among all the states In tha~ It was dlVld~d 
into two districts for the purpose o:(;~olding distrIct court, w~i1e 
the entire state constituted one distri~t for the purI:'ose of holdmg 
the' circuit court.' . ; , " 

The first divisi~n ofa stat~ intq two "districts with a sep~rate 
judge'for each was made inN.ew. ~or~ in 1814 42 and' af~:: ~h~t 
Pennsylvania in. 1818 43 .and Vll"gima In 18~?~·i These dIvISIOns 
were made because of the long distances the ntlgants ~ad to travel 
to attend the sessions of the federal court~. ~he busInes~ of,each 
district was thought to be enough to keepon~ Judge o;ccupled. . . 

Seve~~al of jp,e state,jegislatures petiti~ne~, Co~gl'ess for. the 
division of their state.hito two or mOl"e, dlSb;lC~s.4a The legIsl~~ 
ture of Texas gave as its reason the inconyemence and the ex~ 
pense of attending the district court, w~ich was hel? .at Gal"~e~t?n 
for' the entire state of Texas. ,They deSIred an ad?Ibonal~Istrict 
and provision for holding thdl court in ~t least t~YO pl~:es In 88;ch 
of these districts.46 Congress acted upon the request l~ 1857 br 
creating the Eastern and ~estern, Distri~ts of Te~aS,)Vl~~ prOVI~ 
sion for holding the court$ m .two. places In each dISh ICt. 

Congress has ~irlce accepted the idea of appointin~ ~everal 
judges in one district and has become reluctant to .dlvlde the, 
states into further districts, although bills have been ~ntroduce~ 
for that purpose. Indiana, in 1928, W~IS. the last stat: '}:o be. dI­
vided into districts~48 until 1962, when Florida Wes dIVIded In. to 
thl:ee clistricts.io In 1966, California was divided into four dlS~ 
trictS.49a., The Judicial Conferenc,e of theUp.ited State$ has 

40. Act of April 20, 1802, ,§ 10, 2 
STA.T. lOti. 

41. Act of February 21, 1823, 3 
STAT. 126. The act of l\Iarch 3, 
1011, § 105, 36 STAT .. 1123, authol'­
ized an additional judge in the 
state. -0 

42. Act of ·April 9, 1814, 3 f;lTAT. 
120. 

43. Act of Apri120, IS18,' 3 S1.'AT. 
402. 

44. . Act of l!'ebruary 4, 1810, ~ $'J!~T. 
47S. 

45. rctition of Legislatt1fc, of 
Georgia, 18-15, House 'Doc. No, 121, 

20th .' Cong., 1st Sess., Vol. IV; 
Petition of Legislaturl;! of Texas, 
1850, Seriate l1isc. Doc,'No.102s 
31st·Cong" lst.SCf;;s., Vol. I. 

46. Petit'o~ .of Legislature 6f Texas, 
1850; supra note 100; . 

47. Act of February 21, 1857, g 
STAT. 164. 

48. Actpf .. Apl'il.21, 102S, 45 STAT. 
437. '. 

4'9 •. ~-\ct of AprIl aOl l002, 76 STAT. 
247. 

49a. Act of ,lIm'clllS, 100Q. SO i?TAT. , '.' , ~,~ . :. : . . , ' . 

7;;. 
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general1y opposed" the creation of new distl'icts. However, the 
yeal" before, the two districts in South Carolina were merged into 
one; this being the first fluch. merger in . the history of the 
Federal Courts ... Ob Districts usually have been named with refer~ 
ence to their location within the state (Northern, Southern, etc.) 
with ·the e~ception of a few states where a third district was 
created bet,veen two existing districts and became known as the 
41l\1'idClle District." " l '.' - . 

'Vhen Congress provided for the holding of the district or cir~ 
cuit cQurtl:; in two 01" more locations within a distrjct, many prob­
lelns".of, administ.l"ation were presented. Was the jury to be se~ 
lected .from the entire district or from an area close to the place 
where the tel"TIl of court was to be held? In which city wquld 
the CatlSe be tried? 1'0 solve some of tp,ese problems, in 18SS the 
Northern District9f,New ¥o1"lc was divided into divisions for the 
trial of Hall issues, tl'iable by a jury.u GO This act grouped the 
coullties into div~sions designated as the Northern, Eastern and 
'Vestern Divisions .of the Northern District. This was the first 
ol~gal1~zation oi'a,district into divisions. A ca~se of action which 
aI;ose in the Northern or Eastern divisions was triable in theCir~ 
cuit; Court held in Albany; the causes of action arising in. the 
Western division were triable in Canandaigua. ,This did not, how:­
,evei', regulate the venue of transitory actions, or the "changing of 
the same for good cause." Four,places were prescribed for the 
PUl'l)OSe of holding the district court and each of these lQcations 
was assigned. t() a. division. The divisions in the Northern District 
IlfNew York-were later abolished and this pattel'n was'not used 
again until aftel~ 1859, Gl when Iowa wa~ separated into divisions. 
Since that time, sllch,a procedure has been c'ommonplace.Today, 
.the district courts in 23 states are organized into divisions. 

Not all states havebeell pmtitioneclinto clivisions, a:Q,d in some 
the parties have their choice of cities in which to try their .cases. 
The law. reI' has qften made his choice, not on the pasis QfCOll­
venie~)Ce, but on qthel' intangible facto:l,"s-whether the verd.icts 
of juries ill certain cities tend to be highel" than in others;' 91' 
whether jurie~ are mor~ :r~luctant to c~mvict for c~:l,'tain crim.es. 

Generalljr, divisions have been known by the name of the city 
lin which the court fc)r that division is held, ~llthough' some are 
named for points' of the cempass. In only hvo states have the 
divisions been nUn1bered;G~ , 

49b. Act Of Octobel' 7, 190;), 70 S1.'AT. 
V;)1. 

50. Act of July 7, 1838, I) STA1'. 205 •. 

. 5'1.· Act of ~L'U'ch 3, 1850', 11 81.'AT. . " 
437. 

52, l('lUlsns, Act Of JUlie. 0,1800, 
26 STAT. 120, all di\;islollSl\bol\sb. 
cd by Act of .August ~7, I1H9, G3 
STN1'. 000; Mhmesota,. Act of 
A])l'il 20, 18{)0,~6 Sl'AT. 72. 
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APPOINTMENT ,OF JUDGES 
Th~ appointment of judges has long been considered a'mattel~ 

of political patronage, and if Jefferson had been successful in his 
impeachment ,of the federal judg~s,153 even the provision ,of the 
Constitution providing life tenure for judges would have been 
thwarted. Rarely has: any President appointed anyone to the 
.bench from other than his own pal'ty. However, at least one sig­
nificant change in the appointing process has been that the selec­
tion has, passed'fromtbehands of the President." Today, selec­
tions are made by t111e Attorney General in consul~#on with 
Senators from the .st~te concerned. Furthermore, wiBle during 

, ' the Nineteenth Centhry the only qualification was loyalty to the 
party in power, beginning'with Theodore Roosevelt the general 
trend has been to give some consideration to the candidates' quali­
fications. Increasingly the American Bar Association 'is con­
sulted./S.& 

The Judi~iary Act of 1789 provided fora single distl'ict court. 
judge in each state-' a total of thirteen district" judges. When 
Rhode'Island a.hd North Carolina accepted the Constitution, these 
states weresimilarJy organized; which established the pattern fol-

'lowed after that date. New stiites, as admitted to the Union,. 
were organized into single districts with ,a single judge, regard­
less of the size of 'the district. @ooking- back, one cannot but con­
clude that Congress was compj~tely unaware of the size of these 
states-how can one otherwise account for the organization of 
Texas into a single district? 155 Only once was a state admitted 
and at the time of its admission organized into two districts. 
This was the State of Oklahoma.'s6 

The only e~periment during the Nineteenth Century regarding 
two judges in a single district was made in New York in 1812.117 
:A..second judge was appointed and the senior judge was requirf;d 
to sit on the circuit court with the Supreme Court Justice. Ip,;;lfis 
absence, the junior judge could sit. 'This experiment continue'd 
for two years, at the end of which New Y Ol'k was divided into two 
districts with a single judge in each district.58 After this date, 
when the business of the 'court made the services of a second 

; 53. See 3 BCv~ridge, THE LIFIil OF 
. 'JOHN ,MARSHALL, 5()-:223 (1019). 
i, I . ,"C"" 

54. For political implications in'the 
appointment of fcderal judges, see 
,Emns, "POLITICAL INFLUENC­
ES IN Tim SELEC'l;'IO:rs OF FED­
ERAL JUDGES," 1048 WIS.L.nEV. 
330; ':lfnjor, "FEDEUAL JUDGES 

, F1.S J.'Or.r~ICAL PATUONAGE,"38 
1.,'CliI.1Uli 'UECOUD 7(105G]~ " 

55. Act of Deceml>cr 29, 1845, !)-

STAT. 1. -

56. Act, of June IG~ lOOn, § 13, 3-l 
STAT. 275~ 

57. Act of April 20, 1812, 2 S'I'AT. 
nO. 

5~ A# of, ~prU Q, 18l,4, 3 S'l,'AT. 120 • 
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judge necessary, states were divided into two or more districts. 
One should realize, however, that the division of a state into a 
second district did,not invariably indicate the appointment of an 
a?dition~l.judge, for, some states were subdivided simply to pro­
VIde addItIonal locatIOns for holding the federal courts.59 Ala­
bama, for instance, was divided into two districts in 1824 60 and 
into a th~rd district in 1839,61 hut no additional judge was ;uthor-' 
ized for the state until 1886,62 whena judge w~s authorizedjn the 
Southern District, leaving the incumbent judge to presi.de over 
the Northern and Middle Districts. 

Tli~ business of the federal courts grew "during the last part of 
the nmeteenth century,63 and the addition of an increasing num­
ber of cities in which the courts were required to meet placed a 
severe burden on the district court judges. Since Congress pri­
marily concerned itself with the organization of the circuit courts 

, and the supplying of the necessary judges for these courts, the 
needs of the district courts received little attention. In 1903,6-1 

. C~ngress authorized an additional district judge for the state of 
Mmnesotaand in the same year an additional district judge for 
the Southern District of New York; this was the first time ,a 
second judge had been authorized for a district in nearly a cen­
tury. Thereafter, each Congress passed sev(~~'al acts increasing 
the number of judges in individual districts, 'Until 1922,65 when 
Congress passed an omnibus act authorizing additional judges in 
seve~'al districts. Since 1954,66 additional judges have bilen au­
thOl?~ed b~ omni~us ?i1Is, although individual bills authhl'izing 
addItIonal Judges m smgle districts have also been introduced. 
A~other innovation following the turn of the century was the 

appomtment of a judge to assist in two or' more districts. In 
1911,61 there were four states in which the same judge presided 
oyer two dish-iets, but generally judges were authorized for each 
district. Sot;lth Carolina, for instance, had only one judge in both 

59. See tI1C text nccompanying notes 
103-0:i supra, for mlUitional dis­
cussion of tbis point. 

60., Act of :lIarch 10, 1824,'1 STAT. 
O •. See also Surrency, "THE AP­
POINTl\IENT OF }'EDEUAL 
JUDGES IX ALABAlIA," 1 Al\r.J. 
LEq.HIST .. 14S(1057). 

G J. .\ct of' Fubruary G, ,1830, u STAT. 
31:i. 

62 •. Act of Augnst 2, 1880, 24 S'l'AT. 
213. 

63. Sec statistics for theSupl'cmc 
Court in 1800,' 140 U.S. 707 (lSUOk 

64. Act of Februnry 4, 1003,' 32 
STAT; 705; Act of February 0, 
1003,82 S'l'AT. 80;;. 

65. Act of September 14, 1022, 42 
STAT.837. 

66. Act of Febi'uary 10, 1054, 08 
STAT. S.TIlC Omnibus Judge­
ships Bills since 1022 areas fol­
lows: Act of August 1D, 103iJ, 49 
STAT. 050; Act of )fny 31, 1038, 
52S').'AT. 584; ,Act of l\'fny 24, 
1040, 54 STAT. 210. 

67. ,Act of lra~'ch 3, lOll § 1, 30 
S'l'AT. ,1087. ' 
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districts. until 1911,68 vrhen as~c~n~oj~~!:i~:afn a~~~~r~~~~ic;~ 
1929 69 a third judge was crea e . t '1" ther 
S• ., that' date' '10 similar positions have been crea eC,In, 0 . Ince, , . ' '. 

states., ...', d 'tsCongress has 
' -Generally, in the case of ml1ltipl,e-J~ ge C?Uhl ", dO' shall 

" "b the clbes In whic any JU be. 
not ~ttempted tOlJ~e:~:; 't~ . the senior circuit judge, However, 
pre~lde, b~t ~as '" d t 't 'n both the Northern and Southern 
when appom:Ilgt a~'!l ~e. aO ~o~gress specified the cities in which 
Distr~cts of eSt ~tr~:n~~day where a judge is to preside is left each Judge was 0 SI " , , ' 

to the court to determine, , . ,. '. ' 

Congress has ~xperim:ented with setve.radlgaelste~;a!Iv:i~:~:~e l~~ 
. th umber of permanen ' JU . . 

crease In, en", , ," th .' d 'n the district of 
1910,72 an addi~ional Judge. wa8~~heo~1::t"v~cancy was not to 
Marylan~ but wIth the provIs.o that . d' 1922 '13 when 
be filled. This type of appomtment was use te.1dn But' one by 

. dgeships were crea " 
twenty-three temporary JU .. ns have been made permanent. 
one, in separate ~cts, these POSI~IO dgeshipsexisted in the federal 
In 1948 74 only nme temporarYJu ", . d e 
. .." , lthou h five additional temporary JU ,ges we~ 
JudIcial system, a g. th 11 of these' ,pos,itiollS have been . d' 1954 7(; SInce en a ' 
authorIze m '" "0' rar ,judgeships"were author­
made permanent. In 1961, tempo y. . . ns A tempo-

,dzed 'il!-0hio, ~nd are cu~re~tiYt th:h~n~O~~~~~t~~~:ofOl: all the in­
l'arYJudgeshlP. dtoeds h no vl1~:e ~enur~ and the district has. the dividuals appom eave 1 '. '.' • 

services of another judge for an indefInIte perIOd. , 

' . '1090: Sec also the. Act of Febr,:-
68. Act20f March 3, lOll, § 10:;, 36 ary 4, l003,§ 2, 32 ST~~T., 70a, 

STAT:

J

U23.' . authorizing an additionalJudg~in 
69. .A, ct of February 20, l02?,4~ )Iinnesota, which proYiileil that t~e 
'senio,r judge of tI1C' Eighth CirCUIt 

S'l'AT •. i319. shollld.mnli:e all ,necessary orders 
70., Missouri and Oklnhonu~, ~c~ of for the diVision of business n~d tlm 

June 22, 1030, 40 S'l'AT. 1804; assignment of (!nses for trIal in 
Kentucky; AcJ:. of June 22, 1936, 49 s~id district., , 
STAT., 1800: WashingtoD;Act of 
l\[ay 31, 1938, .52 S'J;'AT. 584: West '12. Act of February 24,1010, 3a 
Virginia, Act of Ju~:? 22, 1036, 49 ST~T.~02.'. 

. STAT. 1805; ·is.A.ct of September ~4, 1922, 42 
. '11. Act of Au{;ust 23, 1037,50 STAT.. STAT~ 831., 

744. Several of the acts passed be- . 
tween 1903 and 1911 authQri2:ed the '14. H. R. Rept. 308, SOCong., 1st 
'circuit judge to div~de thcwo.rk Sess.) note$llnder § 133. 
a'mong the seYcrul j\ldges in a. ,Sl!l- I

n
-4 68 

i 75, Act of. February 10, iii). gle (i~strlct, but these ", proy SlOns , 
were IncorIlora~ed illto, the general ST~\T;8; . 

duties of a scnior judge of tIle cir- 76. Act of l\Iay,l,O} ;1061, § 2(e) (1, 2), 
cllitcourtofappcals in lOll. ,Act 
of l\farch 3, lOll, §23, 36 S'IAT. \,'i5STAT. 83 •. , 
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CALIFORNIA 

California was formally incorporated into the United States 
as the result of the Treaty of Guadalupe Hidalgo ending the 
Mexican War (1848). Military government was operated in the 
territol"y until California was admitted to the Union in 1850, and 
provisions were made at that time for a permanent government. 
The act 1 establishing the Federal Courts in the new state pro.. 
vided for the division of the state into two parts at the 27th 
parallel, to be known as the Northern and Southern; Districts of 
California. The terms of the Northern District were held in 
Sacramento, San FranCisco,. San Jose, and Stockton and the 
terms for the Southern Districts ,vere held in Los Angeles and 
Monterey. Both of these courts were given the same jlirisdiction 
as Circuit Courts with appeals directly to the Supreme Court. 
All cases pending in the. state courts over which the Federal, 
COU1"ts had jurisdiction were to be transferl:ed to the Federal 
Courts by writ of certiorari or merely by the transfer of the 
papers. The act provided for a separate judge in each district 
but Congress may have considered the judge of the Northern 
District more important as he was given a salary of $3500, pay­
able quarterly, while the judge of the Southern District was to 
receive the annual, stipend of $2800, payable quarterly~ 

The President had difficulty in obtaining judges for these 
courts. Judah P. Benjamin,. Who was later to win fame as a 
member of the Confederate, cabinet and as an English barrister~ 
was issued a commission for the Northern District dated Sep­
tember 28,1850, but he declined the appointment. James McHall 
Jones of Louisiana was next commissioned but he died December. 
1, 1851 without holding a term of court. The Pl'esidentfailed 
for nearly three Years to fill this post which was probably the 
I'eason that prompted Congress to pass the act? which provided 
that the P;t'esident .should appoint a judge fOl' the Southern,::Dis .. 
trict with the 0 advice and consent of the Senate; Thi& act 
abolished the sessions of the N ol'thern District COUi"t at San' 
Jose, Stockton, and Sacramento. The act further stipUlated that: 
When the judge of. either district was not :able to hold court, then 
the judge of the other district ,vas to hold the prescribed sessions . 

California Was at such a distance . from Washington that it 
was impossible for a justice of the Supreme Court of the United 
States to hold a circuit court in that state. Congress. adopted 
a solution to tItis problem ,,;hichhad been suggested in the famous 

I. A.ct of September 28,1850, 9 2. Act of Jafluary 18, 18iH, lOST.AT, 
S'l'AT. 321.' 265. 
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JUdiciary Act of 1801, and urged upon Congress many times after 
the repeal of this act; namely, the creation of a circuit court 
with a judge who would not be a member of the Supreme Court 
of the United States. A court ,was created known as the Circuit 
Court ·of California. This court was' to have the same jurisdic­
tion as the other circuit courts 'of that'time.3 It was to hold. 
four terms; two each in. San Francisco and Los Angeles. The 
District Judge was to,sit with the Circuit Judge but either one 
could hold the Circuit Court alone. Appeals ,vere to be taken 
directly to the Supreme Court of the United States. 
\~atthew Hall McAllister was appointed as the' Circuit .Court' 

judge. McAllister requested a leave of absence in 1862'which 
was granted."He later resigned and the court was abolished 
the next year, thus ending the:experiment with separate judges 
for the Cir,cuit Courts.s 

Certainly, California and the newly admitted state of Oregon 
would want to be included in the then existing system of Circuit 
Courts with a justice of the Supreme Court presiding, as was 
the pattern in the other states. This act of 1863 provided for an 
additional justice of the Supreme Court to preside over the 
Tenth Circuit, consisting of the States of California and Oregon; 
the latter had been admitted as a state in 1859.6 The justice 
appointed to this circuit was given an additional one thousand 
dollars "for hi~ travelling expenses for each year in which he 
may actually a.ttend a session of the Supreme Court of the United 
States," which indicates that this justice:'1'\vas expected to spend 
most of his time on the West Coast. As so often happens, the act 
did not materialize in this way for the number of justices on the 
Supreme Court was reduced to seven in 1867; thus, in effect, 
abolishing the sp~cial judge for circuit duty on the West Coast:; 

.In 1866, Judge Fletcher Haight of the Southern District died, 
and Congress took this opportunity to abolish this court; thus' 
reorganizing into one judicial district.~ The judg'c; marshal, 
and attorneY of the Northern District were to exerCise their' 
duties in' the entire state. Judge Ogden Roffman was judge 
in the 'Northern District at this time and hence, he became the 
judge of t,he entire, district Sin~e the major part of the business 
of the Southern D~st:rict had been taken up with land litigation, " 
ther~ was not enOughPushiess in the district to justify a separate 

3. ,Act of Aprll 30, 1856, 11 STAT. 6~ Act of March 3, 18(l3, 12 STAT. 
60'.' 794.' 

4; Ex. Doc.' 129, 37th Congo 2<1 sess. 7~ Act of June 23, 1867, 14 STAT. 
v: 10. . 200. 

5. ,Act: of March 3, 1863, 12 STAT. 8. Act of Jtl1y 2;, .1S6Q, 14 STAT. 
704. . 301. 
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district Court' . Jlldg C . . 
th '. e. osgrave" h' . .' 

e court, reported that of th 4'o~n IS mteresting history of' 
court from its estabr he. ~cases on the dOckets of tho 

~~~~i~~;~, ,395 Off these l~a:~~tn~~lv!~:~n~n::!le~~e dR' istrict w;: 
, vas ound necessar . ,. ". .' owever, In 

two districts, and it ha ~ agmn to divide California iut 
the Pi'esent. A judge w:sr;1f1.al~~d organized in this manner t~ 
of the. District Courts in th:~QI~t~ed,to e~ch .district. The tern1~ 
FrancIScoand the terms f tl 01 lelnD1strlCt Were held inSan 
Los Angeles. 0 le "Southern District Were held ib 
.; The Judicial Code of 1911 d' . ," 

two diViSions, the Northern ~~ded theSonthel'n District into 
terms of the cou'l'ts were to ~n h l~u~hel'n, and provided that the 
San Diego.l1 The Central D·

e
. ~ In Fresn.o,J,:-os AngE!les and 

changes were made in the pla::~slOn ~vas created in 1929 b~t no 
The SoUthei'n District i . :vhel,e the court Was to be held.12 PI'esent' , s olgamzed mto three dl'V" . . . . , '. 1S1Ons at the 

': ." The, Northern "Disti'ict was not ". . . . '. 
tIme It Was organized i~to two ~~v1~~d llnti1191~ 13 at which 
Southern. The sessions of th ," VISIOns, the Northern and 
mento, Ellreka,t4 and San F e ~OUl't were continued in Sacl'a­
Code of 1911. rancISCo as provided in the Judicial 

. . Proposals have been mad . 
Int~ three or four districts e l~h Co~gr~s~ to diVide the states 
U~'lIted. States,although opp~ d t e Udlclal Conference of the 
trlCtS, has withdrawn their~: ? the cre.ati~ll. of the new dis­
the .growth of the state Whic~ 1~:1~1l to thl~ dIVISion because of 
b~lsI~ess of the COurts.1ii In 196 lesultE)d 111 an increase in the 
dIStI'l~tS, and the new Central 6 d~~ state was. divided in four 
ated.1ull . . . an,. astern Districts :Were cre-

Oalifol'l~~ for a number of, . '. . . 
the total liumber of Federal J5.e:~~.:anl\ed ~ext to New York in 

, . 1S IlC Court Judges, but that dis.,. 
9. GcolgO CoSgl'{IYO EARLY C 

:~?n~o~!~\. Jt:STlCEI ~IiE RI;;~~ 13. Act of l\Iny 16, 1016 30 ST iT 
"',. ,I.! THE UNITED STA1'ES 122, ,~ • 

:r;>ISTRI?T COURT 1!'On T~;'J 
SOUTHr~nN DIS1'lUCT OF CAT' 
I~'OUNIA, lS49-104,t (Snn' l<'l'aJ:~ 
elseo, 1945), P. 52. 

10. Act of August 5, 188G 94 STA'" 
30S. ' ~ .L. 

I I. Aet of :Um:cl1 3 lOll 
'36 S~·Al'. 1107. ' , seC. 72, 

12. Act of :\Im'clJ 1, ]{)99 4- S'!' \']' 
1424. -, .." ;. ., 

14 As' 
• , esslOllOf court to be bnJ 1 ' 
l' lII'cl-n.. ,,( ln 
.'. '" \\ ns fust l>l"oYic1e<1" b Act ofJ ~or Y 

631. uno 29, 100G, 34 S'I'A'l'. 

15. ltEPOUT, PIWCImDINGS OF 
'l'HI~ .TUDICIAL CONl"EIUt'NCE 
OJ!' 'I'HE UNI'l'lm S'l'A'l'li:S ";9G4 
P. S; S. [Bill] 1666, BOtl 'C r: 
1st sass" lOll.,. 

'Sa. Aet of :\r,ll'('h IS, 1066, SO STAT. 7;;. 
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tinction is now, shar~d with Pennsylvania, .both states'having a 
total authorization of 22 District Court judges.1,G A second judge 
was authorized for the N orthernDistrict in 1907 bringing the 
total in that, district to two.n In 1922, a temporary appointment 
was authorized for this district and five years later, the position 
was ,made permanent.IS In 1938, an additional judge w~s au-~,; 
thorized but the statute required the individual appointed . under 
its provisions to live in 8.acramento.19 Since this statute, at least 
one. Judge has resided in> that city. An additional judge was 

. authorized in 1946 and tw6 additional judges were authorized 
in 1949 and in 1961, bringing the total in this district to nine.20 

The Southern District embracing the southern part 'of Cali­
fornia has the largest number of judges. A second jpdgewas 
authorized for this district in 1914, another in 1922, and an­
other in 1930,bringing the total in the district to four.21 In 
1935, two more judges were authol'ized for this districtbring~ 
ing the total then to six.22 In 1938, an additional judge was 
authorized for the district and this statute required, the in­
dividtlal appointed under its provisions to reside in Fresno.23 
Further increases in Judicial Personnel were made 'in 1940, 
1949, 19~4 and by othe Omnjbus Judgeship Bill of 1961,24 
bl'inging the total streIlgth to'thirteen. . , 

In 1966, the districts in the state w-ere rearranged and two 
additional dish-ids, the Central and Eastern, were created. The 
two judges o~ the old N ortheru District 'residing in Sacramento 
and a judge \~f the' Southern District were assigned to the new 
Eastern Dish:-ict bringing the number of judges in the new Dis­
trict to three .. Ten 'judges of the old Southern District, who were 

. within the geographical boundaries of the new'Central District, 
were asSigned to that district. In addition, the statute author­
ized three ne,,- district judges for the new Central District 
b}'-inging the total to. thirteen judges. ' The number of judges in 
the Northern District 'after two judges were transferted to the 

16. 28 U.~.C~ 133. q , 

17. Act of :\1arch 2, lV07, 34 STAT. 
1253. 

18. Act of September 14,1022, 42 
Wl'A'l'. 837 i Act of March" 3, 1027, 
44 STA'1'. 1372. 

19. Act of )1ay81, J038, 52 STAT. 
5S;). 

20. Act of Jl111e ];:;,.1040, 00 S'l'A'l'. 
200 ; Act of August 3, 1040, 63 
81'A'1'. <J03; Act of May 10, 1001, 
75 8'1'A'l'. 80. 

21. Act of July 80, 1014, 88 STAT. 
580; S('lltcmuer 14, 1022, 42 ~AT. 
837 i .Act of July 27,1080,40 STA'l'. 
810. 

22. .Act of August 2, 1035, 40 STAT. 
50S. 

23. Act of May 31, 1038, 52 STAT. 
£)85. 

24. Act of :\Iay 24, l!HO, iH STAT. 
220 i Act of Allgust 3, 10.J0, G3 
STAT. 403 i Act of Fcbl'lu\I'Y 10, 
1054, OS STNl'. 8 i Act of )IlIY ]0, 
1001, 75S'.rAT. 80. 
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~ew E~stern District was seven, but the act ~uthorized two addi­
tl~na~ Judges which brought the strength of the reconstituted 
DIstrIct back to a total of nine judges.2!> 

25. Act of 1\Iarch 18, 1966, 80 STAT. 75. 

* * * * * * * 

,;> 

-

I 
'! 



-~. --_._- --------_._-

376 

IOWA 
The Territory of Iowa was established June 12, 1838 1 incorporating the area 

between the Missouri and the Mississippi Rivers which was then a part of the 
Wi'3consin Territor:y. The usual territorial form of government was established in 
this area:' The judIciary consisted of three, District Courts presided over b:y three 
judges, appointed by the. President for four' year terms. The territorial legISlature 
was authorized to establish a geographical districting of the state and assign the 
judges accordingly. 

In 1845,2 Iowa was admitted as a state. The new state was organized as one 
judicial district. Two sessions of the court were authorized at the seat of govern­
ment. The judge exercised the same powers as those granted to the judge of the 
District Court for Kentucky under the Act of 1789. When Iowa was made part of the 
Ninth Circuit in 1862,3 this authority was abolished and Circuit and District Courts 
were established. The Circuit Court for the District of Iowa was held in Des Moines 
and appeals from the D~trict Courts in the other parts of the state were taken to 
this court.4 In 1866,5 Iowa was made a part of the Eighth Circuit where it has 
remained until the present. 

In 1849j.-6 ~Qwa was divided into three divisions known as the Northern, Middle, 
and Southern Divisions. The courts were held for the Northern Division in Dubuque 
for the Middle Division in Iowa City, and for the southern Division in Burlington, In 
1859,7 the state was reorganized into the Northern, Southern and Western Divisions 
with the terms of the court held respectively in Dubuque, Keokuk, and Des Moines. 
Iowa was later divided into an additional division known as a Central Division. The 
court for the Western Division was held at Council Bluffs and the court for the 
Central Division at Des Moines. Although the distinction between the Circuit and 
the District Courts all but vanished in 1844 8 when it was provided that the District 
Court judge or the Justice of the Supreme Court or either of them could hold the I 
Circuit Court, it was only in 1880,9 that the terms of the Circuit Court were f 
authorized in each of the cities where the Cistrict Court was then held. ! 

In 1882,10 Iowa was divided into two districts known as the Southern and the r 
Northern Disticts. This act made provision for a judge for each district. The North- I 
ern and Southern Districts were divided into three divisions each known as the I 
Eastern, Central, and Western Divisions.ll The sessions for the Circuit Court of the !!~ 
Northern District were held in Dubuque and for the Southern District in Des , 
Moines. The Circuit judge for the Eighth Circuit could provide that the judges of 
both districts were to sit together in either of the districts to hold a Circuit Court. 
Additional divisions have been created in both districts since that date.12 The judge t,' 
of the Southern District was given the unusual power of being able to fIx the time t 

1 Act of June 12, 1838, 5 STAT. 235. I 
2 Act of March 3, 1845, 5 STAT. 789. 
3 Act of July 15, 1862, 12 STAT. 576. 
4 Act of March 2, 1863, 12 STAT. 699 ~ 
5 Act of July 23, 1866, 14 STAT. 209. 
B Act of March 3, 1849, 9 STAT. 412. 
1 Act of March 3, 1859, 11 STAT. 437. r 
8 Act of June 17,1844,5 STAT. 176. 
9 Act of June 4, 1880, 21 STAT. 155: , 
10 Act of July 20,1882,22 STAT. 173. 
11 The following is the list of the Districts and their divisions and the cities where the terms of 

courts are held: 
Northern District 
. Eastern Division-Dubuque 

Central Division-Fort Dodge 
Western Division-8ioux City 

Southern District 
Eastern Division-Keokuk 
Central Division-Des Moines 
Western Division-Council Bluffs 
Created by Act of June 30,1870,16 STAT. 174. 

12 The following divisions have been created since the original organization in 1882: 
Northern District: Cedar Rapids Division-Cedar Rapids. Act of February 24, 1891,26 STAT.' 

767. 
Southern District 

Southern Division-Creston. Act of June 1, 1900, 31 STAT. 250. 
Davenport Division-Davenport. Act of April 28, 1904, 33 STAT. 547. 
Ottumwa Division-Ottumwa. Act of February 20, 1907, 34 STAT. 913. 

Additional terms were created in the following cities attached to existing divisions: 
Northern Distirct 

Eastern Division-:-Waterloo 
Central Division-Mason City 
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for t~e holding the Circuit and District Court in Davenport, although terms of all 
DIStrICt Courts were fixed by statute. 

In 1928,13 an additional judge was provided for the Southern District but the next 
v!lcancr on the co.urt was not to b~ filled. Today, each district is presided over by a 
smgle J~dge, b}lt 10 1961,14 a new Judge was authorized to preside in both districts 
where hIS servIces were needed. 

* * * 

MICHIGAN 
1 
1 Michigan was createq i~ 1805 1 cons~ituting the area between Lake Michigan and 
j Lake Huron .. When Ill100Is was admItted as a state, the Michigan Territory was I ex~ended to 10clude the a!eas of the. present states of Wisconsin and the part of 

'j

l) M1Onesota east of the. M1O~es?ta RIver.2 In 1834,3 the Michigan Territory was 
1 extended o~t to the MIssourI RIver. When the state was admitted in 1837 4 it was 

confIned to Its present boundary , 
j '\Yhen the territory was fIrst organized in 1805, the territorial form of government 
11 WhICP. had been establisheq i~ the other territories created from the Northwest 

'Ferntory was followed. ThIS 10cluded the appointment of a governor and three 
Judges who to~ether would act as a legislative body for the territory. The judges 

I were l~o htol.d ttrhIal courtfiandthan appellate court. Their conduct caused a great deal of 

f
l' c,?mp Ia~ 10 e area or ey were accused of holding sessions of their courts at 

'~ mght wIthout proper notice of adjourning court to enact laws SUbstantiating their 

\

1 procedure ~nd of arbitraril~ administering criminal justice.5 In 1830,6 a fourth judge 
I was authorIZed for the terrItory who was to hold court at Prairie du Chien Greon 

11 Bay anq ~a~kin~c. ~n 1837, Michigan 7 was admitted as a state. It was con~titut~d 
as one JudICIal distrIct and the court was to hold two sessions at the seat of the 

l ~overnment wh!ch was then in Detroit. The judge was to exercise the same jurisdic­
", hon. ~ that gIven to the judge of the District Court for Kentucky under the 

J~dl(~.Iary Act of 1789; namely, full federal jurisdiction. Very shortly thereafter ~ 
,
J MIChIgan was made ~ part of the Seventh Circuit and the Circuit Court jurisdictio~ 

I ?f the court ~as abolIShed. Later, the state was assigned to the Sixth Circuit where 
, It has been smce that date.9 
1 In 1863, 1~ ~ichigan was divided into two districts designated as the Eastern and 

III West«=:rn DIst.rlCts. The terms of th~ court for the Eastern District we, re to be held in 
J DetrOIt. an.d 10 the Western DIstnct at Grand 'Rapids. A judge was authorized for 

1 
each dIstrIc~ .. I!l 1878,11 the Western D?strict was divided into the Southern and 

" Nor~hern DIVISIOns. The term of court «Ir the Southern Division was held at Grand 
, ~apIds an~ the term for the Nor~het:n Division was held at Marquette. At the same 
l hme! th~ Jud~e of the Eastern DIstrIct was authorized to hold court at Port Huron 
1 at his. discretIon. In 1887,12 he was required to hold session in Bay City as well as 
j DetrOIt. " 
j The Eastern Distr~ct. ~as not divided into divisions until 1894.13 when the North-

!
.I ez:n. ~nd Southern DIVISIOns were created. Th, e term of the court Wor the Northern 
f D,lVISIOn was, held. at Bay City and that for the Southern Division at Detroit and 

fJ 
Port. Huron. T,he Judge was to hQld special terme in Bay City for the hearing of 
admIralty causes. 0 

! 
In 1930,14 the divisions of the court were rearranged. At that t:tme Port Huron 

. was transferred to the N, orthern Division of the Eastern District 'but'in 1954 was 
tr!l!,!sferred back to the Southern Division.15 A term of court 'fbr the Northern I Dl\qs~on of the Western District was authorized to be held in SauIti Sainte Marie in 

J addItIOn to the term held at Marquette in 1930. The term of court for the Southern 

1 13 Act of January 19, 1928, 45 STAT. 52. 'I 14 Act of May 19, 1961, 75 STAT. 83. 
1 Act of January 11, 1805, 2 STAT. 309 

'I 2 Act of April 18, 1818, § 7,3 STAT. 43i. 
',I 3 Act of June 28, 1834, 4 STAT. 701. 

4 Act of January 26, 1837, 5 STAT. 144 
• See "Michigan Justice in the Old TIDies." 19 AMER.L.REV. 623. 

j
' B Act of January 30, 1823, 3 STAT. 722 
• 1 Act of July 1,1836,5 STAT. 62. 

8 Act of March 3, 1837, 5 STAT. 176. 

I 9 Act of July 23, 1866, 14 STAT. 209. 
10 Act of February 24, 1863, 12 STAT. 661. 

I
' 11 Act of June 19, 1878,20 STAT. 177. 

,J 12 Act of February 28, 1887, 24 STAT. 423. 
. ,I 13 Act of April 30, 1894, 28 STAT. 68. 
,.I 14 Act of March 31,1930,46 STAT. 138. I' "Act of February 10,1954,68 STAT. 11. 
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Division of the Western District; was held at Grand Rapids until 19&4 when term 
was authorized to be held in Kalamazoo and Mason .. The unlls\Jal thing about. this 
state was the fact that it was not, until 1961 that a session of court W.a$ authorized 
to be held in the state capital, IJansi~g.1e At that time, "the telmin Mason w~ 
dropped. " i . • 

When the state was divided intol two districts, a judge was authorized for el'l~h of 
the districts. In 1925,17 a temporary judge was authorized for the Western District. 
A permanent second judge for this district was not authorized until 1954,18 r' 

The number of judges in the East,~rn Di~trict has grown to eight and the following I 
is a list of the dates when the judgel3hips were created: 

1863-0rganizationof the distri,ot. . I, 

1922-Temporary judg.e. Act of'. September 14~ 1922, 42 STAT. 437. This made 
permanen~-byAct of AUlgust 14,1935, 49 STAT. 659. '. ' 

1927-Third judge(.utporized. AI:t' of March 3, 192"'. 44 STAT. 1380. 
1931-Fourth judge authorized. Act of Februa~ 20, 1931, 46 STAT. 1197'., 
193B-Fifth judge was authorizeq" Act of'May 31, .1938, 52 STAT. ~85, 
1954-A sixth judge was autho~ized. Act of ~ebruary 10, 1954;,68 STA'l\ 9. 
1961-Two additi.onal j 4dges were authori1.ed bringing the total judicial 
., strength to 8 judges. Act))f May 19) ,196~, 75 STAT. 81. 
,.. ,.. ,.. ,.. ,.. ,.. 

I\idSSOURI 
Misso~ri was form'erly apait of the, original' Louisiana Purchas.e lind in 1804/.. it 

was organized /is the District of Louie*ana and placed under the jurisdictionDf the 
Indiana territory. The governor and ~he judges of the Indiana TerritorY were to 
establishcourte and th~ terms of thj~ee COllrts w~.re to be held at places most I 
convenient. In 1805,2 the District of L?uisiana was created. In 1812,3 the State of 
Louisiana, formerly called the Territory' of Orleans, w~ admitted, and the Territory 

'
of Missouri 4 created. In addition to the govemQl£:~ppointed by th, e pre,siden,t, th, eact 
provided for three judges to hold a Supt~rior Court; these judges were appointed for 
a ter.m o,f four ye~rs. The Superior Co~rt had;~(!~clusive j~risdiction in ca~ita!: cases I' 

and ni CIvil cases In an amount exceeding $1,000. The legISlature was authorlZed to 
establish the places where the courts wlere to be held. lI>~ririiljon to the Superior . 
Court, the act authorized the creation of InferiorCourls and Justice of the Peace 
Courts. \ 

The area was admitted as a state in 1821 5 and in 1822, e the state was organized as 
one judicial district with a District Court judge who exercised the same. power as 
that given to the judge of the District, Court for 'Kentucky. He was to hold the 
District Court three times a year at the seat of the government. Very shortly after 
the ,admission to the state of the Union, the Capital was transferred from St: Louis r 
to Jefferson City and the court was likewjse transferred. This was an unfortUnate, c; 

situation for most of ~he federal business was, in §t. ,LoUis. In 1839,7 the act, requir,ed 
the judge of the District of Missouri to go to St. LotPs to make all necessary orders 
for the return to the Circuit Court, meeting L.,-,Jefferson City, of all matters ; 
preparatory to trial. He. was to perform this 'duty the first Monday, in. October. In I 
1854),8 the statute required him to hold tei:IIls of the Circuit Court in St. Louis jn 
/iddition to the term held by the Justice of the Supreme Court. However, this failed 
to solve tlle basic problem.. . . . 

In 1857,9 the state was divided into two districts known as the Eastern and 
Western Districts. The terms of the District Court for the Eastern District was held 
in St. Louis and for the Western District in Jefferson City~ A separate jud~"ewas 
appointed for each court. ., " 

18 Act of May 19, 1961,75 STAT. 81. 
17 Act of February Jt.7, 1925, 43 STAT. 949. 
18 Act of February llO, 1954, 68 STAT. 9. 
1 Act of March 26, 1l804, § 12, 2 STAT. 287. 
2 Act of March 2, 1!~05, 2 STAT. 324. 
3 Act of June 4, 1812, 2 STAT. 743. 
4 Act of June 4, 1812, 2 STAT. 743. 
5 Act of March 2, 1821, 3 STAT. 645. 
6 Act of March 16, 1822, 3 STAT. 653. 
7 Act of March 3, 1839, 5 STAT. 337. 
8 Act of February21~1855, 10 STAT. 611. 
s Act of March 3, 185"~ STAT. 197. 
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In 1837,10 Missou .~ . 

1~62,ll it was assi~d ~as t~ade. a part of the n~Vlly , d" 

CE~ght~ 9ircuit where it ha e Nm~h Circuit. Later,I:I tl:':~te t EIghth Cir,cuit, and in 
Ircult In 1837 abolished s rePl8I!led. The act of assi . a e was r,eassigned to the 

w:r terms of a Circuit Co~~~ 9IrCS~lt Court POViers of treIDfs:~et cCU1'j; to the Eighth 
in SteLorn I?istrict were taken t~nthe'C~oUi~t' AOppeals from the rDistricUtl'tcbuttPrfi0vided 

, UIS. IrCUl purt for th D' t . Our or the 
. In 1857,13 When the t '(I' • e IS rict of Missouri sittin 
Judges of both districts wo Qlstz:lCts were creat'ed, the u g 
~he S~pereme CourCJr of holdmg the: CirCUit:, Court i nusualpower was granted the 
Ju~ge. ~~ the absenc~ o~~h~l~es~.comn!liSSioned judge i~\h:~~e~ce of the JUst~ce of 
pr ... vrul In the event of t' JU~ Ice ar:ld the opinion f th a ~ ~as to be CIrcuit 
tar ken Was not to sit in ilieIc· A J!ltdeoge f~~om the districtfro;:' Ph~shldmg judge was to 

!l 18172,1. a Circuit C rtlrCuI ur.t. ' w IC the appeals were 
whIch was to hav fi ou Was auth\>rized for th 
inithe18late Circuit eCo~~ f~~ th:b~ettE: j~~isdi~tion to ed!e:!i~~ ~\strict of Missouri 

11 7:~,15 the Western D' t . t IS rlc~ lof MISsouri. matters pending 
as the Eastern d W IS rIC of MIS~louri di' . 
were ~eld in K::ns est~rn Divisions. Tine te::na: of VIded Into two divisions known 
f?llowmg table is th:Sli~I~:hd for the, Easter.n" Di~~,!f0fu. t~e ~yrestern Division 
Ion: e present divisioris, givin th ..,euerson City. The 
E t g e datEl of their organiza 

as ern District -
Easte:rn Division-St. Louis 'I 

Created by A t f'" . 
h~ld in Rolla A 0 J.i ebruary 28, 1.887, 24 STA 
discontinued.' ct of June 22, 191Oj, 46 STAT. ~64~~t 1h~rm of court was 

North,ern Division-lIa 'bal '; IS term was later 
C . nm 
, reated by Act of F b ' 

Southeastern Division":"c: ruG8."fY 28,188'7,24 STAT. 425 
Created b A ' pe lrardeau . " 

St, Louis. T:rm~t of January 31, 1905;, 33 STAT 
fUI~nished without! Cape GIrardeau were to be h:f;'l'ifRec?rds to be kept in 

W, t " 
D' .' xpense to the government. SUItable rooms were 

" es ern lstrlct . 
Western Division Chill' 

Created b A lcotheand Kansas Cit 
, prQi~ded fO/Chilfi of Ja~uary 21, 1879, 26 STAT 263 
Southwestern Division~hei;\ct of June 22, 1910, 36 STA'i,18t;.rm of court was 

Oreated bYAct of Je:! In, '. 

Sa' rot" Jarshall t~ be appointed
uary 

24, 1901, 31 STAT. 739. No addir al 
un oseph Dlvision--Saint 'J h Ion clerk or 

Created by Act of J osep 
Central Divistn-Jefferso~cit? 21,18'79,20 STAT. 263. 

Under the Act of 1879 Y . 
ter,ms of court for th E' creatID;g.the Eastern and W-_J~ '" 
~TA~rr2:\ ~879, 20

e 
STA~r26~:VU!d~rt~~: held in J~ffu~o~m~~~~l~f 

Southern Divi;io~ ~;~=!~e Central Division. Act of February 2~ 1887,24 
Created by Act of Janu ,',., " 

When the d' . ary 21.1879,20 STAT 263 
In 1922,16 te~;;;!cts yvere created in 1857 ajud e . . 
Districts and in 1Vag~~gb&h!PS Were authorizedgfo;::thu:gor~ed for each district. 
created for both distri~ts ~d awe.re'lmade permanent. In, 1936 ~ter~ and Western 
. ' ,SUnl ar temporary judgeshi ,a Judge~hip was 

10 Act of Ma :h 3 " . P was created m 1942,19 
11 Act of JUl;C15 i~~~7'125 SS'lT'AT. 176. ' 
12 Act of J 1 23' , AT. 576. 
13 Act of M Y ill 8 1866, 14 STAT. 209. 
::Act ofJu~r: 8, i8~~:7il~:ITAT.197. 

Act of Janua 21 1 . 283. 
18 Act of Se te ry ,879, 20 STAT 263 
11 Act of A!gu:'i9

r i:sg94
292'S42 STAT. 838t 

18 Act of Ju "'2' , TAT. 659 ' 
18 Act of D ne ~ , 1~36, 49 &TAT. 18()4. Tms 

1954, 68 STAe.r.e~ber 24, 194~- 56 STAT. 1088. ¥his a P~~fanent position. 
~ Po on made permanent Act of February 10, 

69-375 0 - 81 - 25 
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bringing the total to two judges appointed jointly to both districts. This position was 
later made permanent.20 In 1961, a third judge was added to the Western District.21 

'" '" '" '" '" 

NEW JERSEY 
, New Jersey was organized as one judicial district under the First Judiciary Act, 
and has remained so organized throughout its history. The sessions for the District 
Courts were held in New Brunswick and Burlington, and those for the Circuit Court 
in Trenton.1 in 1844,2 the District Court was transferred to Trenton from New 
Brunswick and Burlington. In 1888,3 the judge of the district for New Jersey was 
authorized by statute to transfer the trial of a civil case to Newark with the consent 
of the parties, provided application was made one week prior to trial. In 1911,4 
sessions of the court were authorized to be held in Newark, and two years later, the 
clerk was authorized to appoint a deputy for the Newark office.s Since the establish­
ment of the court in Newark, the amount of judicial business has grown until today, 
the largest amount of business is done there. Before 1961, five judges were stationed 
in Newark and one in each of the other cities. In 1926,6 a session was established in 
Camden. 

In 1905,7 an additional judge was provided for the district, and since that act, the 
number of judges has increased to eight.~ 

'" '" '" '" '" 
NEW YORK 

The Federal Courts of New York were established by the Judiciary Act of 1789.1 
The state was constituted as one district in which a District judge was appointed to 
preside over the District Court. The District Court was to be held four times 
annually, the first Tuesday of November and every third month thereafter. The 
courts would be held in New York City. A Circuit Court was established to be held 
by two justices of the Supreme Court with the District Court judge for New York. 
The Circuit Court was held twice aimually on the fourth day of April and October. 

The Judiciary Act of 1801 which was repealed in the Jefferson administration, 
woulq 'have divided New York into two districts, but made no provision for a judge 
in ea:ch of the districts. The state was assigned the Second Circuit. Three judges 
were to be appointed under the Act of 1801 2 to hold the Circuit Court and provision 
was made to hold the Circuit Court in New York City and Albany, New York. 
However, this act was repealed 3 in 1802 and New York reverted back to consisting 
of one district with a District Court held in New York City and a Circuit Court 
presided over by the Justice of the Supreme Court and the District judge. In 1802, 
New York was assigned to the Second Circuit and a justice of the Supreme Court 
came to the state to hold Circuit Court.4 

In 1812, Congress provided for the appointment of two judges for the District 
Court. This was the fIJ.·3~ time in the history of the Federal Judiciary that two 

c/f< 
20 Act of February 10, 19~4, sec. 2 (10), 68 STAT; 11. 
21 Act of May 19, 1961, 75 STAT .. 81. 
1 Act of September 24,1789,1 STAT. 
2 Act of June 4, 1844, 5 STAT. 660. 
3 Act of August 8, 1888, 25 STAT. 388. 
4 Judicial Code 1911, § 96, 36 STAT. 1119. 
5 Act of February 14,1913,37 STAT. 674. 
8 Act of May 17, 1926, 44 STAT. 561. 
7 Act <'If March 3, 1905, 33 STAT. 987. 
8 The acts establishing judgeships in this district have been as follows: 
1905-,Second.Judge. Act of March 3,1905,33 STAT. 987. . 
1916-Third JU(lge. Act of April 11, 1916, 39 STAT. 48. 
1922-Tempor~ry Judge. Act of September 14, 1922,42 STAT. 837. 
1932-The above office made permanent brings the total to four judges. Act of May 20, 1932, 

47 STAT. 161. 0 ' , 
1940-Temporary Judge: ' : 

Act of March 24, 1940, 54 STAT. 219. ' 
. This office made permanent in 1944 bringing the total to five judges. 

Act of December 22, 1944, 58 STAT. 887. . 
1949-Sixth Judge. Act of August 3, 1949, 63 STAT. 493. 
1954-Seventh Judge. Act of February 1Q, 1954, 68 STAT. 9. ' {i 
1961-E!ghth Judge. Act ofM~19, 196Ij'75 STAT. 
1 Act of September 24, 1789,1 STAT. 73. 
2 Act of February 13, 1801, 2 STAT. 89. ,- . 
• Act .of March 8, 1802, 2 STAT. 132. ' 
• Act of April 29, 1802, 2 STAT. 156. 
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judges for the same district were authorized. However, the experiment lasted for 
two short years. The senior judge presided and when the two disagreed, the opinion 
~as "rendered in c!,nf?rmity with. the op!ni~n of the presidiI,lg j~dge. The act pro­
vldeu> that the semor Judge act WIth the JustIce to hold the CIrC1.ut Court but in the 
absence of the senior judge, the second judge had the authority to. act.5 

Two' years later, Congress divided the state into two districts; the Northern 
District and the Southern District. The Southern District Court was held in New 
York City and the court of the ·Northem District was held in Utica, Geneva and 
Salem. Since there were two judges in the state, the statute assigned Mathi~ B. 
Tallmadge to the Northern District and WilliamP. VanNess to the Southern 
District. The judge of the Southern District was given authority in the event of 
sickness or inability of the judge of the Northern District to hold the District Court 
in that district. The District Court in the Northern District was given Circuit Court 
jurisdiction and appeals from the decision of the judge sitting as the Circuit Court 
would be to the Circuit Court held in the Southern District in the same manner as 
from ~ther District Courts to their respective CirCUIt Court,6 This appeal was abol­
IShed l~ 182~, and an appeal allowed directly to the Supreme Court of the United 
States m the same manner as appeals from other Circuit Courts.1 '.' 

In ,1817, Congress authorized the judge of the Northern District with the judge of 
the SouthernQDistrict, or either judge in the absence of the other, to hold sessions of 
the District Court in the Northern District. The additional sum of $1,000 was Grud to 
the judge of the Southern District for proceeding under this act.B ' 

The next year, a similar act was passed, but'this one provided that the judge of 
the Northern District was to hold court in ;the: Sourthern District under the same 
conditions.9 

The judge of the Southern District of New York became the best paid judge in the 
Federal system. He received $3,500 per year for' his services. Most of the other 
jU.dge.s were pai~ $2,500 or less.10 Later, the salary of the judge of the Nort~ern 
DIStrIct 11 was raISed to the same level. ' 

In the early 19th Century, New York continued,to grow in size and new cities in 
other areas of the state grew in importance. 'This had an effect on the Federal 
Courts in that new terms of the courts-were required. In 1830,it was provided that 
the term of this District Court in the Southern District be held the first Tuesday in 
ea~h m?nth. Holding sessions of th~ Dis~rict Co-qrtthis frequently, was probably 
umque m the Federal-'System at thIS perIod. SectIOn' 2 provided for two additional 
sessions of the Circuit Court for the trial of criminal and equity suits, on the flrst 
Monday in February and 'July. The 'act further provided that the Circuit Court 
might hold special· sessions and that such special sessions might be held by the 
District judge alone.12 ,. 

In addition to more frquent'; sessions" new places for holding the courts were 
established. An act in 1838 .. ,provided for- terms of the District Court for the Northern 
District at Albany, Utica, Rochester and Buffalo, .and a term of the Circuit Court 
annually in Albany. One of the most unusual features of this act was the fact that 
the Northern' District was divided into three' divisions for the trial of issues of fact 
by juries. The act specified what counties ot:the Northern District were included in 
each division. All issues of fact . w~re tried in the: correct .division unless ordered by 
the court on cause shown.13 ThIS w.asthe first time that any district in the United 

", ,Sta!e~· had been s~bd!vid~d into divisions. 'In th~ !irst half of the 19th Gentury, the 
creatIo~ of new distrICts m those states where It. was ,necessary to hold the federal 
coutts m more than ~ne local~t;r-'c~~as f~vo!-"ed. ~y .the e.nd.of the century, Congress 

. returned to the creatIon of dIVISIOns Wlthm eXIStmg dIStrIcts as a means to solve 
problems of the courts meeting in more than one locality. These divisions were 
abolished in New York in 1860 and divisions have never been created in New York 
since that date.14 ., . 

The fact that criminal (:as~s were tried in cities, very often' at great distances 
from· the pl~ce where the crIme was committed, caused some annoyance to those 
who. ~ere trIed. In New York, a novel solution was adopted but. shortly abapdoned. 
The Judge of the Northern District wasa~thorized to convene at his ·discretion, in 

5 Act of April 29, 1812, 2 STAT. 719. 
8 Act of April 9, 1814,3 STAT. 121. 
7 Act of May 27,1826,4 STAT. 192. 
8 Act of March 3, 1817,3 STAT. 392. 
9 Act of AprilS, 1818, 3 STAT. 413. 
10 Act of May 29,1830,4 STAT. 42~. 
11 Act of July 4, 1864, sec. 4, 13 STAT. 385. 
12 Act of April 29, 1830, 4 STAT. 422. ' 
13 Act of July 7, 1838, 5 STAT. 205. 
14 Act of March 24, 1860, 12 STAT. 2. 
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certain counties, special terms of courts for the trial of criminal issues of fact 
arising in the counties providing he gave 20 days notic,~.15 

In 1865 the Eastern District was created from the e1xisting counties of the South­
ern Distr'ict. A separate judge was authorized and t;he court was to be held in 
Brooklyn the fiJ;st Wednesday of each month. The new I~istrict was given concurrent 
jurisdiction with the Southern District over the waters:; of the counties of New York, 
QueenS and Suffolk. In the event that the judge of the Southern District was 
unable 'to hold court, the judge from the Eastern DiStrict was qualified to perform 
this function.16 .. . 

In 1900 the Western District was created from coun.ties in the Northern DIstrict. 
A separate judge for this new district was authorized and the cities where the court 
was to be held were indicated,17 , . 

The business of the Federal Courts in the state con~inued to grow and it became 
obvious that additional judges were necessary for the e~p!>ting courts rather then the 
creation of additional districts or authorizing additicinial terms of the courts,. all. of 
which had been tried. One of the reasons Judge Betts, of the Southern DIstrIct, 
resigned was because of the additional burdens placed llpon him by the Bankruptcy 
Act of 1867.18 In 1903, an additional judge was authoriz~d for the Southern District, 
and throughout the 20th Century, additional judges have been added to each of the 
districts. Today, the Southern Districts has the largest number of judges of all 
federal districts.19 

' 
The following is a list of the cities and dates when the sessions were authorized in 

each place: 
Northern District 

Albany 
Auburn: Act of July 4,1864,13 STAT. 385. 
Binghamton: Act of May 12,1900,13 STAT. 175. 
Malone: Act of August 1'>,,1937,50 STAT. 623. 
Syracuse: Act of May 12, 1900, 31 STAT. 175. 
Utica: Act of July 4,1864,13 STAT. 385. 

Southetn I District 
New Y6rk: Act of September 24,1789,1 STAT. '73. 

Eastern District 
Brooklyn: Act of February 25, 1865, 13 STAT. 438. 

, 

Southern District 

Act of F(~bruary 9, 1903~ 32 STAT. 805. one additi<?~al ju~ge, 2. 
Act of Se'ptember 14, 1922, 42 STAT. 838, two additional Judges, 4. 
Act of February 29,1929,45 STAT. 1317, three additional judges, 7. 
Act of Al.l'gust 19, 1935,49 STAT. 659, two ad~tion~judges, 9. 
Act of Jul1e 15,1936,49 STAT. 1491, two additional Judges, 11. 
Act of May 31, 1938, 52 STA'r. 5,~5, one additional judge, 12. . 
This act provided for a temporaty judge and the first vacancy was not to be med. 
~ provisiop: was repealed by the Act of June 8,1940,.54 STAT. 253. . 

i,~ct ofMar~ch 24,1940,54 STAT. 219, one temporary Judge, 12. 
;Act of AUg(ist 3, 1949, 63 STAT. 493, four additional judges, 16. 
Act of Febrhary 10, 1959, 68 STAT. 8, two additional judges, 18. 

1.\ . 
_____ \ I:) 

15 Act of July 4, 1864, 13 STAT. 385. 
18 Act of Februl\ry 25, 1865, 13 STAT. 438. 
17 Act of May 12, 1900, 31 STAT. 175. 
JB 1 AMER. L. REV. 744. 
19 Laws creating pew judicial positions: ., 

\ Eastern DIStrIct 
Act of June 25, 1S'~0, 36 STAT. 838, one additional judge, 2. 
Act of September 14, 1922, 42 STAT. 838, one additional judge, 3. 
(This provided for ,'1 temporary appointment, but the position Vias made permanent by Act of 

August 19, 1935, 49 S'l'AT. 659.) 
Act of February 28,':1929, 45 STAT. 1409, two additional judge~, 5. 
Act of August 28, 19a5, 49 STAT. 945, one additional judge, 6. 
Act of May 19, 1961, '?5 STAT. 81, two additional judges, 8. 

'\, Western District 
Act of.March 3, 1927,44 STAT. 1370, one additional judge, 2, 
Act of March 18, 1966, $0 STAT. 75, one additinal judge, 3. 

, Northern District 
Act of March 3, 1927, 44 ~TAT. 1374, one additional judge, 2. 
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Act of May 19, 1!}s1, 75 STAT. 81, six additional judges, 24. 

UTestern District 
Buffalo: Act of July 4,1864, 13 STAT. 385. 
Can~ndaigua: Act of March 3,1911, .sec. 97, 36 STAT. 1118. 
ElmIra: Act of March 3, 1911, sec. 97, 36 STAT. 1118. 
Jamestown: Act of May 12, 1900, 31 STAT. 175. 
Rochester: Act of July 4,1864,13 STAT. 385. ' 
Lockport: Act of May 12, 1900,31 STAT. 175. Omitted from Judicial Code of 1948 

because court had not been held in the city for 32 years. 

'" '" '" '" ... '" 

NORTH CAROLINA 
" 

N~~th Carolina did not ratify the C~~stitution a~d 'Ylls not provided fo~ in the 
Judi~Ia~y.Act.of ~789 .. When the state Jomed the Umon m 1790, it was organized as 
~>ne Jucliclal ~trIct w~th ~he terms of the District Court and the Circuit Court held 
m New Bern. The CIrCUIt Court was to be held by the Justices of the Supreme 
Court assigned~o the Circuit. wi~h the District Court judge. 

In 1792,2 se~SIOns of the DIStrIct Cqurt were authorized in New Bern, Wilmington 
and Edenton m rotatIOn. ' 

" In 1792,3 Congress took the unusual step of dividing the state into three districts 
fo~ G t~e purposes of holding the District Court. The District Court was held in 
Wl~mmgton, New Bern! an~Edenton, and the districts were known by the cities in 
whIch they. Il}et. The CIrCUIt Court was held in New Bern. This is the first time the 
Congress diVIded ~y stat7 up into more th~ one district although no additional 

. offi~ers wer,: proV!-ded. This act was repealed m 1797,4 and the terms of court were 
agam establIShed mNew Bern. ' 

In 1801,5 s~ssi(;>nsof the District Court were again authorized in Edenton New 
Bern, and Wilmmgton! t~ree tnnes a year in each city. The districts were' given 
names such as .th~ DIstrIct of Alber1!1az:le [Edenton], District of Pamptico [New 
B~rn] and the DIStrIct of ~a:pe Fear [Wilmmgton]. This is one of the few times in the 
histoIJ; of the Federal JUdiCIary that names other that directional terms taken from 
the pomts of the compass, were given.to districts. This act was repealed by"the same 
statute. as th~t repea1in~ the fa~o?~ Judiciary Act of 1801.6 This organization was 
reconstItuted m 1802 7 WIth the additIon of a clerk for each district 

.The ~essions?f the District Court have been held in these citi~s since that ,date 
Wlth tI:e~xceptIOn of Edenton. The terms were transferred from that city to Eliza­
beth CIty m 1870.8 

In 1872, ~ t~e 'state, , was divided:.futo:two. districts ;'known as the Eastern and 
'YE!stern DIStrICts. By 1926, the court for the Western District was held iii eight 
CltI~S and the court for the Eastern 'District in six. '. . 
~n 1927,10 the'state 'YaS .divided into. three districts to be known as the Eastern 

MIddle and Western DIstrIcts. The following is a list of cities in which the court 
meets and. the date the terms were authorized for the particular districts: 

Eastern District 
Elizabeth City; Act of July 1, 1870, 16 STAT.,180. 
Fayetteville: Act of June 7,1924,43 STAT. 661. 
New.Bern: Act of June, 9,1794,1 STAT. 396; 
RaleIg!'t: A~to.f March 2, 1793, ~ STAT. 336, .authorized the transfer of the sessions 

of the Clrc.uIt Court from NE!w Bsrnto' RaleIgh by order of the court when there· 
shall be SUItable a,ccommodatIons. The term of court in this city was first set by Act 
of March 3, 1797, 1 STAT. 518. ' 

W!lmington: Act of June 9,1794,1 STAT. 396. 
WIls0!1: Act of October 7, 1914, 38 STAT. 728. 
W~hington:Act of March 3,19051 33 STAT. 1004. 

"IAct of June 4,1790,1 STAT. 126. 
'Act of April 12, 1792, 1 STAT. 252. 
3Act of June 9, 1794, 1 ST~~. 396. 
4 Act of March 3, 1797,1 Sf(,~~T. 518. 

,.5 Act of March 3, 1801, 2 &.:'AT. 123. 
BAct .. of March 8,1'802,2 STAT. 132. 
7 Act of April 29, 1802, 2 STAT. 163. 
/j Act of July 1, 1870, 16 STAT. 180. 
9 Act of June 4,1&72,17 STAT. 215. 
10 Act ofMarG~ 2, 1927, 44 STAT. 1339. 
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Western District 
Asheville: Act of June 4,1872, 17 STAT. 217. 
Bryson City: Act of April 25, 1928,45 STAT. 457. 
Charlotte: Act of June 19, 1878,20 STAT. 173. 
Shelby: Act of December 24,1924,43 STAT. 722. 
Statesville: Act of June 4,1872, 17 STAT. 217. 

Middle District 
Durham: Act of February 28, 1933, 47 STAT. 1350, as a part of the Eastern 

District. Transferred to Middle District by Act of June 28, 1935, 49 STAT. 429. 
Greensboro: Act of June 4, 1872, 17 STAT. 217. Transferred from Western District 

upon organization of the District. 
Rockingham: Act of March 2, 1927,44 STAT. 1339. 
Salisbury: Act of January 31, 1908,35 STAT. 3. Transferred to the Middle District 

when it was created. ' 
Wilkesboro: Act of February 23, 1903, 32 STAT. 852. Transferred from Western 

District when this district was organized. 
Winston-Salem: Act of June 12, 1936, 44 STAT. 734. Originally this city was 

included in the Western District. 
When the two districts were originally established in 1872, a judge was provided 

for each district. In 1927, when the Middle District was created, a judge was 
authorized for that district. In 1961,11 a judge was authorized for each of the three 
districts bringing the total of judges in each district to two. 

'" '" '" '" '" '" '" 

OHIO 
Ohio was the first territory 1 formed from the Northwest Territory and embraced 

the present area of the state. During the territorial period, three judges held all 
courts in the area and the three sat ,vith the governor to enact legislation. In 1802,2 
the area was admittfld as a state and in 1803,3 provision was made for the organiza­
tion of a District Court with the same powers as those exercised by the judge of the 
District of Kentucky. The District judge in Ohio was expected to hold three terms at 
the seat of the government which was then Chillicothe. In 1820,4 the terms of the 
District and Circuit Courts were transferred to :Columbus, the new state capital 
since 1816. 

In 1807,5 the state was made a part of the newly organized Seventh Circuit, and 
Circuit Courts were organized within the state, In 1842,6 one session of the Circuit 
and the District Courts was transferred from the state capital at Columbus to 
Cincinnati. The District Judge was given authority to hold adjourned sessions of the 
court in Cleveland. However, the act 7 was repealed two years later and the terms of 
the court were transferred back to Columbus. In 1855, the state was divided into two 
districts known as the Northern and Southern Districts.s The terms of Circuit and 
District CouJ;ts were held in Cincinnati and Cleveland. A separate judge was pro­
vided for both districts. This act abolished the terms of all the courts in Columbus 
for the clerk was to transfer all records to the Southern District in Cincinnati which 
court retained jurisdiction of all cases then pending." ' 

Later, special terms were authorized to be held in Cleveland to transact any 
business t which might under existing laws be transacted at any regular term." 9 

In 1878,10 the Northern District" was divided into, two divisions known as the 
Eastern and Western Divisions. The terms of court for the Eastern Division were to 
be held in Toledo and the Western Division to be held in Cleveland. In 1880,11 the 
Southern Division was' divided into the Eac;tern and Western Districts and the term 
of court was established in Columbus for the Eastern Division and in Cincinnati for' 
the Western Division. The following is a list of the cities where the terms of court 

11 Act of May 19, 1961, 75 STAT. 81. ' 
1 Act of April 30, 1802,2 STAT. 173. Authorized the state to prepare a constitution. 
2 Admitted by Act of February 19, 1803, 2 STAT. 201. 
3 Act of February 19, 1803, 2 STAT. 201. 
4 Act of March 4, 1820, 3 STAT. 544. 
5 Act of February 24, 1807, 2 STAT. 420. 
sAct of June 1, 1842, 5 STAT. 488. 
7 Act of March 26, 1844, 5 STAT. 652. 
8 Act of February 10, 1855, 10 STAT. 604. 
o Act of February 21, 1855, 10 STAT. 611. 0 
I. Act of June 8j 1878, 20 STAT. 102. 
11 Act of February 4, 1880, 21 STAT. 63. 
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were pre.sently held in the state and tha date that .a session of court was authorized 
for the CIty: 
Northern District 

Eastern Division: Created by Act of June 8,1878,20 STAT. 102. 
Cleveland: Act of February 21, 1855, 10 STAT. 611. Authorized adjourned 

sessions at·:this place. Made permanent July 7, 1870, 16 STAT. 192. 
Youngstown: Act of February 26, 1909, 35 STAT. 656~ 
Akron: Act of February 10, 1954,§ 2(b) (9)~ 68 STAT. 11. 

Western Division: Created by Act of June 8, 1878, 20 STAT. 102. 
. Lima: Act of Eebruary 14, 1928, 42 STAT. 1246. 

Toledo: Act of May 23,1872, 17 STAT. 158. 
Southern District 

Weste~n I?ivis~on: Created by Act of February 4, 1880, 21 STAT. 63.' 
CmclllnatI: Act of June 1, 1942,5 STAT. 488, ' 
Dayton: Act of March 4,1907,34 STAT. 1294. 

Eastern Division:, Created by Act of February 4, 1880, 21 STAT. 63. 
Columbus: Act of March 4,1820,3 STAT. 544.' . '.,. 
·St6:ubenville:Act of March 4,1915, 38 STAT. 1187. 

It ~~?uld ba. noted,however, t~a~ yvhen terms of court 'Yer~ provided at Dayton. in 
1907, .It ytas no~ a .I>a~ ?f any diVlSI?n ?f the Souther~ DIStrICt, and any case wh.Ich 
was Wlthm the JurIsdictIon of the distrIct, for convemence of'the parties could be 
tried in Dayton.. . ,.'. . " 
Whe~ t~e state. was divided itito two judicial districts, a judge was authoriz~d for 

ea~h distrIct. In 1900,13 a temporary post was created for the Northern Districf and 
~hIS was made permane~t ~ 1910.14 1.0 1922,1~ another temporary judge was author-' 
lZed for tp.e Northern DIStrIct and this was also made permanent bringing the total 
to three m 1935.16 Another temporary judgeship was authorized in 1941 17 and was 
made permanent in 1949.18 A .fIfth judicial post was created in 1954 19 and a sixth in 
1961.20 . A temporary judgeship was authorized for the Southern District in 190721 
and thIS was made permanent in 1910.22 A.third judgeship was authorized in 1937.23 
Temporary judges were authorized in both districts in 1961,24 In 1966 an additional 
judge was authorized' in each district bringing the total to seven 'judges in the 
Northern District and four in the Southern District.25 . 

'" '" '" 

12 Act of March 4, 19()7, 34 STAT, 1294. 
13 Act of December 19, 1900, .31 STAT. 726. 
14 Act of February 24, 1910, 36 STAT. 202. 
15 Act of September 14, 1922, 42 STAT. 837. 
1S Act of Augm;t 19, 1935, 49 STAT. 659. 
17 Act of May 1, 1941,55 STAT. 148. 
,. Act of AUgUst 3, 1949, 63 STAT. 493. 
19 Act of February 10, 1954, 68 STAT. 9, 
20 Act of May 19, 1961,75 STAT. 80. 
21 Act of February 25, 1907, 34 STAT. 928. 
22 Act of February 24, 1910, 36 STAT. 202. 
23 Act of August. 20; 1937,50S'rAT. 805 . .. , 
24 Act of May 19, ~961, 75 STAT. 81. . 
25 Act of March 18, 1966, 80 STAT. 75," 

'" '" '", 
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;. 

PENNSYLVANIA· 

The Federal COtll'ts' in Pennsylvania were created by the J u· 
diciary Act of 1789. Pennsylvania was organized as one disd 
trict with a District judge holding court alternately in PlIila· 
delphia and Yor}!:, beginning in Phi1aclelp..1.~~!l_!?n the second T~es~ __ 

. day or November and every second Tuesday thereafter in tlle 
third month in the alternate location. Pennsylvania was as· 
signed to the Middle Circuit for the purpose :of holding the Cir­
cuit Court. The Circuit Court for the District of Pennsylvania 
was held alternate1y in Philadelphia and York beginning cn the 
11th of April 1790, and every sixth month thereafter." Later 
the sessions of both courts were held exclusively in Philadelphia.2 

In the first years, Judge Richard Peters, the District C~urt 
judg~, held Circuit C?urt with various. ~embe:s Of the Supreme 
Court. Although the system of reqUlrmg a Justice of theSu­
pi-erne Court to sit on the Circuit Court pleased few, the cw~tom 
continued for over a century. During these early years, the 

. travel was so difficult it is amazing hQw few sessions were 
missed. An examination of the minutes of the Circuit Court 
indicates that the October term 1794, Qct.ober term 1797, October 
term 1798 and October term 1800 were all passed·over because 
of the lack of a judge to hold .the court. By the Act. 0:( ~802, 
Pennsylvania was assigned to the Third Circuit and by virtue 
of the provisions of the act assigning the justices to the circuits, 
Bushrod Washington became the justice assigned to the Third 
Circuit. . 

The Judiciary Act of 1801 3 created special judges to hold the 
Circuit Courts to relieve justices of the Supreme Court of tIlis 
duty. Four sessions of the Circuit Court presided over by th~ 
three Circuit judges appointed under this act were held in May 
and October 1801 and January and May'in 1802.. No Circuit 
Court was held for nearly a year until the April ter.m in 1803,. 
which :was held by Justice 'Washington and Judge Pet~rs. 

The Judiciary' Act of 1801 would have divided Pennsylvania 
ipto two districts, the Eastern and 'Vestern Districts, for the' 
purpose of holding th~ .Circuit Court. The terms of the court for 
the Eastern District were held in Philadelphia and the terms for 
the Western District at Bedford. However, this act was l'e­
pealed by Thomas .Jeffel'son and the Federal Circu,t and 'Dis­
trict Courts continued to be held in Philadelphia at the st~~led . 
times. .. 

In 1815;' Pennsylvania was divided into t'vodistl'icts desig.' 
nated as the Eastern .and 'Western Districts. Ri~hal'd. Peters 
continued as judge of. the Eastern District .and the President 
was authorized to appoint a"jui{ge foi- the ,v.estern District with 

I. Act of September 24, 1579, ·sces. 2, 3. .Act of F~brunry 13, 1S01, 2 STAT •. 
3.1 STAT. 73, 74. " 89.·· 

2. Act of 1[:1112. 1700, 1 STAT, 4G3~ 4. act of AprIl 20, ISlS, 3 STAT. 
o 4Q2. 
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a salary of$16~0 paid qual~terly. In addition to the jurisdiction 
generally exerCIsed by a Dish'ict Court the District C t ·f 
the Wester D' t . t '. our or . . n. IS rIC was. to exercise Circuit Cburt powers with-
~~ t~~t, dl~tr~ct, Appeals from this district were to be taken to 
t' e .. 1IC~lt. Court ~or the Eastern District of Pennsylvania sit • 
mg m hlladelphIa.5 In 1820, provision was made for an ap 

p.eal ~rom th,~ D.istrict Court "when exercising the powers of ~ 
CIrCllI ... cou,:t dIrectly .to th,e Supreme Court, under the usual 
r~les cove~mg app;als In such cases. Th~ date of the first ses. 
:~on of t41~, CQUl't In the ne~v district was set in June, 1818 but 
. e cour~ d~d. not getorgamzed at that time. Congress p~ssed 
:nt~~t ;p~ovldmg that any case th.atwas to have been transferred 

Q IS caourt WOUld. not abate because of the failure of this court 
~o mp ~t~t'b The seSSIOns of the court in the new distl'ict were· held 
In 1 cs urgh. ' 

T~"e. ~c~ of l\i'arc~ 3,.1837 ': reorganized the circuits by creating 
~e" CllcU~ts, ~'easslgnmg the states to the circuits, and abolish­
Ing the CIrCUIt PO'~ers of several of the District Courts which 
had fOl'merly exerCIsed this jurisdiction including th D' tr· t 
Cotu·~ .fo1' the Western District of Penns~lvania. How:ve~s t~~s 
~ct dId not affect the. jurisdiction of the court when held at' 'ViI 
ba~1sp.ort where two terms of the court had been held since 1824 ; 
T~IS, . In effect, gave the District Court judge of the 'Vester~ 
D~i'l'l~t o~ Penns:lvania, t~e powei's of a Cil'cuit Court .Sfitlge 
~ en .0Idmg comt at 'Vllhamsport and the power of a District 
. o.urt.~p<tge ,:hen si~ting in Pittsburgh. This defect was rem­
~dI~dl~1.18~3 .. when It waspro:'id~d that a Circuit Court would 

e e l~ iV.~lhamsport by the J.ustIce assigned to the circuit .. 
~~ addition'\,~o. the sessions of the District Courts held in Pitts­

bU1ch and W~lhamsport,the judge of the District Court' f ' 
~estern Pen~$Ylva;nia \Va,s l'~quired in 1866 io to hold two tern~~ 
~~ t~ ~ourt In ,ErIe on thefirst Monday in July ahdJanuary 
" ~ " c of .March 1:, 1868 11 lJrovided a Circuit Court be held 
In ,11e at the same time fixed fOl' holding the District Court. 

In 1901,12. the Middle D!stl'ict of Pennsylvania was created 
and was attached to the ThIrd, Circuit. It was })l'ovided that the 

5. Act of April 20, 1818, 3 STAT, 
462. 

6. Act of December la, ,ISIS .3 
STAT. 478. .. ' 

7. Act .of Mlll'ch3, 1837, 5 Sl'AT. 
;liO, .. 

8. Act of .Mn:y 2(}, ~S04.4 STNl'. tiO; 

" 40 F.R.D.-IS 

9. Act of :.unrch 3; 1843; G STAT. 
028. , 

10 •. Act o~ July 28, 18GO, 14 STAT. 
3-12, . . . 

II. Act Of). Illl'C.I~f[:·l~~S l~ ST" 'T _') . I.-I 'v ..... 
,,:.: Act of F\tl'll.'lll'Y 2.1, 1871 16 
STAT. 429. . "~ , 

J 2... Act. Of)farcll }"lOOl 3ll. ~'.rAT 
882.· -, ~ '~'}" • 

i 
j 
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!} 

-

,1 



388 

274 {O FEDERAL RULES DEOISIONS 
"" -~. I-'~" 

terms of the Circuit and District Courts for this district be held 
in Scranton, Williamsport, and Harrisburg where the first term 
of the court for the purpose of organizing the court was held on 
the first Monday in May, 1901.13 In 19.36,14 a term of the Fed­
eral District Court for the Middle District of Pennsylvania was 
authorized in Wilkes-Barre provided suitable accommodations 
for the purpose of holding this court were furnished without ex­
pense to the government. However, this act did not provide 
for a clerk at Wilkes-Barre and all papers were kept in the clerk's 
office in Scranton. Today, the courts in this district are held 
in these cities. The Middle District is not divided into divisions 
as is true in other states, but provision is made in the statutes 
for trying the case at the closest place for holding sessions of 
the Federal Court. 

In 1930,15 provision was.made for holding a term of the Court 
for the Eastern District at Easton on the first Tuesday in June 
and November provided suitable accommodations were furnished 
free of cost to the federal government. This act provided that 
all papers were to be kept in the clerk's office in Philadelphia. 

The importance of the Federal Courts grew rapidly and by 
the beginning of the 20th Century, they had far more business 
than a single judge could handle. In 1904 and 1909, additional 
judges were authorized in the Eastern and Western Districts, 
gj,ing .each of thes: courts two judges ~ac~.16 Fro~ time to 
tIme, the number of Judges for the three dIstrIcts were Increased, 
and today, eleven judges are authorized for the Eastern District 
of Pennsylvania, three judges are authorized for the Middle Dis­
trict and eight judges are authorized for the Western District. 
The acts creating these additional judges are listed below.l1 

13. Act of June 30, 1902, 32 STAT. 
549 .. 

14. Act of May 13, 1936, 49 STAT. 
1271. 

15. Act of July 27, 1930, 46 STAT. 
820. 

16. Act of February 2D, 1909; Act 
of April I, ID04, 33 STAT. 155. 

17. Law~ creating New Judicial Po­
sitions. 

Eastern DIstrict 
"l) 

Act of 1789 provided for one judge. 
Act of April I, 1904, 33 STAlr: 155 

provIded for an additional judge 

in ~le district making a total of 
two judges. 

Act of February 10, 1914, 38 STAT. 
283 provided tor an additional 
judge but the next vacancy in the 
district was not to be filled. 

Act of September 14, 1922, 42 STAT. 
837, provided for an additional 
judge but any vacancy occurrliig 
after two years would not be filled 
except by consent of Congress. 

Act of ¥urch 3, 1027, 49 STAT. 1347. 
This act added a permanent judge. 

Act of June 10, 1930, 49 STAT. 1523. 
Added an ad<1itlonlil judge but the 
act stipulated that the next va can­
Jl:Y would not be filled. 

Ac~ of June 2, 1938, 52 STAT. 780. 
{Made . the position under the above 

i , 
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\:;, 
In 1946,18 a judgeship was created for the Eastern, Midd)e, 

and Western Districts of Pennsylvania. One cannot but wonder 
concerning the political motive behind this act when he reads 
the provision that the President must submit a nomination to 
the Senate. in 90 days or the act will expire. In 1954, this act 
was amended by providing that should a vacancy occur while 
"the judge appointed pursuant to this section is holding office 
** ... " such judge shall thereafter be a district judge for the 
middle district of Pennsylvania/' 19 Judge Frederick V. Follmer, 
who was first appointed in 1946 as the judge j:or the Eastern 
Western, and Middle Districts of Pennsylvania/became a judg~ 
of the Middle District in 1955. " 

act permanent making a total of 
four judges. 

March 24, 1940, 54 STAT. 219. Cre­
ated a temporary judgeship -which 
was not to be filled when the next 
vacancy occurred. This position 
made permanent, by the Act of De­
cember 7, 1944, 58 STAT. 796. 

Act of August 3, 1949, 63 STAT. 493. 
Two additional judgeships were cre­
ated by this act maldng a total of 
seven judges in the district. 

Act of February 10, 1954,68 STAT •. 
9. One additional position was cre­
ated making a total of eight perma­
nent judges in the distrIct. 

Act of .. May 19, 1961, 75 STAT. 81. 
Three additional judicial posts were 
created bringing the total number 
of judges to eleven. 

Act of March 18, 1966, 80 STAT. 75, 
authorized three temporary judges, 

Western District 

Total 
Act· creating the. District pro-

vIded for one jUl;lge. 1 
_Act of l!'ebruary 26; 1909, 35 

STAT. 656. created an addi-
tional judicial post. . 2 

Act of September 14, 1922, 42 
STAT. 837. Vacancy occur­
ring more than two years 
from date of this act should 
not be filled unless authQrized 
by Congress. This provision 
repealed by Act of August 19, 

1935, 49 STAT.. 659, makIng 
a total of 3 

Act of August·3, J1949, 63 STAT. 
495.495.- Next 'vacancy occur­
ring in thIs of!ice not to be 
filled. l\Iade'permanent by 
Act of Augusl. 29, 1950, 64 
STAT. 562, ma1dng a total of 
four judges. 4 

Act of Februar;,v 10, 1954, as 
STAT. 9. Created a tempo­
rary judge fdr the DIstriCt, 
thus maldng n~ total of 5 per­
manent judges and one tempo-
rary judge. _ 5 

Act of May 19, 1961, 75 STAT. 
81 authorized two addition­
al judges and made the tem­
porary judgeship permanent 

. bringing the total to 8 

Middle DJstrIct 

Total 
Act creating the District provid-

ed for one judge. 1 
Act of Febrqary .28, .1929, 45 

STAT. 1344 prodded for 1 
judge. 2 

Act of .l\Iny 19, 1961, 75 STAT. 
81, authori2:ed an additional 
Judge. 3 

18. Act of July 24, 1946, 60 STAT. 
654. 

19. Act of February 10,1954, sec, 6, 
08 STAT. 1~. 
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* * * * * * 
TEXAS 

Texas was admitted to the Union in 1846. At that time, it was 
.organized as one judicial distr~ct with a single judge who .was 
to hold a District Court at Galveston and at "such other times 
and places • • • as the said judge may .order." Thi~ power 
was rarely granted t.o judges .of the Federal C.oUi'ts. ThIs c.ourt 
was granted the powers .of a Circuit Court,lBy the time Texas 

•• Act of December 29, 1845, 9 
STAT.L 

. 0 
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.~. was admitted, the. Circuit Courts were generally held by the Dis· 
trict Court judge. 

In 1857,~ Texas was divided int.o tw.o judicial districtskn.own 
as the-Eastern and W~sternDistricts. The tenp.s .of.e.ourtin the 
Eastern District were held. in GahTest.on and Br.ownsville and in 
the Western District· at. Austin and" Tyler. The judge .of the 
DistrictCQurt .of Texas b~came the judge of the Eastern Distri~t 
and 'a judge f.or the Western District w~s appointed. Both CQurts 
c.ontinued t.o exercise full-federal jurisdiction. 

Circuit Courtswer~ established in Texas in 1862 :I when Texas 
-wasm.,adea part .of the Sixth Circuit. In 1866; the state was as­
sign~a t.o the Fifth Circuit.' Distinction in each city continued 
t.o ,be mad~ between the District and Circuit C.ourts 'until the 
latter' c.ourts were abolished in 1911. -' 

When Texas seceded from the Union, the District Court con­
tinued to act as. a trial court in the Confederate Judicial System • 
The Confederate Statute creating a judicial system abolished the 
distinction between the District and Circuit Courts. Of all the 
courts within the Confederacy, those in Texas wei'e unique in 
the fact that the judges who had served .on the court before the 
Civil War continued in the same office after the war. Judge 
Th.omas H. Duvall, who ·~~s appointed in 1857 to the "Western 

,District and Judge Johlt·:C. Watrous .of the Eastern District 
ignored the Ordinance of Sec~ssi.on and after -the establishment 
.of federal authority in Texas, both judges reopened their courts.s 

In 1870, Judge Watr.ous submitted his resignation because of 
ill health, and in 'recognition .of \Vatr.ous' services, Congress 
voted him a salary for his natural1ife~· ';' 

In 1879,'1 the $tate was divided into a third district known as 
the Northern Judicial District. A judge'was authorized for the 
new N orlhern District. 

In HH)2,8 Texas was divided into a f.ourth district ]mown as 
the Southern District. The President was authorized to apP.oint 
a judge, m~rshal, clerk, and district attorney to this 'district. 

2. Act of February 21, 1857, 11, 
STAT. 1M. 

3. Act of July 15, 1862, 12 STAT •. 
516. . 

5. Willlnm l\r. Robinson, Jr. JUS­
TICE IN . GRAff' Cnmbridge, 1941, 
p.16. If . 

If 
6. .Act 9f ApJ;"ll/S, 1870, 16 STAT. 81. 

4. Act of July 23. 1866, 14 STAT, 7. Act of February 24,1879, 2.0 
209.· 'STAT."320.·· 

8. Act of Mnrch 11, 11)02, 32 STAT. 
o 65. 

L 
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Texas and New York are unique in that they are the only states 
presently organized into four districts. 

In 1884,9 Congress organized certain counties then in the West­
ern District into a division, although it was not designated as 
such by prescribing that suits arising in the counties named in 
the act should be tried in EI PaSo. The federal courts in the 
Western District were then holding sessionS in Brownsville, San 
Antonio, and:;; Austin, but this act did not group the other counties 
into divisions. Again, in 1897,10 certain counties of the Eastern 
District were created into a division although the other parts of 
the district were not organized as such. This organization re­
sulted in some counties of the district being in divisions and 
others not. This defective organization was not remedied un­
til 1902,llL when all the districts were divided into di~sioris. 

The following is a list of the cities in Texas where sessions of 
the federal courts were held and the dates the sessions were au­
thorized: 

Northern District 
Dallas 

Act of Februa};y 24,1879,20 STAT. 320: 

Fort Worth 
Act of February 10,1900,31 STAT.27f 

Abilene 'll 
The terms of court held in Graham transfeJ.'l'ed to this 
city. 
Act of June 11, 1896, 29 STAT. 456. 

San Angelo 
Act of February 10, 1900, 31 STAT. 27. 

Amarillo 
Act of February 14, 19;081 '35 STAT. 8. 

Wichita Falls 
Act of February 26, 1917,39 Sr:r'AT. 939. 

Lubbock 
Act of May 26, 1928, 45 S1'AT. 747. 

9. Act of June 3, 1884, 23 STAT. 35. 
,< 

10. A~)t· of '"!)'euruary 8, 1891, 29 
STAT, 5W;, Creating the Beau­
mont Dh:i~l.on. In the same year, 
Congress p::ovided for a second did­
.sionill tIle. Western :Distl'ict 
(Laredo Dlvision, Act of March 2, 

1891, 30 STAT. 1002) nnd four years 
later, a second division, known ,1,\9 

the Sherman DIvision, waS creab~d. 
(Act of Fcbruary 19, 1001, 31 STAT., 
70S).': 

II. Act of March 11. 1002, 32 STAT • 
64. 

• , 
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Southern District 
Galveston 

Seat of the first Feder~l Court in Tex 
Act of December 29,1845,9 STAT. 1. as. 

Houston 

Act of March~l1, 1902;.32 STAT. 68. 
Laredo' , 

. Act of Mal'ch 2, 1899, 30 STAT~ 1002. 
Brownsville 

. Act of February 21, 1857,11 STAT. 164. 
VIctoria 

Act of April 18, 1906, 34 SrrAT. 122. 
Corpus Christi 

Act of May 29, 1912,37 STAT. 120: 

Eastern District ,." 
Tyler 

Act of February 21, 1857, 11 STAT. 164. 
Beaumont 

Act of February 8, 1897, 29 STAT~ 516. 
Sherman. 

P 
.. Act of Feb~'uary 19, 1901,31 STAT. 798. 

a1'IS 

Ac~ of March 6, 1889, 25 STAT. 787. 

289 

ThIS act gave the cou t· . d' . 
th I d' r JurIS lcbon Over portions of 
bye A ~ lafnMcouhntry • This jurisdiction was abolished 

c 0 arc, 1,. 1895,28 STAT. 693. 
Texarkana 

Act of Mai.'ch2, 1903/'32 STAT. 927. 
Jefferson ' 

;'if 
Act of Februal'Y 24, 1879, 20 STAT. 320. 

W~stern District 
Austin 

',,. , .Act of February 21, ~857, 11 STAT. 164 
'Vaco ..... ,. 

Act of February 24, 1879,'20 STAT. 320 
E1 Paso 0 • 

Act of June 3, 1884,23 STAT. 35. 
Sap Antonio . 

~ct of Februal'y 24, 1879 20 STAT 320 
40 F.R,O.-l..· ,... 
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Del Rio 
Act of June 1906, 34 STAT. 226. 

Pecos 
Act of February 5, 1913, 37 STAT. 663. 

The District Courts for the Northern District and later, 'the 
Eastern District, exercised jurisdiction in what is now the State 
of Oklahoma. In 1883,1.2 the District Court for the Northern 
District waS given jurisdiction in. the Indian Territory, south 
of the Canadian River and east to the lands assigned certain In­
dian tribes. All causes arising in this area were to be tried in 
Graham, Texas. As there were no courts in this area at this­
period, this jurisdiction extended to all violations of the laws in­
volving a white man, for all disputes between the Indians were 
settled in the tribal courts. In 1889,13 a court in the Indian ter­
ritory was organized but this court's jurisdiction was limited and 
other causes which did not fall within its jurisdiction would be 
tried in a division of the Eastern District of Texas. The counties 
of Lamar, Fannin, Red River and Delta in Texas and the area 
roughly sought of 34 degrees and 30 seconds parallel west to 
approximately Beaver Creek in the present state of Oklahoma 
w'ereorganized as a division of the Eastern District. The ses­
sions of this court were held in Paris, Texas. The next year, the 
territory of Oklahoma was organized and the jUloisdictiQ:r:t of the 
Federal Court for the Northern District in the area olthe new 
territory was discontinued.1-l The jurisdiction of the court for 
the Eastern District was not abolished until the admission of 
the state in 1907. " 

As in so many other states, the case load in the federal courts 
of this state continued to gro'\v, necessitating the appointment 
of new judges. In 1898,15 a second jU3ge was -authorized in the 
Northern District but this position was not to be filled. ,; In ef­
fect, this act provided only temporary relief .in "tb~ district. The 
following. is a list of statutes authoriziJ}g additional judges in 
the state: /; -. 

Northern Distric-t 
Act of February 24, 1879,2.0 STAT. 320. 
Act of February 9, 1898,30 STAT. 240. Temporary .. 
Act of Febru?-ry 26, 1919, 40 STAT .. 1l83. 
Act of Sept~mber14, 192~!42 ~TAT. '837. 

AuthorIzed a temporary Judge .. Made pel'manent by 

12 •. Act of Janunry 0, 1883, sec. 3, 14.' .o\ct of )Iny 2, 1890;' sec. 33, 20 
22 S'i'A'l'. 400. Co S'DAT. 0.. ,i >. 

13. Act of March 1, 1889, sec. 18, 2;; 15. Act or 'i'l'uruary 9, 1.S9S,. 30 
STA'l" 780. " STAT. 2-10. ' 

o 

-, ~ + 

" 
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Act of August 19, 1935, 49 STAT. 659. 
Act of May 19,1961,75 STAT. 81. 

Southern District 
Act of March 11, 1902, 32 STAT. 65. 
Act of May 31, 1938, 52 STAT. 585. 
Act of August 3, 1949, 6~ STAT. 493. 

IToempo~ary. Made permanent by Act of February 
, 1954, 68 STAT. 9. . . . 

Act of February 10, 1954, 68 STAT. 9 
Act of May 19, 1961, 75 STAT. 80. . 

. Act ~f ~arch 1~, 1966; 80 STAT. 75, authorlZed two .­
Juages makmg a total of seven judges. 

Eastern District. . . 
Act of December 29, 1845~> 9 STAT. 1. 
Act of February 10, 1954, 68 STAT. 9. 

~estern District 
Act of February 21, 1857, 11 STAT. 164. 
Act of Fe?ruary 26,1917,39 STAT. 938. 

ReqUIred to reside in EI Paso 
Act of May 19, 1961 75 STAT 81 . 
Act of ~~l'ch 1.8, i966, 80 STAT. 75, authorized an 

a?dlt:onal Judge making a total of four i~ the' 
dl::;tl'lct. 

-
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ApPENDIX 5.-LEGISLATIVE HISTOny 0F PUBLIC LAW 96-462 (DISTRICT 
COURT ORGA~IZATION ACT OF 1980) 

!.;> 

co 

96TH: CONGRESS H R'~ 817,8" 
2D SESSION .' • ' .. 

'\ 

T d tl'tle 28 to' make 'certain chan~'~s injuclicial districts and in divisions o amen '\\ , 
within judicial districts, an\~ for other purposes. 

\ ' 

:~ 

----~--~-~~, -----­
\\ 

. '~ 
IN THE' HOUSE OF \REPRE~ENTATIVES 

< '\ 

SEPTEMBER 22, 1980 '\ 

Mr. KA15TENMEillR (for himself, Mr. DANIELSON, Mi. MAzZO~I, ~. G1?~~' 
Mr 

'IT. - Mr RAILSBAOK Mr. MOORHEAD, of O,aliforma, an : . 
Jl.Al£RIS,. , 'h C 'tt. 

SA ;""x) 'mtroduced th, follOwing. hill; whlchwaB r~~.d 10 1 ~ onum~, 
on the JUdiciary '0\\ \\" 

'.\ '1[ " 

\ ''\ 1r 

'\\ . 
'\ 

, \\ 

, A BILL., I,) \~\\ 
.... .~, ~ . , 

To amend title 28 to make"certa~ changes ,in judi.c\~l,districts 
and in divi~ions within judicial districts, and for ~~her pur- . 

poses. !;~ . \ 

Be it 61,;"'ted ~,;;~ (3enate and House of R~\;"/a. 
2 t ·' f the United Stat~8 of America in Oo.ngress asse?1~:bled, tves 0 ~ 

0" 1 
SHORT TITLE ~ 

'ri' SECTION 1. This Act may be cited as the "Federalfr 

1 

3 

4 

5 trict Co~ Organization Act of 1980". '\ 

\ 
1\ 

\\ 
'\ 

\~ 
o \\ 

\ 
" '\ 

>\ 
'I 
\\ 
',I 
\\ 

\. 
'" !\' 1,\ 
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2 

1 PLACE OF HOLDING COURT 

2 SEQ. 2. Section 84(c) of. title 28, United States Oode, is 

3 amend.ed by inserting "and Santa Ana" after "at Los 

4 Angeles". 0 

5 

,:::6 

. (i' 

DIVISION$ . OF SOUTHERN DISTl/iICT OF IOWA 

SEC. 3. (a) Section 95(b) of title 28, United States 

7 Oode, is amended-
_(t -'"") 

8 (1) in paragraph (3) by Ptserting "Fremont," after 

9 "Oass," and by inserting "Page," after "Montgom-

10 ery,", and 

11 (2) 'in paragraph '(4) by striking out "Fremont," 

12 and "Page,". 

13 (b) The. amendments made by subsection (a) shall not 

14 apply to any action commenced before ~he effective date of 

15 such amendments and pending in,the United States District 

16 Oourt for the Southern District of Iowa on such date." 

17 DIVISIONS OF EASTERN DISTRICT OF MISSOURI 
" 

18 SEC. 4. (a) Section 105(a) of title 28, United States 

19 Ooae, is amended-" 

20 

21·'0 

22 

23 

24 

I~} 

(1) in paragraph (1) by striking out "Audrain," 

,and "Montgomery," and 

(2) in paragraph. (2) by inserting "Audrain," after 

"Adair," and by inserting "Montgomery," after 

"Monroe/'. 
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3 

1 . (b) The amendments made by subsection (a) shall not 

2 apply to. any action commenced before tQe effective date of. 

3 such amendments and pending in the United States District 

4 Court for the Eastern District of Missouri on such date. 

5 DISTRICTS OF NORTH CAROLlNA 

6 SEC. 5. ,(aLThe first sentence of section 113(a) of title 

7 28, United States' Code, is amended'byadding before the 

8 period at the end thereof the following: "and that portion of 

9 'Durham County enCompassing the. Federal Correctional In-

10 stitution, :Butner, North Carolina". 

11" (b) Section 113(b) of title 28, Unite.d States Code, is 

12 

~3 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

amended-

(1) by striking out "Alleghany, Ashe,", 

(2) by inserting "{excluding that portion of 

Durham (Jounty encompassing the Federal Correc­

tional Institution,:Butner, North Car()lina)" after 
/ 

"Durham" , 

(3) by striking out ."Watauga, Wilkes,", and 

(4) by striking out "Rockingham, Salisbury, 

Wilkesboro," . }'.: 

(c) Section 113(c) of title 28, United S;tates Oode, is 

22 amended-

23 

24 

(1) by inserting "Alleghany,': after "Alexander,"; 

(2) by inserting "Ashe,'~ after "Anson,", and 

I, 
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(3) by inserting "Watauga, Wilkes," after 

"Union," . 

(d) The amendments made by this section shall not 

apply to any action commenced before the effective date of 

such amendments and pending in any judicial ,-district of 

North Carolina on such date. 

DIVISIONS OF EASTER:N DISTRICT OF TEXAS 

SEC. 6. (a) Section 124(b)(2) of title 28, Unitetl States 

Code, is amended by striking out "Polk," and "Trinity,". 

" (b) Section 124(c) of" title' 28, United States Code, IS 

11 amended- o 
\l 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

(1) by striking out "six" and inserting m lieu 

thereof "seven" , 

(2) in paragraph (1)-· 

(A) by striking out "Angelina,", 

..(B) by striking out "Houston, N acog .. 

doches," ,and (.> 

(0) by striking out "Shelby,", 

(3) in paragraph (2) by striking out "Orange, 

Sabine, San Augustine, and Tyler." and inserting in 

lieu thereof "and Orange.", and 

(4) by adding at the end th~reof the following new 

paragraphs: 

--
:\ 

" 
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"(7) The Lufkin Division comprises the counties 

. of Angelina, Houston, Nacogdoches, Polk, Sabine, San 

Augustine, Shelby, Trinity,and'.ryler. 

"Oourt for the Lufkin Division shall b,e held at 

Lufkin." . 

EFFEOTIVE DATE 

7 SEO. 7. (a) This Act and the amendments made by this (J 

8 Act shall take effect on October 1, 1981. 
{l,. • • 

9 (b) Nothing in this Act shall affect,thecomposltlOll or 

10 preclude the service of any grand or petit juror" summoned, 

11 empaneled, or actually serving hJ. any judicial district on the 

12 effective date of this Act. 

I 
\ 

(j 

96TH CONGRESS 
2D SESSION 
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Union Calendar No. 864 

H.R.8178 
CJ 

[ReporiNo.9~1417~ 

To amend title 28 to make certain changes in judicial districts and in divisions 
within judicial districts, and for other purposes. 

n~:,tTHE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

SEPTEMBER 22, 1980 

Mr. K..\STENMEIER (for himself, Mr. DANIELSON, Mr. MAzZOLI, Mr. GUDGER, 
Mr. ,~iUS, Mr. RAILSBACK, Mr. MOORHEAD of California, and Mr. 
SAwrnR) introduced the following bill; which was referred to the Committee 
on the Judiciary 

SEPTEMBER 26, 1980 

Committed to the Committee of the Whole House on the State of the Union and, 
. o.r9.ered to be printed 

A BILL 
T~ amenp, title' 28 to make certain changes in judicial districts 

and in divisions within judicial districts, and fo~ other pur-

poses. 

1 Be~~it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 tives of the United States of America in Oongress assembled, 
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SHORT TITLE 

SECTI<eN 1. This Act may be cited as the "Federal Dis-

3 trict Court Organization Act of 1980". 

4 PLACE OF HOLDING COURT 

5 ~EC. 2. Section 84(c) of title 28, United States Code, is 

6 amended by inserting "and Santa Ana" after "at Los 

7 Angeles" . 

8 

9 

D~SIONS OF SOUTHERN . DISTRICT OF IOWA 

SEC. 3. (a) Section 95(b) ot title 28, United States 

10, Code, is ~mended-

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

(1) ~~ragraph (3) by inserting "Fremont," after 

"Cass," and by inserting "Page," after "Montgom-

ery " and ,~:;, , , , {? .,., 
.. ;., , 

(2) in paragraph (4) by striking out "Fremont," 

and "Page,". 

(b) The amendments made by subsection (a) shall not 

apply' to any action cOIIlID.enced before the effectiveaate of . , ~ 

such amendments and pending in· the United State~. District 

Court for the Southern District of Iowa on .~uch date. 

DIVISIONS OF EASTERN DISTRICT OF MISSOURI 

21 SEC. 4. (a) Section 105(a) of title 28, United State§, 

22 Code, is amended-

23 (1) in paragraph (1) by striking out "Audrain," 

24 and "Montgomery," and 
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(2) in paragraph (2) bY-"'inserting f'!udrain," after 

"Aruur," and by inserting "Montgomery," after 

"Monroe," . 

4 (b) The amendments made by subsection (a) ~hall not 

5 'apply to any action ci)mnienc~d before the ei{ective date of 

6 . such amendments and pending in the United States District 

700urt for· the Eastern District of Missouri on such date. 

8 

9 

DISTRICTS OF NOR',VH CAROLINA 

SEC. 5. (a) Thefil"st sentence of section 113(a) of title 

10 28, United States Code, is amended by adding before the 

11 period at fihe end thereof the following: "and that: portion of 

12 Durham Oounty encompassing the Federal Correctional In-' . 

13 stitution, Butner, North Carolina". 

14 (b) Section ~13(b)" of title 28, United States Code, is 

15 amended-

16 

17 

18. ' 

19 

--~,-_ (1) by striking o'!t "AlleghanYl.;Ashe,", 

(2) by· inserting "(excluding that portion of 

Durham County encOIIlpassin~ the Federal Correc-

tional Institution 

"Durh " am , 

, Butner,North Carolina)" after 

(3) by striking out "Watauga, Wilkes,", and 

(i) by striking out "Rockipgham, Salisbury, 

Wilkesboro," . 

(e) Section 113(c) of title 28,. United States Code, is 

25 amended-u 
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(1) by inserting "Alleghany," ~fter "Alexander,", 

(2) by inser.ting "Ashe," after H~spn,", and 

(3) by inserting "Watauga, 'Wilk~s," after 

,"Union," . 
. 

(d) The amendments made by this section shall not 

6' apply to. any actioru..commenced belore the effective date of 

7 such amendments and pending' in • any judicial district of 

8 North Carolina on such date. 

9 DIVISIONS OF EASTERN DISTRICT OF TEXAS 

, 10 SEC. 6. '(a) Section 124(b)(2) ?f title 28, United ,States 

11~00de, is amended by striking out "Polk," and "Trinity,". 
~~) 

12 (b) Section 124(c) ,of ,title 28, United?St~tes Code, is 

13 amended-

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

. , (1) by striking out "six" and inserting in lieu' 

thereof "seven", 

(2) in paragraph (1)-,'" 

(A) by striking out "Angelina,", 

(B) by striking out "Houston~ N:acog-

doches," ~ and 

, (0) by :~.triking out "Shelby,", 

(3) in paragraph (2) by' striking out "Orange, 

Sabine, San Augustine, and Tyler." and inserting in 

lieu thereof "and Orange.", and 

(4) by adding at the end thereof the following new 

paragraphs: 

1\ I. 
., 

l 
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"(7) The Lufkin Division comprises the counties 

of Angelina, Houston, Nacogdoches, Polk, Sabine, San 

Augustine, Shelby, Trinity, and Tyler. 
r 

"Oourt for::) the Lufkin Division shall be held at 

Lufkin.". 

EFFECTIVE DATE 

7 SEC. 7., (a) This Act and th~ amendme~ts made by this 

8 Act shall take effect on October 1t 1981. 

9 (b) Nothing in this Act shall ~~ct tne composition or 

10 preclude the service of any grand or petit juror summoned, 

11 empaneled, or actually serving in any judicial district on the 

12 effective date of this Act. 
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FEDEW'DIS'l'RICT CdURT ORGANci.A.TION 
, ACT O:~" 1980 ' 

SEPTEMBER 26, 1980.-Committed to the C~mmittee of the Whole House 
on the State of the Union and ordered to be printed 

Mr.,KA~TEN~ from the Commitre.e on the Judiciary, 
submitted the followmg 

!lEPORT· 
[To accompany HaR. 8178] 

[InclUding cost estimate of the Congressional Budget Office] 

The Committee on the Judiciary, to whom was re~e~ed. tp,e bpI' 
R 8178) to amend title 28 to make ceF~ain changes In JudlCIal dis-1!.k ·and in divisIOns within judicial distncpo •.. and for o~hr ~urp"d'~ 

havng considered the same, report favorably thereon WIt. ou amen 
ment and recommend that the bill do pass. 

PuRrosE OF THE, LEGISLATION 

The purpose of the proposed legisl~tio~ i~ ~ cr~at two Fea: pli~s d-~ 
holdin Federal Court to rearra.nge the diVl~IOns m four ~ e~a JU d 
~~,!:!C~f }'!.i".!':;.1d!riJ~~::. ::t,"tt..~:"Ii~:fu'!~t~ 
aemographie pattems and vlI"Ying SOCle~ needs m four State!!. 

BAOKGROUND 

~: A. SANTA ANA, OALIF. 

h' State of' California is the most highly p.op.ul~~~ sta~'1n the naI;o~ with a opiIlation of 22,61)4,000.' CaIifom1a 1. d,1Vlded moo fO~a 
judicial distrfcts denomina,,~;al as the northern, central, easterf' an f 
southern districts. The central district includes the .A:ej coua les 0 

. San Luis Obispo, Santa Barbar'!-, Ventura,. Los ge ~s, fange, 
Riverside and San Bernardino, WIth a comb~ed .p~pUI'!-tIO~ o. over 

. 11 million 30% larger than the next largest 'Judlclal distrIct ~ th~ 
country, ~d covering a geographic area ofttearly 40,000 square ml~es. 

2. u S Burea~ of tne c:nsus. Ju1,1, 1979 prov1s= data. 
• St-te of OiLlifornia, Department of Finance es '. e. 

t 
I 

I. 
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At present, the statutorily authorized place of holding, cotirt in the 
central district is in the City of Los Angeles. This legislation proposes 
to add the City of Santa Ana as a second place of holding in the central 
district. Santa Ana is the county seat of Orange county, which has gell;:­
erated approximately 41 % of the popUlation growth among, the seven 
county area over the last decade. 3 

The Santa Ana place of holding court would serve the tri-:county 
area consis,ting of Orange, Riverside and San Bernardino counties. 
This tri-county area containing approximately 3.2 !pillion persons 
would still be larger than 66 of the 90 districts in.the United Statss 
at present and would cover 28,100f)quare miles. 

The establishment of a ·Santa .Aiia place of holding Federal court 
would ease the existing tr:avel burden on attorneys and litigants in the 
tricQunty area. It would reduce round trip driVIng distances between . 

fl' . the cities, of R:ivex:side, San Be!nardino and Sarita 4na, and the pre~n. t . 
i place of holdmg In -Los Angeles, from 116 to 70 mIles, 120 to 94 mIl~s, 
11 . and .62 to Omil~respectively. The associated problems of traffic con-
'\1 ~estIon !l'n~ parkmg m downto.wn Los Angel,es would also be substan-j bally elImInated. . ' . 
J The Administrative Office of the Courts has estimated a tricounty 
·r caseload of 1,030 per year. This is equal to or greater than 41 of the 

/', 
• 

current fede, ral districts and capable C?f sup, porting a multi-judge C?urt 
' of at least two and probably three Judges. Therefore, an authOrIzed 
: place of holding cour~ in Santa Ana would also significaD;tly relieve the 
. present, case load stram on the Los Angeles place of holdmg court. n The Subcommittee' on Courts Civil Liberties and the Administra­

I'! tion of Just, ice was advised that facilities for a place Q£ holding court 
'I ill Santa Ana could be adequately provided for in existing Orange 

JJ" County coqrt buildings. Thus, th~ proposed place of holding would be 
':, situated at the Santa Ana Civic Center; which currently houses city" 

,.~ 1:';.':i~;,. sta~a: ~~~""l. GovemlUen~ operations inon~ I"'ntral 0 

v H -In conclusIOn, t~e CommIttee Was satIsfie¢J, that the creat.Ion of an . 
11 ·.additional pla~ of holding cOurt for the ~htl'al district of Califor-
11 nia in the City gf Santa Ana was clearly justified at thi~ time. 

fIB. DIVISION OF s(}ti~HERN ~IST,R(OT OF IOWA" . I . The State of Iowa is divided in~ t~o jui\icil1\ illitn:ts;d~nO!"ina~ 
~. as the northern and southern dIstrICts. The Southern DIstrIct com­ij prise~' six statutory d~yisionsl' At' :present;·the Iowa counties of Fre-, f I mont '~t~~ Ptahgeswhithch situDa~e. ~ tneffahr SOsuthwhest cdrner of the state 

are WI ·,111n e ou ern' IVlsIon.o t e ()ut ern Judicial District. 
t Court for the Southern :Qivision is held. in Des .}Ioines. Council 'I Bluffs is the place of holding court for ,the 'Western Division. Page 
~ an, d FreIpont .c<lunties ax:e located~ geographically, and a.everal hours l of travelmg tmw, closer, to Councd Bluffs than Des Momes. 
t This legIslation would, transfer the counties of Page and Fremont, 
'11 J, currently in the Southeih Division of the Southern Judicial District 

= "~ to ~he Western Division~o It is the ,C0lI!lI,l!ttee~s .view that this change, . 
!) whIch IS. suppor~dby 8,fttorney practItIoners m the southwest Iowa I 'I • Sta .... j!alIfO",!!,- De ... """ •• of ....... " .... tlm .... 
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region, the United States Department of Justice, and the Judicial Con­
terence of the United States, would substantially reduce the costs and 
t.ime incurred in traveling to federal district court for litigants and 
attorneys from th~ two affected counties. :: 

C. DIVISIONS OF EASTERN DISTRICT Oli' MISSOURI . 

"The S~&te pf MissouTi is divided into two_ judicial districts, denomi­
nated as.the eastern and western. districts. The Eastern District com-
prises three statutory .. divisions. . 

At present, the Missouri counties of,Audrain and Montgomery are 
within the Eastern Division of the Eastern Judicial District which' 
holds court in St. Louis. Hannibal, ,t~e place of holding, court for the 
Northern Division, is located approximately fifty' miles or half the 
distance closer to Audrain and. Montgomery countIes than. St~ Louis. 

This legislation would transfer the counties of Audrain and Mont­
gomery,currently in the Eastern Divjsion of the Eastern Judi~ial 
District to the Northern Division. It is the Committee's view that this 
c.hange, which is supported by the organized bar from' botli CQunties as 
well as the Judicial Council of the Eighth·Circuit Court of Appeals, 
would su~sta~tially reduc~ ~he costs and time incurred in traveling to 
Fede~al dIstrIct court for lItIgants and attorneys' from the two affected . 
countIes. ' 

D. DISTRICTS OF NORTH CAROLINA 

1. Butner Correctional Institution.-Section 113 of title 28, United 
States Code, sets out the jurisgictional bounda;ries tpr the Middle and 
E~rn J udi<:i.al Dist.r!.~~, ~£ ~ orth Ca. rolinla. Durham Qounty falls 
withm the MIddle :Q1Stnet (28 -U.S.C. 113 (h) ); GranVille CQunty 
faIls withiIi the E~tern District (28 U;S.Ce113(a). The line di­
viding Durham and Granville counties-and, therefore, the Middle 
and Eastern Distric~also divides the Federal Correctional In­
stitution at Butner, North Carolina, into two segments. As a.result, 
approximately one-half of the institution is located, for juri$,d.ictional 
p~rp.oses, within the~ M~ddle District; the r~JD.8.ining one-half lies 
withm the Eastern Distnct. .-' 

Such a ju.risdictional division' raises potentially aerious' problems 
particularly with respect to criminal prosecution and haheWl CO'l'p1UJ 

actions. For example, the site of a criminal violation may be hard to 
. determine. and challenges may be raised to the couri,'s jurisdiction 
. depending O~l the reliability of the surveyor's line ora few feet dis­
a~x:eement as t~ where eVt:nts. occur~. prl$oners!lits.-iconcelJning con-
dItIOns ma~ ,~hl1t from district to dIstnct~ ~ an Inniate moves about 
.within the institution~ Finally, conflicting rulings about running the 
institt~tion.may issue from the two courts. ' , 

This legislat~onz which was originally proposed by the U.S. De­
partment of JustIce, would resolve thIS problem by amendingli:28 
U.S.C. 113 to include the. Butner .Facility in its entirety withiri the 
Eastern District of North Carolina and exclude it from the Middle 
.District. ,~ , ,~ ~~ 

.2. District Boundary Lines.-:::-T:Q1~ State of North Carolina is di­
vided intO three judicial districts denominated. as the western, middle 
and eastern districts. The four North Carolina counties of Watuaga, 

! 
t 

I 
1 • 

f 

409 

4 

Ashe, Alleghany and Wilkes lie in· the upper northwest corner of 
the Middle Judicial District directly north of the existing boundary 
line which divides the Western and Middle districts. 

The realignment proposed by this legislation' would transfer the 
above named counties from the Middle Judicial District to the West­
ern Judicial District.. The effect of this change would be to l{)CQte 
these four mountainous counties closer to a place of holding court. 
in Statesville in the Western District than they· presently are to 
Winston-Salam, the nea,rest statutory place of holding court in the 
Middle District. ' . 

The Committee believes that the proposed distribt realignment· 
would ease the burden and lessen the cost of traveling to FederM 
district court for attorneys and litigants from the four affooted coun- . 
ties. In addition, the move would locate an available oourt facility in 
the city of Wilkesboro in Wilkes 'county within the Western District. ' 
This would present the Western Distnct with a via.ble. option for a 
fu,ture place of holding court should caseload activity and other cir­
cumstances so warrant. The instant change has the ~upport of at­
torneys from the area and the approval of the J udiciaJ Council of 
the Fourth Circuit Court of Appeals, as well as the Judicial Con-
ference of the United States. . 

E. DIVISIONS OF EASTERN DISTRICT OF TEXAS 

The State of Texas is divided into four ju.dicial districts, denom­
inated as the northern, eastern, sOuthern and-western distrICts. The 
Eastern' Judicial District· comprises six divisions denominated' as the 
Tyler, Beaumont, Sherman~ Paris, Marshall and Texarkana divisions. 
The Southern Judicial District also comprises &ix divisions. The 
Houston division of the Southern District lies co~tlguous to the south- , 
western boundary of Beaumont Division of the Eastern District. 

This le.gislation would create a new Lufkin Division within the 
Eastern Judicial District. Into this new divisio~. would be moved 
the counties of Polk and Trinity now within the 'Houston Division of 
the Southern District of Texas, the four counties of An~elina, Hous­
ton, Nacogdoches, and Shelby now within the Tyler Division of the 
Eastern District, and. the three counties of San Augustine, Sabine 
and Tyler, now within the Beaumont Division of the Eastern-Dis-
trict of Texas. :, ,. 

The ·Tyler and 'Beaumont Divisions presently contain 60 percent 
of the land area of the Ea.sterh District. The creation of a new Lufkin 
Division out of the Tyler ~d' Beaumont Divisions would mOol'f:.' 
evenly distribute the 41 county' 30,956 square mile EaStern DistrICL 
among seven instead of six divisions. The new division would also 
absorb much of the population growth in the Eastern District, 85 per­
cent of which has occurred during this century in the Tyler and 
Beaumont divisions. . 
,', . Tbe counties of Polk and Trinity in the Westel'll' District are sur­
rounded· on ... the north, east and south by the Eastern District. This 
change w()uld ha.ve the result of eliminatmg a ~graphically illogical 
swerve iIf'the··distlict boundary dividing the Eastern and 'Wes~rn 
Districts by incorporating Polk and Trinity counties into the Eastern 
District. ' , '. 

.' 
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T1!is legis~8:tion, also esta:blishes a 1?1~ce of holding court for the D;ew 
Lufkin DivIsIon In the .GIty of Lufkin, the county ~eat ~f An~~ra 
County. The effect of this change in terms of tra-yeling dIst8Jlc,eto ~ 
Federal court would be to reduce the avera~e ~eage f.or resId~nts 
of the Lufkin Di,vision from 90 to 38, resulting ma savmgs ~f p.;me 
and expenses for litigants and their attorneys. The ne'Y ,d?-vlSIon 
would also reduce caseloads in the Tyler: ~~d BeaumontdlVlsions ,of 
the Eastern District and .the Houston dIVISIon, of the Southern DIS­
trict. The Oominittee believes this would ,llave a positive"effect upon 
the administration of justice among th~ Federal courts ,II} that area 
as well as lessen the burden and cost of travel for htigants an4 
~ttorneys. " '" d l' f iliOt ' 

The Committee also understands that an e~lS1{ing Fe era ac y 
in Lufkin is available, subject to physic~l modifications, for a Feder~,' 
courthouse. Thus, this change, wp,ich .IS s:u:pported 'b;r attorney!? m 
the area and has the approval 9.f th,e ,JUdiCIal Council of the F~fth r 
Circuit Court of Appeals, the JudIcIaJ Conference of ,th~ Uruted 
States and the U.S. Depar:tment of. ~usti~,:wo~ld result m'mcreased r 
convenience and more effiCIent admimstratIOn WIthout ~d~e ~~pense. ~ 

. STATEMENT . ] 

On August 22, 1980, the Subc?mmittee on Courts, '9ivil Liberties. , 
and the Administration of JustIce held a l~day hearmg on twen~y 
legislativ~ proposals w~ich affect distri~t:cour:t organization., In ~ddI- I : 

tion testimony was receIved on severa11egIslatlve proposals to spht the ; 
fifth judici~lcircuit court of appeals. See, H.R. 7665, 96th 9?ng., 2d 
Sess.; H. Rpt. 96-1390. 0 "'. • : d' 

On the district court bills, testImony was receIved from the UnIte 
States Department of ,Justice ( Joan C. Barton, ~eter F~ Rien~, and 
Leslie Rowe), the Judicial: Conference of .the :UnIted States (James 
E .. Macklin, accompanied by tb,e Honorab~e Richar<l,. H. Ohambers), 
Hon. Johnl.Seil;>erling, Hon. Gle~ And~rson,.an(J: Hon. Jerry Patter·, " 
son. Written statements wer~ also receIved 'from lion. Stev:en N~l, 
Hon. George Brown, Hon. :R,obert Walker, Hon. Charles WIlson (of 
Texas), Hon. Frank GuarInl" Hon. Harold Hollenbeck, JIo~. Jerry 
Ambro, Hon .. Harold Y olkmer, Hon. Tom Harkin, and. Hon,: Tony 
Coelho.' . '". ; 

Shortly after the hearing, a draft Onulibus bill was CIrculated t~ the' 
Members of the Subcommittee on Courts, Civil Liberti~s a7Lid the 
Administration of Justice. The criteria for ,inclusion in this draft bill 
W;,as whether there was any controversy.or oppos!tion to the specific, 
proposal, or whether there had been a sepous request fo~delay to co~­
sider. the measure. Only non.;con~roverslal,pr£:l)osals, wI~h .nQ OPPOSI- , 
tion or requests, ;for .delay, were mcluded ~ the dr, aft ,bIll. ..tU~ other 

. bills were placed in a study category and actIOn on these other bIlls has 
not been foreclosed. ,. . , 

On September 18, 1980, the, Subcommittee on Courts, CIVIl ~Iberties 
and the Administration of Justice marked up the dra~ bIll, and" 
unanimously elected to report a clean bill to the full CommIttee (H.R. 
8118)~ No. amendments were offered. ..., 

II On September '24, 1980, t4e full CommItte.e conSIdered H,R. 8118~ 
fl and after a brief general debate~, ordered theo~ill reported.; " 
if 
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SEOTIONAL ANALYSIS 

SHORT TITLE 

Section 1 provides that the proposed legislation may be referred to. 
as the "Federal District Court Organization Act of 1980". 

PLAOES OF HOLDING OOURT 

Section 2, by amend~ng sectio:r;t '84( c) of title 28, United States Code, 
creates a place of holdIng court m Santa Ana, California. 

DIVISIONS OF SOUTHERN DISTRICT OF IOWA' 

Sectim 3, by ame~ding section 95 (b) of title 28 United States Code' 
tr~ns~ers two countIes tro.m the Southern Divi~ion of the Souther~ 
DIstrIct of Iowa to, the Western Division of that District. . 

D~viSIONI? OF EASTERN DISTRICT OF' MISSOURI . , 

Seation 4- amends .. s~ctiou 105 (a:) ,of.title 28;: United States Code. It 
tr~nsJers two counties ,from the ;Eastern Division of the Eastern Dis~ 
trIqt oj Missouri to the N orlherri Divisi,oll, of that District. 

/." ~,-, 

DISTRIOTS OF NORTH, OAROLINA ' 

, Seatwn 5, by amending sec:tiori~13'of title 28, United States Code, 
makes two change~. SubsectIon,' (a) places the portion of Durham 
County encompassmg the Federal Correctional Institution Butner 
N ort~ Carolina" ent~rely within 'the Eastern District ~f North 
Carolma .. ~ubs~tIOn (b) exclu,d.es :that portibn of Durham County 
encompassmg the Butqer InstItutIOn from the Middle District of 
North Carolina. Su~section (b) furtJher strikes out four counties 
(Alleg~any, Ashe, VV' atauga, and Wilkes) from the Middle Dist!'!ct. 
~ubsectIOn (?) places these cQunties in thevVestern District. In adai~ 
tlon, s:ubsectIOn (~). strikes thr,ee statutory plac~s. of ,holding court 
(Rockingham, SalIsbury and VVllkesboro), No deCISIOn IS made at this 
tIme as to wh~ther one,or all of these cities should be designated as 
places of holdmg court m the Western District. Since this decision is 
somewhat controversial, the committee intends to resolve it at the start 
of the 97th Congress. . , 

DIVISIONS OF- EASTERN DISTRICT OF l."EXAS 

Sea#{)'n 6 amends section 124 of title 28; Unite'd States'i'Code. It 
creates' a new Lufkin division in the Eastern District, of Texas It 
accompl!s!l~S this by taking seven. cOl;lnties from the Tyler alid B~u­
m?D;t .DIVIsIOns of the Easte,rn I?J.strlCt and placing them in the new 
DIVISIon. It also takes two countles from the Houston Division of the 
Southern District and places ,them in the new Division of the Eastern 

' District. Section 6 also creates a new place of holding court in Lufkin 
Texas ' . ' , 

. . . ~ , '. . 
EFFEOTIVE DATE 

Beation7 sets forth an effective date :for the proposed legislation 
Subsection (a) provide.'.i that the Act shall take effect on October l' 

: (: .' 
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1981. Subsection (b) ~rovides that nothing in .the '~ct '~h8.:t1 afrect' th~' 
composition or preclude the service of any grand or petit j~ror sum­
moned, empaneled, or actually serving in any judicial district on the 
effective date of the Act. . . .. . 

OVERSIGHT FINDINGS 

In regard to clause 2(1) (3) of rule XI,of the Rules of the House 
of Representatives, the committee recognizes that, in addition to its 
responsibility to create j1,ldgeships pursuant to fair, systematic and 
open procedures, it should resolve questions relating to places of hold­
ing court and to district and qivisi9n dividing lines in a similar 
manner. Thus, it is the view of the committee that the processing of 
district court organization legislation is most efficiently and expedi­
tiously dealt with by formulation of an omnibus bill. Moreover, in this 
regard, the commit~e feels that it is better able to. s?rt out meritorious 
and noncontroversIal proposals from those reqUlrmg more study or 
consensus. . 

In regard to clause 2(1) (3) (D) of rule XI of the Rules of the 
House of Representatives, no oversight findings have'been submitted 
to the committee by the Committee on Government Operations. ',' 

.·NEW BUDGET AUTHORITY 

In regard to clause 2(1) (3) (B) of rule, 4.1 of the Rules of the 
House of Representative, the bill creates no new budget authority on 
increased tax expenditures for the Federal judiciary. . ' 

'. INFLATIQN IMPACT STATEMENT 

, Pursuaqt to clause 2(1) (4) of rule XI of the.Rules of the House 
of Representative, the committee feels that the bill will have no 
foreseeable inflationary impact on prices()r costs in the operation of 
the national economy. . . " '( . 

CQST 'ESTIMATE 

'In regard to clause 7 of rnle XIII of the Rules of the House "of 
Representatives, the commitMe agrees with the cost e~timateJ)£ 'the: 
Congressional Budget Office. ' 

U.S. COllfGREsS, 
CoNGRESSIONAl. BUDGET OFFI~~ . 

Wasli'ington, D.O., September 26, 1980. 

Hon. PETER W. RODINO, Jr., 
Ohairman, 
Oommittee on the Judiciary, 
V.S. H0'U8e of Reptre8entatives, 

, ' 

-\. Washington, D.O. 
.,,~:\ DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN ': Pursuant to Section 403 of the; Congres-

\~siona:l Budget Act of 1974, the Congressional Budget Office has're­
viewed H.R. 8178, th\re Federal District' Court Organization Act of 
1980, as ordered reported by the House Committee on the ~Iudiciary,. 
September 23, 1980. " 
Th~ bill realigns the District Court districts, in Iowa, Missouri, 

North Carolina, and Texas. The bill also creates the Lufkin Division , . 
j 
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of the Eastern Distribt of Texas and designates Santa Ana C l' f . 

6ili b~~~~e~~~~~1I~!O~~~e~or i~~fentral District of Califo~l:i;rTha~ 
ist~a~i~~ Om~~f~f~htion from the,Deparlment of Justice, the Admin­
tration, it is estima~r t~~f~h~t~ilind .ji1e GeI?-eral S~ryices Adminis­
space in Lufkin Tcx and a t WI !~q~llr~ addItIOnal staff and 

$
CBO est~ates that this billc~iil ~Os;a$~~~~oom. Sfinta lAna, Calif. 
197,000 In fiscal year 1983 $213 000' fi' In sc~ year 1982, 

fiscal year:1985, and $246,000 in fis~al. :::r 1~~~1 year 1984, $231,000 in 
Should the Committee' d' , " y . . . 

further ~etails on this estn:~te. eSlre, we would be pleased to provide 
Smcerely, 

ROB~R'J: D. REIscHAmm 
(For .All(~e M. Rivlin, Director). 

CoMMI~ VO~i} 

by ~~'te8;~~.a quorum of Members having been pr~ent, was reported 

CHANGES IN EXISTING LAW MADE B'Y THE BILL A R 
, , . S EPORTED 

of In complian~e with clause ~ of ~ul~XIII of the Rules of the Ho 
por!d~r:~n!h~;~s, ::,hf~lf~~~n ex~st~llg law made by ther 'bill, as ~:~ 
is enclosed in black brackets n (~xlstmg l~ w ~ropos~d to be omitted 
law in which no chano-e is prop' oseedw ~flhtter IS. prmted m italic, existing 

o l~:S own In _!:oman) : 
! r/ ,I 

TITLE 28, UNITE]) STAT~S CODE 
* * * * * * 

PART I-ORGANIZATION OF COURTS 
* * * * * * * 

CI{APTER 5-DIS,TRICT COURTS 

* * * * * § 84. California * * 

N o~~~~~~n~~!~e~~vi~:~t~~~o a~3rS~uudthicial dDi~tri?ts' to be ~own. as the' 
", ern ;J.strlCts of Cahfornla. 

N O1"thern lJiatriot 
( a) The Northern District com 1" th . 

tra -Costa, Del Norte Humholdt ~lkes Me.~01.l1~~rS of ~lameda, Con-
Napa" San Benito, Sahta dlara S~nt~ CruzaSm, F end~, mQ'SMonterey, 
and Sonoma. ".. , ., an ranClsco, an Mateo, 

Cou~ forp" the 1Y orthern District shall beheld at Eureka Oakland 
an rancisco, and San Jose. > ' " , 

Eastern District 

Bu\~, ~~i!:~~~:ng~~~!ct EIj)~!~ed~heFc?untiesGolf Alpine, Amador, 
, ~ resno, ,enn, Inyo, Kern, 
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Kings, Lassen, Madera,Mariposa, Merced, Modoc, Mono, 'Nevada, 
Placer, Plumas, Sacramento, ~an Joaquin, Shasta,' Sierra, Siskiyou, 
Solano, Stanislaus, Sutter, Tehama, Trinity, TUlare, Tuolumne, Yolo, 
and Yuba, , 

Court for the Eastern District shall be held' at Fre'sno; :ij.edding, 
, and Sacramento. " . ' 

Q 

o entrrit D.istrict 

( c ) The Central District' comprises the, counties of Los Angeles. 
Orange, Riverside,' San .Bernardino, ~an Louis Obispo, Santa, ·Bar-
bara, and Ventura, ,~ .' 

'Court for the"Central District shan be held ~t LosA:llgeles a'lUl 
Santa Ana. 

" 

'''' " • =It, • .' § 95. I~wa 
Iowa is divided into two judicial districts to be known as the North-

ern and Southern Districts of Iowa. , ' 

N w.them Distriot 

(a) The Northern District comprises four divisions. ' 
, (1) .The Cedar Rapids Division comprises the counties of BeJ?,­

, ton, Cedar, Grundy, Hardin, Iowa, ,J9nes, Linin, alld Tama. 
Court for the Cedar Rapids D-ir lsion shall be held at Cedar 
'. Rapids.'" . C~,'X" ". " 
(2) The Eastern ,Division comprIses the counties of . .i\.llamakee, 

Black Ha.wk, Bremer, Buchanan, Chickasaw, Clayton?, Dela­
ware, Dubuque, Fayette, Floyd,· Howard, Jackson, Mitchell, ' 
and Winneshiek. " 

Court for the Eastern Division shall lbe held at Dubuque' and 
Waterloo. " 

(3) T~~ Western Division comprises the counties of Buena Vista, 
Cherokee, Clay, Crawford, Dickinson, Ida, Lyon, Monona, 
O'Brien, Osceola, Plymouth, Sac, Sioux, and Woodbury .. ' 

Court forthe Western Division shall be hel,p. at Sioux City. 
(4) The Central Division comprises the counties of Butler, Cal­

houn, 'Carroll, Cerro' GQrdo, Emmet,' Franklin, Hamilton, 
Hancock, Humboldt, ){Ossuth, Palo Alto, Pocahontas, Web­

, ster, Winnebago, Worth and Wright. . , 
Court for the Central Division shall be'held at Fort Dodge and 

Mason City. ," '. " " . . ' . 
SO'UtMm District 

(b) The Southern Districtcompri13es six divisions. ' 
, '( 1) The Central Div:ision comprises the counties of Boone, Dallas; 

Greene, Guthrie, Jasper ,Madison, 'Marion, Marshall, "Polk, 
. Poweshiek, Story, and Warren. . 
Court for the Central Division shall be held at Des Moines. 
(2) The Eastern Division comprises the counties of Des Moines, 

Henry, Lee, Louisa, and Van Buren. 
,Court for the ,Eastern Division shall beheld at Keokuk. . 
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(3) .ahe ".}; estern' Divisio.Ii comp!ises the counties of Audubon 
w=:run[:,~:ats~ib;~son, ,Mllls,Mont~~mery, Page, Potta~ 

f~u~~~S~~t~ estDer!l pivision sh~ll be,>htild at c'ouncil Bluffs. 
'. , rn IVISIon comprIsesjihe counties of Ad . ' Ad 
T:io~IU:~J>ec~uWr, [Fremo~t,jLucas, [Pag~,] Rj~igold-

C rt:f t'h ,an ayne. f/· ' 
(5)u Th on e Souther~ J?~visioll sHail beheld at Creston 

. J ~ aVl\enfPort ;DIVISIon 'comp1rises the counties of Clint 
C rt°f SOthn, Duscatme, Scott, and. Washington, . on, ou ,or e aven t D' " ,I ,~ , 

(6) The Ottumw D~!' ,IVIslon ~hall be held 'at Davenport. 
Davis, Je:ffer:On li{::,on comp~1ses the counties of Appan(){)8e, 

Court for the Ottu~wa D~i!a;~h:hahe~nlrdoe'tanOd Wapello. 
* * ''', e a ttumwa. 

* . *' * '* § 105. Missouri ' \ * '" . , Missouri is d' 'd d ' ..,.', : 
Eastern ,and W ~"ter~ Dt!~n,tcWts°oJfuMdl?Ial d~st!icts to be known as the 

ISSourl. \ ' 

Eaatem Diatrict', 
\\ 

(a) The Eastern District comprises thre d' , ~\. 
(1) The EasterD' ,. " e IVlSlons. ' 

, Crawford, D-~ntvF~~~hl~mp8ses the com1ties of [AudrainJ 
. com, Marfes, [Mont om:' asconade, Ir~n, Jefferson, Lin­

¥rancois, Saint Gens;ievery sl!~:J~S1 Swa~v.t Ch~\rles, Saint 
mgton and the CI'ty of S ' 't Lo . I' UlS, arren, tmd Wash-

C ' am Uli:k' : ' ourt for the Easte D'" t. ' 
(2) The Northe Dz;n· .lvIslon s~all be held at Saint :Louis. 

drain, Char~n c~~~kK::prlfj} t~e L!lnties of Adair, Au-' 
Monroe Mont dme P'k ox, eWIs, Inn, l\facon, Marion 
land, an'd She{hy.;~? 1 e, Ralls, Randolph, Schul;J.er, Scot! 

r~)~l~s!~~~:::ern J?iy~sion·shall.be held at Hannibal. 
g:er~ Bl!tler, cap~~~:~d~~u~°Cir~~eDthehl?unMtiesd?f Boll~n-
SISSIPJPI New Mad 'd P " un In, a lson, MIS­
Scott, Sh~nnon Stodd~rd e:d;, Perry, Reynolds, Ripley, 

CourGt. ford the So~theasrorn' Divisi:In:hall be held at C ' 
lrar . eau. " ape 

* JIE * ,'J 

§ 118. North Ca:r~lina ., * ; • • 
North Carolina i~ divid d . t th' '. ..' ' 

as the Eastern . Middle a:d W 0 t ," reDie Jud~c~al districts tribe known 
, , es ern strlcts of N OTt'll Carolina. 

EClfftern District 

'. (a ) The Easte!rn District comp' c;: th . '. 
Bladen, Brunswick, CrundenC:rlS:;et, eOhuntleE:ofBeaufoJ'i;: Bertie, 
Cum~rland, Currituck, Dar~ Du r' ,. owan, Columbu~, Craven, 

Le
GranyIlle, G~eene,Ralifax, H~rnet~ ke~gdOHbd' FranklIn, Gates, 

nOlr, Martm, N ash,N ew Hanove:N ortlt ' 'tY e, Johnston, J 0I!<es, 
. , " amp on, Onslow Pamhco· . " , 

-
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Pasquotank Pender Perqui~ans, Pitt, Robeson; ~ampson, l1rreU, 
Vance, Wake, Warreh, Washington] 1Vayne, and W Ilf)on a~ ~'PO[.­
tion of Durh(lJm Oownty erwompa88~ng the Feaerrit, OO'l'rec , ~ ~-
'fIu;tion Butner, N ortn Oarolin.a. . . . .' EI· OO4-h 

C~urt for the Eastern DIstrIct shaH be he!dat Chnt?n, Iza.!' 
City, Fayetteville, New Bern, RaleIgh, Washington, ~il-
mington, and W~ls~n. , 

M Udle District 

(b) The Middle District comprises the counties of. Alaman~,[Alle-, 
ghany, AsheJ Cabarrus, Caswell, Chatham, DaVIdson, DaVI~, Dul:; 
ham (emoluding that pfYl'tion of Durham Oounty erwf!"'lP'a88vng t 
Federrit Ooneotionrit Institution, Butne1', North Oarohna) , Forsythe, 
Guilford Hoke Lee Montgomery, Moore, Orange, Person, Randolph, 
Richmond, R~kingham, Row~n, Scotland?,', Sta~ly" Stokes, Surry, 
[Watauga Wilkes,] and Yadkin. ' 

Court' for the Middle District shall be ,he~d at Dur~am, <!reens­
boro, ,[Rockingham, Salisbury, WIlkesboro,J and -yvmston­
Salem. 

Western District 

(c) The Western District co~pris'es the, counties. of .Alexander, 
Alleghany, Anson, Ashe, Avery, Buncombe, Burke, Caldwell, Ca­
tawba, Cherokee, Clay, CI~veland; GastoIl, Graham, Hay~ood, H-en= 
derson, Iredell, Jackson, Lmcoln, McDowell, Macon, MadI~on, M~k 
lenburg, Mitchell, P.olk, Rutherford, Swain, Transylvama, UnIon, 
Watauga, Wilkes, and Yancey. . . 

Court for the Western District shall be held at Asheville, Bryson 
. City,' Charlotte, Shelby, ~nd Statesville. ' 

• * iii * * • * § 124. Texas ' , " 
Texas is divided into four judicial distric~s ~ be known as the 

Northern, Southern, Eastern, a~d Western DIstncts of Texas. 

Northern District 

(a:j"The Northern District comprises seven divisi~)lls. . 
(1) The Dallas Division comprises the countles of Dallas, EllIS, 

Hunt Johnson Kaufman, Navarro, and Rockwall. 
Court .for the Dalla~ Division shall be held at Dallas. . 
(2) The Fort Worth Division comp~ises the countIes of Co­

manche, Erath, Hood, Jack, Palo Pmto, Parker, Tarrant, and 
IDa' " . 

Court' for the Fort Worth Division shall be hel~ at Fort Worth. 
(3) The Abilene Division comprises the countIes, C?f Callahan, 

Eastland, Fishe~, Haskelli., How8.!d, J.one.,s, MItchell, Nolan, 
Shackleford, Stephens,~to~ewall, Taylor'(J and Thl'9Ck-
morton. ..., , 

Court for the Abilene Divi~ion ~all ~held at Abpene •. 
( 4) The. San 1\Ilgelo DivisIon comprises the countIes of ~rqwn, 
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Coke, Coleman,· Concho, Crockett, Glasscock, Irion, Menard, 
Mills, Reagon,Runnels, Schleicher, Sterling, Sutton, and. 
Tom Green. '. ..' 

Court for the San .An~elo Division shall be held at San Angelo. 
(5) The Amarillo DiVIsion comprises the counties of Armstrong, 

Brisco, ,Carson, Castro, Childress, Collingsworth, Dallam, 
Deaf Smith, Donley, Gray, Hall, Hansford, Ha,rtley, Hemp­
hill, Hutchinson, Lipscomb, :Moore, Ochiltree, Oldham, Par­
mer, Potter, Randall, Roberts, Sherman, Swisher, and 
Wheeler. 

Court for the Amarillo Division shall beheld at Amarillo. 
(6) The Wichita Falls Division comprises the counties of Archer, 

Baylor, Clay, Cottle, Fo&rd, Hardeman, King, Knox, Mon-
tague,]Vichita, Wilbarger, and Young. ' .. : 

Court for the· Wichita Falls Division shall be' held at Wichita 
Fall& ' 

('7) The Lubbock Division comprises the Cf)unties of Bailey, Borr­
den, Cochran, Crosby, Dawson, DicKens,Floyd, Gaines, 
Garza, Hale, Hockley, Kent, Lamb, Lubbock, Lynn; Motley, 
Scurry, Terry, and yoakUm...· , . ' ' 

Court for the Lubbock Division shall be held 'at Lubbock. 

Suuthern District 

(b) The Southern District comprises six divisions.' / 
(1) The Galveston Division comprises the counties of Brazoria, 

Ohambers, Galveston, and Matagorda. 
Court for the Galveston Division shall be held at Galveston. 
(2) The Houston Division comprises the ,counties of Austin, 

Bra~os, Colorado, Fayette, Fort Bend, Grimes, Harris, 
MadIson, Montgomery, [Polk,] San Jacinto, [Trinity,] 
Walker, Waller, and Wharton. 

Court for the Houston Division shall 'be held at Houston. 
(3) The Laredo Division compriSes the counties' of Jim Hogg, 

IJa Salle, McMullen, W ebb,and Zapata. 
CouTt for the Laredo Division sha:ll be held at Laredo. 
(4) The Brownsville Division comprises the counties of Cam­

eron, Hidalgo, Starr, and Wil1acy. 
Court for the Brownsville Division shall be held at Brownsville. 
(5) The Victoria Division comprises .the countie{of Calhoun, 

DeWitt, Goliad, Jackson, Lavaca, Refugio, and Victoria. 
Court for the Victoria Division shall be held at Victoria. 
(6) The Corpus Christi Division comprises the counties of Aran­

sas, Bee, Brooks, Duval, Jim. Wells, Kenedy, Kleberg, Live 
Oak, N ueces, and San Patricio. ' . 

Oourt for the Corpus Christi Division shall be held at Corpus 
Christi., ' 

Eastern DiBtriat 

( c) The Eastern District comprises J:six] seven divisions. ' 
(1) The 1)ler Division comprISes the counties of Anderson, 

[Angelma,] Cherokee, Gregg, Henderson, [Houston, 'N acog­
, doches,] Panola, Rains, Rusk, [Shelby,] Smith, Van Zandt, 
and Wood,. . : 

-
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Court for Tyler Division will be held at Tyler.. . 
(2) The Beaumont Division comprises the COuntIes of .Hardm, 

Jasper Jefferson, Liberty, Newton, [Omnge, SabIne, San 
. Augustine, and Tyler.] (J/f/,a Orange. 

Court ·for the Beaumont Division is to be held a~ Beaum()~t. 
(3) The Sherman Division comprises the counties of CollIn, Cook, 
, Denton, and Gr~yson .. 

Court for the Sherman Division shall be hel~ at Sherman. . 
(4) The Paris DiVision comprises the countIes of Delta, Fannm, 
, Hopkins, Lamar, and Red. River. . 
Court for the Paris Division shall:be held at Pa~s. 
(5) The Marshall Division comprises thecolD;ltIes of Camp, Oass, 

Harrison, Marion, Morris, and Upshur. 
Court for the MarshaJ.l Division shall be h~ld at M~rshal1. . 
(6) The Texarkana Division comprises the countIes"of BOWIe, 

Franklin, and Titus.." . 
Court for the Texark~na Divisi9n sh~l~ be held a.t Te~~rkana .. 
(7) The Lufkin -Dilvision oomprises the o()'Ul1/;tU8 o/. . .A'TI{/el~'J'UX, 

Houstoo, NaeogaooMs, Polk, $abi'M, Soo AugU8~vne, ~he!h'Y' 
Trinity, and Tyler. . . o ourt fM the LufleVrJ. Division 81uill be held at Lufkin. 
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PUBLIC LAW 96-462-0CT. 15, 1980 

Public Law 96-462 
96th Congress 

An Act 

94 STAT. 2053 

\ 

To amend title 28 to make certain chaDges in judicial districts and in divisions within 
judicial districts, and for other purposes.' . 

Oct. 15, 1980 
[H.R. 8178J 

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the 
United States of America in Congress assembled, Federal District 

Court 

SHORT TITLE 
Organization 
Act of 1980. 

SECTION 1. This Act may be cited as the "Federal District Court 28 USC 1 note. 
Organization Act of 1980". 

PLACE OF HOLDING COURT 

SEC. 2. Section 84(c) of title 2S, United States Code, is amended by 
inserting "and Santa Ana" after "at Los Angeles". 

DMCONS OF S9uTHERN DISTRIC'r OF IOWA 

SEC. 3. (a) Section 95(b) of title 28, United States Code, is amended­
(1) in param-aph (3) bY-inserting "Fremont," after "Cass," and 

by inserting:f4Page," after "Montgomery,", and . 
(2) in paragraph (4) by striking out "Fremont," and "Page,". 

(b) The amendments made by subsection (a) shall not apply to any 
action commenced before the effective date of such amendments and 
pending in the United States District Court for the Southern District 
of Iowa on such date. 

DMSIONS OF EASTERN DISTRICT OF MISSOURI 

SEC. 4. (a) Section 105(a) of title 28, United State Code, is 
amended-' 

(1) in paragraph (1) by striking out "Audrain/' and "Montgom-
ery," and i: 

(2) in param-aph (2) b ir inserting "Audrain " after "AiI~" and ~.~ '.- ~ 
by inserting 'Montgomery,'~ after "Monroe,". ,.~ .. . d J 

(~) The amendments made by su1?section (a) shal~ not apply to any 
action commenced before the effective date of sucn'amendments and 
~nding in the United States District Court for th~Eastem District of 
Missouri on such date. . 

DISTRICTS OF NORTH CAROLINA 

SEC. 5. (a) The first sentence of section 113(a) of title 28, United 
r;i:i)tesCode, is amended by adding before the period at the end 
tnereof the following: "and that portion of Durham County encom­
paSsing the Federal Correctional Institution, Butner, North 
Carolina". . 

(b) Section 113(b) of title 28, United States Code, is amended­
(1) by striking out "Alleghany, Ashe,", 

28 USC 95 note. 

28 USC 105 note. 

-
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28 USC 113 note. 

28 USC 84 note. 

(2) by inserting "(exclud!ng that portion of Durham County 
encom~ t1ie Federal Correctional Institution, Butner, 
North CaroliDaY' after "Durham", 

(3) b ~lnnO'out ''W8,ta~~~'" and 
(4) ~i"~ out ,,~oc . , Salisb~, Wilkesboro,". 

(c) Samon 113(c) Of title 28, U ted States Code, is amended­
(1) by inserting '~AlleszbaDy," after" Alex~:mder,", 
(2) b inserting "Ashe," after "Anson,", and 
(3) bY inse~ ''Watauga. Wi1kes," after ,tUnion,". 

(d) The :mendments made oj this section shall not apply to an~ 
action commenced before the effective date of such amendments ana 
pending in any judicial district of North Carolina on such date. 

DIVIBIONB OF BABTERN DISTIUCT OF TEXAS 

SEC. 6. (a) Section 124(bX2) of title 28, United States Code, is I 
amended by striking out ''Polk,'' and "Trinity,". t 

(b) Section 124(c) of title 28, United States Code, is amended- Ii 
(1) by striking out "six" and inserting in lieu thereof "seven", 
(2)in~nh(1)-

(A) by Strtjdng out "Angelina,", 1 
(B) bystriJdni out "Houston, Nacogdoches,", and I, 

(C) by strik4l8' out "Sh::'\i';g . 
(3) in nD~moaJ!1 (2) bv ... out "<mmge, Sabine, San J 
A~e,;[,i Tyler." "and inserting in lieu thereof "and' \ 'I' 

~:;d~;:! the end thereof the following new~--phs: ' 
"(7) tl'he L . Division com£I,rises the counties Of ADgeliJl8, 

Houston, Nacogdoches, Polk, ine, San Augustine, S"helby, 
Trinity and Tyler. 

"Courl for the Lufkin Division shall be held at Lufkin.". 

EFFECTIVE DATE 

SEc. 7. (a) This Act and the amendments made by this Act shall 
take effect on October 1, 1981. 

(b) NotJUng in this Act shall affect the composition or preclude the 
service of any grand or petit juror summoned, empaneled, or actually 
serving in any judicial district on the effective date of this Act. 

Approved October 15, 1980. 

LEl1ISLATIVE HISTORY: 

HOl1SE REPORT No .. 96-1417 (Com~\on the Judiciary). 
CONGRESSIONAL llli'CORD, Vol. 126'(1980): 

Sept. 30, considered lmd passed House. 
Oct. 1, considered and passed SeI1I'ate. 

WEEKLY COMPILATION OF PRESID'ENTIAL DOCUMENTS, Vol. 16, No. 42: 
Oct. 15, Presidential statement. .. . 
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ApPENDIX 6.-LEGISLATIVE HISTORY OF PUBLIC LAW 96-452 
(SPLITTn~"G THE FIFTH CIRCUIT) 

9S'l'Ii" o ONGRESS 
2n SESSION 

. , 8.'2830' 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
': .' . . . 

JUNE 23, 1980 

Referred to' the Obmmittee on the' Judiciary 

AN'ACT , . 

To am~.nd title 28. of the United States Cpd~ t9 divide the 

existing United States Court of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit 
. 'inta ,two . autonbmous "circuits, . one to be' domposed . :of- . the 

States of Louisiana, Mississippi, and Texas witH headquai~:~ 

ters in. New Orlean~, L,ouisiana, to be .known as the Fifth:­

Circuit, and the other to 'be composed of the States ~f' . . 
... Alaoama,Florida,' and Georgia with headquarters in Atlan-

ta,' Georgia, to be'known 'as the Eleventh Circillt;' and fo'r" 
other .purposes. 

r' '. Be it enacted by the Senate and'House of Representa:; 

2 tives of the United States of America in Oongress assembled,' 

8, 'Tha~ .this Act- m,ay be- cited.as the '~ppellate Court· Reorga-

4 nization Act of 1980". . .. ' . i. 

5 , . SEC. 2. ·Section.'41 of :title 28,. U nit~d States Code, is' 

6 .amended-, . .. 
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(1). by striking oU~J"eleven" in t~~ fir~~~nt~Illce 1 

. and_inserting in lieu thereQf. "twelve";, 

.-. (2) by striking out the itemr~la~~;to the Fifth 
2 

3 

4 
/:~- '.. CU:~uit and insert~g in 111m thereof: the following: 

''Fifth ...................... ;; .. , .............. i ......... . Louisian'ri., ~:{jssi~ippij Texas."; 

5 arid 

6 :>"-. ,:'. 

.', ,,,~ 

"i.' .~. '. ~ "','" 'Yi-"; __ ; • 

(3).by adding at the end ther'6of the followmg: 
::.J; :. 

.., Alabama Oanal'Zone, Florida, Geor-
-'fEleventh ...................... •·••••••·•••••••••••••••• , 

C: gia.". 

:;;., " .... -... ,. ·· .. ············"'7;·~c."'c.c .. c·""'·''''''S-O:;=E·oC'·.-/3. Section.44(a,) of title 28, United States code, is 

.1::) 

cg::-;:' amended-

9 (i) by striking 'out the itelll relating to i~."lMh' 
10 . Circuit and inseping in lieu the~eof tl16 following: 

, 'I . 0 

~'"Il\:l+'h "~' ,. •• -•••••• t!I ............... ~ ••• , •••• ~~ •• i ••••••••••••• -.II 14"; 
.l;UII •••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••• " ~ ,.:.) 

11 

12 . 

13 

and' 
'C .~ 

(2) b; adding at the~.f1d thereof the fono~g: 
, iJ" , , 

" " 12". 0 

''Eleventh .9; ••• ' •••••• , •••• ································~··· •••••••••••••••••••.• ~ ••••• II!! ••••••• , •••••••••• 

SEC. 4. Section 48 of title 28, tr~ted StateB'i90'de, is 
".J . .'- '. 

14 amended- " 

15 

16 

.. 17 

(1) by striking o\lt the item re~ting 'to.. the Fifth 

" Circuit an~ ~s~rting ~ lieu ther~of the. follovJJlg: ~.~ '.' 
',: -: \ ' ~ -.., ,. > t: • '.!:.: 

<§).'Fifth ............ ~ ....... ~ .. ; ............... ~............ New Orl~ana. Fort Worth. Jackaon."j 
't·· _ ... :. ,> 

and c~; 

18 .) " (2) by adding a~' the, end ,thereof the fo~owing: 
.. ," "'. -:[' 

.' . -;, Atlanta, Jacksonville, ~ lIIiami. Kant-
.;., ·'Eleventh ••••• I1! ••••••••• ~.~.·········ir ................ . 

gomery.'f. 
o 

() 

i ., 
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L.-' ,SEC~ 6. (i); Each circuitjl1dge in regular active service 

2 of' tlie . fifth· circu.it whose official station is-~locatea·· in the 

flt. Sta.te·s of· Alabama, Florida, or Georgia iS3ssigiled as a cir-

4: emit 'judge of· the 0 ~lev~nth circui~ with headquarters in At-

5 .lanta, ·G~orgia. Eaeh circuit judge in regularlrotive service 

6 '~\y~~8~' officialstatiQn islooat"ed in the Sta.~s of Louisia:ua, 
\..:{~"' 

~. '7 MissiSaippi,. or Texas is assigned asa circuit judge of the fifth 
, ~ 

,8' circuit with headquarters in Ne:w 9rleansj • Lbuisiana'vThe se­

If 9nionty· in service of· e~h"l the . judges 80 assigned shall run 

Ht from the date· of his original. appoiritment to be a judge of the 

11 fifth circuit-atJ' it was constituted,prior to the effective date of 

12 this Act •. 

13.. '; ,.(b)The0United States Court or' Appeals for the Eleventh 

14. Pkcuit ~:autho~zed-'·toholdterms or sessions of court at 

15 New·Orleans,.LouiSiana,·until such. time as adequate facilities 
.. " 0 

16 for··~uch court'ar~ provided.in Atlanta, Geo}tgia~' 
,-"7~~' '. < .. 

'1.7 SEC .. 6. A .circ~t judge 'in semor status. of th~ fifth cir-
. . (. '" ' .' 

18 c1,rlt'a~~such circuit. existed on the . day prior to. the effe~~tive 

;;. 1~ .. da.~ of this Abti$assigned,for adrniniap;ativ-e'purposes to the 

20 oircuit in which he resides on the effective date of this Act 
.., -. . . , .. .' .. ' '" . ," 

21' 'andJ , no~thstanding Bec~on 294(~)'oftitl~.:2~ qfJhe Uillted 't ." 

22 (; StAtes Oode, ··air!' 'suqh. judge may be ~·a8~ign~d, 'by ~e chief . . \ . 

":c' 23° judge' or·· the: j,ulicial·.coUncil '~~either, t~e fifth or ~levellth 

0,0'24 circuit, 'Bucll" j~dicia.l duties· as ~uch judge is Willing' to under-

'15 .i._I'::" \' ~. )·WJ.Ae. c 
.¢ 

'·'0 
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" .sEO. ',7:.·, The folloWing provisions' apply: to' 'any case,;in 
~,' 

"'2 ,which"Jon the 'day before ·the ; effective ' date 'ut thiIt Act, 'an 

. ·3'appeal or' other proceeding has ,been filed· with the· United 

·4 States Oo'ilrtof Appeals for the Fifth Circuit as'constituted 

'6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

"11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17-

18~: 

19· 

~O· 
"'T.~. 

I!. 

-

~ .. ~ , 
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... ' ~ 
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;;..:' 

.. 

(1)H any heaiing-befor~:,such court -has·been held 

!, hi the case,.'or,if the' ,casahas been subzcitted~,for' deci': 

~ion,. then futtherprocee<li1\gs-- in ~respect· of the· mise 

shall be had· in the same mariner and 'With; ihe· same 

effect ,as if this Acth~d not ·heenenacted~· .;:; ." .. 

'. ' ·'(2) If no liearIng· befote such coUrt· has· been: held 

in the case, and the case -ha~ not been submitted for 

decision, "t1}.en theappeal~ or other';p,rclceeding, together 

.with the'original papers~. piinted reCordS; and ·record 

"entries duly certified, shall, ,by·apptopriate·'orders-dUlY' " 

entered, of record; be tran~ferred to thecom1;·to .. which 

it· :woufd~have' been' transferred ,had this 'Act been in 

"effect at' 'the· time such appeal was :iaken·or other pro­

ceeding cOIflinenced, and, further proceedings: in respect 
", 

of .the case shall be, had' in' the same Ihannerand with 
" . .- . <?""" '., 

"21, ,,: '. :-;,th¢- same· effect· as'if -the·.appe41'or ::other 'pr()ceeding 

22:' ,. had,beeI). origiili:tlly·fiIedin .. stlch.·court.... ,.' ~'." 

23"" : (3) ~A p~tition for ,rehearing or: a-petition:for rc: 
24" h~arfugen bane ,ina matter'd~cided~ before ',the··effec'i, 

25 tive date of thi's Act, 'orin a matter submitte4 ,before 
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the effective date of this Act and decided on ot after 

the effective date of this'; Act, shall be treated in the 

same manner and with the same effect as if this Act 

"had not l>ee'u enacted. If ~ ,p~titi.Qn for rehearing en 

banc is granted" the matter, shall be' reheard by a court 

,comprised in the same .manner as if this Act had not 

be'en enacted. -, " 

(4) A'matter that has beeu decided before the ef­

!ective date of t~s Act that is remanded by the Su­

preme Oourt after the effective date'; of this Act shall 

be treated intJuisam~ manner" and wi~~ same 

effect!ts if this. Act had not b,een en~~tel ' 

SEC., 8." Th~ United' States\t'Oourt oU~ppealS for the 
~ J "'I) '" 0 ;/ 

14 Fifth Oircuit as ,it is constituted before/tlie effective date of 
y" 

15 this MtllInay take. ~ny ad:minis~;t~ action to advance the 

16 purposes of this Act. (/ " 

17 . SEC. 9. This. Act shallbecom.e effective on October 1, 

18 1980. 

Passed the Sehate June 18 Oegislative da~, June 12), 
,. 1980. , ', . , 

. Attest: J. S.KlMMITT: 

?~Becretary . 
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. Union Calendar No. ,846;' 
96TH OONGRESS 

. 2D SESSION 'H.R.7665 
[Repoll't No. 96-1390] 

To amend title 28, United States Code, to divide the fifth judicial circuit of the \ 

United States into two circuits, and for o'ther purposes. Co 

.' 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESEN~ATIVES 

JUNE 25, 1980 

Mr. RODINo (for himself, 'Mr. BROOKS, Mr. KAsTENMEnlR,' Mr. EDWARDS of 
California, Mrs. BOGGs, Mr. BOWEN, Mr. LONG of Louisiana, Mr. MICA, and I ' II Mr. MOORE) (by request) introduced the following bill; which was referred to 
the Committee on the Judiciary 

SEPTEMBER 25, 1980 

Reported with an amendment, committed to'tlie Oommittee of the Whole Rouse 
on the State of the Union, and ordered to be printed 

[Strike out all aftefJ the enacting clause and insert the part printed in italic] 

[For text of introduced bill, see bill as introduced on June 25, 1980] 

A BILL 
"='\<, 

To amend ti~le28, United States Code, to divide the fifth , \1 ',I 

judicial circuit 9f the United States into two circuits, and for 
other purposes. 

1 . Be it enacted: by the Senate and House of Representa-
:.f 

2 ti~f(s of the United States of America in Oongress O1;sembled, ' 

I, 

I :J 
.::~-

\ 

~:.:-

{'7 

.F JPb I 

e,'i: 

", 8 

~ 

~1" <;.' 

= , ~~!:f: 

;' ,:;~~;;' 

\ 

~ 
Tf 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

427 

That this Act may be cited as the "Fifth Oircuit Oourt of 

Appeals Reorganization Act of 1980,'~ 

SEG., 2. Section 41 of title 28,United States Oode, is 

amended...:.:.... 

(1) m the text! before the table, by striking out 

. "eleven" and inserting in lieu thereof "twelve'~ 

(2) in the table, by striking ou,t the item relatinu. 

tQthe fifth circuit and inserting in lieu thereof the fol­

lowing new item: 

"Fifth ................. : ........... ~....................... District of the Canal Zone, Louisiana, 

Mis8is8ipp~ Texas.'~ 

and 

(3) at the end of the table, by ,"adding the following' 

12 new item: 

"Eleventh............................................... A~m~; Florida, Georgia. '~ 

13 SEC. 3.,. The table in se~tion 44(a) of titk 28, United 
-';7< 'I; 

14 States Oode,is amended- "<! 
~: i; . 

"Filth '. . 
II •• ~~ ••••••. ~4· ............................................................... ~ ...................... . 

18 and 

19 (2) by adding at the end thereof tli~ following new 

20citem: 

. ;~ 

IIEleventh ........... ~ .................. ~................................................................. 12.". 
c;,. 
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3 

. 1 SEC. 4. The table m section 48 of :title 28, United 

.~ 

0 

-_1.....---

2 States Oode, is amended-. ,,'" 

3 (1) by.striking out the item relating to the fifth 
ji . 

4 circuit ,!:nd inserting in lieu thereof the followi1~9 new 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

2cl 

22 

I'.;; 

item: 

"Fifth.................................................. ... New Orleans, Fort Worth, Jackson. ",' 

and 

(2) by adding at the end thereof the following new 

item: 

"Eleventh ...•................................•....•.... ;,\ Atlanta, Jacksonville, Montgomery.". 

SEC. 5. Each circuit judgeiin regular active service of 

the forme1' fifth c;ircuit whose official, station on the day 

before the effective date of this Act-

(1) is in Louisiana, Mississippi, or Texas is as­

signed as ac-ircuit judge of the new fifth circuit; and . 

(2) is in Alabama, Florida,or Georgia tS as­

signed as a circuit judge of the;:.,eleventh circuit. 

SEC. 6. Each judge who isa senior judge of the former 

fifth ~ircuit on the day before the effective date of this Act 

may elect to be assigned to the new fifth circuit or to the 

eleventh circuit and shall notify the Director of the Adminis­

trative Office of the United States Oourts of s1f:ch electi?n. 

SEC .. 7. The seniority of each judge-
.\.0 

(1) who is a8~igned under section 5 of this Act; or 

it 
(if " 

--~--.,.---~---------::!"-- .. -.-. . - j: 
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4 

1 (2) who elects tob'eassigned . under, 'Section 6 of 

2 this Act; 

3 shall run from the date of Gomm~sion of such judge as' a 

4 judge of the former fifthcircuit~ I' 

5 SEC. 8. The eleventh circuit is authorized to hold terms 

6 or sessi01l,8 .of court at New Orleans, LiJuisi~na, until such 

7 time as,adequate facilities for such court"are p1'Ovidedin 

8 Atlanta, .Georgia. 

9 
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11 
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14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19,' 

20 

,21, 

22. 

23 

24 

SEC . . 9. The provisiom; of the follow,ing paragraphs' of 

this section al!R~y to any case in which, on the .diJ,y.before the 
o 

effective date of this Act, an appeal or other proceeding has 

been filed with the former fifth circuit: . 

. .. ,(1) If the matter has: been submitted for d~cision, 
D 

furtl~r proceedings in r~8pect .. of the matter shall ,he 
Ii . 

i\ 

hatli~n th.e sa~e'manner and with·the $ame efffict as if 

t~is Aat ·had fJ,Ot heen en(J,(Jted. . / 
I 

(2) If the 'T{tatter '"us not h(3~n '8ftbmitted fOT deCi­

sion, . the' .appeal orpro(]eeaing, (together with the origi-

. ru:il' papers, printed 7'ecoras, and record. ,entriesd~ly 

cfIrtified, shall, by ~ppr(!J)7jate orders, he transferreildo 

the .. (]ourt "10 which· it would have gone ~g'(l,tht8'·A~t 

been tin fy,ll 'IQrceaitd !!ttlJ#~af':tfi~ti;:-- sUch appeal 
~ ._,~j,,)i;:;:;:=·"''''' 0 

was taken·. or l)ti/:er·pl'oceedingcommence.d, . and further 

prQceedingsin:retJpecfofJ the'.case:~ slJall he~had in the 
.- '0' 
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5~"o .. · 

sa~e manne'T' and with the s,ame effect as if the appeal 

0'1' othe'T' p'T'ooeeding had been filed in such COU'T't. 

(3) A petition fO'T' 'T'ehearing 0'1' a petition fo'T' 'T'e­

hearing en banc in a matte'T' decided befo'T'e the effective· 

date of this Act, 0'1' submittedbefo'T'e the effective date 

of this Act and decided on 0'1' aftlJ'T' the effective date' as 

p'T'ovidedin pa'T'ag'T'aph (1) of this ... section, shall be 

t'T'eatfJd in the same manne'T' and with the same effect as 

though this Act had not been enacted. If a petition fO'T' 

'T'ehearing e.n banc is g'T'anted, the matte'T' shall be 'T'e­

hea'T'd .by a COU'T't comprised as thou.fJh6~his Act had not 
Y,..--' 

been enacted. 

13 SEC. 10. As used in sections 5,6, 7, 8, a1Jd 9 of this 

14 Act, the terrn-

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

(1) Jorme'T' fifthci'T'cuit" means the fifth judiciq,l<~ 

ci'T'cuit of the United States as in existence on the day 

befo'T'e the effective date of this Act; " 

(2) the term "new fifth, ci'T'cuit" means the fifth 

judicial ci'T'cuit of the United States .established by the 

amendment made by section 2(2) of ' this Act; ,and 

(3) the term "eleventh ci'T'cuit" means the eleventh 

judicial ci'T'cuito,f the United States established by,. t~e 

amendme'lJt made Dysection 2.(3) of this Act. 

24 SEG. 11~The COU'T't of appeals fO'T' the fifth ci'T'cuitas () 
:) 

25 constituted' on tl~ day befo'T'e the effective date of this Act 
''::.' 
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:6 

may take such administ'T'ative action as may be~equi'T'ed to 

()f1/I-ryOUt this Act. Such COU'T't shall cease to exist fo'T' admin­

ist'T'ative purposes on July 1, 1984. 

SEC. 12. This Act and the amendme~ts mrde by, this 

Act shall take effect on Octobe'T' 1, '1981. 
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~~~~: },ROUSEOj'REPRESENTATIVES {, NO,~; 

() 

FIFTH CIRCUIT COURT OF APPEALS 
REORGANIZATION ACT OF 1980 

25 1980 -Committed to the Committee of the Whole Bouse on the 
SEJP"l'EMBER I state of the Union and ordered to be printed 

Mr. KASTENMEIER, from'~he Commi~ on the Judiciary, 
submitted the followmg, 

'::-

REPORT 
[Td accoIllpany H.R. 7665] 

[Including cost estimate of the Congressional Budget Office] 

J di ." t hom" was referred the bill 
The Committee on t~e U Cla~y, 0 W Cod t divide the fifth 

(H.R. 7665) to amend tltl~ 28, Umte~~t~~!o cir~~i~s and ":for other 
judicial circu~t of the.JIn~~h~~;:el reports favorabiy thereon with 
purposesdm, haeVlnt~'agncdonres~o:mends that 'the bill as. amended dOf'Ptahs,s'b'll 
an amen " fte th t' g clause 0 e I 
T~e amendment

t 
sttrikehi~Cohu~papl~:rs ht it:li~ta;p:in the reported bili. 

and mserts ~a new ex w 

'c .' '. ' ,.,PURJ.'.Q~;&, .. o'FTHE LEGISLATIO.N 

The purpO.se of the le~~l~£i~~i;" t~dr;id.e .the . current~~~i~h 
• • 1 C' 't 'nto' two new and autonO.mO.us clrcUlts. The n 1,1 dlC1a IrcUl 1 " •• Y···· d Texas ·as we 

will com1?ri~ the Sth,ateCs of Ll o'ZUlsmnThe ,::::s]fl~~:~h will' ~omprise 
"as the DIstrlct of t e ana one. . '!~ 
th States of Alabama Florida and Georgra. d' 
'\ The ~091 of the legislation is to meet socie~~l ch:hgeFifth gci~:r 
caselo,ads'~ the s~ States p!e~ent1y ~c~~sl~~~~sg att~rneys and 'liti~ 
It accomplish~sd thIS ~l P~~fth~ tfhose States' with $ new Federal 
gants who reSI e or ~ l~a. hI f t' the clear mandates 
jfdicia\ Sl!i~iU;;st;!ICh th~ ~:Ederiu~ of:u~i~ent, expeditiouds, fair 
o our JU Ie. "'. t' Th t 0 new circuits will preserve an pro­
andteinthexpe!lgSoIVre'i1~gl~rty a:d independence of tlle illustrious parent ., 
IDO e Vl " ~ 
court. 
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BAOKGRO.UND 

Congress created the United States Courts of Appeals in 1891. At 
that time,'nine cir~uits were created, numbered 1 through 9.1 Subse­
quently, in 1922 the CO.urt of Appeals for the District of Columbia 
was first recogqized"'as a circuit court of appeals.1I And in 1929, Con­
gress split the, 'th~nexisting Eighth JudiCIal Circuit and created a 
Tenth Judicial Circuit.3 

" ' 

, In 1891, as one of the original circuits, the Fifth Circuit was com­
prised and remains so, of the six states of Texas, Louisiana, Missis­
sippi, Alabama, Oeorgiaand Florida. From time to' time Congress has 
considered the wisdom of splitting up this large circuit to better meet 
th~ n~eds'of the citizens of .these six l.arge and gr?wing ~t~tes. Up to 
thIS tlm~, Oongress has resIsted altermg the orlgmal mak~up O.f the 
circuit; however, the Committee on the Judi~iary now believes that 
the time has come to concur in the recommendation of the Judicial 
C01IDCU 'cif Fifth Circuit as stated in a Petition to Congress unani-
mously agreed to on May 5, 1980: ' 

PETITION TO THE CO.l{GRESS 

The undersigned judges in' re~lar active service of the United 
States Court' of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit respectfully petition 
.the CO.ngress of the United States to enact legislation dividing the 
presently existing Fifth Qircuit into two completely~utonomous cir­
cuits, one to be composed'C:>of the states'of Louisian&{Mississippi and 
Texas with headquarters in New Orleans, Louisiana, to be known 
as the Fifth Circuit, and th~ other to be composed of the states of 
Alabama, ,Florida and Georgia with headquarters in Atlanta, Georgia, 
to be known as the Eleventh Circuit; . , ' '/ 

Under 28 U.S.C. section 332, the Judicial Council is comp~~ of 
all circuit jud~es of the Circuit in rewilar active service, and under 
this section it IS responsible for "the effective and expeditious admin­
istration of the business of the courts within ,its'circuit." Necessarily 
the Council is intimately familiar 'with all.affairs of the COUlt of 
Appeals. . ,<:''] , 

The Court of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit is currently authoriz~d 
twenty-six active judg~s. In addition, it has eleven senior judges who 
are activ:e in the worK of the Court. This makes the Fifth Circuit· the 
largest"appeUatecourt in the history of the Republic. The size of the 
Court it~elf no'tcreates problems ,which, make unduly burdenspme, 
alid intneolliniqn of many of the witne$ses before tl,le Subcommittee 
on Courts, CiVil;'~iberties and the Administration of'Justice seriously 
impair, the effective administration of justice within the ,Circu, it. 

Geographically, the Fifth Circuit, composed of six states, is huge 
, ~n size ~xten~in~ from EI Paso, Texa.s, to Miam~ Florida. Theto~l 
'. population WIll lIkely reach 40.000,000 In the curreut 1980'census.PrlOr 

:to the paSSage Qfthe recent'Omnibus Judgeship Act, the Court had 
fifteen judges whlchnull1ber was increased to ~nif,authorized twenty­
six judges, a1m9stdouble'the preyious nUfUber.Th1s number of judges; 

1 S~ Act of'MllIlcb.a~ 1891;Ch;t~fi 7 '(51st Cong., 2d,Sess) ;26 Stat. 8,26. 
2 Act of Aug. Itl. j!l71, ,ch.64. 42 stat. 162. ,'" ' 
I Act ot Feb.'28;'192,9,cb.31%~~ctlo~ I, ~5 Stat. ~~46., . 
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as the, Congress determined, was fully ju~ti.fied by the tremendous in­
creas,~ in the amount and nature of the litigation filed annu,ally with 
the (7}ourt.4 . 

T,he numerical size of the Court has the possibility of diminishing 
thel/quality of justice. Citizens residing in the states of the Fifth Cir­
cutt, and especially litigants and lawyers, are entitled to know with a 
m~~:8:imlllll: degree of reliability w~at th~ la~ of the Ci~cuip is. 

,Accordmgly, there must be umformlty ill theapplicatlOn of the 
IfLw by the Court, especially since it does not generally sit as a body 
e;n banc but only ~ panels of three judges. As the Court now ap­
proaches 2,250 ov.inions per year, it becomes even more .difficult ·to 
'preserve uniformIty in the law of the circuit.1i The vossibility of intra­
circuit conflicts is extremely great and occurs WIth regularity. The 
only sanction for such conflicts is to resort to en banc consideration. 
With a twenty-six judge court this is a most cumbersome, time con­
suming and difficult means of resolving lawsuits. Increasingly, the 
members of the bar are petitioning the Court for en banc considera-
tion of panel decisions. a . ' 

The size of the Court of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit is inextr.imi­
bly involved with its en banc function. The Court performs its hi~h­
est duty when it sits en bane in cases of exceptional importance, ill­
volving decisional conflicts between its panels or significant issues 
of national policy. It is virtually impossible td- carry out the en banc 
function with twenty-five members/ Inevitably, as the size of the 
Court grew the necessity for en banc consideration grew too. 

Likewise, the judges of the Court, who are charged with the duty 
of preserving the rule of law in the Circuit, are required to study 
and absorb all of the production of an of the judges, that is, their 
written opinions for the Court.s This lin itself is a tremendous task. 
Additionally, each member of the Court must examine all of the 
petitions for rehearing en banc, a ChOl:C}>f real magnitude, but s,' vi-
tally nec~ssary one.. .' , 

The impact of this great volume of work on the district judges is 
also serious. The more than one hundred twenty-five senior and active 
district judges of the Fifth Circuit ,~re required to keep abreast of the 
law of the Circuit. It is now virtually impossible for a district judge 
to read and consider the opinions of the Court while at the same 
t:4ne, keeping the functions of the district court current. 

Thus, the time and efforts of the Fifth Circuit judges are used to 
the· utmost. An ordinary working week is impossible since hours must 
also be spent by the judges at home, on the weekends and holidays 
merely to keep abreast of what is going on in the circuit Court. While 
the quality of the decisions of the judges is very' high, it ~ ineVitable 

• This report relies heavlly on the excellent statement of Judge Frank M. Johnson, Jr., 
before the Subcommittee on Courts Civil Liberties and the Administration of Justice, 96th 
Con/:., 2d Sess. (1980) [hereinafter referred to as House hearin/:s]. ., 

5 For the twelve month period which ended June ,30, 1980, the CQurt of Appeals for the 
Fifth Circuit tiled 2,243 written opinions .. The balance of the casi"(! were disposed of on the 
Summary Calendar-with many of these in'\"olvlng'intrlcate legatquestlons but nQt neces-
sitating extensive treatment by written opinions. ' 

8 For further discussion of the need to preserve uniformity and consistency, see state-
ment of Griffin B. Bell, House Hearings supra note 3. .." 

Almost 12 percent of the cases decided by panels In 1979 were reviewed by the entire 
Court to determine If en bane consideration was to be had. At the present time, the en bane 
easeload is the lar/:e&t ever p.mding before a federal appellate court. 
_ 7 For further discussion of the dlfficultv of holding en· bane proceedinB:B before a 
25-judge court, 866 statement of James P, Coleman, House Hearings" 8upra note 3. 

a This wUl approach approximately 10;000 pages this year. 
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~tat ~he qua.lity will eve~tually diminish if. ·no relief is granted by 
e C!rgrfess. 1;I~w~ver, It m!lst be emphasized that the compelling 

necessl:Y or dl vldmg the F~fth Oircuit into two. courts is rOlli-1.d 
not for. tp.e benefit or convemence of the judges but for the benefit 

,tif tl~~.cltlzens, attorn~ys,andlitigants within the Circui~ In addition" 
1e ~1 lzen taxpayer w~ reap th~ following benefits. ' ' 
F 1:r:1' there are9bvlOUS saymgs of unnecessary expen~~ that will 

com~ r~m smaller geograp¥cal areas, and shortened lines of com­
mUDlcatlOns and transp?rtatlOn. The federal treasury will be saved 
~he ext~ns: Tf transposrtmg judges and their staffs all over the Circuit 
rom. '1 es exas t? . outh Flor:ida. The cost of appeals to liti ants dtr mCl'fdes thhe tlIDe 'and expenses oitheir counsel travelin: far 
s ances or t ~ purpose of presenting 9:r:al arguments. As a matter 

hf re~ordtJractlQally . ever:r $tate ,bar association within the Circuit as ado!> a reso!utlon recon;unending a ~iv~sion of the Circuit. 
~cond, there ~lll be n: savmgs from ehmmating the number of 

, ~ COPlj t~f everyhthing t~at IS done . .At the pre~ent time the writing of 
?ne e er or t ~ sandm$ of a dQcument by a judge must in man 
msta~c~, nec~ssltat~ copIes to twenty-four other judges. ' ,y 

Th.lrd, s~vmgs ·will occuz: from eliminating d:uplication on the en 
fanc 1uktlO? ~ court that IS no)v twenty-five judge~, each with three 
aw c if ~, lnvo ves over 100 hlg~ly paid peopl~, ,all of whom are 
ge~~ra a illv?lved ~ somee~f:ent m :mo~tOl'ing the law of the Cir­
CUtt ltnl thd· e .Judges ill lreque$tmgand votmg on cases to go en banco To 
cu e oa. ~ two h!l'l ves would cut the duplic~tion in half. " 
C Further, It IS .t~~ vle~ of the Gom:mjttee that as now constituted the 

.ourt can l?e dlV~qed. Into tWQ three"State circuits without an si­
ci~~~:. phIlosophIcal consequenc~s within either of. the, pro~os:d 

fie Cong~ess, if it acts f~vorably on the ~roposal of the Co~rt will 
n.o .. et , cr.file~tmg two $malln,ci~cl;lit courts. After division e'ach olthe 

. Cll:CUl S mgs, ~s well as the numberf t' . d il ' 
as any circuit. in ~he cO,unt:7 other: th~: th~C :&r~t~ 0 ges, ~ 1 be as great 

. abI:~!"ifR.lDfo6~ ~(~~~i~~iii!Z~~Ci!:ftt~ve commented favor-
" 1. U.S. J?epartmentof J usb,ce. " . 

2. Amencan Bar Association. . ' ; 
:. JCodill?-islsCion on.lRefvisiQn ?f the Federal Court Appellate System 

• \'I. CIa ,ouncI o. the. FIfth Circuit. . ,.. 
5. ·iF:ed~ral B~r ASSOCIation. , 
,.!. N atlOnal Association of Attorneys General 
(. Mt9rneys.GelleraL of the six Stat~s within. the Fifth C'· "t . ... IrCUl . . 

g The cases filed in Texas Loulsillna . d MI' . 
tbhe141~-monthperlOd which 'ended June ~8 198tSi~~PJl12(3thO· Ie PTrhoPQSed Fifth Circuit) for 

e • . .. ' .. ' '. , ere, • enumber of judges wlll 
The cases filed In Alabama Geor I' dF " . 

the1122-month P~riod, 'Y,hich,ended Jgn~ ~~ 19136!d~e~hi plr9{)p~ted EleVenth QJrcuit) for 
eIt ·h·'. . '17, " ,9] , ; ..... e number of-JUdges will 

" .s QuId be noted that In the last 2 ' 
paesed" the Court hall had a: 21 3- years ana, since the Omnibus Judgeship A(,lt Was 
lusTththe last statlsUcllI J"i!ilr' (Whlc~e~c;r3:dl~cre!l8C301n11l1Ings •. ,The increase In filings for 
, e. impact· on the Circuit Court' un~, 980) was 11 percent. . . 
~~cCtO~S~der\~. The known and anticI~a'I~aklg~~ef:~~t8!O additional district judges .must 
per· df~tffcSt Ip dIs basDed upon the national as well as 'the FYt'ilic a~pealltS per each new dis-

. ' ju ge. . uring the judge'sllrst. th· rcu average of appeals 
nThe,. appeals per new jUdgeshIp 2() during. th' ~ ear d e experlence.basedestimate Is 10 

's means that by 1982 filingS f . I" e secon "fear and 40 during the third 
over 1979 llUngs: ;1979, 4,113' 1~88P~e:3~ ~;tI~h81the4 6\,;'8,oOurt' will Increase bY3&.e pe~~~t 

. , ., I , . , .. , '. .; and 1982, 5,380. 

69-375 0 - 8l. - 28 ' 
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8. Delegates from the State of Georgia to the Fifth Circuit JUdici~1 

Conference, 1980. h St'te' f Alabama to the Fifth Circuit JUdI';. 9. Delegates from tea 0 

cial Conference, 1980. St. te f T as to the Fifth Circuit Judicial 10. Delegates from the a 0 ex , 

Conference,1980. tl . ·St te of Florida to the Fifth Circ~t Judi-11. Delegates from 1e· a 

cial Conference, f1980. th S· t t of Louisiana to the Fifth Circuit J u-12. Delegates rom e a e '.; 
dicial Conference, 1980'h St t f Mississippi to the FHth Circuit 13. Delegates from t . e a eo, 
Circuit Judicial Conference, 1980.' ·fth C' 't 

14. United States Magistr!ltt~S of ~~h;Fifth ci~~t (consisting of 15. District Judges' Assocla Ion 0 

110 district judges).. . h O' 't 
16. Bankruptcy Judges of. th~ Flft .,/!rCUl. 
17. Mississippi Bar ASSoCIatIOn. 
18. Florida Bar Board. of Governors. 
19. State Bar'of Georgia.. .. 
20. Houston, Texas, Bar ASSOcll!'tl~n. 
21. Mobile~ Alabama, Bar AssoCIatlon. 

, 22. New York Th;nes. . " 

23. Al8;ba~a Bl.ack Lawyex:s At~OclathY:h have withdrawn previous Followmg IS a list of orgamza Ions w . 
opposition to H.~. !6?~.: . ~~. n", ' 

1 American CIVIl I.llb~~rt1es ILL ,n 
2: Lawyers Committee f01' Civil f!.ig~ts Under Law 
3. :.Alabama BlackLawyers Asso~Ioa~IOn , 
4. NA.A.CP Le~al. Defense Fund ." to divisicn of t.he circuit 

"I O~e of the prmCIpal bases of oppos;reon art of civil 'rights support­
.:,when it !Vas first propose~ :~~ fe.ard?clary k the South as an,aIl-white 
ers ~hat. It woul?-per'het'h- t .e Ji a~d political context in whichtJ,l8 
mstltutlOn.

ll 

GIven t e ~s orlca
a 

that this fear was groUIid-
proposal ,arose, the ftimm~~tee c~~:~iaelines for judicial selections 
!ess. However, the a rma .IV~ ac i directive and appointments made 

;~J! ~fth'acfr~t~~ih":;4~. aplj.1~~!" fu!~ ::;ci~v"e"':~~et 
mdIcate that any .pro e~ 0. . ;8 n before the subcommittee on 
rapidly cd~s~flJjbr~~. s S:~~, t~:tAd~istration of Justice. indicates

k Courts, rv; .1. er Ie. th' till main The commIttee too 
th~t .some lIn8~rmf dOl;tbts.~nb1i8hi:g th~e effective date of this }egis­
thl~ mto C?nSl el'a.:~n:fth~acommittee that continued 9{~erence to 
labon. It I~ the ':l ", ··d l'by the President, whoever he may ~e, 
~he affir!ll~~lve aC~~hegS~n:t~ni~ confir~ing judicial nomin8,.tions, Wlll 

" 11l~ppotml Inn' 8:
n 

te this matter f~om future consideration. . . 
com'P

le 
.. e y emma ., March 16 1971 the JudICIal Con-

0' .. Fmall
Yf ~reJh~~l'~~::sa~;;!vedfor t~ans~ittal t~ 90ngress, 

r~r::=bllim a \o~ssion 1!> study the division in the Umted. States 

. .. has received letters of BUPP()rt from the 
10 The committee also has been contacted or M ard Jackllon ,(Atlanta, Gn.), M'a,yor 

followIng Indiv!duals: Mrs. corett'-.IK.lfgM~:l:rJOh~FOrd (TuskeJree, .. &'la.), Joe Reed, 
Richard A.rrington (Blrmifgha~Ii Gf~B~n (Newark, N.:q, and Ctl,l'l StOkte!!S'!lEs,q. 
John. Doar, ESth May~~ ..... enn~ or I::!I";'-ons' .. Hi)use HearlilgB, '''pro, no ..., u Se~, Bta.tem~t ott ~ea. +. ", ...... _.... •. . ' 
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'of ~he sev~ra;l ju<;ucial circuits. Congre~s passed. the bill pursul!'nt. to 
wlpch a,dlst,mgUlshed group wasappomt-ed to the new COmmISSIOn 
on Revision of the ~ederal Court Appellate System. The Comm~ssion 
w.qscomposed ,of SIXteen perso:q.~z fourappomted .bythe -PresIdent, 
four members of the;'Senate'ap,pomted by the .PresIdent;pro tempore 
of the Senate, 101,11' members of the House of Representatives ap­
pointed 'by the Speaker, ··and . :four ~embers appointed by the Chief 
J' ustice. *ftel~lnumerous pub~ic.~ hearings ,the Commission made its 
writteu r. eport to Cong~ess on. Decem. bel' 18, 19.73. J;he Co.mrnission 
found, among other thmgs" that the. case. for realignment of the . 
geographical boundaries of. the Rifth Circuit IS clear .and compelling. 
Thus its prime recommendati6:n :asto the Fifth Circuit was that 
it be div,~ded, into two circuits, one t,o· t!~~:composed of 'the states of 

'. Texas,Louisi~na; and MississippLand th~.~otherof Alabama, Georgia, 
and FIQrida. ~he Commission aiso.'poil\lted out t~4\~ Serious problems 
of ~admjnistration .a;nd· of int,ernal OP~~,!ltiLon ineyi~bl~ result; with so 
large a court, partIcularly when tlie Judges are-'as WIdely dIspersed 
geographically as they are in: .the Fifth Circuit. The Commission's 
.r~commeIldat1on that the Fifth Circuit be di;vided into ,two separate 
and· autonomous .circuits was. eminently correct and that div\i~iQn. is 
now IQ~g, overdue~12 The unanimous view of this Committee ls(to the same effect. 

STATEME~ 

On, :.M'ay.:.5, 1980,tbe active judges of the Jrifth Circtlit Court of 
Appeals· unanimously joined in a petition to the Congress ur~g 
that the currentl}:, constituted Fifth Circuit be immediately split mto 
two completely autonomous units. . . 

.on June 18, 1980, the United States Senate pa~sed S. 2830 (com­
panion legisl. ation) by voice vote. By unanimous conse.nt, after intro- . 
duction the bill was held at the desk 'and never referred to Committee. 

.,¥ ",On August 22, 1980, the Subcommittee 011 Conrts, Civil Liberties 
an~' the -Adlllinistrtttion. of Justice held one day or hearings on the 

. subject of.. ~ederal :bourt organization, including the proposed split 
of the .~ifth Circui\t. Testimony was received from the Honorable 
Grf1lhLB. BeU,.for tll~,American Bar AS.$ociation; Chief Judge James 
P. Coleman .. , ~nd Ju~g~. s ~o. be. rt A. Amsworth;. Jr., and Fr.an k. M ... ' 
Johnson, Jr.; of-the FIfth OIrcUIt Court of Appeals; Ms. Althea T. 11. 
Simmons, for -the NAA .. CP; and Peter Rient and Joan Barton, for 
the United States Departm(mt of Justice. _ 

On September 3; le80, the subcommittee~ a quorum of Members 
being J.>resent; by v.oice 'v~te ordered reported the bill to the full 
Comnuttee. .. Ii , " ,~) '. 

.. On September 23, 1980, the committep" a.<luorum of Members again 
.beingpresent, by volce. vot~ ordered ·the .. bUl favorab~y reported. 

~. .. . . 
/ .' SlllOTIOWA.L . ANALYSIS 

Section 1 of. theblllprovides that the acii may be refermd to as 
the"~ppellate. ~JoU!tRe?l\~aniZo.~ion Act. o! 198~".. . 
SectlOn2sph~ the eXIsting FIfth .J udlClal Cll'CUltmto two new 

U 88.·.' Btateme. nt of llObert ~ AfD8WO. rth.' Jr., .J,. 'iJ.(" Final Report of .the Commlselon on Revision of ~e Fede1'al .Court .AppellateSY$tem 19.7J;). ' 
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and aut.onomous circuits. It aCGomplishes this objective by adding 
to the list of circuits a new reference to the Eleventh Circuit. which 
will consist of the States of Alabama, Florida, and Georgia; Section 
2 further deletes reference to these three Rbltes as falling within the 
Fifth Circuit, bv: providing that the new Fifth Circuit comprises the 
States of Louisiana. Mississippi, and Texas (as well as the District 
of the Canal Zone). Finally, in the reference to the number of judicial 
circuits existing within the United States, section 2 states that there 
will be 12, rather than 11, circuits. I, . '. 

Section 3 of the proposed leg-islat.ion specifie:s the exact number of 
activejudg-es who will sit in each of tn~),wo ne,w circuits. It provides 
that 14 jud~es will sit in the new Fifth 'Circuit,! 'and that 12 will sit in 
the Eleventh Circuit. It should be noted that se(~tion 3 merely allocates 
the current active judgeships to the States in which the ,actl.ve judges 
now reside. It also is noteworthy that no new jud$,~ships are created. 

Section 4: This section, by amending sectio~\ 48 of title 28, refer~ 
to the places where terms or sessions of court shlould be, held on an. an­
nual basis. Specifi.cally. section 4 providestha;t annua:l sessions for 
the new Fifj;h Circuit shaH be held in N(~w Orl(;lans. Fort Worth ana 
Jackson. It further provides that f:essidns for the Eleventh Circuit 
shall be held at Atlan~a. Jacksonville.imd Mori:tgomery. 

Current law (28 U.i:::S.C. § 48) provJdes that alillual sessions may 
also be held at such other plac~s wit~in a circuit as may be ~resi~,. 
nated by rule of court. Thus, thIS sectIOn should not. be read as-=pre­
cluding the holding of court at any·other designated place within a 
respective circuit. ' I'. 

, Last, of the six cities listed in this section. five are presently desig­
nated statutorit.1v as official places of holdin~ sessions of circuit court. 
~nly.:T ackson.Miss .• is not so rle~1!Jlated. It was the view of the sub­
cvm11!ltte~ that: .TackEion should be added so that each St.ate affected by 
the 'CIrcmt splIt would have-one statutorily designated city. 

. Section. ~ of. the 1?:t:oposed legislation sets forth a scheme which 
wIll parhtlOn or ~ssIl?:n the circuit iud~es in reg-ular active service 
to one of the ]1ew'~eircuits. If an a:ctive circuit judge's officia.l: statiOl'( 
0!l the .day hefore the effec~ive dat~ of the act is in Louisiana, Mis­
~ISSIPPI or Texas. then the lUdP.'e WIll be assigned as an active circuit 
Jud~e of t!'te new Fifth' Cir~nit.. Xf an a.~tive circnit judge's official 
sta!IOD IS In Alabama. FlOrida or GeorgIa, then. he or she is to be 
a'sslgllE'd to the new Eleventh Circuit. ,,,. 

~ection 6 g-rRn~s senior jnd~es w.~th the ril!ht to electr-on the day 
~rIOr t~ :the e!fectlve rat~ of the Act~to which circuit he or she would 
lIke to oe assu~ned.'l'he lnd~'R E"1'ection mllRt he'sE"nt to the DireectOr 
of t.he AdminiRtrat.ive Office of the Unitp.dStat~s Courts. .• 

The r~a~on for th5s s~t.ionis Tl\!nfari1v to. allow senipr jud~s who 
were appomted to Slt on the old Fifth CIrCUIt and who over the years 
h~ve fa~thfull:v seryed on that court. to continue to serve on a court 
stIll deSIgnated ast.he Fifth' Circuit if they so desire. It is the View 
of. t~e committee t.Jut,t it is Rr>proprint.e tQ m-ant. the ~1even senior cii-­
cmt ]l1d~es presel!tly sitt.int! iJ} the Fifth CirCuit with the opportuni~" 
~ ~ake the electIon as to whIch of these two circuits they wish tQ be 
assumed. ' . .' 

~ec!;on 'T isa;~()~fo~in~ amendryl-ent t~!ttpreServe~ the existing, 
semorIty of each Judge'In regul~ractIve se~ce and ea~l1senior judge." 
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This section clarifies that th' . . 
t~e d~te of conlmisSion of s: ~eI}lCdltY?f t~ese.judges shall.pIn .from 
CIrCUlP. ..,. " . c. JU. ge ao a Judge of the 'former Fifth 

SectIOn 8 18 a. tran . t' '..,"'. "' 
Cir~uit caIll ~oldter~~ ,~~~e~!fo';::~f c~~~~ slNifies d~~t the :ml~v~nth 
:until such tl1Ile as adequate facilitie f a hew r eans, ~ulslana, 
ttl!lnta, Georgia .• The latter has a Fed!r!lCB iili! arehprvvided in 
~Ignated as the. U.S. Court of.A 1 C' .. UI .g, t at has. been 

gIa, and .. it is the, vi~w of' the Go ppef!-/!!. . ourtho~~ m Atl8;Iita, Geor-
elap,sehE:fgre the ,Eleventh Circui~I~d bthat n~(j; much t:une wQul~ 
sesslon~ mAtlanta. wo e prepa~to hold regular 
. Se~tion 9 creates an implement t· " . ·'h··~ . 

clr~Ult ~x~utives, clerks, litiga:t;on del arusm WIth which j~dges, 
which Clrcwt pending and future ca,an . awyer~ c~n determ~ne in 
on and ~:£~r the effective date of thl:Aw~ll(3e adJudicated. BasIcally, 
be med In the circuit in which the ~. ct 1, 1981~. an cases will 
.APPly ,to any case in which Gn the d~y~b~;- Tfh foUow:mg provisions 

~t,":an.ap:peal or other procOOdin h °bre me e ect~ve date of this 
Frfth CIrcUlt. :. ' g as een ed WIth the former 

First, if the matter 'has beC) b' t 
prodcee?ings concerning the m;~t:: Shail~d for. de~ision, then further 
an , WIt? the same 'effect as if this A t h d,ansplbe m the same manner 
wOt'ds, If oral argument has been hAC d a n.ft een enacted. In other 
been submitted to a panel f d ." ._ar or 1. the case has otherwi~(\ 
Oircuit untp final resolutionh~s ~:~~~~d~hen It stays in the old Fifth 

Second, If the matter has b fil d b 
decision, then the a eal een e. ut has not been submitted for 
papers (including o~f inalr proceed~g, together with all relevant 
tries duly certified) sh~Il b papers, ~rInted records, and record en­
to the court to whi~h it ~oKldPIiroprlate ~urt o~ders, be transferred 
at the time such apneal was takave gone 'ad thIS Act been in effect 
Further p,!,oceedings .t'concerning th~ ~:;!tell procee~ing commenced . 
ner and WIth the same effect as!. if th a occur ~n the same man­
been med. in said court. Stated a b~+e d8;~eallr other proceeding had 
the old FIfth Clrcuit, but not et~" ,I,.; erent y, any case pending m 
shan be transferred to the ne~ EI~~~~t~~~o a: p~Il~1 for deciSIon, 
gone there had the proposed Ie isl t' b v~r~Ult If It would have 
appeal or proceeding was co g a Ion ~n ill ~ll force when such 
the n~w circuit will immediat!lme~c~a.: T~IS. ,prOVISIon guarantees that 
. ThIrd, petition for rehearinY s a ",ece~~illg cases. " 
~ a matter decided before th g or a. petIbon for rehearing en banc 
tlOdn, ,or .submitted before the eff:!~!Ide tda~ thf the proposed legisla-

. an deCIded on or after the em. a eo, e proposed legislation 
(1)., shan be treated in,the samee;;Ive date as provided in paragraph 
latlOn had not been enacted ",If anne~,~s t~ough.the;J?roposed legis­
~ranted the matter shall be ;eh a lbtItlOn ;for ,rehearlIl~' en banc is 
t.his Act had not been enact d Ti/ y a ~OUtt comprised as thou~h 
r.s.!atingo to petitions for rehe~rin IS .subsectIon proyides that all rights 
nntted before tha._ effective date :fili matters deClded before, or sub­
prese~ed. "},, . e p~oposed legislation shall be 

SectIon 10; This sectioh .' ~ d .' h . '" . .. . .. ' ," 
the ,pr()~o~d legislation .. TX~~Ph . es t~r~. ee defimtIOns for !-e.rms~;used 1n 
". . · ,.,' rase~orn:;ler fifth,clrcUlt"mearis the 

\:.'-- ('~ -:/~ 

-
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Fifth Judicial Circuit of the United States as in existence prior to 
the effective date of the Act. The "new fifth circuit" is used to repre­
sent the Fifth Circuit created by the proposed legislation. The term 
"eleventh Circuit" means the newly created Eleventh Judihial Circuit 
of the United States. " 

Section 11 of the proposed legislation also is a; tra~sition featur~. 
When read with section 9, it grants"the farmer Fifth Circuit with 
broad administratiye discretion to resolve--fQr a period after the 
effective date-proCedural developments unforeseen by section 9. ' 

Section 12 provides that the Act and amendments lllAde by this Act 
shall take effect on October 1, 1981. , 

OVERSIGHT FINDINGS' 

, Oversight of the Federal judicial system, including its structure 
and organization, is the responsibility of, the Committee on the Ju­
diciary. During the 95th.and the-~96th Oongresses, the Committee, 
acting, through two of its subcommittees, held extensive hearings on 
proposals to split the Fifth Oircuit into two autonomous units. 

Pllrsuant to clause 2(1)(3) (A) of rule XI of the Rules of the 
House of Representatives, the Committee issues the following findings: 

It is the view of the Committee that. the circuit split will better serve 
the residents, attorneys and litigants who reside ,Or litigate within the 
si~ Stlttes involved by creating a more functional'and manageable ju­
dicial structure. The two new. circuits will preserve. and promote the 
vi~or, integrity and independence of the parent court.. . .. __ . 

In regard to clause 2 (l) (3) (D ):,of rule XI of the Rules oit the House 
of Representatives, no .oversight findings have been submitted to';"the 
ComtI1itt~e by the Committee on Government Operations. 

-NEW BUDGET AUTHORITY 

In reg~rd to clause 2 (I) (3) (B) of rule XI of the Rules of the House 
of R,epresentat.iv~s. the .bill creates no. new budgetauthorityoI1. in:.. 
creased ta~ expen;flitures for the, Feder.aUudiciary~ 

INFLATlONARY IMPACT STATEMENT 
/' I • 

Pursuant to clallse 2)(1). ( 4) of rule XI of the Rules of the House of 
Representatives, thE', committee feels that the bill will have no fore­
seeable inflationary impact on prices or costs in the operation . of the 
national economy. .' .' ' ',_ 

. , COST ESTIMATE' . , 

In reg-ard to clause'T of rule XIII of the Rules of the House'of Rep­
"resentatives. the committee agrees witp' the cost estimate of the Con­
gressional Budget Office.' 

'STATEMENT OF THE CONGRESSIONAL BUDGET OFFICE' 
.<::-

Pll~suan.t to clause 2{}) (3) (C) of rule Xl of t.he Rli.1es of the House 
,of Representatives. ,and ,section 4030f·the'lCon~tessional Budget Act 
of 1974" the following-' is t:he.cost estim.ate 'on ·H~R. 7665, prepared by 
the Congressional Budget O.fli~c. 

I 
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, '. U.S. CONGRESS, ' 
CONgRESSIONAL, BUDGET OFFICE, .' 

.,Wa8hington, D.O.,' September !O4" . 198Q •. 
Hon. PETER W. RODINO,Jr.;-
Oh.ai'l"fM'n, Oommittee on theJudiciary,U.8. House of Representa­

t'I/Ves, Rayburn House Office Building, Washington, D.O. 
DEAR MR. "CHA~~AN : Pursuant t~ section 403 of the Congressional 

Budget Act of 1~7 4, t~e C?ngresslOnal Budget· Office has reviewed 
H.R. 7665,. th~ .. FIfth Cn;cult Court ,of Appeals' Reorganization· Act 
of 198.(), -as. ordered ~eported by the House Committee on the Judiciary, 
September~3,,1980. , ' 
. The'biUcreates.a n~,Y{. EI~ve;nth Oircu~t C(;mrt of Appeals by divid­
In~ th(~ pre.sent Flft~,,!alrcUlt Into two ClrcUlts. The Eleventh Circuit 
WIll COm]?rlSe ~he St~ttes of Aln;.ba1,lla, !l~ri~a, and Georgia, and will 
ho~d. S~SSlO~S mAtll.tnta, Ga. ThIS bIll IS mtended to improve the 
a~imm~~rat~on an.d effective~ess of the court of appeals of the current 
FIfth ClrcUl~ reg1.on •. The bIll becomes effective October 1, 1980. . 
Base~ on mfo~mation fro~ the Administrative Office of the U.S. 

Co~rts\ <;JBO estImate~ .that Implementation of this bill will require 
an addItIonal five POSItIons a.nd will cost approximately $223000 in 
fiscal yea~ 1981,,$282,OQO infis~al year 1982, ~238,000 in fiscal ye~r 1983, 
$242,000 In fis9al y~~r 1984, and $247,000 Itt fiscal year 1985. 

Shouldth.e c()mm!tte~ .SQ' desire,we -would be pieased to provide 
further detaIls on thIS estImate 

Sincerely, . 
ROBERT D. REISCHAUER 

(For Alice M. ,Riv1i~, Director). 

COMMI';t'TEE vo~ 

. H.R. ·t665 was report~d by voic~' vote, a quorum of l\fe~be~s t~ing 
present., , 

CHANGES IN EXISTING I.J.A W MADE' BY THE BILL As REPoRm .,\' 
+ };; ,-, ", • ~ , < ::.;;: • 

In compliance with clause 30f rule'Xlllof the Rules of the House'l 
of Representatiy,es, c~anges in e~is~ing- law 'made bv the bill, as re­
ported" a~e shown· as '.:follows (eXIstIng law proposed to be omitted is 
encl?seq ~n black brac~ets, ,new matter is printed 'in italic, existing 
l~wln wInch no change IS Proposed is shown in roman) : 

* 

* 
'~, 

* 

,~~ .... 

TITLE 28, 'UNITED STATES',CODE" 
,.)0 "_* " ~. .* ' * , '*. ' ... ' ... 

.' 
,-J.,> ,~~ I f (~ , ~ 'I T- , ,.> , 

PARTI~ORGANIZATION OF COURTS 

* * * * * 
'CBAPTE':aH'OuRTS 'OF APPEALS ' 

, ' . ~d 

,I, • • * 'z,'c!:. r:* 
.' "'.,' 

1 ~ •• 

, ., ' ... ~, 

I 
/ ' 

1 ~, 

I 
I 
I 

I 
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§ 41. Number and compositio~ of circuits 
The [eleven] twelve judicial circuits of the United States are con­

stituted as follows: 
Oircuit8 

District of 
Columbia. 

First~ ____ ":_.;. 

Second _____ _ 
Third. ______ _ 
Fourth _____ _ 

Oomp08ition 
District of Columbia. 

Maine, MaSsachusetts, New Hampshire, Puerto Rico, 
o Rhode Island. . 0 '7 . 

Connecticut, New York, Vermont. " 
Delaware, N ewJ ersey, Pennsylvania, Virgin Islands. 
Maryland, North Ca.rolina, South Carolina, Virginia, 

West Virginia. . 
[Fifth __ --.,.- Alabama, Canal Zone, Florida, Georgia, Louisiana, 

Mississippi, Texas.] , 
Fifth _______ ' District of the Oanal Zone, LO'Uisiana, Mi88is8~ppi, 

Teroas. 
Kentucky, Michigan, Ohio, Tennessee. 

. Illinois, Indiana, Wis.consin. , . . 
Arkansas, Iowa, Mmnes.ota, MIssourI, Nebraska, 

Sixth _______ _ 
Seventh ____ _ 
Eighth _____ _ 

North Dakota, South Dakota. . ,'. 
Nin.t.h _______ Alaska, Arizona, California, Idaho, Monta~a, Ne-

vada, Oregon, Washington, Guam, H!twall. 
Tenth ,..______ Colorado, Kansas, New Mexico, Okllthoma, Utah, 

Wyoming. .;. : \, .... . 
Elevent,k ____ Alabama, Florida, Georgia. 

* ',' * * 
§ 44: AI~lWi~tment, tenUl'e,' residence a~d salary of circuit judges 

(a) The President, sha.ll ~Pl>()int~ by and with t~e a~vice and con­
sent of t.he Senate, CIrCUIt Judges for the several CIrCUIts as follows: 

Ci 'Numb.er 
./. ' .. ' Oircuit8 of Judge& 

District of Colum'biit _______________ -"'___________________ . 11 
First _..: .. _________ -.,.----..:..:..:.-----..:.---... -----------------. 4 
Second ________ ..;. _____ .... ____ .;..;,..--~~ ... ---.:."":-----.-:-:;.;;----... --- 11 

fLr=~==~=~~====~~~=~~~~=~~===~~===~~~~~~i~~~:~~~:~~=~ ". [26]~1' 
Seventh ___________________________ ~_~..:. ____ ~__________ 9 
Eo I'ghth _ - _ " . ·-1' C· c· ""'" .. , 9 ------------------"""'!-"!":'---... ~~~~~- .... ~-.--~-----::~--.. -.;, Ninth ______________ ~ __ ' ___ .:. _________ ..: _______ .:. ____ ~____ 23 

Tenth .. ---.:..-----------------... ;------.--------------------- 1~ Eleventh ____________________________________________ _ 

* ,.iIi • 
§ 48. Terms of court , 

Tems orl'sessions of courts of appeals shall be held annually at the 
places listed below,~ndatsuch other places within : the respective 
circuits as may be designated by rule of court. Each cOllrt of appeals 
may hold speci!ll terms at any place within its circuit. 

o __ ~ ___ ----- ----

q 

\1 

, , 

" 

Oircuits 
District of 

Columbia. First _______ _ 
Second _____ _ 
Third ______ _ 
Fourth _____ _ 
[Fifth _____ _ 

443 

12. 

PUr,Ce8 
Washington. 

Boston. 
New York. 
Philadelphia. " 
Richmond, Asheville. 
New Orl~ans, Atlanta, Fort Wortli, J acksonviIIe, 

Montgomery.] 
Filth ------_ New Orleans, Fort Worth, J ackaon. 
Sixth -_______ Cincinnati. 
Seventh _____ Chicago. 
Eighth -----_ St.Louis, Kansas City, Omaha, St. Paul. 
Ninth ------_ San Franci.sco., Los Angeles, P?rtland, Seattle. 
Tenth ----___ Denver, WIchIta, OkInlio;uua CIty. 
EleverlJ'k ---- Atlanta, J ackaonville, M tYntgome'P1J. 

Any court of appeals may, with the consent of the Judicial Con­
ference of the United States, pretermit any, regular term or session 
of the coupt I,tt- any place ,for ,jJ}s:q1IiR4entbusiness or other good cause. 
••.• ~",;', .* , .. ' $ ". III 
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FIFTH CIRCUIT COURT OF APPEALS 
REORGANIZATION ACT OF 1980 
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';f 94 STAT.~1994 PUBLIC LAW 96-452-0CT; 141 1980' 

Oct. 14, 1980 
[H.R.7665] 

Fifth Circuit· 
CoUrt . 
of Appeals Reor­
ganization Act of 
1980. 
28 USC 1 note. , 

Assignmenb.i. 
,,28 USC 41 note., 

Senior judges, 
assignments . 
election. 

'28USC 41 note. 

Public, Law 96-452 . 
96th Congress 

An Act , 
, ' 

To ~endtitle 28;tJnited states· Code, to. divide the {'uth judicial" circuit of the 
. United States into ,two circUit!i, and' for other purpOseS. . . 

Be it enacted .bY, the Senate and House 'Of Repre$en~(Jtives of the 
United States of America in Congress assembled; That this Actmay be 
cited as the "FJith Circuit COurt of Appeals, Reorganization. Act of 
1980". . 
, SEC. 2. sectionAl .of title 28, United,·. States Code; is amanded­

, (1) in' the text before the table,. by striking but "el~ven" and 
inserting in lieu thereof "twelve"; , ., .. 

(2) in· the table, by striking out the item relating to the fifth 
circuit . and inserting in Jieu -thereof the. following new', item: 

'"' . ~, . . 0, 

j'Fifth ................................... ~ ........................ : ... ' District of' the Canat Zone,' Louisiana, 
. '. .Mississippi, Texas/'; '" .' 
and·,.J , 

(3)' at, theend"of the table, ,by a~ding the followin~ new item: 
"Elevelith ...... .;~~, ........... ;;.: ... ; .... ·; ....... :.;......... Alabama, Florida, ,Gebrgia."~ 

" .. ' '.: ." '>.' '. 

.. SEC.S, The ,table in section 44(a) of title 28, United State~Code, is 
amended .. ~ . ". . .' ' , ,0 

"'(l)by stril?ng, out.theitem:~e!ating~ th~ fIfth circuit and 
inserting in h~u thereof the folloWIng new Item: 

'~Fi(tl~ ............... ~ ....................................... =:.!. ......... ,. ........................... ~ ............... ~............ 14"; 

and' .' . . 
(2). py" adding at the,. end thereof the following· new item: 

, . 

'~EI~veqth ... ; .. ,.,.,;; ...... ;."'.;; ... ; .• \' ..... " ........... " ......... : ......... ; •.• : ........................ ;;.................. 12". 

i:~SEC. 4.Tbe. table u{section ,48 or'Htle 28" UniteifStates Code,· is 
amended- .. . .' '. '.'" ., .,... ., 

. .~, (1) by. striking out·the item 'relating, to the fIfth circuit . and 
.• inserting jn.lieu thereof the following ,new item: ' . 

• 0,./·\ " , 

",FIDJt ... ,,· ..... : .. t·!· ... ··;n •• t\;i!i •• ;.,.,i).; ....... ;., ..... ,.;.... . Nllw Odeans; FO.rt Worth', JaCkson. Pi 
,'~). . .' 

o . an(~) 'by adding': a~ .theen~thereOf thefC)iIowin~ neW' i~m: 
,,' • _. ,'f , ~ ~' ',' , ' A,.,. ~'. " r "II' '~'~ 
Eleventh.......................................................... Atl.Wlta,: Jgck!lo!lVdl~!.lMQntgcimery, • 

"S:Eg~:J);E!ich circuit judge fu regUlar 'active Service of'the former 
fIfth·,cfrcuit whose official station on the day-before th~ effective date 
~~~~ , , . 

'. (l}isin LQuisiana,.Mississippi, on Texas. is assigned as a circuiP 
.judgeof-the new fIfth circuit; and . . .. :, 

;;(2);.is;;in· Alabanla, Florida, or Georgia is assigned as a circuit 
,; ... judgeufthe eleventh circuit. 
'. SEc. 6,' 'Eachiudge whQ is-:a senior judge of the former fifth circuit 
on 4he day . before 'the effective date of this Act 'm~y elect to be 
as~ignedto th~ new fifth circuit.pr to ~~ ele~e:nth circuit and shall 
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notify the Director of the Administrative Office of the United States 
Courts of such election. . 

SEC. 7. The seniority of each judge-
(1) who is assigned under section 5 of this Act; or 
(2) who elects to be assigned under section 6 of this Act; 

shall run from the date of commission of such judge as a judge of the 
former fnth circuit. 

SEC. 8. TIle eleventh circuit is authorized to hold terms or sessions 
of court at New Orleans, Louisiana, until such time as adequate 
facilities for such court are provided in Atlanta, Georgia. 

SEC. 9. The provisions of the following paragraphs of this section 
apply to any ,case in which, on the day before the effectiveuate of this 
Act, an appeal or other proceeding has been filed with the former 
fifth circuit: 

(1) If the matter has been submitted for decision, further 
proceedings in respect of the matter sh.all be had in the same 
manner and with the same effect as if this Act had not been 
enacted. 

(2) If the matter has not been submitted for decision, the appeal 
or proceeding, together with the original papers, printed records, 
and record entries duly certified, shall, by appropriate orders, be 
transferred to the court to which it would have gone had this Act 
been in full force and effect at the time such appeal was taken or 
other proceeding commenced, and further proceedings in respect 
of the case shall be had in the same manner and with the same 
effect as if the appeal or other proceeding had been fIled in such 
court. 

(3) A petition for rehearing or a petition for rehearing en banc 
in a matter decided before the effective date of this Act, or 
jlubmitted before thE~ effective date of this Act and decided on or 
after the effective date as provided in paragraph (1) of this 
section, shall be treated in the same manner and with the same 
effect as though thin Act had not been enacted. If a petition for 
rehearing en banc ~9 granted, the matter shall be reheard by a 
court comprised as though this Act had not been enacted. 

SEC. ,10. As used in sections 5, 6, 7, 8, and 9 of this Act, the term-
(1) "former fifth ciircuit" means the fnth judicial circuit of the 

United States as in existence on the day befo1';:; the effective date 
of this Act; . 
. (2) the terLU "new fifth circuit" means the fifth judicial circuit 
of the United Statels established by the amendment made by 
section 2(2) of this Act; and 

(3) the term "eleventh circuit" means ,the. eleventh judicial 
circuit of the Uni.ted States established by the amendment made 
by section 2(3) of this Act. 

( ; 

Seniority. 
28 USC 41 note. 

Eleventh circuit, 
temporary site. 
28 USC 41 note. 

Cases, applicable 
provisions. 
28 USC 41 note. 

Definitions. 
28 USC 41 note. 
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28 USC 41 note. 
SEC. 11. The court of appeals fi th fifth . . 

Ter.mination. 

Effective date. 
28 USC 41 note. 

the ~ay before the effective date°~f this A t CIrcuit as constituted on 
tlt'abve action as may be re uired I c may take such adminis­
shall cease to exist for a~' . t ~.carry out this Act. Such court 

SEC. 12. This Act a..~d the llllS ra Ive purposes on July 1, 1984 
effect on October 1, 1981. amendments made by this Act shall tak~ 

Approved October 14, 1980. 

.. 

LEGISLATIVE m&toRY: 

HOUSE REPORT No 96 1890 (Co 
CONGRESSIONA!- RECORD, Vol~~6 (f9~g)~ Judiciary), 

Oct. 1, considered and ed H . 
WEEKLY COMPI~TI<?N OrPSRES~WNrsrttenate, 

Oct. 15, Presidential statement. DOCUMENTS, Vol. 16, No. 42: 
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ApPENDIX 7.-FuRTHER MATERIALS RELA'fING TO THEoNoRTHERN DIS'TRICT OF OHIO-" PROVIDED BY JAMES MACKLIN 

JUDGE NAME 
\) 

• Ii. KALBFLEISCH 
... ) ,00 II 
;; BATTISTI 

~ t GREEN 
,'~ c. 
" t- YOUNG 
~ ,.~ 

_ ;, THOMAS 

" LAMBROS 
'.' ... . " .. WALINSKI o 

~ ~; KRUPANSKY 
'*'l .... 

. , t:" .. CONTIE 
... . .... ., 

I~ ~ MANOS 

WHITE 

ALDRICH 

o 

OTHERS & UNASSIGNED" 

'" 

-fu <'-., 

;'61~~~ 0 

-"''''I ; ,-' 

TOTAL 
qVIL 
CASES 

173 

87 

399 

334 

374 

388 

376 

397 

328 

50 

64 

47 () 

HAM & 
SOCIAL 

SECURITY 

25 

14 

43 

3B 

34 

52 

43 

47 

37 

6 

':6 

4 

COMMERCE 

o 

2 

r 
2 

2 

2 

CIVIL FILINGS 1980 
JULY 1. 1979 THROUGH JU~f ~O. 1980 

, DISTRICT OF OHIO. NORTHERN. 

fORFEI'(URE 
PRISONER PENAltl.j; , REAL LABOR 

PETS (;' 'TAX s~Xts PROP SUITS CONTRACTS 

13 

6 

42 

;<'1 
L-" 

24 
42 

25 

26 

20 

2 

4 

G 

6 

6 

17 

19 

17 

9 

18 

22 

20 

-Q, 

4 

13 22 

9. 3 

35 2B 

24 

38 

27 

40 

39 

24 

13 

19 

4 

46 

28 

51 

45 

44 

6 

8 

9 

D 
34 

10 

96 

5B 

57 

95 

52 

60 

46 

7 

7 

8 

TORTS 

28 

17 

74 

62 

69 

73 

69 

74 

54 

7 
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'1 
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COPYRIGIff 
PolT & CIVIL' 

TRADEMARK_~ RIGlffS 

1 

3 19 

14 

5 39 

6 49 

9 ,52 
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8 

38 

59 
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11 
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BArTJSTI 

~RE~ 

, YOUNG 

, THOMi\S 

LAflBROS 

WALINSKI 

KRUPANSKY 

CONTIE 

MANOS 

OTHERS & UNASSIGNED 

" ' 

~-------------

,<".)., 

TOTAl. MARA a 
CIVIL ' SOCIAl. 
CASES SECURITY 

llJ8 ,18 

150 13 

,373 41 

395 42 

375 46 
-?-

~71, -41 

375 38 

469 49 

368 28 

13 3 

COfHRCE 

2 

6 

CIVIL FILINGS 1979 
JULY 1, ),978 THROUGH JUNE 30, 1979. 

DIST~~CrOF OHIO, NORTHERN 

FORFEiliJRE 
PRISONER PENALT'(, REAL LABOR 

PETS TAX SUITS PROP SUITS CONTRACTS 

13 11 26 
d 

16 32 

9 -5 )8 5, 31 

46 11 S7 32 38 

23 15 4(1 36 71 

16 23 55 41 60 
:,,; ': 

63, 14 46 29', 35 

17 17 55 35 65 
-- 27 26 47 49 76 

25 25" 48 37 67 
Q 

1 - .. 

If 

o 

" 

COPV~IGlfr 
P~T .. CIVIL 

TRADEMARK RIGHTS ANTiTRUST TORTS 

30 6 28 8 L{) 

32 27 10 
.;.. 
,~ 

11: so 58 
CD 

3 9 

62 7 61 4 25 

50 7 54 5 17 
,-~.<;:..- i.:g 

" 

83 5 37 4· 14 
~."" 

54 3 63 1/ '" 3 23 ,~: 

79 10 67 2 31 

51 55 29 

5 2 2 

o 
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CIVIL JILWGS 1978 I 

JULY 1, 1977 THROUGH JUNE 30, .1978 
" ' 

I' 

t DISTRICT OF OHIO, NORTHERI. " 0 

il 
":;' ! 0 

! ";',) 
c 1 .. 

! TOTAL HAM ,& FORFEITURE COPYRIGHT 
s CI.YIl SOCIAL PRISONER PENALTY REAL LABOR PAT & CIVIL ..I 

JUDGE NAME CASE~ SECURITY COMMERCE PHS TAX SUITS PROP SUITS CONTRACTS TORTSo TRADEMARK RIGHTS l\lfiITRUST OTHER , ," ... ~ 
BATTISTI 161 18 2 lS 5' 1? 14 2J, 32 5 28 2 7 

G,REEN 141- i24~ 9 3: 17 l 19 30 '0 31 7 ~ 

YOUN~ 342 31, 41 15 52 45 25 67 2 46 2 HI: 
g 

==f2, 

T.HGMA~ , 30~' 25 1· 20 15 35 25 46 50 10 64 4 14 

LAMBROS 294 47 26 8 41 c ,::;y 26 ,-c!J 29 67 2 39 2 6 
<'(~ .~~ ~ 

WALINSKI 341 c~O 45 l3 ,54 .44 ~~~ 34 ' 67 6:. 38, 2 13 "..:,., :~ 

:!'" 

,II, KRUPANSKY 283 33' 2 15 '8 33 30 30 51 5 60 3""c .. 13 
.'."~ 

CONTIE 423 .. 52 ' 6 0 43 14 
::". 

77 46 38 57 6 59 2 23 

MANOS 314 31 3 20 ·,,6 32 33. 42 52 9 57 ' 5 24 

OTHERS & UNASSIGNED 168 
l 

11 4 61 8 8 20 23 2 19 1~1 
,;, 
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.~, ,.<1-. 
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ilUDGE: NAME 

BATTJSrr 
GREEN. 

YOUNq 

THoMAS 
~"" ,,' ~ ~~, 

LAMBROS 

llALINSKI 

KRUPANSKY 

CONTIE 
" 

MANOS 

" t/', 

OTHERS I'. UNASSIGN~D 
("~~ ~~." 

'" 

TOTAL 
CIVIL 
CASES 
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146 

307 
Ii 

328\\ 

3~51i 
!I 

30B . , 

335 
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NARA & 
SOCIAL 

SECURITY 

"16 

15 

27 

. 37 

45 

28 ' 

28 

114 

29 

16 '\ 1 . 
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CIVIL FILINGS 1977-
JULY 1, 1976 THROUGH JUNE 30,1977 

DISTRICT OF OHIq, NORTHERN ' a 

o 
PRISONER 

PETS 

FORFEITURE 
PENALTY 

TAX SUITS 
REAL 
PROP 

LABOR 
SUITS CONTRACTS 

- .~ 

7 

8 

38 
18 

15 

48 

20 } 

34 

20 

2 

3" 

4 

11 

.1 3 

',= 3 
!' "0~ 

)7 
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~) ,; 

., I 

14 

19 

30 

38 

38 

39 

63 

36 
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26 
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, 

44 

33 

~1 
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2 

33 

23 

36 

51 

46 

39 
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6~ 
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23 

33 

60 

54 
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69 

56 
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7 
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RIGHTS 

34 
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45 
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57 

77 
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6 
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" ,JUDGE TOTAL IIfttIGRATION 

J 

BATTISTI 16 .. 
YOUNG 54 

TIIOMAS 43 
" ,LAMBROS 57 

WALINSKI 49, 

kRUPANSKY: 36 . 1 

CONTIE 49 

MANOS 60 

OTHER 22 
y;> 

DEFENDANTS FILED 
NORTHERN DISTRICT OF OHIO 
YEAR ENDED JUNE}O, 1980 

BURGLARY MARIJUANA 
AND AND. 

WEAPONS 
,AUTO i~BAND 

~BEZZLEHENT THEFT FIREARMS 
''''-,'. 

" 

LIQUOR LARCENY CONT, SUB, NARCOTICS 
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6''>..\\;, "~2. c.:; 5 

8 \' 
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6 
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4. 

, .. 4 
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, 'i,J 

724 

o 

FORGERY 
AND 

COUNTERfEIT FRAUD 

4 4 

5 6 

7 9 

6 8 

12 6 

'3 9 

6 7 

11 1~ 

19 

HOMICIDE 
ROBBERY 
ASSAULT OTHER 

. 1 

11 .C 7 

2 .1 

14 11 
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JUnGE 

BATT,ISTI 

YOUNG 

THOMAS 

LAMBROS 

WALINSKI 

!<RUPA/iSKY 

CONTIE 

MANOS 

OTHER 

\) 

TOTAL IIflIGMTION 

20 

58 

56 

52 

46 3 

48 

61 

50 
(~ 

7 

EMBEZZLEMENT 
'~ 

1 , 

5 

5 

5 

4 

4 

4 

5 

3 

'(,I 

AUTO 
THEfT 
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" 2, 

o 

1 

5 
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DEFENDANTS FILED 
NORTHERN DISTRICT OF OHIO 
YEAR ENDED JUNE 30; 1979 
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AND a 

FIREARMS LIQUOR 

5 

5 

=4· 

5 

9 

Ii 
5 
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" AND 
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2 

3 

4 

6 

9 

6 

3 

2 

MARIJUANA 
AND . 

CONT, SUO, 

4 

2 

11 

3 

6 

0, 

FORGERY 
AND 

NARCOTICS COUNTERFEIT 

3 

.. 13 

9 
';:;'<' 8 
... 11 

' ' 

2 2' 
.. 6 

2 

() 

r:r 

~ 

. ." ,,'" 

,;'7 

;)HOMI~IDE 
ROBBERY 

FRAUD Of;SSAULT OTHER 

8); 7 .. , 
~\\ 

12 ' 4 8 ~ 
01 

7 2 20 Col:) 

7 5 8 
8 2 4 

12 5 II 

14 6 14 
15 5 9 

2 

0 

I 
II 

n 
U 

'" 

'\ 
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.J ~~ 

(;~ 

~l 
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TOTAL 

63 

78 

68 
74 

79 

84 

71 

77 

8 

IftlIGRATION 

3 

4 

DlBEZZLDlENT 

6 

8 

4 

5 

t , 
2 

11 

4 

DEFENDANTS FILED 
NORTHERN DISTRICT OF OHIO 
YEAR ENDED JUNE 3Q, 1978 

WEAPONS BURGLARY MARIJUANA AUTO AND 
THEFT FIREARMS LIQUOR 

4 

5 

," 

2 

11 

8 :.; 

15 

,.10 

10 

10 

3 

7 

4 

... 

.. 

.. 
I,' 
I, 

;., 

:,,'., 

AND AND. 
LARCENY CONT, SOB, 

5 

4 lj 
,c) • 

7 "' 2 

4 

8 2 

10 .. 
9 

1'5 

3 

o 

tl~RCOTICS 
\ 

... 

.. 
• 

fORG~RY 
!,NII 

COUNTERFEIT 

.. 15 

14 

10 

15 

16 

23 

12 

15 

I, 

,. 

FRAUD 

11 

7 

13 

12 

14 

13 

19 

14 

2 

-
() 

(; (i,/, 

HOMICIDE 
ROBBERY 
ASSAULT OTHER 

.,' 

6 8 

8 14 11:0-'" 

10 li ,. .~ 
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4 12 

3 27 

3 8 
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DEFENDANTS FILED ' 
NORTHERN, DISTRICT OF OHIO 
YEAR ENDED JUNE30,1977 

!i WEAPONS BURGLARY 
AND ' AUTO AND, 
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MARiJUANA' 
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CONT, SUB. 
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6 
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S~ptember 17. 1980 ' 

Honorable George Clifton Edwards, Jr. 
Chief Judge 
United· States Cour,t of Appeals 
for the Sixth Circuit 

United states Courthous~ . 
Cincinnatt. Ohio 45202 

Dear Judge Edwards: 

On August 22 testimony wa$ taken by mysubc~mmittee on two 
. bills affecting the s1xthC1rcuit o (H.R.1883.and H.R. 4435). 

The views of·the United States District'Court for the Northern 
. Dhtri ct of, Ohi 0, and those of' the Judi ci a 1 Council for the 
.Sixth .. Circuit, were presented by Mr. James,' ",ackl1n of)the' 
Administrative Office of the U.S.Courts. ~r~ Macklin persua­
sively e_xpla1netr the court and council opinion that existing. 
statutoty authority should be relied upon to fashion II remedy 
to the perceived ca~eload distribution problems which exist in 
the Norther& District of Ohio. I persontlly agree with the view 
that legislation ~n a situatiorr like th1~ ~ne should be-avoided. r if existing ~tatutory authority is in fact used to formulate 
a responsive remedy to the problem. 

Representative John Seiberling. the p~{ncipal sponsor of both 
)ills. also IIPpea~ed. He advised the subcommittee that he 
agrees that a bill SUch as H.R. 4435 should be passed only if 
the problem cannot be satisfactorily remed1ed by .the exercise· 
of existing statutoty authority. In his opinion. however, . 
efforts to date by the dis.trictco!lrt to f~shion a "remedy have, 
not been S'ati~sfact-ory. I am enq:nos:lng a COPy of~J;he statemen.t 
which Mr.,~·Se1berlin9 filed for t~e record. ' 

The.Department of-Justice also testified, agreeing in general 
with Mr. r~ackl1n's obseryations, y~t also advising ·the sub-
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committee offts agr~ement with·~r. Seiberling's opinibn 
that remedial .fforts undertaken to date 'have not been 
satisfactory. At my request the Administrative Office' 
provided, the enclosed caseload distribution data for the 
past four cou~t management years for the Northern District 
of Ohio. That informatiarJcertainly appears t,o support 
Mr. Seiberling's views. . - ..' !:' ':-,. ,.=z-

My subcommittee has consistentlY endorsed 'the basic principles 
underlying existing ~royisfonsintitle 28 of the United ' 
States Code which,vest prlmaryresponsibflity in the courts 
themselves for the administration of .th~ir business. We . 
r,:cogn1ze the value of those most faml1hr, .. w1th localcond'i­
tlons balancing court management factors arid community con­
venience factors. We realize that litigants are best served 
when a true balance is,consistently mainta1ned. -

~ .. " 

\ In thi~ Congress the subcommittee has devoted. extensive efforts 
{ to legls1ation which ~ould strengbhen the authority of judicial 
~ councils of the circuits, and clarify the extent to which those 
1 councils are respons1ble for evaluating complaints against 

\

'" judg;s' behavior in the performanceof,theh·. duties. H.R. 7974~ 
; the Judichl Councils Reform and Judichl conduct. an.d Disab.ility 
. Act of 1980", which was unanimously approved by the House of 

. Representatives on September 15, embodies the subcommittee's 
, commitment to~ntrust1ng the circuit councils with adequate 

i 
authority for the effective and efficient administration of court 

• business within each circuit. That bill is in full conformity 
. with views expressed in re~ent years by the Judicial Conference 

. of the United States, and 1n full conformity with thoughtful .. 
r academic commentary advising Congress to avoid leg1slati.an which' 
t would precipitate unnecessary litigation concerning the~\consti-
1 ... · tutionality of its provisions. ' 

1 In ke!ping with the subcommittee's confidence in the circuit ; 

.t councl1s' abilities to perform their functions well. I requesi I that you'\place the caseload distribution problem in the Northern 
,District of Ohio before your council far actian a~ soon as 
t . possible. Certainly the authority vested in your council' under i 28 U.S.C. section 332 today is sufficient to permit the fashing­
t ing ·of a more effectiv~ remedy for the present problem in the 
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Northern District of Ohio~ and I ~m sure youwoulda~ree 
that a sati sfactory sol uti on achieved by ,that means woyl d 
be preferable toenact'!lent of H~.R.4435.· . 

Because ,thesu,Dc~mml.t,te~ must 'take a~tton ,gn this niatter 
within a matter of days;'lwould also ask that YO!J n~tify 
me as soon as possible of its status ~n your councl1s " ;, 
agenda Mr Setberling expressed his desire durtng the 
hearfng for" an expeditious sol"tlon to the'problem. Although 
he expressed his· wi,ll ingness to accep1:, .~.remedY by means other .' 
than en~ctment of H~R"4435~ he also,.under~tand~bly ~Ot~;d th= .. ~ 
enactment of his bill In this Congress woul,d be a cer a ,~ an 
exp'edi ti ousanswer to the probl em now. 

let me thank you and tb~.embersoft~e JtidtcfalCouncll of 
the Sixth Circuit for your cooperation with us in our efforts. 

Sincerely yours. 

Robert ~l.KastenlileiJr. r 

Chafrman~ Subcommttteeon Courts, 
, Civil L1b~rttes and the 
, Admtnistra.tfon of ,~us~f;ce, 
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SEptIO" JUDciis. 

October 21, 1980 

UIrrEII L CECIL 
D..,.....,. Dhl •• U02 

HARRy,.HIWMI 
N...."YiIl •• T.."n ........ 37203 

ANTHONY J, CELEBREZZE 
CI .... .!and. Ohio 44114 

JOHN W. ,.ECK ' 
Cind!"Wll. Ohl •• 5202 

Honorable Robert W. Kastenmeir, 
Chairman , 
Sub-committee on Courts, Civil Liberties 
and the Administration of Justice 
2232 Rayburn House Offic~ BuH~irtg," 
Washington, :0 ;,C. Z0515 

Dear Chairman 'KastenIneir:' , : 

, Your lett.~r of Se'ptember 17" ,1980 rega~ding the caseload 
distr.iliut':i:9It·:, p'r~blems in 'the Northern D,i~~rJ.cto~, ohio was 
submi~t,e,dto, an'd c:onside'reo. by ,tpe, Sixth 'Cir'c,'Q.it Jud~cia:1 
CotinC~,l ,at a meet~ng on ,October .lA, ,1980., ;.rhe' Counc~l also 
received, find :cons:i,dered at' that m~¢ting a',letter dated 
October 8,: ,1980 ,from the Honor~ble Willian;! K,. Thomas, 
Judge" of, ,t,h:e ~o?="thet:n District of Qh;i.o, '~on,taining the "\7iews 
of the 'Judges' of ,that,District.cpncerni1;,lg t1:ds,matter. Judge 
Thomas was writing ort behalf, of the Judges of the Northern 
District 'of Ohio in the absence of Chief Judge Frank J. 
"Battisti. A copy of; Judg~ ThoI!J!'!s.' ;tett'er of October 8th 
is enclosed'. . ' '. '", '" 

the 
After .. full discussion 

following Resolution: 
, ---.~ .. 

l?f this inat-t:ei. the Council adopted 
, ~ 

"RESOLVED" th.e Sixth' Judicial :C~uncil app:z::oves 
the Report bf'Judge Wil1iamK. Thomas dated 
October 8, 1980 ,regarding the caseload distribution, 
problems in the Northern .District of Ohio and 
views and recommendations contained therein on 
the assumption that the procedures outlined 

,therein will be implemented so that, except in 
ra:c:e instances, Akron cases will be tried in Akron." 

-

.-\ 
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,Honorable Robert W. Kastenmeir 
Page 2 

" ' 

II " ", 

, The CO).IDcil is satisfied that tbe agreement of ·theJudges 
a£, fhe;",Nqrtbern District .of Ohio suppor.ting the continued, 
existence of Akron .as . a .. place ·of holding .cour-tax;d of try~ng 
:Akron cases in Akron, as approved by t~e Resolut~on ,?f the 
Council will prove to be~he most des~rable resolut~on of 
this pr~blem from the standpoint of ~h7 .administrati',?n of 
justice'and the· convenience to the l~t~g~ts and the~r 
attorneys in th~ Northern Distri~t of Oh~o. 

I appreciate the Sub .... committee' s confidence in the ,'" 
ia'b,ility of ~the 'Cir.cuit . Council to '~eal ,"with th~s problem:, 
aI1.d the' .opportunity.:'given. to ~h~ C~:r:CU:l.t .. Counc:~1. t~ cons~de: 
this matter b.efore· p.p.y consideratio~ o~. f1 leg~slat~ve solut~on" 

.' 

.,:,J 

c:c : .. - ... : ... ,... '. " 
Elonorable ' Frank J; Batt,isti 
~1r; James E. Ms,cklin. J1:. " ; • 
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The Honorable" Georg,e Edwards" _ 
622 U.S. CourthQuse ; 
Cincinhatii Ohio' 45202 
;. II" 
Dear Chief Judge Edwards: 

U:S. Repre'sentative Robert,W. Kastenmeier, D~Wis., 
I understand, has 'asked the, Sixth Circuit Judicial . " 
Council to attempt towork.'out,:a voluntaryadniinistrativE 
solution to .~he condi Hon which' is relevant to the ';', 
bill,pendi!1g before h.i,s subcomrn~ttee. The bill, authored 
by U.S. Representative' John F. Seiberling, would create 
an AkrDn-Youn~stown divisioti of the federaL court £or 
the ,North~"r~. J?is.t:r;ict of :<?hio and assign ,severEd judges' 1>; 
to ·tha.t "d~,usl.on •.. In our t,elepbope conversation ,of', . 
yest:eraay.after-noon; you ,as)<ed !me t9,-repQrt, to, you 
the consensus of ·,the views,pf ,our, judges concernin:g ~ 
,t.his.mc{f:ter. "You 'indicated .tha't .you would submiCth€' . 
report to the judici:~l .. co~ricil :crt· next ,Tuesday'S' meet'ing. 

. .' ,. \·t~, r' 'F., ~' 
'''',:';'.,' " 

,The jud~es of t~is court 'faivor anCl.suppor,tthe 
cont~nued ex~stence of a, federal court in Akron. In 
addition, the judges acc,ep.t: ,the goal of frying' Akron 
cases in Akron. T~ achleve tpese objects, judges of 
this court have taken and will, 'take the affirmative 
steps des.c:ribeq below. . 

'~;P,.,,~ .~,"t~ .' 

" 

~ince June ,;I971 'the i'ndi vidual doc,.ket system has 
.been ~n effect ~n the northern district, eastern division. 
Cases are assigned to the 'judges by lot with respect 
~o each case category. ~hus Judge Contie, sitting 
1n Akron, presently rece~ves the same kind and humber: 
of , cases as each of the active judges sitting in Cleveland. 
Ch~ef Judge Frank J. Battisti, because of his administra­
tive duties, receives a one-half share of the cases 
filed. 
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. , 

~ursuant to agreements effecte~ January 1, 1979, 
Judge€onti'e and each of the judges sitting in Cleveland 
have "Operated an exchange procedu're. :Akron cases, 
assig.ned"to Cleveland judge,s, are transferred to 
Judge contie in exchange for Cleveland cases assigned 
to Judge Contie. However, any Akron case received 
by a Cleveland judge ih excess of Cleve~and cases assigned 
to Judg~ Contie,i& retained by the Cleveland judge. 

In addition, some of the Cleveland judges have 
tried Akron cases in Akron. Hereafter, this practice 
will be enlarged. Judges sitting in Cleveland 'agree 
to try "all Akron cases in Akron unless the part~e:s 
and counsel prefer to try the case in Cleveland. Of 
course, an unexpectea co~tingency may arise. For example, 
if a Cleveland judge was suddenly faced . 
with an application for a temporary restraining order 
in ~Cleveland case that mightitake several hours to 
hear"it might be a better 'use of judicial time to 
ask the Akron Piilrties and cbuns~ltocome to Cleveland 
and be read~to itart thijir cas~ as soon as the emergency 
matter' was conclu'ded.' , ;', ': " 

.... ' { .. 
.. . • •• 11'< 
. Riding the circuit from Cleveland to Akron is 

,'n,o:t' the most productive use of' 'a:' judge I s time, although 
unde·i:s·t"~ndab;ty, Akron. p,artfes« and "crounsel 'usual~y ~e:ire 
to try their cases,in Akron.Nonetheless,the~nd~v~du~l 
docket system, applicableto'the entire pool of ,cases' " 
in the easter.n division, the continuation ·of the descriJjed 
exchange'p~ocedute"a,n(l 'the enlargement of Cle,veland­
to-Akroncircuit'r.iding, seeJ!l to offer the optimal 
way:of assigning and \~ying cas,es in the Northern District 
of Ohio, Eastern Divi~iori. '.': 

WKT/vr 
(See P.S.on page 3.) 
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I ::·1;'.S. A draft of this letter was circulated among the 

I Judges. Judge Contieand the judges sitting in Cleveland 
" were aSk:d. to r 7spond. today wpether "this letter states 
'/ your p<;>sl.t~on, l.ncludl.ng your agreement to try Akron . 

,~ases l.n Akron.". Each was asked to call so that any 

. 
1 

I 

n<;>n-~cce~tance ml.ght be noted. None of the judges 
( Sl. ttl.ng l.n Cleveland has indicated non-acc'eptance •. 

I J~dge Contie advised me "that he does n~t 'favor 
the plan ?s submi~ted unle:s 'i~ contains a provision: 
All Akron ca:es wl.l.l be tZ::.l.ec:1 .:l.n Akron unless a true 
emergency. .. ~xl.sts. " .... , '. . . 

... 

o 
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